Emergent descriptions at large charge: A foray into the structure of conformal field theories and beyond

Inaugural dissertation of the Faculty of Science, University of Bern

> presented by **Rafael Moser** from Bern

Supervisor of the doctoral thesis: **Prof. Dr. Susanne Reffert** Institute for Theoretical Physics, Faculty of Science, University of Bern



2023



Emergent descriptions at large charge: A foray into the structure of conformal field theories and beyond

Inaugural dissertation of the Faculty of Science, University of Bern

> presented by Rafael Moser from Bern

Supervisor of the doctoral thesis: **Prof. Dr. Susanne Reffert** Institute for Theoretical Physics, Faculty of Science, University of Bern

Accepted by the Faculty of Science

Bern, November 16, 2023

The Dean, Prof. Dr. Marco Herwegh



Dieses Werk ist lizenziert unter einer Creative Commons Namensnennung 4.0 International Lizenz <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/deed.de</u>

To Evelyn.

To Adrian and Ursula, my parents.

To my teachers that helped me get to this point in my academic career.

To a society that gave me the possibility to pursue higher education, let us try to extend this opportunity to all people.

Abstract

Emergent descriptions at large charge

by Rafael Moser

Conformal Field Theories (CFT)s play a central role in the study of Quantum Field Theory (QFT). They represent the fixed point of the Wilsonian Renormalization Group (RG) flow and any QFT is in principle describable as a relevant deformation of the associated nearby Conformal Field Theory (CFT). This thesis aims to explore the structure of CFTs with global internal symmetries and beyond via the Large-Charge Expansion (LCE), a semiclassical expansion applicable for states with large global quantum numbers.

In the first part of this thesis we study CFT and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking (SSB). We discuss the symmetryconstraints imposed by conformal invariance on the quantum theory, introduce the concept of CFT data and the Operator–Product Expansion (OPE). Concerning SSB, we discuss the existence of Nambu–Goldstone (NG) modes, the general counting rule for the number of NG modes under the spontaneous breaking of global internal symmetries and a generalization of the Goldstone theorem at finite density.

In the second part of this thesis we discuss the current state-of-the-art understanding of the LCE and systematically study CFTs with a global O(2) symmetry in the context of the LCE. We present the LCE in the broader context of the different methods available for accessing CFT data. Particularly, we discuss its relation to large-spin expansions in CFTs and the description of operators with both large spin and large charge. We discuss the emergence of effective condensed-matter descriptions, in particular superfluids, in correlators involving states with large global quantum numbers. Finally, we use the superfluid Effective Field Theory (EFT) description to systematically study two-, three- and four-point functions for CFTs with a global O(2) symmetry. Using the EFT approach we derive universal results for the spectrum of scaling dimensions and three-point coefficients at large charge.

In the last part of this thesis we study CFTs in the double-scaling limit of large charge and large *N*. We discuss the D = 3 Wilson–Fisher (WF) fixed point at large *N* and derive the leading order asymptotics at large charge *Q* in the double scaling limit Q/N fixed, where scaling dimensions can be studied analytically in the limit $Q/2N \gg 1$, where we recover the superfluid EFT structure, and $Q/2N \ll 1$, where we recover the free mean-field limit. These limits can be connected by resurgent analysis. We also study the spectrum of fluctuations to confirm EFT predictions. Next, we use a fixed-charge approach to gain access to the leading order effective potential for the φ^4 theory, which we then study for spacetime dimensions 2 < D < 6. In D = 3, we reproduce and extend old results originally found by re-summing Feynman diagrams. In D = 5, under the assumption of unitarity the φ^4 -model does not appear to be Ultra–Violet (UV) complete. Finally, we discuss the interacting fixed points of three-dimensional fermionic CFTs in the double-scaling limit of large charge and large *N*. While the Gross–Neveu (GN) model exhibits a Fermi-sphere description at large charge, whose fate at finite *N* is yet to be determined, for the Nambu–Jona–Lasinio (NJL)-type models we find a Bose–Einstein Condensate (BEC). The large-charge sector of these models is therefore captured by the superfluid EFT approach.

Acknowledgements

It is astonishing to me sometimes that an impulsive decision I made seven-and-a-half years ago has landed me here now. I could have done anything else, and I am glad that I did not. I have learned valuable lessons about the possibilities and limitations of human scientific endeavours and beyond that will not leave me for the rest of my live.

Human achievements almost never happen in a vacuum. We not only stand on the shoulders of our forefathers, but we are also continuously held up there by our peers. I would not be at this point of my career right now if it were not for my colleagues, friends and collaborators. They have helped me and guided me over the last three years towards earning my doctorate.

First and foremost, I want to acknowledge the tremendous support and guidance I have received from my supervisor, Susanne Reffert. I owe a lot to Susanne, starting from the fact that she gave me this opportunity in the first place. During the last three years — a period which includes a global pandemic — Susanne has been an immense help both academically and personally. Her guidance and expertise in research has been exceptionally important to me, always pushing me deeper into the subject and making me keep asking questions. On a personal level, I have greatly appreciated the work environment she creates and maintains, and the fruitful collaborations that have come out of it. I always felt a sense of personal freedom and belonging in her research group and under her guidance. For all of these reasons I am and will always be truly grateful to her.

At this point, I also wish to acknowledge Domenico Orlando, which regularly took up the role of a second supervisor. His broad insight into physics and his passion, which notably also extends to the more technical and computational aspect of the field, have been inspirational. Furthermore, he was a crucial component of the joyous and light-hearted atmosphere within the research group.

Second, I want to extend my gratitude towards my collaborators and co-workers at the institute, starting with Nicola Dondi and Ioannis Kalogerakis. I have worked on most of my projects together with Nicola and Ioannis and it has been both very enjoyable and a tremendous learning experience. A special thanks I want to extend to Nicola who was and is the more senior researcher in our little group. His effort and can-do attitude as well as his deep knowledge have been major factors in making this collaboration fruitful and our research possible.

I also want to thank Vito Pelizzani, Fabio Apruzzi, Giacomo Sberveglieri, Donald Youmans and Thiago Araujo for collaborations and enlightening discussions. Vito and Ioannis, I enjoyed the journey towards our doctoral degrees together with you. Once the pandemic receded I truly learned to appreciate the feeling of a shared experience you provided me with. Fabio, Donald, Giacomo and Thiago I am thankful for the discussions and insights. You made the anxiety that comes with feeling like a small fish in a big

Acknowledgements

pond manageable.

My gratitude also extends to the rest of the young staff at the ITP, Alessandro, Anders, Gurtej, Aleks, Martina, Simona, Sebastian, Philipp, Nicolas and many more. Your presence and the presence of the people already mentioned above made for a great work environment and lots of light-hearted yet insightful coffee breaks. It has been a pleasure and a joy to share this formative period of my live with you.

Finally, I want to acknowledge the people I worked with during these years, Simeon Hellerman, Gilberto Colangelo, Urs Wenger, Uwe-Jens Wiese, Mikko Laine and Tim Schmidt. I learned a lot from all of you, and I am grateful for having worked with you.

I am also truly grateful for my friends and family which have supported me during this time, both directly and indirectly. A special thanks goes to my parents, Adrian and Ursula: although coming from a completely different background compared to what I am doing now, you two have always been very supportive of my endeavours. You have sacrificed a lot for me to be where I am and you will always be by my side. This thought makes me truly happy. In the same vein I also want to thank my siblings, Dominik and Andrina, for the support and the occasional fainting of interest in my research.

Lastly, I want to thank my best friend and partner (in crime), Evelyn. Having met you truly transformed my life in ways that are difficult to put in words. Over the last few years I was able to share this journey with you that now comes to an intermediate end with you obtaining your degree and me obtaining mine. It surely has been stressful sometimes, and I am thankful for the patience and care I feel coming from you everyday in helping me become a more thoughtful and caring human being. You continue to broaden my perspective on life and society everyday with your thoughtful insights and your loving warm affection. I am looking forward to many beautiful memories yet to come alongside you.

Bern, November 16, 2023

Sincerely, R. M.



The bulk of this thesis is based on the following three publications by the author:

[1] R. Moser et al., "Convexity, large charge and the large-n phase diagram of the φ^4 theory", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 2110.07617 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2022)152 (2022)

[2] N. Dondi et al., "Spinning correlators in large-charge cfts", Nuclear Physics B **983**, arXiv: 2203.12624 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2022.115928 (2022)

[3] N. Dondi et al., "Fermionic cfts at large charge and large n", Journal of High Energy Physics **08**, arXiv: 2211.15318 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2023)180 (2023)

The material presented in this thesis is schematically organized as follows:

- Chapter 1 serves as a short introduction into the main subjects of relevance. It is an original presentation of textbook materials and existing results on Conformal Field Theories and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking. It serves to make this thesis more self-contained and embeds the later chapters in a broader context within theoretical physics.
- Chapter 2 is separated in two sections. Section 2.1 is a review of the existing literature on the Large-Charge Expansion in generic Conformal Field Theories. Section 2.2 is based on [2].
- Chapter 3 is separated into three sections. Section 3.1 is a review of the literature on the Large-Charge expansion in the O(2N) Wilson–Fisher fixed point at large N. Section 3.2 is based on [1]. Section 3.3 is based on [3].

Appendices contain details and further material not included in the main text.

Contents

Abstract									
Ac	Acknowledgements								
Fo	Foreword List of Acronyms								
Li									
In	trod	uction		1					
1	Pre	requisi	ites: Conformal Field Theory and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking	11					
	1.1	Confo	ormal field theory	12					
		1.1.1	Conformal symmetry in the operator formalism of QFT	14					
		1.1.2	Conformal Ward–Takahashi identities	19					
		1.1.3	Conformal correlators	20					
		1.1.4	Radial quantization	23					
		1.1.5	State \Leftrightarrow operator correspondence \ldots	26					
		1.1.6	Reflection positivity on the cylinder and unitarity bounds	29					
		1.1.7	The operator product expansion	31					
		1.1.8	Conformal blocks	33					
		1.1.9	The conformal bootstrap	36					
	1.2	Spont	aneous breaking of global symmetries	40					
		1.2.1	Basic properties of spontaneously broken symmetries	40					
		1.2.2	Order parameter space	42					
		1.2.3	The Nambu-Goldstone theorem	44					
		1.2.4	Counting rules for the number of Nambu-Goldstone modes	45					
		1.2.5	Broken spacetime symmetries: SSB at finite density	48					
		1.2.6	Abelian superfluids	52					
		1.2.7	Finite-volume effects on spontaneous symmetry breaking	54					
2	The	large o	quantum number expansion in CFT and the $O(2)$ model	57					
	2.1	The la	arge charge program: Sectors of large charge in (strongly coupled) CFTs	58					
		2.1.1	Accessing CFT data	58					
		2.1.2	Large-charge sectors in CFTs and their properties	60					
		2.1.3	The superfluid universality class and other emergent phases	63					
		2.1.4	Connecting large charge and large spin	67					

Contents

	2.2	2 The O(2) model: Computing CFT data at large charge		68	
		2.2.1	Effective field theory for the O(2) sector at large charge	69	
		2.2.2	Classical treatment	72	
		2.2.3	Canonical quantization	74	
		2.2.4	Path-integral methods	77	
		2.2.5	Two-point functions	78	
		2.2.6	Quantum corrections	81	
		2.2.7	Correlators with current insertions	84	
		2.2.8	Heavy–light–heavy correlators	94	
	2.3	2.3 Conclusions and final remarks			
3	The	he large charge expansion in the large N limit of OFT			
	3.1	The W	Vilson-Fisher fixed point at large charge and large N	103	
		3.1.1	The Wilson-Fisher fixed point and large N	103	
		3.1.2	The large- $N \varphi^4$ -model at fixed charge	107	
		3.1.3	Leading order asymptotics at large charge	110	
		3.1.4	$Q/2N \gg 1$ and $Q/2N \ll 1$	114	
		3.1.5	Resurgent analysis at $N \rightarrow \infty$	116	
		3.1.6	Subleading corrections: the NG modes	118	
	3.2	Conve	exity and the effective potential for φ^4 from large charge	121	
		3.2.1	The effective action in (scalar) QFT and its relation to the grand potential	121	
		3.2.2	φ^4 -theory away from the fixed point in 2 <d<6< td=""><td>126</td></d<6<>	126	
		3.2.3	2 <d<4< td=""><td>128</td></d<4<>	128	
		3.2.4	4 <d<6< td=""><td>130</td></d<6<>	130	
		3.2.5	The strongly-coupled fixed point in D=5	133	
	3.3	From	Fermi spheres to superfluids: Fermionic CFTs at large charge and large N	143	
		3.3.1	Fermi spheres in the large charge expansion: The free fermion	145	
		3.3.2	The Gross-Neveu model at large N : Interacting fermionic CFTs at large charge \cdot .	149	
		3.3.3	The NJL and the Cooper model at large N : Superfluid phases in fermionic CFTs .	156	
		3.3.4	SU(2): A generalization of the NJL model	171	
	3.4	Concl	usions and final remarks	175	
A	Арр	endice	es to Chapter 1	179	
	A.1	The Is	sing universality class	179	
	A.2	Confo	ormal invariance in classical field theory	183	
		A.2.1	Conformal transformations	183	
		A.2.2	Conformal algebra and the representation theory of fields	187	
		A.2.3	Conformal stress-energy tensor	190	
	A.3	Some	QFT prerequisites	192	
		A.3.1	Generators and Infinitesimal Transformations	192	
		A.3.2	Stress-energy tensor in field theory	193	
		A.3.3	Ward identities	194	
		A.3.4	Quantization	195	
		A.3.5	Hermitian conjugation in Euclidean spacetime and reflection positivity \ldots .	198	
	A.4	4 A schematic derivation of the Nambu-Goldstone mode counting rule			

B	Appendices to Chapter 2						
	B.1	Hyperspherical harmonics and conformal symmetry	203				
		B.1.1 Hyperspherical harmonics and their properties	203				
		B.1.2 Constraints from conformal symmetry	205				
	B.2	Casimir energy in various dimensions					
	B.3	More details on the two-loop corrections in the $O(2)$ model	209				
		B.3.1 Tadpole (sub)diagrams are vanishing	211				
		B.3.2 Two-loop scaling dimension Δ_2	211				
	B.4	Details of the loop computations	214				
		B.4.1 Matsubara sums	214				
		B.4.2 Kinematic vertex factors	215				
		B.4.3 Graphs for Δ_2	217				
	B.5	Methods and details for the computations in Section 2.2.7	218				
		B.5.1 Computing the $\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau} \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle$ correlator	218				
		B.5.2 Computing the $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau} T_{\tau\tau} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle$ correlator	220				
С	C Appendices to Chapter 3						
	C.1	The action for the grand-canonical partition function	223				
	C.2	Functional determinant for the $O(N)$ vector model	224				
	C.3	Resurgence of the four-sphere	226				
		C.3.1 Borel re-summation	226				
		C.3.2 Zeta function on the four sphere	227				
		C.3.3 Optimal truncation	230				
		C.3.4 Flex from large charge	232				
	C.4	3D Fermions	232				
		C.4.1 Gamma matrices in the Dirac convention in 3D	232				
		C.4.2 Spinors on $S^1_{\beta} \times S^2$	233				
		C.4.3 Reducible Representation	235				
C.5 U(1) Pauli–Gürsey transformation		U(1) Pauli–Gürsey transformation	236				
	C.6	Computation of the free fermion determinant	237				
	C.7	Finite-density loop integrals and Matsubara sums	239				
		C.7.1 Fourier transforms on $S^1_{\beta} \times \mathbb{R}^2$ and Matsubara sums	239				
		C.7.2 GN scalar integrals at finite μ , β	239				
		C.7.3 NJL loop integrals	241				
Bi	Bibliography 24						
De	Declaration						

List of Acronyms

- LCE Large-Charge Expansion
- LCEs Large-Charge Expansions
- LQNE Large Quantum Number Expansion
- **CSF** Conformal Superfluid
- QM Quantum Mechanics
- QFT Quantum Field Theory
- EFT Effective Field Theory
- IR Infra-Red
- UV Ultra-Violet
- CFT Conformal Field Theory
- CFT Conformal Field Theories
- SCT Special Conformal Transformation
- BCH Baker-Campbell-Hausdorff
- **GR** General Relativity
- SSB Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking
- WF Wilson-Fisher
- RG Renormalization Group
- **OPE** Operator–Product Expansion
- GN Gross-Neveu
- NJL Nambu–Jona–Lasinio

List of Acronyms

- HS Hubbard-Stratonovich
- NG Nambu-Goldstone
- GS Ground State
- **EoM** Equation(s) of Motion
- **VEV** Vacuum Expectation Value
- **DoF** Degree(s) of Freedom
- EFT Effective Field Theory
- KG Klein-Gordon
- GN Gross-Neveu
- GNY Gross-Neveu-Yukawa
- NJL Nambu-Jona-Lasinio
- BCS Bardeen–Cooper–Schrieffer
- PG Pauli-Gursey
- LSM Linear Sigma Model
- NLSM Non-Linear Sigma Model
- WKB Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin
- CBZ Caswell-Banks-Zaks
- SUSY Supersymmetry
- **BEC** Bose–Einstein Condensate
- SYM Supersymmetric Yang–Mills
- CCWZ Coleman–Callan–Wess–Zumino
- QCD Quantum Chromodynamics
- YM Yang-Mills
- **QED** Quantum Electrodynamics

Introduction

At the beginning of the 20th century — now a hundred years ago — two of the potentially most significant discoveries in modern physics were made. First came the development of the Theory of Relativity starting in 1905, which was followed by the advent of Quantum Mechanics (QM) in the 1920s. Almost immediately, while attempting to quantize the electromagnetic field, in the late 1920s physicists realized that in order to have a consistent description of nature they would need to incorporate special relativity, which was born out of classical electromagnetism, into the framework of quantum mechanics. The resulting theory — Quantum Electrodynamics (QED) — still is one of the most precise theories of nature. The advent of QED marked the birth of QFT as a subject, which after a few decades of maturing found its place as the single most successful concept in theoretical physics of the 20th and the early 21st century. Today, QFT permeates many areas of theoretical physics. High-energy and particle physics are probably the first and most obvious ones, with the success of the Standard Model of particle physics as a fundamental theory of nature, but it is also commonly used in condensed-matter physics, cosmology and inflation, quantum gravity, string theory and of course statistical mechanics. It also has applications outside of physics, in fields like mathematics, computer science and even finance.

From the modern point-of-view, the emergence of QFT is seen as the single logical consequence of the union between the principles of special relativity and and quantum mechanics. It naturally introduces the concept of the anti-particle and describes the phenomena of particle creation and annihilation, while QM always preserves the number of particles. However, its modern inception is unthinkable without the development of Feynman's path integral in 1948 [4]. First introduced in QM, this "sum over infinitely many paths" highlights both the fascinating similarities and the crucial differences between classical and quantum theory.

Let us consider QM for a moment. The path integral fundamentally encapsulates the relationship between classical mechanics and QM. Just as in the classical system, the path integral frames the corresponding quantum problem in terms of the principle of least action, with the action S[q] being given by the same functional in both cases. However, while the principle of least action determines the physical evolution of a classical systems from points q_1 to q_2 purely in terms of the classical trajectory $q_{cl}(t)$ found by minimizing the action S[q], the quantum amplitude instead is given by a weighted sum over all possible paths q(t) connecting q_1 and q_2 ,

$$\langle q_2 | e^{-iH(t_2 - t_1)} | q_1 \rangle = \int_{q_1}^{q_2} \mathscr{D} q \; e^{iS[q]}.$$
 (1)

Introduction

The initial and final states in the path integral specify the boundary conditions of the integration over the different paths q(t). The quantum propagation of a particle and its classical trajectory are connected by the observation that different paths q(t) within the path integral are weighted by their classical action S[q]. This means that the classical solution $q_{cl}(t)$ along with the paths close to it contribute the most to the path integral, while paths far away from the classical solution are washed out by interference. If the propagation of a particle in a quantum system is well approximated by the properties of its classical trajectory, say for example we consider photons with wavelengths much smaller than the characteristic size of the surrounding space $\lambda \ll L$, then naturally we expect that the quantum amplitude is well approximated by only considering the paths close to the classical solution $q_{cl}(t)$. Hence, the path integral localizes around the classical trajectory and is computable via a so-called semi-classical approximation. The action is expanded around its classical solution $q = q_{cl} + \hat{q}$,

$$S[q] = S[q_{\rm cl}] + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\delta^2 S}{\delta q^2} \hat{q}^2 + \mathcal{O}(\hat{q}^3), \qquad (2)$$

and the path integral is now given by

$$\langle q_2 | e^{-iH(t_2 - t_1)} | q_1 \rangle = e^{iS[q_{\rm cl}]} \int \mathscr{D}\hat{q} \, e^{i\frac{1}{2}\frac{\delta^2 S}{\delta q^2}\hat{q}^2 + \mathscr{O}(\hat{q}^3)}.$$
(3)

The boundary condition have to be adapted accordingly. The amplitude is now separated into a classical contribution given by $\exp(iS[q_{cl}])$ plus quantum corrections. Note that the quadratic contribution in the quantum corrections — given by $(\delta^2 S/\delta q^2) \hat{q}^2$ — just represents the action of a harmonic oscillator.

The path-integral formulation of QM naturally generalizes to QFT, with the small issue of not having a sound mathematical basis due to the vastly increased amount of Degree(s) of Freedom (DoF) in QFT. Aside from this problem, the path integral in QFT readily captures all of the important features of the underlying quantum theory it describes and is often very efficient in simplifying computations compared to the more traditional formulations of QFT like canonical quantization.

Different quantum systems or even different regimes within the same system can be classified via the properties of their respective path integrals broadly into two general categories: weakly-coupled path integrals and strongly-coupled path integrals. The differentiate themselves by the fact that a weakly-coupled path integral in a certain limit of one or more of its parameters can be approximated by a leading classical trajectory and the corresponding loop expansion around it, mirroring the semiclassical analysis in QM in Eq. (3). In a strongly-coupled path integral, however, no generic semiclassical saddle-point approximation of the full theory is possible.

In QFT and its vast number of DoF, the predictive capabilities of physicists largely rely on the existence of a weakly-coupled path integral and the associated loop expansion. This is well exemplified in the Standard Model of particle physics, where for example collisions between particles at the *GeV* scale are well studied using loop expansions, but processes involving the strong interaction — described by Quantum Chromodynamics (QCD) — at the same scale are hard to predict since the corresponding path integral is strongly coupled there. Any observable \mathcal{O} computed in a weakly-coupled path integral consists of two contributions $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}_{cl} + \mathcal{O}_{qu}$ coming from the classical configuration and the quantum corrections around it. The relative size between the two contributions is relevant, as only observables

with larger classical contributions $\mathcal{O}_{cl} \gg \mathcal{O}_{qu}$ are readily computable in a semi-classical approximation. By definition, for a weakly-coupled path integral there exist at least some observables that are semiclassical and computable in a loop expansion, while in for a strongly-coupled path integral all observables are quantum in nature.

Generically, semi-classical observables are associated with states consisting of many quanta and are far removed from the vacuum state of the theory.¹ In this case a new emergent description appears in terms of an approximately free theory around an effective ground state far away from the vacuum of the underlying theory. Semi-classical methods represent an important tool to investigate non-perturbative phenomena in QFT like multiparticle production, vacuum decay and instantons. A particular class of observables admitting a semi-classical description are given by observables possessing at least one large quantum number under a conserved charge of the theory, like a large spin J or a large global charge Q. Observables with large quantum numbers are naturally semi-classical irrespective of the existence of a small coupling in the underlying theory. Therefore, even in strongly-coupled theories, we expect the existence of a (potentially emergent) weakly-coupled semi-classical path integral description capturing any observable with a large quantum number independent of the nature of the underlying theory, at least as an effective description involving the light DoF. The fact that such light modes exist follows from the fact that states with large quantum number unavoidably break certain symmetries, which in turn implies the existence of light NG modes [5, 6].

Unsurprisingly, many important problems in theoretical physics are related to strongly-coupled theories. Luckily, in many instances involving strongly-coupled path integrals it is possible to find a subset of variables in a certain limit of the theory whose quantum fluctuations are small around an associated semi-classical trajectory. In that case, it is possible to integrate out the variables with large quantum fluctuations in the path integral and derive an effective weakly-coupled description for the remaining DoF. The process of integrating out variables within a theory is deeply tied to another fundamental concept in QFT, which is perhaps most responsible for its success as a theoretical framework: renormalization.

In its earlier iterations QFT suffered from a major flaw being that perturbative computations apparently produced meaningless infinite results. The cause of the phenomenon can be found in the large number of interacting quantum DoF that we have mentioned already. The solution to this problem and the correct way to extract a meaningful result out of the divergences turned out to be renormalization. From the modern perspective, renormalization is a fundamental feature of QFT. Although not the first ones to describe the phenomenon, the modern understanding of how renormalization in QFT works is mainly based on the contributions of Kadanoff and Wilson [7, 8].

Let us illustrate the ideas of Wilsonian renormalization. Consider a QFT described by the action $S[\Phi_i, g_n]$, with generic field content $\{\Phi_i\}$ and couplings g_n . The fundamental realization of renormalization is that the bare couplings g_k and the normalizations of the fields $\{\Phi_i\}$ in the action do not correspond to the physically measured quantities as they do not take into account quantum effects. To make connection with reality, observables would have to be rewritten in terms of the renormalized quantities.

¹Observables describing small fluctuations around the vacuum are only amenable to a weakly-coupled description if the system can be approximated by a free theory, *i.e.* if the theory exhibits small couplings g_n accompanying the interaction terms in the action.

Introduction

The bare parameters of the theory, as they are not measurable, can then be used to cancel the infinities arising in calculations in a process called regularization.

During regularization, the theory is modified by introducing a parameter — called a regulator — which regularizes the appearing divergences. The seemingly most natural choice here is a scale Λ_0 cutting off the momenta allowed within the theory to $|\mathbf{k}| \leq \Lambda_0$, but there are other well-established schemes like dimensional regularization or Pauli–Villars regularization. The different choices of regulator are called regularization schemes. Any choice of regularization scheme introduces a characteristic energy scale — called the cut-off scale M — into the theory, which reproduces the original theory when taken to infinity. The now cut-off dependent divergences are then cancelled via so-called counterterms, which are cut-off-dependent parts of the bare parameters in the theory that cancel the appearing divergences. After cancellation of the divergences the cut-off scale M can be taken to infinity while we recover a finite result.

If a theory is amenable to this procedure, it is called renormalizable. Renormalizability in QFT can be determined via dimensional analysis, at least superficially. During the cancellation of divergences, in principle, a renormalization point is chosen, given by the value of the cut-off scale *M* at which divergences are cancelled. At finite values of the cut-off scale *M* divergent terms in the theory are finite but cut-off dependent. Changes in the renormalization scale affect how much of a result comes from the bare parameters and how much comes from the divergent quantities to be computed. This can be exploited to calculate the variation of a physical parameter with the change in cut-off scale, which is encoded in the so-called beta functions of the parameters. The general theory of this kind of scale dependence is the RG.

Historically, the splitting of bare parameters into finite contributions plus counterterms came before the discovery of the RG, which essentially states that this splitting is unphysical and that all scales enter in a continuous and systematic way. We return to the QFT with action $S[\Phi_i, g_k]$ introduced above. In terms Fourier modes the path integral is written as²

$$Z(g_n) = \int \prod_{\mathbf{k}} \mathscr{D}\tilde{\Phi}_i(\mathbf{k}) \, e^{-S[\Phi_i, g_n]} \,. \tag{4}$$

Naturally, the partition function suffers from the appearance of infinities and we define the regularized path integral via a momentum cut-off Λ_0 ,

$$Z_{\Lambda_0}(g_n^{(\Lambda_0)};\Lambda_0) = \int_{|\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_0} \prod \mathcal{D} \tilde{\Phi}_i(\mathbf{k}) \ e^{-S[\Phi_i, g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}]}.$$
(5)

The theory is now explicitly regularized by only allowing momenta up to the cut-off λ_0 , which is also the renormalization scale, in the action $S[\Phi_i, g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}]$. Note that the couplings $g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}$ should be considered as distinct from the couplings in the original theory since we have removed some DoF. In the Wilson– Kadanoff renormalization scheme we try to first integrate the modes with momenta $\Lambda_1 < \Lambda_0$. Naturally,

²Naturally, the path integral measure can also be in terms of position space configurations $\mathscr{D}\Phi_i(x)$.

the fields can be decomposed as

$$\Phi_i(x) = \int_{|\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_1} \frac{\mathrm{d}^D k}{(2\pi)^D} e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \tilde{\Phi}_i(\mathbf{k}) + \int_{\Lambda_1 < |\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_0} \frac{\mathrm{d}^D k}{(2\pi)^D} e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \tilde{\Phi}_i(\mathbf{k}) =: \Phi_i^{(1)}(x) + \chi_i^{(1)}(x) , \qquad (6)$$

where $\Phi_i^{(1)}(x)$ represents the low-energy part of the field $\Phi_i(x)$ and $\chi_i^{(1)}(x)$ is its high-energy part. The path-integral measure likewise factorizes and performing the integral over the high-energy modes $\chi_i^{(1)}(x)$ produces an effective action for the remaining low-energy DoF,³

This process can be iterated by introducing yet a smaller scale $\Lambda_2 < \Lambda_1$ and integrating out further modes,

$$S_{\rm eff}[\Phi_i^{(2)}, g_n(\Lambda_2); \Lambda_2] = -\log\left[\int_{\Lambda_2 < |\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_0} \prod \mathcal{D} \Phi_i(\mathbf{k}) \ e^{-S[\Phi_i^{(2)} + \chi_i^{(2)}, g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}]}\right].$$
(8)

The process of integrating out modes is called changing the scale and Eq. (7) is called the RG equation for the effective action. Importantly, while changing the scale the couplings in the action for the remaining DoF do now depend on the new scale. Starting from a generic initial action of the form

$$S[\Phi_i, g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}] = \int d^D x \left[\Phi_i^*(x)(K) \Phi_i(x) + \sum_n g_n^{(\Lambda_0)} \mathcal{O}_n(x) \right],$$
(9)

where *K* denotes the differential operator within the kinetic term, the effective action at the scale Λ_1 takes the general form

$$S_{\text{eff}}[\Phi_i^{(1)}, g_n(\Lambda_1); \Lambda_1] = \int d^D x \left[Z^{(\Lambda_1)} \Phi_i^{(1)*}(x) (K) \Phi_i^{(1)}(x) + \sum_n \left(Z^{(\Lambda_1)} \right)^{i_n/2} g_n(\Lambda_1) \mathcal{O}_n(x) \right].$$
(10)

The form of the interaction terms $\mathcal{O}_n(x)$ remains the same and the wavefunction renormalization $Z^{(\Lambda_1)}$ accounts for the fact that the kinetic term may receive correction while changing the scale. At any given scale a renormalized field $\varphi_i^{(1)} = \sqrt{Z^{(\Lambda_1)}} \Phi_i^{(1)}$ can be defined. Evidently, the partition function $Z_{\Lambda_1}(g_n(\lambda_1); \Lambda_0)$ at any scale $\Lambda_1 < \Lambda_0$ is still equal to the original partition function $Z_{\Lambda_0}(g_n^{(\Lambda_0)}; \Lambda_0)$, where $Z_{\Lambda_1}(g_n(\lambda_1); \Lambda_0)$ is defined as

$$Z_{\Lambda_1}(g_n(\Lambda_1);\Lambda_0) := \int_{|\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_1} \mathscr{D}\tilde{\Phi}_i(\mathbf{k}) \ e^{-S_{\text{eff}}[\Phi_i^{(1)}, g_n(\Lambda_1);\Lambda_1]}, \tag{11}$$

with the effective action S_{eff} given by Eq. (7). Infinitesimally, this invariance under changes of the scale

³We have $\int \mathscr{D}\Phi_i(\mathbf{k})|_{\Lambda_1 \leq |\mathbf{k}| < \Lambda_0} \to \int \mathscr{D}\chi_i^{(1)}(x)$ when switching to position space.

Introduction

results in the differential equation

$$\left(\Lambda_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial \Lambda_1} + \beta_n(\Lambda_1) \frac{\partial}{\partial g_n}\right) Z_{\Lambda_1}(g_n(\Lambda_1); \Lambda_0) = 0, \qquad \beta_n(\Lambda_1) := \Lambda_1 \frac{\partial g_n(\Lambda_1)}{\partial \Lambda_1}$$
(12)

called the RG equation for the partition function. It states that the couplings of the effective action vary to account for the change in the number of DoF in the path integral while changing the scale. The partition function is then in fact independent of the scale, provided it is below the initial cut-off scale Λ_0 . The so-called beta function $\beta_n(\Lambda)$ capture the varying — or running — of the couplings and are hence very important in the context of the RG flow. A generalized statement similar to the RG equation for the partition function can be derived for arbitrary correlation functions and is called the Callan-Symanzik equation [9–11]. The overall significance remains the same: the couplings of the theory and the wavefunction renormalization factors vary in such a way as we lower the scale so that correlation functions remain unaltered.

As we change the scale, the RG generates a curve in coupling space — or parameter space — which is called the Wilsonian RG flow $g_n(\Lambda)$. The RG flow is usually expressed in terms of the beta function $\beta_n(\Lambda)$ defined above. The question naturally arises what happens when we are at a point where all the β -functions vanish. This is a special point of the RG where all the couplings are tuned to some critical value $g_n^{(\Lambda_0)} = g_n^*$ such that

$$\beta_n(\Lambda)\Big|_{g_n = g_n^*} = 0, \qquad \forall \text{ scales } \Lambda.$$
(13)

Evidently, the couplings of the particular theories living at such points do not depend on the scale. They are known as critical points of the RG flow. Using the Callan–Symanzik equation it can be shown that two-point correlation functions are highly restrained in critical theories,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(x)\mathcal{O}(y)\rangle \sim \frac{C(g_n^*)}{|x-y|^{2\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}}},$$
(14)

where $\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}$ is the scaling dimension of the operator \mathcal{O} within the critical theory. This power-law behaviour is a characteristic of scale-invariant theories, which besides Poincaré invariance also exhibit invariance under scale transformations

$$x \to \lambda x$$
. (15)

We conclude that critical theories in the RG flow are always scale-invariant. In fact, almost all scale invariant theories are invariant under the even bigger conformal group [12].

A QFT which is invariant under the full conformal group is called a Conformal Field Theory (CFT). CFTs play a crucial role in the context of renormalization, and hence in our understanding of the parameter space of QFTs, as they represent (almost all of) the critical point in the context the Wilsonian RG. The concept of the Wilsonian RG flow is the best tool we have to study the relationship between QFTs and the geometry of the parameter space spanned by them. Particularly, in order to probe the parameter space of QFTs we can choose a generic QFT and observe its RG flow in both directions of the energy scale to find its UV (high-energy) and Infra–Red (IR) (low-energy) limits. For a local Poincaré-invariant and unitary QFT it is generally expected that the RG flow in both directions approaches a critical point

and hence a CFT. As many different QFTs generically flow to the same fixed points, CFTs can be understood as unifying landmarks in parameter space. In the case where this fixed point is interacting, we say that the theories which flow to it all belong to the same universality class. On the other hand, by perturbing — or deforming — a CFT and moving away from the critical point, breaking scale invariance in the process, the space of QFTs near the fixed point can be studied using the Wilsonian RG. Moreover, according to the Wilsonian point-of-view, starting from the correct UV CFT the entire RG flow of a given theory all the way down to the IR fixed point can be described by introducing the appropriate relevant deformation in the UV. In this sense, all QFT can be found and classified in terms of perturbations of CFTs. Illustrating this point, it is often stated that in the parameter space CFTs are beacons of light illuminating the landscape around them.

In addition, CFTs also play important roles in the description of second-order and quantum phase transitions, in string theory and in the context of the AdS/CFT correspondence for quantum gravity. Particularly, the general observation that many physical systems with vastly different descriptions converge and eventually coincide at the point of phase transition is a manifestation of the principle of Wilsonian universality.

By virtue of conformal invariance, all CFTs lack any dimensionful perturbative expansion parameters in the theory. Besides free-field CFTs, most of the interacting CFTs found in the space of QFTs and more broadly in physics are strongly-coupled theories. They do not admit any weakly-coupled path-integral description in the conventional sense. Fortunately, CFTs are highly constrained due to the extended spacetime symmetry present, which puts stringent constraints on the form of (local) correlators. The functional form of two- and three-point functions is completely fixed up to a small set of coefficients and normalization constants. Four- and higher-point functions can be reduced to a sum of three-point functions via the OPE, which in CFTs has an infinite radius of convergence. In other words, the local operators spectrum of CFTs can be defined completely algebraically in terms of a few coefficients appearing in the two-and three-point functions of the theory called the CFT data. The CFT data consists of the scaling dimensions Δ_i of the operators and the three point coefficients C_{iik} . This algebraic structure provides many consistency constraints on the CFT data which are exploited by the conformal bootstrap program [13]. The conformal bootstrap aims to identify and solve CFTs in terms of the CFT data by restricting the space of their acceptable values, ideally down to a single point. On the other hand, as certain CFTs are also related to critical points of some lattice models in statistical mechanics, numerical methods such as Monte-Carlo simulations can also be applied to study CFTs [14-16].

Naturally, operators in a CFT can possess non-trivial quantum number such as spin or a global charge *Q*. As discussed at the beginning of this introduction, QFT and QM observables involving large quantum numbers generally admit a weakly-coupled description, even in otherwise strongly-coupled theories. This is a particularly intriguing observation in CFTs, as they do not admit a generic weakly-coupled description in terms of a dimensionful parameter. As it turns out, it is possible to describe certain observables involving operators with large quantum numbers under a global symmetry by an appropriate emergent description in a process referred to as the LCE. In fact, in a CFT with a

global symmetry correlators of the form

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{Q^{\dagger}}(x_{\text{out}})\mathcal{O}_{k}(x_{k})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}^{Q}(x_{\text{in}})\rangle, \qquad (16)$$

where \mathcal{O}^Q possesses a parametrically larger charge than the intermediate operator insertions, do often admit an emergent description in terms of a superfluid EFT that is approximately scale invariant. [17, 18]. This can be exploited for the computation of CFT data from such correlators. In three-dimensional CFTs with a global O(2) symmetry the scaling dimension of the operator \mathcal{O}^Q has the form [17, 18]

$$\Delta(Q) = c_{3/2}Q^{3/2} + c_{1/2}Q^{1/2} - 0.0937 + \mathcal{O}Q^{-1/2}.$$
(17)

The scaling dimension can be extracted from the energy of the EFT ground state. The Wilsonian coefficients c_i do depend on the specific underlying theory.

The emergence of an EFT description is a consequence of the fact that the presence of a state with large charge density — which in our case is $|O^Q(x_{in})\rangle$ — unavoidably breaks certain spacetime and internal symmetries. The presence of SSB then dictates that the long-distance and low-energy dynamics are described by the associated NG bosons [5, 6]. In the O(2) example there is a single NG boson present — called the conformal superfluid phonon — and it possesses a dispersion relation consistent with conformal invariance. Its fluctuations on top of the EFT ground state describe operators within the CFT that are located close to O^Q in terms of their conformal dimensions and share the same charge Q.

Plan of the thesis.

The LCE in many ways bridges the gap between different areas of physics by introducing concepts of condensed-matter physics into the study and understanding of high-energy physics. In doing so, it requires an understanding of both subjects, however. In Chapter 1 we start by reviewing two important prerequisites required to understand the existence of the large-charge program and the structure of its main results. In Section 1.1 we review CFTs from a high-energy point-of-view and discuss their structure. In Section 1.2 we discuss the features of SSB, in particular also at finite density, more from a condensed-matter perspective.

Chapter 2 consists of two parts: a snapshot of the large-charge program and a systematic analysis of the large-charge sector in CFTs invariant under a O(2) symmetry. In Section 2.1 we present the landscape of the large-charge program, including many of its main results. We elucidate the interplay between large charge and other methods of computing CFT data like the conformal bootstrap and large spin expansions. And we discuss how emergent condensed-matter EFT descriptions arise in the study of CFT correlators with large-charge insertions. In Section 2.2 we systematically study the large-charge CFT data in theories hat exhibit a global O(2) symmetry, which can also be a subset of a larger symmetry. In correlators involving the insertion of two heavy operators possessing a large charge Q under the global O(2) we perform the LCE via its superfluid EFT approach. We explain what CFT data involving the insertion of two large-charge operators is within the reach of the large-charge methodology and particularly the EFT approach, and we systematically compute said CFT data in terms of two-, three-and four-point functions.

The last part of this thesis — Chapter 3 — is dedicated to the study of the LCE at large *N*. We discuss how in the double-scaling limit of $Q, N \rightarrow \infty$, Q/N fixed the large-charge sectors of strongly coupled theories become accessible beyond the EFT prescription detailed in Chapter 2. To do so we apply

finite-temperature field theory techniques in yet another parallel to condensed-matter physics. We start by reviewing the WF fixed point of the O(2N) vector model with a quartic interaction in D = 3 at fixed diagonal charges $Q = \sum_i Q_i$ and large N in Section 3.1. Here, we independently recover all the important features of the large-charge superfluid EFT approach outlined in Section 2.2. However, at leading order in N we have access to the scaling dimensions of operators at any value of the normalized charge Q/2N. Besides the large-Q/2N limit, in which we recover the superfluid EFT description, we also have access analytically to the small-Q/2N regime, in which results correspond to the free-field limit. In Section 3.2 we show how large-charge techniques in the $O(2N) \varphi^4$ -theory can be used to compute the effective potential of the theory to leading order N also away from the fixed point. We use this technique to reproduce and expand upon an old computation involving the re-summation of infinitely many Feynman diagrams in the $D = 3 \varphi^4$ -theory [19]. We then focus on the dimensions 4 < D < 6 and discuss the effective potential there. In doing so, we find that there is no unitary UV completion of the φ^4 -model in this range of dimensions, in accordance with earlier results [20]. In D = 5we can compute explicitly results. We show how the effective potential can be interpreted as a complex function with a branch cut. Using large-charge techniques we can investigate the conjectured nonunitary/complex interacting UV CFT. In Section 3.3 we return to the fixed point and study fermionic CFTs in the double-scaling limit. We encounter two distinct behaviours. While in NJL-type models we find a BEC and the large-charge superfluid predictions apply, in the GN model we encounter no SSB at zero temperature and a Fermi-sphere ground state arises. The superconducting behaviour in the NJL models has a neat explanation in terms of Cooper pair condensation. The presence and stability of the Fermi-sphere ground state in the GN model, however, needs further investigation before definite conclusions can be drawn.

At the ends of Chapters 2 and 3 we provide a short conclusion and final remarks. The appendices contain additional materials supplementary to the main part of this thesis and provide technical details for computations and derivations of results.

1 Prerequisites: Conformal Field Theory and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking

This chapter is meant as a short and pedagogical introduction to the two most important frameworks and ideas underlying the bulk of this thesis.

On one hand, the aim of this chapter is to build the foundation of the large-charge approach to CFTs and to motivate the research and publications of the author presented in later chapters. It serves to embed the materials and research presented in the broader context of modern physics, in particular the systematic study of QFT and CFT.

On the other hand, this chapter serves to make the present thesis more self-contained for readers at the graduate level and onwards. In particular, the discussion of SSB is important in this context and includes very recent results from the literature.

Most of the material discussed can be found in many textbooks, reviews and lecture notes, the most important of which will be pointed out below.

The large charge approach — or LCE — is a systematic way of studying CFTs that exhibit a continuous global symmetry.¹ In order to understand the "raison d'être" of the LCE and its importance in the study of CFTs it is fundamental to understand the basic structure and properties of said theories. To this end, the first part of this chapter is a broad introduction to CFT.

To make the discussion more concise, we will focus on specific aspects of CFTs in $D \ge 3$. The analysis of CFTs is a vast and complex subject — especially in D = 2 — and for the purposes of this thesis we only require knowledge about three or more spacetime dimensions.

The bulk of Section 1.1 deals the implications conformal invariance in QFT, assuming that conformal symmetry is realized in the quantum theory and is not anomalous. The focus of the presentation lies on correlation functions, radial quantization, the state–operator map and the OPE. The section ends with a quick introduction to the conformal bootstrap, as it helps to motivate the large-charge program. In Appendix A we discuss additional materials for the invested reader. We give a brief discussion of the Ising universality class in the context of CFTs and phase transitions in Appendix A.1. In Appendix A.3 we discuss some prerequisites from QFT. We give a detailed discussion of conformal invariance in classical field theory in Appendix A.2.

The presentation of Section 1.1 takes inspiration from an amalgamation of sources, the most important

¹In this sense it is complementary to other approaches of accessing CFTs, like the conformal bootstrap [13].

of which are the lecture notes by Simmons-Duffin [21], the book by di Francesco/ Mathieu/ Sénéchal [22] and the lecture notes by Rychkov [23]. Additional references of relevance are the lecture notes by Gillioz [24] as well as the books by Schottenloher [25] and Blumenhagen/ Plauschinn [26].²

The idea of the Large Quantum Number Expansion (LQNE) is to restrict ourselves to sectors of the theory consisting of all operators with the identical fixed quantum numbers under the global symmetry. In doing so, we explicitly and spontaneously break global and spacetime symmetries of the theory. Understanding the structure of the LCE is therefore also predicated on an understanding of the concept of SSB, in particular its generalization to finite density (and finite volume) systems. Hence, the second goal of this chapter is to introduce the idea of SSB and discuss the implications of Goldstone's Theorem. The second part of this chapter — Section 1.2 — discusses SSB of global internal symmetries as well as aspects of SSB at finite density, including a brief discussion on finite volume corrections (particularly for superfluids).

In the first part we discuss the definition and basic properties of SSB — in particular the existence of massless bosonic modes in the spectrum, the so-called NG modes — and present the most important historical results concerning the spontaneous breaking of global internal symmetries and the number and properties of the appearing NG modes. This discussion ends with the presentation of recent results that imply an exact counting rule for the number of NG bosons under certain assumptions [34–38].

Unfortunately, in the case of spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries there are no simple guiding principles or counting rules for now. Therefore, in the second part of Section 1.2 we restrict ourselves to focusing on investigating a particular class of physical systems that tend to exhibit spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries and prominently appear in the LCE: systems at finite density for a spontaneously broken charge, in particular Abelian superfluids. We present a modification of the Goldstone Theorem applicable to this class of theories. Particularly, we prove the existence of gapped NG modes in the spectrum, in addition to the usual massless NG modes. These NG modes have a gap of the order of the chemical potential and reappear when discussing the LCE in Chapter 2. Finally, we end on discussing finite-volume corrections to SSB relevant for the LCE.³

The original presentation of materials on SSB in Section 1.2 is influenced mainly by the reviews by Brauner [39] and Watanabe [34] as well as their and their collaborator's important contributions to the topic. The discussion of aspects of SSB at finite density follows mainly the works and contributions of Maris [40], Low and Manohar [41], Nicolis et al. [42–44], Watanabe et al. [45] and the thesis by Cuomo [46]. Finally, the inclusion of the excursus on SSB in finite volume is inspired by the review [47]. For a more comprehensive discussion of SSB in finite systems we refer to [48] and [49].

1.1 Conformal field theory

Traditionally, QFT as a framework is presented in terms of the isometries of the underlying spacetime, be it flat space or some curved background. However, there are instances where another spacetime symmetry group is chosen. In this language, a CFT is a QFT whose spacetime symmetries are all conformal transformations, which includes the spacetime isometries as well as scale transformations

²For a pedagogical introduction to QFT we refor to the books by Weiberg [27–29], Coleman [30], Schwartz [31], Fradkin [32] and also Derendinger [33].

 $^{^3}$ Strictly speaking, SSB — as it is generically defined in the literature — can only occur for systems in infinite volume.

and special conformal transformations.

CFTs are fundamental to the study and understanding of QFT. As discussed in the Introduction, CFTs live at the fixed point of the Wilsonian RG flow (points where the beta-function vanishes). But CFTs also appear at other important cornerstones of modern physics.

- CFTs are fundamental to string theory. The world-sheet of a string is described by a twodimensional CFT. Notable references for the reader more interested in the role of two-dimensional CFTs in string theory are [50–53]. Unfortunately, the LCE is less powerful in two-dimensional CFTs [54].
- CFTs are connected to our current understanding of quantum gravity via the AdS/CFT correspondence, *i.e.* the Gauge/Gravity duality. The AdS/CFT correspondence proposes duality between a CFT living on the boundary of spacetime and the associated gravitational theory in the bulk, suggesting that CFTs can be used to study gravitational phenomena. The seminal works on AdS/CFT *i.e.* Gauge/Gravity correspondence are [55–57], for a well-structured introduction see [58]. There is some literature on the LCE and its relation to the AdS/CFT correspondence [59–64].
- CFTs are of great importance in the description of critical phenomena in statistical mechanics and condensed-matter physics. Continuous or second-order phase transitions can generally be understood using the language of CFTs.

In the language of statistical mechanics a system undergoing a continuous phase transitions is described by a continuous partition function log(Z) that is either non-analytic or exhibits an infinite slope at the critical point in configuration space. For a thermal system the critical point at temperature T_c separates an ordered phase at low temperatures $T < T_c$ from a disordered phase at high temperatures $T > T_c$.

In general there exists an order parameter $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle$ that vanishes in the disordered phase $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle = 0$ while it is non-vanishing in the ordered phase $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle \neq 0$, hence allowing to distinguish the different phases.

At the critical point there is a symmetry enhancement and the system becomes scale invariant. Correlation functions no longer obey a exponential decay but follow a power law and fluctuations appear at all possible wavelengths/length scales. Long range correlations develop and the microscopic structure of the system becomes irrelevant. In that sense CFTs are a natural candidate to describe critical points of condensed-matter and statistical mechanics systems in the continuum limit since scale invariance generically enhances to full conformal invariance [12]. However, there exist some exceptional critical points that are described by scale invariant theories that are not fully conformally invariant and there are scale invariant RG fixed points which do not get enhanced to full conformal invariance [12, 23]. An explicit example can be found in [65]. For the invested reader we discuss the Ising universality class in the context of CFTs in Appendix A.1.

For the purposes of this thesis we are content with studying CFTs in three or more spacetime dimensions and Euclidean signature. Unless otherwise specified, we are in *D*-dimensional Euclidean spacetime with metric $g^{\mu\nu} = \delta^{\mu\nu}$. There are some intricate issues arising in Minkowski space, for example with regard to causality. In the context of this thesis these details do not need to be discussed. For a presentation of CFTs in Minkowski signature see [24].

1.1.1 Conformal symmetry in the operator formalism of QFT

In QFT scale invariance is a naturally arising symmetry since fixed points of the RG flow by definition exhibit scale invariance (see the discussion in the Introduction). Although the relationship between scale and conformal invariance is very intricate [12], in most cases scale invariance enhances to full conformal invariance. As symmetries are expressed in terms of the conserved charges at the quantum level — which can be written in terms of the energy momentum tensor $T^{\mu\nu}(x)$ — in order for conformal invariance to be realized at the quantum level it is crucial that there exists a traceless stress-energy tensor

$$T^{\mu}_{\ \mu}(x) = 0. \tag{1.1}$$

This operator equation guarantees the existence of the four additional charges related to invariance under Special Conformal Transformation (SCT)s in addition to scale and Poincaré invariance and allows them to be expressed in terms of $T^{\mu\nu}$, as we will see.⁴ Unless otherwise specified, we always assume the existence of such a traceless stress-energy tensor as a prerequisite for conformal invariance at the quantum level [12].

Assuming the existence of a traceless conserved and symmetric stress-energy tensor $T^{\mu\nu}$ allows for the totality of all conformal charges to be conveniently written as

$$Q^{(\epsilon)}(\Sigma) = -\int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}n_{\mu} \epsilon_{\nu}(x) T^{\mu\nu}(x), \qquad (1.2)$$

where $\Sigma \subset \mathbb{R}^D$ is an arbitrary D - 1-dimensional hypersurface. The charge in Eq. (1.2) will be conserved as long as

$$\partial_{\mu}\epsilon_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\epsilon_{\mu} = \frac{2}{D} \left(\partial \cdot \epsilon\right) \delta_{\mu\nu}.$$
(1.3)

Eq. (1.3) is called the conformal Killing equation. The linearly independent solutions comprising the conformal group — translations, rotations, dilatations (*i.e.* scale transformations) and Special Conformal Transformations (SCTs) — are all encoded by the vector field $\epsilon_{\mu}(x)$,

translations:	$p_{\mu}=\partial_{\mu}$,	$\epsilon_{\mu}=a_{\mu}$,	
rotations:	$m_{\mu\nu}=x_{\nu}\partial_{\mu}-x_{\mu}\partial_{\nu},$	$\epsilon_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \omega_{\rho\sigma} \left(\delta^{\mu\rho} x^{\sigma} - \delta^{\mu\sigma} x^{\rho} \right),$	(1.4)
dilatations:	$d = x_{\nu} \partial_{\nu}$,	$\epsilon_{\mu}=\lambda x_{\mu}$,	
SCTs:	$k_{\mu} = 2x_{\mu} \left(\mathbf{x} \cdot \partial \right) - \mathbf{x}^2 \partial_{\mu} ,$	$\epsilon_{\mu} = b^{\nu} \left(2x_{\mu}x_{\nu} - \mathbf{x}^2 \delta_{\mu\nu} \right)$	

A solution $x^{\mu} \mapsto x'^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + \epsilon^{\mu}(x)$ of the conformal Killing equation Eq. (1.3) satisfies

$$\frac{\partial x'^{\mu}}{\partial x^{\nu}} = \left[1 + \frac{1}{D}(\partial \cdot \epsilon)\right] \left[\delta^{\mu}_{\nu} + \frac{1}{2}(\partial_{\nu}\epsilon^{\mu} - \partial^{\mu}\epsilon_{\nu})\right] \quad \stackrel{\exp[\cdot]}{\underset{map}{\text{map}}} \quad \Omega(x) R^{\mu}_{\nu}(x), \qquad R^{T}R = \mathbb{1}.$$
(1.5)

Hence, a conformal transformation corresponds to an infinitesimal rescaling times an infinitesimal rotation and — upon exponentiating — a finite rotation times a local scale transformation. Therefore, a

⁴The relationship between tracelessness of $T^{\mu\nu}$ and invariance under SCTs can also be deduced in a classical analysis, see Appendix A.2.3.

conformal transformation rescaling the metric $g_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\mu\nu}$ by an overall factor

$$g_{\mu\nu} \mapsto g_{\alpha\beta} \frac{\partial x^{\prime \alpha}}{\partial x^{\mu}} \frac{\partial x^{\prime \beta}}{\partial x^{\nu}} = \Omega^2(x) g_{\mu\nu}.$$
 (1.6)

Dilatations, translations and rotations, as described in Eq. (1.4), are straightforwardly exponentiated. More interesting are SCTs. Their finite form reads

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto \frac{x^{\mu} - x^2 b^{\mu}}{1 - 2(b \cdot x) + x^2 b^2}, \qquad \text{with scale factor: } \Omega^2(x) = (1 - 2(b \cdot x) + b^2 x^2)^2.$$
(1.7)

Any SCT leaves the origin invariant but maps $x^{\mu} = b^{\mu}/b^2$ to point at infinity.⁵ Invariance under SCTs is crucial as it differentiates scale invariant theories from conformally invariant ones.

SCTs closely related to inversions, which are discrete conforma transformations of the form

$$\mathscr{I}: \qquad x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\prime \mu} = \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^2}. \tag{1.8}$$

Inversions it lies outside of the identity component of the conformal group, except in the context of SCTs. As a matter of fact, an SCT is comprised of an an inversion, followed by a translation and then by another inversion,⁶

$$x^{\mu} \stackrel{\mathscr{I}}{\mapsto} \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^{2}} \stackrel{-b_{\mu}}{\mapsto} \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^{2}} - b_{\mu} \stackrel{\mathscr{I}}{\mapsto} \frac{x^{\mu} - x^{2}b^{\mu}}{1 - 2(b \cdot x) + x^{2}b^{2}}.$$
 (1.9)

Inversions by itself cannot be obtained by exponentiating a Killing vector, but SCTs can. Since inversions are not continuously connected to the identity, invariance under inversions needs to be checked on an individual basis.⁷

The conserved charges $Q^{(\epsilon)} = Q^{(\epsilon)}(\Sigma)$ defined in Eq. (1.2) satisfy the conformal algebra,⁸

$$[Q^{(\epsilon_1)}, Q^{(\epsilon_2)}] = Q^{([\epsilon_2, \epsilon_1])}, \qquad (1.10)$$

where $[\epsilon_1, \epsilon_2]$ denotes the commutator of vector fields, $[\epsilon_1, \epsilon_2]^{\mu} = \epsilon_1^{\nu} (\partial_{\nu} \epsilon_2^{\mu}) - \epsilon_2^{\nu} (\partial_{\nu} \epsilon_1^{\mu})$. In terms of the linearly independent charges associated to translations, rotations, dilatations and SCTs the commutation relations read

$$\begin{split} & [Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)}, Q_{\rho\sigma}^{(M)}] = \delta_{\nu\rho} Q_{\mu\sigma}^{(M)} \pm \text{permutations}, \qquad [Q_{\mu}^{(K)}, Q_{\nu}^{(P)}] = 2\delta_{\mu\nu} D - 2M_{\mu\nu}, \\ & [Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)}, Q_{\sigma}^{(P)}] = \delta_{\nu\sigma} Q_{\mu}^{(P)} - \delta_{\mu\sigma} Q_{\nu}^{(P)}, \qquad [Q^{(D)}, Q_{\mu}^{(P)}] = Q_{\mu}^{(P)}, \end{split}$$
(1.11)
$$& [Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)}, Q_{\sigma}^{(K)}] = \delta_{\nu\sigma} Q_{\mu}^{(K)} - \delta_{\mu\sigma} Q_{\nu}^{(K)}, \qquad [Q^{(D)}, Q_{\mu}^{(K)}] = -Q_{\mu}^{(K)}. \end{split}$$

All other commutators are vanishing. These are the commutation relations defining the conformal algebra.

⁵Flat space plus infinity $\mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$ is Weyl equivalent to the unit sphere S_1^D . On the unit sphere S_1^D all conformal transformations are finite, *i.e.* non-singular.

⁶SCTs are essentially translations with the points at $\{0\}$ and $\{\infty\}$ swapped by an inversion.

⁷There is a neat argument based on the embedding formalism [23, 66] implying that a CFT invariant under parity will be invariant under inversions and vice versa [23].

⁸This is a consequence of the comutation relation $[Q^{(\epsilon)}, T^{\mu\nu}] = \epsilon \cdot \partial T^{\mu\nu} + (\partial \cdot \epsilon) T^{\mu\nu} - \partial_{\rho} \epsilon^{\mu} T^{\rho\nu} + (\partial^{\nu} \epsilon_{\rho}) T^{\rho\mu}$, which holds true under the assumption that conformal invariance is unbroken [21].

In the operator formalism of the quantized theory the action of the topological charge operators on local operators $\mathcal{O}(x)$ of the theory is given by the integral version of the Ward identity,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\mu}} \langle j_{\mu}^{(\epsilon)}(x) \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N}) \rangle = -\sum_{k=1}^{N} \delta(x - x_{k}) \langle \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1}) \cdots G^{(\epsilon)} \mathcal{O}_{k}(x_{k}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}, (x_{N}) \rangle, \qquad (1.12)$$

with $G^{(\epsilon)}$ being the generator of the transformation encoded by $\epsilon_{\mu}(x)$ via the conserved current

$$j_{\mu}^{(\epsilon)}(x) = \epsilon^{\nu}(x) T_{\mu\nu}(x).$$
(1.13)

In its integral form Eq. (1.12) amounts to a commutator equation,⁹

$$[Q^{(\epsilon)}, \mathcal{O}(x)] = G^{(\epsilon)} \mathcal{O}(x).$$
(1.14)

Just as the charge $Q^{(\epsilon)}$ can be decomposed into a linear combination of Poincaré transformations, dilatations and SCTs, so can the generator $G^{(\epsilon)}$,¹⁰

$$G^{(e)} = a^{\mu}P_{\mu} + \frac{\omega^{\mu\nu}}{2}M_{\mu\nu} + \lambda D + b^{\mu}K_{\mu}.$$
 (1.15)

There is one important detail with respect to the conserved charges and their associated generators that needs mentioning here. As repeated action of the conserved charges reverses the order of the associated generators [21],

$$[Q^{(\epsilon_1)}, [Q^{(\epsilon_2)}, \mathcal{O}]] = G^{(\epsilon_2)} G^{(\epsilon_1)} \mathcal{O}, \qquad (1.16)$$

the generators in Eq. (1.15) satisfy the commutation relations of the charges in Eq. (1.11) with reversed signs [21],¹¹

$$[M_{\mu\nu}, M_{\rho\sigma}] = \delta_{\nu\rho} M_{\sigma\mu} \pm \text{permutations}, \qquad [K_{\mu}, P_{\nu}] = -2\delta_{\mu\nu} D + 2M_{\mu\nu}$$
$$[M_{\mu\nu}, P_{\sigma}] = \delta_{\mu\sigma} P_{\nu} - \delta_{\nu\sigma} P_{\mu}, \qquad [D, P_{\mu}] = -P_{\mu}, \qquad (1.17)$$
$$[M_{\mu\nu}, K_{\sigma}] = \delta_{\mu\sigma} K_{\nu} - \delta_{\nu\sigma} K_{\mu}, \qquad [D, K_{\mu}] = K_{\mu}.$$

Topological charge operators act locally on local operators. The reason is that they can be continuously deformed to live in an arbitrarily small neighbourhood of the operator insertion. For the sake of simplicity, for now on we use the same notation for the conserved charge $Q^{(\epsilon)}$ and its associated generator counterpart $G^{(\epsilon)}$, unless it is contextually important to separate them. In the orthogonal basis of the conformal group in Eq. (1.4) and Eq. (1.11) we identify

$$Q^{(P)}_{\mu} \sim P_{\mu}, \qquad Q^{(M)}_{\mu\nu} \sim M_{\mu\nu}, \qquad Q^{(D)} \sim D, \qquad Q^{(K)}_{\mu} \sim K_{\mu}.$$
 (1.18)

We only need to be careful as to which sets of commutation relations between Eq. (1.11) and Eq. (1.17) is applicable in each situation. Finally, we use commutator notation $[P_{\mu}, \mathcal{O}(x)]$ and shorthand notation

⁹After integration the left-hand side of Eq. (1.12) turns into a surface integral and then a commutator. For more details on Ward identities and a derivation of Eq. (1.12) using the path-integral formalism see Appendix A.3.3.

¹⁰Given a Lagrangian description of the theory the associated generators are the differential operators generating the transformation in the classical theory.

¹¹These commutation relations are consistent with the classical analysis of the conformal generators, see Appendix A.2.2.

 $P_{\mu} \circ \mathcal{O}(x)$ interchangeably.¹²

The conformal group in \mathbb{R}^D is isomorphic to the Lorentz group SO(D+1,1). This is best derived by taking the \mathbb{R}^D variables x_1, \ldots, x_D and adding two additional variables $X^+ = (x_0 + x_{D+1}), X^- = (x_0 - x_{D+1})$. The isomorphism now reads¹³

$$J_{\mu\nu} = M_{\mu\nu}, \qquad J_{+\mu} = P_{\mu}/2, \qquad J_{-\mu} = K_{\mu}/2, \qquad J_{+-} = D/2,$$
(1.19)

with $J_{\alpha\beta}$ — understood to be antisymmetric — being the generators of SO(p+1, q+1). These generators satisfy the Lorentz algebra,

$$[J_{\alpha\beta}, J_{\gamma\delta}] = \eta_{\alpha\gamma} J_{\beta\delta} + \eta_{\beta\delta} J_{\alpha\gamma} - \eta_{\alpha\delta} M_{\beta\gamma} - \eta_{\beta\gamma} J_{\alpha\delta} \,. \tag{1.20}$$

The coordinates X^+ , X^- are called light-cone coordinates. The isomorphism gives rise to the embedding formalism, a convenient way of encoding the action of the conformal group in \mathbb{R}^D via the action of the Lorentz group in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} by appropriately embedding \mathbb{R}^D in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} [23, 66–68].

Having access to the conformal charges allows us to classify all operators of the theory into irreducible representations of said charges. The representation theory of the conformal group is built around the existence of so-called primary operators, which generate the irreducible representations of the conformal group.

The operator formalism of the quantum theory identifies primary operators in a CFT by the action of the symmetry operators at the origin. As *D* and $M_{\mu\nu}$ commute, see Eq. (1.11), we can simultaneously diagonalize them on the space of operators of the theory, so that local operators in a CFT obey¹⁴

$$[M_{\mu\nu}, \mathcal{O}(0)] = i S_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{O}(0),$$

$$[D, \mathcal{O}(0)] = \Delta \mathcal{O}(0),$$
(1.21)

where $S_{\mu\nu}$ are the spin matrices encoding the representation of the Lorentz group and hence the spin of $\mathcal{O}(x)$ and Δ is the scaling or conformal dimension of the operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$.¹⁵ The defining feature of local primary operators in the space of operators is the action of K_{μ} . The commutation relations in Eq. (1.11) imply that K_{μ} lowers the scaling dimension Δ of any given operator $\mathcal{O}(0)$ by one,

$$[D, [K_{\mu}, \mathcal{O}(0)]] = [K_{\mu}, [D, \mathcal{O}(0)]] + [[D, K_{\mu}], \mathcal{O}(0)] = (\Delta - 1)K_{\mu}\mathcal{O}(0).$$
(1.22)

Given an operator $\mathcal{O}'(0)$ with scaling dimension Δ' we can act repeatedly with K_{μ} and obtain an

¹²The notation $P_{\mu} \circ \mathcal{O}(x)$ also expresses the geometric procedure of surrounding the operator insertion $\mathcal{O}(x)$ with a topological charge operator $P_{\mu} \sim Q_{\mu}^{(P)}$ inside the path integral.

¹³In terms of $x_0, x_1, \dots, x_D, x_{D+1}$ the generators are $J_{0\mu} = (P_{\mu} + K_{\mu})/2$, $J_{D+1\mu} = (P_{\mu} - K_{\mu})/2$, $J_{D+10} = D$.

¹⁴The action of a local operator on a given function only depends on a single point *x* and it is in principle possible to determine the output value at *x* solely from the values of the input in an arbitrarily small neighbourhood of *x*. In radial quantization we condense these properties and simply define a local operator $\mathcal{O}(0)$ to be an eigenstate of the dilatation operator. On the other hand, the action of a non-local operator does not depend on a single point in spacetime. A large class of (linear) non-local operators is given by the integral transforms (e.g. the Fourier or Laplace transforms).

¹⁵As $\mathcal{O}(x)$ belongs to an irreducible representation of the Lorentz group — according to Schur's Lemma — any matrix commuting with all $S^{\mu\nu}$ has to be a multiple of 1. Additionally, the group of scale transformations is not compact, hence Δ is a real number.

operator with arbitrarily low scaling dimension, implying that scaling dimensions are not bounded from below. As in any physically sensible theory this cannot be the case (*e.g.* this makes it impossible for the theory to be unitary), this process has to eventually terminate, meaning there exists an operator $\mathscr{O}(0) = K_{\mu_1} \circ \cdots \circ K_{\mu_n} \circ \mathscr{O}'(0)$ such that

$$[K_{\mu}, \mathcal{O}(0)] = 0, \qquad \forall \mu. \tag{1.23}$$

Operators satisfying Eq. (1.23) are called primary. For any primary operator \mathcal{O} there exists a tower of descendant operators — or a conformal multiplet — with increasing scaling dimension constructed by repeatedly acting with the momentum operators P_{μ} ,

$$\mathscr{O}(0) \longrightarrow P_{\mu_1} \circ \cdots \circ P_{\mu_N} \circ \mathscr{O}(0), \qquad \Delta \longrightarrow \Delta + N.$$
(1.24)

Identifying all primary operators in a CFT is equivalent to identifying all operators in a CFT. As in any other (flat space) QFT, the momentum operator — or momentum generator — acts as a derivative on the space of local operators,

$$[P_{\mu},\mathcal{O}(x)] = p_{\mu}\mathcal{O}(x) = \partial_{\mu}\mathcal{O}(x).$$
(1.25)

Consider the operator insertion $\mathcal{O}(x)$ away from the origin. The exponential $\exp[\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}]$ translates the operator $\mathcal{O}(0)$ away from the origin such that $\mathcal{O}(x) = \exp[\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}] \circ \mathcal{O}(0)$. This tells us that the local operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ is an infinite linear combination of descendant operators of $\mathcal{O}(0)$ (and hence clearly not an eigenstate of *D*).

$$\mathcal{O}(x) = \sum_{n} x_{\mu_1} \dots x_{\mu_n} P_{\mu_1} \circ \dots \circ P_{\mu_n} \circ \mathcal{O}(0) .$$
(1.26)

The conditions in Eq. (1.21) and Eq. (1.23) allow us to construct a representation of the conformal algebra out of any primary $\mathcal{O}(0)$ and its descendants (via P_{μ}).¹⁶ Due to the similarities between conformal multiplets and SU(2) representations we will sometimes refer to the momentum generators P_{μ} as raising operators and to the SCT generators K_{μ} as lowering operators.

In $D \ge 3$ — independent of the existence of a Lagrangian description of the theory — CFTs are formulated in terms of primary operators (or fields in the Lagrangian description). Primary operators are defined by their transformation behaviour under conformal transformations in Eq. (1.21) and Eq. (1.23). Equivalently to Eq. (1.21) and Eq. (1.23), a primary operator of scaling dimension Δ can be defined to be homogeneous (of degree Δ) and transform under a conformal transformations as

$$\mathscr{O}(x) \mapsto \mathscr{O}'(x') = \left| \frac{\partial x'(x)}{\partial x} \right|^{\frac{\Delta}{D}} R(x) \mathscr{O}(x), \qquad (1.27)$$

where $|\partial x'/\partial x| = \Omega^{-D}$ is the Jacobian of the (finite) transformation and R(x) encodes the representation of the field $\mathcal{O}(x)$ under the action of the rotation group. The equivalence of Eq. (1.27) and Eqs. (1.21), (1.23) has been known for a while and is presented properly in [69]. Eq. (1.27) presents the most general transformation behaviour under the conformal group that fields can exhibit in physically well-motivated theories [70–72].

¹⁶The action of the conformal generators will never take us out of the conformal multiplet. In fact, it can be shown that any local operator in a unitary CFT is a linear combination of primary and descendant operators [21].
The action of the conformal generators on local operator insertions $\mathcal{O}(x)$ away from the origin is encoded by the differential operators in Eq. (1.4),

$$\begin{split} &[M_{\mu\nu}, \mathcal{O}(x)] = (m_{\mu\nu} + iS_{\mu\nu})\mathcal{O}(x) = (x_{\nu}\partial_{\mu} - x_{\mu}\partial_{\nu} + iS_{\mu\nu})\mathcal{O}(x), \\ &[D, \mathcal{O}(x)] = (d + \Delta)\mathcal{O}(x) = (x^{\nu}\partial_{\nu} + \Delta)\mathcal{O}(x), \\ &[K_{\mu}, \mathcal{O}(x)] = (2x_{\mu}\Delta + 2ix^{\nu}S_{\nu\mu} + k_{\mu})\mathcal{O}(x) = (2x_{\mu}\Delta + 2ix^{\nu}S_{\nu\mu} + 2x_{\mu}x^{\nu}\partial_{\nu} - \mathbf{x}^{2}\partial_{\mu})\mathcal{O}(x), \end{split}$$
(1.28)

in accordance with the usual classical analysis [22] (see also Appendix A.2 for details).¹⁷ Conveniently, the action of all of the conformal generators can be neatly summarized as

$$[Q^{(\epsilon)}, \mathcal{O}(x)] = \left(\epsilon \cdot \partial + \frac{\Delta}{D} (\partial \cdot \epsilon) - \frac{i}{2} (\partial^{\mu} \epsilon^{\nu}) S_{\mu\nu}\right) \mathcal{O}(x).$$
(1.29)

This is the most general form of the conformal generator in Eq. (1.15) and Eq. (1.15). In particular, this result implies that the stress-energy tensor $T^{\mu\nu}$ is primary with $\Delta = D$ [21]. Finally, we repeat that the condition in Eq. (1.29) at x = 0 defining primaries in the operator formalism is equivalent to the definition of a primary operator/field in Eq. (1.27).¹⁸ A rigorous proof of this statement can be found in [69].

1.1.2 Conformal Ward–Takahashi identities

Ward-Takahashi identities are the quantum analogue of the classical conservation of currents associated to a continuous symmetry via Noether's theorem. Any local QFT has a conserved stress-energy tensor,

$$\partial_{\mu}T^{\mu\nu}(x) = 0. (1.30)$$

This condition is satisfied as an operator identity and is modified once we have operator insertions in the path integral, *i.e.* if we consider correlation functions. In the presence of operator insertions we need to include contact terms,

$$\partial_{\mu} \langle T^{\mu\nu}(x) \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N}) \rangle = -\sum_{k=1}^{N} \delta(x - x_{k}) \partial_{k}^{\nu} \langle \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N}) \rangle.$$
(1.31)

This is the Ward identity for translational invariance with the associated current $j^{\mu\nu} = T^{\mu\nu}$. It can be derived as such from translational invariance of the path integral.¹⁹

Invariance under rotations — with the associated current $j^{\mu\nu\rho} = T^{\mu\nu}x^{\rho} - T^{\mu\rho}x^{\nu}$ — produces the Ward

¹⁷The action of the conformal charges on operator insertions can be deduced via the formula $G^{(\varepsilon)}|_x = e^{\mathbf{x}\cdot\mathbf{P}}G^{(\varepsilon)}|_{x=0}e^{-\mathbf{x}\cdot\mathbf{P}}$. In the computation it is important to keep in mind that the generators satisfy the commutation relations in Eq. (1.17) and not the ones in Eq. (1.11), see the discussion after Eq. (1.15).

¹⁸To illustrate the equivalence, consider the result in Eq. (1.39), which can be derived using Eq. (1.28) — *i.e.* Eq. (1.29) — by noting that the simultaneous action of $Q^{(\epsilon)}$ on all operator insertions must vanish as moving $Q^{(\epsilon)}$ to the boundary at infinity yields zero. The same result can be derived using Eq. (1.27) or Eq. (A.50) in Appendix A.2.2.

¹⁹Eq.(1.31) can equivalently be derived by coupling the QFT to a background metric *g* near flat space. In this picture the stress-energy tensor is the response to a small metric perturbation δg and we simply demand diffeomorphism invariance near flat space [21, 73].

identity²⁰

$$\langle (T^{\mu\nu}(x) - T^{\nu\mu}(x))\mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots\mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle = -\sum_{k=1}^N \delta(x - x_k) \, i \, S_k^{\nu\mu} \, \langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots\mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle \,. \tag{1.32}$$

This means that symmetricity of the stress-energy tensor — $T^{\mu\nu}(x) = T^{\nu\mu}(x)$ — in a Poincaré invariant QFT is satisfied, except at the positions of operator insertions, where we again need to add contact terms related to the spin of the insertions.

In a CFT — besides symmetricity and the conservation law — the stress-energy tensor is also traceless and satisfies Eq. (1.1).²¹ The final Ward identity associated to conformal invariance — that modifies Eq. (1.1) in the presence of operator insertions — is derived from invariance under dilatations and reads²²

$$\langle T^{\mu}_{\ \mu}(x)\mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\rangle = -\sum_{i=1}\delta(x-x_{i})\Delta_{k}\langle\mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\rangle, \qquad (1.33)$$

with Δ_k the scaling dimension of the operator/field ϕ_k .

1.1.3 Conformal correlators

Some of the important results in CFT at the quantum level are the constraints imposed by conformal invariance on *N*-point correlation functions of primary operators. We will derive these constraints via the path-integral description while assuming the existence of a Lagrangian description, but we note that they can also be derived using the operator formalism as presented in Section 1.1.1.

Consider a QFT with field content { ϕ } and action *S*[ϕ]. In the path integral formalism properly normalized *N*-point functions are given by

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle = \frac{1}{Z} \int \mathcal{D}\phi \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) e^{-S[\phi]}, \qquad Z = \int \mathcal{D}\phi e^{-S[\phi]}.$$
(1.34)

The path-integral measure $\mathcal{D}\phi$ is a formally defined quantity that can thought of as

$$\mathscr{D}\phi \propto \prod_{x \in \mathbb{R}^D} \mathrm{d}\phi(x).$$
 (1.35)

We assume conformal invariance of the action as well as the path-integral measure. It is important to point out that (conformal) invariance of the path-integral measure does not automatically follow from (conformal) invariance of the theory at the classical level. If a theory exhibits a classical symmetry but the path-integral measure fails to be invariant, then we speak of an anomaly and the symmetry is called anomalous.²³

Assuming that both the action and the path-integral measure are invariant under a conformal transformation (assuming quantum conformal invariance) implies that *N*-point correlation functions satisfy

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x'_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x'_N)\rangle = \langle \mathcal{O}'_1(x'_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}'_N(x'_N)\rangle, \qquad (1.36)$$

²¹There can be Weyl anomalies in curved space.

 $^{^{20}}$ We apply Eq. (1.31) to get rid of derivatives in Eq. (1.32). The same procedure is applied to extract Eq. (1.33).

²²There is no additional Ward identity associated to SCTs. The additional conserved charges $Q_{\mu}^{(K)}$ can be constructed from the traceless stress-energy tensor (see Appendix A.2.3) and do not lead to additional linearly independent Ward identities.

²³For details on anomalies interesting references are *e.g.* [74, 75].

under a conformal transformation $\mathcal{O}(x) \mapsto \mathcal{O}'(x')$ (the field content transforms equivalently). For example, invariance under translations implies that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(x_1+a)\cdots \mathcal{O}(x_N+a)\rangle = \langle \mathcal{O}(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}(x_N)\rangle = f(x_1-x_2, x_1-x_3, \dots, x_{N-1}-x_N), \quad (1.37)$$

implying that the correlation function only depends on the distance between insertions. The consequence of Lorentz invariance is that correlation functions only depend on the distance between insertions. Hence, full Poincaré invariance implies that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) \rangle = f(|x_1 - x_2|, |x_1 - x_3|, \dots, |x_{N-1} - x_N|).$$
(1.38)

Even though Poincaré invariance already constrains correlation functions to some extent, the additional invariance under dilatations and SCTs in fact completely fixes the form of all two- and three-point functions (between primaries).²⁴

Scalar two-point functions are completely constrained by invariance under dilatations and SCTs to be of the form

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\mathcal{O}_2(x_2)\rangle = \begin{cases} C_{\mathcal{O}_1} |x_1 - x_2|^{-2\Delta} = |x_1 - x_2|^{-2\Delta}, & \text{if } \Delta_1 = \Delta_2 = \Delta\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}.$$
 (1.39)

We remark that conformal invariance alone does not directly imply the normalization $C_{\mathcal{O}_1}$ of the twopoint function to be 1. However, due to the orthogonality, it is always possible to pick an appropriate basis of (scalar) operators such that all two-point functions are properly normalized with $C_{\mathcal{O}_i} = 1.^{25}$ In the same way the implications of conformal invariance almost completely specify scalar three-point functions,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\mathcal{O}_2(x_2)\mathcal{O}_3(x_3) \rangle = \frac{C_{\mathcal{O}_1\mathcal{O}_2\mathcal{O}_3}}{x_{12}^{\Delta_{12}^{(3)}} x_{23}^{\Delta_{23}^{(3)}} x_{31}^{\Delta_{31}^{(3)}}},\tag{1.40}$$

with
$$x_{ij} = |x_i - x_j|$$
, $\Delta_{12}^{(3)} = \Delta_1 + \Delta_2 - \Delta_3$, $\Delta_{23}^{(3)} = \Delta_2 + \Delta_3 - \Delta_1$, $\Delta_{31}^{(3)} = \Delta_3 + \Delta_1 - \Delta_2$.

The three-point coefficients $C_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}$ — since field redefinitions have already been exhausted to normalize all two-point functions — are physical quantities and cannot be normalized away. They are a defining feature of a CFT and together with the scaling dimensions of the operators build the conformal data. The conformal data define a CFT completely via the OPE, as we will discuss later.

Four-point scalar correlation functions are no longer completely fixed by conformal invariance: Once there are four spacetime points available it is possible to construct so-called cross-ratios,

$$u = \frac{x_{12}x_{34}}{x_{31}x_{42}}, \qquad \qquad v = \frac{x_{12}x_{34}}{x_{23}x_{41}}, \qquad (1.41)$$

which are invariant under all conformal transformations. As a consequence, four-point functions are

²⁴Under SCTs the distance between two spacetime points only changes by an overall scale factor.

²⁵This simply amounts to a redefinition $\mathcal{O}_i \to \mathcal{O}_i / \sqrt{C_{\mathcal{O}_i}}$.

only fixed up to a arbitrary function of u and v,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\mathcal{O}_2(x_2)\mathcal{O}_3(x_3)\mathcal{O}_4(x_4)\rangle = \frac{f(u,v)}{x_{12}^{\Delta_{12}^{(4)}}x_{23}^{\Delta_{23}^{(4)}}x_{34}^{\Delta_{34}^{(4)}}x_{41}^{\Delta_{41}^{(4)}}x_{31}^{\Delta_{41}^{(4)}}x_{42}^{\Delta_{42}^{(4)}}}, \quad \Delta_{ab}^{(4)} = \Delta_a + \Delta_b - \sum_i \frac{\Delta_i}{3}.$$
(1.42)

For *N*-point correlation functions there are N(N-3)/2 cross-ratios that can appear.

Apart from scalar correlation functions, two-point functions of operators with non-zero spin are again completely fixed by conformal invariance. They are only non-zero if operators have identical scaling dimensions and spin.²⁶

The two-point correlation function of spin-1/2 primary operators takes the form²⁷

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{\alpha}(x_1)\bar{\mathcal{O}}^{\beta}(x_2)\rangle = C_{\mathcal{O}}\frac{x_{12}^{\mu}\gamma_{\mu}^{\alpha\beta}}{x_{12}^{2\Delta+1}},$$
(1.43)

where $C_{\mathcal{O}}$ is a normalization that generically depends on the dimension *D* of spacetime and the choice of gamma matrices γ_{μ} . Again, the normalization of the operators plus the normalization of the gamma matrices can be chosen such that the two-point function of spinors is properly normalized [66, 67, 77, 78] with $C_{\mathcal{O}} = 1$.

The two-point function of spin-1 primary operators — *i.e.* vector fields — with scaling dimension Δ is given by

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\mu}(x_1)\mathcal{O}_{\nu}(x_2)\rangle = C_{\mathcal{O}}\frac{I_{\mu\nu}(x_{12})}{x_{12}^{2\Delta}}, \qquad I_{\mu\nu}(x) = \eta_{\mu\nu} - 2\frac{x_{\mu}x_{\nu}}{x^2}.$$
(1.44)

The normalization $C_{\mathcal{O}}$ may be relevant, *e.g.* for conserved currents $\mathcal{O}_{\mu} = j_{\mu}$. The orthogonal matrix $I_{\mu\nu}(x)$ appearing in Eq. (1.44) is called the inversion tensor and also appears under inversions of spacetime.²⁸

For higher-spin primaries — interestingly — no new conformally covariant tensors appear. The fundamental building block $I_{\mu\nu}(x)$ can be used to construct all higher-spin two-point functions. In particular, for spin- ℓ traceless symmetric tensors the two-point correlation function reads

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\mu_1\dots\mu_\ell}(x_1)\mathcal{O}_{\nu_1\dots\nu_\ell}(x_2)\rangle = C_{\mathcal{O}}\frac{\left(I_{\mu_1\nu_1}(x)\cdots I_{\mu_\ell\nu_\ell}(x) + \text{permutations} - \text{traces}\right)}{x_{12}^{2\Delta}}.$$
(1.45)

We need to subtract traces so that the result is separately traceless in the μ and ν indices (not necessarily under corrections). The normalization $C_{\mathcal{O}}$ often times can be removed, but for some particular operators there might be a non-trivial normalization appearing. For example, the normalization

²⁶Lorentz invariance by itself already enforces the total spin to be vanishing.

²⁷Once operators exhibit spin the embedding formalism provides a more practical and transparent way to derive the general form of the correlators [23, 67, 68, 76]. In the embedding space \mathbb{R}^{D+2} operators with spin can be naturally defined via their representation under the Lorentz group due to the isomorphism in Eq. (1.19). For example, we can define a vector field under the Lorentz group in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} that is projected down to a vector field under the conformal group in \mathbb{R}^D , simplifying the derivation of correlators via the same projection [23, 66].

Spinors in \mathbb{R}^D can also be dealt with via spinors in the embedding space, but there are some subtleties arising from the Clifford algebra in different dimensions and the precise choice of gamma matrices [66, 67, 77, 78].

²⁸Under an inversion $x^{\mu} \stackrel{\mathscr{I}}{\mapsto} x'^{\mu}$ we have $\partial x'_{\mu} / \partial x^{\nu} = \Omega(x) I_{\mu\nu}(x)$.

of the stress-energy tensor is fixed by the Ward identities and C_T is physically relevant.

Three-point functions of operators with spin are fixed up to a finite number of coefficients. For example, correlation functions of the type scalar–scalar–(spin- ℓ) are fixed up to a single constant,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\mathcal{O}_2(x_2)\mathcal{O}_{\mu_1\dots\mu_\ell}(x_3)\rangle = \frac{C_{\phi_1\phi_2\mathcal{O}}\left(Z^{\mu_1}\cdots Z^{\mu_\ell} - \text{traces}\right)}{x_{12}^{\Delta_{12}^{(3)}}x_{23}^{\Delta_{23}^{(3)}}x_{31}^{\Delta_{31}^{(3)}}}, \qquad Z^{\mu} = \frac{x_{13}^{\mu}}{x_{13}^2} - \frac{x_{23}^{\mu}}{x_{23}^2}.$$
 (1.46)

This formula also applies for the case where $\mathcal{O}_{\mu\nu} = T_{\mu\nu}$ the stress-energy tensor. In that case the three-point coefficient is fixed by a Ward identity [79],

$$C_{\mathcal{O}_1\mathcal{O}_2T} = -\frac{D\Delta_1}{D-1}\frac{\delta_{12}}{\Omega_D},\tag{1.47}$$

where Ω_D is the volume of the unit sphere. A similar statement is true for any three-point correlator including a conserved current $\mathcal{O}_{\mu} = j_{\mu}$.

In general, there might be several spin structures consistent with conformal invariance. For threepoint correlation functions consisting of multiple operators with spin there can be several linearly independent structures consistent with conformal invariance. For every linearly independent tensor structure there is a three-point coefficient, schematically we can include additional spin indices and write

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{i}^{a}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}_{j}^{b}(x_{2})\mathcal{O}_{k}^{c}(x_{3})\rangle = \sum_{\substack{n: \text{ tensor} \\ \text{ structures}}} O^{(n)\,abc}(x_{1}, x_{2}, x_{3}) \frac{C_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}^{(n)}}{\sum_{\substack{n: \\ \lambda_{12}}}^{\Delta_{ij}^{(n)}} x_{23}^{\Delta_{ij}^{(n)}} x_{23}^{\Delta_{ki}^{(n)}}},$$
(1.48)

where the indices *a*, *b*, *c* are (arbitrary) spin indices and $O^{(n) abc}(x_1, x_2, x_3)$ denote the different tensor structures that can appear.

1.1.4 Radial quantization

In the path-integral formulation of QFT symmetries are expressed in terms of conserved charges $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma)$ that live on codimension-1 hypersurfaces. In the operator formalism these symmetries are implemented in terms of local (differential) operators. The fact that symmetries act locally is consistent since the charges $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma)$ are topological operators that can be deformed to live in an arbitrary small neighbourhood of the operator insertions they act on (*i.e.* on a sphere $\partial B(x)$ around the insertion point *x* with arbitrary small radius).

For any given QFT the spacetime symmetries also dictate the appropriate choices of foliation of spacetime and hence the quantization scheme. Relating hypersurfaces by a symmetry transformation guarantees that the associated Hilbert spaces are isomorphic. In a CFT the presence of scale invariance allows for a particularly convenient choice of quantization called radial quantization. The exponential of the dilatation operator $D - (r/r_0)^{-D}$ with r_0 being the radius of some reference sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ (usually $r_0 = 1$) — in CFTs on \mathbb{R}^D maps spheres $S_r^{D-1} \subset \mathbb{R}^D$ of different radii r into each other. It is therefore natural to foliate spacetime into spherical hypersurfaces.

In the radial quantization picture states live on spheres S_r^{D-1} and are evolved from smaller spheres S_r^{D-1} to larger spheres $S_{r'>r}^{D-1}$ using the dilatation operator *D*. Each sphere has an associated Hilbert space and in order to act with a symmetry generator one inserts spherical surface operators $Q(S_{r+\epsilon}^{D-1})$ into the path integral. It is most convenient to work in polar coordinates (r, \mathbf{n}_{Ω}) ,

$$ds_{\mathbb{R}^D}^2 = dr^2 + r^2 d\Omega_{D-1}^2.$$
(1.49)

Correlation functions are interpreted as radially ordered products,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) \rangle = \langle 0 | R\{ \mathcal{O}_1(x_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) \} | 0 \rangle$$

$$= \theta(r_1 - r_2)\theta(r_2 - r_3) \cdots \theta(r_{N-1} - r_N) \langle 0 | \mathcal{O}_1(x_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) | 0 \rangle + \text{permutations.}$$

$$(1.50)$$

Initial and final states in radial quantization are vacuum states $|0\rangle$, $\langle 0|$ living at r = 0 and $r = \infty$, respectively. The radial ordering prescription $R\{...\}$ is consistent as operators at the same radius and different angles commute.²⁹

Naturally, radial quantization can be performed around different points of \mathbb{R}^D . The same correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) \rangle$ will get a different ordering in radial quantization schemes around different points, but the overall outcomes are isomorphic to each other.³⁰

The unitary evolution operator *U* in radial quantization is the exponential of the dilatation operator. It is most conveniently written using the "radial time" coordinate $\tau = r_0 \log(r/r_0)$,

$$U = \left(\frac{r}{r_0}\right)^{-D} = e^{-\frac{\tau}{r_0}D}.$$
 (1.51)

The conformal transformation $\tau = r_0 \log(r/r_0)^{31}$ relates flat space \mathbb{R}^D to the cylinder $\mathbb{R}_{\tau} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ via an additional local Weyl rescaling of the metric in the cylinder geometry by $e^{2\frac{\tau}{r_0}}$,

$$ds_{\mathbb{R}^{D}}^{2} = dr^{2} + r^{2} d\Omega_{D-1}^{2} \xrightarrow{r/r_{0} = e^{\frac{\tau}{r_{0}}}} e^{\frac{2\tau}{r_{0}}} \underbrace{ds_{\mathbb{R}_{T} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}}^{ds_{\mathbb{R}_{T}^{2} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}}} \xrightarrow{ds'^{2} = e^{\frac{2\tau}{r_{0}}} ds^{2}}_{=} ds'_{\mathbb{R}_{T} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}}.$$
(1.52)

At this point it is important to note that not all local Weyl rescalings of the metric correspond to conformal transformations. While so-called Weyl invariance implies conformal invariance, the converse is not necessarily true without additional assumptions [80]. However, all unitary CFTs are believed to be Weyl invariant (up to the Weyl anomaly) [81]. Under a Weyl rescaling $g_{\mu\nu} \rightarrow g'_{\mu\nu} = \Omega^2(x)g_{\mu\nu}$ correlation functions of local operators in a CFT transform as³²

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1^{(g)}(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N^{(g)}(x_N)\rangle_g = \left(\prod_i \Omega^{\Delta_i}(x_i)\right) \langle \mathcal{O}_1^{(\Omega^2 g)}(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N^{(\Omega^2 g)}(x_N)\rangle_{\Omega^2 g}.$$
 (1.53)

²⁹This is analogous to how space-like operators commute in Minkowski space.

³⁰This is analogous to changing the frame of reference in a Lorentz invariant theory in Minkowski space.

³¹The transformation $\tau = r_0 \log(r/r_0)$ satisfies $\delta r/\delta \tau = r/r_0 = e^{\tau/r_0}$. Importantly, it does not amount to a pure dilatation with constant λ as it has a spacetime dependency.

³²In even dimensions the partition function $Z^{(g)}$ in the geometry g, as defined in Eq. (1.34), can transform with a Weyl anomaly, $Z^{(g)} = Z^{(\Omega^2 g)} e^{S_{Weyl}[g]}$. However, this does not affect correlation functions of local operators as they are properly normalized by a factor of $1/Z^{(g)}$ and the Weyl anomaly cancels out.

As a consequence, if the scale factors between the two geometries are carefully tracked, radial quantization in flat space is equivalent to equal-time quantization in τ on the cylinder.³³

In this so-called cylinder interpretation states live on spheres $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ and scale transformations $r \mapsto \lambda r$ become shifts in radial time $\tau \mapsto \tau + \log \lambda$. The Hamiltonian $H^{(cyl)}$ on the cylinder is given by the dilatation operator in flat space,

$$H^{(\text{cyl})} = \frac{D}{r_0},$$
 (1.54)

and time evolution is generated by $U = e^{\tau H^{(cyl)}}$. While radial quantization relies only on scale invariance as an assumption, the cylinder interpretation relies on full conformal invariance of the theory as the non-trivial local Weyl rescaling cannot be compensated otherwise.

The statement that a CFT on the cylinder is equal to the same theory in flat space modulo scale factors is non-trivial. Consider the Ising model. Clearly, the Ising model on a cylinder is not equivalent to the Ising model in flat space. However, at the critical point where the Ising model becomes conformal and the stress-energy tensor traceless, the theory becomes insensitive to Weyl rescalings and the theories on different geometries become related.

The cylinder geometry is of particular interest because of the fact that the dilatation operator in flat space becomes the Hamiltonian on the cylinder. Because of this fact the energy of a state on the cylinder is the scaling dimension of the associated operator/state in flat space,³⁴

$$E^{(\text{cyl})} = \frac{\Delta}{r_0} \,. \tag{1.55}$$

The Weyl factor for the flat space to cylinder map appearing in Eq. (1.53) is $\Omega^2 = e^{2\frac{\tau}{r_0}}$. Given an operator $\mathcal{O}(x) = \mathcal{O}^{(\text{flat})}(x)$ it is therefore natural to define the associated cylinder operator as

$$\mathscr{O}^{(\text{cyl})}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = e^{\frac{\tau}{r_0}\Delta} \mathscr{O}^{(\text{flat})}(x), \qquad \qquad x = r_0 e^{\tau/r_0} \mathbf{n}, \ \mathbf{n} \in S_1^{D-1}.$$
(1.56)

The cylinder field is not an artificial construct, it is the same field as its flat counterpart but correlation functions are simply measured in a different geometry.

The cylinder is not the only geometry that is related to flat space via a Weyl rescaling. The procedure outlined around Eq. (1.53) can be applied to other symmetries that are conformally flat. For example, the stereographic projection gives a Weyl mapping between the D-sphere $S_{r_0}^D$ and flat space. Consider the transformation $r = r_0 \sin \varphi / (1 - \cos \varphi)$

$$ds_{\mathbb{R}^{D}}^{2} = dr^{2} + r^{2} d\Omega_{D-1}^{2} \stackrel{r=r_{0}}{=} \frac{\sin\varphi}{(1-\cos\varphi)^{2}} \frac{r_{0}^{2}}{(1-\cos\varphi)^{2}} \underbrace{\left(d\varphi^{2} + \sin^{2}\varphi \, d\Omega_{D-1}^{2}\right)}_{=d\Omega_{D}^{2}}.$$
 (1.57)

This geometry is of particular interest in the study of classical conformal transformations as they are always non-singular in these coordinates. In the quantum theory the spherical geometry is less

 $^{^{33}}$ For the map from flat space to the cylinder in Eq. (1.52) correlation functions are related by

 $[\]langle \mathcal{O}_{1}^{\text{(flat)}}(x_{1}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}^{\text{(flat)}}(x_{N}) \rangle_{\text{(flat)}} = \left(\prod_{i} e^{-\frac{\tau}{r_{0}} \Delta_{i}} \right) \langle \mathcal{O}_{1}^{\text{(cyl)}}(x_{1}) \cdots \mathcal{O}_{N}^{\text{(cyl)}}(x_{N}) \rangle_{\text{(cyl)}} .$ ³⁴The state-operator correspondence has important consequences here as it guarantees that states on the cylinder are in a 1-to-1 correspondence with operators inserted in flat space.

convenient as the associated choices of foliation are cumbersome. For example, if one chooses to foliate along φ , then the hypersurfaces $\Sigma(\varphi)$ are spheres with a φ -dependent radius, $\Sigma(\varphi) = S_{\sin\varphi}^{D-1}$. In other words, the generator of time translation is not a symmetry of the system. The same holds true for any other choice of time coordinate on the sphere.

Another geometry of interest is the so-called N-S quantization scheme [23, 24], which is closely related to the cylinder and is very important in the study of Minkowskian CFTs [24].

1.1.5 State ⇔ operator correspondence

Once we understand how local (primary) operators behave under the action of the conformal generators and how radial quantization — including the cylinder interpretation — is set up using conformal invariance, we are able to prepare states in radial quantization. For any QFT it is possible to define states via insertions of local operators in the path integral and that is no different for CFTs. Interestingly, under the assumption of conformal invariance the converse statement — that local operators can be defined via states in radial quantization — holds true, giving rise to the concept of the state–operator correspondence in CFT:

"For a CFT states in radial quantization are in a 1-to-1 correspondence with local operators."

In radial quantization a state $|\psi\rangle$ in the Hilbert space on some sphere S_r^{D-1} can be prepared by inserting operators in the interior $B_r(0) =: B_r$ of the sphere S_r^{D-1} and performing the path integral over B_r . Adding no operator insertions inside B_r and performing the path integral over B_r produces the vacuum state $|0\rangle$ on $\partial B_r = S_r^{D-1}$. The vacuum state $|0\rangle$ is invariant under all symmetries as any topological operator $Q(S_r^{D-1})$ can be shrunk all the way to the point x = 0 inside of B_r without crossing any operators,



Consider a CFT described by a Lagrangian \mathcal{L} and a set of fields $\{\phi\}$. The Hilbert space on any given spherical hypersurface is spanned by field eigenstates $|\phi_r\rangle$, where $\phi_r(\mathbf{n})$ is a field configuration on $r\mathbf{n} \in S_r^{D-1}$. The state $|\phi_r\rangle$ and the configuration $\phi_r(\mathbf{n})$ are only defined on S_r^{D-1} and not in the interior. A general state on S_r^{D-1} is a linear combination of field eigenstates and can be represented by a path integral,

$$|\psi\rangle = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_r |\phi_r\rangle \langle \phi_r |\psi\rangle . \tag{1.59}$$

The coefficient $\langle \phi_r | 0 \rangle$ is given by the path integral over the interior B_r with boundary condition $\phi_r(\mathbf{n})$,

$$\langle \phi_r | 0 \rangle = \int_{\substack{\phi(r\mathbf{n}) = \phi_r(\mathbf{n}) \\ \rho \le r}} \mathscr{D}\phi(\rho\mathbf{n}) \ e^{-S[\phi]} .$$
(1.60)

The insertion of an operator inside $x \in B_r$ defines a state $|\mathcal{O}(x)\rangle = \hat{\mathcal{O}}(x) |0\rangle$ on S_r^{D-1} , and its overlap with $|\phi_r\rangle$ is given by the path integral with an insertion of $\mathcal{O}(x)$ at $x \in B_r$,

$$|\mathcal{O}(x)\rangle = \mathcal{O}(x)|0\rangle = \int_{\substack{x \in \mathcal{O}(x) \\ \phi(x) \\ \phi(x)$$

For every configuration of operator insertions inside B_r there exists an associated state on the sphere S_r^{D-1} . These states living on the boundary S_r^{D-1} can be prepared by simply inserting the associated set of operators in the path integral.

The construction of states from local operator insertions is consistent for any QFT. However, in a CFT the construction of states from local operator insertions works backwards as well, in the sense that we can construct local operators from states living on spheres with non-zero radius. Consider an eigenstate of the dilatation operator $|O_i\rangle$. It satisfies

$$D\left|\mathcal{O}_{i}\right\rangle = \Delta_{i}\left|\mathcal{O}_{i}\right\rangle. \tag{1.62}$$

The states $|\mathcal{O}_i\rangle$ generate operators. To see this we cut spherical holes $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ with radii ρ_i centred around x_i out of the path integral.³⁵ The states $|\mathcal{O}_i\rangle$ are glued at the boundaries of the holes $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$, respectively. The resulting quantity can be shown to behave exactly like a correlator of local operators,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\rangle = \int \prod_{i=1}^{N} \mathcal{D}\phi_{ri} \langle \phi_{ri} | \mathcal{O}_{i}\rangle \int \mathcal{D}\phi(x) \ e^{-S[\phi]} .$$

$$\phi_{|\partial B_{\rho_{i}}} = \phi_{ri}$$

$$x \neq B_{\rho_{i}}(x_{i})$$
(1.63)

The path integral $D\phi$ is performed over the region outside of the holes $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ and the path integrals $\mathcal{D}\phi_{ri}$ are performed over all possible field configurations on the boundaries $\partial B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$. The expression $\phi|_{\partial B_{\rho_i}}$ denotes the restriction of the bulk field $\phi(x)$ to the *i*-th boundary $\partial B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$.

It seems crucial that the balls $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ do not overlap in this construction, a condition that is seemingly making this construction non-local. However, if the balls $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ do overlap we can apply a scale transformation under which the quantity in Eq. (1.63) satisfies

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle = \lambda^{\sum_i \Delta_i} \langle \mathcal{O}_1(\lambda x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(\lambda x_N)\rangle.$$
(1.64)

For sufficiently large λ the holes $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ do no longer overlap and Eq. (1.63) is well defined for any choice of radii ρ_i . This means that the insertion points x_i can be arbitrarily close to each other for an arbitrary choice of ρ_i and Eq. (1.63) defines a correlator of local quantities/operators.

The construction in Eq. (1.63) can be slightly modified and then used to define a local operator from

³⁵The radii ρ_i should in principle be chosen such that the balls $B_{\rho_i}(x_i)$ do not overlap.

any state $|O\rangle$ on $S_{r>0}^{D-1}$ via its correlation functions with all the other operators in the theory,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\mathcal{O}(0) \rangle = \langle 0|R\{\mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\mathcal{O}(0)\}|0\rangle = \langle 0|R\{\mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N})\}|\mathcal{O}\rangle$$

$$= \int \mathcal{D}\phi_{r} \langle \phi_{r}|\mathcal{O}\rangle \int \mathcal{D}\phi(x) \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\cdots\mathcal{O}_{N}(x_{N}) e^{-S[\phi]} .$$

$$(1.65)$$

$$\psi|_{\partial B_{r}} = \phi_{r}$$

$$x \neq B_{r}(0)$$

The initial state $|\mathcal{O}\rangle$ lives on the sphere S_r^{D-1} and, in principle, any radius r such that $r < r_i = |x_i|, \forall i$ can be chosen to define the correlator in the path-integral formalism.³⁶ The construction in Eq. (1.65) is well defined for $x_i \neq 0, \forall i$ and completely defines the associated local operator $\mathcal{O}(0)$ via its correlation functions with other operators.

The ability to construct unique local operators from states in radial quantization allows us define local operators in a CFT consistently as eigenstates of the dilatation operator D in radial quantization.³⁷ Under this definition the constructions in Eq. (1.61) and Eq. (1.63) become manifestly inverse with respect to each other. A primary operator creates a primary state that transforms in a finite-dimensional representation of the rotation group plus scale transformations and gets annihilated by K_{μ} , and vice versa,

$$\begin{array}{lcl}
 & \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) & \longleftrightarrow & \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) | 0 \rangle = |\mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle \\
 & [K_{\mu}, \mathcal{O}_{i}(0)] = 0 & \longleftrightarrow & K_{\mu} | \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle = 0 \\
 & [D, \mathcal{O}_{i}(0)] = \Delta_{i} \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) & \longleftrightarrow & D_{\mu} | \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle = \Delta_{i} | \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle \\
 & [M_{\mu\nu}, \mathcal{O}_{i}(0)] = i S_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) & \longleftrightarrow & M_{\mu\nu} | \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle = i S_{\mu\nu} | \mathcal{O}_{i}(0) \rangle
\end{array}$$

$$(1.66)$$

The action of the conformal group on states in radial quantization follows from the invariance of the vacuum state $|0\rangle$ under symmetry transformations. A conformal multiplet is generated by repeated action of the momentum generators $P_{\mu} \sim \partial_{\mu}$

The conformal algebra acts exactly the same way on states $|\mathcal{O}(x)\rangle$ as on local operators $\mathcal{O}(x)$. In fact, the action of symmetry generators on local operators in any Euclidean QFT can be considered by surrounding operators with charges supported in spheres, as discussed, a procedure which in a CFT is essentially equivalent to radial quantization.

The fact that in radial quantization states are in a 1-to-1 correspondence with local operators can be understood from a geometric point of view. In an arbitrary foliation of spacetime of the form $\mathbb{R}_t \times \Sigma$ initial states live on a surface Σ at time $t = -\infty$, while in radial quantization they live at the origin r = 0, *i.e.* a single point,

quantization $\mathbb{R}_t \times \Sigma$			radial quantization	(1.68)
$\left \mathcal{O}\right\rangle_{\mathbf{X}} = \mathcal{O}\left(-\infty, \mathbf{X}\right) \left 0\right\rangle$,	$\mathbf{x} \in \Sigma$,	\longleftrightarrow	$ \mathcal{O}\rangle = \mathcal{O}(0) 0\rangle$.	

 $^{^{36}}$ In practice, the same rescaling argument as in Eq. (1.64) holds such that all choices of $0 < r < r_i$ are equivalent.

 $^{^{37}}$ In unitary CFTs the dilatation operator *D* is always diagonalizable.

This is to say that in radial quantization the entire Hilbert space can be thought of as living at a single point. The state-operator correspondence essentially states that in a CFT operators acting locally in a small neighbourhood of the origin r = 0 create all states in the Hilbert space of the theory. The analogous picture in a foliation of the form $\mathbb{R}_t \times \Sigma$ breaks down as you can no longer think of local operators acting at a single point in order to get the full Hilbert space back. There is always a map from operators to states via their action on the vacuum, but only for CFTs does every state correspond uniquely to a single local operator inserted at x = 0.

1.1.6 Reflection positivity on the cylinder and unitarity bounds

In radial quantization on the cylinder in and out vacuum states — which in flat space live at $r = 0, \infty$, respectively — live at cylinder time $\tau = \pm \infty$, respectively, and are related to each other via a time reflection $\tau \mapsto -\tau$. This property of the vacuum generalizes to all operators of the theory. In fact, in the cylinder interpretation for local operators on $\mathbb{R}_{\tau} \times S_{r_0}^{D_1}$ Hermitian conjugation is equivalent to cylinder time reflection $\tau \mapsto -\tau$.

Reflection positivity for a scalar operator in a CFT on the cylinder results in the condition

$$\mathcal{O}^{(\text{cyl})\dagger}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = \mathcal{O}^{(\text{cyl})}(-\tau, \mathbf{n}).$$
(1.69)

It is important to emphasize that Hermitian conjugation in radial quantization is different to Hermitian conjugation in the usual quantization scheme with time direction $\tau = x_0$. After a Weyl rescaling, in flat space Hermitian conjugation is equivalent to an inversion of spacetime,

$$\mathcal{O}^{(\text{flat})^{\dagger}}(x) = \left(\frac{1}{x^2}\right)^{-\Delta} \mathcal{O}^{(\text{flat})}\left(\frac{x}{\mathbf{x}^2}\right).$$
(1.70)

Conjugation properties of operators directly carry over to states in radial quantization. A (scalar) primary state $|O\rangle = O(0) |0\rangle$ behaves under Hermitian conjugation as

$$(|\mathcal{O}\rangle)^{\dagger} = \langle 0|\mathcal{O}(0)^{\dagger} = \lim_{y \to \infty} y^{2\Delta} \langle 0|\mathcal{O}(y).$$
(1.71)

Eq. (1.70) can be generalized to fields with arbitrary spin. For example, the Hermitian conjugation of a flat space tensor operator inside the path integral in radial quantization is given by

$$\mathcal{O}_{\mu_1...\mu_N}^{(\text{flat})\dagger}(x) = I_{\mu_1}^{\nu_1} \cdots I_{\mu_N}^{\nu_N} \mathcal{O}_{\nu_1...\nu_N}^{(\text{flat})}\left(\frac{x}{\mathbf{x}^2}\right), \qquad I_{\mu}^{\nu} = \delta_{\mu}^{\nu} - 2\frac{x_{\mu}x^{\nu}}{\mathbf{x}^2}.$$
(1.72)

Applying Eq. (1.72) to the stress-energy tensor allows us to deduce the transformation property of the charge operators,

$$Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)\dagger} = -Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)} \qquad \left(M_{\mu\nu}^{\dagger} = -M_{\mu\nu} \right),$$

$$Q^{(e)\dagger} = -Q^{(IeI)}, \qquad \longleftrightarrow \qquad Q^{(D)\dagger} = Q^{(D)} \qquad \left(D^{\dagger} = D \right), \qquad (1.73)$$

$$Q_{\mu}^{(P)\dagger} = Q_{\mu}^{(K)} \qquad \left(P_{\mu}^{\dagger} = K_{\mu} \right).$$

We can make use of Hermitian conjugation to compute properties of correlation functions in a purely algebraic way. For example, consider a scalar two-point function,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(\mathbf{x})\mathcal{O}(\mathbf{y})\rangle = \mathbf{x}^{-2\Delta} \langle \mathcal{O}| \, e^{\frac{\mathbf{y}\cdot\mathbf{K}}{\mathbf{y}^2}} \, e^{\mathbf{x}\cdot\mathbf{P}} | \mathcal{O} \rangle \,, \tag{1.74}$$

where $\langle \mathcal{O} |$ is given by the expression in Eq. (1.71). By expanding the exponentials using the Baker– Campbell–Hausdorff (BCH) formula and the conformal algebra it is possible to compute the two-point correlator term-by-term and recover Eq. (1.39) in an expansion in small |y|/|x|.³⁸

Hermitian conjugation on the cylinder leads to a natural inner product on states in radial quantization. This inner product can then be used to deduce bounds that must be satisfied by a unitary (or reflection-positive) theory by demanding that all states in a conformal multiplet have positive norm. For a scalar operator this results in the following so-called unitarity bounds when considering the first few descendant states in the conformal multiplet,

$$\begin{split} ||\mathcal{O}\rangle|^{2} &= \langle \mathcal{O}|\mathcal{O}\rangle \geq 0, \qquad \text{(trivial)} \\ |P_{0}|\mathcal{O}\rangle|^{2} &= \langle \mathcal{O}|[K_{0}, P_{0}]|\mathcal{O}\rangle = 2\Delta \langle \mathcal{O}|\mathcal{O}\rangle \geq 0, \\ P_{\mu}P^{\mu}|\mathcal{O}\rangle|^{2} &= 8D\Delta \left(\Delta - \frac{D-2}{2}\right) \langle \mathcal{O}|\mathcal{O}\rangle \geq 0. \end{split}$$
(1.75)

The condition $\Delta = 0$ is satisfied solely by the unit operator 1. The expression $\langle \mathcal{O} | \mathcal{O} \rangle$ is just the normalization of the two-point function and can be set to 1. As it turns out, higher descendant states do not impose stronger constraints on the scaling dimension Δ [72].

Similar unitarity bounds can be computed for spinning primary operators. The most notable unitarity bounds are [21, 72, 82]

spin 0:
$$\Delta \ge \frac{D-2}{2}$$
, $\operatorname{spin} \frac{1}{2}$: $\Delta \ge \frac{D-1}{2}$, $\operatorname{spin} l \ge 1$: $\Delta \ge D + l - 2$. (1.76)

These inequalities are the best you can do for spinors and traceless symmetric tensors in a generic CFT. In theories with additional symmetries — like supersymmetry — unitarity bounds can be more interesting [82].

If the scaling dimension Δ saturates one of the unitarity bounds in Eq. (1.76) the associated conformal multiplet includes a null state $\prod_i P_{\mu_i} | \mathcal{O} \rangle$ (state with zero norm).³⁹ For the unity operator 1 with scaling dimension $\Delta = 0$ this statement is trivial. For a scalar operator saturating the unitarity bound the null state is $\hat{P}^2 | \mathcal{O} \rangle$. This means that the operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ satisfies the condition

$$\partial^2 \mathcal{O}(x) = 0. \tag{1.77}$$

Hence, $\mathcal{O}(x)$ satisfies the Klein-Gordon equation for a free massless scalar field and thus decouples from the rest of the CFT. For a traceless symmetric tensor operator of spin *l* the null state is $P_{\mu} | \mathcal{O}^{\mu\mu_2...\mu_l} \rangle$ [21], hence

$$\partial_{\mu}\mathcal{O}^{\mu\mu_{2}\dots\mu_{l}}(x) = 0. \tag{1.78}$$

³⁸There is an additional constant of normalization of the form $\langle \mathcal{O} | \mathcal{O} \rangle$ appearing which can be set to 1. This is just the normalization of the two-point function.

³⁹This directly follows from the derivation of the unitarity bounds from the norms of descendant states.

Therefore, any operator $\mathcal{O}^{\mu\mu_2...\mu_l}$ saturating the unitarity bound is a conserved current. Notable examples here are global symmetry currents with $(l = 1, \Delta = D - 1)$ and the stress-energy tensor with $l = 2, \Delta = D$.

Finally, we note that with a positive-definite inner product it is possible to prove that in a unitary CFT all operators are linear combinations of primaries and descendants of said primaries. The only other additional assumption required is that the partition function $Z(\beta) = \text{Trexp}[-\beta D]$ of the theory on $S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}$ is finite. In that case the spectral theorem tells us that $\exp[-\beta D]$ is diagonalizable, hence *D* is diagonalizable.⁴⁰ In addition, as *D* is Hermitian, its eigenvalues are real.

Pick any operator \mathcal{O} that is an eigenvector of D with eigenvalue Δ .⁴¹ Since the partition function $Z(\beta)$ is finite there is only a finite number of primaries \mathcal{O}_i with a smaller scaling dimension $\Delta_i \leq \Delta$. We can now subtract the projections of \mathcal{O} onto the conformal multiplets of the primaries \mathcal{O}_i using the inner product. The resulting operator we call \mathcal{O}' .

Assume that the operator \mathcal{O}' after the subtraction of all projections is non-zero $\mathcal{O}' \neq 0$. By finiteness of the partition function, repeatedly acting on \mathcal{O}' with the lowering operators K_{μ} must eventually yield zero, hence there exists another primary with scaling dimension smaller than Δ not part of the set $\{\mathcal{O}_i\}$. We have a contradiction, hence $\mathcal{O}' = 0$ and \mathcal{O} is a linear combination of the primaries $\{\mathcal{O}_i\}$ and their descendants.

1.1.7 The operator product expansion

In CFTs — even with a Lagrangian description — it proves useful to study operators rather than fields. Any CFT contains a distinguished set of primary operators and the conformal multiplets they produce. In a unitary CFT these are all the operators that exist, *i.e.* every operator is a linear combination of primaries and their descendents. In essence, conformal invariance constrains theories so much that a CFT can be defined purely algebraically by its primary operators and their scaling dimensions { Δ } as well as the three-point coefficients $C^{(n)}_{\mathcal{O}_i \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_k}$ defined in Eq. (1.40), Eq. (1.46) and Eq. (1.48). To fully understand why this is true, knowledge of the OPE and its peculiarities in CFT is required.

As discussed, a state on a given sphere S_r^{D-1} is generated by inserting an operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ inside of the sphere in the ball B_r , *i.e.* the insertion point satisfies |x| < r. Instead of a single operator insertion consider the case where there are two operator insertions $\mathcal{O}_i(x)\mathcal{O}_j(0)$ in B_r . Suppose we consider scalar operators for simplicity, the resulting state on the sphere S_r^{D-1} is

$$\mathcal{O}_i(x)\mathcal{O}_i(0)|0\rangle. \tag{1.79}$$

However — as any state in a unitary CFT can be written as a linear combination of primaries and their descendants — this state will have an expansion in terms dilatation eigenstates. Via the state-operator correspondence this implies that the insertion of two scalar operators can be written as an expansion of single (primary and descendant) operator insertions,

$$\mathcal{O}_{i}(x)\mathcal{O}_{j}(0)|0\rangle = \sum_{k} F^{a}_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}(x,P)\mathcal{O}^{a}_{k}(y)\Big|_{y=0}|0\rangle.$$
(1.80)

 $^{^{40}}$ In principle, boundedness of the operator $\exp[-\beta D]$ suffices for D to be diagonalizable.

 $^{^{41}}$ We can assume without loss of generality that \mathscr{O} is an eigenstate of D. If not, it is a linear combination of eigenstates.

where \mathcal{O}_k^a can have non-zero spin in general, even though we started with scalar operators. However, by consistency, the operator \mathcal{O}_k^a must transform in a traceless symmetric tensor representation of SO(D).⁴² The index *k* runs over all primaries and the operator $F_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}^a(x, P)$ packages together primaries and — by acting with P_{μ} — their descendants.

Eq. (1.80) is exact and can be used equivalently in the path-integral formalism, provided there exists a sphere such that all other operator insertion except for two lie outside of said sphere. In the path integral formalism, schematically Eq. (1.80) amounts to^{43 44}



Alternatively, radial quantization can be performed around a third point x_3 , slightly modifying the OPE operators $F^a_{\mathcal{O}_i \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_k}$. And finally, operators may have non-zero spin and we need to include additional spin indices, so that the most general form of the OPE reads

$$\mathcal{O}_{i}^{a}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}_{j}^{b}(x_{2}) = \sum_{k} F_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}^{\prime abc}(x_{13}, x_{23}, \partial_{3})\mathcal{O}_{k}^{c}(x_{3}) \xrightarrow{x_{3} \to x_{2}} \sum_{k} F_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}^{abc}(x_{12}, \partial_{2})\mathcal{O}_{k}^{c}(x_{2}).$$
(1.82)

Conformal invariance strongly restricts the form of the OPE. For example, consider the scalar case in Eq. (1.81). Consider the OPE of two scalar operators $\mathcal{O}_i, \mathcal{O}_j$ producing a third scalar operator \mathcal{O}_k . Acting with both the dilatation operator D and the generators of the rotation group $M_{\mu\nu}$ tells us that $F_{\mathcal{O}_i \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_k}$ has an expansion of the form

$$F_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_k}(x,\partial) \propto |x|^{\Delta_k - \Delta_i - \Delta_j} \left(1 + \# \mathbf{x} \cdot \partial + \# (\mathbf{x} \cdot \partial)^2 + \# \mathbf{x}^2 \partial^2 + \dots \right), \tag{1.83}$$

Eventually, the action of K_{μ} completely fixes $F_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}$ up to an overall constant. This procedure can of course be repeated equivalently for fields with spin.

Another way to see why the OPE is fixed by conformal invariance is by taking the correlation function with a third operator on both sides of Eq. (1.82). This relates a three-point function on the left-hand side to a sum of two-point functions on the right-hand side, both fixed by conformal invariance. For simplicity, consider the scalar case in Eq. (1.81) and a third scalar operator $\mathcal{O}_n(x_3)$ such that $x_{23} \ge x_{12}$ in order for the OPE to be valid,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_n(x_3)\mathcal{O}_i(x_1)\mathcal{O}_j(x_2)\rangle = \sum_k F_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}(x_{12},\partial_2)\langle \mathcal{O}_n(x_3)\mathcal{O}_k(x_2)\rangle.$$
(1.84)

The three-point function on the left-hand side is given by Eq. (1.40). The two-point function on the right-hand side is also fixed. Assuming that the two-point functions are properly normalized, *i.e.* that we have picked and orthonormal basis of primary operators, it is given by Eq. (1.39). This yields the condition

$$\frac{C_{\mathscr{O}_n\mathscr{O}_i\mathscr{O}_j}}{x_{31}^{\Delta_n+\Delta_i-\Delta_j}x_{12}^{\Delta_i+\Delta_j-\Delta_n}x_{23}^{\Delta_j+\Delta_n-\Delta_i}} = F_{\mathscr{O}_i\mathscr{O}_j\mathscr{O}_n}(x_{12},\partial_2)x_{23}^{-2\Delta_n}.$$
(1.85)

 $^{^{42}}$ Tracelessness arises from restricting to irreducible representations of SO(D).

⁴³In Eq. (1.81) we replace the momentum operators P_{μ} by the appropriate derivatives in $F^{a}_{\mathcal{O};\mathcal{O}_{L}}(x,P)$.

⁴⁴In the path integral formalism, Eq. (1.81) is valid in any correlator where the insertion points of other operators $\mathcal{O}_n(x_n)$ satisfy $|x_{2n}| \ge |x_{12}|$.

We see that the operator $F_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_n}(x,\partial)$ is proportional to the three-point coefficient $C_{\mathcal{O}_n\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j}$. This fixes the missing factor of proportionality in Eq. (1.83). By matching the small x_{12}/x_{23} expansion on both sides the result in Eq. (1.83) is recovered again. For example, in the special case of scalar operators with $\Delta_i = \Delta_j = \Delta$ the operator $F_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}(x,\partial)$ reads

$$F_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}(x,\partial) = C_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\mathcal{O}_{j}\mathcal{O}_{k}}|x|^{\Delta_{k}-2\Delta} \left(1 + \frac{1}{2}\mathbf{x}\cdot\partial + \frac{\Delta_{k}+2}{8(\Delta_{k}+1)}(\mathbf{x}\cdot\partial)^{2} - \frac{1}{16}\frac{\Delta_{k}}{(\Delta_{k} - \frac{(D-2)}{2})(\Delta_{k}+1)}\mathbf{x}^{2}\partial^{2} + \dots\right).$$
(1.86)

Again, this procedure can be repeated for fields with arbitrary spin.

The OPE can be used to reduce any N-point function to a sum of N-1-point functions,⁴⁵

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\mathcal{O}_2(x_2)\cdots\mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle = \sum_k F_{\mathcal{O}_1\mathcal{O}_2\mathcal{O}_k}(x_{12},\partial_2)\langle \mathcal{O}_k(x_2)\cdots\mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\rangle.$$
(1.87)

We can apply the OPE recursively until the point where we have reduced the *N*-point function to a sum of 1-point functions $\langle \mathcal{O} \rangle$ that either vanish if $\mathcal{O} \neq 1$ is not the unit operator, or are equal to one if it is. The OPE operators $F_{\mathcal{O}_i \mathcal{O}_j \mathcal{O}_k}(x_{12}, \partial_2)$ appearing in the last step of this recursive procedure can be computed from the general form of a two-point function in a CFT,

$$F^{ab}_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_i}(x_{12},\partial_2) = f^{ab}(x_{12}) x_{12}^{-2\Delta_i}, \qquad (1.88)$$

where *a*, *b* are arbitrary spin indices and $f^{ab}(x_{12})$ is the spin tensor structure appearing in the twopoint function, with $f^{ab}(x_{12}) = 1$ for scalar fields. For the form of the spin structure see *e.g.* Eq. (1.39), Eq. (1.43), Eq. (1.44) and Eq. (1.45).

1.1.8 Conformal blocks

Consider the scalar four-point function in Eq. (1.42) in the special case of four identical operators with scaling dimension Δ . In this special case it can be written as

$$\langle \mathscr{O}(x_1)\mathscr{O}(x_2)\mathscr{O}(x_3)\mathscr{O}(x_4)\rangle = \frac{g(\mu,\nu)}{x_{12}^{\Delta}x_{34}^{\Delta}},\tag{1.89}$$

with $g(\mu, \nu)$ being an unknown function of the cross-ratios u, ν in Eq. (1.41). We apply to Eq. (1.89) the OPE of two scalar fields in Eq. (1.81), more conveniently written here with the three-point coefficient extracted as

$$\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2) = \sum_k C_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k} F'^a_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k}(x_{12},\partial_2)\mathcal{O}^a_k(x_2).$$
(1.90)

Again, note that in general the primary \mathcal{O}_k^a belongs to a traceless symmetric tensor representation with non-zero spin ℓ_k , hence we can relate the operator $F'^a_{\mathcal{OOO}_k}(x_{12},\partial_2)$ to the three-point function in Eq. (1.46).⁴⁶ Assuming that the points x_1, x_2, x_3, x_4 are configured correctly, we can perform the OPE in

 $^{^{45}}$ We suppress spin indices in Eq. (1.87).

⁴⁶It is easily shown that if any primary \mathcal{O}_k^a is absent in the OPE — *i.e.* $\langle \mathcal{O}_k^a | \hat{\mathcal{O}}(x) | \mathcal{O} \rangle = 0$ — then the whole conformal family generated by said primary is also absent.

the scalar correlator in Eq. (1.89) twice,

$$\langle \widehat{\mathcal{O}}(x_1)\widehat{\mathcal{O}}(x_2)\widehat{\mathcal{O}}(x_3)\widehat{\mathcal{O}}(x_4) = \sum_k C^2_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k} F'^a_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k}(x_{12},\partial_2) F'^b_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k}(x_{34},\partial_4) \frac{I^{ab}(x_{24})}{x_{24}^{2\Delta_k}}$$

$$= x_{12}^{-\Delta} x_{34}^{-\Delta} \sum_k C^2_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k} B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u,v),$$
(1.91)

where we denote the OPE contractions we have performed by square brackets above the operator insertions. In Eq. (1.91) we introduce the so-called conformal blocks $B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v)$ given in terms of OPE coefficients here by

$$B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v) = x_{12}^{\Delta} x_{34}^{\Delta} F'^a_{\mathcal{OOK}}(x_{12}, \partial_2) F'^b_{\mathcal{OOOk}}(x_{34}, \partial_4) \frac{I^{ab}(x_{24})}{x_{24}^{2\Delta_k}},$$
(1.92)

with ℓ_k denoting the spin of the operator \mathcal{O}_k^a (a symmetric traceless tensor). We have chosen and orthonormal basis of operators and introduced a shorthand notation for the tensor structure in Eq. (1.45),

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{k}^{a}(x)\mathcal{O}_{k'}^{b}(0)\rangle = \delta_{\mathcal{O}_{k}\mathcal{O}_{k'}}\frac{I^{ab}(x)}{x^{2\Delta_{k}}}, \qquad I^{ab}(x) = \left(I^{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}}(x)\cdots I^{\mu_{\ell_{k}}\nu_{\ell_{k}}}(x) + \text{permutations} - \text{traces}\right).$$
(1.93)

The conformal blocks — as defined in Eq. (1.91) — are functions of the cross ratios and are related to the function $g(\mu, \nu)$ in the four-point function Eq. (1.89) by

$$g(\mu, \nu) = \sum_{k} C_{\mathcal{OOO}_{k}}^{2} B_{\Delta_{k}\ell_{k}}(u, \nu) .$$
(1.94)

In the case of $\mathcal{O}_k^a = \mathcal{O}_k$ being a scalar the conformal block satisfies $B_{\Delta_k 0}(u, v) = u^{\Delta_k/2}(1 + ...)$. Note that $B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v)$ is independent of the scaling dimension Δ of the operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ (the operator in Eq. (1.89)). This is only true because we are dealing with operators with identical scaling dimensions.

Conformal blocks are neatly understood in radial quantization. We pick an origin of radial quantization such that $\{|x_3|, |x_4|\} \ge \{|x_1|, |x_2|\}$, then

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)\rangle = \langle 0|R\{\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)\}R\{\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\}|0\rangle.$$
(1.95)

As conformal primaries and their descendants form a complete basis of the set of operators, we can decompose the identity operator in terms of projectors $Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)$ onto the different conformal multiplets,

$$\mathbb{1} = \sum_{k} \Pr(\mathcal{O}_{k}), \qquad \qquad \Pr(\mathcal{O}_{k}) = \sum_{i_{k}, j_{k} = \mathcal{O}_{k}, P\mathcal{O}_{k}, \dots} |i_{k}\rangle \langle i_{k}|j_{k}\rangle^{-1} \langle j_{k}| \quad .$$
(1.96)

Inserting this into the correlator yields

$$\langle \mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4) \rangle = \sum_k \langle 0 | R\{\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)\} \Pr(\mathcal{O}_k) R\{\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\} | 0 \rangle$$

$$= x_{12}^{-\Delta} x_{34}^{-\Delta} \sum_k C_{\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}\mathcal{O}_k}^2 B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v) .$$

$$(1.97)$$

The conformal blocks in radial quantization are therefore given by

$$B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v) = \frac{x_{12}^{\Delta} x_{34}^{\Delta}}{C_{\mathcal{OOO}_k}^2} \left\langle 0 | R\{\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)\} \Pr(\mathcal{O}_k) R\{\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\} | 0 \right\rangle.$$
(1.98)

Since the projector $Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)$ commutes with all of the conformal generators, by construction, the object $\langle 0| R\{\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)\}Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)R\{\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\}|0\rangle$ satisfies the same Ward identities as the four-point function. Hence, the conformal blocks are clearly functions of the cross-ratios. In the path-integral formalism it is instructive to think of $Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)$ as a surface operator, here inserted on a sphere separating the points x_1, x_2 from x_3, x_4 .

An elegant way to compute the conformal blocks is based on the Casimir of the conformal group — $C = -\frac{1}{2}J^2$ — written in terms of the generators of SO(D + 1, 1) in Eq. (1.19) [83]. The Casimir acts with the same eigenvalue $\lambda_{\Delta_k, \ell_k} = \Delta_k(\Delta_k - D) + \ell_k(\ell_k + D - 2)$ on every state in an irreducible representation of the conformal group, hence

$$C\Pr(\mathcal{O}_k) = \Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)C = \lambda_{\Delta_k,\ell_k}\Pr(\mathcal{O}_k).$$
(1.99)

On the other hand, the action of the conformal Casimir on the state $\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)|0\rangle$ satisfies

$$C\mathscr{O}(x_1)\mathscr{O}(x_2)|0\rangle = J_{1,2}^2\mathscr{O}(x_1)\mathscr{O}(x_2)|0\rangle, \qquad (1.100)$$

where

$$J_{1,2}^{2} = -\frac{1}{2} (J_{\alpha\beta}|_{x_{1}} + J_{\alpha\beta}|_{x_{2}}) (J^{\alpha\beta}|_{x_{1}} + J^{\alpha\beta}|_{x_{2}}).$$
(1.101)

The differential operators $J_{\alpha\beta}|_{x_i}$ give the action of the generators of SO(D+1,1) on the operator $\mathcal{O}(x_i)$. We can then act with *C* or $J_{1,2}^2$ on the conformal blocks and deduce constraints on $B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v)$. By acting with *C* to the left on $Pr(\mathcal{O}_k)$ — instead of acting with $J_{1,2}^2$ to the right on $R\{\mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\}$ — we find that

$$J_{1,2}^{2} \langle 0 | R\{\mathcal{O}(x_{3})\mathcal{O}(x_{4})\} \Pr(\mathcal{O}_{k}) R\{\mathcal{O}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}(x_{2})\} | 0 \rangle = \lambda_{\Delta_{k},\ell_{k}} \langle 0 | R\{\mathcal{O}(x_{3})\mathcal{O}(x_{4})\} \Pr(\mathcal{O}_{k}) R\{\mathcal{O}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}(x_{2})\} | 0 \rangle.$$
(1.102)

This can be rewritten in terms of the conformal blocks via Eq. (1.98) and implies that they satisfy a differential equation. To conveniently write down the differential operator we introduce simpler coordinates by using conformal transformations to move $x_4 \rightarrow \infty$, $x_1 \rightarrow 0$, $x_3 \rightarrow (1, 0, ..., 0$ and $x_2 \rightarrow (x, y, 0, ..., 0)$. In these coordinates the cross-ratios in Eq. (1.41) read

$$u(z,\bar{z}) = z\bar{z}, \qquad v(z,\bar{z}) = (1-z)(1-\bar{z}), \qquad z = x + iy.$$
 (1.103)

Written in terms of the variables z, \bar{z} the conformal blocks satisfy

$$D(z,\bar{z})B_{\Delta_k\ell_k}\left(u(z,\bar{z}),v(z,\bar{z})\right) = \lambda_{\Delta_k,\ell_k}B_{\Delta_k\ell_k}\left(u(z,\bar{z}),v(z,\bar{z})\right),\tag{1.104}$$

where the differential operator $D(z, \bar{z})$ is given by

$$D(z,\bar{z}) = \sum_{\gamma=z,\bar{z}} 2\left(\gamma^2 (1-\gamma)\partial_{\gamma}^2 - \gamma^2 \partial_{\gamma}\right) + 2\frac{(D-2)z\bar{z}}{(z-\bar{z})}\left((1-z)\partial_z - (1-\bar{z})\partial_{\bar{z}}\right).$$
(1.105)

The differential equation Eq. (1.104) together with the boundary condition $B_{\Delta_k 0}(u, v) = u^{\Delta_k/2}(1 + ...)$ and its generalization to non-zero spin determine the conformal blocks $B_{\Delta_k \ell_k}(u, v)$. In even dimension the Casimir equation Eq. (1.104) can be solved analytically in terms of hypergeometric functions [21]. In odd dimensions there exists no closed formula in terms of elementary functions, but blocks can still be computed in a series expansion [21].

1.1.9 The conformal bootstrap

The existence of the OPE and its properties imply that correlation functions in a (unitary) CFT are algebraically determined by its CFT data, which consists of the scaling dimensions { Δ_k } of all primaries and all three-point coefficients { $C^a_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}$ } of the theory. Using the OPE any correlator can be decomposed into a sum of one-point functions with coefficients written completely in terms of the conformal data (see the discussion around Eq. (1.87)). Naturally, the question arises whether any set of random numbers { $\Delta_k, C^a_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}$ } defines a consistent CFT. The answer is not necessarily, as there are certainly constraints imposed on the conformal data by the structure of the OPE. This is where the idea of the so-called conformal bootstrap originates. The conformal bootstrap refers to a set of analytical and numerical tools motivated by the structure of the OPE. The goal is to restrict the parameter space { $\Delta_k, C^a_{\mathcal{O}_i\mathcal{O}_j\mathcal{O}_k}$ } to the points where consistent CFTs live. In that sense the conformal bootstrap provides a fully non-perturbative approach to algebraically define CFTs without the need of a Lagrangian.

The most obvious set of constraints on the conformal data comes from the fact that the OPE has to be associative, which results in the condition

$$\sum_{i,j} C^{a}_{\mathcal{O}_{1}\mathcal{O}_{2}\mathcal{O}_{i}} C^{ab}_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{3}\mathcal{O}_{j}} F'^{a}_{\mathcal{O}_{1}\mathcal{O}_{2}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{i}}(x_{12},\partial_{2}) F'^{ab}_{\mathcal{O}_{i}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{3}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{j}}(x_{23},\partial_{3}) \mathcal{O}^{b}_{j}(x_{3}) = \sum_{i,i} C^{a}_{\mathcal{O}_{2}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{3}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{i}} C^{ab}_{\mathcal{O}_{1}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{i}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{j}} F'^{a}_{\mathcal{O}_{2}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{3}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{i}}(x_{23},\partial_{3}) F'^{ab}_{\mathcal{O}_{1}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{i}\bar{\mathcal{O}}_{j}}(x_{13},\partial_{3}) \mathcal{O}^{b}_{j}(x_{3}),$$
(1.106)

where we have considered three scalar operators $\mathcal{O}_{1,2,3}$ for simplicity. Diagrammatically, associativity of the OPE can be represented in terms of OPE contractions the same way as in Eq. (1.91),

$$\begin{array}{c} & & \\ \hline \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}_{2}(x_{2})\mathcal{O}_{3}(x_{2}) = \mathcal{O}_{1}(x_{1})\mathcal{O}_{2}(x_{2})\mathcal{O}_{3}(x_{2}) . \end{array}$$
(1.107)

Associativity of the OPE can be neatly encoded into constraints on four-point correlation functions, summarized in the so-called crossing-symmetry equation. At face value, crossing symmetry arises from the simple fact that in a four-point correlation function OPE contractions can be chosen in different ways and the results have to match. As it becomes cumbersome to write down constraints from OPE contractions for four-point functions — even for scalar operators, but in particular for operators with

spin — often times crossing symmetry is represented diagrammatically as



This is the crossing-symmetry equation for a scalar four-point function. End points represent operators in the correlator, vertices represent the OPE and internal lines represent operators that are summed over (this refers to *e.g.* the internal sum in Eq. (1.91)).⁴⁷ The diagrammatic representation in Eq. (1.108) conveniently encodes all constraints on four-point correlators coming from the OPE.

Crossing symmetry is respected by all four-point functions of local primary operators in a unitary CFT. By choosing different operators \mathcal{O}_4 one can recover OPE associativity from the crossing equation Eq. (1.108). The fact that all four-point functions in a unitary CFT satisfy crossing symmetry implies recursively crossing symmetry of all *N*-point functions.

For higher-point functions the diagrammatic representation in Eq. (1.108) also lends itself to cleanly represent the constraints imposed on them by crossing symmetry. For example, crossing symmetry gives the following constraint on a particular five-point function,



The existence of the crossing equation Eq. (1.108) and its implications on correlation functions of local operators is at the core of the conformal bootstrap program. The crossing symmetry equation has been known for a long time, but only in 2008 it was realized that, instead of trying to solve Eq. (1.108) exactly, the crossing-symmetry equation can be used to derive bounds on CFT data by studying its geometric properties [13].

We return to the four-point function Eq. (1.89) (*i.e.* Eq. (1.91)) of identical scalars in a unitary CFT. In this case crossing symmetry is equivalent to the condition that the four-point function is invariant under $1, 2 \leftrightarrow 3, 4$, or equivalently,

$$g(u,v) = \left(\frac{u}{v}\right)^{\Delta} g(v,u).$$
(1.110)

Eq. (1.110) implies that there is an infinite number of primaries contributing to the OPE, and hence there is an infinite number of conformal blocks in the crossing equation [21]. In fact, this is a general feature — the crossing equation cannot be satisfied block-by-block.

We will use the identical scalar four-point function in Eq. (1.89) to outline the basic idea of the original

⁴⁷Note that in Eq. (1.108) there is no possibility to contract the operators \mathcal{O}_1 and $\mathcal{O}_3 / \mathcal{O}_2$ and \mathcal{O}_4 in the OPE as there is no sphere that only includes the two operator insertions we would want and no other insertion. This is a general geometrical statement satisfied by four distinct points in flat space. Hence, for a four-point function there are always only two out of the three remaining operators that can be contracted with any given operator in question.

conformal bootstrap first presented in [13]. We start by rewriting the crossing equation Eq. (1.108) in terms of operators for the correlator Eq. (1.110) (we suppress spin indices),⁴⁸

$$\sum_{k} C^{2}_{\mathcal{OOO}_{k}} \left(v^{\Delta} B_{\Delta_{k}\ell_{k}}(u,v) - u^{\Delta} B_{\Delta_{k}\ell_{k}}(v,u) \right) = \sum_{k} C^{2}_{\mathcal{OOO}_{k}} A^{\Delta}_{\Delta_{k}\ell_{k}}(u,v) = 0.$$
(1.111)

The idea is to think of the functions $A_{\Delta_k \ell_k}^{\Delta}(u, v)$ as vectors in the infinite-dimensional vector space of functions of u and v. Keep in mind that the coefficients $C_{\mathcal{OOO}_k}^2$ are positive. The sum runs over all scaling dimensions and spins in the $\mathcal{O} \times \mathcal{O}$ OPE. In this language Eq. (1.111) states that lot of vectors all sum to zero, which may or may not be possible depending on the vectors. The geometric way to distinguish between cases where it is possible and cases where it is not is to find a separating plane through the origin such that all vectors lie on one side of said plane.⁴⁹ If such a plane exists, the vectors $A_{\Delta_k \ell_k}^{\Delta}(u, v)$ cannot satisfy the crossing equation for any choice of three-point coefficients $C_{\mathcal{OOO}_k}$. This leads to the following algorithm for bounding operator dimensions:

- Start by making a hypothesis for which scaling dimensions Δ_k and which spins ℓ_k appear in the OPE.
- Search for a linear functional that is non-negative when acting on all functions $A^{\Delta}_{\Delta_{\nu}\ell_{\nu}}(u, v)$.
- If such a functional exists, there is a contradiction found by acting on both sides of Eq. (1.111) with said functional. In that case the hypothesis is wrong.

This algorithm can be modified so that it can be used to find bounds on the three-point coefficients C_{OOO_k} as well [84].

The algorithm outlined above can be implement by hand for simple examples — like the two-dimensional Ising model — up to a certain point of precision. However, computerized searches are the state of the art and numerical techniques can lead to very precise results. Numerical analysis requires the implementation of a cut-off for terms in the OPE, the discretization of the values of Δ_k and ℓ_k and the restriction of the search to a finite-dimensional subspace of the space of functions of u, v.

A solution to the crossing equations gives a completely non-perturbative definition for correlation functions of local operators without the need to refer to any Lagrangian. However, this is not enough to completely describe the full theory and there are additional constraints and consistency conditions coming from other considerations. We mention a few selected ones here:

• QFTs in general and CFTs in particular admit extended objects like line and surface operators, boundaries and interfaces. These objects introduce additional data into the theory. It is possible to write down OPEs and crossing relations that relate this data to itself and the more standard CFT data [85].

⁴⁸This is best derived via the OPE contractions $\langle \mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4) = \langle \mathcal{O}(x_1)\mathcal{O}(x_2)\mathcal{O}(x_3)\mathcal{O}(x_4)$, using Eq. (1.110) and of course the definition of *u* and *v* in Eq. (1.41).

⁴⁹In a vector space of functions a separating plane is implemented in terms of a linear functional γ such that $\gamma(A_{\Delta_k \ell_k}^{\Delta}(u, \nu)) \ge 0$ for all functions $A_{\Delta_k \ell_k}^{\Delta}(u, \nu)$.

- On non-trivial manifolds not conformally equivalent to flat space more conformal data is introduced, like one-point functions of local and extended operators. Theories of interest on not conformally flat geometries include *e.g.* theories at finite temperature.
- CFTs in Lorentzian signature exhibit additional interesting constraints, like bounds on energy positivity [86], causality [87] and dispersion relations [88–91].

In general, the full set of data and consistency conditions that are associated with a given CFT is not known and there are even examples of constraints on local operators beyond the scope of the OPE and crossing equations (*e.g.* modular invariance).

In rough terms the conformal bootstrap program aims to exploit the full consequences of conformal symmetry — in particular Eq. (1.108) — to strongly constrain or even solve any theory in question. As the conformal bootstrap provides a fully non-perturbative non-Lagrangian approach to CFTs, perhaps the most ambitious goal of the bootstrap program is to extend the procedure away from the fixed points of the RG flow and find fully non-perturbative algebraic description of QFT without any reference to a Lagrangian description.

Perhaps the most impressive result of the conformal bootstrap program is the numerical analysis of the three-dimensional Ising model CFT (see Appendix A.1). The three-dimensional Ising model is probably the simplest model that is, to our knowledge, not exactly solvable and experimentally relevant. As such, it is an ideal playground for the conformal bootstrap and there exists very precise data on the lowest operators coming from Monte Carlo simulations. In order to get the most precise bounds from the conformal bootstrap the fact that the Ising CFT in D = 3 has only two relevant scalar operators in the theory — usually denoted by σ and ε — is required as an input. Although not proven mathematically, this is an obvious experimental fact. Relevant scalars are in one-to-one correspondence with parameters that must be tuned to reach the critical point of some microscopic theory. The fact that the phase diagram of water is only two-dimensional — the two dimensions being temperature and pressure — immediately tells us that the critical point of water — the three-dimensional Ising CFT — has two relevant operators.⁵⁰ The most relevant works on bootstrapping the D = 3 Ising model are [92–94].

There is striking agreement between Monte Carlo simulations and the conformal bootstrap, which is strong evidence that the critical Ising model indeed flows to a conformal fixed point (as opposed to just a scale invariant one). At this point the island for allowed operator dimensions $(\Delta_{\sigma}, \Delta_{\varepsilon})$ is far smaller than the 68% confidence region provided by the current best Monte Carlo determinations [21]. The hope is that future bootstrap studies might shrink the island $(\Delta_{\sigma}, \Delta_{\varepsilon})$ to a single point and hence conclusively prove the IR equivalence of all theories in the Ising universality class. This would also be a strong reassurance of the principle of critical universality.

 $^{^{50}}$ For the actual Ising model the parameters in the phase diagram usually are temperature and magnetization.

1.2 Spontaneous breaking of global symmetries

SSB refers to the phenomenon that in certain physical systems, in particular in QFT, the ground state — or vacuum — is not invariant under all the symmetries of the theory. In other words, there are several equivalent vacua connected by the remaining symmetries. The symmetries not leaving the vacuum invariant and connecting the different ground states are referred to as broken. With the discovery of the Higgs mechanism the concept of SSB became an important cornerstone of modern particle physics. However, the first examples of SSB did appear in condensed-matter physics and the idea was then introduced into particle physics by analogy. In fact, the theory of superconductivity by Bardeen, Cooper and Schrieffer first presented 1957 [95] — or more specifically its reformulation by Nambu in 1960 [5] — provided the first paradigm for the introduction of SSB in relativistic QFT.

If nothing else is mentioned we are in *D*-dimensional Minkowski spacetime with mostly positive metric $\eta_{\mu\nu} = \text{diag}(-1, 1, ..., 1)$. However, we do not require theories to exhibit relativistic invariance. The results discussed generally also apply to non-relativistic theories and relativistic theories with explicitly broken spacetime symmetries. Systems without full relativistic invariance appear quite frequently in nature, most notably in condensed-matter physics [96]. In particular, in the LCE operators with large internal quantum numbers can be adequately captured by relativistic systems at finite density with respect to the associated charge *Q*. Additionally, many of the finite-density systems appearing in the LCE exhibit the spontaneous breaking of both global and spacetime symmetries [17, 18]. It is therefore important to understand the full implications of SSB at finite density including the breaking of spacetime symmetries.

1.2.1 Basic properties of spontaneously broken symmetries

In the study of physical systems the presence of spontaneously broken symmetries results in farreaching consequences. In particular, the spontaneous breaking of a continuous global symmetry implies the existence of a so-called NG boson [6]. The study of SSB and the properties of the appearing NG bosons is very powerful as the low-energy dynamics of these NG bosons are governed by the symmetries and are mostly independent of the microscopic structure of the theory [97, 98]. In a standard setup with Lorentz invariance and spontaneously broken global internal symmetries — like the Higgs model — there are as many massless Goldstone bosons as there are broken generators. However, if a theory does not exhibit Poincaré invariance or if some spacetime symmetries are explicitly broken there can be a mismatch between the number of generators and the number of NG bosons [39, 99–101]. In that case there is still a general counting rule that can be derived [35–37]. Additionally, there is the possibility that not just global symmetries but also spacetime symmetries are spontaneously broken. In this case there are several complications at different levels and, unfortunately, it does not seem to be feasible to write down a general formula for the number of NG in any useful manner. It seems that they are best analysed on a case-by-case basis [34].

As first shown by Eugen Paul Wigner in 1931 any symmetry transformation in a QFT can be represented on the Hilbert space of quantum states by an operator *U* that is either linear and unitary or anti-linear and anti-unitary [27]. The set of symmetry transformations of a QFT always forms a group, which for our purposes will be considered as continuous, since discrete groups groups do not produce any NG bosons. With the appropriate definition of the adjoint of a linear and an anti-linear operator the conditions for unitarity and anti-unitarity both take the form $U^{\dagger} = U^{-1}$. For a symmetry compatible with the dynamics of the system the operator U commutes with the Hamiltonian H of the theory. In this language SSB refers to the fact that there exist systems for which the dynamics are invariant under a given symmetry but the symmetry does not (fully) manifest itself in the spectrum of physical observables.

Consider a QFT whose action $S[\Phi_i]$ is invariant under a continuous group *G* of symmetry transformations compatible with the dynamics of the system. Noether's theorem grants us the existence of a conserved current $j^{\mu}(x)$ corresponding to *G* with the associated charge,

$$Q(t) = -\int d^{D-1}x \, j^0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,, \tag{1.112}$$

serving as the generator of the symmetry transformations in the quantum theory.⁵¹ Since Q commutes with H, the spectrum of eigenstates splits into multiplets of the symmetry and each of these multiplets corresponds to an irreducible representation of the symmetry group. The ground state $|0\rangle$ of the theory is assumed to be a discrete and non-degenerate eigenstate of H with minimal energy. A spontaneously broken symmetry is a symmetry of the theory such that the state $|0\rangle$ is not an eigenstate of Q. Given a finite spatial domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{D-1}$ we introduce

$$Q_{\Omega}(t) := -\int_{\Omega} \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \, j^0(t, \mathbf{x}) \,. \tag{1.113}$$

Mathematically, SSB is formulated as the statement that there exists a (not necessarily local) operator $\mathcal{O}^{(SB)}$ such that⁵²

$$\langle \sigma_0 \rangle := \lim_{\Omega \to \infty} \langle 0 | [Q_\Omega(t), \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}] | 0 \rangle \neq 0, \qquad (1.114)$$

where $|0\rangle$ is in principle any translationally invariant ground state of the theory as there are now several inequivalent ground states. The expectation value $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ — in analogy to phase transitions — is called the order parameter.⁵³ Under the assumption that $|0\rangle$ were an eigenstate of Q it would follow that $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ vanishes. Hence, the condition in Eq. (1.114) is equivalent to the characterization of SSB that the ground state is not an eigenstate of Q. Under normal circumstances one identifies $Q = \lim_{\Omega \to \infty} Q$, however, in the case of a spontaneously broken symmetry the operator Q is strictly speaking not well defined: translational invariance of the vacuum $|0\rangle$ implies translational invariance of $Q|0\rangle$, and therefore

$$\langle 0|Q(t)Q(t)|0\rangle = -\int d^{D-1}x \ \langle 0|j^{0}(t,\mathbf{x})Q(t)|0\rangle = \int d^{D-1}x \ \langle 0|j^{0}(t,\mathbf{0})Q(t)|0\rangle .$$
(1.115)

This diverges unless $Q|0\rangle = 0$, which is a contradiction to the assumption of SSB. A spontaneously broken symmetry is not realized by a unitary operator on the Hilbert space and therefore does not give rise to multiplets of symmetry in the spectrum. The operator $Q_{\Omega}(t)$ induces a "finite-volume symmetry

⁵¹The conserved Noether charges naturally satisfy the underlying group algebra [102].

⁵²The limit " $\Omega \to \infty$ " should be understood as blowing up Ω to the full spatial slice \mathbb{R}^{D-1} .

⁵³We remark here that generically we have $\langle [Q_{\Omega}(t), \mathcal{O}^{(SB)}] \rangle = \langle G^{(Q)} \mathcal{O}^{(SB)} \rangle \sim \langle \mathcal{O}^{(SB)} \rangle$, since the charge Q generates the symmetry transformation in the quantum theory. Hence, in most practical cases we would consider $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle = \langle \mathcal{O}^{(SB)} \rangle$ as the order parameter.

transformation" $U_{\Omega}(\theta, t)$ that connects equivalent vacua $|\theta, t\rangle_{\Omega}$,

$$U_{\Omega}(\theta, t) = e^{-i\theta Q_{\Omega}(t)}, \qquad \qquad |\theta, t\rangle_{\Omega} = U_{\Omega}(\theta, t) |0\rangle. \qquad (1.116)$$

Hence, for a system exhibiting SSB there exists a symmetry operator that does not leave the ground state intact, implying the presence of a (continuous) set of equivalent vacua and making the ground state degenerate. Like *Q* itself, the operator $U = e^{-i\theta Q(t)}$ in the limit $\Omega \to \infty$ is not well defined and it can be shown that [39]

$$\lim_{\Omega \to \infty} \langle 0 | | \theta, t \rangle_{\Omega} = 0. \tag{1.117}$$

Hence, in the infinite-volume limit the degenerate vacua — formally connected by a finite-volume symmetry transformation — become pairwise orthogonal. The same holds for the excited states constructed above the pairwise orthogonal vacua. As a consequence, these states cannot be accommodated in a single Hilbert space and there exists a separate Hilbert space for every equivalent ground state in the theory. All of these Hilbert spaces can equivalently be used to describe the system without any observable physical consequences.

Finite volume symmetry transformations of observables can be consistently described for theories that respect micro-causality, requiring that the commutator of any two operators separated by a spacelike distance vanishes. For any operator A we define $A_{\Omega}(\theta, t)$ as follows:

$$A_{\Omega}(\theta, t) := U_{\Omega}^{\dagger}(\theta, t) A U_{\Omega}(\theta, t) = A + i\theta [Q_{\Omega}(t), A] + \mathcal{O}(\theta^2), \qquad [Q_{\Omega}(t), A] = \int_{\Omega} d^{D-1}x [j^0(t, \mathbf{x}), A]. \qquad (1.118)$$

If we further assume that *A* is localized in a finite domain of spacetime, then there exists a (finite) region Ω_A such that the commutator of $j^0(x)$ with *A* vanishes outside of Ω_A . This implies that the operator A_{Ω} is well defined as $\Omega \to \infty$. The expectation value of $A_{\Omega}(\theta, t)$ on the ground state $|0\rangle$ can be interpreted as the expectation value of *A* on the transformed ground state $|\theta, t\rangle_{\Omega}$:

$$\langle 0|A_{\Omega}(\theta,t)|0\rangle = {}_{\Omega}\langle \theta,t|A|\theta,t\rangle_{\Omega}.$$
(1.119)

In Lorentz-invariant theories the micro-causality condition is automatically satisfied by relativistic causality. In non-relativistic theories interactions are often modelled by non-local instantaneous potentials, and thus micro-causality is not guaranteed. However, the above argument can still be applied provided that the range of the interaction is short enough, *i.e.* if it falls off exponentially.

1.2.2 Order parameter space

For any spontaneously broken symmetry there exists at least one order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ given by the non-zero Vacuum Expectation Value (VEV) of some operator that transforms non-trivially under the symmetry group, as defined in Eq. (1.114). The set of degenerate vacua $|\theta, t\rangle_{\Omega}$ can be labelled by different values of the order parameter. Demonstrating that a physical system exhibits SSB requires the identification and computation of an order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$. Identifying $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ is difficult mainly because SSB is a non-perturbative phenomenon that cannot be captured at any finite order of perturbation theory based on a symmetry-preserving ground state. Once the appropriate operator is identified, calculating the order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ can be achieved in two main ways:

• The first approach would be to find a self-consistent non-perturbative symmetry-breaking

solution to the Equation(s) of Motion (EoM). The drawback here is that one has to introduce an Ansatz for the symmetry-breaking solution and then show that it is consistent with the EoM. Therefore, it is only possible to get solutions that are put in by hand from the beginning.

• The second approach consists of introducing an effective field $\sigma(x)$ with suitable symmetry transformation properties into the theory. The introduced field σ will produce the NG bosons and its ground state expectation value $\langle \sigma \rangle = \langle \sigma_0 \rangle$ serves as the order parameter.⁵⁴

While the first approach starts from whatever DoF are present and is physically more satisfactory, it is often times very difficult to perform and the second, more phenomenological approach tends to be simpler in its implementation. For example, in the case of the Higgs mechanism in the standard model of particle physics an effective field is introduced by minimizing the quartic Higgs potential and expanding around its minimum ϕ_0 , which is the VEV of the effective field and also the order parameter. The introduction of an effective field for the NG bosons minimizes the potential *V* in the Lagrangian and identifies one of its minima as the order parameter. Hence, the vacuum manifold \mathcal{M}_V of the potential *V* comprises the set of all possible values of the order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$, also called the order parameter space.

Consider a theory described by a potential $V(\phi)$ with a vacuum manifold \mathcal{M}_V . The potential $V(\phi)$ is invariant under the symmetry group G of the theory. Hence, G acts smoothly on any point $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle \in \mathcal{M}_V$. The set

$$H\langle \sigma_0 \rangle := \left\{ g \in G : \ g\langle \sigma_0 \rangle = \langle \sigma_0 \rangle \right\}$$
(1.120)

is a subgroup of *G* — called the little group or isotropy group of the point $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle \in \mathcal{M}_V$ — and consists of all symmetry transformations left unbroken under the assumption that the order parameter takes the value $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$. The isotropy groups of two points $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$, $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle'$ in the same group orbit $G \langle \sigma_0 \rangle := \{g \langle \sigma_0 \rangle | g \in G\}$ are conjugate,

$$\exists g \in G: \qquad H\langle \sigma_0 \rangle = g^{-1} H\langle \sigma_0 \rangle' g. \qquad (1.121)$$

The converse is not always true. The set of all points with conjugate isotropy groups $H(\sigma_0)$ is called the stratum $Str(\langle \sigma_0 \rangle)$ of $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$. Physically, the stratum is the set of points of the vacuum manifold that exhibit the same unbroken subgroup under SSB. As the potential $V(\phi)$ is invariant under the group action,

$$V(\phi) = V(g\phi), \qquad \forall g \in G, \qquad (1.122)$$

it is just a function of group orbits. It follows that the minimization of $V(\phi)$ can be reformulated as a minimization problem on the space of orbits. In the study of stationary points of *G*-invariant functions the following theorem is fundamental [103]:

Theorem (Michel). Let G be a compact Lie group acting smoothly on a real manifold \mathcal{M} and let $m \in \mathcal{M}$. Then the orbit Gm is critical, i.e. every smooth real and G-invariant function on \mathcal{M} is stationary on Gm, if and only if Gm is isolated in its stratum, i.e. \exists a neighbourhood U_m of $m \in \mathcal{M}$ such that $U_m \cap \operatorname{Str}(m) = Gm$.

⁵⁴Again, this is consistent with Eq. (1.114) as the commutator $[Q,\sigma] = G^{(Q)}\sigma$ generates the associated symmetry transformation.

In the case that \mathcal{M}_V is a linear space Theorem(Michel) simply asserts the obvious fact that $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle = 0$ is a stationary point of every *G*-invariant function. However, if \mathcal{M}_V is not a linear space Theorem(Michel) helps us to look for inert states, *i.e.* states for which the form of the order parameter is fixed up to a symmetry transformation (like in the Higgs case). In particular, inert states can be found among stationary points of *G*-invariant functions on manifolds of order parameters with fixed norm.⁵⁵

1.2.3 The Nambu-Goldstone theorem

One of the most important consequences of SSB is the existence of soft modes in the spectrum whose energy vanishes in the IR limit — the so-called NG bosons — guaranteed by the Goldstone theorem. Consider the commutator $[\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}, \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}] = 0$ of the conserved current j^{μ} associated to a broken charge Q with the operator $\mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}$ in Eq. (1.114) integrated over Ω ,

$$0 = \int_{\Omega} d^{D-1} x \left[\partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}, \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})} \right] = \partial_0 \left[Q_{\Omega}(t), \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})} \right] + \int_{\partial \Omega} dS \left[\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{j}, \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})} \right].$$
(1.123)

If the operator $\mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}$ is localized to a finite domain of spacetime and micro-causality is satisfied,⁵⁶ then the surface integral in Eq. (1.123) vanishes as $\Omega \to \infty$ and it follows that the order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle = \langle 0 | [Q, \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}] | 0 \rangle$ is time-independent. By inserting the identity operator $\mathbb{1}$ in terms of all (multi-)particle eigenstates of the Hamiltonian *H* of the theory in the correlator $\langle 0 | [Q_\Omega, \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})}] | 0 \rangle$ and using translational invariance we get⁵⁷

$$\langle 0 | [Q_{\Omega}(t), \mathcal{O}^{(\mathrm{SB})}] | 0 \rangle = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{D-1}k}{(2\pi)^{D-1}} \sum_{n} \left[e^{-iE_{n_{\mathbf{k}}}t} \langle 0 | j^{0}(t, \mathbf{0}) | n_{\mathbf{k}} \rangle \langle n_{\mathbf{k}} | \mathcal{O}^{(\mathrm{SB})} | 0 \rangle \left(\int_{\Omega} \mathrm{d}^{D-1}x e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \right) \right.$$

$$\left. \left. \left. - e^{iE_{n_{-\mathbf{k}}}t} \langle 0 | \mathcal{O}^{(\mathrm{SB})} | n_{-\mathbf{k}} \rangle \langle n_{-\mathbf{k}} | j^{0}(t, \mathbf{0}) | 0 \rangle \left(\int_{\Omega} \mathrm{d}^{D-1}x e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \right) \right] \right] .$$

$$(1.124)$$

In the limit $\Omega \to \infty$ the left-hand side becomes the order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle$. The function $\int_{\Omega} d^{D-1} x e^{\pm i \mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{x}}$ on the right-hand side of Eq. (1.124) becomes sharply peaked around $\mathbf{k} = 0$ and only states with small momentum will contribute. As the left-hand side becomes time-independent this is only possible if the energy of the contributing states on the right-hand side vanishes as \mathbf{k} goes to zero,

$$E_{n_{\mathbf{k}}} \to 0 \text{ as } \mathbf{k} \to 0, \text{ if } \langle 0| j^{0}(t, \mathbf{0}) | n_{\mathbf{k}} \rangle \langle n_{\mathbf{k}} | \mathcal{O}^{(\text{SB})} | 0 \rangle \neq 0.$$
 (1.125)

If there were no contributing states in the spectrum the right-hand side of Eq. (1.124) would just be zero, a contradiction to the assumption of SSB. Hence, there must be at least one bosonic and massless state coupling to both the broken current j^0 and the interpolating operator $\mathcal{O}^{(SB)}$. This is Goldstone's theorem:

Theorem (Goldstone). Spontaneous breaking of a continuous global internal symmetry implies the existence of a bosonic mode $|n_{\mathbf{k}}^{NG}\rangle$ in the spectrum such that

$$\lim_{\mathbf{k}\to\mathbf{0}} E_{n_{\mathbf{k}}^{NG}} = \mathbf{0}.$$
 (1.126)

⁵⁵Invariant functions can, of course, have other stationary points than those guaranteed by Theorem(Michel).

 $^{^{56}}$ In practice, the operator $\mathcal{O}^{\rm (SB)}$ is often even strictly local.

⁵⁷We assume at least discrete translational invariance in all directions here. Eigenstates of the Hamiltonian have two indices $n_{\mathbf{k}}$, \mathbf{k} denoting the different multi-particle excitation branches in the spectrum as well as the continuous internal momentum eigenstates. States are normalized such that they satisfy the orthogonality condition $\langle n_{\mathbf{k}} | m_{\mathbf{q}} \rangle = (2\pi)^{D-1} \delta_{nm} \delta(\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{q})$.

In principle, some isolated states with zero momentum and energy that do not represent NG bosons — such as other degenerate vacua — can exists and give rise to very small contributions on the right-hand side of Eq. (1.124) but their contribution is suppressed in the limit $\Omega \rightarrow \infty$ [104]. The consequences of the Goldstone theorem cannot be escaped for relativistic theories. But this does not mean that the NG bosons are necessarily observable, as they may appear in the unphysical sector of the Hilbert space. In particular, this happens in the case of Lorentz-invariant gauge theories with covariant gauge fixing. On the other hand, in non-covariant gauges the Goldstone theorem does not apply. For example, in the standard model of particle physics there are no massless NG bosons present as a result of electroweak symmetry breaking.

1.2.4 Counting rules for the number of Nambu-Goldstone modes

While the Goldstone theorem guarantees the existence of at least one NG boson in the spectrum, it does not say anything about the exact number of NG bosons. In the case of unbroken Lorentz-invariance there exists precisely one NG boson for every broken generator $Q_a |0\rangle \neq 0$ in the Lie algebra of the symmetry group $G^{.58}$ However, in non-relativistic theories and theories with explicitly broken Poincaré symmetries this is not necessarily the case, as concrete examples — such as ferromagnets or threecomponent Fermi gases — show. In these cases there are less NG modes as there are broken generators. In models with fewer NG modes than broken symmetry generators one encounters NG modes that exhibit quadratic dispersion relations. This observation lead to the following result by Nielsen and Chadha relating the number of NG bosons to the number of broken generators [106]:

Theorem (Nielsen and Chadha). We assume that translational invariance is not completely broken (spontaneously) and that there are no long-range interactions. In this case the energy of a NG boson is analytic in its momentum. We denote NG modes whose energy is proportional to an odd power of the momentum as type-I and those NG modes whose energy is proportional to an even power of the momentum by type-II. In this case the number of type-I NG bosons N_I plus twice the number of type-II NG bosons N_{II} is greater than or equal to the number of broken symmetry generators N_O,

$$N_I + 2N_{II} \ge N_Q. \tag{1.127}$$

Theorem(NC) does not specify the precise power of the momentum in the dispersion relation and it only gives an inequality on the number of NG bosons. Another important result by Schäfer et al. relates the number of NG bosons to the number of pairwise commuting broken generators [39, 107].⁵⁹

Theorem (Schäfer et al.). Suppose that $\langle 0 | [Q_a, Q_b] | 0 \rangle = 0$ for all pairs of broken charges Q_a , Q_b under SSB, then the number of NG modes N_{NG} is at least equal to the number of broken generators N_Q , i.e.

⁵⁸The argument here is simple. For a linearly realized symmetry the quantum effective potential V_{eff} is invariant under the same transformations as the Lagrangian, hence $\partial V_{\text{eff}}/\partial \phi T_a \phi = 0$ for all generators T_a of the symmetry group. After differentiating this implies that $\partial^2 V_{\text{eff}}/\partial \phi^2 T_a \phi |_{\phi=\langle \phi \rangle} = 0$. By definition, SSB means that some of the generators do not annihilate the vacuum, $T_a \langle \phi \rangle \neq 0$. Assuming Lorentz-invariance this implies that the real vector $i T_a \langle \phi \rangle$ is a zero mode of the mass matrix corresponding to a NG boson. In the case of broken relativistic invariance the number of zero modes of the mass matrix $\partial^2 V_{\text{eff}}/\partial \phi^2$ is still equal to the number of broken generators, but no longer coincides with the number of massless modes as they no longer need to satisfy a Klein–Gordon (KG) equation [39, 105].

⁵⁹The charges Q_a, Q_b are still given by taking the limit $\Omega \to \infty$ in Eq. (1.113). They are in principle ill-defined. However, the commutator $\langle 0|[Q_a, Q_b]|0\rangle$ can be well defined and vanish — $\langle 0|[Q_a, Q_b]|0\rangle = 0$ — in the case where the structure constants f_{abc} in $[Q_a, Q_b] = i f_{abc} Q_c$ are only non-zero if Q_c is unbroken.

 $N_{NG} \ge N_O$.

However, the presence of a non-zero expectation value of the commutator between two charges in the theory itself is not enough to conclude that the number of NG bosons is smaller than the number of broken generators $N_{\text{NG}} < N_Q$. To conclude this additional assumptions have to be made, such as the symmetry algebra being semi-simple. Without this assumption the presence of non-trivial central charges cannot be ruled out. An example of a model where this happens would be the free non-relativistic particle [39].

Finally, there exists a relationship between non-vanishing charge densities and NG mode dispersion relations, as first shown by Leutwyler in the context of low-energy EFT [108]. An argument based just on symmetry assumptions and analyticity shows that the presence of two broken generators with $\langle 0|[Q_a, Q_b]|0\rangle \neq 0$ implies the existence of a NG boson with non-linear (*i.e.* at least quadratic) dispersion relation in the spectrum [39].

Theorem (Brauner). For every pair of broken generators Q_a , Q_b such that $\langle 0|[Q_a, j_b^0(t, \mathbf{x})]|0 \rangle \neq 0$ there is a single NG boson coupling to both charges as in Eq. (1.125), and generically its dispersion relation is quadratic.

For SSB of global internal symmetries there is an interconnectedness between the number of NG modes, their respective dispersion relations and the number and relative properties of the broken generators. Unfortunately, the results by Nielsen/Chadha, Schäfer et al. and Leutwyler only provide inequalities or bounds on the number of soft modes. This problem has been solved only very recently, in the last decade [34–38, 101]. A precise counting rule can be derived under some rather broad assumptions. Naturally, SSB is assumed, with a continuous global internal symmetry group *G* breaking down to an unbroken subgroup $H \subset G$. The unbroken subgroup $H \subset G$ is generated by the unbroken generators T_b with $Q_b |0\rangle = 0.^{60}$ We do not require relativistic invariance, both theories with non-relativistic spacetime symmetry groups and theories with explicitly broken Poincaré symmetries (e.g. theories at finite density) are permitted.⁶¹

In Poincaré-invariant theories the number of broken currents N_Q is always equal to the number of NG bosons N_{NG} [39], hence knowing the symmetry-breaking pattern $G \rightarrow H$ is enough to deduce the number of NG modes. In the absence or explicit breaking of relativistic invariance SSB still implies the existence of NG modes but their dispersion relations are no longer restricted by Lorentz invariance and the number of NG bosons can be fewer than the number of broken currents. The symmetry breaking pattern only gives you an upper bound on the number of NG bosons. In such cases, it is possible to derive a counting rule for the number of NG bosons by considering the commutators of (broken) generators. The following result first presented in [35, 36] relates the number of NG bosons N_{NG} with the number of broken generators N_Q and holds true regardless of the (unbroken) spacetime symmetries:

$$N_{\rm NG} = N_Q - \frac{1}{2} {\rm rank}(\rho),$$
 (1.128)

 $^{^{60}}$ The same holds true of course for all the degenerate vacua in Eq. (1.116). Also, to be precise, we require *H* to be a normal subgroup, or equivalently we require left and right cosets to be equal gH = Hg.

 $^{^{61}}$ In order to be able to use the momentum **k** as a label we have to assume at least discrete translational invariance in all spatial directions.

where ρ is the following real and anti-symmetric matrix with the commutators of (broken) charges as entries,

$$\rho_{ab} := -i \lim_{\Omega \to \infty} \frac{\langle 0 | [Q_{\Omega a}, Q_{\Omega b}] | 0 \rangle}{|\Omega|} = \lim_{\Omega \to \infty} f_{abc} \frac{\langle 0 | Q_c | 0 \rangle}{|\Omega|} \sim f_{abc} \langle 0 | j_c^0(t, \mathbf{0}) | 0 \rangle .$$
(1.129)

Here, $|\Omega|$ is the volume of the (finite) subset $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{D-1}$ and f_{abc} are the structure constants of the symmetry algebra. The indices *a*, *b* may run over the full symmetry group or just the broken generators as the rank of the matrix remains the same in both cases. In the same vein, only broken generators contribute to the right-hand side of Eq. (1.129), *i.e.* the sum over *c* can be considered as running only over the broken generators.⁶² We schematically present the derivation of Eq. (1.128) in Appendix A.4. The real anti-symmetric matrix ρ can be block-diagonalized by an orthogonal transformation *M*,

$$M^{T}\rho M = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \lambda_{1} & & & \\ -\lambda_{1} & 0 & & & \\ & \ddots & & & \\ & & 0 & \lambda_{m} & \\ & & & -\lambda_{m} & 0 & \\ & & & & \ddots & \\ & & & & & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(1.130)

where all λ_k 's, k = 1, ..., m are strictly non-zero and all blank entries are zero. In this form the rank of ρ_{ab} is manifestly equal to 2m and therefore the right-hand side of Eq. (1.128) is a positive integer. We now classify the NG modes into two new categories: type A and type B.

- Type-B modes are associated with pairs of broken generators (Q_{2l-1}, Q_{2l}) , l = 1, ..., m in Eq. (A.112), with each pair of broken generators corresponding only to a single mode. They generically exhibit a quadratic dispersion relation, though not always as it is possible to fine-tune parameters in certain models [34].
- Type-A modes are associated to the remaining $N_Q 2m$ broken generators and generically exhibit a linear dispersion relation. In particular, they are in a 1-to-1 correspondence with said broken generators.

Written in terms of the number of type-A modes $N_A = N_Q - \operatorname{rank}(\rho)$ and type-B modes $N_B = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{rank}(\rho)$ the result in Eq. (1.128) gives the counting rule⁶³

$$N_A + 2N_B = N_Q. (1.131)$$

Theorem(NC) by Nielsen and Chadha already divides the NG modes in two classes — type-I and type-II — according to their dispersion relations, and it is worth understanding the relationship between to two classifications. In fact, the type-B NG modes in Eq. (1.131) are always type-II NG modes in

⁶²It is obvious that ρ_{ab} vanishes in Lorentz-invariant theories as j_c^0 is the temporal component of the four vector (j_c^0, \mathbf{j}_c). Also, in the case where ρ_{ab} does not vanish it is an acceptable choice of of order parameter characterizing the spontaneous breaking of the generator Q_a .

⁶³In particular, the NG bosons in Lorentz-invariant theories are all of type-A.

Chapter 1. Prerequisites: Conformal Field Theory and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking

Eq. (1.127) [35]. However, although type-I modes are type-A modes and vice versa in most generic models, they are in all generality not the same. There exists at least one (trivial non-interacting) example in which the two classifications disagree [35]. In this example, via a fine-tuning of parameters in the theory it is possible to construct a type-A mode with a quadratic dispersion relation.⁶⁴ As a consequence, this example also satisfies a strict inequality $N_{\rm I} + 2N_{\rm II} > N_Q$.

Finally, we have to to briefly touch on the spontaneous breaking of spacetime symmetries. Unfortunately, the derivation of the counting rule in Eq. (1.131) assumes that the associated symmetry transformations do not act on spacetime. It therefore fails in the case where (some of) the broken generators Q_a represent a spacetime symmetry [34]. In the case of both global and spacetime symmetries spontaneously breaking the counting can only be applied to the global part or subset of the spontaneously broken charges (that do not act on spacetime).⁶⁵ Just as it is the case for non-relativistic systems or systems with explicitly broken spacetime symmetries, in systems with spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries, in systems with spontaneously broken generators. However, naively extending the counting rule Eq. (1.131) leads to wrong predictions [34]. On top of that, even if there are additional low-energy DoF originating from the spontaneous breaking of spacetime symmetries, some of them may not actually form a propagating mode as they can become over-damped via interactions with other modes [34]. There exist attempts at generalizing the counting rule to the case with spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries [38], however, it seems that at this point in time it is not possible to write down a general counting rule for the NG bosons in a convenient way.⁶⁶

1.2.5 Broken spacetime symmetries: SSB at finite density

If spacetime symmetries are allowed to be spontaneously broken the zoology of allowed configurations of NG modes does not seem to be encompassed by a set of simple principles. However, that does not mean that these classes of theories are not physically relevant. In fact, they are sometimes very important. A particular class of systems that allow for spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries are systems at finite density. They are especially relevant in the context of the LQNE [47].

We study systems at finite density for a certain spontaneously broken charge *Q*. In such systems the time evolution is governed by a Hamiltonian *H* and the ground state of the system is the state with the lowest eigenvalue with respect to the modified Hamiltonian [96]

$$H + \mu Q, \qquad (1.132)$$

⁶⁴One particular example is the rather simple free theory with the Lagrangian $\mathcal{L} = (\partial_0 \phi^2 - \sum_k c_k \phi (-\nabla^2)^k \phi)$. The shift symmetry of this Lagrangian is always spontaneously broken and by fine-tuning $c_k = \delta_{k2}$ the type-A NG boson present in this model for arbitrary c_k actually becomes a type-II NG mode.

 $^{^{65}\}mathrm{Global}$ and spacetime symmetries do commute with each other.

⁶⁶It is worth noting that spontaneous breaking of local/gauge symmetries occurs in physical systems as well. SSB in gauge theories works slightly differently and is also not relevant in the context of this thesis. As opposed to global and spacetime symmetries the spontaneous breaking of gauge symmetries does not lead to massless modes in the spectrum [109]. Instead, it leads to massive gauge bosons [110]. This so-called Higgs mechanism is fundamental to the standard model of particle physics [111–113].

where μ is the chemical potential associated to the charge $Q^{.67}$ Generically, the introduction of finite density breaks boost invariance and time translations generated by H and of course the internal charge $Q^{.68}$ Besides the breaking of Q there can be an additional set of broken global internal charges Q_1, \ldots, Q_n . By construction, the modified Hamiltonian in Eq. (1.132) is unbroken.

There exists a slight modification of the Goldstone Theorem applicable to (relativistic) systems at finite density [42]. Besides the existence of soft NG modes in the spectrum this theorem also implies the existence of gapped NG modes in the spectrum. Consider a theory with a global internal symmetry group G — a compact n-dimensional Lie group generated by the charges $Q_1, Q_2, ..., Q_n$ — at finite density for the charge $Q := Q_1$. We denote by $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ the state of minimal energy for a given average charge density of Q labelled by the value of the chemical potential μ . The state $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ minimizes the modified Hamiltonian,

$$(H + \mu Q) |0\rangle_{\mu} = E_{\mu}^{(\min)} |0\rangle_{\mu} .$$
 (1.133)

The ground state $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ clearly (spontaneously) breaks boost invariance. Further, in order to guarantee that rotations and spatial translations remain unbroken we assume that the system is homogeneous and isotropic. Eq. (1.133) can be satisfied in two crucially different ways:

• The first possibility corresponds to the case where $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ is an eigenstate of both H and Q separately,

$$E_{\mu}^{(\min)} = E_0 + \mu Q_0. \tag{1.134}$$

In this case there is no spontaneous breaking of either H nor Q. Physically, this situation is realized in e.g. Fermi liquids [44, 117–119]. In this case the internal symmetry at finite density is a simple U(1), the particle number (in the non-relativistic limit).

• The second possibility corresponds the the case where $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ spontaneously breaks both *H* and *Q* and is only an eigenstate of the linear combination $H + \mu Q$. In particular, this situation is realized in the description of zero-temperature superfluid phases [96, 115].

We are interested in the the case of broken time translation H and internal charge Q. Additionally, there may be a number of other spontaneously broken global generators Q_{k_2}, \ldots, Q_{k_m} , with m < n the total number of global internal generators. We set $Q_{k_1} = Q_1 = Q$. In particular, all generators that do not commute with Q must be spontaneously broken as well, since

$$0 \neq \langle 0|_{\mu} \left[Q_a, Q_1 \right] |0\rangle_{\mu} = \langle 0|_{\mu} Q' |0\rangle_{\mu} , \qquad (1.135)$$

with $Q' = i f_{a1j} Q_j$ depending on the structure constants f_{abc} of the algebra. Additionally, some generators that commute with Q may also be spontaneously broken. By the definition of SSB [39], there exists an order parameter $\mathcal{O}_I^{(\text{SB})}(0)$ transforming in a non-trivial representation of the global group G such that

$$\langle \sigma_0 \rangle_{k_i I} := \langle 0 |_{\mu} [Q_{k_i}, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\text{SB})}(0)] | 0 \rangle_{\mu} \neq 0, \qquad \qquad i = 1, \dots, m.$$
(1.136)

⁶⁷The charge *Q* by itself may be thought of as the generator of a global U(1), as this is the only possibility allowed by Lie theory [114]. Of course, it generically generates a certain U(1) subgroup of a much larger Lie group.

⁶⁸This is certainly true in all condensed matter states [115]. In particular, this is the symmetry-breaking pattern defining a zero-temperature superfluid phase [116].

A similar equation holds for the Hamiltonian *H*. As *H* is spontaneously broken, it is not possible to classify states in terms of their energy eigenvalues. Instead, they are best classified in terms of their eigenvalues under the modified Hamiltonian $H + \mu Q$ and the state $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ represents the ground state with respect to $H + \mu Q$.⁶⁹

We insert the unity operator 1 in terms of all (multi-)particle eigenstates of the modified Hamiltonian $H + \mu Q$ in Eq. (1.136),

$$\langle 0|\mu [Q_{k_{i}}, \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0)] |0\rangle \mu = \int d^{D-1} x \left(\langle 0|\mu j_{k_{i}}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) |0\rangle \mu - \langle 0|\mu \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) j_{k_{i}}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) |0\rangle \mu \right),$$

$$\langle 0|\mu j_{k_{i}}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) |0\rangle \mu = \int \frac{d^{D-1} k}{(2\pi)^{D-1}} \sum_{n} e^{-iE_{n} \mathbf{k} t} \langle 0|\mu e^{-it\mu Q} j_{k_{i}}^{0}(0) e^{it\mu Q} |n_{\mathbf{k}}\rangle \langle n_{\mathbf{k}}| \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) |0\rangle \mu e^{i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}},$$

$$\langle 0|\mu \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) j_{k_{i}}^{0}(t, \mathbf{x}) |0\rangle \mu = \int \frac{d^{D-1} k}{(2\pi)^{D-1}} \sum_{n} e^{iE_{n} - \mathbf{k} t} \langle 0|\mu \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}(0) |n_{-\mathbf{k}}\rangle \langle n_{-\mathbf{k}}| e^{it\mu Q} j_{k_{i}}^{0}(0) e^{-it\mu Q} |0\rangle \mu e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}}.$$

$$(1.137)$$

Without loss of generality we have chosen $\mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}$ to be Hermitian. The currents themselves do not need to be written in a real basis. It is crucial to note that $e^{i\mu Q}$ does not commute with $j_{k_i}^0$ in general. Using the algebra of *G* and the structure constants $f_{1ac} =: (f_1)_{ac}$ we simplify the adjoint action on $j_{k_i}^{0,70}$

$$e^{-it\mu Q} j^0_{k_i}(0) e^{it\mu Q} = \left(e^{t\mu(f_1)}\right)_{k_1 c} j^0_c(0).$$
(1.138)

We introduce the spectral density for two operators $\mathcal{O}_{1,2}$,

$$S(\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2; \omega, \mathbf{k}) := 2\omega \sum_n (2\pi) \,\delta\left(\omega - E_{n_{\mathbf{k}}}\right) \langle 0|_\mu \mathcal{O}_1(0) \,| n_{\mathbf{k}} \rangle \,\langle n_{\mathbf{k}} | \mathcal{O}_2(0) \,| 0 \rangle_\mu \,. \tag{1.139}$$

Using the spectral density we can rewrite $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle_{k_i I}$ Eq. (1.136) as follows:⁷¹

$$\langle \sigma_0 \rangle_{k_i I} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\omega} e^{-i\omega t} \left(e^{t\mu(f_1)} \right)_{k_i c} \lim_{\mathbf{p} \to 0} \left[S(j_c^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) - S(\mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}, j_c^0; -\omega, -\mathbf{p}) \right] \neq 0, \quad (1.140)$$

where it holds that $S(\mathcal{O}_I^{(\text{SB})}, j_c^0; -\omega, -\mathbf{p}) = S(j_c^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\text{SB})}; -\omega, -\mathbf{p})^{\dagger}$. The order parameter $\langle \sigma_0 \rangle_{k_i I}$ is non-zero due to the spontaneous breaking of Q_{k_i} .

Consider the broken generators Q_{k_i} that commute with Q. Without loss of generality we take Q_{k_i} Hermitian, hence $\left(e^{t\mu(f_1)}\right)_{k_ic} = \delta_{k_ic}$. As a consequence, in order to satisfy Eq. (1.140) we require that

$$\lim_{\mathbf{p}\to 0} \left[S(j_{k_i}^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) - S(j_{k_i}^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}; -\omega, -\mathbf{p})^\dagger \right] = 4\pi\omega i m_{k_i I} \delta(\omega).$$
(1.141)

This result implies the existence of a Goldstone mode $|n_{\mathbf{k}}^{\text{NG}}\rangle$ in the spectrum such that its zeromomentum limit is an exact eigenstate of $H + \mu Q$ with vanishing energy [104],

$$E_{n_{\mathbf{k}}^{\mathrm{NG}}}\Big|_{\mathbf{k}=0} = 0.$$
 (1.142)

The state $|n_{\mathbf{k}}^{\text{NG}}\rangle$ has zero matrix element with both the current and the order parameter. As *G* is a compact Lie group, all the generators that do not commute with *Q* (not just the broken ones) can

⁶⁹There exist other options to classify states [43].

⁷⁰We ignore potential t'Hooft anomalies as they are irrelevant in the limit $\mathbf{k} \rightarrow 0$.

⁷¹We introduce an integration over ω and perform the integration over **x** in the infinite volume limit $\Omega \to \infty$.

generically be split up into pairs of generators Q_a^{\pm} such that

$$[Q, Q_a^{\pm}] = \pm q_a Q_a^{\pm}, \tag{1.143}$$

with the constant $c_a > 0$ depending on the underlying algebra [114]. The change of basis to $\{Q_a^{\pm}\}$ is equivalent to diagonalizing the adjoint action of Q. In particular, this holds true for the set of broken generators that do not commute with Q, which we now denote by $\{Q_{a_i}^{\pm}\} \subset \{Q_{k_i}\}$. The associated currents we denote by $j_{a_i^{\pm}}^{\mu}$ and it holds that $(j_{a_i^{\pm}}^{\mu})^{\dagger} = j_{a_i^{\mp}}^{\mu}$.

In this basis the adjoint action of Q in Eq. (1.138) reads

$$\left(e^{t\mu(f_1)}\right)_{a_i^{\pm}c} j_c^{\mu} = e^{\mp t\mu q_{a_i}} j_{a_i^{\pm}}^{\mu}, \qquad \left(\left(e^{t\mu(f_1)}\right)_{a_i^{\pm}a_j^{\pm}} = e^{\mp t\mu q_{a_i}} \delta_{a_i a_j}, \left(e^{t\mu(f_1)}\right)_{a_i^{\pm}a_j^{\mp}} = 0\right), \tag{1.144}$$

with q_{a_i} being the constant in Eq. (1.143). Now Eq. (1.140) turns into

$$\langle \sigma_0 \rangle_{a_i^{\pm}I} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\omega}{2\omega} e^{-i(\omega \pm \mu q_{a_i})t} \lim_{\mathbf{p} \to 0} \left[S(j_{a_i^{\pm}}^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) - S(j_{a_i^{\pm}}^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(\mathrm{SB})}; -\omega, -\mathbf{p})^{\dagger} \right].$$
(1.145)

Assuming definiteness $\mu q_{a_i^{\pm}} > 0$ Eq. (1.145) can only be satisfied if⁷²

$$S(j_{a_{i}^{-}}^{0}, \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) = 4\pi\omega i \, m_{a_{i}^{-}I} \delta(\omega - \mu q_{a_{i}}), \qquad \qquad \lim_{\mathbf{p} \to 0} S(j_{a_{i}^{+}}^{0}, \mathcal{O}_{I}^{(\text{SB})}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) = 0.$$
(1.146)

The first condition implies the existence of a gapped NG state $|n_{\mu,\mathbf{k}}^{NG}\rangle$ for every pair of broken generators $Q_{a_i}^{\pm}$ [42, 43, 120, 121]. In the zero-momentum limit these gapped NG states are eigenstates of $H + \mu Q$ with energy linear in μ ,

$$E_{n_{\mathbf{k}}^{\rm NG}}\Big|_{\mathbf{k}=0} = \mu q_{a_i}.$$
(1.147)

Both matrix elements $\langle 0|_{\mu} j_{a_{i}^{-}}^{0} | n_{\mu;\mathbf{k}}^{\mathrm{NG}} \rangle$ and $\langle 0|_{\mu} \mathcal{O}_{I}^{\mathrm{(SB)}} | n_{\mu;\mathbf{k}}^{\mathrm{NG}} \rangle$ are non-zero while the matrix element $\langle 0|_{\mu} j_{a_{i}^{+}}^{0} | n_{\mu;\mathbf{k}}^{\mathrm{NG}} \rangle$ vanishes in the zero-momentum limit.

As there are non-commuting broken charge operators present, the counting rule around Eq. (1.128) implies the existence of additional gapless NG modes — of type-B or type-II — for the spontaneously broken global symmetries not directly guaranteed by the above results. However, we do have to be careful here as there are spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries and the counting in Eq. (1.128) can only be applied to the broken global charges that do not act on spacetime.⁷³ In particular, explicit example of systems at finite density that do exhibit type-II modes appear in the context of the LCE in CFT [122–124].

Although maybe conceptually useful, any assumption of an underlying Lorentz invariance at zero density is not required in the proof of Eq. (1.141) and Eq. (1.146). The only requirement is unbroken rotations and spatial translations [45]. Hence, these results apply independently of the mechanism responsible for the breaking of boosts. Naturally, one might wonder whether spontaneously breaking of Lorentz invariance implies additional constraints on the spectrum. Unfortunately, this is not true in the case of the spontaneous breaking of boosts as has explicitly been shown in [44]. In general, when

⁷²We make use of the fact that positivity of the spectrum implies that the spectral density vanishes for negative frequencies — *i.e.* $S(j_{a^+}^0, \mathcal{O}_I^{(SB)}; \omega, \mathbf{p}) = 0$ for $\omega < 0$ — see Eq. (1.139).

⁷³Technically, both *H* and *Q* are broken. However, the modified time-evolution operator $H + \mu Q$ replaces *H* such that there is only one broken symmetry generator to be counted, which generically should be considered as a global symmetry. This is certainly true in all the LCE applications.

spacetime symmetries are broken it can happen that a single physical fluctuation may be described as the action of several different generators [41].

There is one comment to be made about EFT building in the presence of gapped NG modes. Generically, the low-energy dynamics of the NG modes are captured in terms of symmetries and a systematic derivative expansion [97, 98]. The gapped NG modes with a gap of order μ are needed to construct an EFT that is invariant under the full symmetry group. However, in certain examples the chemical potential itself presents the EFT cut-off (like in the LCE for certain non-Abelian symmetries [17, 18]). It can be demonstrated that a consistent EFT can be constructed by zooming in on all NG modes at small spatial momenta [46]. The gapless NG modes are soft while the gapped ones are slow and the rules are the same as in standard non-relativistic EFTs. The EFT Lagrangian formally preserves gapped NG boson number conservation, and processes that violate the number conservation are modelled inclusively by allowing complex Wilsonian coefficients, thus violating unitarity while preserving the symmetry.

If the cut-off scale $\Lambda \ll \mu$ is much smaller that the chemical potential the gapped modes can be integrated out [46]. Doing this is equivalent to specifying boundary conditions for the gapped NG modes to vanish at infinity. As a consequence, integrating out the gapped NG modes generically breaks the non-Abelian symmetry (gapped NG modes can only exist for non-Abelian symmetries) such that only the U(1) symmetry associated to the chemical potential μ remains.⁷⁴

1.2.6 Abelian superfluids

As an example, we investigate a particular class of finite density systems: Abelian superfluids. More precisely, we consider a relativistic superfluid with an Abelian U(1) symmetry generated by the broken generator Q [116]. The minimal field content of an Abelian superfluid consists of a compact Lorentz scalar that non-linearly realizes the U(1) symmetry via a shift invariance,⁷⁵

$$\chi(x) \sim \chi(x) + 2\pi, \qquad \qquad \chi(x) \to \chi(x) + \alpha. \qquad (1.148)$$

The most general superfluid Lagrangian is a derivative expansions and reads

$$S_{\rm SF} = \int d^D x \left[\mathscr{L}_1(\partial \chi) + \partial_\mu \chi \partial_\nu \chi \partial^\mu \partial^\nu \chi \mathscr{L}_2(\partial \chi) + \dots \right], \qquad (1.149)$$

where $\partial \chi = \sqrt{\partial_{\mu} \chi \partial^{\mu} \chi}$ and $\mathcal{L}_{1,2}$ are arbitrary functions.⁷⁶ The action S_{SF} is a low-energy effective action and has to be understood as an expansion around the finite-density ground state

$$\langle \chi \rangle = \mu t + \chi_0 \,, \tag{1.150}$$

⁷⁴This exact behaviour can be observed in the LCE for the O(2N) vector model [46, 47].

 $^{^{75}\}chi$ is generically the phase of a complex field in the underlying theory.

⁷⁶If the chemical potential μ itself sets the cut-off for the low-energy descriptions, then F_1 and F_2 are monomials with potentially non-integer powers: $\partial^n F_1(\mu) \sim F_1(\mu)/\mu^n$, $\partial^n F_2(\mu) \sim F_1(\mu)/\mu^{n+4}$.

with χ_0 =const. and μ being the chemical potential for Q. More precisely, as only functions that are 2π -periodic in $\chi(x)$ are well-defined operators, the ground state $|0\rangle_{\mu}$ satisfies

$$\langle 0|_{\mu} e^{i\chi(x)} |0\rangle_{\mu} = e^{i\mu t + i\chi_0} \,. \tag{1.151}$$

While the action in Eq. (1.149) is Poincaré invariant, the ground state spontaneously breaks boosts and time translation *H* as well as the *U*(1) charge *Q*. The linear combination $H + \mu Q$ remains unbroken. The energy momentum tensor and the conserved currents are given (to leading order) by

$$T_{\mu\nu} = \mathscr{L}'_{1}(\partial\chi) \,\partial\chi \,\frac{\partial_{\mu\chi}}{\partial\chi} \frac{\partial_{\nu\chi}}{\partial\chi} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \,\mathscr{L}_{1}(\partial\chi) \,, \qquad \qquad j_{\mu} = \mathscr{L}'_{1}(\partial\chi) \,\frac{\partial_{\mu\chi}}{\partial\chi} \,, \qquad (1.152)$$

where $\partial_{\mu}\chi/\partial\chi$ is the superfluid four-velocity. The background solution in Eq. (1.150) produces a non-zero ground state charge density

$$j^{0}(\mu) := j^{0} \Big|_{\chi = \langle \chi \rangle} = \mathscr{L}'_{1}(\mu).$$
(1.153)

The ground state energy density $e(\mu)$ and the pressure $p(\mu)$ as a function of μ are obtained by inverting the equation $T_{\mu\nu} = (e + p)(\partial_{\mu}\chi/\partial\chi)(\partial_{\nu}\chi/\partial\chi) - p\eta_{\mu\nu}$ [125]. On the ground state solution we recover the zero-temperature thermodynamic identity [126]

$$\mu j^{0}(\mu) = e(\mu) + p(\mu). \qquad (1.154)$$

Fluctuations $\pi(x)$ are defined by $\chi(x) = \mu t + \chi_0 + \pi(x)$. The action to leading order in derivatives and to quadratic order in the fluctuations reads

$$S_{\rm SF} \supset \left(\mathscr{L}_1''(\mu) + \dots\right) \int d^D x \, \frac{1}{2} \left[\dot{\pi}^2 - c_s^2(\mu) \, (\nabla \pi)^2 \right], \qquad \qquad c_s^2(\mu) = \frac{\mathscr{L}_1'(\mu)}{\mu \mathscr{L}_1''(\mu)} + \dots \tag{1.155}$$

In agreement with the Goldstone Theorem and the results at finite density, the field $\pi(x)$ describes a massless excitation with linear dispersion relation $\omega = c_s |\mathbf{k}| + \dots$ This NG mode is the so-called superfluid phonon [40].

Generically, it holds that $c_s \neq 1$ and hence $\pi(x)$ does not represent a relativistic field. However, despite the absence of any NG modes for the broken boosts, Lorentz invariance still constrains the superfluid action as it requires it to be a function of

$$\partial \chi = \sqrt{(\dot{\pi} + \mu)^2 - (\nabla \pi)^2},$$
 (1.156)

instead of any arbitrary combination of $\dot{\pi}$ and $\nabla \pi$. Finally, we remark on a simple generalization. Instead of systems with a single charge Q at finite density, with minimal adaptations, it is possible to consider systems at finite density for N mutually commuting broken charges Q_k , k = 1, ..., N. The U(1) broken symmetry of the superfluid can be extended to a fully broken $U(1)^N$ symmetry. The most general form of the modified Hamiltonian becomes

$$H + \sum_{k} \mu_k Q_k. \tag{1.157}$$

The general low-energy effective action for the $U(1)^N$ superfluid is best formulated in terms of N shift-invariant compact scalars $\chi_k \sim \chi_k + 2\pi$. The leading order action in the derivative expansion reads

$$S_{\rm SF} = \int d^D x \, \mathscr{L}_1(\partial \chi_{ij}) + \dots, \qquad \partial \chi_{ij} = \sqrt{\partial_\mu \chi_i \partial^\mu \chi_j}. \tag{1.158}$$

The action is again to be understood as an expansion around the background solution

$$\chi_k(x) = \mu_k \tau + \chi_{k0} + \pi_k(x), \qquad k = 1, \dots, N$$
(1.159)

Upon expanding to quadratic order it is found that the spectrum consists of N massless superfluid phonons with linear dispersion relations. This is not really surprising as all the broken charges Q_k are mutually commuting.

1.2.7 Finite-volume effects on spontaneous symmetry breaking

The definition of SSB via the existence of a broken generator in Eq. (1.114) suggests that the phenomenon can only occur in infinite systems and is absent in any theory living on a finite compact manifold.⁷⁷ However, in the context of the LCE in CFT and, in particular, in this thesis we often deal with finite-volume systems that are expected to exhibit SSB and whose low-energy dynamics are dictated by the Goldstone Theorem. In the LCE — by the state-operator correspondence — the system in flat space can be mapped to the cylinder, which is by definition a finite-volume setting. As such, the LCE requires two prerequisites that are seemingly at odds: finite volume and SSB.

For a system exhibiting SSB the algebra of observables of the theory consists of a family of inequivalent irreducible representations, each labelled by some equivalent orthogonal ground state as defined in Eq. (1.117). The broken symmetry maps representations onto each other. However, it is not a well-defined unitary operator. Hence, each representation is endowed with its own non-separable Hilbert space. The argument against SSB in finite volume systems is that all states in the theory live in a unique separable Hilbert space. As the charge operator of the (broken) symmetry is well-defined in finite volume — see Eq. (1.113) — the symmetry is realized by some well-defined unitary operator acting on the Hilbert space. This operator relates all the possible different minima in Eq. (1.117) (*i.e.* the other vacua) to the unique ground state $|0\rangle$.⁷⁸

The tension between finite volume and SSB can be somewhat resolved in finite-density systems. As can be shown (in explicit examples), at finite density for the broken charge finite-volume effects are generically exponentially suppressed (for D > 2).⁷⁹ To illustrate this point consider a system with a global U(1) symmetry at finite density and finite volume V. In infinite volume the U(1) symmetry

⁷⁷The issue with finite systems hints at a much more foundational problem with our understanding of SSB. By definition, SSB appears to be an example of asymptotic emergence as no finite system should exhibit it. However, SSB is an observable effect in nature and there are numerous real systems and materials that have been shown to exhibit SSB in a finite experimental setting. This seems to put the theoretical description of SSB at odds with physical reality and contradicts the principle that no effect can be counted as a genuine physical effect if it disappears upon removing the idealizations in the theory [127]. This discrepancy between formalism and reality can be amended by exponential sensitivity to perturbations of the dynamics as the size of the system increases, causing the occurrence of SSB already in finite but very large quantum systems, thus providing continuity between finite- and infinite-volume descriptions [49].

 $^{^{78}}$ We focus here on some particular aspects of finite-size effects on SSB. For a more comprehensive understanding see [48].

⁷⁹Analogously, it can be stated that in a sector of the Hilbert space with fixed quantum number for the broken symmetry the above mentioned finite-volume effects are exponentially suppressed. Finite density systems and systems at fixed quantum number are generically related by a Legendre transform [1, 47, 128].
is spontaneously broken by the ground state of the theory. The fluctuations are described by the low-energy effective Lagrangian

$$\mathscr{L} = -\frac{f(\mu)}{2} \left(-(\partial_0 \varphi)^2 + c_s(\mu) (\nabla \varphi)^2 \right), \qquad (1.160)$$

with φ being a dimensionless real scalar field, $c_s(\mu)$ being the speed of sound and $f(\mu)$ being a dimensionful constant — [f] = (D - 2) — that generically depends on the VEV of the initial field as well as the chemical potential μ for the global U(1) charge.⁸⁰ The U(1) symmetry is non-linearly realized as a shift,

$$\varphi \mapsto \varphi + \alpha \,. \tag{1.161}$$

If we assume that in the IR the system is adequately described by an Abelian superfluid, then we have the relationship

$$f(\mu) = \frac{j^0(\mu)}{\mu c_s(\mu)},$$
 (1.162)

with $j^0(\mu) = Q_0/V$ being the non-zero charge density of the superfluid ground state. For more details see the short discussion of the Abelian superfluid in Section 1.2.6. The mode expansion of the field $\varphi(t, \vec{x})$ is⁸¹

$$\varphi(t,\mathbf{x}) = \varphi_0 + \pi_0 t + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2V\omega}} \left(a(\mathbf{k}) e^{-i\omega t + i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} + a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}) e^{i\omega t - i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \right), \qquad \omega = c_s |\mathbf{k}|, \qquad (1.163)$$

The zero modes φ_0 and π_0 only appear in finite volume. By promoting the field to an operator — $\Pi(t, \mathbf{x}) = \partial_0 \varphi(t, \mathbf{x})$ — and imposing equal-time canonical commutation relations,

$$[\varphi(t,\mathbf{x}),\Pi(t,\mathbf{y})] = i\delta^{(d)}(\mathbf{x}-\mathbf{y}), \qquad (1.164)$$

we arrive through the standard covariant quantization procedure at the commutation relations for creation and annihilation operators [129],⁸²

$$[a(\mathbf{k}), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k}')] = \delta_{\mathbf{k}\mathbf{k}'}^{D-1}, \qquad [\varphi_0, \pi_0] = \frac{i}{V}.$$
(1.165)

Note that $V^{1/(D-1)}$ is the scale fixed by the geometry. It is convenient to also express the zero modes φ_0, π_0 in terms of ladder operators a_0, a_0^{\dagger} ,

$$a_{0} = \frac{V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}}}{\sqrt{2}} \left(\varphi_{0} + iV^{\frac{1}{(D-1)}}\pi_{0}\right), \qquad a_{0}^{\dagger} = \frac{V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}}}{\sqrt{2}} \left(\varphi_{0} - iV^{\frac{1}{(D-1)}}\pi_{0}\right), \qquad [a_{0}, a_{0}^{\dagger}] = 1.$$
(1.166)

⁸⁰In the context of a CFT at fixed charge the constant *f* can only depend on the scale $\rho^{1/(D-1)}$ fixed by the charge density — $f^2 = c_f \rho^{(D-2)/(D-1)}$, $[c_f] = 0$ — as there is no other scale.

⁸¹Modes are discrete since we are in finite volume.

⁸²The creation and annihilation operators are given by $(a(\mathbf{k}), a^{\dagger}(\mathbf{k})) = e^{\pm i\omega t} \int_{V} \frac{d^{D-1}x}{\sqrt{2V\omega}} e^{\mp i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}} \left[\omega\varphi(t, \mathbf{x}) \pm i\Pi(t, \mathbf{x})\right].$

Chapter 1. Prerequisites: Conformal Field Theory and Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking

As the non-zero modes integrate to zero, the fluctuation part of the U(1) global charge operator is given by

$$Q = \int_{V} \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial(\partial_{0}\varphi)} = \frac{if(\mu)}{\sqrt{2}} V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}} \left(a_{0}^{\dagger} - a_{0}\right).$$
(1.167)

Via the charge operators Q we can introduce the other equivalent vacua of the theory — in the same way it has been done in Eq. (1.116) — for arbitrary real θ ,

$$|\theta\rangle = e^{i\theta Q}|0\rangle = \exp\left(\theta \frac{f(\mu)}{\sqrt{2}} V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}} \left(a_0 - a_0^{\dagger}\right)\right)|0\rangle.$$
(1.168)

The overlap of the vacuum $|\theta\rangle$ with the Ground State (GS) $|0\rangle$ is computed using the BCH formula and reads

$$\langle 0|\theta \rangle = \langle 0|\exp\left(\theta \frac{f(\mu)}{\sqrt{2}} V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}} \left(a_0 - a_0^{\dagger}\right)\right)|0\rangle = e^{-\frac{\theta^2 f^0(\mu)^2}{4\mu^2 c_{\delta}(\mu)^2} V^{\frac{(D-2)}{2(D-1)}}}.$$
(1.169)

The overlap between equivalent vacua is exponentially suppressed for large charge densities $\rho = j^0(\mu)$ and large volumes *V*.⁸³ In particular, in the case of a conformal superfluid we can write the overlap between vacua as

$$\langle 0|\theta \rangle = e^{-\theta^2 \frac{c_f}{4} \left(\frac{\rho}{V}\right)^{\frac{(D-2)}{(D-1)}}}.$$
 (1.170)

....

At finite volume $V < \infty$ all the vacua $|\theta\rangle$ have a finite non-zero overlap and the system will eventually relax to the true vacuum $|0\rangle$. In infinite volume, as Q is not well-defined, each vacuum $|\theta\rangle$ belongs to a different Hilbert space and the system exhibits SSB. The large-charge limit $\rho \gg 1$ lies somewhat in between: different vacua will have a non-zero overlap, however, in the large-charge limit this overlap is exponentially suppressed (for D > 2). This means that, for all practical intents and purposes, the system can be treated as if there was SSB and we can apply the NG theorem up to exponential corrections.

⁸³There is a caveat here as the equation $\rho = \rho(\mu)$ has to be inverted to deduce $\mu = \mu(\rho)$. As long as $\rho(\mu)$ is polynomial the speed of sound is generically constant in μ to leading order, see Eq. (1.153) and Eq. (1.155). Additionally, if $\rho(\mu)$ to leading order is at least linear in μ the exponent in Eq. (1.169) to leading order is at least constant in ρ . In that case the overlap is exponentially suppressed.

2 The large quantum number expansion in CFT and the O(2) model

CFTs are strongly constrained by the extended spacetime symmetries they respect. However, due to scale invariance they do not allow for any dimensionful parameters — in particular coupling constants — within the theory and are generically strongly-coupled. Besides free massless theories there are very few weakly-coupled CFTs in physics, with one notable exception here being Caswell–Banks–Zaks (CBZ)-type fixed points [130–132]. Strongly coupled CFTs are also particularly important because they live at the end points of RG flows and therefore are important landmarks in the space of QFTs.

Besides CFTs there are many other interesting theories that do not possess a small coupling. And there are plenty of examples of strongly coupled theories in which a weakly coupled description emerges in some sector of the theory once an expansion parameter is artificially introduced. Notable examples are small- ϵ expansions [133] and large-N expansions [134], both rather universal procedures applicable to many different theories. For CFTs in D > 2, following the advent of the AdS/CFT correspondence, a novel set of perturbative frameworks has been developed revolving around large quantum numbers.¹ Besides large-spin expansions for spinful operators [90, 136, 137] this includes Large-Charge Expansions (LCEs) [17, 18]. The LCE is generically applicable to CFTs that are invariant under a global internal symmetry group G, as theories of this type, generally speaking, possess an emergent perturbative regime described by an effective theory when studying operators with large quantum numbers under the symmetry G, even though they are often strongly coupled.

This chapter is separated into two parts. The first part serves as an introduction to the description of CFT operators at large charge and the LCE. It is an original presentation of materials and takes inspiration from many different places in the literature. A few sources that deserve to be highlighted are the works by Álvarez-Gaumé et al. [47], Monin et al. [18], Cuomo [46] and Kalogerakis [138]. The second part of the chapter presents an up-to-date analysis of the large-charge sector of O(2)-invariant CFTs and follows [2]. O(2) models are the simplest working example in which the LCE can be applied. Nevertheless, this analysis is consequential for important physical theories such as the O(2) WF fixed point [8, 139] which in D = 3 describes the superfluid transition in liquid Helium.² We systematically gather and study CFT data by computing two-, three- and four-functions accessible

¹Large-N and small- ϵ expansions have been successfully applied to study CFTs as well, see e.g. [8, 135].

²Another example would be bosonic gauge theories with monopole operators [140], where the O(2) symmetry is given by the associated topological charge.

at large charge. A detailed outline of the contents will be given separately at the beginning of the section.

All computations in this chapter are performed in Euclidean signature with the dimension D of spacetime mostly kept arbitrary. As discussed, Section 2.1 represents an original discussion of the current understanding of the structure of CFT data at large charge. On the other hand, Section 2.2 presents original contributions of the author. It follows closely the material in [2] with some modifications.

2.1 The large charge program: Sectors of large charge in (strongly coupled) CFTs

We give a brief and general introduction into the most important aspects of the LCE and outline the current landscape of its applications and interplay with other methods of accessing CFT data. In doing so, we discuss some of the most relevant and interesting results in the academic literature.

2.1.1 Accessing CFT data

As discussed in detail in Section 1.1, CFTs are highly constrained and all *N*-point functions of local operators can essentially be computed from the CFT data. Worded differently, having access to all twoand three-point functions allows for the recursive computation of any *N*-point function. However, this is where issues arise, as in a (strongly-coupled) CFT it is not possible to compute correlators perturbatively in a small expansion parameter in the way it is usually done in QFT. Hence, for stronglycoupled interacting CFTs we require other ways of accessing correlators and compute the CFT data. Non-perturbative methods of accessing CFT data in strongly-coupled theories can be roughly classified into three categories.

Monte-Carlo methods and simulations

Monte–Carlo methods refers to a loose set of numerical algorithms that rely on recurring random sampling to attain results. Monte–Carlo methods have been successfully applied to CFT in order to compute CFT data and critical exponents [141, 142]. They are best suited for (generalized) spin lattice systems — such as the Ising model — and the corresponding CFTs that are found at the critical points of such systems.

Results from Monte–Carlo methods for the computation of observables involving light operators — *i.e.* operators with small scaling dimensions — are currently less precise than equivalent results from the conformal bootstrap, which we will discuss next. However, they are more versatile and can be applied to compute operators with larger scaling dimensions as well [143–146], although with limited accuracy, in contrast to the conformal bootstrap. Still, Monte–Carlo methods work best and are most widely used for lighter operators. Finally, it deserves to be mentioned that there are other inventive numerical techniques used to study CFTs such as fuzzy-sphere regularization [147], which are not directly related to Monte–Carlo simulations.

Conformal bootstrap methods

As we have extensively discussed the conformal bootstrap in Section 1.1.9, we will be brief here. In short, the conformal bootstrap exploits the structure of CFTs to analytically constrain and numerically solve for the conformal data. It is independent of any Lagrangian description and works with the CFT data as (independent) variables directly, constraining them via the crossing equation Eq. (1.108) [13, 92]. Its numerical constraints give the most accurate predictions for the lightest operators in the D = 3 Ising model to date [21].

Generally speaking, the conformal bootstrap is very efficient in computing conformal data of the lightest operators in the theory. Beyond, for heavier operators, it quickly becomes less viable.³ There is clear overlap between Monte–Carlo methods and the bootstrap as they are used to analyse similar sectors of the CFT data.⁴

Artificial perturbative frameworks

Here, we refer to any analytic approach that aims to compute CFT data perturbatively by artificially introducing or constructing a small expansion parameter in the theory at hand. There are many different approaches to this end and it is not exactly a unique methodology. Accepting certain restrictions, the conformal data can then be analytically calculated in an asymptotic expansion in the small expansion parameter. Examples with widespread use here — not just in the study of CFTs — are *e.g.* large-*N* expansions [134] and small- ϵ expansions [133]. In particular, large quantum number expansions, which we are interested in, belong in this class of methods.

The interest in large quantum number expansions for CFTs has its origin in the development of largespin expansions [136]. The large-spin expansion originates from the fact that it is possible to extract information about operators with large spin from the crossing equation Eq. (1.110). Written in terms of the conformal cross ratios z, \bar{z} — defined in Eq. (1.103) — in the limit $z \rightarrow 0$ with \bar{z} fixed it is possible to extract information from Eq. (1.110) about operators with large values of the spin ℓ [90, 149–151]. Evidently, by virtue of the unitarity bounds in Eq. (1.76), the large-spin program probes operators with large scaling dimensions $\Delta(\ell) \ge \ell$. To leading order in the large-spin expansion we find a Regge-like behaviour with scaling dimension [137, 150, 152]

$$\Delta(\ell) = \ell + \dots \tag{2.1}$$

With the seminal paper [17] and follow-up work [18] it was established that a similar simplification manifests itself for operators with large quantum numbers under a global O(2)/U(1) (sub-)symmetry. It was found that scaling dimensions for large-charge operators behave as

$$\Delta(Q) = c_1 Q^{3/2} + \dots$$
 (2.2)

 $^{^{3}}$ The heavier the operators involved in the crossing equation Eq. (1.108) are, the more computationally involved conformal bootstrap techniques become.

⁴Monte–Carlo methods can also be applied to the conformal bootstrap [148].

Chapter 2. The large quantum number expansion in CFT and the O(2) model

The analytic methods universally applicable to any CFT — the conformal bootstrap, large spin and the LCE — generically access different areas of the conformal data. Whereas the conformal bootstrap allows for precision calculations of light operators, the asymptotic expansions associated to large-spin and large-charge methods compute heavy operator dimensions. The different areas of CFT data that are accessible by analytical means are schematically shown in Figure 2.1.

The large-spin expansion and the conformal bootstrap both reference the crossing equation Eq. (1.108). Since the LCE is mainly based on the state–operator correspondence, emerging condensed matter phases and semi-classical analysis, it has little to do with the crossing equation or the conformal bootstrap directly. As it became clear rather quickly that the LCE could also be applied to compute higher-point correlators and especially three-point coefficients [18], Jafferis et al. explored large-charge operators via the conformal bootstrap [154]. The authors found perfect agreement between the two methods, which is remarkable as it seems to imply that the emergent condensed-matter phases at large charge — in particular the conformal superfluid phase — are intrinsically encoded by the corresponding conformal bootstrap constraints.

As both large-charge and large-spin methods probe heavy operators in the theory, there is a lot of interplay between the two approaches and there are several different phases emerging along the trajectory in-between the two limits where either *J* or *Q* is parametrically small [152, 155–157]. We will discuss this in more details in Section 2.1.3.

2.1.2 Large-charge sectors in CFTs and their properties

The LCE is useful for the computation of CFT data, as it allows us to access information about heavy operators that is not accessible to the same level of precision with other methods. Consider a CFT invariant under a global internal symmetry group *G*. We choose a one-parameter subgroup $U(1)_{G_0} \subset G$ — which is equivalent to selecting a particular generator $Q_0^{(G)}$ of *G* — and we consider the lowest-lying operator \mathcal{O}^Q with charge $Q \gg 1$ under $U(1)_0$ — *i.e.* the operator minimizing the scaling dimension $\Delta = \Delta(Q)$ at fixed large Q — which is generically a scalar.⁵ The LCE allows us to access and compute correlation functions involving the insertion of \mathcal{O}^Q or operators nearby in an expansion in Q.⁶ By the state–operator correspondence, a scalar operator \mathcal{O}^Q with charge Q under the $U(1)_0$ subgroup corresponds to a state $|Q\rangle$ on the cylinder $\mathbb{R}_{\tau} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ with charge density $\rho \propto Q/r_0^{D-1}$. The cylinder compactification scale $1/r_0$ is parametrically smaller than the scale $\rho^{1/(D-1)} \propto Q^{1/(D-1)}/r_0$ introduced by the charge in the limit of $Q \gg 1$.⁷ In the window described by the parametrically separated scales the CFT state is expected to correspond to some condensed-matter phase characterized by the spontaneous breakdown of certain global and spacetime symmetries [18, 115]. Hence, between the IR scale r_0^{-1} and the UV scale $\rho^{1/(D-1)}$ the state $|Q\rangle$ and small excitations around it are accurately captured by an EFT describing this condensed-matter phase, which in the homogeneous and isotropic case generically is a

⁵In principle, the operator we consider can exhibit large charges $Q_1, ..., Q_N$ under all the mutually commuting Cartan generators $Q_1^{(G)}, ..., Q_N^{(G)}$ of *G*. However, imposing homogeneity of the ground state configuration will force all other charges besides Q_1 to be parametrically smaller than Q_1 and vanish [17, 47].

⁶To be precise, due to charge conservation, we need an insertion of \mathcal{O}^Q and \mathcal{O}^{-Q} . With nearby we mean operators with the same charge Q and slightly higher scaling dimensions.

⁷The cylinder scale $1/r_0$ is artificial and the CFT physics is independent of r_0 . In the LCE this manifests itself in the observation that the hierarchy of scales $1/r_0 \ll \rho^{1/(D-1)}$ is independent of r_0 .



Figure 2.1: Diagrammatic representation of the space of conformal data with axes given by the scaling dimension Δ , the spin *J* and the charge *Q*. Outlined are the accessible areas for Δ as a function of *J*, *Q*. Figure inspired by [153].

superfluid.⁸ The hierarchy of scales is

$$\frac{1}{r_0} \ll \Lambda$$
: cut-off scale of the (superfluid) EFT $\ll \frac{Q^{1/(D-1)}}{r_0}$. (2.3)

The superfluid ground state $|Q\rangle$ within the EFT computes the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ of the lowestlying operator \mathcal{O}^Q . Excitations on top of the EFT vacuum $|Q\rangle$ describe operators with charge Q and slightly larger scaling dimensions. These are captured below the cut-off $\Lambda \ll \rho^{1/(D-1)}$ by the EFT and are described by the superfluid phonon — a NG mode coming from the spontaneous breaking of the global symmetry $U(1)_0 \subset G$ within the EFT — whose properties are largely independent of the properties of the underlying CFT. The derivative and the loop expansions within the EFT are controlled by the ratio between the UV and IR scales, which is given by the charge $1/Q^{1/(D-1)}$.

Path integral at fixed charge and symmetry breaking

The implementation of the LCE can be well understood from the path integral. In the following, we will consider a generic global symmetry group G and not restrict our analysis to O(2).

Consider a *D*-dimensional CFT described by a path integral that is invariant under a continuous global internal symmetry *G*. A primary operator within the CFT carries charges Q_1, \ldots, Q_N under the Cartan generators $Q_I^{(G)}$ of *G*.⁹ Working in Euclidean space, the LCE aims to investigate and extract CFT data from correlators of the form

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{\mathbf{Q}^{\dagger}}(x_{\text{out}})\mathscr{O}_{k}(x_{k})\cdots\mathscr{O}_{1}(x_{1})\mathscr{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}(x_{\text{in}})\rangle, \qquad (2.4)$$

 $^{^{8}}$ The class of CFTs with a global symmetry *G* whose large-charge operators are accurately described by a conformal superfluid — sometimes referred to as the superfluid universality class — is expected to be large. However, it excludes theories with a moduli space.

⁹Equivalently, we can ask \mathcal{O} to transform within a specific representation under the action of *G*. Representations are labelled by the Cartan charges of the highest-weight element within the representation.

where the conjugate operator $\mathcal{O}^{\mathbf{Q}^{\dagger}} \sim \mathcal{O}^{-\mathbf{Q}}$ carries the inverse charge $-\mathbf{Q} = -(Q_1, \dots, Q_N)$. In the context of the LCE \mathbf{Q} will be assumed to be large and $\mathcal{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}$ to be heavy while the other operator insertions are generic and carry quantum numbers of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$. Inserted at the origin $x_{\text{in,out}} = 0, \infty$ — via the state–operator correspondence — the primary operator $\mathcal{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}(0) | 0 \rangle$ acting on the vacuum corresponds to a (primary) state $|\mathbf{Q}\rangle = |Q_1, \dots, Q_N\rangle$ of charge \mathbf{Q} on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. In- and out-states on the cylinder are defined as

$$\langle \mathbf{Q}(\tau) | := \langle \mathbf{Q} | e^{-H^{(\text{cyl})}\tau} = \langle \mathbf{Q} | e^{-\frac{\Delta(\mathbf{Q})}{r_0}\tau}, \qquad | \mathbf{Q}(\tau) \rangle = \langle \mathbf{Q}(\tau) |^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.5)$$

where the cylinder Hamiltonian $H^{(\text{cyl})} = D$ is the dilatation operator in flat space and $E(\mathbf{Q}) = \Delta(\mathbf{Q})/r_0$. Hence, up to a trivial rescaling (see Eq. (1.53)), the matrix element

$$\langle \mathbf{Q}(\tau_{\text{out}}) | \mathcal{O}_k(\tau_k, \mathbf{n}_k) \cdots \mathcal{O}_1(\tau_1, \mathbf{n}_1) | \mathbf{Q}(\tau_{\text{in}}) \rangle$$
(2.6)

for the theory quantized on the cylinder is equivalent to the flat space correlator in Eq. (2.4). For large enough values of the charges \mathbf{Q} we expect that the path integrals describing correlators of the form in Eq. (2.6) are dominated by a semi-classical trajectory. This trajectory specifies a definite symmetrybreaking pattern, as such a trajectory inevitably breaks the global group *G* at least down to a subgroup *G'*. Operator insertions with small quantum numbers and higher-energy states are expected to be captured by excitations over the ground state $|\mathbf{Q}\rangle$, *i.e.* the associated classical configuration in the path integral.

In the limit of infinite separation, $\tau_{\text{in,out}} \to \pm \infty$, we can infer the symmetries respected by the leading semi-classical configuration and the ones broken by it.¹⁰ The operator insertion $\mathscr{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}$ at 0 breaks translations P_{μ} while the insertion at ∞ breaks SCTs K_{μ} . The fate of the rotation group SO(D) is unclear, but for a scalar operator insertion it is reasonable to expect that the state $|\mathbf{Q}\rangle$ exhibits a homogeneous charge density.¹¹¹² The dilatation operator — *i.e.* the cylinder Hamiltonian — may or may not be broken. However, the most natural possibility is that the semi-classical ground state at fixed charge corresponds to a superfluid phase in which both D and the global internal symmetry group G are spontaneously broken, leaving only the modified Hamiltonian,

$$D/r_0 + \sum_I \mu_I Q_I^{(G)},$$
 (2.7)

corresponding to an intact helical symmetry. Hence, the symmetry-breaking pattern we expect for the semi-classical trajectory in the presence of two large-charge operator insertions is

$$SO(D+1,1) \times G \longrightarrow SO(D) \times \left(D + \sum_{I} \mu_{I} Q_{I}^{(G)}\right) \times G',$$
 (2.8)

where $G' \subset G$ is the unbroken subgroup of G. The properties of the ground state and the fluctuations on top will be dependent on the specific symmetry-breaking pattern at hand. In the absence of any higher symmetries like Supersymmetry (SUSY) [60–63, 161–166] there is a finite gap between the NG modes coming from the symmetry breaking and any additional DoF, allowing us to compute the path integral

¹⁰This corresponds to inserting the operators $\mathscr{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}, \mathscr{O}^{\mathbf{Q}^{\dagger}}$ at $0, \infty$, respectively.

¹¹Similar arguments characterize the leading trajectories of operators carrying macroscopic spin [46].

¹²Imposing homogeneity fixes the operator $\mathcal{O}^{\mathbf{Q}}$ to be in the associated completely symmetric representation [47] (at least in the case of O(N) or U(N)). Getting away from the completely symmetric representation appears to require relaxing the homogeneity condition [47]. Explicit inhomogeneous solutions have been constructed in the O(4) model [47, 158–160].

corresponding to Eq. (2.6) using a low-energy effective action. In the case of no additional operator insertions the matrix element in Eq. (2.6) takes the form

$$\langle \mathbf{Q} | e^{-H(\tau_{\text{out}} - \tau_{\text{in}})} | \mathbf{Q} \rangle = \int \prod \mathscr{D} \chi_I \prod \mathscr{D} \pi_A \exp\left[-S[\chi_I, \pi_A] - \frac{iQ_I}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} \int_{\tau_{\text{in}}}^{I_{\text{out}}} \int \mathrm{d}S \, \dot{\chi}_I \right], \tag{2.9}$$

where χ_I are the NG fields associated to the Cartan charges $Q_I^{(G)}$ and π_A are additional DoF that might be present. The action $S[\chi_I, \pi_A]$ is the most general action compatible with the symmetry breaking pattern. For completeness, Ω_D refers to the volume on the unit D – 1-sphere,

$$\Omega_D = \frac{2\pi^{D/2}}{\Gamma(D/2)}.$$
(2.10)

The boundary term in the action Eq. (2.9) fixes the charge(s) of the initial and final state. In contrast, the precise value of the boundary condition for the additional modes π_A is irrelevant in the infinite separation limit $\tau_{out} - \tau_{in} \rightarrow \infty$. For large charges **Q** the path integral in Eq. (2.9) is computable in a saddle-point approximation around the corresponding semi-classical trajectory mentioned before.

The state $|\mathbf{Q}\rangle$ itself clearly breaks neither *D* nor the $Q_I^{(G)}$, as it is an eigenstate of all of these operators. Even though the full path integral is invariant under all symmetries, the existence of a semi-classical configuration (and the associated ground state) with the symmetry-breaking pattern Eq. (2.8) ensures that the description of the system in terms of a low-energy effective action for the associated NG modes is consistent. In particular, integration over the corresponding zero modes guarantees charge conservation on the cylinder. In contrast, in infinite volume the boundary conditions fix the value of the zero-modes as they are not normalizable.

There is the possibility that the leading trajectory does not break the dilatation operator. This situation is generically associated to the presence of a Fermi liquid phase involving fermionic excitations. The characterization of a Fermi liquid phase in terms of the NG DoF is less clear than for a superfluid phase [118, 167, 168]. We encounter this possibility in the free fermion CFT as well as in the large-N GN model (at least to leading order in N), which we discuss later in Chapter 3.

2.1.3 The superfluid universality class and other emergent phases

We discuss the zoology of arising effective descriptions and emergent condensed-matter phases in the LCE. In particular, we focus on the largest subset of theories which are described by a conformal superfluid phase at large charge, also referred to as the superfluid universality class of CFTs.¹³

The superfluid EFT description has been the first emergent phase found in the large-charge sector of

¹³The superfluid universality class is not a universality class in the usual sense of the word. Usually, a universality class refers to the set of sometimes vastly different theories — like the the Ising model and the theoretical description of water —that flow to the same CFT at the fixed point. Here, it refers to the set of distinct conformally invariant theories that share the same effective description at large charge.

certain CFTs with global symmetries [17, 18]. Besides being the best-studied theories in terms of their LCE, the class of CFTs whose correlation functions with large-charge operator insertions are accurately captured by a conformal superfluid — sometimes referred to as the superfluid universality class — is also expected to be large. For a CFT in the superfluid universality class the homogeneous cylinder ground state at large charge and the fluctuations on top are captured by a conformal superfluid EFT. Theories in this class possess a global internal O(2) symmetry, which may or may not be just a subgroup of a bigger global symmetry group $G \supset O(2)$.¹⁴ Generically, conformal fixed points of scalar theories like the O(N) vector model [47, 122, 124, 145, 169] belong to the superfluid universality class, with the exception of the free massless scalar. In addition, the superfluid universality class also includes models with Yukawa-type interactions [3, 170] and purely fermionic models — such as the NJL model discussed in Chapter 3 — that exhibit so-called Bardeen–Cooper–Schrieffer (BCS) superconductivity [95, 171] and allow for a Bose–Einstein Condensate (BEC). Finally, certain bosonic gauge theories with monopole operators [140, 172–174] are expected to belong to the superfluid universality class when considered at large monopole magnetic charge. In this case, the U(1) global symmetry is generated by the associated topological charge.

Theories with non-Abelian symmetries in the superfluid universality class are much richer than their Abelian counterparts. This is because in non-Abelian CFTs the spectrum of possible symmetry-breaking patterns and EFT descriptions is distinctly larger and there are more available DoF [122]. For example, in the O(N) vector model only correlators of operators in completely symmetric representations $[Q = |\mathbf{Q}| 0 \dots 0]$ are described by a homogeneous superfluid ground state at large charge [46, 122].¹⁵ When analysing the spectrum of the EFT it is found that — in addition to the usual O(2) sector with the superfluid phonon and its massive partner — there are now new NG modes with quadratic dispersion relations [46, 47, 122, 124] — *i.e.* type-II or type-B NG modes — and their massive partners which are the gapped NG modes found in finite density systems (see Section 1.2.4 and Section 1.2.5). The fluctuations of these type-II modes on top of the homogeneous ground state are expected to describe operators that are in representations $[Q q_2 \dots q_N]$ with parametrically small asymmetries $q_2, \dots, q_N \ll Q$ [46, 47]. It is to be expected that for representations that are no longer roughly symmetric — *i.e.* if the coefficients q_2, \ldots, q_N become large enough — the homogeneous superfluid EFT description breaks down, just as it does for large enough spin $J \propto Q^{1/(D-1)}$ in D dimensions [47, 155], and one or potentially several new inhomogeneous phases will emerge. We expect to find similar behaviour for other non-Abelian theories in the superfluid universality class besides the scalar O(N) models.

These new emergent phases for operators in asymmetric representations are not well studied and there are no explicit suggestions on how they should look like generically. The only thing that is clear is these new phases should be associated with spatially inhomogeneous ground states as shown explicitly in the simplest case of the O(4) vector model [47, 158, 159]. However, even the O(4) model is not properly understood as recent work has shown that there is a discrepancy between theoretical predictions and lattice results for the sub-leading conformal dimensions [160]. The fact that these emerging phases describing anti-symmetric operators have to be inhomogeneous can be illustrated in the case O(N) vector model with the observation that a structure which is anti-symmetric in the scalar indices requires the presence of derivatives. As a consequence, anti-symmetric operators are necessarily spinning (and

 $^{^{14}}$ In most generic examples the global O(2) symmetry in question corresponds to the U(1) baryon symmetry counting the number of particles. The fermionic example of the NJL model is more subtle and the relationship with the particle number symmetry is only seen after a Pauli–Gursey (PG) transformation, see Section 3.3.3.

¹⁵To be precise, large charge in this non-Abelian setting means large dimension of the associated (completely symmetric) representation.

potentially descendants).

The picture qualitatively changes in the case of fermionic CFTs. In the presence of fermionic DoF it is certainly a possibility that the associated large-charge sector might not be captured by a bosonic superfluid EFT. And in fact, there are some fermionic CFTs that do not exhibit an emergent superfluid description at large charge and instead the fixed-charge ground state is described by a filled Fermi sphere. This is the case for the free fermion [168] and the GN model in the strict infinite-*N* limit [3]. For interacting systems with a Fermi-sphere ground state there should be a Fermi-liquid EFT description in the spirit of [118, 167]. A proposed Fermi-liquid EFT needs to be compatible with conformal symmetry and potentially introduces new universal properties similar to the conformal superfluid EFT. Ideally, such an EFT description exhibits a BCS instability to account for fermionic models that still acquire a superfluid ground state.¹⁶

Both the Fermi sphere and the superfluid class of CFTs exhibit a scaling dimension that in *D* dimensions to leading order goes like

$$\Delta(Q) \sim Q^{\frac{D}{(D-1)}}.$$
(2.11)

This is physically significant as it is the only scaling that allows for a non-trivial macroscopic limit. For a CFT in arbitrary *D* on the cylinder schematically it holds that

$$Q \propto r_0^{D-1} \rho, \qquad \qquad \frac{E}{V} = \frac{\Delta(Q)}{r_0 V} \sim \frac{Q^{\alpha}}{r_0^D}, \qquad (2.12)$$

where, to be precise, we assume that the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ asymptotically scales like Q^{α} for large charge Q. The associated charge density ρ introduces the dimensionful parameter $\rho^{1/(D-1)}$. The separation of scales $1/r_0 \ll \rho^{1/(D-1)}$ at large charge indicates the presence of a condensed-matter phase [115] naturally associated with the state $|Q\rangle$. We assume that such a condensed-matter phase exists and accurately captures the state $|Q\rangle$ and its nearby excitations. The scale r_0 of the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ is unphysical in any CFT and dimensional analysis dictates that

$$\frac{E}{V} = \frac{\Delta(Q)}{r_0 V} \sim \rho^{\frac{D}{(D-1)}},$$
(2.13)

in order for the energy density $\Delta(Q)/(r_0V)$ of the corresponding state $|Q\rangle$ to be well-defined in the macroscopic — or planar — limit $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$. If this condition is satisfied, the energy density on the cylinder neither blows up nor does it dilute in this limit, consistent with the fact that the separation of scales $1/r_0 \ll Q^{1/(D-1)}/r_0$ remains intact for $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$ and hence the condensed-matter description necessarily does so as well. The universality class of CFTs with a non-trivial macroscopic limit includes both the superfluid universality class and the Fermi-sphere class and is believed to be very large; essentially any theory without flat directions and higher symmetries is believed to lie in this universality class.

The exists a distinct number of CFTs for which the energy density of the large-charge ground state

¹⁶Theoretically, it is feasible that in addition there exists a class of theories described by a non-Fermi liquid phase [175, 176], however, in contrast to the Fermi sphere ground state, such behaviour has not yet been observed in the context of the LCE.

dilutes in the planar limit. We refer to this set of CFTs whose large-charge operators do not possess a non-trivial macroscopic limit on the cylinder as the moduli class. Theories in the moduli class do not exhibit a condensed-matter EFT description. This includes the free scalar theory [154] and $\mathcal{N} = 2$ Supersymmetric Yang–Mills (SYM) models [60–64].¹⁷ In this case the scaling dimension goes like

$$\Delta(Q) \sim Q. \tag{2.14}$$

However, not all supersymmetric models lie in the moduli class. In particular, the $\mathcal{N} = 2$ supersymmetric $W = \Phi^3$ model in three dimensions exhibits a scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ that goes like $Q^{3/2}$ at large charge Q [47].

To summarize, in the literature on the LCE we essentially encounter two scenarios. In generic CFTs we expect and find the operator that minimizes the conformal dimension at fixed charge $Q \gg 1$ to correspond to a finite density state with a non-trivial macroscopic limit satisfying the scaling law $\Delta(Q) \sim Q^{D/(D-1)}$. On the other hand, in theories with a moduli space of vacua the lightest operator of charge $Q \ge 0$ generically has vanishing energy density in the macroscopic flat space limit, violating the above scaling relation. This is in particular the case in many superconformal field theories and for the free massless scalar where $\Delta(Q) \sim Q^{18}$ In principle, for this to occur it suffices there to be an operator which scales like $\Delta(Q) \sim Q^{\alpha}$ with $\alpha < D/(D-1)$. However, in all known examples this relationship is linear with $\alpha = 1$, suggesting this behaviour to represent a universal feature for CFTs with a flat direction in which SSB is present also in the moduli space of vacua. In this context, there exists a result from condensed-matter physics proving that a ground state with off-diagonal long-range order — which is a fundamental feature of SSB present in the moduli space of vacua of the theory - implies a linear relationship between energy and charge [177]. It is, however, an open problem to adapt this proof from condensed-matter systems to CFTs. The observation that in the large-charge literature the conformal dimensions $\Delta(Q)$ of the lowest-lying operators at fixed charge all either satisfy the scaling $\Delta(Q) \sim Q^{D/(D-1)}$ in generic theories or the linear scaling $\Delta(Q) \sim Q$ in certain theories with higher symmetries leads to formulation of the following conjecture [178]:

Conjecture: In any CFT in D > 2, the relationship between scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ and charge Q of the lightest operator at fixed charge $Q - \Delta(Q) \sim Q^{\alpha}$ — satisfies either $\alpha = D/(D-1)$, in which case there exists an emergent condensed-matter description, or $\alpha = 1$, in which case the theory exhibits higher symmetries and a moduli space of vacua.

The above conjecture can also be formulated in a slightly weaker form by requiring only that $1 \le \alpha \le D/(D-1)$ [178]. As mentioned, the upper bound $\alpha = D/(D-1)$ comes from the requirement of a finite charge density in the macroscopic limit on the cylinder, a physically well-motivated assumption. The lower bound $\alpha = 1$ represent the smallest value of α for which the scaling dimensions $\Delta(Q)$ still is a convex function of Q. It has been suggested that convexity of the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ (and hence

 $^{^{17}}$ In *D* = 2 it was demonstrated that the *U*(1) large-charge sector decouples from the rest of the system and cannot control the low-energy dynamics [168]. Hence, it is not possible to write down an EFT description there as well. However, it was later shown that the LCE can be fruitful when paired with an additional controlling parameter and evaluated in the double-scaling limit [54].

¹⁸In these superconformal field theories the lightest operator at fixed charge is the BPS operator which always satisfies a linear relation between scaling dimension and charge.

 $\alpha \ge 1$) follows from consistency of the large-charge EFT under the assumption that said EFT consists of a single NG boson [179]. It would be certainly interesting and illuminating to establish the claims of either the weaker or stronger form of this conjecture using non-perturbative techniques such as the conformal bootstrap.

2.1.4 Connecting large charge and large spin

Large-spin expansions in CFTs have been established well before the LCE. Once the LCE as a method for computing conformal data has been established — as both methods allow for the computation of CFT data involving heavy operators — it is natural to try to understand what lies at the intersection between the two methods. In the following we consider U(1)-invariant CFTs in D = 3.¹⁹

The case of large-charge operators in the *O*(2) model additionally carrying a small non-zero spin *J* has already been discussed in the seminal paper [17]. They can be described via the superfluid phonon excitations on top of the ground state at large charge as long as the total spin *J* is smaller than the EFT cut-off $J \leq \Lambda \ll \sqrt{Q}$ (in D = 3). The scaling dimension of such an operator goes like

$$\Delta(Q, J) = c_1 Q^{3/2} + \frac{J}{\sqrt{2}} + \dots, \qquad J \ll \sqrt{Q}.$$
(2.15)

The validity of the phonon description and the phase diagram of heavy operators have been thoroughly investigated [155, 156, 180, 181]. For spins larger than the cut-off $\Lambda \ll \sqrt{Q}$ the superfluid EFT breaks down and a new effective description should emerge. On the other end of the phase diagram, for $J \gg Q^{\alpha}$, where $\alpha \ge 3/2$ is a real number larger than the power of the leading term in the LCE, the large spin EFT takes over and there is a Regge-like behaviour [137, 150, 152]. It can be explicitly shown that the Regge limit is valid for $J \gg Q^2$ and the scaling dimension is [156]

$$\Delta(Q, J) = J + \gamma Q + \dots, \qquad J \gg Q^2. \tag{2.16}$$

In between the Regge limit and the superfluid EFT at least one other phase has to exists. Interestingly, the phase diagram is richer than originally anticipated and there are three new phases between the superfluid limit at very large Q and the Regge limit at very large J [155, 156, 180]. The phase diagram is schematically depicted in Figure 2.2, which in the context of computing CFT data is an extension of the diagram in Figure 2.1 for the O(2) model in D = 3.

Beyond the validity of the superfluid EFT, for $\sqrt{Q} \ll J$ the superfluid develops vortices.²⁰ For spins smaller that *Q* the ground state corresponds to a vortex-antivortex pair with scaling dimension [155, 156]

$$\Delta(Q, J) = c_1 Q^{3/2} + \frac{Q}{6c_1} \log \frac{J^2}{Q} + \dots, \qquad \qquad \sqrt{Q} \ll J \le Q.$$
(2.17)

For $J \ge Q$ the number of vortices increases and the ground state becomes a vortex distribution. If

¹⁹Although it is not understood as well as the D = 3 case, there is some work that has been done in D = 4 [156, 180]. We refrain from discussing this here.

²⁰This is consistent with experimental observation, as BECs in the lab have been shown to develop an increasing number of vortices as the angular momentum is increased [182–185].



Figure 2.2: Phases for the ground state of the O(2) model in D = 3 on the cylinder. Figure adopted from [156].

the spin increases further to $J \gg Q$ the number of vortices becomes very large such that it can be approximated by a smooth distribution. Hence, the ground state for $\sqrt{Q} \ll J \ll Q^{3/2}$ corresponds to a rigid body — or vortex crystal — and the corresponding scaling dimension is [155, 156]

$$\Delta(Q, J) = c_1 Q^{3/2} + \frac{1}{2c_1} \frac{J^2}{Q^{3/2}} + \dots, \qquad \qquad \sqrt{Q} \ll J \le Q^{3/2}. \tag{2.18}$$

For $J \sim Q^{3/2}$ the angular velocity of the rigid body becomes relativistic, the vortex density grows and once the velocity exceeds the speed of sound presumably an instability develops. For $Q^{3/2} \ll J \ll Q^2$ a giant vortex phase emerges where the superfluid does not extent throughout $S_{r_0}^2$, but is localized on a strip around the equator. In its domain the superfluid is spinning relativistically fast and the scaling dimension becomes [156]

$$\Delta(Q,J) = J + \frac{9c_1^2}{4\pi} \frac{Q^3}{J} + \dots, \qquad Q^{3/2} \ll J \le Q^2.$$
(2.19)

For $J \sim Q^2$ the domain where the superfluid is localized becomes very narrow and the EFT breaks down. For $J \gg Q^2$, in the Regge limit, the EFT describes *Q* partons spinning around the equator [156].²¹

2.2 The O(2) model: Computing CFT data at large charge

In the following we focus our analysis on the superfluid EFT description for the case where the global internal symmetry in question is Abelian, G = U(1).²² This Section follows closely [2] which attempts to

²¹The coefficient γ in Eq (2.16) is the scaling dimension of one such parton [156].

²²Generically, the group G = U(1) can be part of a bigger symmetry group as long as the associated U(1) generator commutes with all other generators.

bridge a gap in the literature by systematically computing relevant CFT data. Before the publication of [2] the primary area of interest was the computation of conformal dimensions within the LCE [17, 18, 46, 47, 122, 186–188] — with some of the results independently verified via lattice computations [143–145, 160] – and the phase diagram for large spin and large charge operators [155–157, 180]. Some other conformal data in the form of three- and four-point functions has turned up dispersed in the literature [18, 46, 47, 154, 168, 187–189] but there is no systematic collection and presentation of results anywhere. This Section that follows closely [2] bridges that gap in the literature and presents and extensive but not exhaustive list of conformal correlators and data in U(1) invariant CFTs at large charge in a systematic way and in a common language.

The plan is as follows. In Section 2.2.1 through Section 2.2.6 we review the basic ideas of the O(2) sector at large charge, focusing on canonical quantization, path-integral methods, computing the basic two-point functions of the ground state $\langle Q|Q \rangle$ as well as the one-phonon state $\langle {}^Q_{\ell_2 m_2}| {}^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ and discussing the quantum corrections to the scaling dimension from $\langle Q|Q \rangle$. Additionally, in Appendix B.3, we discuss the two-loop correction to the scaling dimensions of the primary operator corresponding to the large-charge ground state in detail. In Section 2.2.7 we present correlators of the O(2) conserved current J and the stress-energy tensor T. We improve upon the state-of-the art and compute relevant correlators here for spinning one-phonon states $\langle {}^Q_{\ell_2 m_2}| \cdots | {}^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ representing excitations of the large-charge ground state. Although we do not directly use conformal symmetry, our results are consistent with the expected form of conformal correlators. Finally, in Section 2.2.8 we give an overview of correlators in which a small-charge operator is inserted between large-charge states.

In Appendix B.1 we collect important properties and identities of hyperspherical harmonics in *D* dimensions and we make the connection to the constraints on correlators from conformal invariance at large separation. The Casimir energy of the fluctuations is computed in various dimensions in Appendix B.2. Finally, in Appendix B.5 we give some calculational details for correlators and in Appendix B.4 we give details for the loop calculations.

2.2.1 Effective field theory for the O(2) sector at large charge

We consider a CFT in *D*-dimensional flat space with an O(2) internal symmetry which can generically be a subgroup of a larger global symmetry. The O(2) symmetry is generated by its generator $Q = Q^{(O(2))}$. This set is not empty as it in particular includes the O(2) WF fixed point for 2 < D < 4 [8, 17, 47] and, in particular, this set includes the interacting CFT that describes the superfluid transition in liquid Helium.

In our presentation we generally work in the cylinder frame $\mathbb{R} \times S^{D-1}$. We consider the state $|Q\rangle$ in the cylinder generated by the scalar primary \mathcal{O}^Q with O(2) charge Q and we are interested in correlators of such primaries at long distances, which can be expressed on the cylinder as

$$\langle Q, \infty | Q, -\infty \rangle = \lim_{\beta \longrightarrow \infty} \langle Q | e^{-\beta H^{cyl}} | Q \rangle .$$
(2.20)

By the state–operator correspondence the cylinder Hamiltonian $H^{\text{cyl}} = D/r_0$ is the dilatation operator in flat space. There is strong indication [17, 18, 47] that as the charge *Q* becomes very large, this correlator on the cylinder admits a description in terms of a weakly coupled EFT based on the coset model

$$\frac{SO(D+1,1) \times U(1)_Q}{SO(D) \times U(1)_{D+\mu Q}}, \qquad \text{valid for energy scales} \qquad \frac{1}{r_0} \ll \Lambda \ll \frac{Q^{1/(D-1)}}{r_0} \sim \mu, \qquad (2.21)$$

where r_0 is the radius of the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. The parameter $\mu(Q)$ will be introduced later as part of the ground state solution and is best interpreted as the chemical potential dual to the quantum number Q (the fixed control parameter). The symmetry-breaking pattern of the coset model in Eq. (2.21),

$$SO(D+1,1) \times U(1)_O \longrightarrow SO(D) \times U(1)_{D+\mu O},$$
 (2.22)

is known as the conformal superfluid phase.²³ We quickly repeat why we expect this symmetry breaking pattern. The leading trajectory and hence the emergent effective description must have the same symmetries as the correlator in Eq. (2.20). The insertions of \mathcal{O}^Q and \mathcal{O}^{-Q} at $\pm \infty$ in cylinder time effectively break translations and SCTs. We assume that \mathcal{O}^Q is a scalar and rotations remain unbroken (homogeneity). As $|Q\rangle$ is both an eigenstate of $H^{\text{cyl}} = D/r_0$ and the charge operator $Q = Q^{(O(2))}$ we expect that the leading trajectory should be at least invariant under some effective time translation operator H' involving H^{cyl} and Q. Thus, the leading semi-classical solution will correspond to a homogeneous state on S^{D-1} characterized by a large charge density $\rho = Q/r_0^{D-1}\Omega_D$, where Ω_D is the volume of the sphere. The simplest option respecting all of these conditions is a generalized superfluid [17, 18] with effective time translation $H^{\text{cyl}} + \mu Q$. Predictions that are derived from this assumption can be independently verified via lattice computations [143–145, 160].²⁴

The most general EFT action that non-linearly realizes the symmetry-breaking pattern in Eq. (2.22) can be systematically constructed via the CCWZ approach [97, 98] in the case of broken spacetime symmetries [190]. This procedure presents a systematic way to obtain all terms in the derivative expansion up to a given order. However, invariance under Weyl rescalings of the metric $g_{\mu\nu} \rightarrow \Omega^2(x)g_{\mu\nu}$ can be exploited to construct the most general effective Lagrangian in a less systematic but more convenient way.²⁵

Realizing the symmetry-breaking pattern in Eq. (2.22) does not require any DoF for the spontaneously broken boosts and translations. It suffices to introduce a single shift-invariant superfluid NG field χ associated to the breaking of the U(1) symmetry,

$$\chi = -i\mu t + \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}), \qquad (2.23)$$

where $\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ are the fluctuations over the fixed-charge ground state $\chi^{\otimes} = -i\mu\tau$. The chemical potential μ will be determined eventually by the fixed charge *Q*. The leading order action of the corresponding

 $^{^{23}}$ The state $|Q\rangle$ itself is not a superfluid state as it is an eigenstate of the charge operator. To be precise, we just assume that the two-point function in Eq. (2.20) is dominated by a saddle corresponding to a superfluid state.

²⁴The symmetry-breaking pattern in Eq. (2.22) can be more directly interpreted by taking the decompactification limit $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$ of the cylinder. The conformal group on $\mathbb{R}'^D = \lim_{r\to\infty} \mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ can mapped into the original generators on \mathbb{R}^D and vice versa. In particular, the unbroken generators of SO(D) are mapped into translations and rotations on \mathbb{R}^{D-1} and the generator of effective time translations $H^{Cyl} + \mu Q$ is mapped into effective time translation $P'_0 + \mu Q$. This is exactly the symmetry of homogeneous and isotropic condensed matter [115] as conformal invariance and boosts are spontaneously broken due to the existence of a finite charge and energy density.

²⁵All unitary CFTs are believed to be Weyl invariant (up to the Weyl anomaly) [81].

EFT in Euclidean spacetime²⁶ on the cylinder in terms of the NG field χ can be found by demanding Weyl invariance and shift invariance for χ [17, 18].²⁷ Equivalently, we can specialize the Abelian superfluid action in Eq. (1.149) to the cylinder and demand Weyl invariance,

$$S[\chi] = -c_1 \int_{\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}} d\tau dS \left(-\partial_\mu \chi \partial^\mu \chi \right)^{D/2}, \qquad (2.24)$$

where c_1 is an unknown Wilsonian coefficient that depends on the UV theory (*i.e.* the starting CFT_D) and $d^D x \sqrt{g} = d\tau dS = r_0^{D-1} d\tau d\Omega$. Sub-leading higher derivative terms in the action can be constructed by noticing that the modified metric

$$g'_{\mu\nu} = \left(\partial\chi\right)^2 g_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \qquad \partial\chi = \left(-\partial_\mu\chi\partial^\mu\chi\right)^{1/2} \tag{2.25}$$

is Weyl- invariant. Now we can build invariant operators by simply replacing the metric $g_{\mu\nu}$ by $g'_{\mu\nu}$ while still respecting diffeomorphism invariance. The building blocks compatible with the modified metric $g'_{\mu\nu}$ for the EFT action are $\partial_{\mu}\chi$, g', ∇'_{μ} , $\mathscr{R}'_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$, where $\mathscr{R}'_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ is the Riemann tensor. In this language the EFT action can straightforwardly be constructed term-by-term and we find

$$S[\chi] = -\int_{\mathbb{R}\times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \sqrt{g'} \left[c_{1} - c_{2}\mathscr{R}' + c_{3}\mathscr{R}'^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\mu}\chi\partial_{\nu}\chi + \mathscr{O}\left(\nabla'^{4}_{\mu}\right) \right]$$

$$= -c_{1} \int_{\mathbb{R}\times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d\tau dS \left(-\partial_{\mu}\chi\partial^{\mu}\chi \right)^{\frac{D}{2}} + c_{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}\times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d\tau dS \left(-\partial_{\mu}\chi\partial^{\mu}\chi \right)^{\frac{D}{2}} \left[\frac{\mathscr{R}}{(\partial\chi)^{2}} + (D-1)(D-2)\frac{\nabla(\partial\chi)^{2}}{(\partial\chi)^{4}} \right] + \dots,$$

$$(2.26)$$

where we neglected terms which vanish on the EoM $\nabla'_{\mu}\partial^{\mu}\chi = 0$ of the leading order action in Eq. (2.24). The c_i 's are all Wilsonian coefficients determined by the underlying CFT. The action Eq. (2.26) is to be interpreted as an action for the fluctuation $\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ with cut-off $\Lambda \sim \mu$ given by the chemical potential $\dot{\chi}^{\infty} = -i\mu$, so that a hierarchy is generated and controlled by the dimensionless ratio ($R\mu$) $\gg 1$.²⁸ All observables within the EFT are expressed as an expansion in inverse powers of μ . In particular, the ground-state action takes the form

$$S^{\otimes} = \left(\frac{\tau_2 - \tau_1}{r_0}\right) \sum_{r=0}^{\infty} \alpha_r (r_0 \mu)^{D-2r}, \qquad (2.27)$$

where the coefficients α_r depend on c_1, c_2 and all other Wilsonian coefficients appearing in the expansion in Eq. (2.26). Other than the scaling behaviour there is a number of universal predictions that do not depend on the Wilsonian parameters of the EFT [122, 169, 188].

Technically, we will make use of the fact that the EFT at large charge to leading order is a free theory, which allows us to perform explicit computations also for a strongly-coupled theory. The leading term in the EFT only receives corrections sub-leading in *Q* from curvature terms. The quantum fluctuations

²⁶Our convention for Euclidean space is $\tau = it$, so that $i\partial_{\tau} = \partial_t$.

²⁷The shift-symmetric field χ has mass dimension [χ] = 0. Due to the shift-symmetry, only the derivatives of χ are physically meaningful.

²⁸The derivative expansion is controlled by the chemical potential $\mu = \langle (\partial \chi) \rangle$ as well as the c_i 's. The system becomes strongly coupled at energies $E \sim \mu$.

arising from the leading term in the EFT are of order $(Q)^0$. In odd dimensions, the tree-level expressions do not have any $(Q)^0$ contribution, so all terms at this order are due to quantum fluctuations and are universal. In even dimensions, the universal $(Q)^0$ term [17, 18] is replaced by a $(Q)^0 \log Q$ term [188]. Studying the structure of the higher-order loop corrections we find in even *D* logarithmic *l*-loop contributions of the form [2]²⁹

$$\Delta_l \supset \frac{1}{Q^{(l-1)D/(D-1)}} \left(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \log Q + \dots + \alpha_l (\log Q)^l \right).$$
(2.28)

We will now review the classical and quantum treatment of the action in Eq. (2.24) and Eq. (2.26), from which we will be able to compute important CFT correlators and corrections to the scaling dimension of the primary \mathcal{O}^Q .

2.2.2 Classical treatment

For our purposes we generally neglect curvature couplings and consider only the leading order action in Eq. (2.24). The first few corrections coming from sub-leading terms in the action do in principle give corrections with positive scaling in Q, however, they are theory-dependent and do not give universal predictions. After expanding to quadratic order in the superfluid phonon fluctuations $\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$, the EFT Lagrangian in Eq. (2.24) reads

$$\mathscr{L} = -c_1 \mu^D - i c_1 \mu^{D-1} D \dot{\pi} + c_1 \mu^{D-2} \frac{D(D-1)}{2} \left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{1}{D-1} (\partial_i \pi)^2 \right) + \mathcal{O} \left(\mu^{D-3} \right).$$
(2.29)

The canonically conjugate momentum to the NG field π is defined in the usual manner from the quadratic Lagrangian,

$$\Pi = i \frac{\delta \mathscr{L}}{\delta \dot{\pi}} \bigg|_{\text{lin}} = c_1 D \mu^{D-1} + i c_1 D (D-1) \mu^{D-2} \dot{\pi} \,.$$
(2.30)

To leading order we recover the standard canonical Poisson brackets between π and Π of the free theory. We start by studying the spectrum of the quadratic Lagrangian. The fields π and Π can be decomposed into a complete set of solutions of the EoM [122]:

$$\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = \pi_0 - \frac{i\Pi_0 \tau}{c_1 \Omega_D r_0^{D-1} D(D-1) \mu^{D-2}} + \frac{\sum_{\ell \ge 1, m} \left(\frac{a_{\ell m}}{\sqrt{2\omega_\ell}} e^{-\omega_\ell \tau} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) + \frac{a_{\ell m}^*}{\sqrt{2\omega_\ell}} e^{\omega_\ell \tau} Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) \right)}{\sqrt{c_1 r_0^{D-1} D(D-1) \mu^{D-2}}},$$
(2.31)
$$\Pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = c_1 D \mu^{D-1} + \frac{\Pi_0}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} + i \sqrt{\frac{c_1 D(D-1) \mu^{D-2}}{r_0^{D-1}}} \sum_{\ell, m} \left(-a_{\ell m} \sqrt{\frac{\omega_\ell}{2}} e^{-\omega_\ell \tau} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) + a_{\ell m}^* \sqrt{\frac{\omega_\ell}{2}} e^{\omega_\ell \tau} Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) \right),$$

where π_0 and Π_0 are constant zero modes of the fields that we have separated from the other modes, $\Omega_D = \frac{2\pi^{D/2}}{\Gamma(D/2)}$ is again the volume of the unit D - 1-sphere and the $Y_{\ell m}$ are hyperspherical harmonics.³⁰ The dispersion relation associated to the oscillator modes is

$$r_0 \omega_\ell = \sqrt{\frac{\ell(\ell+D-2)}{(D-1)}}.$$
 (2.32)

²⁹This result is especially relevant for applications in the context of resurgent asymptotics as in odd dimensions large-Q expansions are expected to be log-free trans-series with non-perturbative corrections related to worldline instantons [191, 192]. ³⁰The index *m* is a vector index with D-2 components. We collect our conventions and important properties of the hyperspherical harmonics in Appendix B.1.

Adding higher-curvature terms in the EFT action will add sub-leading corrections in 1/Q (*i.e.* in $1/\mu$) to the expression for the dispersion relation in Eq. (2.32). In contrast to the leading contribution, these corrections will depend on the Wilsonian coefficients c_i and are therefore not universal [46]. The complex Fourier coefficients $a_{\ell m}$ can be extracted from the fields,

$$a_{\ell m} = \sqrt{\frac{c_1 D (D-1) \mu^{D-2}}{2\omega_{\ell} r_0^{D-1}}} \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \left[\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \partial_{\tau} \left(Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) e^{\omega_{\ell} \tau} \right) - \left(\partial_{\tau} \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \right) Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) e^{\omega_{\ell} \tau} \right],$$
(2.33)

and the canonical Poisson bracket between π and $\Pi - [\pi, \Pi] = 1$ — corresponds to the brackets $\{a_{\ell m}, a^{\dagger}_{\ell' m'}\} = \delta_{\ell \ell'} \delta_{mm'}$ for the Fourier modes. The classical *O*(2) conserved charge to leading order does not get any corrections from the Fourier modes,

$$j^{\mu} = \frac{\delta \mathscr{L}}{\delta \partial_{\mu} \chi} , \qquad \qquad Q = \int \mathrm{d}S \, j^{\tau} = c_1 D \Omega_D (\mu r_0)^{D-1} + \Pi_0 \,. \tag{2.34}$$

The leading contribution to the charge comes from the homogeneous term — the zero mode on the sphere — which corresponds to the ground state $\langle (\partial \chi) \rangle = \mu$. Finally, this relates the EFT scale μ — the chemical potential — to the ground state charge $Q_0 = Q|_{\Pi=0}$ as

$$\mu = \left[\frac{Q_0}{c_1 D r_0^{D-1} \Omega_D}\right]^{1/(D-1)}.$$
(2.35)

Evidently, the O(2) charge is our controlling parameter since $\Lambda r_0 \ll \mu r_0 \sim Q_0^{1/(D-1)}$ and the validity of the EFT is controlled by $1/(\mu r_0)$. Hence, all observables within the EFT — such as the ground-state action in Eq. (2.27) — can be expressed as an expansion in $1/\sqrt{Q_0}$. To leading order in the fluctuations π , the charge Q of a generic solution of the EoM depends additively on the zero mode Π_0 ,

$$Q = Q_0 + \Pi_0 \,. \tag{2.36}$$

Using the state–operator correspondence, we can now compute the classical scaling dimension of the operator \mathcal{O}^Q with charge $Q \sim Q_0$ from the cylinder Hamiltonian. We find that a generic solution to the EoM corresponds to an operator with scaling dimension $\Delta(Q) = \Delta_Q$ given by

$$\Delta_Q \sim D = r_0 E_{\text{cyl}} = \Delta_0 + \frac{\partial \Delta_0}{\partial Q_0} \Pi_0 + \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^2 \Delta_0}{\partial Q_0 \partial Q_0} \Pi_0^2 + r_0 \sum_{\ell \ge 1, m} \omega_\ell a_{\ell m}^* a_{\ell m}, \qquad (2.37)$$

where we have defined the quantities

$$\Delta_{0} = c_{1}(D-1)\Omega_{D}(\mu r_{0})^{D} + \mathcal{O}\left((\mu r_{0})^{D-2}\right), \qquad \frac{\partial \Delta_{0}}{\partial Q_{0}} = \mu r_{0}, \qquad \frac{\partial^{2} \Delta_{0}}{\partial Q_{0} \partial Q_{0}} = \frac{1}{c_{1}D(D-1)\Omega_{D}(\mu r_{0})^{D-2}}.$$
 (2.38)

The quantity Δ_0 corresponds to the leading (classical) contribution to the action in Eq. (2.27). In terms of the charge Q_0 in Eq. (2.35) it reads

$$\Delta_0 = \frac{c_1(D-1)\Omega_D}{(c_1D\Omega_D)^{D/(D-1)}} (Q_0)^{\frac{D}{(D-1)}} + \mathcal{O}\left((Q_0)^{\frac{(D-2)}{(D-1)}} \right).$$
(2.39)

If we include all curvature corrections in Eq. (2.26) that produce terms with a positive *Q*-scaling the classical contribution to the scaling dimension is of the form [47]

$$\Delta_{0} = d_{\frac{D}{(D-1)}} (Q_{0})^{\frac{D}{(D-1)}} + d_{\frac{(D-2)}{(D-1)}} (Q_{0})^{\frac{(D-2)}{(D-1)}} + \dots + \begin{cases} d_{0} + \mathcal{O}\left((Q_{0})^{\frac{-2}{(D-1)}}\right), & \text{for } D \text{ even}, \\ d_{\frac{1}{(D-1)}} (Q_{0})^{\frac{1}{(D-1)}} + \mathcal{O}\left((Q_{0})^{\frac{-1}{(D-1)}}\right), & \text{for } D \text{ odd}. \end{cases}$$
(2.40)

The coefficients can in principle be computed but do depend on the Wilsonian coefficients appearing in the action Eq. (2.26). For example, in D = 3 the classical contribution in terms of the Wilsonian coefficients c_1 , c_2 reads [46]

$$\Delta_0 = \frac{2c_1(4\pi)}{(3c_1(4\pi))^{3/2}} Q_0^{3/2} + \frac{2c_2(4\pi)}{(3c_1(4\pi))^{1/2}} Q_0^{1/2} + \mathcal{O}\left(Q_0^{-1/2}\right).$$
(2.41)

Finally, we remark that the Hamiltonian for the field χ is shifted *w.r.t.* the one for π by μQ . The effective time evolution for the fluctuation π is generated by $H^{(cyl)} \sim H_{\chi} = H_{\pi} + \mu Q$, as expected for a superfluid phonon.

2.2.3 Canonical quantization

Radial quantization in flat space corresponds to canonical quantization in the cylinder frame, obtained by τ -slicing and associating a Hilbert space to every fixed $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$. This poses no conceptual problems at all, as the cylinder is a direct product of the time direction and a curved manifold. The coefficients in the mode decompositions in Eq. (2.31) are promoted to field operators with non-vanishing commutators,

$$[\pi_0, \Pi_0] = i \text{ (zero modes)}, \qquad [a_{\ell m}, a_{\ell' m'}^{\dagger}] = \delta_{\ell \ell'} \delta_{m m'}. \qquad (2.42)$$

The commutation relations in Eq. (2.42) are equivalent to the canonical equal- τ commutator,

$$[\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}), \Pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}')] = i\delta_{S^{D-1}}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n}'), \qquad (2.43)$$

where $\delta_{S_1^{D-1}}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{n}')$ is the invariant delta function on the unit sphere S_1^{D-1} . To build a representation of the Heisenberg algebra on the cylinder we start with a vacuum $|Q\rangle$ that satisfies

$$a_{\ell m} |Q\rangle = \Pi_0 |Q\rangle = 0. \tag{2.44}$$

Since we are in finite volume, the O(2) charge is not broken — as discussed in Section 1.2.1 and Section 1.2.7 — and is a well-defined operator acting on the Hilbert space as

$$Q = \int dS \Pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = Q_0 \mathbb{1} + \Pi_0, \qquad \qquad Q |Q\rangle = Q_0 |Q\rangle. \qquad (2.45)$$

The non-zero charge Q_0 of the vacuum can be increased by acting on it with the zero mode π_0 . All other Fourier modes carry zero charge under the global O(2),

$$[Q, \pi_0] = -i, \qquad [Q, a_{\ell m}] = [Q, a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}] = 0. \qquad (2.46)$$

Starting from the vacuum $|Q\rangle$ we can obtain a state with charge $Q_0 + q$ and scaling dimension $\Delta_0(Q_0 + q)$ that is also annihilated by all modes $a_{\ell m}$,³¹

$$|Q+q\rangle = e^{i\pi_0 q} |Q\rangle = \exp\left[\frac{iq}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} \int dS \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})\right] |Q\rangle .$$
(2.47)

It is important to emphasize that this does not lead to a degeneracy in the spectrum. While these states are all annihilated by the ladder operators — since $[a_{\ell m}, \pi_0] = 0$ — they are not annihilated by the zero mode Π_0 . Hence, these states are gapped and do not represent degenerate vacua,

$$\Delta_0(Q_0 + q) - \Delta_0(Q_0) \sim q(\mu r_0).$$
(2.48)

Since π_0 is the only operator in the theory on which the O(2) charge Q acts non-trivially, it has to be compact,

$$\pi_0 \sim \pi_0 + 2\pi \mathbb{1}. \tag{2.49}$$

As a consequence, the variable q in Eq. (2.47) is quantized and a natural number,

$$q \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
 (2.50)

This clearly shows that the states with charge $Q_0 + q$ live at the EFT cut-off and will not be discussed any further.

The commutation relations in Eq. (2.46) allow us to identify μ as the chemical potential via a variational approach. Fixing the charge *Q* imposes the first-class constraint

$$\langle Q|Q^{(O(2))}|Q\rangle = Q_0.$$
 (2.51)

The classical system can be equivalently quantized using a variational approach by finding the state $|Q\rangle$ that minimizes $\langle Q| H^{(cyl)} |Q\rangle$ under the charge-fixing constraint, which is implemented via a Lagrange multiplier — the chemical potential μ — so that the ground state minimizes $(H^{(cyl)} + \mu Q) |Q\rangle = E(Q)$. The ground state solution $\langle Q|\dot{\chi}|Q\rangle = -i\mu$ fixes the chemical potential μ ,

$$\langle Q|\dot{\chi}|Q\rangle = \langle Q|[H^{(\text{cyl})},\chi]|Q\rangle = \mu \langle Q|[Q,\chi]|Q\rangle = -i\mu.$$
(2.52)

The quantized quadratic Hamiltonian $D/r_0 = H^{(cyl)}$ corresponding to the classical expression of the scaling dimension in Eq. (2.37) can be written as the sum of a normal-ordered³² operator : $H^{(cyl)}$: plus a vacuum contribution,

$$H^{(\text{cyl})} =: H^{(\text{cyl})} :+ \frac{\Delta_1}{r_0} \mathbb{1}, \quad \text{where} \quad \Delta_1 := \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\ell \ge 1, m} (r_0 \omega_\ell).$$
 (2.53)

 $^{^{31}\}Delta_0 = \Delta_0(Q_0)$ is defined via Eq. (2.35) and Eq. (2.38).

³²Normal ordering refers to the vacuum $|Q\rangle$ where $\langle Q|: H^{(cyl)}: |Q\rangle = \frac{\Delta_0}{r_0}$.

Chapter 2. The large quantum number expansion in CFT and the O(2) model

The vacuum contribution — also called the Casimir energy — needs to be regulated and has physical consequences. We compute Δ_1 in various dimensions in Appendix B.2. It first appeared for D = 3 in [18] and for D = 4, 5, 6 in [188]. From the point of view of the LCE, the one-loop correction comes at order $\mathcal{O}((Q_0)^0)$. Hence, in principle, in the tree-level computation we also need to keep track of all the curvature terms that do appear in the action Eq. (2.26) up to this order. In arbitrary dimension D there will be $\lceil (D+1)/2 \rceil$ terms with positive Q-scaling, see Eq. (2.40), each controlled by a Wilsonian coefficient [47]. However, there are no new universal predictions that can be extracted from curvature terms, so computing them in terms of the Wilsonian coefficients c_i is not necessarily useful.

Within the EFT there is a spectrum of excited states on top of the ground state $|Q\rangle$. The commutators between $H^{(cyl)}$ and the various Fourier modes show which ones generate excited states when acting on the vacuum:

$$[H^{(\text{cyl})}, a_{\ell m}] = -\omega_{\ell} a_{\ell m}, \qquad [H^{(\text{cyl})}, a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}] = \omega_{\ell} a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}, [r_0 H^{(\text{cyl})}, \pi_0] = -i \frac{\partial \Delta_0}{\partial Q_0} - i \frac{\partial^2 \Delta_0}{\partial Q_0^2} \Pi_0, \qquad [H^{(\text{cyl})}, \Pi_0] = 0.$$
(2.54)

The Hilbert space of the theory is given by the Fock space spanned by all the states that are generated via repeated action of the different creation operators on the vacuum,

$$a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} \dots a_{\ell_k m_k}^{\dagger} |Q\rangle \tag{2.55}$$

A state of the form in Eq. (2.55) has charge Q_0 and scaling dimension

$$\Delta = \Delta_0 + \Delta_1 + \sum_{i=1}^{k} (r_0 \omega_{\ell_k}).$$
(2.56)

These states are also referred to as superfluid phonon states in the literature. We finish the discussion of canonical quantization with some prescient comments:

• From the perspective of the underlying CFT_D , the superfluid phonon states in Eq. (2.55) correspond to primary operators with generically different quantum numbers compared to \mathcal{O}^Q (the scalar operator corresponding to the vacuum $|Q\rangle$) but the same charge under O(2). The only exception to this rule are states including at least one a_{1m}^{\dagger} which are descendant operators in the conformal multiplets. This can be seen from the fact that any operator a_{1m}^{\dagger} adds energy

$$\Delta E = r_0 \omega_1 = 1. \tag{2.57}$$

• Superfluid phonon states of the form $a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} \dots a_{\ell_k m_k}^{\dagger} |Q\rangle$ generically correspond to spinning primaries in the appropriate reducible representation. This can be seen from the action of the rotation group SO(D) on the phonon states.³³ The SO(D) part of the cylinder isometry group acts on the Hilbert space in terms of some unitary operator U. Under the action of U the Fourier

 $^{^{33}}$ In the CFT_D this is the group of Euclidean rotations.

mode operators transform as

$$U(R)a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}U^{\dagger}(R) = \sum_{m'} D_{mm'}^{\ell}(R^{-1})a_{\ell m'}^{\dagger}, \qquad R \in SO(D).$$
(2.58)

This follows from the decomposition in Eq. (2.31) and the properties of the hyperspherical harmonics, where $D_{mm'}^{\ell}$ is a finite-dimensional irreducible representation of SO(D) that generalizes Wigner's D-symbol to $D \ge 3$.

• It is not possible to describe all phonon states within the EFT. When the ℓ -quantum number becomes too large, their contribution $r_0\omega_\ell$ can compete with the leading Δ_0 term, breaking the large-Q expansion. The same issue arises if the number of creation operators describing the phonon state becomes too large. The leading contribution to the scaling dimension goes like $\Delta_0 \sim Q^{D/(D-1)}$ — where $Q \sim Q_0$ — but higher-curvature terms in Eq. (2.26) will introduce lower order corrections up to $Q^{1/(D-1)}$. Phonon states with energies ω_ℓ comparable to the lowest classical contribution to the scaling dimension should be excluded from the EFT. This sets a natural cut-off for the ℓ -quantum number in terms of the charge,

$$\ell_{\rm cutoff} \sim Q^{1/(D-1)}$$
. (2.59)

Operators with such high spin should be described by new coset models with more complicated breaking pattern. The newly arising phases for different (relative) values of charge Q and spin ℓ are well understood in D = 3 [155–157, 180]. We discuss the corresponding phase diagram extensively in Section 2.1.4.

The structure of the spectrum and the existence of the above-mentioned charged spinning primaries described in terms of superfluid phonon states is a direct prediction of the superfluid hypothesis for a generic O(2)-invariant CFT_D. Canonical quantization is the appropriate framework for this discussion, but we will generically expect corrections to scaling dimensions and the spectrum structure coming from interactions in Eq. (2.29), which correspond to sub-leading terms in the controlling parameter $Q \sim Q_0$. The sub-leading corrections are best discussed within a path integral formulation, so that ordinary loop expansion techniques can be employed.

2.2.4 Path-integral methods

The path-integral as a framework is equivalent to canonical quantization but allows for the seamless incorporation of sub-leading corrections from interaction terms in the Lagrangian. To set up the path integral we note that an equivalent basis of the Hilbert space at fixed τ is given by the field and momentum eigenstates,

$$\chi |\chi\rangle = \chi(\mathbf{n}) |\chi\rangle$$
, $\Pi |\Pi\rangle = \Pi(\mathbf{n}) |\Pi\rangle$. (2.60)

Their overlap is fixed by the canonical commutation relations and reads

$$\langle \chi | \Pi \rangle = e^{i \int dS \left[\chi \Pi \right]} \,. \tag{2.61}$$

Generically, the vacuum of the theory — $|Q\rangle$ — can be expressed as a superposition of momentum eigenstates with the coefficient of the Π_0 -component set to zero (see Eq. (2.45)),

$$|Q\rangle = \mathcal{N}_Q \int \mathcal{D}\Pi \,\delta(\Pi_0) \Psi_Q(\Pi) |\Pi\rangle , \qquad (2.62)$$

where \mathcal{N}_Q is a standard normalization factor. In the limit of large separation — *i.e* in the limit $\lim_{\tau \to \infty} Q(\tau) |0\rangle$ — correlators cease to depend on the specific details of the vacuum wave function Ψ_Q , which in this limit will only affect the overall normalization. Without loss of generality, we choose $\Psi_Q = 1$ and with Eq. (2.45) the overlap of the vacuum $|Q\rangle$ with the field eigenstates is given by

$$\langle \chi | Q \rangle = \begin{cases} \mathcal{N}_Q \exp\left[\frac{iQ}{\Omega_D R^{D-1}} \int dS \chi\right] & \text{if } \chi \text{ is constant,} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(2.63)

The zero mode component π_0 of any field configuration can be extracted by integrating over the sphere on a given τ -slice, see Eq. (2.31),

$$\chi_0 = \int \mathrm{d}S\,\chi\,.\tag{2.64}$$

The bracket $\langle \chi | Q \rangle$ defines the correct boundary conditions for all correlators of the form $\langle Q | ... | Q \rangle$ computed in the path-integral representation. These boundary conditions generalize the standard open boundary conditions on a line segment in the special case of D = 1.

With this technology we are able to construct path integrals that compute the norm of the states in Eq. (2.55) at large cylinder-time separation $\tau_{2,1} \rightarrow \pm \infty$. By the state–operator correspondence, the norm of a state in Eq. (2.55) computes the two-point function of the corresponding primary in the CFT_D. Unless otherwise specified, we always consider correlators in which the vacuum $|Q\rangle$ is inserted at large separation $\tau_1 \rightarrow -\infty$ on the cylinder (the same goes for $\langle Q | \text{ at } \tau_2 \rightarrow \infty \rangle$). In this limit the details on the boundary conditions that the vacuum imposes are largely irrelevant. However, in the following we generically write down correlators at finite separation $\tau_2 - \tau_1$ and the limit $\tau_2, \tau_1 \rightarrow \pm \infty$ is implicit. For insertions at past or future infinity in τ the insertion point **n** on the sphere is irrelevant as these τ -slices correspond to the origin and the point at infinity in flat space, allowing for the shorthand notation $\mathcal{O}^Q(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \rightarrow \mathcal{O}^Q(\tau)$.

2.2.5 Two-point functions

We compute the norms of the vacuum $|Q\rangle$ and the one-phonon states $a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}|Q\rangle$ — and therefore the two-point functions of the associated operators — in the path-integral formalism.

$\langle Q|Q\rangle$ correlator

The path integral for the vacuum correlator with cylinder times $\tau_2 > \tau_1$ can be written using Eq. (2.63) and reads

$$\langle Q|e^{-\frac{(\tau_2-\tau_1)}{R}D}|Q\rangle = \left|\mathcal{N}_Q\right|^2 \int \mathrm{d}\chi \exp\left[-S[\chi] - \frac{iQ}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \int \mathrm{d}S\dot{\chi}\right] := \mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2), \tag{2.65}$$

where we have introduced the shorthand notation $\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)$ for future convenience. We can consider the path integral in Eq. (2.65) as the working definition of the $\langle Q|Q\rangle$ correlator, without referring to the canonically quantized picture any more and taking the EFT action in Eq. (2.24) as a starting point.

The integral in Eq. (2.65) can be computed in a saddle-point approximation around a field configuration $\chi^{\infty}(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ that represents a solution to the minimization problem

$$\delta S[\chi] = \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \mathrm{d}S\left(-\partial_\mu \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial(\partial_\mu \chi)}\right) \delta\chi + \int \mathrm{d}S\left(\frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial(\partial_\tau \chi)} + \frac{iQ}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}}\right) \delta\chi\Big|_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2}.$$
 (2.66)

The bulk EoM requires the divergence of the (Euclidean) O(2) conserved current,

$$j_{\mu} = \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial^{\mu} \chi)} = c_1 D (-\partial_{\nu} \chi \partial^{\nu} \chi)^{D/2 - 1} \partial_{\mu} \chi, \qquad (2.67)$$

to vanish. The second part of the EoM specifies the appropriate boundary conditions. The general solution compatible with the boundary conditions is the homogeneous superfluid configuration $\chi^{\text{(7)}}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = -i\mu\tau + \pi_0$ [17], with π_0 constant and the chemical potential μ fixed by the boundary condition,

$$c_1 D \mu^{D-1} = \frac{Q}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}},$$
(2.68)

This is the same relationship that we had already found in Eq. (2.35). The action expanded to quadratic order in the fluctuations around the ground state $\chi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = -i\mu\tau + \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ becomes

$$S = \Delta_0 \frac{\tau_2 - \tau_1}{r} + c_1 \mu^{D-2} \frac{D(D-1)}{2} \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \int \mathrm{d}S \left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{1}{(D-1)r_0^2} (\partial_i \pi)^2 \right) + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{D-3}).$$
(2.69)

The boundary condition eliminates the linear term in Eq. (2.29) and therefore also the zero-mode terms appearing in Eq. (2.37), as expected, where the charge Q here in Eq. (2.69) can be identified with Q_0 in Eq. (2.37). This ground state is a good starting point for setting up a loop expansion controlled by μt_0 . The normalization factor \mathcal{N}_Q is chosen such that the cylinder correlator takes the form

$$\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) = r_0^{-2(\Delta_0 + \Delta_1 + \dots)} \exp\left[-\frac{(\tau_2 - \tau_1)}{r_0} \underbrace{\left(\Delta_0 + \Delta_1 + \dots\right)}_{\Delta_Q}\right], \qquad \Delta_Q = \Delta(Q), \qquad (2.70)$$

which corresponds to the properly normalized two-point function in \mathbb{R}^D . The first quantum correction Δ_1 introduced in Eq. (2.53) is given by the Casimir energy of the fluctuation π around the homogeneous ground state $\chi^{\otimes} = -i\mu\tau$.

By the state–operator correspondence, the reference states $|Q\rangle$, $\langle Q|$ correspond to insertions of the associated scalar primaries \mathcal{O}^Q , $\mathcal{O}^{Q\dagger}$ with scaling dimension $\Delta(Q) = \Delta_Q$ at $\tau_{1,2} = \mp \infty$:

$$|Q\rangle = \lim_{\tau_1 \to -\infty} \mathscr{O}^Q(\tau_1) |0\rangle, \qquad \langle Q| = \lim_{\tau_2 \to \infty} \langle 0| \mathscr{O}^Q(\tau_2)^{\dagger}, \qquad (2.71)$$

where the spatial dependence $\mathbf{n}_{1,2}$ is irrelevant at infinite separation and hence omitted. We recall that conjugation on the cylinder corresponds to time reversal and charge conjugation,

$$\mathscr{O}^{Q}(\tau, \mathbf{n})^{\dagger} = \mathscr{O}^{-Q}(-\tau, \mathbf{n}).$$
(2.72)

79

Finally, we repeat the Weyl map from the cylinder to flat space (see Eq. (1.53)),

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q}(\mathbf{x}_2)\mathcal{O}^{Q}(\mathbf{x}_1)\rangle_{\text{(flat)}} = \left(\frac{|\mathbf{x}_1|}{r_0}\right)^{-\Delta_Q} \left(\frac{|\mathbf{x}_2|}{r_0}\right)^{-\Delta_Q} \langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q}(\tau_2,\mathbf{n}_2)\mathcal{O}^{Q}(\tau_1,\mathbf{n}_1)\rangle_{\text{(cyl)}}.$$
(2.73)

 $\langle ^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} |^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlator

The second class of two-point functions we study in detail are correlators of one-phonon states obtained by acting with a single creation operator $a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}$ on the vacuum $|Q\rangle$,

$$|_{\ell m}^{Q}\rangle = a_{\ell m}^{\dagger}|Q\rangle, \qquad \text{where} \qquad |_{00}^{Q}\rangle = |Q\rangle. \qquad (2.74)$$

The correlator $\langle {}^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} | {}^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ is best computed in the canonical quantization picture, using the commutation relations of the creation and annihilation operators $a_{\ell m}, a^{\dagger}_{\ell_m}$,

$$\langle {}^{Q}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} | {}^{Q}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}} \rangle = \langle Q | a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}D} a^{\dagger}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}} | Q \rangle = \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2})}{e^{(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})\omega_{\ell}}} \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} = \frac{e^{-\Delta \frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}}}{r_{0}^{-\Delta}} \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}},$$
(2.75)

where $\Delta = \Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_\ell$ is the conformal dimension in Eq. (2.56) for k = 1. The result in Eq. (2.75) is consistent with the general structure of a conformal two-point function on the cylinder at large separation $\tau_2 - \tau_1 \rightarrow \infty$ given in Eq. (B.23).

This result holds true up to quadratic order in the Hamiltonian, however, we expect that loop corrections will shift the spectrum in a complicated way which also depends on the underlying CFT_D . For this reason, it is convenient to formulate the correlator as a path integral by expressing $a_{\ell m}$ in terms of the fields as in Eq. (2.33),

$$\langle {}^{Q}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} | {}^{Q}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}} \rangle = \frac{c_{1}D(D-1)\mu^{D-2}}{2r_{0}^{D-1}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \int dS(\mathbf{n}_{2}) \int dS(\mathbf{n}_{1}) Y^{*}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}(\mathbf{n}_{2}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}_{1}) \\ \times \mathscr{A}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}) \lim_{\substack{\tau' \to \tau_{2} \\ \tau \to \tau_{1}}} \left(\omega_{\ell_{2}} - \partial_{\tau'} \right) \left(\omega_{\ell_{1}} + \partial_{\tau} \right) \langle \pi(\tau',\mathbf{n}_{2})\pi(\tau,\mathbf{n}_{1}) \rangle, \quad (2.76)$$

where the two-point function of the superfluid NG fluctuations is given by

$$\langle \pi(\tau_2, \mathbf{n}_2) \pi(\tau_1, \mathbf{n}_1) \rangle = \left(\langle Q | e^{-\frac{(\tau_2 - \tau_1)}{r_0} D} | Q \rangle \right)^{-1} \int \mathscr{D}\pi \ \pi(\tau_2, \mathbf{n}_2) \ \pi(\tau_1, \mathbf{n}_1) \ e^{-S[\pi]}, \tag{2.77}$$

where $S[\pi]$ is the action in Eq. (2.69). Unsurprisingly, the full information about the spectrum is all contained in the two-point function of the superfluid fluctuation π . In this formalism, using the tree-level propagator, the correlator in Eq. (2.77) on the cylinder is computed to be

$$\langle \pi(\tau_2, \mathbf{n}_2) \pi(\tau_1, \mathbf{n}_1) \rangle = \frac{1}{c_1 D (D-1) (\mu r_0)^{D-2}} \left(\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \sum_m e^{-\omega_\ell |\tau_2 - \tau_1|} \frac{Y_{\ell m} (\mathbf{n}_2)^* Y_{\ell m} (\mathbf{n}_1)}{2r_0 \omega_\ell} - \frac{|\tau_2 - \tau_1|}{2r_0 \Omega_D} \right),$$
(2.78)

and the result in Eq. (2.75) is recovered. The state $|_{\ell m}^Q\rangle$ on the cylinder defines a spin- ℓ symmetric and traceless tensor operator of charge *Q* inserted in the infinite past,

$$|_{\ell m}^{Q}\rangle = \lim_{\tau_{1} \to -\infty} \mathscr{O}_{\ell m}^{Q}(\tau_{1}) |0\rangle .$$
(2.79)

80

The procedure outlined for the computation of one-phonon correlators $\langle {}^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} | {}^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ at tree-level — particularly in canonical quantization — is easily generalized to states with more phonon excitations. For example, for states with two phonon excitations we find that

$$\langle Q_{(\ell_{2}m_{2})\otimes(\ell_{2}'m_{2}')}|_{(\ell_{1}m_{1})\otimes(\ell_{1}'m_{1}')}^{Q} = \langle Q|a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}a_{\ell_{2}'m_{2}'}e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}}Da_{\ell_{1}'m_{1}'}^{\dagger}a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger}|Q\rangle$$

$$= \mathscr{A}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2})e^{-(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})\left(\omega_{\ell_{2}}+\omega_{\ell_{2}'}\right)}\left(\delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}}\delta_{m_{1}m_{2}}\delta_{\ell_{1}'\ell_{2}'}\delta_{m_{1}'m_{2}'}+\delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}'}\delta_{m_{1}m_{2}'}\delta_{\ell_{1}'\ell_{2}}\delta_{m_{1}'m_{2}}\right). \quad (2.80)$$

In the computation for states with higher numbers of phonon excitations the energy is corrected accordingly and there is an ever increasing sum over all possible permutations of Kronecker deltas. As long as none of the ℓ -quantum numbers are equal to one, these states are primary, but they will not be in irreducible representations like the one-phonon states. For example, in D = 3 — by virtue of the Clebsch–Gordan decomposition — we have

$$\ell \otimes \ell' = (\ell + \ell') \oplus (\ell + \ell' - 2) \oplus \dots \oplus \left| \ell - \ell' \right|.$$
(2.81)

2.2.6 Quantum corrections

Quantum correction to the tree-level computation of $\langle Q|Q\rangle$ and the associated scaling dimension can be computed in perturbation theory. The perturbation theory for the superfluid EFT action in Eq. (2.24) is best set up by compactifying the radial time coordinate τ on the thermal circle S_{β}^{1} and considering the theory on $S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}$. The original EFT predictions are recovered in the zero-temperature limit $\beta \to \infty$. The fluctuations π on $S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}$ can be decomposed into modes as

$$\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta}{r_0}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \sum_{\ell \ge 1, m} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) e^{i\omega_n \tau} \pi_{n\ell m}, \qquad \qquad \pi^*_{n\ell m} = (-1)^{m_{D-2}} \pi_{-n\ell m^*}, \qquad (2.82)$$

where the appropriate notation for the *m*-type quantum numbers follows the standard-tree convention for the hyperspherical harmonics [193], see Appendix B.1. In addition, we have introduced the Matsubara frequencies ω_n given by

$$\omega_n = \frac{2\pi n}{\beta},\tag{2.83}$$

the bosonic eigenvalues on the thermal circle.³⁴ On $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ there is a unique zero mode π_0 appearing in the mode decomposition, which we can exclude in Eq. (2.82) as it never appears in the derivative-only interactions within the EFT. In the space of Fourier modes the propagator can be computed from the quadratic part of the action in Eq. (2.29) and reads

$$\langle \pi_{n\ell m} \pi_{n'\ell' m'} \rangle = \frac{1}{c_1 D (D-1) (\mu r_0)^{D-2} \beta^2} G_{n\ell} (-1)^{|m|} \delta_{-n' n} \delta_{\ell' \ell} \delta_{-m' m}, \qquad G_{n\ell} := \frac{1}{\omega_n^2 + \omega_\ell^2}, \quad (2.84)$$

where ω_{ℓ}^2 denotes the dispersion relations in Eq. (2.32) — given by the rescaled eigenvalues of the hyperspherical harmonics $Y_{\ell m}$ — and $G_{n\ell}$ is the propagator in Fourier space. The zero mode π_0 , which remains present at finite temperature, does not mix with the other Fourier modes and has

³⁴Standard references for thermal field theory methods are [194, 195].

 $\langle \pi_0 \pi_0 \rangle$ = constant. It cannot receive corrections at any order in perturbation theory because all vertices within the EFT contain only derivatives of the field $\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$.

First quantum correction: one- loop scaling dimension Δ_1

We start by reviewing the computation of the first quantum correction, the one-loop scaling dimension Δ_1 (the Casimir energy) for the primary \mathcal{O}^Q , first defined in Eq. (2.53). In the path-integral formalism this contribution arises from the Gaussian integration over the quadratic part of the action in Eq. (2.69).³⁵ On $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ the one-loop contribution Δ_1 becomes

$$\Delta_1 = -\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{\partial}{\partial \beta} \log Z_0 = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\ell > 0} \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell) \left(r_0 \omega_\ell \right),$$
(2.85)

where we have performed the sum over the Matsubara frequencies ϑ_n as in Appendix B.4. The result coincides with the expression from canonical quantization found in Eq. (2.53). We indicated with $\text{Deg}_D(\ell)$ the degeneracy of the ℓ -th eigenvalue λ_ℓ of the Laplacian $\Delta_{S^{D-1}}$, see Eq. (B.4). The sum appearing in Eq. (2.85) and Eq. (2.53) above is clearly divergent and needs to be regularized. To regularize this sum the use of a momentum-dependent regulator is natural. For convenience it is best to introduce the family $\Sigma(s)$ of regularized sums defined by

$$\Sigma(s) := \lim_{\Lambda \to \infty} \sum_{\ell > 0} \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell) \left(r_0 \omega_\ell \right)^s e^{-\omega_\ell^2 / \Lambda^2}.$$
(2.86)

In this notation, the one-loop scaling dimension is given by $\Delta_1 = \frac{1}{2}\Sigma(1)$. We compute Δ_1 in detail for various spacetime dimensions in Appendix B.2. For *D* odd there is no classical term at the same order as the Casimir energy Δ_1 , and hence Δ_1 is fully calculable as there is no local counter-term that renormalizes it. For example, in *D* = 3 the Casimir energy Δ_1 is a universal contribution and reads

$$\Delta_1 \Big|_{D=3} = -0.0937255. \tag{2.87}$$

For *D* even there is a classical term at order $(Q)^0$ and Δ_1 gets renormalized. However, there is a universal contribution proportional to log(*Q*) appearing [188].

As a last remark we note that, generally, in loop calculations the controlling parameter Q — which defines the EFT UV scale via $\Lambda r_0 \sim \mu r_0 \sim Q^{1/(D-1)}$ — cuts the phonon states running in internal lines, as discussed in Eq. (2.59).

³⁵As a path integral the first quantum correction is $\Delta_1 \sim \int \mathcal{D}\pi \exp\left[-\frac{c_1\mu^{D-2}D(D-1)}{2}\int d\tau dS\left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(\partial_1\pi)^2}{(D-1)r_0^2}\right)\right]$.

Higher loop corrections

For generic spacetime dimension *D* the EFT action includes all possible *k*-point vertices. After expanding the action im powers of μ , the interaction part of the action *S*_{int} is of the form

$$S_{\text{int}} = \sum_{k=3}^{\infty} \mu^{D-k} S^{(k)}.$$
 (2.88)

We consider the two-loop correction Δ_2 to the scaling dimension. We analyse and compute this contribution in detail in Appendix B.3 and Appendix B.4. This contribution only gets contributions from diagrams involving three-point and four-point vertices. These vertices are

$$S^{(3)} = i \frac{c_1}{6} D(D-1)(D-2) \int_0^\beta d\tau \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \,\dot{\pi} \left[\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{3}{(D-1)} \frac{1}{r_0^2} (\partial_i \pi)^2 \right],$$
(2.89)

$$S^{(4)} = -\frac{c_1}{24}D(D-1)(D-2)\int_0^\beta d\tau \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \left[\frac{3}{r_0^4(D-1)}(\partial_i\pi)^4 + \frac{6}{r_0^2}\left(\frac{D-3}{D-1}\right)\dot{\pi}^2(\partial_i\pi)^2 + (D-3)\dot{\pi}^4\right],$$
(2.90)

and the Δ_2 -correction to the partition function is

$$\Delta_2 = -\mu^{D-4} \langle S^{(4)} \rangle_c + \frac{1}{2} \mu^{2D-6} \langle S^{(3)} S^{(3)} \rangle_c , \qquad (2.91)$$

where $\langle ... \rangle_c$ indicates connected contractions only. As propagators scale as $\sim \mu^{2-D}$, both contributions enter at order $\mu^{-D} \sim Q^{-\frac{D}{(D-1)}}$ modulo possible powers of $(Q)^0 \log Q$. Applying this counting to higher loop corrections reveals that an *l*-loop diagram produces a term in the scaling dimension of \mathcal{O}^Q that scales like

$$\Delta_l \sim Q^{-\frac{(\ell-1)D}{(D-1)}}.$$
(2.92)

In the limit $\beta \to \infty$, after computing the Matsubara sums appearing in the expression for Δ_2 , the two-loop scaling dimension of the operator \mathcal{O}^Q can be reduced to the expression

$$\Delta_{2} = \frac{1}{16c_{1}D(D-1)\Omega_{D}(\mu r_{0})^{D}} \left[\frac{(r_{0}\Lambda)^{2}}{6\pi} (D-2) \left[2D-4 + (D-5)\Sigma(0) \right] \Sigma(0) - \frac{(r_{0}\Lambda)}{\sqrt{\pi}} (D-2)^{2} (1-\Sigma(0)) \Sigma(1) - \frac{(D-2)}{3} \left[(D-2)(\Sigma(2) + 6\Sigma(0)\Sigma(2) + 2\Sigma(-1)\Sigma(3)) - (5D-16)\Sigma(1)^{2} - 8\Sigma^{(2\ell)} \right] \right], \quad (2.93)$$

where Λ is a smooth cut-off introduced during regularization, $\Sigma(s)$ is defined in Eq. (2.86) and $\Sigma^{(2\ell)}$ is a sum that cannot easily be reduced to a combination of sums of the form in Eq. (2.86),

$$\Sigma^{(2\ell)} := \sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \,\Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \,\frac{\omega_{\ell_a}\omega_{\ell_b}\omega_{\ell_c}}{\omega_{\ell_a} + \omega_{\ell_b} + \omega_{\ell_c}} \,. \tag{2.94}$$

For completeness, the symbol $\triangle_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c}$ guarantees that the SO(D) quantum numbers ℓ_a , ℓ_b , ℓ_c satisfy a

triangle inequality, which essentially corresponds to discrete momentum conservation on $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$,

$$\Delta_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c} := \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } |\ell_b - \ell_a| \le \ell_c \le \ell_b + \ell_a \text{ and } \ell_c - \ell_a - \ell_b \text{ even,} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

$$(2.95)$$

and the symmetric structure $S_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c}$ is defined as

$$\frac{r_0^{2D-2}}{(D-2)\Omega_D} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} := \Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \frac{R^{2D-2}}{(D-2)\Omega_D} \frac{(D+2\ell_a-2)(D+2\ell_b-2)(D+2\ell_c-2)}{2\Gamma(D-1)\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}-1\right)^2} \times \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{ac}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+1\right)} ,$$
(2.96)

where we have introduced the shorthand notation $\ell_{abc} = \ell_a + \ell_b - \ell_c$. The sum in Eq. (2.94) can be regularized and computed in theory, however, we restrict ourselves to noting that it possesses two divergent regimes. In the case $\ell_a \sim \ell_b \gg 1$ grows like $\sim \Sigma(1)$, and in the case $\ell_a \sim \ell_b \sim \ell_c \gg 1$ it grows like $\sim \Sigma(2)$.³⁶ In even dimensions *D* the result in Eq. (2.93) is of the form

$$\Delta_2 \supset \frac{1}{Q^{D/(D-1)}} \left(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \log Q + \alpha_2 (\log Q)^2 \right).$$
(2.97)

In particular, we have the appearance of a non-universal $(Q)^0 \log Q^2$ term. On general grounds we expect this result to generalize to arbitrary loop order so that in even *D* the scaling dimension will have an ℓ -loop contribution of the form

$$\Delta_l \supset \frac{1}{Q^{(l-1)D/(D-1)}} \left(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \log Q + \dots + \alpha_l (\log Q)^l \right).$$
(2.98)

This result is of particular importance for applications in the context of resurgent asymptotics. In odd dimensions, LCEs are expected to produce log-free trans-series with non-perturbative corrections related to worldline instantons [191, 192]. This is a consequence of quasi-zero mode integration in quantum mechanics problems [196–198]. As trans-series in general contain logarithmic terms, the absence of such terms represents an important simplification. It would be interesting to better understand the appearance of $(Q)^0 \log Q$ terms for LCEs in even dimensions *D* from the point of view of resurgence.

2.2.7 Correlators with current insertions

The EFT around the fixed-charge ground state in the LCE has the advantage that, while it is a free theory, it adequately captures some of the physics at the strongly-coupled fixed point. At tree level, the operator algebra in Eq. (2.42) is in perfect agreement with the predictions from the path-integral formulation and we can use Eq. (2.42) by itself to compute three- and four-point functions in the associated strongly coupled system to leading order in *Q*.

³⁶The first case corresponds to an equilateral triangle described by two integers and the second case corresponds to a degenerate triangle described by three integers. These two cases are simply discrete versions of different collinear divergences in ordinary loop integrals.

In this section, we improve upon the current state-of-the-art and systematically review and compute three-and four-point functions with current insertions between spinning large-charge primaries $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^Q$. A few of these correlators have already appeared for the case $\ell = 0$ in the literature [18, 46, 154, 168] before the publication of [2]. Although we never directly use conformal invariance to compute correlators, there is always perfect agreement between our results and the expected structure of conformal correlators on the cylinder at large separation $\tau_2 - \tau_1$, which we have collected in Appendix B.1.2. Our results are to be understood as an expansion in Q and only contain the classical contribution plus the leading order quantum correction.

Conserved currents and Ward identities in the EFT

The relevant classical conserved currents from the EFT action in Eq. (2.24) read

$$j_{\mu} = c_1 D (-\partial_{\nu} \chi \partial^{\nu} \chi)^{D/2 - 1} \partial_{\mu} \chi, \qquad (2.99)$$

$$T_{\mu\nu} = c_1 \left[D(-\partial_\alpha \chi \partial^\alpha \chi)^{D/2-1} \partial_\mu \chi \partial_\nu \chi + g_{\mu\nu} (-\partial_\alpha \chi \partial^\alpha \chi)^{D/2} \right].$$
(2.100)

Their integrals over the sphere yield the conserved charges of the theory. We expand the above currents up to quadratic order in the fluctuations π around the ground state $\chi^{\otimes} = -i\mu\tau$,

$$j_{\tau} = -i \frac{Q}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} \left[1 + \frac{i}{\mu} (D-1)\dot{\pi} - \frac{(D-2)(D-1)}{2\mu^2} \left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(\partial_i \pi)^2}{r_0^2 (D-1)} \right) + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{-3}) \right],$$
(2.101a)

$$j_{i} = \frac{Q}{\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{D-1}} \left[\frac{1}{\mu r_{0}} \partial_{i} \pi + \frac{i}{\mu} \frac{(D-2)}{\mu r_{0}} \dot{\pi} \partial_{i} \pi + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{-3}) \right],$$
(2.101b)

$$T_{\tau\tau} = -\frac{\Delta_0}{\Omega_D r_0^D} \left[1 + i \frac{D}{\mu} \dot{\pi} - \frac{D(D-1)}{2\mu^2} \left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(D-3)(\partial_i \pi)^2}{r_0^2 (D-1)^2} \right) + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{-3}) \right],$$
(2.101c)

$$T_{\tau i} = -i \frac{\Delta_0}{\Omega_D r_0^D} \left[\frac{1}{\mu r_0} \frac{D}{D - 1} \partial_i \pi + \frac{i}{\mu} \frac{D}{\mu r_0} \dot{\pi} \partial_i \pi + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{-3}) \right]$$
(2.101d)

$$T_{ij} = \frac{\Delta_0}{\Omega_D r_0^D} \left(\frac{h_{ij}}{(D-1)} \left[1 + i \frac{D}{\mu} \dot{\pi} - \frac{D(D-1)}{2\mu^2} \left(\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(\partial_i \pi)^2}{r_0^2 (D-1)} \right) \right] + \frac{D}{(D-1)} \frac{\partial_i \pi \partial_j \pi}{(\mu r_0)^2} + \mathcal{O}(\mu^{-3}) \right),$$
(2.101e)

where h_{ij} is the metric on the sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. Homogeneity of the ground state χ^{\otimes} guarantees that $T_{\tau i} = T_{ij} = 0$ to leading order in the fluctuations. We emphasize that the above expressions have been calculated using only the leading term in the effective action Eq. (2.24). In terms of quantum corrections, this gives rise to contributions of order $(Q)^0$, while the effect of the sub-leading curvature terms on the fluctuations is suppressed at large charge.

Discussing correlators with current insertions in canonical quantization suffices to find the leadingorder results. Integrating the insertions of j_{τ} and $T_{\tau\tau}$ over spatial slices produces the Hamiltonian $H^{(\text{cyl})} = D/r_0$ and the O(2) charge Q, which are topological symmetry operators. When inserted at cylinder time τ these operators measure the scaling dimension dived by the radius r_0 and the O(2)charge of any operator insertion that is contained within the half-cylinder $(\tau, -\infty) \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. This fact is expressed by the conformal Ward identities discussed in Section 1.1.2. We quickly repeat them here in a slightly reformulated form:

$$\langle Q(\tau) \prod_{i} \mathcal{O}_{i}(\tau_{i}, \mathbf{n}_{i}) \rangle = -i \sum_{\tau_{i} < \tau} Q_{i} \langle \prod_{i} \mathcal{O}_{i}(\tau_{i}, \mathbf{n}_{i}) \rangle, \qquad \langle D(\tau) \prod_{i} \mathcal{O}_{i}(\tau_{i}, \mathbf{n}_{i}) \rangle = -\sum_{\tau_{i} < \tau} \Delta_{i} \langle \prod_{i} \mathcal{O}_{i}(\tau_{i}, \mathbf{n}_{i}) \rangle.$$
(2.102)

The Ward identities in Eq. (2.102) are satisfied order by order in a loop expansion and can be used to constrain certain correlators with current insertions in Eq. (2.101).

$\langle {}^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} |j|^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlators

The simplest correlators we consider are three-point functions with an insertion of the EFT current j_{μ} between one-phonon states $a_{\ell m}^{\dagger} |Q\rangle$. In the underlying CFT these matrix elements correspond to three-point functions of two large-charge spinning primaries $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q}$ inserted at times τ_1, τ_2 with an insertion of the full CFT version of the O(2) current $j_{\mu}(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ at time $\tau_1 < \tau < \tau_2$.³⁷ To leading order we find that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -i \frac{Q}{\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{D-1}} \left[\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} + \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau)(D-1)(D-2)\Omega_{D} \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}}{2D\Delta_{0}} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \right) \right],$$

$$(2.103)$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} j_i(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle = i \frac{Q(D-2)}{2\Delta_0 r_0^{D-1} D} \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \left[\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_2}}{\omega_{\ell_1}}} Y_{\ell_2 m_2}^*(\mathbf{n}) \partial_i Y_{\ell_1 m_1}(\mathbf{n}) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)^* \right],$$
(2.104)

where we have introduced two new convenient shorthand notations,

$$\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q+r_0\omega_{\ell_1}}(\tau_1,\tau_2) := \mathscr{A}(\tau_1,\tau_2) e^{-(\tau_2-\tau_1)\omega_{\ell_1}}, \qquad \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_1}^{\Delta_2}(\tau_1,\tau_2|\tau) := e^{-\Delta_2(\tau_2-\tau)/r_0 - \Delta_1(\tau-\tau_1)/r_0}.$$
(2.105)

This generalizes the expression $\mathcal{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) = \mathcal{A}_{\Delta_Q}(\tau_1, \tau_2)$, which we have defined via the scalar two-point function $\langle Q|Q \rangle$ in Eq. (2.65) (with scaling dimension $\Delta(Q) = \Delta_Q$). The correlator j_{τ} in the case $\ell = 0$ first appeared in [18] and later in [46].

From the above results and Eq. (2.75) we can additionally extract the following relevant OPE coefficient:

$$C_{\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q} j_{\tau} \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q}} = \frac{\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q} \rangle}{\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{-Q} \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q} \rangle} = -i \frac{Q}{\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{D-1}}.$$
(2.106)

Integrating the insertion $j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n})$ over the spatial slice $\mathbf{n} \in S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ gives us a non-trivial consistency check via the associated Ward identity Eq. (2.102),

$$\int \mathrm{d}S(\mathbf{n}) \, \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} j_\tau(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle = -i Q \, \mathscr{A}_{\Delta Q} + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \, \delta_{\ell_1 \ell_2} \delta_{m_1 m_2} \,. \tag{2.107}$$

In the special case $\ell_{1,2} = 0$ — corresponding to the (scalar) ground state $|Q\rangle$ — Ward identities guarantee that $\langle Q|J_i|Q\rangle = 0$ to all orders in perturbation theory.

Examining the structure of the j_{τ} correlator in Eq. (2.103) we find that it contains a classical piece — which is homogeneous and time-independent — plus quantum corrections with spatial dependence.³⁸ Hence, the classical contribution to the three-point function must be proportional to the two-point function,

$$\langle {}^{Q}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} | {}^{Q}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}) \,\delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}}\delta_{m_{1}m_{2}}.$$
(2.108)

³⁷Recall that in the special case $\ell = 1$ the operator $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^Q$ is not a primary, but a descendant of \mathcal{O}^Q .

³⁸Time-independence is a consequence of charge conservation.

The inhomogeneous quantum piece can be decomposed into spherical harmonics and has the same tensor structure as the left-hand side. In addition, charge conservation enforces its integral to vanish. The classical piece of the spatial current j_i in Eq. (2.101b) vanishes and we are left with only inhomogeneous quantum corrections. As the large-charge EFT is a weakly-coupled theory, the separation into a homogeneous classical part plus space-dependent quantum corrections applies to all physical observables.

In the computation of the correlators above we were able to disregard the linear terms in the fluctuations π appearing in the expansions for the conserved charges in Eq. (2.101). Generically, we are always allowed to do this as these terms clearly vanish within one-phonon matrix elements once π is expanded in Fourier modes. However, if we consider matrix elements between states with a differing number of phonon excitations, these linear terms do contribute. For example, if we consider matrix elements between the ground state and a one-phonon state we find to leading order that

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} | j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) |_{\ell m}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{Q(D-1)}{\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{D-1}} \sqrt{\frac{\Omega_{D}}{2D}} \frac{r_{0} \omega_{\ell}}{\Delta_{0}} \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0} \omega_{\ell}}^{\Delta_{Q}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2} | \tau) Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}), \qquad (2.109)$$

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} | j_i(\tau, \mathbf{n}) |_{\ell m}^Q \rangle = \frac{Q}{\Omega_D r_0^{D-1}} \sqrt{\frac{r_0 \,\Omega_D}{2D \,\Delta_0 r_0 \omega_\ell}} \,\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_\ell}^{\Delta_Q}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \,\partial_i Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \,. \tag{2.110}$$

Similar results hold true for all correlators with current insertions of T and j. In the following we will disregard this special case as it is a straightforward modification of the results and formulas presented in this section.

Generally, all of the correlators we discuss can also be computed for higher phonon states. For example, the correlator of j_{τ} between two-phonon states is given by

$$\begin{split} \langle Q_{(\ell_{2}m_{2})\otimes(\ell'_{2}m'_{2})} | j_{\tau}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) |_{(\ell_{1}m_{1})\otimes(\ell'_{1}m'_{1})}^{Q} &= -i \frac{Q}{\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{D-1}} \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}} (\tau_{1},\tau_{2}) \\ & \times \left[\left(\delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} \delta_{\ell'_{1}\ell'_{2}}^{\ell'_{2}} \delta_{m'_{1}m'_{2}} + \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell'_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m'_{2}} \delta_{\ell'_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m'_{1}m_{2}} \right) \\ & + \Omega_{D} \frac{(D-2)(D-1)}{2D\Delta_{0}} \left(\frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell'_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}} \right] \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \\ & + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell'_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \right] \delta_{\ell'_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m'_{1}} \\ & + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell'_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}} \right] \delta_{\ell'_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m'_{2}m'_{1}} \\ & + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell'_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}} \right] \delta_{\ell'_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m'_{2}m'_{1}} \\ & + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell'_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}} \right] \delta_{\ell'_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m'_{2}m'_{1}} \\ & + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}}{e^{(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell'_{1}}-\omega_{\ell'_{2}})}} \left[Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{1}m'_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell'_{2}m'_{2}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell'_{2}}\omega_{\ell'_{1}}}} \right] \delta_{\ell'_{2}\ell'_{1}}\delta_{m'_{2}m'_{1}} \right] \right]. \quad (2.111)$$

While technically difficult to compute, these higher-phonon matrix elements pose no conceptual issue and we will refrain from computing more of them for the rest of this section.

$\langle^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} | j j |^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlators

We consider next the case of two insertions of the current j_{τ} at cylinder times $\tau < \tau'$ between onephonon states generated by $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{Q}$ at $\tau_{2} > \tau > \tau' > \tau_{1}$. For two insertions of the temporal part j_{τ} we find that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \frac{Q^{2}}{\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D-2}} \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} \\ \times \left[1 + \frac{(D-1)^{2}}{2D\Delta_{1}} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right] \\ + \left\{ \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q^{2}(D-1)^{2}}{2\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{2D-2}D} \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{\Delta_{0}} \left[-\frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{(D-2)}{(D-1)} \left(\frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{(D-1)r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} - Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right] \right\}, \quad (2.112)$$

where for ease of notation we have introduced the so-called Gegenbauer polynomials $C_{\ell}^{D/2-1}$, defined in Eq. (B.15). The special case $\ell = 0$ of the above correlator has appeared first in [46].

We can again perform a consistency check with respect to the Ward identity Eq. (2.102) by integrating the result over the sphere centred around (τ, \mathbf{n}) , producing a conserved charge and removing the τ -dependence from the correlator,

$$\int \mathrm{d}S(\mathbf{n}) \, \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} j_\tau(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_\tau(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle = -iQ \, \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} j_\tau(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle \,. \tag{2.113}$$

We compute the remaining *j j* matrix elements,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{i}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = 0,$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) J_{j}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q^{2}}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-2}\Delta_{0}D}$$

$$\times \left[\partial_{i}\partial_{j}'\sum_{\ell} \frac{e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}}{r_{0}\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{\partial_{j}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} + \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right].$$

$$(2.114)$$

The tree-level contribution to the $j_{\tau} j_i$ correlator vanishes, however, there is no symmetry protection for this matrix element and we generically expect that sub-leading corrections appear. In the scalar case $\ell_{1,2} = 0$ the jj matrix elements reduce to

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{Q\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2})}{(\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{D-1})^{2}} \left[Q + \frac{(D-1)}{2\mu} \sum_{\ell} \omega_{\ell} e^{-|\tau - \tau'| \omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right],$$
(2.116)

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} j_i(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_j(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^Q \rangle = \frac{Q \mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)}{2\mu\Omega_D(D-1)r_0^{2D-1}} \partial_i \partial'_j \sum_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)C_{\ell}^{\overline{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}')}{(D-2)\Omega_D \omega_{\ell} e^{|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}},$$
(2.117)

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} j_{\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{i}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = 0.$$
(2.118)

In this case the correlator $j_{\tau} j_i$ is protected by symmetry and vanishes exactly on the homogeneous ground state associated to \mathcal{O}^Q due to rotational invariance. Finally, we remark that all of these correlators again satisfy the Ward identity Eq. (2.102).

$\langle^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} | T |^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlators

We move on to correlators with insertions of the stress-energy tensor *T*. Here, we analyse matrix elements with an insertion of *T* at cylinder time τ between spinning operators $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^Q$ at $\tau_2 > \tau > \tau_1$. The matrix element of $T_{\tau\tau}$ between one-phonon states reads

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{1}{\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{D}} \left[(\Delta_{0} + \Delta_{1})\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \frac{\Omega_{D}}{2}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \left[(D-1)Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)}\frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] \right].$$
(2.119)

We perform a consistency check with respect to the Ward identity Eq. (2.102) by integrating over the spatial slice $\mathbf{n} \in S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ at cylinder time τ . The integration removes the τ -dependence from the correlator, as expected,

$$\int \mathrm{d}S(\mathbf{n}) \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \frac{1}{r_0} \Big(\Delta_0 + \Delta_1 + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1} \Big) \delta_{\ell_1 \ell_2} \delta_{m_1 m_2}.$$
(2.120)

The matrix elements involving a single insertion of the other components of T read

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \frac{1}{2r_0^D} \left[\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_2}}{\omega_{\ell_1}}} Y_{\ell_2 m_2}^*(\mathbf{n}) \partial_i Y_{\ell_1 m_1}(\mathbf{n}) - (1 \leftrightarrow 2)^* \right],$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \frac{1}{(D - 1)\Omega_D r_0^D} \left[h_{ij} \left([\Delta_0 + \Delta_1] \delta_{\ell_2 \ell_1} \delta_{m_2 m_1} \right) \right] \right]$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \frac{1}{(D - 1)\Omega_D r_0^D} \left[h_{ij} \left([\Delta_0 + \Delta_1] \delta_{\ell_2 \ell_1} \delta_{m_2 m_1} \right) \right] \right]$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) \frac{1}{(D - 1)\Omega_D r_0^D} \left[h_{ij} \left([\Delta_0 + \Delta_1] \delta_{\ell_2 \ell_1} \delta_{m_2 m_1} \right) \right] \right]$$

$$+\frac{\Omega_{D}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2}\Big[(D-1)Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})-\frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}\Big]\Big) +r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}\Omega_{D}\frac{\partial_{(i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{j})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}\Big].$$
(2.122)

By conformal invariance, an insertion of the trace of the stress-energy tensor $T_{\tau\tau} + h^{ij}T_{ij}$ has to vanish on any phonon state. This consistency condition is satisfied here as the expression

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} h^{ij} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{1}{(D-1)\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{D}} \left[(D-1)(\Delta_{0}+\Delta_{1})\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \frac{\Omega_{D}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2} \left((D-1)^{2} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (D-3)\frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right]$$
(2.123)

sums to zero together with Eq. (2.119). On the scalar ground state $|Q\rangle$ the matrix elements reduce to

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \frac{\Delta_0 + \Delta_1}{\Omega_D r_0^D}, \qquad (2.124)$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = 0, \qquad (2.125)$$

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)}{(D-1)} \frac{(\Delta_0 + \Delta_1)}{\Omega_D r_0^D} h_{ij}.$$
(2.126)

The three-point function of two scalar operators and $T_{\tau i}$ vanishes due to rotational invariance. Further, rotational symmetry also fixes the matrix element of T_{ij} to be proportional to the sphere metric.

$\langle ^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} | T T | ^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlators

Next, we compute matrix elements with two insertions of the stress-energy tensor *T* at cylinder times $\tau > \tau'$ between one-phonon states at $\tau_2 > \tau > \tau' > \tau_1$. There is a total of six correlators to be computed. The $T_{\tau\tau}T_{\tau\tau}$ correlator reads

$$\langle \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}}{\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \\ \times \left[\left(\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right) \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{D\Omega_{D}}{2} r_{0} \sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right) \right] \\ \left. + \left\{ \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Omega_{D}\Delta_{0}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \left[(D-1) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] + \left[(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \leftrightarrow (\tau', \mathbf{n}') \right] \right\}.$$
(2.127)

Clearly, this correlator is symmetric under $(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \leftrightarrow (\tau', \mathbf{n}')$. In the scalar case $\ell_{1,2} = 0$ the above matrix element has first appeared in [168].

The matrix elements comprised of two insertions of T_{ij} and $T_{\tau i}$ are computed to be

$$\begin{split} & \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) T_{kn}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}}{(D-1)^{2}\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \\ & \times \left[\left(\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{D-2} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \right) h_{ij}h_{kn} \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \\ & + \frac{D\Omega_{D}}{2} r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right) h_{ij}h_{kn} \right]$$

$$(2.128) \\ & + \left\{ \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Omega_{D}\Delta_{0}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2(D-1)\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \left[2\frac{\partial(iY_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{j}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) h_{ij} \right. \\ & \left. - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} h_{ij} \right] h_{kn} + \left[(\tau,\mathbf{n},ij) \leftrightarrow (\tau',\mathbf{n}',kn) \right] \right\}. \\ & \left\{ \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) T_{\tau j}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}} \right\} = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau)} \frac{\Delta_{0}D}{2(D-1)^{2}\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D}} \\ & \times \left[\partial_{i}\partial_{j}\sum_{\ell} \frac{e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}}{r_{0}\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}')\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{j}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}}e^{(-\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \right]. \end{aligned}$$

The $T_{\tau i} T_{\tau j}$ correlator is symmetric under $(\tau, \mathbf{n}, i) \leftrightarrow (\tau', \mathbf{n}', j)$. The final three correlators are mixed. First, the matrix element of $T_{\tau\tau} T_{\tau i}$ is given by

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau \tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}D}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D}} \frac{1}{(D-1)} \\ \times \left[\partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right. \\ \left. - \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \frac{(D-1)}{D} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (1\leftrightarrow 2)^{*} \right) \right].$$
(2.130)

90
Due to the fact that $T_{\tau i}$ vanishes on the ground state, to quadratic order this correlators only receives contributions from both linear terms as well as the quadratic term of $T_{\tau i}$. For the combination of insertions $T_{\tau i}T_{jk}$ we find

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{jk}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}D}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D}} \frac{h_{jk}}{(D-1)^{2}} \\ \times \left[\partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \\ - \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \frac{(D-1)}{D} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (1\leftrightarrow 2)^{*} \right) \right].$$
(2.131)

By conformal invariance, the correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) h^{jk}(\mathbf{n}') T_{jk}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle$ is related to the $T_{\tau i} T_{\tau \tau}$ correlator in the previous equation.

We are left with computing the $T_{\tau\tau}T_{ij}$ correlator,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{ij}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}}{\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \frac{h_{ij}}{(D-1)} \\ \times \left[\left(\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D\Omega_{D}}{2} \sum_{\ell} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \right) \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \\ + \frac{D\Omega_{D}}{2} r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right) \right] \\ - \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D}} h_{ij} \left[Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)^{2}} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] \\ - \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau') \frac{\Delta_{0}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D}} \left[h_{ij} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{(D-1)r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right) \\ + 2 \frac{\partial_{(i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{j}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{(D-1)r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right]. \quad (2.132)$$

Even though this correlator is not symmetric under $(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \leftrightarrow (\tau', \mathbf{n}')$, by conformal invariance, the correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) h^{ij}(\mathbf{n}) T_{ij}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle$ is. All of the above correlators satisfy the Ward identity Eq. (2.102) for insertions of $T_{\tau\tau}$. For example, the

matrix element with two insertions of $T_{\tau\tau}$ satisfies

$$\int \mathrm{d}S(\mathbf{n}) \, \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle = -\frac{(\Delta_0 + \Delta_1 + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2})}{r_0} \, \langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle \,. \tag{2.133}$$

Chapter 2. The large quantum number expansion in CFT and the O(2) model

Finally, the above *TT* matrix elements restricted to the scalar case $\ell_{1,2} = 0$ simplify as follows:

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \Delta_{0}}{\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D}} \left[\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} \frac{r_{0} \omega_{\ell}}{e^{|\tau - \tau'|\omega_{\ell}}} \frac{(D + 2\ell - 2)}{(D - 2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2} - 1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right],$$
(2.134)

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{kn}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \Delta_0}{\Omega_D^2 r_0^{2D}} \frac{h_{ij} h_{kn}}{(D-1)^2} \left[\Delta_0 + 2\Delta_1 + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} \frac{r_0 \omega_{\ell}}{e^{|\tau - \tau'|\omega_{\ell}}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right],$$
(2.135)

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau j}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \Delta_{0} D}{2(D-1)^{2} \Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D}} \partial_{i} \partial_{j}' \sum_{\ell} \frac{e^{-|\tau - \tau'|\omega_{\ell}}}{r_{0} \omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}'),$$
(2.136)

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau \tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \Delta_0 D}{2(D-1)\Omega_D^2 r_0^{2D}} \partial_i \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau - \tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}'),$$
(2.137)

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{jk}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \Delta_0 D h_{jk}}{2(D-1)^2 \Omega_D^2 r_0^{2D}} \partial_i \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau - \tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}'), \qquad (2.138)$$

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{ij}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \Delta_{0}}{\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D}} \frac{h_{ij}}{(D-1)} \left[\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} \frac{r_{0}\omega_{\ell}}{e^{|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right].$$
(2.139)

The correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i} T_{\tau \tau} \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle$ was first computed in [168] in the macroscopic limit $r_0 \to \infty$.

$\langle ^Q_{\ell_2 m_2} |Tj|^Q_{\ell_1 m_1} \rangle$ correlators

The last batch of correlators we consider contain one insertion of the stress-energy tensor *T* and one insertion of the *O*(2) current *j*, respectively, at times $\tau > \tau'$ inserted between spinning (primary) operators $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^Q$ at cylinder times τ_1, τ_2 such that we have the ordering $\tau_2 > \tau > \tau' > \tau_1$. There is a total of six correlators involving the various components which can be computed. We start by computing the $T_{\tau i} j_{\tau}$ correlator,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -i\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} \\ \times \left[\partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right.$$

$$\left. -\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \left(\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (1\leftrightarrow2)^{*} \right) \right].$$

$$(2.140)$$

As $T_{\tau i}$ vanishes on the ground state, only linear terms and the quadratic term of $T_{\tau i}$ contribute up to quadratic order in the fluctuations.

The matrix element with insertions of
$$j_i$$
 and $T_{\tau\tau}$ results in

.

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{i}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -i\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega\ell_{1}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega\ell_{2}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} \\ \times \left[\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right.$$

$$\left. - \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \frac{(D-2)}{D} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (1\leftrightarrow 2)^{*} \right) \right].$$

$$(2.141)$$

Here, up to quadratic order only the linear terms and the quadratic term in j_i contribute, since j_i itself lacks a ground-state contribution From the form of the expansion of the currents in Eq. (2.101) it is evident that this correlator is related to the previous one.

For the $T_{\tau\tau} j_{\tau}$ we find that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = i \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q(D-1)}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} r_{0} \sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \\ \times \left[\left(\frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}} + \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \right) + \sum_{\ell} \frac{r_{0}\omega_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}}{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \\ + \frac{(D-2)}{D} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') - \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)\omega_{\ell_{2}}\omega_{\ell_{1}}} \right) + \frac{2}{(D-1)} \left(\frac{1}{\Omega_{D}} \left[\frac{\Delta_{0}+\Delta_{1}}{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right] \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2} \left[(D-1)Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] \right) \right].$$

Here, in relation to the Ward identities Eq. (2.102), we have two independent consistency conditions. If we integrate this result over the spatial slice \mathbf{n}' the quadratic term in the expansion of J_{τ} vanishes, whereas if we integrate over the \mathbf{n} the quadratic term in the expansion of $T_{\tau\tau}$ remains finite. The reason for this is that the quadratic term from $T_{\tau\tau}$ has to correct the energy by $r_0\omega_{\ell_2}$, in accordance with the Ward identities Eq. (2.102).

The matrix element for insertions of $T_{\tau i}$ and j_j is given by

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{j}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -i\mathscr{A}_{\Delta Q}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} \frac{1}{(D-1)} \\ \times \left[\partial_{i}\partial_{j}'\sum_{\ell} \frac{e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}}}{r_{0}\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \frac{\partial_{j}'Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right]$$

$$+ \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{j}'Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \right].$$

$$(2.143)$$

As both currents $T_{\tau i}$ and j_i have vanishing ground-state contributions, the only contribution to quadratic order in the fluctuations comes from the two linear terms in the expansions of the currents. The correlator with insertions of T_{ij} and j_{τ} is computed to be

$$\langle \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{ij}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = -i\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega\ell_{1}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega\ell_{2}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q}{\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} \\ \times \left[h_{ij} \left(\frac{(\Delta_{0} + \Delta_{1})}{\Omega_{D}(D-1)} \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2} \left[\frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} + \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \left(1 + \frac{(D-2)}{D}\right)Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) \\ \left. - \left(1 + \frac{(D-2)}{D}\right)\frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{\ell_{2}}}}{(D-1)r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] \right] + \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{(D-1)} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{j}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right].$$

$$(2.144)$$

When contracted with h^{ij} , by virtue of conformal invariance, this matrix element is related to the correlator in Eq. (2.142).

The last matrix element includes insertions of j_i and T_{jk} and reads

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} j_{i}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) T_{jk}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = i\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{Q}{2\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{2D-1}} \frac{h_{jk}}{(D-1)} \\ \times \left[\partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} + \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \right]$$

$$- \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} + \frac{(D-2)}{D} \left(\sqrt{\frac{\omega_{\ell_{2}}}{\omega_{\ell_{1}}}} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) - (1\leftrightarrow 2)^{*} \right) \right].$$

$$(2.145)$$

As the quadratic term in the expansion of T_{jk} only appears to cubic order in the expansion of the above correlator, it is fully proportional to h_{jk} up to quadratic order. Higher order correction, however, will

make the tensor structure more complicated.

There is significant simplification in the expressions for the Tj matrix elements when restricted to the scalar ground state $\ell_{1,2} = 0$,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -i \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) Q}{2\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D-1}} \partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-(\tau - \tau')\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D + 2\ell - 2)}{(D - 2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2} - 1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}'),$$
(2.146)

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} j_{i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -i \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) Q}{2\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D-1}} \partial_{i} \sum_{\ell} e^{-(\tau - \tau')\omega_{\ell}} \frac{(D + 2\ell - 2)}{(D - 2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2} - 1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}'),$$
(2.147)

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^{Q} \rangle = i \frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) Q(D-1)}{2\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{2D-1}} \left[\sum_{\ell} \frac{r_{0} \omega_{\ell}}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell}}} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') + \frac{2(\Delta_{0} + \Delta_{1})}{(D-1)\Omega_{D}} \right],$$
(2.148)

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau i}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) j_{j}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -i \frac{Q \mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2})}{2(D-1)\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D-1}} \partial_{i} \partial_{j}' \sum_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} \frac{C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}')}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell}},$$
(2.149)

$$\mathcal{O}^{-Q}T_{ij}(\tau,\mathbf{n})j_{\tau}(\tau',\mathbf{n}')\mathcal{O}^{Q}\rangle = -i\frac{Q\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2})}{\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D-1}}h_{ij}\left[\frac{(\Delta_{0}+\Delta_{1})}{(D-1)} + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{\ell}\frac{r_{0}\omega_{\ell}}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell}}}\frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)}C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}')\right],$$
(2.150)

$$\langle \mathscr{O}^{-Q} j_i(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{jk}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathscr{O}^Q \rangle = i \frac{Q\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)}{2\Omega_D^2 r_0^{2D-1}} \frac{h_{jk}}{(D-1)} \partial_i \sum_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} \frac{C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}')}{e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell}}}.$$
(2.151)

The two correlators with insertions of j_i , $T_{\tau\tau}$ and $T_{\tau i}$, j_{τ} have first appeared in [168] in the macroscopic limit $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$.

2.2.8 Heavy-light-heavy correlators

Within the validity of the large-charge EFT it is possible to compute correlators involving the insertions of (spinning) primaries \mathcal{O}^q with small O(2) charges $q \ll Q$ (and small enough spin). These small-charge insertions act as probes around the semi-classical saddle-point configurations and do not alter the EFT description. The computation of these matrix elements has been carried out in [18, 46, 154]. For the purpose of completeness, we review the computation for some of these correlators here.

Within the EFT, every operator has to be constructed in terms of the NG field χ (or the ground state $\chi^{@} = -i\mu\tau$ plus the fluctuation π , alternatively). Starting from this observation, we try to match the quantum numbers of an operator $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta}$ with charge $q \ll Q$, scaling dimension $\Delta \ll \Delta_Q$ and which transforms in a representation of spin $\ell \sim \mathcal{O}(1)$ in terms of the NG boson alone. We find that at leading order in Q the operator $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta}$ must take the form³⁹

$$\mathscr{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta} = k_{\Delta,\ell,q}^{(1)} \mathbf{U}_{\ell m}^{\nu_1 \dots \nu_\ell} \partial_{\nu_1} \chi \dots \partial_{\nu_\ell} \chi \left(\partial \chi\right)^{\Delta-\ell} e^{i q \chi} + \dots, \qquad (2.152)$$

where $k_{\Delta,\ell,q}^{(1)}$ is a Wilsonian coefficient that is not determinable within the EFT and is therefore theorydependent. The operator $U_{\ell m}^{v_1...v_{\ell}}$ gives the change of basis from Euclidean to spherical tensors. It is explicitly given in Eq. (B.19). For simplicity, for scalar operators we will use the shorthand notation

$$\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta} := \mathcal{O}_{00}^{q;\Delta}, \qquad \qquad k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)} := k_{\Delta,0,q}^{(1)}.$$
(2.153)

³⁹The sub-leading term in the LCE is also fixed and must take the form $k_{\Delta,q}^{(2)}(\partial\chi)^{\Delta-2}(\Re + ...)e^{iq\chi}$. Here, we have neglected higher-order corrections that are necessary to obtain a Weyl-invariant quantity.

$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q-q} \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle$ correlators

We start with the insertion of a scalar operator with small charge $q \ll Q$,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q-q}(\tau_2) \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q(\tau_1) \rangle, \qquad \text{where } \left[\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \right]^{\dagger} = \mathcal{O}^{-q;\Delta}(-\tau, \mathbf{n}).$$
(2.154)

The form of the classical homogeneous contribution to the above three-point function can be inferred from general symmetry considerations (see Appendix B.1.2),

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q-q}(\tau_2) \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q(\tau_1) \rangle = C_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta} \delta_{\ell_1 \ell_2} \delta_{m_1 m_2} e^{-\omega_{\ell_2}(\tau_2 - \tau_1)} e^{-\Delta_{Q+q} \frac{(\tau_2 - \tau_c)}{r_0}} e^{-\Delta_Q \frac{(\tau_c - \tau_1)}{r_0}}.$$
 (2.155)

The above expression is consistent with the general form of a three-point function in a CFT at large separation on the cylinder given in Eq. (B.25). Dimensional analysis tells us that the OPE coefficient $\mathscr{C}^{\Delta}_{O+q,q,O}$ includes a factor of r_0^{Δ} coming from the insertion of $\mathscr{O}^{q;\Delta}$, which can be extracted so that

$$r_0^{-\Delta} \tilde{C}_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta} = C_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta}.$$
 (2.156)

From the point-of-view of the path integral, the difference between the standard large-charge semiclassical trajectory governing the usual path integral in Eq. (2.65) and the correlator with an insertion of $\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}$ in Eq. (2.154) is that the insertion of an operator of charge q introduces a source term to the action in Eq. (2.65) that changes the boundary conditions as well as the bulk EoM slightly. They now read

$$\nabla_{\mu}j^{\mu} = \nabla_{\mu}\frac{\delta S}{\delta(\partial_{\mu}\chi)} = \frac{iq\delta(\tau - \tau_{c})\delta(\mathbf{n} - \mathbf{n}_{c})}{\sqrt{g}}, \qquad \begin{cases} j^{\mu}(\tau_{1} = -\infty, \mathbf{n}_{1}) = \frac{\delta_{0}^{\mu}Q}{r_{0}^{D-1}\Omega_{D}}, \\ j^{\mu}(\tau_{2} = +\infty, \mathbf{n}_{2}) = \frac{\delta_{0}^{\mu}(Q + q)}{r_{0}^{D-1}\Omega_{D}}, \end{cases}$$
(2.157)

where $g_{\mu\nu}$ is the metric on the cylinder. Ignoring the boundary condition for a moment, the partial differential equation in Eq. (2.157) is linear and hence, on general grounds, the solution to it can be written as a sum of the homogeneous solution $\chi = -i\mu\tau + \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n})$, solving the EoM for q = 0, and a particular solution $q\pi_p(\tau, \mathbf{n})$. The particular solution π_p solves the equation Eq. (2.157) for a delta-function source term and is therefore structurally identical to the Green's function, *i.e.* the propagator. However, considering the the full system of equations, we find that the new boundary conditions change the form of the constant term in the mode expansion (the $\ell = 0$ term within the expansion in Eq. (2.31)). Fortunately, to leading order the solution to Eq. (2.157) is still given by the sum of the homogeneous solution χ and the particular solution π_p .⁴⁰

As discussed, the additional source term only appears in and alters the field normalization while the mode expansion remains equal to the one in Eq. (2.31). Hence, we can still apply the standard canonical

$$\pi_{p}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = -\frac{i}{c_{1}D(D-1)(\mu r_{0})^{D-2}} \left[-\frac{|\tau - \tau_{c}|}{2r_{0}\Omega_{D}} \theta(\tau - \tau_{c}) + \sum_{m,l} \frac{Y_{l}^{m}(\mathbf{n}_{c})^{\dagger}Y_{l}^{m}(\mathbf{n})e^{-\omega_{l}|\tau - \tau_{c}|}}{2r_{0}\omega_{l}} \right]$$

⁴⁰Expanded in Fourier modes, the particular solution π_p reads (recall that $\mu \propto Q^{\frac{1}{(D-1)}}$, see Eq. (2.35))

where the theta-function $\theta(\tau - \tau_c)$ is required to satisfy the different boundary conditions at $\tau_{2,1} = \pm \infty$.

Chapter 2. The large quantum number expansion in CFT and the O(2) model

quantization picture around Eq. (2.42) and in the limit of large separation $\tau_{2,1} \rightarrow \pm \infty$ identify ⁴¹

$$\lim_{\tau_2 \to \infty} \langle 0|\mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q-q}(\tau_2) = \langle {}^{Q+q}_{\ell_2 m_2}| = \langle Q+q| \, a_{\ell_2 m_2}, \qquad \lim_{\tau_1 \to -\infty} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q(\tau_1) \, |0\rangle = |{}^{Q}_{\ell_1 m_1}\rangle = a^{\dagger}_{\ell_1 m_1} \, |Q\rangle \,. \tag{2.158}$$

To leading order the operator $\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}$ within the EFT is given by (see Eq. (2.152))

$$\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) = k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)} \mu^{\Delta} e^{\mu q \tau_c} e^{i q \pi (\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) + i q^2 \pi_p (\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c)} + \dots, \qquad (2.159)$$

and the correlator in Eq. (2.154) is computed to be⁴²

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q-q} \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_{c},\mathbf{n}_{c}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)} \mu^{\Delta} e^{\mu q \tau_{c}} \langle Q+q | a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}(\tau_{2}) e^{iq\pi(\tau_{c},\mathbf{n}_{c})+iq^{2}\pi_{p}(\tau_{c},\mathbf{n}_{c})} a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger}(\tau_{1}) | Q \rangle + \dots$$

$$= (\mu r_{0})^{\Delta} \frac{k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)}}{r_{0}^{\Delta}} \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q+q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}|\tau_{c}) + \dots$$

$$(2.160)$$

We can generalize this result to the case where we insert an operator $\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta}$ in a representation of spin $\ell \sim \mathcal{O}(1)$. In this case we find the matrix element

$$\langle Q+q|a_{\ell_2 m_2} \mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) a^{\dagger}_{\ell_1 m_1}|Q\rangle = \frac{(\mu r_0)^{\Delta} k^{(1)}_{\Delta,\ell,q}}{r_0^{\Delta}} \langle \ell_2 m_2; \ell m | \ell_1 m_1 \rangle \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q + r_0 \omega_{\ell_1}}^{\Delta_{Q+q} + r_0 \omega_{\ell_2}}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau_c) + \dots$$
(2.161)

where $\langle \ell_2 m_2; \ell m | \ell_1 m_1 \rangle$ represents the appropriate Clebsch–Gordan coefficient. The above expression gets corrected by quantum contributions, some of which have been computed in [154].

If we limit ourselves to the scalar ground state for $\ell_{1,2} = 0$, by rotational invariance, only scalar smallcharge insertions can have non-vanishing matrix elements. In this case the correlator is given by

$$\langle Q+q|\mathcal{O}_{\ell m}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_c,\mathbf{n}_c)|Q\rangle \propto \,\delta_{\ell 0}\,\mu^{\Delta}\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_Q}^{\Delta_{Q+q}}(\tau_1,\tau_2|\tau_c)\,.$$
(2.162)

The result for this particular matrix element with scalar large-charge insertions \mathcal{O}^Q has been presented originally in [18, 188].

The first sub-leading correction to the three-point coefficient $\tilde{C}_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta}$ includes a contribution from the particular solution π_p evaluated at (τ_c, \mathbf{n}_c) which is formally divergent. Including said first sub-leading corrections the OPE coefficients reads

$$\tilde{C}_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta} = k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)} (\mu r_0)^{\Delta} \left[1 - \frac{\frac{q^2}{2} \sum_{\ell,m} \frac{Y_{\ell m}^* (\mathbf{n}_c) Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}_c)}{r_0 \omega_{\ell}}}{c_1 D (D-1) (\mu r_0)^{D-2}} + \dots \right] + \dots$$
(2.163)

Its divergent sum can be related to the family of infinite sums in Eq. (2.86),

$$\sum_{\ell,m} \frac{Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}_c) Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}_c)}{\omega_\ell} = \frac{r_0}{\Omega_D} \sum_{\ell} \frac{\text{Deg}_D(\ell)}{r_0 \omega_\ell} = \frac{r_0}{\Omega_D} \Sigma(-1) \,.$$
(2.164)

⁴¹Note that the state $|Q + q\rangle$ from the point of view of the EFT lives at the cut-off, see the discussion around and after Eq. (2.47). The insertion of $\mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta}$ connects the two states within the validity of the EFT.

⁴²We expand the leading term further in powers of $q \ll Q$.

The sum $\Sigma(-1)$ can be regularized and computed, *e.g* via dimensional regularization or zeta-function regularization.⁴³

In D = 3 the first correction presented in Eq. (2.163) is suppressed by a simple factor of $(\mu r_0) \sim \sqrt{Q}$ and is therefore dominant compared to the sub-leading correction in Eq. (2.152), which is suppressed by $(\mu r_0)^2$. Further corrections to the OPE coefficient arise from the sub-leading terms in the exponential $e^{iq\chi}$ as well as from the term $(\partial \chi)^{\Delta}$. A careful power counting reveals that the expansion in Eq. (2.163) is valid in the regime $\Delta^2 \ll Q^{3/2}$ [46]. Specializing to the case D = 3 to compute $\Sigma(-1)$, the final result reads [188]

$$\tilde{C}_{Q+q,q,Q}^{\Delta} \propto (Q)^{\frac{\Lambda}{2}} \left[1 + 0.0164523 \times \frac{q^2 \sqrt{12\pi}}{\sqrt{c_1 Q}} + \dots \right] + \dots$$
(2.165)

In D = 4 the leading correction presented in Eq. (2.163) competes with the first correction to Eq. (2.152). Consequentially, the correction in Eq. (2.163) gets renormalized by a Wilsonian coefficient and there is a universal logarithmic contribution appearing [46].

$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} \mathcal{O}^{-q;\Delta} \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle \text{ correlators}$

As a minor adaptation and generalization of Eq. (2.154) we are computing the four-point function

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q-q_d-q_c}(\tau_2) \mathcal{O}^{q_d;\Delta_d}(\tau_d, \mathbf{n}_d) \mathcal{O}^{q_c;\Delta_c}(\tau_c, \mathbf{n}_c) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q(\tau_1) \rangle , \qquad (2.166)$$

all co

where $q_d \sim q_c \ll Q$. Computations of related four-point functions have first appeared in [154]. Similarly to Eq. (2.157), the EoM to Eq. (2.166) are given by

$$\nabla_{\mu}j^{\mu} = \frac{iq_d\delta(\tau - \tau_d)\delta(\mathbf{n} - \mathbf{n}_d)}{\sqrt{g}} + \frac{iq_c\delta(\tau - \tau_c)\delta(\mathbf{n} - \mathbf{n}_c)}{\sqrt{g}}, \qquad \begin{cases} j^{\mu}(\tau_1 = -\infty, \mathbf{n}_1) = \frac{\delta_0^{-}(Q + q_d + q_c)}{r_0^{D-1}\Omega_D}, \\ j^{\mu}(\tau_2 = +\infty, \mathbf{n}_2) = \frac{\delta_0^{\mu}Q}{r_0^{D-1}\Omega_D}, \end{cases}$$
(2.167)

The corresponding matrix element, computed to leading order reads

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q-q_{d}-q_{c}} \mathcal{O}_{q_{d};\Delta_{d}}^{q_{c};\Delta_{c}} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \rangle = (\mu r_{0})^{\Delta_{d}+\Delta_{c}} \frac{k_{\Delta_{d},q_{d}}^{(1)} k_{\Delta_{c},q_{c}}^{(1)}}{r_{0}^{\Delta_{d}+\Delta_{c}}} \delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}} \delta_{m_{2}m_{1}} e^{-(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \\ \times e^{-\Delta_{Q+q_{d}+q_{c}} \frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau_{c})}{r_{0}} - \Delta_{Q+q_{c}} \frac{(\tau_{d}-\tau_{c})}{r_{0}} - \Delta_{Q} \frac{(\tau_{c}-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}}{+ \dots}$$
(2.168)

Restricting ourselves to the special case $q = q_c = -q_d$ we find

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} \mathcal{O}^{-q;\Delta} \mathcal{O}^{q;\Delta} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^{Q} \rangle = (\mu r_0)^{2\Delta} \frac{|k_{\Delta,q}^{(1)}|^2}{r_0^{2\Delta}} e^{-\Delta_Q \frac{(\tau_2 - \tau_1)}{r_0} - q \frac{\partial \Delta_Q}{\partial Q} \frac{(\tau_d - \tau_c)}{r_0} - (\tau_2 - \tau_1)\omega_{\ell_2}} \delta_{\ell_2 \ell_1} \delta_{m_2 m_1} + \dots,$$
 (2.169)

where the correction in q is given by Eq. (2.38)

$$\frac{\partial \Delta_Q}{\partial Q} \sim \frac{\partial \Delta_0}{\partial Q} = \mu r_0.$$
(2.170)

The first sub-leading correction to the above result has appeared in [154].

⁴³In zeta-function regularization the sum becomes $\Sigma(-1) = \sqrt{D-1} \zeta(1/2|S^{D-1})$, see Appendix B.1.

2.3 Conclusions and final remarks

As the state–operator correspondence maps the insertion of an operator $\mathcal{O}^Q(0)$ of charge Q to a finite density state $|Q\rangle$, it connects vacuum correlators in flat space to finite density correlators on the cylinder, and for a large class of theories even to finite-density correlators in flat space again, in the macroscopic limit. Generically, we can expect operators with large quantum numbers to be composite operators that naturally produce states of many quanta, which are far removed from the vacuum. In that sense, it is not surprising that within the LCE there are emergent condensed matter phases which encode information about charged correlators in high-energy physics.

The simplest case is where the LCE maps charged operators to a conformal superfluid phase. The conformal superfluid EFT can then be used to study correlators in a 1/Q expansion which leads to universal predictions for the structure of conformal data in large-charge sectors of CFTs that realize the superfluid phase. As a consequence of SSB, the EFT spectrum consists of non-relativistic hydrodynamic NG modes. It becomes particularly simple in the case of a global O(2) symmetry under which the operators are charged. Importantly, in this case there is a single superfluid phonon in the spectrum. In the second part of this chapter we have computed an array of correlators and CFT data for the O(2) model in D dimensions. We have systematically collected three- and four-point functions using the LCE. Compared to earlier works, we have extended the analysis to correlators of spinning primaries, which are described by matrix elements with single- and multi-phonon states. For the sake of convenience, we have mostly computed matrix elements of one-phonon states but the analysis easily generalizes to multi-phonon states.

We have collected results for correlators of the form H-L-...-H with insertions of light operators or currents with parametrically smaller charges in-between two heavy large-charge operators. The insertions of such operators can be thought of as small perturbations around the leading trajectory coming from the heavy in- and out-states. In principle, the EFT might break down very close to the insertions of the light operators, but it accurately captures the overall behaviour of such correlators. While it can be easily argued that such correlators lie within the validity of the EFT, this argument breaks down once there are more than two insertions of heavy operators. The inclusion of another heavy operator between the in-and-out states can no longer be considered as a small perturbation and, in the cylinder frame, the EFT description seems no longer justified. Each heavy operator of charge $Q \gg 1$ creates a superfluid state on a sphere around its insertion point and a correlation function involving three large-charge operators therefore should describe the transition between three different superfluids. Hence, said correlator has to be associated to a new classical profile in the path integral. The key observation is, however, that also here in this case the radial field is locally gapped around all superfluid states and its corresponding modes are therefore still not excited by the new classical trajectory [189]. As a consequence, it is possible to compute these correlation functions using superfluid EFT methods. The result for the H-H-H three-point function was obtained via a numerical solution in [189]. It might be interesting to study such correlators involving additional phonon excitations.

These results generically extend to the homogeneous O(2) sector of CFTs with a larger symmetry group. Unfortunately, capturing the full non-Abelian symmetry is more complicated. The first observation we make is the fact that for non-Abelian symmetry groups only representations are fixable and not charges themselves [47]. The homogeneous O(2) sector in this language corresponds to operators in completely symmetric representations. More precisely, the emergent description for correlators with insertions of operators in large completely symmetric representations is that of a non-Abelian superfluid which compared to the Abelian superfluid — includes new massless NG modes with quadratic dispersion relations and their gapped NG counterparts. Excitations of these new type-II modes on top of the superfluid ground state correspond to operators in slightly asymmetric representations [46, 47]. The Abelian sector remains present and suffices to accurately describe matrix elements without excitations of the new modes (at least at tree level, *i.e.* to leading order in 1/Q).

In the case of a non-Abelian symmetry the landscape of EFT structures is richer as the theory includes more DoF and allows for more diverse symmetry-breaking patterns and thus more potentially allowed EFT descriptions. Thus far, the superfluid hypothesis is only capable of capturing large-charge operators in or around the completely symmetric representation — *i.e.* the homogeneous O(2) sector — and a new emergent description is needed to describe other operators [46, 47]. Far away from the completely symmetric representation the corresponding ground state will be inhomogeneous. Heuristically, this can be seen from the observation that (large) asymmetric composite operators can only be constructed out of scalar building blocks by using derivatives. To date, there has no satisfactory description been proposed to describe correlators of operators in asymmetric representations. A first step towards the goal of developing an understanding for the full the non-Abelian structure of the problem is certainly to perform a similar analysis to the one for the Abelian superfluid EFT presented in Section 2.2 instead for the EFT predictions within the non-Abelian superfluid including the additional type-II NG modes and their fluctuations. In doing so, we can use an EFT construction of the form presented *e.g.* in [46, 47].

However convincing the arguments are that the superfluid hypothesis is applicable to a large class of CFTs, given that the superfluid is such a natural option, there is always the possibility that there are no theories that actually realize it.⁴⁴ Fortunately, there is strong evidence from lattice computations showing agreement with results from the LCE [143–146, 160]. In this context, since the universal scaling behaviour of $Q^{3/2}$ is only indicative of a condensed-matter phase with a non-trivial macroscopic limit and not specifically a conformal superfluid phase, it is in particular important to explicitly verify the universal predictions from the superfluid EFT hypothesis. Consequently, important universal EFT predictions, like the Casimir energy in Eq. (2.85) appearing at order (Q)⁰ in $\Delta(Q)$ and certain specific three-point coefficients such as the one for the H–L–H correlator in Eq. (2.163) and the one for the H–H–H correlator computed in [189], have been independently verified in lattice computations to high precision [144–146].

Strikingly, in lattice computations the large-charge predictions seem to match even for operators with small charge [143, 144]. One possible explanation for this comes from Resurgence [199], as it has been shown in the O(N) model at large N that the asymptotic expansion at large charge exhibits a double factorial growth [191], which is stronger than the standard factorial growth observed in regular QFT. Essentially, if this is a universal feature of the LCE, results can be extrapolated to smaller values for LCEs than for other asymptotic series in QFT.

For interacting CFTs that are weakly coupled and amenable to perturbative treatments it is sometimes

⁴⁴The question as to what possibilities there are and how prevalent the superfluid hypothesis is in the description of large-charge operators within CFTs has also been framed in the context of the conformal bootstrap [154].

possible to explicitly identify the effective condensed-matter description at large charge in a doublescaling limit. Examples of theories in this category can be found in the ϵ -expansion [186, 200, 201]. Other interesting cases, where a condensed matter description can be directly identified, are given by theories at large number of flavours N [1, 3, 124, 128, 191]. For both the bosonic O(N) vector model [124] and the fermionic NJL model [3] at large N it is possible to match the predictions from the superfluid EFT and compute the Wilsonian coefficients c_i in the double-scaling limit. We will discuss the LCE in the large-N limit extensively in Chapter 3. Interestingly, in the case of the GN model at large N a Fermi sphere instead of a superfluid ground state can be identified (at least in the strict large-Nlimit), just like in the free-fermion CFT [3, 168].

Finally, we want to mention that the LCE has been successfully applied in the context of non-relativistic CFTs [202–206]. In this context, the prediction coming from the LCE and the description in terms of condensed matter phases might even be experimentally testable, in particular for the unitary Fermi gas in a harmonic trap [207].

3 The large charge expansion in the large N limit of QFT

Many non-perturbative features in realistic QFTs are barely accessible and beyond perturbation theory there is a distinct lack of calculable dynamics. Moreover, a lot of important physical questions are intrinsically non-perturbative in nature. It is therefore commonplace to look for simpler models or simplifying frameworks where certain questions can be answered and some intuition for the inner workings of more complex models can be gained. One popular tactic is to introduce an additional expansion parameter, like *e.g.* a small non-integer correction to the spacetime dimension in the ϵ expansion [133], and compute observables by expanding in said parameter. In some cases, these expansions rearrange the terms in the asymptotic loop expansion from standard perturbation theory and capture certain non-perturbative features.

Large-*N* techniques and large-*N* field theories present one such simplifying framework allowing for the calculation of certain observables and the exploration of theoretical ideas. Historically invented to study QCD and asymptotically free Yang–Mills (YM) gauge theories by t'Hooft [208], the large-*N* expansion nowadays has wide-ranging applications and is used to investigate many problems in physics. Since the large-*N* limit of QFT can be interpreted as a thermodynamic limit [209], it is particularly natural in the field of condensed-matter physics. But it is also still widely used in high-energy physics. For our purposes, it is a useful framework to test the predictions of the LCE using a more direct approach than the EFT construction.

We are mainly interested in theories with quartic interactions — like φ^4 -theories or GN-type models and their interactive fixed points at large N. The corresponding interacting CFTs often lend themselves to large-charge analysis and it is possible to explicitly recover and identify the condensed-matter EFT descriptions. Before we introduce large-charge analysis, first, it is worth understanding why quartic interactions become simpler to deal with at large N. Let us consider explicitly the case of a scalar model with a quartic interaction $(\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)^2$. If this interaction could somehow be replaced by $\langle (\varphi_i^* \varphi_i) \rangle (\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)$, for example to leading order in an expansion, the theory would be reduced to a free one and hence would be solvable. There is a variety of schemes like mean-field theory or variational methods that exist and try to achieve this simplification. However, since these methods often do not possess or introduce a small expansion parameter, it is usually unclear how to improve upon results, and the domain of validity of the underlying assumption is generally unknown. The approximation $(\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)^2 \approx \langle (\varphi_i^* \varphi_i) \rangle (\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)$ would be justified, if the fluctuations of the composite field $(\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)$ are much smaller that the fluctuations of the fields φ_i themselves. Large-*N* techniques solve this problem via the central limit theorem. For a large number of fields φ_i , i = 1, ..., N the composite field $(\varphi_i^* \varphi_i)$ is the sum of many terms and, if said terms are sufficiently uncorrelated, it has small fluctuations. To put it in other terms, collective excitations generically tend to be classical. Additionally, the large-*N* expansion comes with a very natural small expansion parameter given by 1/N, which organizes well-defined perturbative expansion [134].

The goal of the large-N expansion is to construct an EFT for the identified collective DoF by integrating out the original fields in the action, a set of fields whose cardinality scales like N, and hence not only solve the QFT in the (strict) large-N limit but also have access to a systematic 1/N expansion. Large-N results tend to complement results from the conventional perturbative RG [134, 198]. The pertubative RG allows to study the theory around the Gaussian — or free — fixed point, whereas large N can sometimes capture properties along the full RG flow up to the interacting fixed point. As with most techniques used to access QFT, the 1/N expansion has its limitations which are also often unpredictable. Hence, we should to be careful to discuss it in isolation.¹

The plan of this chapter is as follows. In Section 3.1 we investigate the large- $N \varphi^4$ -theory and the O(2N) WF fixed point. We derive the leading-order asymptotics of the critical theory at large charge and large N in D = 3 using thermodynamical reasoning, explain how we recover the superfluid EFT predictions — including a computation of the leading-N Wilsonian parameters — and discuss the fluctuation at sub-leading order to extract the universal contribution from the superfluid phonon discussed in Eq. (2.87). We also quickly comment on the resurgent analysis of the leading-order asymptotics.

In Section 3.2 we explain how the LCE at large *N* allows us to study the φ^4 -theory away from the conformal fixed point. We deduce and discuss the leading-*N* effective potential along the full RG flow in *D* = 3, generalizing a result first derived along the critical massless trajectory by re-summing an infinite number of Feynman diagrams in [19]. We extend the analysis to 2 < D < 6 and in particular to D = 5. In D = 5 we find tentative results indicating that the φ^4 -model at large *N* appears to not be UV complete and we uncover a non-unitary — or complex — CFT at the interacting fixed point.

In Section 3.3 we discuss three-dimensional fermionic theories at large *N* and their large-charge sectors. We start by discussing the free fermion which already exhibits some interesting behaviour. In particular, the ground state at large charge exhibits a non-trivial macroscopic limit on the cylinder in contrast to the free boson. However, there is no SSB and said ground state no longer describes a superfluid but a Fermi sphere instead. We then move on to analysing the interacting GN model and NJL-type models at large charge and large *N*. While the GN model in the strict large-*N* limit only exhibits a Fermi-sphere ground state, the NJL-type models allow for a Bose–Einstein condensate and admit a superfluid ground state in the description of certain large-charge operators.

All of the analysis and the computations in this chapter are done in Euclidean signature, mainly either in D = 3 or D = 5. While Section 3.1 represents mostly a review of the recent and established literature on the subject, Sections 3.2 and 3.3 present the original work and the contributions of the author,

¹For example, it is absolutely necessary to make sure that the 1/N expansion is both renormalizable and IR finite. If renormalizability and IR finiteness are not met, large-*N* results are potentially unstable and the 1/N expansion might not actually exist.

with the small exception of the free-fermion CFT at large charge. Section 3.2 is based on [1] (plus its companion paper [128]) and Section 3.3 is based on [3].

3.1 The Wilson-Fisher fixed point at large charge and large N

The O(N') WF fixed point is the interacting fixed point for the φ^4 -theory in D = 3 accessible at large N'. In our notation the action reads

$$S[\phi_i] = \int d^D x \left[\frac{1}{2} \partial_\mu \phi_i \partial^\mu \phi_i + \frac{r}{2} \phi_i \phi_i + \frac{g}{2N'} (\phi_i \phi_i)^2 \right].$$
(3.1)

We divide the interaction term by a factor of N' so that all terms in the action are of order N'. In flat space, the IR interacting fixed point is reached in the massless limit r = 0. If N' = 2N is even, the action is more conveniently written in terms of complex fields (the index *i* runs from 1 to N),²

$$S[\phi_i] = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \left[\partial_\mu \phi_i^* \partial^\mu \phi_i + r \phi_i^* \phi_i + \frac{g}{N} (\phi_i^* \phi_i)^2 \right].$$
(3.2)

We will generally use this form of the action.³

3.1.1 The Wilson-Fisher fixed point and large N

In 2 < D < 4 the coupling *g* of the φ^4 -interaction is relevant and the theory described by the action in Eq. (3.2) is free at short distances in the UV and strongly coupled at long distances in the IR where it can be assumed to flow to an interacting and generically strongly-coupled fixed point called the WF fixed point. The WF CFT living there is of particular importance in condensed-matter physics and the description of second-order phase transitions in statistical physics. It describes the critical points of systems such as superfluid Helium, vapour liquid, ferromagnetic transitions and binary mixtures [134].

Weakly-coupled WF fixed point in small ϵ

There is strong evidence for the existence of the WF fixed point between 2 < D < 4 — in particular also for the physical dimension D = 3 — and for arbitrary N [11, 135, 221]. Its existence is generally agreed upon and has first been proven perturbatively in the small- ϵ expansion around four dimensions [8, 133], where significant simplifications occur. In fact, in dimensions $D = 4 - \epsilon$, for $\epsilon \ll 1$ the IR WF fixed point of the φ^4 -theory Eq. (3.2) becomes weakly-coupled and accessible via perturbation theory. The one-loop beta function for the quartic coupling g around the IR fixed point in $D = 4 - \epsilon$ for the O(2N)

²Clearly, although not manifestly, this action remains O(2N) invariant instead of just $U(N) \subset O(2N)$.

³Additionally, we can include a $|\phi_i|^6$ -term in the action Eq. (3.2), which by dimensional analysis is marginal in D = 3. However, this term is marginally irrelevant in the presence of the $|\phi_i|^4$ -term [19, 135] and hence we omit it. The theory without a $|\phi_i|^4$ -term and only including $|\phi_i|^6$ -term is itself interesting and worth studying [210–220]. We leave the large-charge analysis of the $|\phi_i|^6$ -model for future research.

invariant theory then reads [222]

$$\beta_g = -\frac{g}{N}\epsilon + (N+4)\frac{g^2}{4\pi^2 N^2} + \dots,$$
(3.3)

and the WF fixed point lies at the critical value of the coupling⁴

$$\frac{g_*}{N} = \frac{4\pi^2}{(N+4)}\epsilon.$$
 (3.4)

The anomalous dimension as well as the scaling dimension of ϕ_i and the composite field $\phi^2 = \phi_i \phi_i$ are

$$\Delta_{\phi} = 1 - \frac{\epsilon}{2} + \dots, \qquad \qquad \Delta_{\phi^2} = 2 - \frac{3}{(N+4)}\epsilon + \dots$$
(3.5)

The fact that the IR stable fixed point occurs for *g* of order ϵ allows for the development of a formal expansion in ϵ . Higher corrections in ϵ to these results come from higher-loop calculations and are known up to order ϵ^5 [223, 224]. The coefficients of the first few terms in ϵ fall off rather rapidly and setting $\epsilon = 1$ provides an approximation for the critical theory in D = 3 that is in surprisingly good agreement with experimental and numerical results [133]. In D = 4 the φ^4 -theory does not have a continuum limit and — as the only critical point reachable is the Gaussian free massless theory at large distances — it is thus known as a trivial theory there.

Weakly-coupled WF fixed point from large N

An approach complementary and similar in spirit to the small- ϵ expansion is the large-N expansion. To set up the large-N expansion for the O(2N) vector model we consider a theory of 2N real scalar fields packaged into N complex fields and a O(2N) symmetric action of the form

$$S[\phi_i] = \int d^D x \left[\partial_\mu \phi_i^* \partial^\mu \phi_i + N \Upsilon \left(\frac{\phi_i^* \phi_i}{N} \right) \right], \qquad (3.6)$$

where the potential $\Upsilon(x)$ is a generic polynomial.⁵ For large *N* it can be expected that O(2N) invariant quantities self-average and hence have small fluctuations.⁶ This observation suggests that it is a good idea to consider $\phi_i^* \phi_i$ as a dynamical variable instead of ϕ_i . This can be achieved via a so-called Hubbard–Stratonovich (HS) transformation [134, 225, 226]. The HS transformation introduces two additional fields λ, σ while imposing the constraint $\sigma(x) = \phi_i^*(x)\phi_i(x)/N$ for every point *x* in space by a functional integral over $\lambda(x)$,

$$\mathbb{1} = N \int \mathscr{D}\lambda \,\delta(\phi_i^* \phi_i - N\lambda) = \frac{N}{2\pi i} \int \mathscr{D}\sigma \,\mathscr{D}\lambda \,e^{\sigma\left(\phi_i^* \phi_i - N\lambda\right)}. \tag{3.7}$$

⁴Higher-order corrections in ϵ change the critical value g_* but not its existence.

⁵We choose the notation Υ instead of V as we write the potential as a function of ϕ^2 instead of ϕ .

⁶By the central limit theorem this assumption relies on the components ϕ_i to be weakly correlated.

Inserting the representation of the identity in Eq. (3.7) into the path integral for the action Eq. (3.6) results in the following partition function:

$$Z = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_i \mathscr{D}\phi_i^* \mathscr{D}\sigma \mathscr{D}\lambda \, e^{-S[\phi_i,\sigma,\lambda]}, \qquad S[\phi_i,\sigma,\lambda] = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \left[\partial_\mu \phi_i^* \partial^\mu \phi_i + N\Upsilon(\lambda) + \sigma \left(\phi_i^* \phi_i - N\lambda\right)\right].$$
(3.8)

The functional integral over the fields ϕ_i in the above representation of the partition function is now Gaussian and can be performed, effectively removing the dependence in the original fields and making the dependence on *N* of the partition function explicit.⁷ The path integral now reads⁸

$$Z = \int \mathscr{D}\sigma \mathscr{D}\lambda \, e^{-S[\sigma,\lambda]}, \qquad S[\sigma,\lambda] = N \int \mathrm{d}^D x \, [\Upsilon(\lambda) - \sigma\lambda] + N \mathrm{Tr} \log(-\nabla^2 + \sigma), \qquad (3.9)$$

where we have used the identity log det A = Trlog A. The action Eq. (3.2) corresponds to the potential

$$\Upsilon(x) = r \, x + g \, x^2 \,. \tag{3.10}$$

In that case the modified action is quadratic in λ ,

$$S[\sigma,\lambda] = N \int d^{D}x \left[r\lambda + g\lambda^{2} - \sigma\lambda \right] + N \operatorname{Tr}\log\left(-\nabla^{2} + \sigma\right), \qquad (3.11)$$

and the integral over λ can be performed, setting

$$4g\lambda + r = \sigma. \tag{3.12}$$

This results in a term of the form r^2 appearing in the action, which is a constant term and therefore part of the normalization. The new representation of the partition function for the φ^4 -theory in Eq. (3.2) then reads

$$Z = \int \mathscr{D}\sigma \, e^{-S[\sigma]}, \qquad S[\sigma] = N \int \mathrm{d}^D x \, \frac{1}{4g} \left[2\sigma r - \sigma^2 \right] + N \mathrm{Tr} \log\left(-\nabla^2 + \sigma \right), \qquad (3.13)$$

Integrating out the σ field and rewriting the trace-log term as a path integral gets us back to the original theory in Eq. (3.2), hence the two representations are clearly equivalent. To analyse the WF fixed point we consider the critical trajectory at r = 0 (in flat space).

Tuning the massless theory r = 0 to the conformal point at the level of the action in Eq. (3.13) is equivalent to dropping the σ^2 -term.⁹ In order to properly organize and perform the 1/N expansion we rescale the field σ by a factor of $1/\sqrt{N}$ [227, 228],

$$\sigma = \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}}.$$
(3.14)

⁷Often it is more convenient to integrate only over N - 1 components ϕ_i and leaving ϕ_1 in the action. In some cases, it is even worth to leave two original fields in the action [134]. This does not affect the leading-N result but only the 1/N corrections to the leading result.

⁸The HS formalism can be generalized slightly in order to be applicable to the most general O(N)-invariant action, which is found by adding the two terms $A(|\phi|^2/N)|\partial_{\mu}\phi|^2$ and $B(|\phi|^2/N)|\partial_{\mu}\phi^* \cdot \phi|^2/N$ to the action in Eq. (3.6), where $|\phi|^2 = \phi_i^* \phi_i$ and A, B are two arbitrary functions. After performing the HS transform in Eq. (3.7) these terms become $A(\sigma)|\partial_{\mu}\phi|^2$ and $NB(\sigma)(\partial_{\mu}\sigma)^2$. The ϕ_i -integrals remain Gaussian and can again be performed.

⁹This applies to both the UV free and the IR interacting fixed point [222].

The trace-log term generates a non-local effective kinetic term for the composite field $\hat{\sigma}$.

$$N\mathrm{Tr}\log\left(-\nabla^2 + \hat{\sigma}/\sqrt{N}\right) = N\mathrm{Tr}\log\left(-\nabla^2\right) + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{kN^{k/2-1}} \mathrm{Tr}\left(G\hat{\sigma}\right)^k,\tag{3.15}$$

so that to quadratic order in the field σ the partition function is given by

$$Z = \int \mathscr{D}\hat{\sigma} \exp\left[\frac{1}{2}\mathrm{Tr}(G\hat{\sigma})^2 + \mathscr{O}(\hat{\sigma}^3)\right].$$
(3.16)

where G = G(x - y) is the propagator of the free theory, $-\nabla^2 G(x - y) = \delta(x - y)$,

$$G(x-y) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^D p}{(2\pi)^D} \, \frac{e^{i p \cdot (x-y)}}{p^2} \,. \tag{3.17}$$

The quadratic action in σ is best expressed in terms of a double integral

$$S[\hat{\sigma}] = -\frac{1}{2} \int d^{D}x \, d^{D}y \, \hat{\sigma}(x) \hat{\sigma}(y) \, G(x-y)^{2} + \mathcal{O}(\hat{\sigma}^{3}) \,.$$
(3.18)

The square of the ϕ propagator can be evaluated in momentum space,

$$G(x-y)^{2} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{D} p}{(2\pi)^{D}} e^{ip \cdot (x-y)} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{D} q}{(2\pi)^{D}} \frac{1}{q^{2}(p-q)^{2}} = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{D} p}{(2\pi)^{D}} \frac{e^{ip \cdot (x-y)} \left(p^{2}\right)^{\frac{D}{2}-2}}{2^{D} (4\pi)^{\frac{D-3}{2}} \Gamma\left(\frac{D-1}{2}\right) \sin\left(\frac{\pi D}{2}\right)}, \quad (3.19)$$

and can be used to derive the propagator for σ ,

$$\langle \tilde{\sigma}(-p)\tilde{\sigma}(p)\rangle = \frac{(4\pi)^{\frac{D-3}{2}}2^{D+1}\Gamma(\frac{D-1}{2})\sin(\frac{\pi D}{2})}{(p^2)^{\frac{D}{2}-2}}, \qquad \langle \hat{\sigma}(x)\hat{\sigma}(y)\rangle = \frac{2^{D+2}\Gamma(\frac{D-1}{2})\sin(\frac{\pi D}{2})}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}}\Gamma(\frac{D}{2}-2)|x-y|^4} =: \frac{C_{\hat{\sigma}}}{|x-y|^4}.$$
(3.20)

This is precisely the conformally invariant two-point function of a scalar operator with conformal dimension $\Delta_{\hat{\sigma}} = 2$, consistent with the small- ϵ expansion.¹⁰

The simplest way to develop the large-*N* perturbation theory from here is via the canonical propagator G(x - y) for ϕ_i , the propagator for $\hat{\sigma}$ in Eq. (3.20) and the action written in the form¹¹

$$S[\phi_i, \hat{\sigma}] = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \left[\partial_\mu \phi_i^* \partial^\mu \phi_i + \frac{1}{\sqrt{2N}} \hat{\sigma} \phi_i^* \phi_i \right], \qquad (3.21)$$

which is recovered by rewriting the trace-log term in Eq. (3.13) as a path integral (and rescaling the field σ accordingly). For example, the first correction in 1/N to the scaling dimension of σ takes the form [222, 229–231]

$$\Delta_{\hat{\sigma}} = 2 + 2^{D-1} (D-1) (D-2) \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{D-1}{2}\right) \sin\left(\frac{\pi D}{2}\right)}{\pi^{\frac{3}{2}} \Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}+1\right)} \frac{1}{2N} + \mathcal{O}(N^{-2}).$$
(3.22)

¹⁰The coefficient $C_{\hat{\sigma}}$ is positive in the range 2 < D < 6.

¹¹We choose to rescale by $1/\sqrt{2N}$ instead of $1/\sqrt{N}$ purely out of convenience so that our results are consistent with [222]. There is no physical difference in choosing one over the other.

After setting $D = 4 - \epsilon$ and expanding to first order in ϵ , this result agrees perfectly with Eq. (3.5). While the existence of the O(2N) WF fixed point in D = 3 from the ϵ -expansion is not clear, from the large-N perspective it exists everywhere for 2 < D < 4 and survives in the limit $N \to \infty$.¹²

3.1.2 The large- $N \varphi^4$ -model at fixed charge

Large-*N* analysis provides strong evidence that the O(2N) vector model flows to the interacting WF fixed point in the IR for 2 < D < 4. The RG flow including the interacting WF CFT survive the large-*N* limit and the fixed point becomes a weakly-coupled theory around $N \rightarrow \infty$. The CFT living at this fixed point is an ideal playground to test the LCE in a setting that is under perturbative control.

We leave the dimension D arbitrary for now. While fixing the charge in an Abelian model like the O(2) WF CFT is straightforward, in non-Abelian theories the global internal symmetry still acts on the charge matrix Q, so that only the spectrum of Q and hence its representation remain invariant. Importantly, it has been noticed that the homogeneous finite-density superfluid configuration and the corresponding symmetry-breaking pattern discussed in Chapter 2 only capture correlators of charged operators in completely symmetric representations [46, 47, 122].

In the critical O(2N) vector model at large N we choose to fix the value Q_i of the N Cartan charges/generators $Q_i^{(O(2N))}$, i = 1, ..., N rotating the field ϕ_i individually, which equals the number of eigenvalues of the charge matrix Q and hence represents the maximum amount of entries of Q that we are allowed to fix under the group action. Without using an EFT description this is best achieved by restricting the path integral to the sector of operators \mathcal{O}^Q with fixed eigenvalues under the Cartan charges, $Q_i^{(O(2N))}\mathcal{O}^Q = Q_i\mathcal{O}^Q$. This procedure is best discussed in finite-temperature field theory as fixing the value of the Cartan charges has a very natural interpretation at finite temperature where it corresponds to fixing the number of particles, *i.e.* considering the canonical ensemble.¹³

We start with the O(2N)-invariant φ^4 vector model with action Eq. (3.2) at the WF fixed point on the cylinder $S^1_{\beta} \times S^{D-1}_{r_0}$, where we have compactified the cylinder-time coordinate.¹⁴ The length of the circle $\beta = 1/T$ is the inverse temperature and we recover the theory on the regular cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S^{D-1}_{r_0}$ in the limit $\beta \to \infty$. In the following we always implicitly assume the zero-temperature limit to recover the flat space WF CFT at the fixed point of the RG flow,

$$S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1} \sim \lim_{\beta \to \infty} S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1} = \mathbb{R} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}.$$
(3.23)

The diagonal Cartan charges of the Lagrangian in Eq. (3.2) rotating the fields ϕ_i individually are given

 $^{^{12}}$ Besides using small- ϵ and large-N expansions the WF CFTs of three-dimensional O(N) models have also been studied using Monte-Carlo simulations [14, 16, 143, 144, 160] and the conformal bootstrap [232, 233]. Detailed information on the spectrum of light operators is known and there is strong agreement between all of the different methods. As a consequence, the existence of these conformal theories is widely accepted.

¹³Naturally, it is also possible to perform all computations in flat space and at zero temperature, see [20].

¹⁴In curved space the mass *r* now also includes a coupling to the Ricci curvature \mathscr{R} . Since we consider the theory on the cylinder $S_B^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ the curvature is constant, $\mathscr{R} \propto 1/r_0^2$.

by ($\tau = x_0$ in Euclidean signature)

$$Q_i^{(O(2N))} = -\int_{S_{\tau_0}^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}S \left[\partial_\tau \phi_i^* \phi_i - \phi_i^* \partial_\tau \phi_i \right].$$
(3.24)

The partition function on the thermal circle S^1_β can be conveniently written as the trace of the exponential of the Hamiltonian. Bosonic DoF obey periodic boundary conditions on the thermal circle (while fermionic DoF obey anti-periodic ones), therefore

$$Z = \operatorname{Tr}_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times S^{D-1}_{r_{0}}} \left[e^{-\beta H^{(\operatorname{cyl})}} \right] = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_{i} \mathscr{D}\phi_{i}^{*} e^{-S[\phi_{i}]},$$
periodic
(3.25)

where $H^{(\text{cyl})}$ at zero temperature $\beta \to \infty$ and at the fixed point corresponds to the dilatation operator *D*. We can restrict the trace over the thermal circle in Eq. (3.25) to operators of fixed diagonal charges Q_i under the O(2N) symmetry. For later convenience we introduce the charge densities $\rho_i = Q_i / (r_0^{D-1}\Omega_D)$,

$$Z_{c}(\rho_{1},\ldots,\rho_{N}) := \operatorname{Tr}_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times S^{D-1}_{r_{0}}} \left[e^{-\beta H^{(\operatorname{cyl})}} \prod_{i=1}^{N} \delta \left(Q^{(O(2N))}_{i} - Q_{i} \right) \right].$$
(3.26)

In finite-temperature field theory language this is the canonical partition function at fixed particle number (as particles carry the charge in this language). Using a Fourier transform we can rewrite the path integral in Eq. (3.26),

$$Z_{c}(\rho_{1},...,\rho_{N}) = \operatorname{Tr}_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \left[e^{-\beta H^{(\text{cyl})}} \prod_{i=1}^{N} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\theta_{i}}{2\pi} e^{i\theta_{i} \left(Q_{i}^{(O(2N))} - Q_{i}\right)} \right]$$

$$= \left[\prod_{i=1}^{N} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\theta_{i}}{2\pi} e^{-i\theta_{i}Q_{i}} \right] \operatorname{Tr}_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \left[e^{-\beta \left(H^{(\text{cyl})} - i\beta^{-1}\sum_{i}\theta_{i}Q_{i}^{(O(2N))}\right)} \right],$$
(3.27)

where we can identify the grand-canonical partition function Z_{gc} with imaginary chemical potentials $\mu_i = i\theta_i/\beta$ for the fields ϕ_i by

$$Z_{\rm gc}(\mu_1,\dots,\mu_N) := \operatorname{Tr}_{S^1_{\beta} \times S^{D-1}_{r_0}} \left[e^{-\beta \left(H^{(\rm cyl)} - \sum_i \mu_i Q_i^{(O(2N))} \right)} \right] \stackrel{N \to \infty}{=:} e^{-(2N)\beta V\Omega(\mu_1,\dots,\mu_N)}, \quad V_{S^{D-1}_{r_0}} = r_0^{D-1}\Omega_D.$$
(3.28)

In thermodynamical language, the quantity $\Omega(\mu_1, ..., \mu_N)$ — given as the logarithm of Z_{gc} in the thermodynamical limit $N \to \infty$ — is called the grand potential. Note that Eq. (3.28) describes the partition function for a theory at finite density with imaginary chemical potentials $\mu_i = i\theta_i/\beta$. Equivalently to the (conformal) superfluid EFT in Chapter 2, the effective time translation is generated by the modified Hamiltonian $H - \sum_i \mu_i Q_i^{(O(2N))}$.

Analogously, the canonical partition function Z_c defines the free energy density $f_c(\rho)$ per DoF by

$$Z_{c}(\rho_{1},...,\rho_{N}) \stackrel{N \to \infty}{=:} e^{-(2N)\beta V f_{c}(\rho_{1},...,\rho_{N})}, \qquad V_{S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} = r_{0}^{D-1}\Omega_{D}, \qquad (3.29)$$

which is the ground-state energy at fixed charge. The free energy at zero temperature and at the conformal fixed point is related to the scaling dimension of the lowest-lying operator of fixed charge,

$$\Delta(Q_1,...) = -\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{r_0}{\beta} \log Z_c(\rho_1,...) \Big|_{\rm FP} = (2N) \lim_{\beta \to \infty} Vr_0 f_c(\rho_1,...) \Big|_{\rm FP} + \mathcal{O}(N^{-1}), \qquad Q_i = \rho_i / V. \tag{3.30}$$

108

From here on we will no longer differentiate notation-wise between the charge operator $Q_i^{(O(2N))}$ and the charge Q_i ,

shorthand notation:
$$Q_i^{(O(2N))} \sim Q_i$$
. (3.31)

The grand-canonical partition function $Z_{gc}(\mu)$ has a path-integral representation, which will be the starting point for our analysis. Since the current j^{μ} of the O(2N) symmetry depends on the canonically conjugate momenta of the fields ϕ_i , the sum over momenta in the partition function and the switch from Hamiltonian to Lagrangian formalism are non-trivial. The resulting action S_{μ} can be understood as introducing constant background fields for the gauged $U(1)^N$ diagonal symmetry in the original action Eq. (3.2) while keeping periodic boundary conditions within the path integral,

$$Z_{\rm gc}(\mu) = \int \mathcal{D}\phi_i \mathcal{D}\phi_i^* e^{-S_{\mu}[\phi_i]}, \quad S_{\mu}[\phi_i] = \int d^D x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_i)\phi_i^* (\partial_{\tau} + \mu_i)\phi_i + |\nabla\phi_i|^2 + r|\phi_i|^2 + \frac{g}{N}|\phi_i|^4 \right].$$
(3.32)
periodic

We discuss the detailed derivation of the finite-density action S_{μ} for a generic O(2N) vector model in Appendix C.1. Since we are on a compact spatial manifold, we expect $\Omega(\mu)$, and hence $f_{gc}(\rho)$, to be smooth and its derivatives to be well-defined. Additionally, CP-invariance implies that the grand potential Ω is an even function of all the θ_i -variables.¹⁵

In the thermodynamic limit $N \to \infty$ the quantities in Eq. (3.28) and Eq. (3.27) are computable in a saddle-proint approximation around the leading semi-classical trajectory.¹⁶ The saddle-point equation for the partition function in Eq. (3.27) reads

$$i\frac{\rho_i}{(2N)} + \beta \frac{\partial}{\partial \theta_i} \Omega(i\theta_1/\beta, \dots, i\theta_N/\beta) = 0.$$
(3.33)

Importantly, at the saddle point Eq. (3.33) of the canonical partition function in Eq. (3.27) the chemical potentials θ_i are imaginary, due to the fact that the derivative of the grand potential Ω with respect to θ_i is an odd real function.¹⁷ Equivalently, the chemical potentials μ_i are real. We will therefore change variables from θ_i to μ_i in the canonical partition function Eq. (3.27),

$$Z_{c}(\rho_{1},\ldots,\rho_{N}) \sim \int [\mathrm{d}\mu_{i}] \, e^{-\beta \left[\sum_{i} \mu_{i} Q_{i} - \frac{1}{\beta} \log Z_{gc}(\mu_{1},\ldots,\mu_{n})\right]} \stackrel{N \to \infty}{\longrightarrow} \int [\mathrm{d}\mu_{i}] \, e^{-(2N)\beta \left[\sum_{i} \mu_{i} \frac{Q_{i}}{2N} + V\Omega(\mu_{1},\ldots,\mu_{N})\right]},$$
(3.34)

As $\mu_i \rightarrow -\mu_i$ is a symmetry, we can assume without loss of generality that $\mu_i \ge 0$.

¹⁵Under time reversal T the chemical potential transforms as $\mu_i \rightarrow -\mu_i$. Due to CPT symmetry, under the assumption of CP invariance, the transformation $\mu_i \rightarrow -\mu_i$ now has to be a symmetry of the theory.

¹⁶Charge quantization implies that the integrand in Eq. (3.27) is a periodic function in each of the θ_i -variables. Hence, as they cancel each other due to periodicity, we do not have to worry about contributions from the end points of the integrals to the asymptotic expansion around the saddle points.

¹⁷Taking the complex conjugate of the saddle-point equation Eq. (3.33) we deduce that at the minimum $\theta_a^* = -\theta_a$, as $\partial\Omega/\partial\theta_i$ is an odd function.

At the large-N saddle point,¹⁸

$$Z_c \overset{N \to \infty}{\sim} e^{-(2N)\beta V f_c(\rho)}, \qquad \qquad Z_{gc} \overset{N \to \infty}{\sim} e^{-(2N)\beta V \Omega(\mu)}, \qquad \qquad \frac{\rho_i}{2N} + \frac{\partial}{\partial \mu_i} \Omega(\mu) = 0.$$
(3.35)

the free energy and the grand potential are related by a Legendre transform,

$$f_c(\rho_1,\ldots) = \sup_{\mu_i} \left(\sum_i \mu_i \frac{\rho_i}{2N} + \Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) \right) = \sum_i \mu_i \frac{\rho_i}{2N} + \Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) \bigg|_{\frac{\rho_i}{2N} = -\frac{\partial}{\partial \mu_i} \Omega}.$$
(3.36)

This is a non-trivial consistency check of our construction: at the saddle point we reproduce the usual Legendre transform that relates the two thermodynamic potentials.

The idea is to compute the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ for the O(2N) vector model in an expansion in large N and then use the saddle-point condition to relate $\Omega(\mu)$ to the free energy f_c , with the end goal being to extract the scaling dimension from f_c . We consider the action $S_{\mu} = S_{\mu}[\phi_i]$ in Eq. (3.32) and perform a HS transform of the form in Eq. (3.7). The action becomes

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\sigma,\lambda] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}^{D}x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + r|\phi_{i}|^{2} + \sigma(|\phi_{i}|^{2} - N\lambda) + Ng\lambda^{2} \right],$$
(3.37)

where we have consciously left the mass and curvature term $r|\phi_i|^2$ untouched by the HS transform. Integrating out the field λ — as it was done in Eq. (3.13) — yields the action

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\sigma] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + (r+\sigma)|\phi_{i}|^{2}) - \frac{N}{4g}\sigma^{2} \right].$$
(3.38)

The WF conformal point on the cylinder is reached for $|g| \rightarrow \infty$ [222] and *r* of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ [124], where the action becomes

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\sigma] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + (r+\sigma)|\phi_{i}|^{2} \right].$$
(3.39)

3.1.3 Leading order asymptotics at large charge

We compute the free energy of the O(2N) model restricted to the completely symmetric representation (the Abelian sector) — which corresponds to the energy of the homogeneous ground state in the sector of total fixed charge Q [122, 234] — in the double-scaling limit of large N and large Q.

The original fields ϕ_i only appear quadratically in the critical action in Eq. (3.39) and hence the

 $Z_{gc}(\mu_1,\ldots)e^{\beta V(2N)\Omega(\mu)(\mu_1,\ldots)+\mathcal{O}(N^0)}.$

¹⁸The function $\exp[-(2N)\beta V\Omega(\mu)]$ is the leading-order result for the grand-canonical partition function Z_{gc} in a 1/N expansion,

This expansion is well-behaved for the usual reasons that large-N expansions with a scalar collective field are. A similar statement holds true for Z_c .

functional integral can be performed. Afterwards, the grand-canonical partition function in terms of the collective field σ only reads

$$Z_{gc} = \int \mathscr{D}\sigma \ e^{-S_{\mu}[\sigma]}, \qquad S_{\mu}[\sigma] = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \operatorname{Trlog}\left(-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})^{2} - \Delta_{S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} + r + \sigma\right).$$
(3.40)

In Section 3.1.1, in particular Eq. (3.20), we have discussed and presented evidence that at zero chemical potential and zero temperature this partition function corresponds to the WF CFT at large *N*. At $N \to \infty$ the conformal dimension Δ_{σ} of the collective field σ is equal to 2.

As we are in finite volume, the mode decomposition for the fields ϕ_i admits a zero-mode, which can in principle be extracted from the functional determinant [124]. We instead choose to consider said zero-mode while evaluating the functional determinant in Eq. (3.40). We further assume that σ admits a constant VEV,¹⁹

$$\sigma = \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma} / \sqrt{N}, \qquad \langle \sigma \rangle = \text{const.}, \qquad (3.41)$$

whose value will be determined by the saddle-point equations. The action can then be expanded in powers of the fluctuation $\hat{\sigma}$,

$$S_{\mu}[\sigma] = \sum_{i=1}^{N} \operatorname{Trlog}\left(-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})^{2} - \Delta_{S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle + \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}}\right)$$

$$= \sum_{i=1}^{N} \operatorname{Trlog}\left(-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})^{2} - \Delta_{S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle\right) + \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{kN^{k/2}} \operatorname{Tr}\left(G_{i}\hat{\sigma}\right)^{k},$$
(3.42)

where $G_i(x - y)$ is the propagator associated to the field ϕ_i ,

$$\left(-\left(\partial_{\tau}+\mu_{i}\right)^{2}-\Delta_{S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}}+r+\left\langle\sigma\right\rangle\right)G_{i}(x-y)=\frac{1}{\sqrt{g}}\delta(x-y).$$
(3.43)

For completeness, the action for the path-integral representation of the canonical partition function reads

$$S_Q = \beta \sum_{i} \mu_i Q_i + S_\mu = \beta \sum_{i} \mu_i Q_i + \sum_{i} \text{Tr}\log\left(-(\partial_\tau + \mu_i)^2 - \Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle\right) + \sum_{i} \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{kN^{k/2}} \text{Tr}\left(G_i \,\hat{\sigma}\right)^k.$$
(3.44)

The large-*N* saddle point is found by minimizing the ground state action in Eq. (3.44) for $\hat{\sigma} = 0$. The functional determinant in the action can be evaluated, which we do in Appendix C.2. The grand

¹⁹If the field σ admits a homogeneous/constant VEV, then it will correspond to the lowest-energy ground state as any inhomogeneous solution in comparison will correspond to a (ground) state with higher energy.

potential $\Omega(\mu_1,...)$ becomes²⁰

$$\Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) = \frac{1}{2N} \sum_i \zeta_i^2 \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_i^2 \right) + \frac{1}{(2N)V} \sum_i \sum_{\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \left[\left[\omega_\ell + \frac{1}{\beta} \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_\ell + \mu_i)})(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_\ell - \mu_i)}) \right], \\ \omega_\ell^2 = \frac{\ell(\ell + D - 2)}{r_0^2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle.$$

$$(3.45)$$

This result is convergent as long as

$$|\mu_i| \le \sqrt{r + \langle \sigma \rangle}, \qquad \forall i = 1, \dots, N.$$
(3.46)

The saddle-point equations are obtained by deriving the ground-state action *w.r.t.* the variables $\langle \sigma \rangle$, ζ_i and μ_i , where the BEC parameters ζ_i come from the zero modes of the fields ϕ_i . Since the parameters ζ_i are a priori note determined, they should be treated as variational parameters related to the charge carried by the condensed particles, *i.e.* the ground state.

At zero temperature $\beta \rightarrow \infty$ we reach the WF fixed point in flat space,

$$\Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) = \frac{1}{(2N)} \sum_i \zeta_i^2 \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_i^2 \right) + \frac{1}{2V} \sum_{\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \omega_\ell,$$

$$f_c(\rho_1,\ldots) = \sum_i \mu_i \frac{\rho_i}{(2N)} + \Omega(\mu_1,\ldots), \qquad \qquad \omega_\ell^2 = \frac{\ell(\ell+D-2)}{r_0^2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle.$$
(3.47)

The infinite sum in the grand potential is the zeta function $\zeta(-1/2 | S_{r_0}^{D-1}, r + \langle \sigma \rangle)$ on the two-sphere,²¹

$$\zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^{D-1}, r) := \sum_{\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \left(\frac{\ell(\ell+D-2)}{r_0^2} + r \right)^{-s}.$$
(3.48)

The saddle-point equations in $\langle \sigma \rangle$, ζ_i and μ_i read

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_{i} : & \zeta_{i} \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_{i}^{2} \right) = 0, \quad i = 1, ..., N, \\ \langle \sigma \rangle : & \frac{1}{(2N)} \sum_{i} \zeta_{i}^{2} + \frac{1}{2V} \frac{1}{2} \zeta(1/2 | S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}, r + \langle \sigma \rangle) = 0, \\ \mu_{i} : & \frac{\rho_{i}}{(2N)} - \frac{2\mu_{i}}{(2N)} \zeta_{i}^{2} = 0. \end{aligned}$$
(3.49)

The first equation either fixes the chemical potentials μ_i to be equal to the VEV of the collective field σ or sets ζ_i to zero (the case of no condensate). As all solutions except for the trivial one $\zeta_i = 0$, $\forall i$ can be shown to be equivalent, we choose all the μ_i to be equal,

$$\mu_i^2 = r + \langle \sigma \rangle := \mu^2, \qquad i = 1, ..., N.$$
 (3.50)

²⁰This result can be generalized from the sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ to any other spatial manifold — like the torus — by simply replacing the eigenvalues $\omega_{\ell} \to \omega(\mathbf{p}) = \sqrt{E(\mathbf{p})^2 + r + \langle \sigma \rangle}$ and the corresponding multiplicities $\text{Deg}_D(\ell) \to \text{Deg}_D(\mathbf{p})$.

²¹This definition can be of course be extended to arbitrary manifolds by replacing the eigenvalues and degeneracies.

The third equation equation relates the charge densities ρ_i to the BEC parameter ζ_i ,

$$2\mu_i\zeta_i = \rho_i,$$
 $i = 1,...,N.$ (3.51)

From a statistical mechanics perspective, this equation simply represents the fact that at zero temperature all Bose particles and hence all the charge reside in the ground state. We define the total charge and charge density,

$$\rho := \sum_{i} \rho_i = 2 \sum_{i} \mu_i \zeta_i, \qquad \qquad Q := V \rho = \sum_{i} Q_i. \qquad (3.52)$$

After implementing the first two saddle-point equations, the remaining equation gives the condition for the Legendre transform defining the relationship between the free energy density and the grand potential,

$$\frac{\rho}{2N} = -\frac{\mu}{2V}\zeta(1/2|S_{r_0}^{D-1},\mu^2) = -\frac{1}{2V}\frac{\partial}{\partial\mu}\zeta(-1/2|S_{r_0}^{D-1},\mu^2) = -\frac{\partial}{\partial\mu}\Omega(\mu).$$
(3.53)

The final result for the leading-*N* free energy (density) per DoF at fixed charge $Q = V\rho$ for the O(2N) WF fixed point can conveniently be written as ²²

$$Vf_{c}(\rho) = f_{c}(Q) = \operatorname{LT}[-V\Omega](Q/2N) = \mu \frac{Q}{2N} + \frac{1}{2}\zeta(-1/2|S_{r_{0}}^{D-1},\mu^{2}) \bigg|_{\frac{Q}{2N} = -\frac{\mu}{2}\zeta(1/2|S_{r_{0}}^{D-1},\mu^{2})}.$$
(3.54)

The operator LT[h](x) denotes the Legendre transform of the convex function h, which for a differentiable function can be written in terms of the derivative of h,

$$\mathrm{LT}[h](x) = \sup_{y} \left(xy - h(y) \right) = xy - h(y) \Big|_{x = h'(y)}.$$
(3.55)

If the function *h* is not convex, then the Legendre transform does not exists. If the function *h* is convex, then LT[h] is convex too and the Legendre transform is an involution LT[LT[h]](y) = h(y). As a consequence, the convexity properties of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ are crucial for the theory to be well-defined (at least in the large-*N* limit).

The natural parameter is Q/2N which we hold fixed. The system can be studied both at $Q/2N \gg 1$ and $Q/2N \ll 1$.

The large-*N* result in Eq. (3.54) is a one-loop result capturing the leading quantum contributions. It allows us to construct a one-loop effective action using thermodynamical reasoning [235]. Given the physical description of a system in terms of a grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ (always at finite density) we can write down an effective action capturing the microscopic details of the theory in terms of the NG mode

²²The contribution from the zero modes to the energy density vanishes at the saddle-point. In terms of ρ the free energy density reads $f_c(\rho) = \text{LT}[-\Omega](\rho)$.

 χ coming from the breaking of the global symmetry, the superfluid phonon,

$$S = \int d^{D} x (2N) \Omega \left(\left| \partial_{\mu} \chi \partial^{\mu} \chi \right|^{1/2} \right).$$
(3.56)

The action in Eq. (3.56) has to always be understood as an expansion around the superfluid ground state $\chi^{\otimes} = -i\mu\tau$. By construction, on the ground state χ^{\otimes} the EFT Hamiltonian associated to the action in Eq. (3.56) produces the (large-*N*) free energy in Eq. (3.54). This observation also connects the large-*N* fixed-charge analysis of the Abelian sector in the *O*(2*N*) vector model in the limit $Q/2N \gg 1$ to the EFT approach outlined in Chapter 2.

3.1.4 Q/2N \gg 1 and Q/2N \ll 1

We analyse the leading-order result in Eq. (3.54) for the energy at fixed charge in the O(2N) WF CFT in the limits $Q/2N \gg 1$ and $Q/2N \ll 1$ using analytic methods. We are doing computations explicitly in D = 3 in this section and the next two sections.

$Q/2N \gg 1$

To compute the free energy in an asymptotic expansion around $Q/2N \gg 1$ we use the Mellin representation of the sphere zeta function,

$$\zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^{D-1}, \mu^2) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(s)} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t} t^s e^{-\mu^2 t} \mathrm{Tr} \left[e^{\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} t} \right], \tag{3.57}$$

where $\Gamma(s)$ is the gamma function and $\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}}t}\right]$ is the (trace of the) heat kernel for the Laplacian on the sphere. Roughly, in the limit $Q/2N \gg 1$ we expect $\mu \gg 1$ to be parametrically large as well and hence the *t*-integral localizes around t = 0, where the heat kernel admits an asymptotic expansion. We use Weyl's asymptotic formula expressed in terms of heat kernel coefficients for an arbitrary manifold \mathcal{M} [236–238],

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\Delta_{\mathcal{M}}t}\right] = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} K_n t^{\frac{n}{2}-1}.$$
(3.58)

Heat kernel coefficients in the asymptotic expansion are computable via geometric invariants [239, 240]. For a manifold without boundary all odd coefficients vanish. In this case the two leading coefficients are given in terms of the volume V and the scalar curvature \mathcal{R} of the manifold \mathcal{M} ,

$$K_0 = \frac{V}{4\pi}, \qquad K_2 = \frac{V\mathscr{R}}{24\pi}.$$
 (3.59)

For every consecutive order in the LCE we need another term in the heat kernel expansion. For the two-sphere in D = 3 there exists an explicit integral representation of the heat kernel [241],

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2}t}\right] = r_0^3 \frac{2e^{\frac{t}{4r_0^2}}}{\sqrt{\pi} t^{3/2}} \int_0^1 \mathrm{d}u \, e^{-r_0^2 \frac{u^2}{t}} \frac{u}{\sin(u)}, \qquad (3.60)$$

which can be used to find an integral representation of the zeta function Eq. (3.57) admitting a natural asymptotic expansion in terms of a conformally coupled scalar with mass term $r - 1/4r_0^2$ [124],²³

$$\zeta(s|S_{r_0}^2,\mu^2) = \frac{r_0^2}{(s-1)} \left(\mu^2 - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)^{1-s} + \frac{1}{12} \left(\mu^2 - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)^{-s} + \frac{7s}{480r_0^2} \left(\mu^2 - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)^{-1-s} + \dots$$
(3.61)

This result allows us to express μ and f_c — and hence the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ — as a function of Q/2N,

$$r_{0}\mu(Q) = \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \frac{1}{12}\left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{-\frac{1}{2}} + \mathcal{O}(Q^{-3/2}),$$

$$\frac{\Delta(Q)}{2N} = r_{0}f_{c}(Q) = \frac{2}{3}\left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} + \frac{1}{6}\left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \mathcal{O}(Q^{-1/2}).$$
(3.62)

In the spirit of Eq. (3.56) we observe that from the conformal dimension $\Delta(Q)$ at large N we can extract explicitly the form of the Wilsonian coefficients c_1, c_2, \ldots (to leading order in N) which are outside of the scope of the EFT approach outlined in Chapter 2 (in particular Section 2.2.2). Additionally, they can be compared to numerical results from the lattice [143, 144]. For the O(4) model the discrepancy is already of the order of just 10% [124].

$Q/2N \ll 1$

As the saddle-point Eq. (3.54) is valid for any value of the charge — as opposed to the EFT construction discussed in Chapter 2 which is only valid at large charge — we can also expand the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ and the free energy $f_c(Q)$ in the opposite limit $Q/2N \ll 1$. Contrary to what we would naively expect, the small-charge limit does not correspond to an expansion in the chemical potential around $\mu \sim 0$, but instead around $\mu \sim 1/2r_0$ [124]. The first hint of this fact comes from the form of the expansion of the zeta function around large values of μ in Eq. (3.61), where the natural expansion parameter appears to be $\mu^2 - 1/4r_0^2$.

The origin of the small-charge expansion around $\mu \sim 1/2r_0$ is very natural from the point-of-view of conformal invariance. Weyl invariance enforces the curvature coupling of a scalar field on the cylinder to be non-zero and hence produces an effective mass term $r|\phi|^2 = (1/4r_0^2)|\phi|^2$. The saddle-point equation for ζ_i in Eq. (3.49) fixes $\mu^2 = r + \langle \sigma \rangle$, and therefore it is natural to expand μ^2 at the conformal point around the conformal mass $r = (1/4r_0^2)$.

In the small- μ limit the zeta function in Eq. (3.48) can be expanded in a binomial expansion for $-1/4 < 0 < \mu^2 < 3/4$,

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^2, \mu^2) &= \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} 2(\ell + \frac{1}{2}) \left[\ell(\ell+1)r_0^{-2} + \mu^2 \right]^{-s} = 2r_0^{2s} \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} (\ell + \frac{1}{2})^{1-2s} \left[1 + \frac{(\mu r_0)^2 - \frac{1}{4}}{(\ell + \frac{1}{2})^2} \right]^{-s} \\ &= 2r_0^{2s} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \zeta(2s + 2k - 1; 1/2) \left((\mu r_0)^2 - \frac{1}{4} \right)^k, \end{aligned}$$
(3.63)

²³The term $-1/4r_0^2$ is produced from the conformally coupled scalar curvature term $\xi \mathscr{R} |\phi|^2$ which on the two-sphere $S_{r_0}^2$ becomes $-1/4r_0^2$.

where $\zeta(s; a)$ denotes the Hurwitz zeta function, formally given by

$$\zeta(s;a) = \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} (\ell + a)^{-s}.$$
(3.64)

At next-to-leading order μ receives a correction of order Q/N to the conformal value,

$$r_0 \mu(Q) = \frac{1}{2} + \frac{8}{\pi^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right) + \mathcal{O}(Q^2), \qquad (3.65)$$

and the conformal dimension reproduces to leading order the result of the (free) mean-field theory,²⁴

$$\Delta(Q) = r_0 f_c(Q) = \frac{Q}{2} + \frac{8N}{\pi^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \mathcal{O}(Q^3).$$
(3.66)

In the small-charge limit $Q/2N \ll 1$ we can therefore identify the lowest-lying operator associated to $\Delta(Q)$ with φ^Q , which has engineering dimension $[\varphi^Q] = Q/2$.

3.1.5 Resurgent analysis at $N \rightarrow \infty$

It has been observed in lattice results that the predictions from the LCE, at least for the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$, remain accurate for small values of the charge [143, 144]. In fact, only a minimal number of terms in the effective action Eq. (2.26) and hence the asymptotic expansion of $\Delta(Q)$ suffices to reproduce lattice results with high precision. This behaviour cannot be explained from the point-of-view of the EFT but rather in terms of the non-perturbative physics that specifies the optimal truncation of the asymptotic series, which can be predicted to be at $N^* = \mathcal{O}(\sqrt{Q})$ with an error of order $\mathcal{O}(e^{-\pi\sqrt{Q}})$ explaining the small error and the small amount of terms necessary to reproduce the scaling dimension up to $Q = \mathcal{O}(10)$ [191].

As it was first pointed out by Dyson [242], perturbative expansions in QM and QFT are usually asymptotic series and not convergent ones. The LCE is no different in this regard, and at large N the asymptotic nature of the expansion in $Q \gg 1$ is manifest due to its connection to the manifestly asymptotic expansion of the zeta function in Eq. (3.61). The asymptotic nature of perturbative expansions implies the existence of non-perturbative contributions and phenomena in the underlying theory. The modern approach to analytically study non-perturbative corrections is resurgence [243, 244]. Within the EFT construction we do not have access to enough information about the non-perturbative sector, however, at $N \gg 1$ we have access to the full theory and an explicit form of the energy $r_0\Delta(Q)$ valid for all values of Q. As first shown in [191], in the double-scaling limit $Q \to \infty$, $N \to \infty$, Q/N fixed there is enough structure to perform a complete resurgent analysis, which also produces the results for the optimal truncation discussed above.

²⁴To leading order in large *N* the WF fixed point is equivalent to a mean-field theory — or generalized free-field theory — with an action of the form $\int (|\partial \phi_i|^2 + \langle |\phi_i|^2 \rangle |\phi_i|^2)$. In this theory an operator of charge *Q* is simply of the form $\phi_{i_1} \dots \phi_{i_Q} \sim \phi^Q$. Importantly, in contrast to the small- ϵ expansion around D = 4, the large *N* expansion of the WF fixed point is not an expansion around the free — or Gaussian — conformal fixed point.

The resurgent analysis of the LCE in the Abelian sector of the O(2N) model at large N can be performed as a result of the Seeley–DeWitt expansion [245–248] of the heat kernel trace in Eq. (3.57). The trace of the conformal Laplacian can be written as [191]

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)t}\right] = \frac{r_0^2}{t} + \sum_{k \in \mathbb{Z}} (-1)^k \left[\frac{r_0^2}{t} - 2\frac{\pi r_0^3 |k|}{t^{3/2}} F\left(\frac{\pi r_0 |k|}{\sqrt{t}}\right)\right], \qquad F(z) = e^{-z^2} \int_0^z \mathrm{d}u \, e^{-u^2}. \tag{3.67}$$

Dawson's function F(z) appearing in the above representation of the heat kernel admits an asymptotic expansion so that after some formal manipulations the heat kernel can be written as

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)t}\right] \sim \frac{r_0^2}{t} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n \left(\frac{t}{r_0^2}\right)^n, \qquad a_n := \frac{(1 - 2^{1-2n})B_{2n}}{(-1)^{n+1}n!} \sim \frac{2}{\sqrt{\pi n}} \frac{n!}{\pi^{2n}}, \qquad (3.68)$$

where the divergence is a consequence of the asymptotic expansion of Dawson's function. As is standard for asymptotic expansions, this expansion is only formally valid and needs a summing prescription. Assuming that the series can be completed into a resurgent trans-series implies that the above expansion gets supplemented by non-perturbative terms of the form

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)t}\right] \supset 2i\left(\pi \frac{r_0^2}{t}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} (-1)^{k+1}|k|e^{-\frac{(\pi r_0k)^2}{t}}.$$
(3.69)

The relative coefficients cannot be fixed from the resurgent analysis of the asymptotic expansion, which is a reflection of the fact that any choice of coefficients results in the same asymptotic expansion. The resurgent analysis of the heat kernel trace directly identifies the structure of the trans-series of the grand potential

$$V\Omega(\mu) = \frac{1}{2}\zeta(-1/2|S_{r_0}^2,\mu^2) = \frac{1}{2\Gamma(s)} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t} t^s e^{-\mu^2 t} \mathrm{Tr}\left[e^{\Delta_{S_{r_0}}t}\right] \bigg|_{s=-1/2}.$$
(3.70)

As a result, the grand potential Ω and its Legendre dual — the free energy f_c — include non-perturbative corrections of the form

$$V\Omega(\mu) \supset \sqrt{\mu^3 r_0} \frac{(-1)^k e^{-2\pi\mu r_0|k|}}{(2\pi|k|)^{3/2}} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \left(\frac{\gamma_i}{\gamma_0}\right) \left(2\pi\mu r_0|k|\right)^{-i}, \qquad f_c(Q) \supset \frac{1}{r_0} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{3}{4}} \frac{(-1)^k e^{-2\pi|k|}\sqrt{q}}{(2\pi|k|)^{3/2}} + \dots$$
(3.71)

where the coefficients γ_i can be computed recursively [191]. This result corresponds to a (2*n*)! divergence of the perturbative series of $f_c(Q)$.

Importantly, from the EFT point-of-view the (2n)! divergence is a tree-level effect. If we identify the grand potential with a superfluid effective action as in Eq. (3.56) the Wilsonian coefficients form a divergent series, whose (2n)! divergence is to be contrasted with the n! divergence that we generically expect in QFT from the proliferation of Feynman diagrams. Here, the classical divergence is more important than the quantum one.

The trace of the heat kernel can be Borel re-summed, leading to a closed form expression that includes the non-pertubative corrections. In general, the Borel re-summation is a prescription from resurgence that gives meaning to factorially divergent asymptotic series by systematically incorporating the associated non-perturbative terms. There will be ambiguities left associated to the coefficients of the non-perturbative corrections, which in this case can be fixed by physical inputs (*e.g* reality of the heat trace) [191]. This in turn fixes the ambiguities for $\Omega(\mu)$ and $f_c(\mu)$. After Borel re-summation, the heat kernel trace becomes

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2}\right)t}\right] = \frac{2}{\sqrt{\pi}} \left(\frac{r_0^2}{t}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} \operatorname{PV.} \int_{\mathscr{C}^{\pm}} d\zeta \, \frac{\zeta \, e^{-\zeta^2 \frac{r_0^2}{t}}}{\sin(\zeta)}, \qquad (3.72)$$

where \mathscr{C}^{\pm} is the contour along the positive real axis avoiding the simple poles $\zeta = k\pi$, $k \in \mathbb{N}^+$ of $\sin(\zeta)$ in the Borel transform of the asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel either above (\mathscr{C}^+) or below (\mathscr{C}^-) . The prefix P.V. tells us to take the principal value of the ζ -integral. Despite its appearance, the Borel re-summation prescription in Eq. (3.72) is unambiguous, a property that is mirrored in various systems involving ordinary differential equations [249].

The results for the scaling dimension derived from the Borel re-summed heat kernel trace in Eq. (3.72) match the result from the small-charge regime $Q/2N \ll 1$ to high precision. For a more detailed discussion on the resurgent analysis of the large-*N* and large-*Q* double-scaling limit in the *O*(2*N*) vector model we refer to [191].

3.1.6 Subleading corrections: the NG modes

We end this Section with a discussion of the sub-leading correction in the large-*N* analysis of the O(2N) WF fixed point in D = 3. We consider the O(2N) WF CFT (at $|g| \rightarrow \infty$ in our conventions) in terms of the action in Eq. (3.39) including the original field ϕ_i and separate the collective field into its VEV plus fluctuations,

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\hat{\sigma}] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + (r + \langle\sigma\rangle)|\phi_{i}|^{2} + \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}}|\phi_{i}|^{2} \right], \quad (3.73)$$

where we have rescaled the fluctuation resulting in a self-consistent 1/N expansion following the standard procedure [227, 228]. This introduces a hierarchy among the terms as in Eq. (3.42), which is important once we go beyond leading order. We are in a regime with two large numbers N, Q, where $N \gg Q/N$ controls the splitting between tree-level and quantum corrections. Additionally, the ratio Q/N controls an expansion of physical observables at every fixed order in N.

Most importantly, at sub- leading order we expect to encounter the universal Q^0 -term in D = 3 discussed within the EFT approach in Section 2.2 — in particular around Eq. (2.53) and Eq. (2.87) — coming from the superfluid phonon. To do so it is more convenient to choose a slightly different approach to the one presented in Section 3.1.3 and Appendix C.2. We choose to incorporate the ground state for ϕ_i — the BEC parameter ζ_i — within the action before integrating out the fluctuations $\hat{\phi}_i = \phi_i - \zeta_i e^{i\phi_i}$ of ϕ_i .

The action becomes (up to a total derivative)

$$S_{\mu}[\hat{\phi}_{i},\hat{\sigma}] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \left[\zeta_{i}^{2} (r + \lambda - \mu^{2}) + \hat{\phi}_{i}^{*} (-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})^{2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma} / \sqrt{N}) \hat{\phi}_{i} + \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}} (\zeta_{i} e^{-i\varphi_{i}} \hat{\phi}_{i} + \hat{\phi}_{i}^{*} \zeta_{i} e^{i\varphi_{i}}) \right].$$
(3.74)

To analyse the fluctuation we integrate out all but one of the fields ϕ_i . As discussed in Section 3.1.3 around the saddle-point equations in Eq (3.49), there are several equivalent choices of the ground state that can be rotated into each other. We choose to rotate the BEC parameters so that all of the charge lies in the condensate of the field ϕ_N [124],

$$\rho = \sum_{i} \rho_{i} = 2 \sum_{i} \mu_{i} \zeta_{i} = 2 \mu \zeta_{N}, \qquad \qquad \zeta_{1} = \dots = \zeta_{N-1} = 0. \qquad (3.75)$$

There are now N-1 fields with equal dispersion relations and one field that is different. The action becomes (we also choose $e^{i\varphi_N} = 1$)

$$S_{\mu}[\hat{\phi}_{i},\hat{\sigma}] = \beta V(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu^{2}) \zeta_{N}^{2} + \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[\hat{\phi}_{i}^{*} (-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu)^{2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma} / \sqrt{N}) \hat{\phi}_{i} \right] + \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} (-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu)^{2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma} / \sqrt{N}) \hat{\phi}_{N} + \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}} \zeta_{N} (\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} + \hat{\phi}_{N}) \right].$$
(3.76)

We first discuss the dispersion relations of the fields $\hat{\phi}_1, \dots, \hat{\phi}_{N-1}$ before we integrate them out later. Their dispersion relations are all the same and correspond each to a pair of modes — one gapless and one gapped NG mode — with inverse propagator and dispersion relations (in flat space)

$$\tilde{G}_{(0)}^{-1}(\omega, \mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \omega^2 + \mathbf{p}^2 - 2\mu\omega \\ \omega^2 + \mathbf{p}^2 + 2\mu\omega & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \begin{cases} \omega^2 = -\frac{\mathbf{p}^4}{4\mu^2} + \dots, \\ \omega^2 = -2\mathbf{p}^2 - 4\mu^2 + \dots \end{cases}$$
(3.77)

The first mode is massless and corresponds to a particle with quadratic dispersion relation. These modes are the N-1 non-relativistic NG modes also found in [46, 47, 122], which are naturally arranged into the fundamental representation of the U(N-1) subgroup which remains unbroken by the large-N large-Q saddle-point. Their massive counterparts are the gapped NG modes first encountered in Section 1.2.5.

We can expand the action in Eq. (3.76) in the fluctuations $\hat{\sigma}/\sqrt{N}$ and integrate out the fields $\phi_1, \ldots, \phi_{N-1}$,

$$S_{\mu}[\hat{\phi}_{N},\hat{\sigma}] = \beta V(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu^{2}) \zeta_{N}^{2} + N \sum_{\ell} \text{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \left[\left[\omega_{\ell} + \frac{1}{\beta} \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} + \mu_{i})})(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} - \mu_{i})}) \right] + \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{(N-1)\text{Tr}(G_{(0)}\hat{\sigma})^{k}}{(-1)^{k+1}k(N)^{k/2}} + \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \left[\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*}(-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu)^{2} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma}/\sqrt{N})\hat{\phi}_{N} + \frac{\hat{\sigma}}{\sqrt{N}} \zeta_{N}(\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} + \hat{\phi}_{N}) \right].$$
(3.78)

As we are interested in the fluctuations and the first quantum corrections, we only care about the

quadratic part of the action and drop other contributions.²⁵ In addition, we can express ζ_N and $r + \langle \sigma \rangle$ via the saddle-point equations in Eq. (3.49),²⁶

$$S^{(2)}[\hat{\phi}_{N},\hat{\sigma}] = -\frac{1}{2} \underbrace{\frac{(N-1)}{N}}_{=1+\mathscr{O}(N^{-1})} \operatorname{Tr}(G_{(0)}\hat{\sigma})^{2} + \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}^{D}x \left[\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} \left(-(\partial_{\tau}+\mu)^{2}+\mu^{2} \right) \hat{\phi}_{N} + \sqrt{\frac{-\zeta(1/2|S_{r_{0}}^{D-1},\mu^{2})}{2V}} \hat{\sigma}(\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*}+\hat{\phi}_{N}) \right].$$
(3.79)

We of course consider the above quadratic action in the limit $\beta \to \infty$ where $S^1_\beta \to \mathbb{R}$. The term $\text{Tr}(G_{(0)}\hat{\sigma})^2$ is non-local and computable in the low-energy limit [124],

$$\operatorname{Tr}(G_{(0)}\hat{\sigma})^{2} = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x_{1} \int_{\sigma} d^{D}x_{2} \left[\hat{\sigma}(x_{1}) \hat{\sigma}(x_{2}) G_{(0)}(x_{2} - x_{1})^{2} \right] \sim \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} d^{D}x \hat{\sigma}^{2} \frac{1}{4V} \zeta(3/2 \mid S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}, \mu),$$
(3.80)

so that the quadratic action becomes [124]

$$S^{(2)}[\hat{\phi}_{N}] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}^{D}x \left[\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} \left(-(\partial_{\tau} + \mu)^{2} + \mu^{2} \right) \hat{\phi}_{N} + \sqrt{\frac{-\zeta(1/2 \mid S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}, \mu^{2})}{2V}} \hat{\sigma}(\hat{\phi}_{N}^{*} + \hat{\phi}_{N}) - \frac{1}{8V} \zeta(3/2 \mid S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}, \mu) \hat{\sigma}^{2} \right].$$

$$(3.81)$$

We now specialize to the case D = 3. There is no kinetic term for $\hat{\sigma}$ and we can integrate it out. Additionally, we can use the asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel in Eq. (3.58) to extract via Eq. (3.57) the leading-order results from the zeta functions [124]. The action in D = 3 becomes

$$S^{(2)}[\hat{\phi}_N] = \int_{S^1_{\beta} \times S^2_{r_0}} d^2 x \left[\hat{\phi}_N^* \left(-(\partial_\tau + \mu)^2 + \mu^2 \right) \hat{\phi}_N + \mu^2 (\hat{\phi}_N^* + \hat{\phi}_N)^2 \right],$$
(3.82)

and the inverse propagator for the two remaining modes reads

$$2\tilde{G}^{-1} = \begin{pmatrix} \omega^2 - \mu^2 + p^2 + \mu^2 + 4\mu^2 & 2\mu\omega \\ -2\mu\omega & \omega^2 - \mu^2 + p^2 + \mu^2 \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \omega^2 + p^2 + 4\mu^2 & 2\mu\omega \\ -2\mu\omega & \omega^2 + p^2 \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (3.83)

From there we get the dispersion relations of the fluctuations (in flat space),

$$\omega^{2} = -\mathbf{p}^{2} - 4\mu^{2} \pm \sqrt{16\mu^{4} + 4\mathbf{p}^{2}\mu^{2}} = \begin{cases} -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{p}^{2} + \dots \\ -\frac{3}{2}\mathbf{p}^{2} - 8\mu^{2} + \dots \end{cases}$$
(3.84)

We recover the conformal superfluid NG mode and hence can also identify the universal contribution to the conformal dimension $\Delta(Q)$ in Eq. (2.87) first presented in Section 2.2. In the large-*N* expansion this contribution appears at sub-leading order $\mathcal{O}(N^0)$ in *N*.

²⁵The constant part of the action corresponds to the leading classical trajectory and was already thoroughly discussed in Section 3.1.3.

 $^{^{26}}G_{(0)} \text{ satisfies } (-(\partial_\tau+\mu)^2+r+\langle\sigma\rangle)G_{(0)}(x-y)=\delta(x-y).$

3.2 Convexity and the effective potential for φ^4 from large charge

Working in the double-scaling limit for the O(2N) vector model introduces a lot of structure that can be used to perform calculations. We have discussed extensively how this structure can be used to access to strongly-coupled (for every finite N) fixed point in Section 3.1.1, in particular for the case of the WF fixed point in D = 3. Perhaps surprisingly, large-charge methods also allow us to study the theory away from the fixed point purely at the level of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ without resorting to Feynman-diagram techniques [1, 128]. It is possible for us to derive a relationship between the one-loop effective action and the grand potential (which is also a one-loop quantity) and to describe in a compact way the phase diagram of the theory with the potential $V(\phi) = r|\phi|^2 + (g/N)|\phi|^4$, generalizing and expanding earlier works [19, 135, 250, 251].

Beyond analysing the φ^4 -theory in 2 < *D* < 4 and *D* = 3, where it flows to the interacting WF fixed point, we are able to analyse the model in 4 < *D* < 6 and *D* = 5, where we would expect an interacting fixed point in the UV [222, 252]. We find that the φ^4 -model is not UV complete if we require unitarity, which is consistent with recent works [20, 253, 254]. Nevertheless, we can compute a possible completion in terms of a complexified effective potential in *D* = 5 describing the flow to a non-unitary CFT, with results in agreement with the existing literature [20, 253–255]. Importantly, this complex CFT remains unstable for both small- and large-charge operators even though in the small-charge regime scaling dimensions are still purely real [20, 254–257].

In this Section we are mostly content with working in flat space or on the torus. In terms of Weyl's asymptotic expansion in Eq. (3.59) and Eq. (3.58) the flat space result will generically capture the leading order result on the sphere as well, but we cannot access to the sub-leading corrections in flat space.

3.2.1 The effective action in (scalar) QFT and its relation to the grand potential

It is important to understand the underlying reason for the relationship between the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ used in Section 3.1.1 to set up the LCE for the WF fixed point at large *N* and the quantum effective potential. For this reason we repeat some important QFT prerequisites about effective actions before we present the relationship between the two potentials.

The effective potential in QFT and its convexity properties

In this part we mainly review some standard arguments for the properties of effective potentials in unitary QFTs [105, 258–260]. For simplicity we restrict ourselves to scalar O(2) models, but the discussion trivially generalizes to O(2N) vector models (and generally other unitary QFTs).

Consider a theory described by a complex scalar field ϕ that is invariant under an O(2) symmetry acting linearly on ϕ ,

$$\phi \to e^{i\alpha}\phi. \tag{3.85}$$

121

Via the standard procedure we add a linear source term for the O(2) symmetry in the path integral to write the generating functional Z[j],

$$Z[j] = \langle 0 \rangle_j = \frac{\int \mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^* e^{-S[\phi] - \int d^D x \left[j^* \phi + j \phi^* \right]}}{\int \mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^* e^{-S[\phi]}}.$$
(3.86)

The logarithm of Z[J] is the so-called connected generating functional, the generating functional for all the connected correlation functions of the theory,

$$W[j] := \log Z[j].$$
 (3.87)

In analogy to simple probability theory, we can perform a functional Legendre transformation $LT[\cdot]$ of W[j] to change the dependent variables from the sources j, j^* to field variables $\phi^{(c)}, \phi^{(c)*}$. The so-called classical fields ϕ_c, ϕ_c^* are defined via the quantum field equations as

$$\phi^{(c)} = \frac{\delta W}{\delta j^*}, \qquad \qquad \phi^{(c)*} = \frac{\delta W}{\delta j}. \tag{3.88}$$

The Legendre dual of *W* is called the effective action $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$,

$$\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}] := \mathrm{LT}[W] [\phi^{(c)}] = j^* \phi^{(c)} + j \phi^{(c)*} - W[j] \Big|_{j=j(\phi^{(c)}), \, j^* = j^*(\phi^{(c)})}.$$
(3.89)

By expanding around the value ϕ_c = const., the effective action $\Gamma[\phi_c]$ becomes

$$\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}] = \int d^D x \left[V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|) + Z[\phi^{(c)}] \partial_\mu \phi^{(c)*} \partial^\mu \phi^{(c)} + \dots \right],$$
(3.90)

where the function $V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|)$ appearing in the expansion of $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$, which includes all terms in $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$ without derivatives, is the so-called effective potential encoding all quantum corrections to the classical potential $V(|\phi^{(c)}|)$ in the original action $S[\phi]$. We note that the O(2) symmetry, which we assume to be realized at the quantum level, requires all functions appearing in $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$ to depend only on the absolute value $|\phi^{(c)}|$, in particular the effective potential.

If we consider a unitary theory with a positive definite path-integral measure $\int \mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^*$, the corresponding generating functional W[J] is a convex function of the sources.²⁷ The argument proving this fact about unitary QFT is based on Hölder's inequality. Given a positive measure $d\mu$ and two positive functions f, g the following inequality holds:

$$\int d\mu f^{\lambda} g^{1-\lambda} \leq \left[\int d\mu f \right]^{\lambda} \left[\int d\mu g \right]^{1-\lambda}, \qquad \forall 0 \leq \lambda \leq 1.$$
(3.91)

In the case of our scalar field theory we can define the normalized measure

$$d\mu := \frac{\mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^* e^{-S[\phi]}}{\int \mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^* e^{-S[\phi]}}.$$
(3.92)

 $^{^{27}}$ In fact, this is more generally true for any parameter that enters linearly in the action $S[\phi].$

We consider the expectation value

$$\langle \alpha \rangle := \frac{1}{Z[0]} \int \mathscr{D}\phi \int \mathscr{D}\phi^* e^{-S[\phi]} e^{\int d^D x \sum_i \alpha_i f_i(\phi)} = \int d\mu e^{\int d^D x \sum_i \alpha_i f_i(\phi)}, \qquad (3.93)$$

with the coefficients α_i being functions of spacetime. By virtue of Hölder's inequality, for $0 < \lambda < 1$ the expectation value

$$\langle \lambda \alpha + (1 - \lambda) \rangle = \int d\mu \, e^{\int d^D x \sum_i \left[\lambda \alpha_i + (1 - \lambda) \beta_i \right] f_i(\phi)} \tag{3.94}$$

satisfies

$$\langle \lambda \alpha + (1 - \lambda) \beta \rangle \le \langle \alpha \rangle^{\lambda} \langle \beta \rangle^{1 - \lambda}.$$
(3.95)

As a consequence, the logarithm of the expectation value, which is related to the generating functional, satisfies the convexity property,

$$\log\langle\lambda\alpha + (1-\lambda)\beta\rangle \le \lambda\log\langle\alpha\rangle + (1-\lambda)\log\langle\beta\rangle.$$
(3.96)

In particular, this property holds for the connected generating functional W[j], making it a complex function of the sources j, j*.

As the Legendre transform is an involution on convex functions — meaning that the Legendre transform of a convex function is convex — hence, the effective action $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$ is a convex function of the classical fields $\phi^{(c)}$, $\phi^{(c)}$. This property has to persist for constant values of $\phi^{(c)}$, so that the effective potential $V(|\phi^{(c)}|)$ itself has to be convex, provided the theory is unitary.²⁸

The grand potential in a scalar theory and its relationship to the effective potential

Under the assumption that in some simplifying limit the effective action $\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}]$ has a canonical kinetic term,²⁹

$$\Gamma[\phi^{(c)}] = \int d^D x \left[\partial_\mu \phi^{(c)*} \partial_\mu \phi^{(c)} + V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|) \right].$$
(3.98)

We can relate the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ to the effective potential. The conserved O(2) charge is of the form ($\tau = x_0$ in Euclidean signature)

$$Q = -\int d^{D-1}x \left[\partial_{\tau} \phi^{(c)*} \phi^{(c)} - \phi^{(c)*} \partial_{\tau} \phi^{(c)} \right].$$
(3.99)

To study the system at fixed charge, we make the finite-density ansatz³⁰

$$|\phi^{(c)}| = \zeta,$$
 $\arg(\phi^{(c)}) = -i\mu\tau,$ (3.100)

$$e^{-U(\varphi)} = \int \mathscr{D}\phi \mathscr{D}\phi^* \,\delta(\phi - \varphi) \, e^{-S[\phi]} \,. \tag{3.97}$$

 $^{^{28}}$ This property of the effective potential persists in finite volume. For strongly-coupled systems that are generally studied numerically, it is more convenient to introduce another, closely related quantity, the so-called constraint effective potential U, roughly defined as

The constraint effective potential $U(\varphi)$ is related to the effective potential $V(|\phi^{(c)}|)$ by another Legendre transform. As a quantity, $U(\phi)$ is in general not convex but coincides with the effective potential in the decompactification limit [261].

²⁹Generically, this is the case if higher-derivative terms in the effective action are suppressed and $Z(\phi^{(c)})$ in Eq. (3.90) can be written as $Z(\phi^{(c)}) = 1$ + sub-leading terms. This is expected to be true for a wide array of scalar theories.

 $^{^{\}rm 30}{\rm The}$ imaginary unit in the argument is always due to Wick rotation.

which corresponds to a ground state with a fixed chemical potential μ (*e.g.* a superfluid). Notice that ζ^2 is related to the charge of the ground state as

$$Q|_{\phi^{(c)} = \zeta e^{\mu\tau}} = 2\mu V \zeta^2, \qquad (3.101)$$

where *V* is the spatial volume. The modulus ζ of $\phi^{(c)}$ — the radial mode — of the field is removed from the action via its EoM,

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}(\zeta^2)} \left[\partial_\mu \phi^{(c)*} \partial_\mu \phi^{(c)} + V_{\mathrm{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|) \right]_{\phi^{(c)} = \zeta e^{\mu \tau}} = \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}(\zeta^2)} \left[-\mu^2 \zeta^2 + V_{\mathrm{eff}}(\zeta) \right] = -\mu^2 + \frac{\mathrm{d}V_{\mathrm{eff}}(\zeta)}{\mathrm{d}(\zeta^2)} = 0, \quad (3.102)$$

Now we can write the VEV of the action and the Lagrangian as a function of the chemical potential μ alone,

$$-\Omega(\mu) = \zeta^2 \mu^2 - V_{\text{eff}}(\zeta) \Big|_{\zeta = \zeta(\mu^2)}.$$
(3.103)

The corresponding fixed-charge energy density $f_c(\rho)$ for the charge density $\rho = Q/V$ is computed using the momentum associated to μ , which is given by said charge density. Given the solution to $\zeta = \zeta(\mu)$ in Eq. (3.103), the energy density reads

$$\rho = -\frac{\delta\Omega}{\delta\mu} = 2\mu\zeta^2(\mu), \qquad \qquad f_c(\rho) = \left[\rho\mu + \Omega(\mu)\right]_{\mu=\mu(\rho)}. \tag{3.104}$$

Both Eq. (3.103) and Eq. (3.104) describe a Legendre transform relating the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}(\zeta)$ to the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ and the grand potential to the free energy $f_c(\rho)$. We introduce the following notation

$$\Upsilon(|\phi^{(c)}|^2) := V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|), \qquad \qquad \varpi(\mu^2) := -\Omega(\mu), \qquad (3.105)$$

In this language the chain of Legendre transformations becomes

$$V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|) = \Upsilon(|\phi^{(c)}|^2) \xrightarrow{(\leftrightarrow)} \text{LT}[\Upsilon](\mu^2) = \varpi(\mu^2) = -\Omega(\mu) \xrightarrow{(\leftrightarrow)} \text{LT}[-\Omega](\rho) = f_c(\rho).$$
(3.106)

For convex functions V_{eff} , Υ , ϖ , Ω and f_c the Legendre transform is an involution and the arrows can be reversed. In this case we can compute *e.g.* the effective potential from and vice versa.

If the convexity condition is not met in some areas of the parameter space, the minimization condition via the derivative can still be applied and admits in general complex solutions. There are generally speaking two possible stances we can take with regards to this issue:

Either we define the relationship between different quantities strictly via the Legendre transform and its supremum definition,

$$LT[f](y) = \sup_{x} (xy - f(x)).$$
(3.107)

In this case LT[f](y) always takes values on the extended real line $\mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$ and in intervals where f(x) ceases to be convex the Legendre transform returns a constant value.

Or, on the other hand, we can simply use the naive definition of the minimization condition via the

derivative, as seen above in Eq. (3.103) and Eq. (3.104). In general, this leads to a multi-valued complex function with branch points and cuts. If the function f(x) is convex and differentiable, both definitions agree, the Legendre transform is an involution and differentiable. The supremum definition also always results in a convex function.

While it is clear that the supremum definition is the correct one to use in the context of classical thermodynamics [259], in the case of quantum systems the situation is less clear-cut. In this case also complex saddles of the path integral have a meaning, a fact which is of particular importance in the field of resurgence [262].

We stress that of all functions that we have discussed and introduced around Eq. (3.106), only the effective potential V_{eff} is always convex in a unitary theory. In this Section we will repeatedly make use of this property as a necessary condition for unitarity of the theory. Particularly, we note that the convexity of V_{eff} and Υ are non-trivially related,

$$\frac{d^{2}\Upsilon(|\phi^{(c)}|^{2})}{d(|\phi^{(c)}|^{2})^{2}} = \frac{1}{4|\phi^{(c)}|^{2}} \left[\frac{d^{2}V_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|)}{d|\phi^{(c)}|^{2}} - \frac{1}{|\phi^{(c)}|} \frac{dV_{\text{eff}}(|\phi^{(c)}|)}{d|\phi^{(c)}|} \right].$$
(3.108)

Effective action and grand potential at large N

As discussed around Eq. (3.56), using thermodynamical reasoning [235], the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ for the O(2N) vector model at large N describes a one-loop effective action. Requiring that the physics of the grand potential $\Omega(|\partial_{\mu}\chi\partial^{\mu}\chi|^{1/2})$ is equivalently captured by the one-loop (or leading-N) effective action $\Gamma^{(0)}[\phi_{i}^{(c)}]$, which is manifestly O(2N) invariant, leads to the same relationship between the leading-N effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ and the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ in terms of the Legendre transform described in Eq. (3.103) and Eq. (3.106) [128].³¹ The only difference in this case is that $\Omega(\mu)$ at large N, as defined in Eq. (3.28), is divided by the number of DoF of the theory when compared to the definition of $\Omega(\mu)$ in Eq. (3.103),

$$-\Omega(\mu) = \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{(2N)}\mu^2 - \frac{V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|)}{(2N)}\Big|_{|\phi_i^{(c)}| = |\phi_i^{(c)}|(\mu^2)}, \qquad \qquad |\phi_i^{(c)}| = \sqrt{\sum_i \phi_i^{(c)*}\phi_i^{(c)}}. \tag{3.109}$$

We therefore expect to be able to study and potentially derive the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)} = V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)} + \mathcal{O}(N^0)$ at leading order in *N* (which is a one-loop observable) via our knowledge of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$. The rescaling of Ω at large *N* compared to Ω in Eq. (3.103) poses no conceptual issue as the Legendre transform preserves homogeneity in the variables,

$$f(x) = ag(x) \rightarrow \operatorname{LT}[f](y) = a\operatorname{LT}[g](y/a), \qquad f(x) = g(ax) \rightarrow \operatorname{LT}[f](y) = \operatorname{LT}[g](y/a). \tag{3.110}$$

Finally, at large N, based on the structure of the large-N expansion, there is very good reason to

³¹The line of argument here is essentially that the effective action $\Gamma^{(0)}[\phi_i^{(c)}]$ defines a Linear Sigma Model (LSM) and the grand potential defines a Non–Linear Sigma Model (NLSM), both of them describing the same system (at fixed chemical potential). Hence, on the ground state they have to agree.

expect that the kinetic term in the leading-order effective action $\Gamma^{(0)}[\phi_i^{(c)}]$ is in fact canonical, *i.e.* $Z[\phi_i^{(c)}] = 1 + \mathcal{O}(N^{-1}).$

3.2.2 φ^4 -theory away from the fixed point in 2 < D < 6

We want to apply the general considerations presented in the previous Section 3.2.1 to the O(2N) invariant ϕ^4 -theory between two and six dimensions. As we will show, it is possible to compute the effective potential $\Omega(\mu)$ along the flow for any value of the quartic coupling g and the mass r, and use it to derive the one-loop effective potential of the theory.

Without setting the coupling to the fixed point value $|g| \rightarrow \infty$ we start our discussion with the action in Eq. (3.38) in terms of a collective DoF for the φ^4 -theory along the flow from the free to the interacting fixed point,

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\sigma] = \int_{S_{h}^{1} \times T_{t}^{D-1}} \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + (r+\sigma)|\phi_{i}|^{2}) - \frac{N}{4g}\sigma^{2} \right],$$
(3.111)

Instead of the cylinder, for our purposes it suffices to consider consider the theory in flat space $S_{\beta}^{1} \times T_{L}^{D-1}$, where T_{L}^{D-1} is the torus of length *L* and volume $V = L^{D-1}$, as there is a priori no reason to put the theory on the cylinder away from the fixed point.³²

Depending on the dimension D of spacetime, the quartic interaction — now replaced by a quadratic interaction in the collective field σ — from the point-of-view of the free theory is either relevant or irrelevant,

- Between spacetime dimensions 2 < D < 4, and in particular in D = 3, the quartic operator is relevant. After fine-tuning the mass *r* to the conformal mass the model flows from a free Gaussian fixed point in the UV (g = 0) to a strongly-coupled interacting WF fixed point in the IR at $g \rightarrow \infty$.
- In 4 < D < 6 the quartic operator is irrelevant and, after fine-tuning *r* to the conformal mass, the expectation is that the RG flow connects a IR free Gaussian CFT (g = 0) to a strongly-coupled interacting fixed point in the UV ($g \rightarrow \infty$).

First we remark that the expression for the grand potential at the WF fixed point that we have discussed in the context of large-charge asymptotics in Section 3.1.3 is obtained from the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ along the RG flow in the limit $|g| \to \infty$ with *r* being fine-tuned to the conformal mass r_{conf} (zero in flat space and $1/4r_0^2$ on the cylinder), $\Omega(\mu)|_{\text{WEFP}} = \lim_{g\to\infty} \lim_{r\to r_{\text{conf}}} \Omega(\mu)$.

We derive the general form of the grand potential. At leading order in N the collective field σ does not

³²Alternatively, we could also move to infinite space $S^1_\beta \times \mathbb{R}^{D-1}$ without any conceptual hurdles. However, it is also convenient to explicitly see factors of the volume *V* in our computations and results.
fluctuate and we can replace it in the action by its VEV,

$$S_{\mu}[\phi_{i},\langle\sigma\rangle] = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1}\times T_{L}^{D-1}} \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_{i})\phi_{i}^{*}(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_{i})\phi_{i} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + (r + \langle\sigma\rangle)|\phi_{i}|^{2}) - \frac{N}{4g}\langle\sigma\rangle^{2} \right].$$
(3.112)

The appearance of the running term $-\frac{N}{4g}\langle\sigma\rangle^2$ poses no obstruction to the analysis outlined in Section 3.1.3 and Appendix C.2. At zero temperature we find that the grand potential is given by

$$\Omega(\mu_1,...) = \frac{1}{(2N)} \sum_i \zeta_i^2 \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_i^2 \right) + \frac{1}{2V} \zeta(-1/2) T_L^{D-1}, r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \frac{1}{8g} \langle \sigma \rangle^2.$$
(3.113)

where $V = L^{D-1}$ is the volume of the torus. We note that the zeta function on the sphere in Eq. (3.47) is replaced here by the same zeta function evaluated on the torus. The saddle-point equations in Eq. (3.49) are modified slightly to incorporate the running term,

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_{i} : & \zeta_{i} \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_{i}^{2} \right) = 0, \quad i = 1, ..., N, \\ \langle \sigma \rangle : & \frac{1}{(2N)} \sum_{i} \zeta_{i}^{2} + \frac{1}{2V} \frac{1}{2} \zeta(1/2) T_{L}^{D-1}, r + \langle \sigma \rangle) - \frac{1}{4g} \langle \sigma \rangle = 0, \\ \mu_{i} : & \frac{\rho_{i}}{(2N)} - \frac{2\mu_{i}}{(2N)} \zeta_{i}^{2} = 0. \end{aligned}$$
(3.114)

Despite the appearance of the flow term, the saddle point equations are solved equivalently to the ones in Eq. (3.49) and the grand potential and free energy are given by

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{1}{2V} \zeta(-1/2 \mid T_L^{D-1}, r + \langle \sigma \rangle) - \frac{1}{8g} \langle \sigma \rangle^2, \qquad f_c(\rho) = \text{LT}[-\Omega](\rho), \qquad (3.115)$$

with $\mu = \mu_1 = \cdots = \mu_N$ and $\rho = (Q_1 + \cdots + Q_N)/V$. It is convenient to use the Mellin representation of the zeta function in Eq. (3.57) and apply Weyl's asymptotic expansion in Eq. (3.58) on the torus,

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t\Delta_{T_{L}^{D-1}}}\right] = \frac{V}{(4\pi t)^{\frac{D-1}{2}}} + \mathcal{O}\left(e^{-\frac{L^{2}}{4t}}\right), \qquad \qquad \zeta(s \mid T_{L}^{D-1}, \mu^{2}) = \frac{V\Gamma(s - \frac{D-1}{2})}{(4\pi)^{\frac{D-1}{2}}\Gamma(s)}\mu^{D-1-2s}, \qquad (3.116)$$

so that the grand potential can be written as

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\left[\frac{\Gamma(-\frac{D}{2})}{2(4\pi)^{D/2}}\mu^D + \frac{(\mu^2 - r)^2}{8g}\right].$$
(3.117)

If we fine-tune *r* to the conformal mass, r = 0 in flat space, we expect this function to describe the flow of the theory from the Gaussian to the strongly-coupled fixed point at leading order in *N*. The only non-trivial dependence on the spacetime is in the function $\Gamma(-D/2)$ in the first term in Eq. (3.117). A plot of $\Gamma(-D/2)$ for relevant spacetime dimensions can be seen in Figure 3.1. It is positive for 4n - 2 < D < 4n and negative for 4n < D < 4n + 2, while it diverges at D = 2n, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, consistent with the fact that there exists no WF fixed point in even dimensions D = 2, 4. We can now apply the technology developed in the previous Section to derive an expression for the leading-order effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ in terms of



Figure 3.1: The function $\Gamma(-D/2)$ from the leading term in the grand potential on the torus for 0 < D < 7. The function is positive for 2 < D < 4, 6 < D < 8 and negative for 4 < D < 6.

2N real classical fields packaged into N complex classical fields $\phi_i^{(c)}$.³³ O(2N) invariance implies that the effective potential only depends on the invariant combination $\phi_i^{(c)*}\phi_i^{(c)}$, which we will indicate as $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2$.

$$|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 := \sum_i \phi_i^{(c)*} \phi_i^{(c)}.$$
(3.118)

Lastly, following the chain of transformations in Eq. (3.106), we can turn the convexity of the effective potential into a consistency condition on $\omega(\mu^2) = -\Omega(\mu)$ by identifying any possible inflection points of $\omega(\mu^2)$,

$$\varpi''(\mu^2) = \frac{D(D-2)}{8(4\pi)^{D/2}} \Gamma(-D/2) \left(\mu^2\right)^{\frac{D-4}{2}} + \frac{1}{4g}.$$
(3.119)

This can only be zero for $\Gamma(-D/2) < 0$, which is satisfied in 4 < D < 6 but not in 2 < D < 4, see Figure 3.1. In the following we will focus on these particular intervals — 2 < D < 4 and 4 < D < 6 — as they are generally of most interest in physics.

3.2.3 2<D<4

In spacetime dimensions 2 < D < 4 the gamma function in Eq. (3.117) is positive and hence $\omega(\mu^2)$ is always convex for all values of μ^2 .³⁴ The theory fulfils our necessary condition for unitarity, and in D = 3 the effective potential can be computed explicitly [128]. In D = 3 the grand potential reads

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\left[\frac{\mu^3}{12\pi} + \frac{(\mu^2 - r)^2}{8g}\right].$$
(3.120)

³⁴The same statement is not necessarily true for the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ itself, as $-\Omega''(\mu) = \frac{D(D-1)\Gamma(-D/2)}{2(4\pi)^{D/2}}\mu^{D-2} + \frac{(12\mu^2 - 4r)}{8g}$

³³We emphasize again that $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ is determined by the condition that at fixed charge it must reproduce the physics described by $\Omega(\mu)$ in the double-scaling limit [128].

In D = 3 for r > 0 this has the positive solution $\mu = (\sqrt{g^2 + 12\pi^2 r} - g)/6\pi$. If we take a look at the inverse Legendre transform in μ , then for r > 0 there are regions that cannot be reached when starting from a fixed-charge description. This is unsurprising, as we expect that the fixed-charge regime is generally different from the fixed-charge.

We evaluate the constraint of the Legendre transform between $\Upsilon(|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2)$ and $\varphi(\mu^2) = -\Omega(\mu)$,

$$\frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} - \varpi'(\mu^2) = \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} - \left[\frac{\mu}{8\pi} + \frac{\mu^2 - r}{4g}\right] = 0.$$
(3.121)

Depending on the value of *r* there are two regimes here:

• For $r \ge 0$ there is a unique solution given by

$$\mu^{2} \left(\frac{|\phi_{i}^{(c)}|^{2}}{2N}\right) = \left(\frac{g}{4\pi}\right)^{2} \left[1 + \sqrt{1+\eta}\right]^{2}, \qquad \eta = \left(\frac{16\pi}{g}\right)^{2} \left[\frac{g|\phi_{i}^{(c)}|^{2}}{2N} + \frac{r}{4}\right].$$
(3.122)

Therefore, the leading-N effective potential is given by

$$\frac{V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|)}{2N} = \frac{g^3}{3 \times 2^8 \pi^4} \left[1 + \frac{3}{2}\eta + \frac{3}{8}\eta^2 - (1+\eta)^{3/2} \right] - \frac{r^2}{8g}.$$
 (3.123)

• For r < 0 there exists a solution only for $\frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} > -\frac{r}{4g} > 0$. For smaller values of the classical fields the supremum is obtained for the value of μ^2 that minimizes $\varpi(\mu^2)$, which is $\mu^2 = 0$. For small values of the classical fields the effective potential becomes constant. For big values we recover the same form as above,

$$\frac{V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|)}{2N} = \begin{cases} -\frac{r^2}{8g} & \text{for } 0 < \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|}{\sqrt{2N}} < \sqrt{-\frac{r}{4g}}, \\ \frac{g^3}{3 \times 2^8 \pi^4} \left[1 + \frac{3}{2}\eta + \frac{3}{8}\eta^2 - (1+\eta)^{3/2}\right] - \frac{r^2}{8g} & \text{for } \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|}{\sqrt{2N}} > \sqrt{-\frac{r}{4g}}. \end{cases}$$
(3.124)

The regions $r \leq 0$ correspond to the broken and unbroken phases of the tree-level potential

$$V(|\phi_i|) = r|\phi_i|^2 + \frac{g}{N}|\phi_i|^4.$$
(3.125)

Particularly interesting is the broken phase here, where the tree-level potential here has the form of the Mexican hat potential with minima,

$$\frac{|\phi_i|^2}{2N} = -\frac{r}{4g}.$$
(3.126)

The double-well shaped tree-level potential has a flex and ceases to be convex in-between its minima. The quantum corrections in the effective potential have to correct this, as it is well-understood that the effective potential is always convex, even in finite volume [258, 259]. We can confirm this here based on the Legendre transform preserving convexity, as the effective potential becomes constant between minima and washes out the concave region of the tree-level potential.^{35 36}

³⁵This is very analogous to the classical Maxwell rule for coexisting phases in thermodynamics [128, 260]. As a consequence, the effective potential has a cusp in its second derivative at the location of the tree-level minimum.

 $^{^{36}}$ It is natural to wonder now what the acceptable vacua of the theory in the context of SSB are, as it is no longer true that all of the minima (and hence the vacua) of the effective potential are connected by a symmetry. A strong argument for the actual vacua of the theory to still be at the location of the minima of the tree-level potential can be put forward using cluster decomposition [128, 260].

For the critical trajectory at r = 0 connecting the UV Gaussian fixed point with the IR WF fixed point this result for the effective potential at leading order in N had originally been found in [19] by re-summing an infinite number of Feynman diagrams that we managed to avoid.

The expression for the effective potential in Eq. (3.123) at r = 0 becomes more transparent, if we expand it in the limits $g \rightarrow 0, \infty$:

In the limit g → 0 Eq. (3.123) reproduces the standard loop expansion at large N around the Gaussian fixed point [19],

$$V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \frac{g}{N} |\phi_i^{(c)}|^4 \left[1 - \frac{1}{3\pi} \frac{\sqrt{2Ng}}{|\phi_i^{(c)}|} + \mathcal{O}(g) \right].$$
(3.127)

• For large values of the coupling around $g \rightarrow \infty$ Eq. (3.123) produces a perturbative expansion in 1/g around the strongly-coupled WF point,

$$V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \frac{16\pi^2}{3N^2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|^6 \left[1 - 24\pi^2 \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2Ng} + \mathcal{O}\left(g^{-2}\right) \right].$$
(3.128)

As a last remark, we emphasize that the condition of convexity is only a necessary condition for unitarity. For example, event though convexity is always fulfilled for 2 < D < 4, it appears that the theory in $D = 4 - \epsilon$ is not unitary [263], despite the fact that the effective potential is convex there.

3.2.4 4<D<6

In spacetime dimensions 4 < D < 6 the gamma function in Eq. (3.117) is negative and the grand potential $\Omega(\mu) = \omega(\mu^2)$ has a flex for positive values of μ^2 ,

$$\omega''(\mu_{\text{flex}}^2) = 0,$$
 for $(\mu_{\text{flex}}^2)^{(D-4)/2} = \frac{2(4\pi)^{D/2}}{gD(D-2)|\Gamma(-D/2)|}.$ (3.129)

This flex separates a convex region of the grand potential at small values of *g* around the IR free Gaussian fixed point from a concave region around the conjectured strongly-coupled UV fixed point, see Figure 3.2. We can express the location of the flex in terms of the classical fields $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2$,

(.) 0

$$\frac{|\phi_i^{(\mathcal{C})}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N} = \frac{(D-4)(4\pi)^{\frac{D}{D-4}}}{4\left(\frac{D}{2}\left|\Gamma(-\frac{D}{2})\right|\right)^{\frac{2}{D-4}}(D-2)^{\frac{D-2}{D-4}}}g^{-\frac{D-2}{D-4}} - \frac{r}{4}g^{-1}.$$
(3.130)

Here, the working definition of the Legendre transform in terms of the derivative leads to a multivariable complex function. We can avoid this only by using the supremum definition of the Legendre transform in Eq. (3.107). For $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 < |\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2$ the supremum can still be obtained via the working definition consisting of differentiating the argument $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 \mu^2/2N - \varpi(\mu^2)$ at fixed $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2$ and expressing μ^2 as a function of $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2$.

For $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 > |\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2$, however, there is no real value of μ^2 such that $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 = \varpi'(\mu^2)$, see Figure 3.2. The supremum in this range is obtained by minimizing $\varpi(\mu^2)$. However, as the function $\varpi(\mu^2)$ is not

bounded from below, the solution is $\{+\infty\}$.³⁷



Figure 3.2: The function $\mathfrak{D}(\mu^2)$ (left) and its first derivative $\mathfrak{D}'(\mu^2)$ (right) in flat space (on the torus) for D = 5. The grand potential $\Omega(\mu) = \mathfrak{D}(\mu^2)$ has a flex at $\mu^2 = \mu_{\text{flex}}^2$, which separates a convex region $\{\mu^2 < \mu_{\text{flex}}^2\}$ from a concave region $\{\mu^2 > \mu_{\text{flex}}^2\}$. The maximization condition $|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2/2N = \mathfrak{D}'(\mu^2)$ admits two solutions in the convex region $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2/2N < |\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2/2N = \mathfrak{D}'(\mu_{\text{flex}}^2)$ — the physical branch corresponds to the first intersection (right) — and no real solutions for $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2/2N > |\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2/2N$.

Further, for r < 0 — the broken phase — the tree-level potential again takes the form of a Mexican hat potential. Via the supremum definition of the Legendre transform, the non-convex region of the tree-level potential is washed out by the leading-order effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$, which takes a constant value there. All in all, we have

$$\Upsilon \Big|_{r \ge 0} = \begin{cases} \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} \mu^2 - \varpi(\mu^2) & \text{for } \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} < \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N}, \\ +\infty & \text{for } \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} \ge \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N}, \end{cases} & \Upsilon \Big|_{r < 0} = \begin{cases} -\frac{r^2}{8g} & \text{for } 0 < \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} < -\frac{r}{4g}, \\ \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} < \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} < \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N}, \\ +\infty & \text{for } \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{2N} \ge \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N}, \end{cases}$$

$$(3.131)$$

Concretely, we consider the case D = 5,

$$\Omega(\mu) = \varpi(\mu^2) = \frac{\mu^5}{120\pi^2} - \frac{(\mu^2 - r)^2}{8g},$$
(3.132)

where the flex of $\mathcal{O}(\mu^2)$ is given by

$$\mu_{\text{flex}}^2 = \frac{(4\pi)^4}{4g^2}, \qquad \qquad \frac{|\phi_i^{(C)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}{2N} = \frac{(4\pi)^4}{48g^3} - \frac{r}{4g}. \tag{3.133}$$

As a consequence, the large-N effective potential $V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}$ describes a box with infinitely high walls and width

$$2|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}} / \sqrt{2N} = 2\frac{(4\pi)^2}{4\sqrt{3}g^{3/2}} \sqrt{1 - \frac{12rg^2}{(4\pi)^4}} \,. \tag{3.134}$$

If we follow the RG flow along the critical trajectory r = 0 in reverse order from the IR free theory

³⁷Technically speaking, we are using the notion of convex conjugate, which is defined on the extended real line $\mathbb{R} \cup \{\pm \infty\}$).

towards the UV, we can observe the walls closing in on each other. Hence, the UV interacting CFT cannot be reached. This signals a breakdown of the effective theory along the RG flow $g \to \infty$; the theory is incomplete and requires a UV completion.³⁸ The effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ in D = 5 is schematically presented in Figure 3.3.



Figure 3.3: Effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ in D = 5: unbroken phase (r > 0), critical trajectory (r = 0) and broken phase (r < 0). The red lines represent the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$, which is always convex, while the dotted lines represent the tree-level potential V. Inside the shaded region the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ is literally infinite, which signals the breakdown of the theory and the lack of a UV completion. Between the shaded regions the behaviour of the effective potential is qualitatively the same as in D = 3, discussed in Section 3.2.3.

Inside the box, the effective potential $V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}$ can be computed and expressed in terms of trigonometric functions,

$$\frac{V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|)}{2N} = \frac{2^{10}\pi^8}{5u^5} \Big(4\sin(\frac{10\theta + \pi}{6}) + 20\sin(\frac{4\theta + \pi}{6}) + 10\cos(\frac{4\theta + \pi}{3}) + 20\cos(\frac{\theta + \pi}{3}) - 20\cos(\theta) - 7 \Big) - \frac{r^2}{8g},$$
(3.135)

where

(A)

$$\cos(\theta) = 1 - 2 \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2} - \frac{24rg^2}{(4\pi)^4} \left(1 - \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2}{|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2}\right).$$
(3.136)

If we expand around the IR free Gaussian fixed point at $g \rightarrow 0$ and $r \rightarrow 0$, this result becomes more transparent and accurately captures all the (infinitely many) leading-*N* corrections to the quartic tree-level potential,

$$V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \left(|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 r + \frac{Nr^{5/2}}{60\pi^2}\dots\right) + \frac{g}{N}\left(|\phi_i^{(c)}|^4 + \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 r^{3/2}}{12N\pi^2} + \frac{r^3}{576\pi^4}\dots\right) + g^2\left(\frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^4\sqrt{r}}{8N\pi^2} + \frac{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 r^2}{96\pi^4}\dots\right) + \dots \quad (3.137)$$

Along the critical trajectory r = 0 this result reduces to an expansion in the only dimensionless

³⁸We note that away from criticality along a massive trajectory r > 0 the inflection point $|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2 2N$ will eventually become imaginary.

combination of quantities within the theory given by $g^{3/2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|$,

$$V(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \frac{g}{N} |\phi_i^{(c)}|^4 \left[1 + \frac{4}{5} \left(\frac{g^{3/2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|}{6\pi^2 \sqrt{2N}} \right) + \left(\frac{g^{3/2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|}{6\pi^2 \sqrt{2N}} \right)^2 + \frac{3}{2} \left(\frac{g^{3/2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|}{6\pi^2 \sqrt{2N}} \right)^3 + \frac{5}{2} \left(\frac{g^{3/2} |\phi_i^{(c)}|}{6\pi^2 \sqrt{2N}} \right)^4 + \dots \right].$$
(3.138)

This expansion also has an interpretation in terms of Feynman diagrams computed around the IR free fixed point.

Under the assumption that the supremum definition of the Legendre transform is the correct one, the effective potential in the far UV at $g \rightarrow \infty$ becomes infinite everywhere and the theory is in need of a UV completion. Alternatively, it is possible that the UV theory violates unitarity and hence the effective potential does not need to be convex, allowing for observables to have non-zero imaginary parts. If we instead decide to extend the definition of the Legendre transform relating the effective potential to the grand potential in order to allow for a complex solution of the maximization condition

$$|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 / 2N = \bar{\omega}'(\mu^2), \qquad (3.139)$$

we find a branch point at $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2 = |\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2$. The maximization equation describes a Riemann surface and the branch point at $|\phi_i^{(c)}|_{\text{flex}}^2$ is joined to infinity by a branch cut. We can choose one branch and expand the complex effective potential in the UV around the location of the conjectured strongly-coupled UV CFT at $g \to \infty$,

$$V_{\rm eff}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \frac{12}{5} \left(\frac{3\pi^2}{N}\right)^{\frac{2}{3}} e^{\frac{2\pi i}{3}} |\phi_i^{(c)}|^{\frac{10}{3}} \left[1 + \left(\frac{N\pi^4}{3}\right)^{\frac{1}{3}} \frac{5e^{\frac{\pi i}{3}}}{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^{\frac{2}{3}}g} + \left(\frac{N\pi^4}{3}\right)^{\frac{2}{3}} \frac{20e^{\frac{2\pi i}{3}}}{|\phi_i^{(c)}|^{\frac{4}{3}}g^2} - \frac{200N\pi^4}{9|\phi_i^{(c)}|^2g^3} + \mathcal{O}\left(g^{-4}\right)\right].$$
(3.140)

The effective potential is a multi-valued complex function with three branches. Each of the different branches corresponds to a different choice of phase in the coefficient of the leading $|\phi_i^{(c)}|^{10/3}$ -term in Eq. (3.140).³⁹

3.2.5 The strongly-coupled fixed point in D = 5

We investigate the UV interacting fixed point of the φ^4 -theory in D = 5 via the LCE. Based on the results of the previous section, we expect the theory to behave distinctly different to the O(2N) WF fixed point in D = 3.

As discussed extensively in both Section 3.1.2 and Section 3.2.1, the free energy (density) — the energy of the system at fixed charge — is obtained via a Legendre transform

$$f_c(Q) = \sup_{\mu>0} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \mu + V\Omega(\mu) \right), \qquad \left(f_c(\rho) = \sup_{\mu>0} \left(\frac{\rho}{2N} \mu + \Omega(\mu) \right) \right). \tag{3.141}$$

³⁹The relative phases in the coefficients of the sub-leading terms will change as well. Also note that one of the three branches corresponds to a trivial phase of $e^{2\pi i} = 1$ in the coefficient of the leading term. This still represents a complex solution, since on this branch sub-leading terms in the coupling g will again come with non-trivial phases.

Clearly, as the Legendre transform preserves homogeneity (see Eq. (3.110)), the free energy density as a function of the charge density $f_c(\rho)$ has the same functional form as the free energy as a function of the charge $f_c(Q)$.

Via the state–operator correspondence, at the fixed points the free energy on the sphere can be identified with and computes the scaling dimension of the associated operator in flat space,⁴⁰

L

$$\Delta(Q) = r_0 f_c(Q) \,. \tag{3.142}$$

We fine-tune the φ^4 -theory to flow to the interacting fixed point by setting r to the conformal mass (on the cylinder we have $r_{\text{conf}} = 1/4r_0^2$) and $g \to \infty$. The running term in Eq. (3.115) vanishes at the interacting fixed point and the grand potential on the cylinder is given in terms of a zeta function for the Laplacian on the sphere,

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{1}{2V} \zeta(-1/2 \,|\, S_{r_0}^{D-1}, \mu^2), \qquad (3.143)$$

where *V* is the volume of the sphere. In odd spacetime dimensions *D* there exists both a convergent series expansion around the conformal mass r_{conf} for small values of μ and an asymptotic expansion for large values of μ .

Convexity of $\Omega(\mu)$ and convexity of $\overline{\omega}(\mu^2)$ — in terms of their second derivatives – are non-trivially related. Importantly, the existence of non-convex regions of $\Omega(\mu)$ does not signal a breakdown of the theory, in contrast to $\overline{\omega}(\mu^2)$. There always exists a proper expression for the free energy $f_c(Q) = \text{LT}[-V\Omega](Q)$ that is convex as a function of the charge Q, with Q assumed to be positive. At worst, the Legendre transform just tells you that it is infinite.

Regions in which $\Omega(\mu)$ is not convex cannot be reached from the fixed-charge regime (see *e.g.* [47]). Such concave regions of $\Omega(\mu)$ can exist also in well-defined theories [128]. Even if $\Omega(\mu)$ is convex everywhere, the existence of regions that cannot be accessed at fixed charge cannot be ruled out; the charge is positive and $Q = -V\Omega'(\mu)$ has no solutions for values of μ where $-\Omega(\mu)$ is decreasing. This is *e.g.* the case in the WF CFT, where the boundary of the accessible region — with $-\Omega'(\mu) > 0$ — is at the conformal mass $r = 1/4r_0^2$.

Interlude: The WF CFT in D = 3

We first review the strongly-coupled fixed point in D = 3, which we have extensively discussed in Section 3.1. In full, the zeta function in D = 3 cannot be expressed in elementary functions. At large μ it can be written as a Mellin transform of the heat kernel and expanded in terms the asymptotic

⁴⁰Alternatively, we can derive the conformal dimensions directly from the effective potential via the Callan–Symanzik equations, see *e.g.* [264].

expansion of said heat kernel [124, 191],

$$\zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^2, \mu^2) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(s)} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t^{1-s}} e^{-m^2 t} \mathrm{Tr} \Big[e^{t\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2}} \Big], \qquad \mathrm{Tr} \Big[e^{t \left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2} \right)} \Big] \sim \frac{r_0^2}{t} - \sum_{n=1}^\infty \frac{(1-2^{1-2n})B_{2n}}{(-1)^n n!} \left(\frac{t}{r_0^2} \right)^{n-1}.$$
(3.144)

The large- μ expansion for the grand potential then reads [191]

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{1}{r_0 V} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{1}{4}\right)^{3/2} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\Omega_n}{\left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{1}{4}\right)^n}, \qquad \Omega_n = \frac{1}{4\pi} \sum_{k \neq 0} \frac{(-1)^{k+1}}{(k\pi)^{2n}} \Gamma\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) \Gamma\left(n - \frac{3}{2}\right). \tag{3.145}$$

In the opposite limit of small μ a convergent expansion can be derived from the definition of the zeta function in terms on the eigenvalues of the Laplacian, see Eq. (3.63),

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{r_0^{2s}}{V} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} {\binom{-s}{k}} \zeta(2s+2k-1;1/2) \left(m^2 r_0^2 - \frac{1}{4}\right)^k \bigg|_{s=-1/2},$$
(3.146)

where $\zeta(s; a)$ denotes the Hurwitz zeta function. From the explicit form of the convergent expansion we can deduce that $-\Omega(\mu)$ is always convex and has a minimum at the value of the conformal mass, where it also vanishes itself,

$$\Omega(\mu)\Big|_{\mu=\frac{1}{2r_0}} = 0, \qquad \qquad \Omega'(\mu)\Big|_{\mu=\frac{1}{2r_0}} = 0. \qquad (3.147)$$

The Legendre transform can be performed order-by-order, as done in Section 3.1.4. In doing so, we find a solution to the maximization condition $Q = -V\Omega'(\mu)$ for positive values of Q in the region $\mu^2 > 1/4r_0^2$, which is precisely the conformal mass (see Figure 3.4). We quickly repeat the results from Section 3.1.4,

$$\frac{\Delta(Q)}{2N} = r_0 f_c(Q) = \frac{2}{3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}} + \frac{1}{6} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \dots, \qquad \frac{\Delta(Q)}{2N} = r_0 f_c(Q) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) + \frac{4}{\pi^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \dots.$$
(3.148)

As discussed in Section 3.1.5, a resurgent analysis can be performed, interpolating between the two regions [191].

The interacting fixed point in D = 5: the zeta function on the four sphere

As we have seen in the previous section, in D = 5 the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ obtained via a Legendre transform from the grand potential $\vartheta(\mu^2)$ exhibits an inaccessible region that hides the expected strongly-coupled UV fixed point. Based on this observation we expect that — if it exists — the conjectured UV CFT at the very least violates unitarity, if not worse. We can learn more about the spectrum of scaling dimensions in this five-dimensional non-unitary CFT using the LCE technology developed in Section 3.1 originally for the WF fixed point in D = 3, which we have outlined again above.

We start by analysing the trace of the heat kernel on the four-sphere $S_{r_0}^4$. The heat kernel traces on even-dimensional spheres are all related via a recursion relation to derivatives of the heat kernel on the



Figure 3.4: The grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ (left) and its first derivative $-\Omega'(\mu)$ (right) in D = 3 computed on the two-sphere. Evidently, the function $-\Omega(\mu)$ is convex for all values of μ . It has a minimum at $\mu = 1/2r_0$, where it vanishes. The maximization condition has a positive solution for Q only in the region $\{\mu \ge 1/2r_0\}$.

two-sphere [265],41

$$\operatorname{Tr}[e^{\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{2n}t}}](t) = \sum_{l \ge 0} \left[\frac{2l + 2n - 1}{2n - 1} \prod_{k=1}^{2n-2} \frac{l + k}{k} \right] e^{-\frac{l(l+2n-1)t}{r_0^2}} , \qquad \text{where } g(t) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2})}\right]. \quad (3.149)$$
$$= \frac{e^{(n - \frac{1}{2})^2 \frac{t}{r_0^2}}}{(2n - 1)!} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \beta_{j;n} (-1)^j r_0^{2j} \frac{\mathrm{d}^j g(t)}{\mathrm{d} t^j} , \qquad \text{where } g(t) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2} - \frac{1}{4r_0^2})}\right]. \quad (3.149)$$

The coefficients $\beta_{j;n}$ are defined via the relationship

$$\frac{2s}{(2n-1)!} \prod_{j=\frac{1}{2},\frac{3}{2},\dots}^{n-3/2} \left(s^2 - j^2\right) = \frac{2s}{(2n-1)!} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \beta_{j;n} s^{2j}.$$
(3.150)

The relationship in Eq. (3.149) can be used to derive a similar formula for the zeta function on a generic even-dimensional sphere, relating the higher-dimensional zeta function to a sum of zeta functions on the two-sphere,⁴²

$$\zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^{2n}, m) = \frac{r_0^{2s}}{(2n-1)!} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} \beta_{j;n} \sum_{k=0}^{j} {j \choose k} (-1)^k \left[\mu^2 r_0^2 - \left(n - \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 \right]^{j-k} r_0^{2k} \zeta(s-k) S_{r_0}^2, m^2 - \left(n^2 - n\right) r_0^{-2} \right].$$
(3.151)

For large values of μ , we can again expand the heat kernel trace in an asymptotic expansion for small values of *t*, as the Mellin integral localizes around *t* = 0. For the four-sphere the relation in Eq. (3.149) reduces to

⁴¹Similarly, heat kernel traces on odd-dimensional spheres can be related to the trace of the heat kernel on the circle [265]. ⁴²To derive this expression we need to perform an integration by parts in the Mellin integral. Hence, it needs to be suitably

analytically continued for $\mu^2 r_0^2 < \left(n - \frac{1}{2}\right)^2$. The value $\left(n - \frac{1}{2}\right)^2$ is related to the conformal mass in 2*n* dimensions.

The term $9/4r_0^2$ is just the conformal mass on the cylinder in D = 5 (the four-sphere). For the asymptotic expansion on the four-sphere we then find that

$$\zeta(s \mid S_{r_0}^4, \mu^2) = \frac{r_0^{2s} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{2-s}}{6(s-1)(s-2)} + \frac{r_0^{2s}}{24} \sum_{k \ge 0} \frac{(-1)^k \left(2^{2k+1} - 1\right) B_{2k}}{2^{2k-1} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{k+s-1}} \frac{\Gamma(s+k-1)}{\Gamma(s)k!} \left[\frac{\left(2^{2k-1} - 1\right)}{\left(2^{2k+1} - 1\right)} - \frac{kB_{2k+2}}{(k+1)B_{2k}}\right].$$

$$(3.153)$$

As this expansion is asymptotic, it can be studied using resurgent techniques, just like it has been done for the two-sphere in [191] (see Appendix C.3).

For small values of μ the zeta function in D = 5 on the four-sphere can be expanded in a convergent series valid in the regime $0 < \mu r_0 < 3/\sqrt{2}$ using a binomial expansion, similarly to the case D = 3 treated in Section 3.1.4,

$$\zeta(s|S_{r_0}^4,\mu^2) = \sum_{l\geq 0} \frac{\left\lfloor \frac{2l+3}{3}\prod_{k=1}^2 \frac{l+k}{k} \right\rfloor}{\left(\frac{l(l+3)}{r_0^2} + \mu^2\right)^s} = \frac{r_0^{2s}}{3} \sum_{k\geq 0} \binom{-s}{k} \left[\zeta\left(2s+2k-3;\frac{3}{2}\right) - \frac{1}{4}\zeta\left(2s+2k-1;\frac{3}{2}\right)\right] \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^k.$$
(3.154)

The small- μ and large- μ limits can be connected via a resurgent analysis, as we show in Appendix C.3. The overall result can be written in terms of the principal value of an integral involving Bessel functions. The grand potential takes the form

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{\mu^4 r_0^3}{24\pi V} \text{PV.} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y \sin(y)} \left[2K_4(2\mu r_0 y) + \left(2 + \frac{1}{\mu^2 r_0^2}\right) K_2(2\mu r_0 y) \right].$$
(3.155)

In the regime at small μ , where the convergent expansion is valid and can be trusted, the zeta function



Figure 3.5: The grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ (left) and its first derivative $-\Omega'(\mu)$ (right) in D = 5 computed on the four-sphere. The function $-\Omega(\mu)$ is only convex for $\mu \le \mu_{\text{fl}} \approx 1.266...$ and concave otherwise. It has a minimum at $\mu r_0 = \mu_{\min} r_0 \approx 0.9927$ and a maximum at $\mu r_0 = \mu_{\max} r_0 = 3/2$. The maximization condition admits two positive solution for $0 \le Q/2N < Q_{\text{fl}}/2N = -V\Omega'(\mu_{\text{fl}}) \approx 0.5029...$ and no real solution for $Q > Q_{\text{fl}}$. The leftmost solutions for $0 \le Q < Q_{\text{fl}}$ results in a convex free energy, but the expression does not satisfy the consistency condition for the scaling dimension of the unit operator as $r_0 f_c(0) = V\Omega(\mu_{\min}) \approx 0.017 \cdots > 0$.

and hence the grand potential on the four-sphere in Figure 3.5 have a maximum as well as a minimum and hence also an inflection point, as opposed to the zeta function on the two-sphere in Figure 3.4, which only possesses a minimum. As a consequence the grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ in D = 5 has a convex region around its minimum and a concave region around its maximum separated by a flex,⁴³

$$r_0\mu_{\min} \approx 0.9927..., \qquad r_0\mu_{\rm fl} \approx 1.266..., \qquad r_0\mu_{\max} = \frac{3}{2}.$$
 (3.156)

In terms of its supremum definition the Legendre transform is non-trivial (not infinite) only for values of the charge *Q* smaller than

$$\frac{Q_{\rm fl}}{2N} = -V\Omega'(\mu_{\rm fl}) \approx 0.05029\dots$$
 (3.157)

2

For $Q > Q_{\text{fl}}$ the free energy is infinite as $-\Omega(\mu)$ is not bounded from below,

$$\frac{\Delta(Q)}{2Nr_0} = f_c(Q) = \begin{cases} \frac{Q}{2N}\mu + V\Omega(\mu) \Big|_{\mu=\mu(Q)} & \text{for } 0 < Q/2N < Q_{\text{fl}}/2N \approx 0.05029\dots, \\ +\infty & \text{for } Q/2N > Q_{\text{fl}}/2N. \end{cases}$$
(3.158)

The function $f_c(Q)$ obtained from this procedure cannot possibly describe the conformal dimension of a fixed-charge operator within a CFT. By virtue of the state–operator correspondence $r_0 f_c(Q)$ at Q = 0 has to correspond to the identity operator, which enforces the consistency condition $f_c(0) = 0$. We find instead that

$$r_0 f_c(0) = V \Omega(\mu_{\min}) \approx 0.01699... \neq 0,$$
 (3.159)

implying that we are not in a CFT and hence not at the critical point. After expanding in *Q*, the free energy is given by

$$r_0 f_c(Q) \approx 0.01699 \dots + 0.9903 \dots \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) + 1.516 \dots \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \dots$$
 (3.160)

We see that the leading term in Q is linear, implying that we find ourselves in a massive phase here.

Alternatively, we can drop the assumption of unitarity of the theory and decide to ignore convexity while using the working definition of the Legendre transform in terms of the derivative. Instead of the minimum, we can also choose to expand around the maximum $\mu_{\text{max}}^2 = 9/(4r_0^2)$ situated at the value of the conformal mass on the four-sphere. In this case we find that the free energy is given by

$$r_0 f_c(Q) = \frac{3}{2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) - \frac{32}{3\pi^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^3\right).$$
(3.161)

This result has previously appeared in the literature in [20], where the value of $Q_{\rm fl}$ had been identified as the critical value above which the scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ becomes complex. This result is consistent with the conformal dimension of an operator given by the *Q*-th power of a field of dimension 3/2 (see also [255]).

It is important to better understand the meaning of this expression. On one hand, we are discussing

⁴³The value of the flex can be found with quite good precision using an optimal truncation of the large- μ expansion. However, the asymptotic expansion cannot reproduce the whole structure of $-\Omega(\mu)$, in particular it cannot reproduce the maximum at $r_0\mu_{\text{max}} = 3/2$.

a potential UV continuation via a hard-to-justify effective potential that is complex. On the other hand, we are also expanding around a maximum in the context of the Legendre transform for the free energy $f_c(Q)$, in a concave region of the grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ that is not expected to contribute to said Legendre transform.

Finally, we can choose to continue the free energy $f_c(Q)$ beyond the critical value $Q_{\rm fl}$ to a multi-valued complex function. The point $Q = Q_{\rm fl}$ becomes a branch point and the free energy develops four branches. In doing so, we can study the large-Q behaviour using the large- μ expansion of the zeta function in Eq. (3.153) for each of the four branches of $f_c(Q)$. Using said expansion we find that the scaling dimension is given by

$$\frac{\Delta(Q)}{2N} = r_0 f_c(Q) = \left[f_1 \frac{4\sqrt{3}}{5} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right)^{\frac{5}{4}} - \frac{f_2}{\sqrt{3}} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right)^{\frac{3}{4}} + \dots \right], \qquad (3.162)$$

where the complex phases f_1 and f_2 can take different values depending on the choice of branch,

branch 1 branch 2 branch 3 branch 4

$$f_1 e^{i\pi/4} e^{-i\pi/4} e^{i3\pi/4} e^{-i3\pi/4}$$
. (3.163)
 $f_2 e^{i3\pi/4} e^{-i3\pi/4} e^{i\pi/4} e^{-i\pi/4}$

These results agree perfectly with earlier computations found within the scientific literature in [20]. Note that we can reproduce the leading term in Eq. (3.162) from the effective potential in Eq. (3.140). This can be seen from the fact that the effective potential in Eq. (3.140) at $g \rightarrow \infty$ (and r = 0) directly computes the fixed-charge vacuum energy $E_{T_L^4}$ on the torus, which by virtue of Weyl's asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel in Eq. (3.58) and Eq. (3.59) is equal to the leading coefficient of the vacuum energy on the sphere (modulo a factor coming from the differing volumes of sphere and torus),

$$V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}(|\phi_i^{(c)}|) = \kappa |\phi_i^{(c)}|^{10/3}, \qquad E_{T_L^4} = \frac{8N\sqrt{3}}{4L} \kappa^{3/8} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{5/4}.$$
(3.164)

Differently said, since the ground state is homogeneous, the leading term in the large charge expansion of the energy on the four sphere is given by

$$E_{S_{r_0}^4}\Big|_{Q^{5/4}} = \frac{L}{V_{S_{r_0}^{1/4}}} E_{T_L^4} = \frac{\Delta(Q)}{r_0}\Big|_{Q^{5/4}}.$$
(3.165)

A phase transition on the cylinder away from the fixed point

The presence of a complex effective potential can be interpreted in terms of unstable states (see for example [266]). While following a given state within the theory at hand, it is possible that while changing some parameter in the theory the state becomes unstable and develops an imaginary part in its energy, which in term has the interpretation of a decay rate.

If we move away from the conformal fixed point in the critical limit $g \to \infty$ on the cylinder (along the critical trajectory with *r* fine-tuned to the conformal mass $r = 9/(4r_0^2)$, we observe that something similar happens in the O(2N) model in D = 5. In the IR at small *g* the states in the theory are perfectly

fine and then become unstable as we move towards the UV. Since we have access to an explicit convergent expansion for the zeta function on the sphere at small μ , we can study this phenomenon for states with small charges *Q* and analyse the implications for the free energy on the sphere.

Generally, if a function f(x) possesses a critical point at $x = x_c$, then its Legendre transform LT[f](y) around y = 0 can be expanded and expressed in terms of the local properties of f(x),

$$LT[f](y) = \left[-f(x_c) + x_c y + \frac{1}{2f''(x_c)} y^2 + \dots \right].$$
 (3.166)

For the free energy $f_c(Q)$ on the four-sphere we therefore find that

$$f_c(Q) = \left[V\Omega(\mu_c) + \mu_c \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) - \frac{1}{2V\Omega''(\mu_c)} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \dots \right]_{\mu_c = 3/(2r_0)}.$$
(3.167)

If we keep only the first two terms, then Eq. (3.167) corresponds to the free energy of a fixed-charge state describing a massive particle with mass equal to μ_c .

The grand potential on the cylinder, fine-tuned to the critical trajectory $r = r_{conf} = 9/4r_0^2$, is of the form

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{1}{2V} \zeta(-1/2 \,|\, S_{r_0}^4, \mu^2) - \frac{\left(\mu^2 - \frac{9}{4r_0^2}\right)^2}{8g} \,. \tag{3.168}$$

The zeta function and its first derivative vanish at $\mu^2 = 9/4r_0$, and the same evidently holds true for the RG flow term. The grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ expanded around the value of the conformal mass $\mu^2 = 9/4r_0^2$ is given by

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{1}{r_0 V} \left[\frac{\pi^2}{384} \left(\frac{128r_0}{g} - 1 \right) \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \right)^2 + \frac{(\pi^2 - 12)\pi^2}{2^8 3^2} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \right)^3 + \dots \right].$$
(3.169)

Importantly, we observe that the nature of the critical point at $\mu_c = 3/2r_0$ changes depending on the value of the coupling g. For $g < 128r_0$ the critical point μ_c is a local minimum, while for large values of the coupling along the flow $g \rightarrow \infty$ it turns into a local maximum and a new local minimum appears at $\mu'_c < \mu_c = 3/2r_0$, see Figure 3.6.

The Legendre transform, in terms of its supremum definition, tracks the position of the minimum. Hence, for small values of *g* the free energy is determined via the behaviour of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ around $\mu_c = 3/2r_0$

$$r_0 f_c(Q) = \frac{3}{2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) + \frac{48g}{(2\pi)^2 (128r_0 - g)} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \dots,$$
(3.170)

as long as the coefficient of the quadratic term in μ is positive. At $g = 128r_0$ this expression exhibits a pole and is no longer valid. For larger values of g the free energy $f_c(Q)$ then depends on the local properties of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ around the new minimum at $\mu'_c < 3/2r_0$, which as we have seen in Eq. (3.160), describes a massive phase in the limit $g \to \infty$. However, it is important to point out that this new minimum is only a local minimum and metastable. For large enough charge Q, the free energy



Figure 3.6: The grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^4$ for different values of the coupling *g* along the critical trajectory $r = 9/4r_0^2$ in D = 5. For $g < 128r_0$, the critical point $\mu_c = 3/2r_0$ represents a local minimum. As we increase the value of the coupling *g* along the flow to the UV, the point μ_c becomes a maximum and a new minimum appears at $\mu'_c < 3/2r_0$.

 $f_c(Q)$ obtained via the supremum definition of the Legendre transform becomes infinite because the grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$ is no longer bounded from below for $g > 128r_0$.

On the other hand, for $g > 128r_0$, the naive definition of the Legendre transform allows for the expansion around the maximum $\mu_c = 3/2r_0$ which now corresponds to a concave and unstable region of the grand potential $-\Omega(\mu)$, which we have done in Eq. (3.161) in the limit $g \to \infty$. The free energy $f_c(Q)$ obtained in this way is still real for small enough values of Q, but the coefficient of the of the quadratic term in Q is negative which is a sign of instability. Beyond small charge Q, the free energy then develops an imaginary part, see the discussion around Eq. (3.162), clearly violating unitarity.

Generically, when expanded around a maximum, the free energy $f_c(Q)$ as a function of the charge is concave. It appears as though the absence of convexity is a general feature of any expansion around an unstable state.

The free energy in $D = 4 + \epsilon$ and $D = 6 - \epsilon$

In Section 3.2.4 we have extensively discussed that the conjectured strongly-coupled UV fixed point cannot be reached for 4 < D < 6, unless we analytically continue the effective potential to a complex function with a branch cut describing a Riemann surface. We can, however, compute the free energy $f_c(Q)$ on the sphere at the conformal point, which we naturally identify with the scaling dimension of the lowest operator of a given charge in flat space. In the large-charge limit the zeta function can be computed perturbatively using Weyl's asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel in Eq. (3.58), as discussed extensively in Section 3.1.4 and also in this section, *i.e.* Section 3.2.5.

Chapter 3. The large charge expansion in the large N limit of QFT

dimension *D* we have (in terms of the Legendre transform $LT[\cdot]$)

$$\frac{\Delta(Q)}{2N} = r_0 \operatorname{LT}[-V\Omega](Q/2N), \quad V\Omega(\mu) = \frac{1}{2}\zeta(-\frac{1}{2} | S_{r_0}^{D-1}, \mu^2) = \frac{\Gamma\left(s - \frac{D-1}{2}\right)}{\Gamma(s)\mu^{2s+1-D}} K_0 \Big|_{s=-\frac{1}{2}} + \dots, \quad (3.171)$$

where the heat kernel coefficient K_0 evaluated on the D-1-sphere is given in Eq. (3.59). For $s = \pm$, since the maximization condition includes $\zeta(1/2 | S_{r_0}^{D-1}, \mu^2)$, the Gamma function $\Gamma(s)$ in the numerator diverges. We can, however, resort to analytic continuation and study the behaviour around D = 4 and D = 6. The geometric invariants have to be analytically continued as well and are given by

$$m^{3\pm\epsilon}K_0^{S^{3\pm\epsilon}} \tag{3.172}$$

$$\mu^{3\pm\epsilon} K_0 \Big|_{S_{r_0}^{3\pm\epsilon}} = \frac{2^{-2\mp\epsilon} \sqrt{\pi}}{\Gamma(2\pm\frac{\epsilon}{2})} (r_0 \mu)^{3\pm\epsilon} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{4} \left[1 \pm \left(\frac{\gamma}{2} - \log(2) - \frac{1}{2} + \log(r_0 \mu)\right) \epsilon \right] (r_0 \mu)^3,$$
(3.173)

$$K_0^{S^{5\pm\varepsilon}}m^{5\pm\varepsilon} \tag{3.174}$$

$$\mu^{5\pm\epsilon} K_0 \Big|_{S_{r_0}^{5\pm\epsilon}} = \frac{2^{-4\mp\epsilon} \sqrt{\pi}}{\Gamma(3\pm\frac{\epsilon}{2})} (r_0 \mu)^{5\pm\epsilon} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{32} \left[1 \mp \left(\log(2) + \frac{3}{4} - \frac{\gamma}{2} - \log(r_0 \mu) \right) \epsilon \right] (r_0 \mu)^5,$$
(3.175)

where γ is the Euler-Mascheroni constant. Using the expansion of the Gamma function,

$$\Gamma(\epsilon - n) = \frac{(-1)^n}{n!} \epsilon^{-1} + \mathcal{O}\left(\epsilon^0\right), \qquad (3.176)$$

the leading behaviour of the zeta functions in $D = 4 + \pm \epsilon$ and $D = 6 \pm \epsilon$ are given by

$$\zeta(1/2 | S_{r_0}^{3\pm\epsilon}, \mu^2) = \pm \epsilon^{-1} \frac{r_0^3 \mu^2}{2} + \dots, \qquad \qquad \zeta(-1/2 | S_{r_0}^{3\pm\epsilon}, \mu^2) = \pm \epsilon^{-1} \frac{r_0^3 \mu^4}{8} + \dots, \qquad (3.177)$$

$$\zeta(1/2 | S_{r_0}^{5\pm\epsilon}, \mu^2) = \mp \epsilon^{-1} \frac{r_0^5 \mu^4}{32} + \dots, \qquad \qquad \zeta(-1/2 | S_{r_0}^{5\pm\epsilon}, \mu^2) = \mp \epsilon^{-1} \frac{r_0^5 \mu^6}{192} + \dots.$$
(3.178)

Around the physical dimension D = 4 the maximization condition reads $Q/N = \mp (r_0 m)^3/(2\epsilon)$ and, as expected, there is a real solution for positive charge Q only in $D = 4 - \epsilon$. The free energies and conformal dimensions are found to be

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\Delta_{-\epsilon}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{3}{2^{4/3}} \epsilon^{1/3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{4/3} + \dots & \text{for } D = 4 - \epsilon, \\ \frac{\Delta_{+\epsilon}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{3}{2^{4/3}} e^{i\pi(2k+1)/3} \epsilon^{1/3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{4/3} + \dots & \text{for } D = 4 + \epsilon, \end{cases}$$
(3.179)

where the integer k = 0, 1, 2 depends on the choice of branch for the analytically continued free energy $f_c(Q)$. In a similar fashion, around D = 6 the maximization condition reads $Q/N = \pm (r_0 m)^5/(32\epsilon)$, with a real solution for positive charge only in $D = 6 + \epsilon$. The associated conformal dimensions are given by

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\Delta_{-\epsilon}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{52^{1/5}}{3} e^{i\pi(2k+1)/5} \epsilon^{1/5} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{6/5} + \dots & \text{for } D = 6 - \epsilon ,\\ \frac{\Delta_{+\epsilon}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{52^{1/5}}{3} \epsilon^{1/5} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{6/5} + \dots & \text{for } D = 6 + \epsilon , \end{cases}$$
(3.180)

where the integer k = 0, 1, 2, 4, 5 again depends on the choice of branch for the analytically continued free energy $f_c(Q)$. These results perfectly agree with earlier results from the literature in [20, 234]. As expected, in the range 4 < D < 6 the Legendre transform requires an analytic continuation and

results in conformal dimensions $\delta(Q)$ with non-zero imaginary parts corresponding to complex free energies $f_c(Q)$ exhibiting a branch cut. The theory in $D = 4 + \epsilon$ has been scrutinized more closely in [267], confirming its instability for operators of any value of the charge Q.

3.3 From Fermi spheres to superfluids: Fermionic CFTs at large charge and large *N*

When studying bosonic theories at large charge, the superfluid hypothesis underlying the EFT approach is a very natural one, although there are important outliers not captured by the EFT, like the free boson [168]. However, once we consider fermionic theories the superfluid description can still be justified sometimes, but it is no longer the only game in town as options like a Fermi-sphere ground state are reasonable as well. In particular, the superfluid paradigm does not apply to the free fermion, where sectors of fixed charge are described by Fermi surfaces [168]. The Fermi sphere, as we will see later, also has a non-trivial macroscopic limit on the cylinder [168]. Unfortunately, the characterization of the corresponding EFT description is more complicated and less clear than for a superfluid phase [118, 167, 168].

Beyond the study of bosonic theories, there is a distinct lack of literature on the LCE approach applied to fermionic CFTs. Only a handful of forays have been made into the domain of fermions [168, 170, 268]. In particular, it is important to better understand the landscape of emergent condensed-matter phases and possible EFT description in fermionic models. As we have seen in Section 3.1, for the O(2N) model at large N we recover from general principles the EFT description used to study the O(2) model. In analogy, it appears to be a good idea to study fermionic models in simplifying limits — like large N or small ϵ , where the interacting fixed points become perturbative — to potentially gain access to the EFT descriptions of the large-charge sectors in these models.

This is exactly what we are attempting to do in this section, where we systematically study several different theories with four-fermion interactions in D = 3 and Euclidean signature, in the limit where the number N of flavours of fermions becomes large. In this section we review the free fermion CFT and study the GN model as well as the chiral GN or NJL model and its $SU(2) \times SU(2)$ generalization. Additionally, we discuss the Cooper model, which is related to the NJL model by a Pauli–Gursey (PG) transformation [269–272].

We find two qualitatively different behaviours. While in the free fermion and the large-N GN model there is no SSB occurring in sectors of large charge — *i.e.* large baryon number — and the physics is that of an (approximate) Fermi surface, the four-fermion interactions in NJL-type models allow for SSB to occur in sectors of large "chiral" charge. In this case the large-charge sector is described by the usual superfluid description and we can verify the prediction from the large-charge EFT discussed in Chapter 2. For the GN model we could not yet determine whether the Fermi surface persists for finite N once we include sub-leading corrections.

Besides the discussion of the free fermion CFT, which represents a review of existing material, the rest of the material covered in this section, which appeared in [2], represents original work by the author.

We apply essentially the same technology which we used to analyse the bosonic theories at the beginning of this chapter (see Section 3.1). For convenience, we repeat the most important points again here. Independently of the presence of SSB — by the state–operator correspondence — finite-density ground states in the cylinder in critical theories compute the scaling dimensions of the associated CFT primary operators in flat space. If \mathcal{O}^Q is the lightest primary operator of charge Q under a certain global symmetry Q, then the corresponding state on the cylinder is understood to minimize the modified Hamiltonian $H^{cyl} - \mu Q$ on the cylinder, with H^{cyl} being the dilatation operator/cylinder Hamiltonian and Q the charge operator. Qualitatively, this picture is expected to be independent of the underlying bosonic or fermionic nature of the theory. In particular, we expect the lowest-lying operator \mathcal{O}^Q to still be a scalar in a fermionic theory.

The most convenient way of selecting the correct state on the cylinder that computes the right scaling dimension $\Delta(Q)$ is to consider the thermal CFT on $S^1_{\beta} \times S^{D-1}_{r_0}$ and study the theory of interest in the zero-temperature-limit via its grand-canonical partition function $Z_{gc}(\mu)$,

$$Z_{gc}(\mu) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{-\beta(H^{(cyl)}-\mu Q)}\right] \xrightarrow{\beta \to \infty} \langle \mathcal{O}_Q | \mathcal{O}_Q \rangle e^{-\beta(E(Q)-\mu Q)}, \qquad (3.181)$$

where $\langle \mathcal{O}_Q | \mathcal{O}_Q \rangle$ is a normalization factor and the energy E(Q) in the thermodynamic limit $N \to \infty$ is equal to the zero-temperature free energy $f_c(Q)$ at charge Q of the system first introduced in Section 3.1.2. In doing so, we proceed in analogy to the discussion around Eq. (3.27) presented in the context of the O(2N) vector model.⁴⁴ All of the fermionic theories investigated in the present section possess a path-integral representation of their respective canonical partition function $Z_{gc}(\mu)$, which can be computed order-by-order at large values of the number of flavours N. In the thermodynamic limit $N \to \infty$, as usual, the grand canonical partition function is given by the grand potential Ω ,

$$Z_{gc}(\mu) \xrightarrow{N \to \infty} e^{-(2N)\beta V\Omega(\mu)}, \qquad (3.182)$$

which we care for mainly in the zero-temperature limit. When comparing to Eq. (3.181),⁴⁵ we conclude that for the CFT living at $\beta \rightarrow \infty$ we have

$$r_0 \Delta(Q) = E(Q) = (2N) f_c(Q) + \mathcal{O}(N^0) = (2N) V \Omega(\mu) + \mu Q \Big|_{\mu = \mu(Q)} + \mathcal{O}(N^0), \qquad \frac{Q}{(2N)V} = -\frac{\partial\Omega}{\partial\mu}, \quad (3.183)$$

without necessarily needing to reference the canonical partition function (see Section 3.1.2). As usual, $f_c(Q)$ denotes the free energy. For certain purposes we are content with performing computations on $S^1_{\beta} \times T^{D-1}_L$. In these instances we will use the same notation as on the sphere and simply replace the volume V.⁴⁶

With regards to the large-*N* methodology, for the interacting theories considered (GN and NJL-type models) we perform a HS transformation, introducing a (complex) scalar collective field σ (Φ if complex) and reducing the four-fermion interactions to Yukawa-type interactions. The field σ (Φ) can both be kept dynamical and non-dynamical. If σ (Φ) is kept non-dynamical, the interacting fixed point in *D* = 3 is found in the UV and is only treatable within the context of the large-*N* expansion. If instead the

⁴⁴In contrast to the O(2N) model in Section 3.1.2 and 3.1.3 we do, however, start directly by only fixing the charge associated to a single U(1) subgroup of the global symmetry, in contrast to the $U(1)^N$ -diagonal subgroup fixed for the bosonic vector model. Note that the homogeneous ground state in the bosonic model also corresponds to the case of a single U(1) subgroup at finite density, the U(1) baryon charge, see Section 3.1.3.

 $^{^{45}}$ The normalization of the state $|O_Q\rangle$ is irrelevant here for our purposes and can be ignored as a constant contribution.

⁴⁶We also do not distinguish between a torus of large volume and infinite flat space.

scalar field $\sigma(\Phi)$ is made dynamical, then we obtain the UV completion of these fermionic models, and the same interacting fixed point arises in the IR (in *D* = 3). The large-charge primary \mathcal{O}_Q is part of the CFT spectrum independently of the specific realization chosen.

3.3.1 Fermi spheres in the large charge expansion: The free fermion

Although the class of CFTs whose large-charge sector is described by a conformal superfluid encompasses many different theories, there are a few important examples that lie outside of it. The simplest and most obvious example is the free complex scalar theory, which does not lead to a state of finite density in the macroscopic limit on the cylinder [168]. In the free scalar case the lowest-lying operator of charge *Q* is simply

$$\mathscr{O}^Q \propto \phi^Q, \qquad \Delta(Q) = r_0 E(Q) = Q. \qquad (3.184)$$

In the macroscopic limit $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$ on the sphere the charge density $\rho = Q/V$ remains finite, and hence the energy density behaves like

$$\frac{E(Q)}{V} = \frac{\Delta(Q)}{\Omega_D r_0^D} \to 0, \qquad (3.185)$$

where Ω_D is the volume of the unit (D-1)-sphere. As a consequence, in the large-charge sector of the free scalar there is no SSB at large charge and also no emergent condensed-matter description. The same is not true, however, for the free fermion CFT, as we will see.

Comments about notation

Our discussion of the free fermion CFT — besides introducing the Fermi-sphere ground state and hence a new condensed-matter description at large charge — serves to set up our discussion of the interacting fermionic models of GN-type, which admit a second-order critical phase transition and are computable in the large-*N* limit, in the later parts of Section 3.3. More precisely, the models we will consider are the GN model and the NJL model along with its minimal $SU(2) \times SU(2)$ generalization. They can all be obtained by deforming the free-fermion CFT with a four-fermion interaction and a coupling *g*. As the quartic interaction in the fermionic fields is irrelevant for D > 2, and hence the theory is not renormalizable in standard perturbation theory, these models are typically studied either in $D = 4 - \epsilon$ or $D = 2 + \epsilon$ at small ϵ and fixed values of *N*, or in the large-*N* limit for 2 < D < 4.⁴⁷

It has been shown that results from small- ϵ expansions in $4 - \epsilon$ and $2 + \epsilon$ at fixed values of N are completely consistent with the large-N expansion for general dimension 2 < D < 4, which in particular also includes D = 3 [273]. Moreover, the conformal phases found in the simplifying limits of large N and small ϵ are known (or strongly believed, *e.g.* from lattice studies [274]) to exist in the physical dimension D = 3 also at finite values of N.

Importantly, in particular with regards to the NJL-type models, we rely on some notion of chirality

 $^{^{47}}$ These four-fermion models can be understood via their UV completions in terms of Yukawa-type theories, which flow to the same interacting fixed point now located in the IR (in *D* = 3). The associated Yukawa-type theories are in principle renormalizable.

within the theory. Of course, in D = 3 there exists no natural notion of chirality. This issue can be amended by dimensionally reducing the corresponding four-dimensional model in D = 4, (3 + 1) down to a model in three dimensions, D = 3, and using the four-component fermions from four dimensions. In D = 3 then, a four-component Dirac fermion Ψ sits in a reducible representation consisting of two two-component Dirac fermions $\psi_{a,b}$. Additionally, a Dirac fermion in D = 3 + 1 can be decomposed into two Majorana fermions $\Psi = \lambda_1 + i\lambda_2$, so that, so that starting from N Dirac fermion in D = 4 we obtain a theory of 4N Majorana fermions in D = 3 [2],⁴⁸

$$\Psi\big|_{D=4} = \lambda_1 + i\lambda_2 \xrightarrow{\text{dim. red.}} \Psi\big|_{D=3} = \begin{pmatrix} \psi_a \\ \psi_b \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \lambda_{a1} + i\lambda_{a2} \\ \lambda_{b1} + i\lambda_{b2} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.186)

In addition, in D = 3 there exist two inequivalent two-dimensional representations of the Clifford algebra. They are related by a parity transformation and can be identified in terms of a differing sign in the gamma matrices γ_{μ} . Therefore, the two representations can be denoted as $\pm \gamma_{\mu}$. As a consequence, in principle, there are 2N + 1 possible inequivalent choices to arrange the 4N Majorana fermions. In practice, there are only two interesting situations: either all Majorana fermions are in the same representation $\pm \gamma_{\mu}$, or half of the fermionic fields are in one representation $\pm \gamma_{\mu}$ while the others sit in the other representation $\mp \gamma_{\mu}$.⁴⁹

Starting from a U(N) invariant theory in D = 4, in the first case the system in D = 3 is O(4N) invariant while in the second case the system exhibits a $O(2N) \times O(2N) \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ symmetry. In the case where all the Majorana fermions sit in the same representation there is no parity invariance — which is present in the four-dimensional theory — as all spinors share the same eigenvalue under the operator $\gamma_0 \gamma_1 \gamma_2$. For this reason, since we want to retain the notion of parity because we are interested in the dimensionally reduced four-dimensional model, we will make the latter parity-invariant choice. Concretely, for the presentation of our computations and results this means that we will arrange our two-dimensional (Dirac) spinors ψ_i , i = 1, ..., 2N in D = 3 into four-dimensional reducible spinors $\Psi_i = (\psi_i, \psi_{i+N})$, i = 1, ..., N and use four dimensional reducible gamma matrices of the form

$$\Gamma_{\mu} = \sigma_3 \otimes \gamma_{\mu} = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma_{\mu} & 0\\ 0 & -\gamma_{\mu} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.187)

In this way we can actually define a Γ_5 -matrix in D = 3 and a notion of chirality. Importantly, in contrast to the four-dimensional theory, after dimensional reduction this chiral symmetry in D = 3 is actually a flavour symmetry, *i.e.* it is part of the global symmetry group. For more details about notation we refer to Appendix C.4.3.

⁴⁸A Dirac fermion ψ_a in three-dimensional spacetime can be decomposed into two (symplectic) Majorana fermions λ_{a1} +

 $i\lambda_{a2}$ [275–277]. ⁴⁹Somewhat confusingly, in the presence of a standard four-fermion interaction of the form $(\bar{\psi}\psi)^2$ both of these situations are

Asymptotics for the free fermion at large charge

We discuss the free fermion CFT in D = 3 (Euclidean) with 2N flavours of Dirac fermions organized into N four-dimensional reducible spinor representations, as outlined above,

$$S = \sum_{i} \int_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times S^{2}_{r_{0}}} \mathrm{d}^{3} x \, \bar{\Psi}_{i} \Gamma_{\mu} \partial^{\mu} \Psi_{i} = \sum_{i} \int_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times S^{2}_{r_{0}}} \mathrm{d}^{3} x \, \Psi^{\dagger}_{i} \Gamma_{3} \Gamma_{\mu} \partial^{\mu} \Psi_{i} \,. \tag{3.188}$$

Note that this action is secretly O(4N) invariant and not just $O(2N) \times O(2N) \times \mathbb{Z}_2$, as discussed above, since there is a product of two gamma matrices appearing in the kinetic term which neutralizes the difference in sign. Nevertheless, we will stick with this notation in order to be consistent with the rest of the section.

The large-charge sector of the free fermion has been first studied in [168], where the authors deduce the general form of the large-charge operator for a single free fermion via the the Pauli exclusion principle and then perform a combinatorial computation to deduce that the scaling dimension of the lightest operator of large charge Q has a scaling dimension that behaves like

$$\Delta_{\rm FS}(Q) = \frac{2}{3}Q^{3/2} + \frac{1}{12}Q^{1/2} + \dots, \qquad (3.189)$$

where the subscript _{FS} denotes that the ground state is a filled Fermi sphere and not a superfluid. We will reproduce the same result using thermodynamical reasoning.

Similarly to the treatment O(2N) vector model in Section 3.1.2, the action in the grand-canonical partition function $Z_{gc}(\mu)$ is found by introducing the appropriate chemical potential inside the action in Eq. (3.188) as a (constant) background field in the time direction,

$$S_{\mu}[\Psi_{i}] = \int_{S_{\theta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{2}} \mathrm{d}^{3}x \,\bar{\Psi}_{i} \left(\Gamma_{\nu} \partial^{\nu} - \mu \Gamma_{3}\right) \Psi_{i} \,. \tag{3.190}$$

In analogy with the results for the saddle-point equations of the O(2N) vector model, here we introduce a single chemical potential μ for the global $U(1)_B$ baryon number symmetry, which we formally expect to correspond to the homogeneous sector or the completely symmetric representation like in the case of the O(2N) vector model (again see Section 3.1.2 for details). Worded differently, we are only interested in CFT data pertaining to operators charged under the $U(1)_B$ symmetry.

As we are dealing with a free theory, the path integral can be explicitly performed using standard techniques. The cylinder computation at finite temperature via the summation over Matsubara frequencies is outlined in Appendix C.6. The resulting grand potential is given by

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{S_{\mu}|_{N \to \infty}}{(2N)\beta V} = -\frac{1}{\beta V} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2},\frac{3}{2},\dots} 2(2j+1) \sum_{n \ge 0} \left[\beta \omega_{\ell} + \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell}-\mu)}\right) + \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell}+\mu)}\right) \right], \quad (3.191)$$

where $\omega_i^2 = (j + 1/2)^2 / r_0^2$. In the zero temperature limit $\beta \to \infty$ the grand potential reduces to

$$\Omega(\mu) \xrightarrow{\beta \to \infty} -\frac{2}{V} \sum_{j} (2j+1)\omega_j - \frac{2}{V} \sum_{\omega_j < \mu} (2j+1) \left(\mu - \omega_j\right) = -\frac{2}{V} \left[\sum_{\omega_j > \mu} (2j+1)\omega_j + \mu \sum_{\omega_j < \mu} (2j+1) \right],$$
(3.192)

and now unsurprisingly describes a filled Fermi-sphere ground state of massless fermionic particles (massless due to conformal invariance). The associated Fermi momentum is given by μr_0 . Using Eq. (3.183) the charge and energy density are found in terms of the Fermi momentum

$$\frac{Q}{2N} = \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor (\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1), \qquad \frac{f_c(Q)}{2N} = \frac{1}{3r_0} \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor (\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1)(2\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1).$$
(3.193)

The floor function in the above expressions implements the fact that on the cylinder the energy levels ω_j are discretized. Hence, any chemical potential value μr_0 that lies in between two energy levels corresponds to the same filled Fermi sphere.

Using the form of the $U(1)_B$ -charge in Eq. (3.193) the scaling dimension of the corresponding scalar CFT operator \mathscr{O}_{FS}^Q in flat space can be expressed in closed form as

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm FS}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{1}{3} \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor (\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1)(2 \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1) = \frac{1}{3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right) \sqrt{4 \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right) + 1}, \tag{3.194}$$

where we again denote the fact that this operator corresponds to a filled Fermi sphere ground state on the cylinder — which has a non-trivial macroscopic limit and describes a condensed-matter phase by the subscript FS. Further, we have normalized the charge Q and scaling dimension $\Delta_{FS}(Q)$ by 2N, which is the total number of three-dimensional Dirac-fermion flavours present. The scaling dimension $\Delta_{FS}(Q)$ is shown later on in Section 3.3.3 in Figure 3.8 as a function of Q. Notably, since the Fermi shell always has to be filled, only discrete values of the charge Q — specifically Q/2N = 0, 2, 6, ... — are allowed.

We note that the Fermi-sphere ground state is an eigenstate of both the Hamiltonian $H^{(cyl)}$ and the $U(1)_B$ charge Q. As a consequence, there is no SSB on the ground state — in accordance with Section 1.2.5 — and we do not have any NG fluctuations on top of the ground state as in the superfluid case. The ground state is an eigenstate of both the Hamiltonian $H^{(cyl)}$ and the $U(1)_B$ charge Q. There are no phonon states describing new primaries with a gap of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ from the Fermi-sphere primary \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q in the CFT context. Instead, there are particle-hole excitations that exhibit the same charge as the Fermi-sphere ground state and have a gap of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$. It would be interesting to see whether there can be a description in terms of a Fermi liquid for the EFT, in particular with regards to the GN model which we will discuss in Section 3.3.2.

The $Q \rightarrow \infty$ asymptotics of the expression in Eq. (3.194) for the scaling dimension of the Fermi-sphere

operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q can be systematically computed; the first few orders are

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm FS}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{2}{3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{3/2} + \frac{1}{12} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{1/2} - \frac{1}{192} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^{-1/2} + \mathcal{O}\left(Q^{-3/2}\right), \qquad \frac{Q}{2N} \to \infty.$$
(3.195)

After setting the number of flavours *N* to N = 1/2 — which in our convention of using the reducible representation described in Eq. (3.187) and Appendix C.4.3 corresponds to a single flavour of fermions in D = 3 — the finite-density ground state and the associated free energy $f_c(Q)$ in Eq. (3.193) correspond exactly to the parity-even scalar primary operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q first constructed explicitly in [168] within the single-flavour free fermion. ⁵⁰

3.3.2 The Gross-Neveu model at large N: Interacting fermionic CFTs at large charge

Primarily, we focus in this section on fermionic models in three-dimensional Euclidean space admitting a second-order phase transition, which are compatible with the large-N limit allowing us to take advantage of the simplifications in said limit. We start by discussing the GN model.

In the four-dimensional reducible representation we employed — see the beginning of Section 3.3.1 and Appendix C.4.3 — the Gross–Neveu model [279] is described by the action

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\sum_{i=1}^N \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi_i - \frac{g}{N} \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i \right)^2 \right].$$
(3.196)

In this form it has a global $O(2N) \times O(2N) \times \mathbb{Z}_2$ symmetry. Out of the global symmetry group we will denote the diagonal U(1) subgroup — the baryon number symmetry — by $U(1)_B$,

$$U(1)_B: \Psi_i \to e^{i\alpha} \Psi_i. \tag{3.197}$$

As discussed extensively in Section 3.1.1, the standard large-N analysis is carried out via a HS transformation introducing an auxiliary (real) scalar field σ replacing the quartic interaction.⁵¹ The resulting action for the GN model is given by

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \left(\Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu + \sigma \right) \Psi_i + \frac{N}{4g} \sigma^2 \right].$$
(3.198)

The UV critical limit for the GN model is reached by neglecting the σ^2 term. It corresponds to a secondorder phase transition which separates the broken and unbroken phases for the breaking of the \mathbb{Z}_2 chiral symmetry acting as⁵²

$$\Psi \to -\Gamma_5 \Psi. \tag{3.199}$$

For finite values of *N*, the theory in Eq. (3.196) is not renormalizable and the appropriate UV completion is a Gross–Neveu–Yukawa (GNY) model that is obtained by promoting the collective field σ to a

⁵⁰As we will see, at large *N* this operator is the lowest primary of $U(1)_B$ charge *Q* even if the CFT is an interacting one (in both GN and NJL models), due to the fact that the auxiliary field σ does not condense.

⁵¹The HS transformation can always be applied independently of the nature of the field content of the theory to replace quartic (self)-interactions. The procedure always looks the same [134].

 $^{^{52}}$ See Appendix C.4.3 for the conventions around the Γ_5 -matrix. The use of four-dimensional language here should always be seen in the context outlined at the beginning of Section 3.3.1.

dynamical field [280], resulting in the action

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \left(\Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu + \sigma \right) \Psi_i + \frac{1}{2g_Y} \partial_\mu \sigma \partial^\mu \sigma \right].$$
(3.200)

In the IR limit, the Yukawa coupling g_Y is relevant and grows large, formally reproducing the critical action of the GN model as the kinetic term drops out. The critical point of the GNY model becomes weakly-coupled in $4 - \epsilon$, allowing for a study of the GN critical phase at finite values of N. The theory in Eq. (3.196) on the other hand is only accessible in a 1/N expansion. As we will see, to leading order in N there is no SSB for the GN model in sectors of large baryon number and the physics is approximately that of a Fermi surface, in the strict infinite-N limit at least. We have not yet determined whether the Fermi surface persists once we consider sub-leading corrections in N.

Generally speaking, both the GN model as well as the NJL-type models we discuss later in Section 3.3.3 are obtained from the free fermion CFT in Eq. (3.188) via an irrelevant coupling g and a four-Fermi interaction. Assuming that the model in question has a fundamental UV scale Λ (given by a specific underlying lattice discretization), at zero temperature and zero density the irrelevant coupling possesses a critical value $1/g_c \sim \Lambda$ at which we find a scale-invariant theory separating two distinct phases characterized by some spontaneously broken symmetries.⁵³ In flat space specifically, if we wish to take a formal continuum limit $\Lambda \rightarrow \infty$ for these kinds of models with irrelevant couplings, we run into the problem that they are not renormalizable in the 1/N expansion [134]; the associated RG flow only joins the free fermion CFT in the far IR at g = 0 to the interacting conformal phase at $g = g_c$ in the UV. Our goal is to study these theories — GN and NJL — at the critical limit of the phase-transition point at finite charge density.

There is evidence — *e.g.* on the lattice [274] — that these conformal phases at $g = g_c$ for the GN and NJL models survive at finite values of *N*, however a proper RG flow analysis requires a UV completion, as these theories are not renormalizable away from any simplifying limit like small ϵ or large *N*. As discussed, working UV completions are found in terms of Yukawa-type models [280] with the distinct advantage that the Yukawa coupling g_Y is relevant in D < 4. Yukawa-type models in 2 < D < 4 are UV free and strongly coupled in the IR, where we recover the interacting CFT of the associated four-Fermi model (GN or NJL here). The Yukawa-CFT becomes again weakly coupled in $D = 4 - \epsilon$ allowing for the perturbative computation of conformal data, *e.g.* at large charge [170]. As we are working in the large-*N* limit, it is sufficient for us to consider the minimal models including only fermionic matter, hence we only briefly comment on the UV completions.

Symmetry-breaking at large N: Leading-order action and gap equation

The presence of a condensate in the large-charge sector is a crucial ingredient determining whether or not the LCE leads to simplifications, as we have seen in the case of the free boson or the free fermion in Section 3.3.1. Without the presence of a condensate there is no SSB and no superfluid description. To see, if this is the case, we start by discussing the symmetry breaking for the GN model.

⁵³The exact value of g_c may depend on the geometry of spacetime and the regularization procedure, making certain geometries and regularization procedures preferable over others. Generically, in zeta-function regularization (*e.g.* on the sphere) the critical value of the coupling is $1/g_c \rightarrow 0$, essentially obstructing the broken phase. For example, in the three-dimensional O(2N) vector model discussed in Section 3.1 the value of the critical coupling was $g_c = \infty$ (we have used zeta-function regularization there).

We consider the GN model for *N* reducible four-dimensional Dirac fermions in the representation outlined in Appendix C.4.3 at finite $U(1)_B$ -chemical potential μ and finite temperature. To analyse the symmetry-breaking it suffices to consider the theory in flat space \mathbb{R}^2 . After introducing the auxiliary field σ the action is

$$S = \int_{\substack{S_{\theta}^1 \times \mathbb{R}^2}} d^3 x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i (\Gamma_v \partial^v - \mu \Gamma_3 + \sigma) \Psi_i + \frac{N}{4g} \sigma^2 \right].$$
(3.201)

The model needs to be equipped with a cut-off scale λ in momentum space in order to be consistent. At generic values of the parameters of the theory g, β, μ the auxiliary field σ is allowed to acquire a VEV, which spontaneously breaks the discrete \mathbb{Z}_2 parity symmetry $\Psi \rightarrow -\Gamma_5 \Psi$. Generically, we can assume that the σ -VEV is given by a homogeneous configuration $\langle \sigma \rangle = \text{const.}$ Under the standard procedure, the large-*N* effective action computable in a self-consistent 1/N expansion can be obtained by expanding around the saddle $\sigma = \langle \sigma \rangle + \hat{\sigma} / \sqrt{N}$ [134],

$$S_{\mu}[\hat{\sigma}] = N \left\{ \beta V \frac{\langle \sigma \rangle^{2}}{4g} - \text{Tr}\log(D^{(\mu)})^{-1} \right\} + \frac{1}{2} \left[\text{Tr}(D^{(\mu)}\hat{\sigma}D^{(\mu)}\hat{\sigma}) + \frac{1}{4g} \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times \mathbb{R}^{2}} \hat{\sigma}^{2} \right] + \mathcal{O}(N^{-1}), \quad (3.202)$$

where we have introduced the fermion propagator $D^{(\mu)}(x - y)$ at finite chemical potential,⁵⁴

$$D^{(\mu)}(x-y) = \langle x | (\Gamma_{\nu} \partial^{\nu} - \mu \Gamma_3 + \langle \sigma \rangle)^{-1} | x \rangle .$$
(3.203)

We find the value of the condensate $\langle \sigma \rangle$ by minimizing the leading-*N* part of the action in Eq. (3.202), which is equivalently found by setting the fluctuation $\hat{\sigma}$ to zero. Using the summation over the fermionic Matsubara frequencies discussed in Appendix C.7 and the momentum-space representation $\tilde{D}^{(\mu)}$ of the propagator in Eq. (3.203) we find the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ as defined in Eq. (3.182),

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{\langle \sigma \rangle^2}{8g} - \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\omega_p + \frac{1}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_p + \mu)}\right) + \frac{1}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_p - \mu)}\right) \right], \tag{3.204}$$

where we have introduced the flat space energies $\omega_p^2 = \mathbf{p}^2 + \langle \sigma \rangle^2$. For consistency, we need to assume that $\langle \sigma \rangle, \mu \ll \Lambda$. The regularized integral over the momenta can be performed and the gap equation $0 = \partial \Omega / \partial \langle \sigma \rangle$ becomes

$$0 = \langle \sigma \rangle \left[\frac{1}{2g} - \frac{\Lambda}{\pi} - \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\langle \sigma \rangle - \frac{1}{\beta} \log \left(1 + e^{\beta(\langle \sigma \rangle + \mu)} \right) - \frac{1}{\beta} \log \left(1 + e^{\beta(\langle \sigma \rangle - \mu)} \right) \right) \right].$$
(3.205)

We can introduce the critical coupling

$$g_c^{-1} = 2\Lambda/\pi$$
. (3.206)

The trivial solution $\langle \sigma \rangle = 0$ to the gap equation corresponds to the free fermion CFT. In order to find a non-trivial solution to the gap equation we need to solve

$$0 = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{g} - \frac{1}{g_c} \right) - \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\langle \sigma \rangle - \frac{1}{\beta} \log \left(1 + e^{\beta \left(\langle \sigma \rangle + \mu \right)} \right) - \frac{1}{\beta} \log \left(1 + e^{\beta \left(\langle \sigma \rangle - \mu \right)} \right) \right).$$
(3.207)

⁵⁴We use the notation $x = (\tau, \mathbf{x})$ for points on the spacetime $S^1_\beta \times \mathbb{R}^2$.

The solution $\langle \sigma \rangle$ to the above equation is given in closed form by

$$e^{\beta\langle\sigma\rangle} = \frac{1}{2} \left[e^{\beta\frac{\pi}{2} \left(\frac{1}{g_c} - \frac{1}{g}\right)} - 2\cosh(\beta\mu) + \sqrt{\left(e^{\beta\frac{\pi}{2} \left(\frac{1}{g_c} - \frac{1}{g}\right)} - 2\cosh(\beta\mu)\right)^2 - 4} \right].$$
 (3.208)

At zero density $\mu = 0$ and zero temperature $\beta \to \infty$ there exists a non-trivial solution to the gap equation only for values of the coupling *g* that lie in the broken phase $g > g_c$. The solution there reads

$$\langle \sigma \rangle \Big|_{\mu,\beta^{-1}=0} = \frac{\pi}{2} \left(\frac{1}{g_c} - \frac{1}{g} \right). \tag{3.209}$$

This corresponds to the well-known and well-understood second-order quantum phase transition (since it occurs at zero temperature) of the large-*N* GN model at the critical value of the coupling $g = g_c$, which separates the parity-unbroken from the parity-broken phase.

At zero temperature and finite density, this solution survives outside of criticality only as long as

$$\mu < \mu_c = \langle \sigma \rangle \Big|_{\mu, \beta^{-1} = 0}. \tag{3.210}$$

For values of the chemical potential μ greater that μ_c parity is restored again. Further, at the quantum critical point $g = g_c$ there exists no non-vanishing solution for any value of μ . This is consistent with the fact that within the CFT the chemical potential μ is sourcing a parity even primary operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q , as we will discuss later.⁵⁵

In the critical limit, the zero-temperature ground state is a filled Fermi sphere of massless fermions with $\langle \sigma \rangle = 0$. The grand potential there reads

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\int_{\mu < |\mathbf{p}| < \Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \omega_p - \mu \int_{|\mathbf{p}| < \mu} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} = -\frac{\Lambda^3}{6\pi} - \frac{\mu^3}{12\pi}.$$
(3.211)

Using Eq. (3.183) the $U(1)_B$ charge density $\rho = Q/V$ and the renormalized (free) energy $f_c(Q)$ of the Fermi-sphere ground state reads

$$\frac{\rho}{2N} = \frac{\mu^2}{4\pi}, \qquad \qquad \frac{f_c(Q)}{V} = \frac{1}{6\pi} \left(4\pi \frac{\rho}{2N}\right)^{3/2}. \tag{3.212}$$

This expression computes the leading-order result in the LCE for the scaling dimension $\Delta_{FS}(Q)$ of the Fermi-sphere operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q [168], which is the lightest primary of charge Q within the theory. In fact, there is absolutely no difference with respect to the free-fermion CFT result in Eq. (3.194) at this order.

At this point, we want to stress that it is a priori not clear what the implications of the absence of SSB at leading order in the large-*N* expansion are. At this order interactions between fermions are suppressed by the coupling $g_{\text{eff}} = \mathcal{O}(1/N)$ going to zero as $N \to \infty$. Therefore, at infinite *N* the ground state is described by an exactly free Fermi surface. At finite values of *N*, however, corrections from interactions between fermions can in principle be studied in the correct framework of the Fermi surface EFT [118].

⁵⁵It is maybe worth remarking that the spontaneously broken chiral symmetry of the GN model is discrete, and hence the Goldstone theorem does not predict the existence of a NG boson in this case.

In doing so, the corrections — in addition to their large-*N* suppression — need to be properly organized in a large-*Q* expansion corresponding to the appropriate low-energy expansion in powers of $1/(\mu r_0)^2$.

One distinct possibility is that the physics at the lowest energies remains the one of a weakly-interacting Fermi surface. But this is not the only possibility, since at finite N we know that the Fermi surface is never exactly free, and interactions in the Fermi surface are not automatically suppressed at low enough energies, unlike in the superfluid EFT case [17, 122]. It is well-known that the effect of the four-Fermi interaction $(\bar{\Psi}\Psi)^2$ runs logarithmically with the excitations above the Fermi surface [118], hence running to strong coupling as $g_{\rm eff} \propto \log(\mu/E_{\rm IR})$ given the existence of any attractive four-Fermi channel. In particular, this suggests that the Fermi surface may always develop a condensate of Cooper pairs at an IR scale of $L^{-1} = E_{\rm IR} \sim \exp(-(\text{constant})/g_{\rm UV})\mu = \exp(-(\text{constant}) \times N)\mu$, which leads to a gap of order $E_{\rm gap} \sim \exp(-(\text{constant}) \times N)\sqrt{Q}/L$ in the fermionic sector. This scenario seems to be somewhat generic, and it would predict that the lowest-lying operator at large charge Q is described by a purely bosonic superfluid EFT. However, we note that this would be the case only for ultra-large values of the charge Q exponentially large in N so that the enhancement of the gap by the factor \sqrt{Q} is able to overcome the exponential suppression in N.

Since we have not done the analysis of the four-Fermi interaction about the Fermi-sphere ground state, we do not know which of these two possibilities is actually realized.

Spectrum of fluctuations for the Gross-Neveu model

Now that we have identified the large-charge ground state, we can study the spectrum of fluctuations on top of it, while still working in flat space for convenience. As the ground state of the GN model is a filled Fermi sphere and no NG bosons arise, the supefluid EFT predictions from Section 2.2 do not apply here.

In principle, the fluctuations around the Fermi sphere ground state of the GN model can be both fermionic and bosonic in nature. The fermionic fluctuations are then clearly of the particle-hole-type, just like it happens in the free fermion critical theory (*i.e.* in the massless free fermion). Potentially occurring bosonic fluctuations on the other hand are due to the collective or composite field σ , more precisely its fluctuations.

In order to understand the effect of the σ -fluctuations on the ground state we have to compute the effective propagator of the $\hat{\sigma}$ -field, which is equal to the full σ -field as the VEV of $\sigma = \hat{\sigma}/\sqrt{N}$ vanishes, $\langle \sigma \rangle = 0$. The effective propagator can be read off of the next-to-leading order quadratic effective action for the $\hat{\sigma} \sim \sigma$ -field in Eq. (3.202). Most conveniently, this action is computed in momentum space⁵⁶

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(D^{(\mu)}\sigma D^{(\mu)}\sigma\right) = -\oint d^2p\,\tilde{\sigma}(-P)\tilde{\sigma}(P)\oint \frac{d^2k}{\beta(2\pi)^2}\operatorname{Tr}\left[\tilde{D}^{(\mu)}(K)\tilde{D}^{(-\mu)}(P-K)\right],\tag{3.213}$$

⁵⁶Here, we use the notation $P = (\omega_n, \mathbf{p})$ for the momenta on $S_B^1 \times \mathbb{R}^2$, where ω_n still are the fermionic Matsubara frequencies.

where we have made use of the symmetry property

$$D^{(\mu)}(x-y) = -D^{(-\mu)}(y-x)$$
(3.214)

satisfied the fermion propagator $D^{(\mu)}(x - y)$. The expression for the momentum-space finite-density fermionic propagator is given by

$$\tilde{D}^{(\mu)}(P) = i \frac{\Gamma_{\nu}(P^{(\mu)})^{\nu}}{(P^{(\mu)})^{2}}, \qquad P^{(\mu)} = (\omega_{n} - i\mu, \mathbf{p}).$$
(3.215)

The one-loop integral in Eq. (3.213) after some simple algebraic transformations can be reduced to

$$\mathbb{I} \bigoplus_{P-K, -\mu}^{K, \mu} \mathbb{I} = 2P^2 I_2 - 4I_1, \qquad (3.216)$$

where I_1 , I_2 denote two scalar master integrals that are computed in detail in Appendix C.7. This result suffices to be able to obtain the action of the quadratic fluctuations $S_{\text{eff}}^{(2)}$ in a mass-independent regularization scheme in which the critical coupling g_c is given by $g_c^{-1} = 0$. At zero temperature we find that

$$S_{\text{eff}}^{(2)} = \frac{1}{2} \text{Tr}(\sigma D^{(\mu)} \sigma D^{(\mu)}) = \frac{1}{2} \oint d^2 p \,\tilde{\sigma}(-P) \tilde{\sigma}(P) \left[\frac{\sqrt{P^2}}{4} + \frac{\mu}{\pi} \right].$$
(3.217)

We note that the non-local action above in fact does not describe stable bosonic fluctuations lying on top of the Fermi-sphere ground state. In particular, the momentum-independent part cannot properly be interpreted as actual mass term. Instead, it should rather be interpreted as a decay constant which is of order $\sim \mu$, similar to how it is the case in the unbroken phase of the model [281]. This is consistent with the fact that the σ -field describes fluctuations of a $\bar{\psi}\psi$ bound state on top of the Fermi sphere, which is only stable in the broken phase of the theory. As a consequence, it cannot generate any new conformal primaries within the local CFT spectrum at large charge. On the other hand, the fermionic particle-hole excitations are stable. The local CFT spectrum therefore only consists of operators associated with the stable particle-hole excitations.

Conformal dimensions and local CFT spectrum for the GN model

Up to this point we were content with treating the critical GN model in flat space by studying its finite-density properties in a large spatial box or torus of volume *V*. This was sufficient for the results we cared about. However, if we want to compute the scaling dimension of the lightest operator of charge *Q*, in order to take advantage of the state–operator correspondence, we have to put the theory on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$. This way the energy of the finite-density ground state — a Fermi sphere in the GN case — corresponds to the scaling dimension of the corresponding local primary operator within the CFT living at the critical point.

Fermionic theories — like their bosonic counterparts — can be mapped from flat space \mathbb{R}^3 to the

cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$ using a Weyl transformation, as outlined in Appendix C.4.2, after which the finitedensity kinetic term for the fermionic fields is given by

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi} (\Gamma_\mu D^\mu - \mu \Gamma_\tau + \sigma) \Psi \right], \quad \text{with} \quad Q = \int_{S^2} \bar{\Psi} \Gamma_\tau \Psi, \quad (3.218)$$

where $\Gamma_{\mu}D^{\mu}$ denotes the Dirac operator on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$.

Analogously to the results for the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ of the GN model in flat space in Eq. (3.204) and of the free fermion model on the cylinder in Eq. (3.191), the thermodynamic grand potential at finite temperature on the sphere $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^2$ for the GN model is found to be

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{\langle \sigma \rangle^2}{8g} - \frac{1}{V} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}} (2j+1) \left[\sqrt{\omega_j^2 + \sigma_0^2} + \text{thermal contributions} \right], \quad (3.219)$$

where $V = 4\pi r_0^2$ is the volume of the sphere and $\omega_j = (j + 1/2)/r_0$ are the eigenvalues of the Dirac operator on $S_{r_0}^2$. Clearly, the gap equation still does not admit any non-trivial solution $\langle \sigma \rangle \neq 0$ at zero temperature and at criticality for any value of $\mu > 0$, just as it did in flat space.⁵⁷ The zero temperature grand potential now simply reduces to the free-fermion result in Eq. (3.192)

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{1}{4\pi r_0^2} \left[\sum_{\omega_j > \mu} (2j+1)\omega_j + \mu \sum_{\omega_j < \mu} (2j+1) \right], \qquad (3.220)$$

where we have explicitly introduced the sphere volume $V = 4\pi r_0^2$. Hence, it describes the Fermi-sphere ground state for massless fermions, which we have analysed and computed in Section 3.3.1 already. We briefly repeat the results for the $U(1)_B$ charge and the scaling dimension here,

$$\frac{Q}{2N} = \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor (\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1), \qquad \frac{\Delta_{\text{FS}(Q)}}{2N} = \frac{1}{3} \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor (\lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1) (2 \lfloor \mu r_0 \rfloor + 1) = \frac{1}{3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right) \sqrt{4 \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right) + 1}. \tag{3.221}$$

Only discrete values of the charge permissible — Q/2N = 0, 2, 6, ... — since the Fermi shell needs to always be filled. The floor function implements the discretized cylinder energy levels and the formal macroscopic limit $r_0 \rightarrow \infty$ reproduces the flat space results derived in Eq. (3.212). This limit is of course analogous to the large-chemical-potential limit $\mu \rightarrow \infty$. The ground state corresponds again to the scalar primary operator \mathcal{O}_{FS} first constructed explicitly in [168] in the free fermion CFT. The lowest primary \mathcal{O}_{FS} in the GN model is exactly the same operator as in the free fermion CFT due to the fact that there is no SSB and the auxiliary HS field σ does not condense, at least to leading order in *N*.

We reiterate that for the large-charge sector of the GN model there are no NG fluctuations which describe new primaries with gap of order order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ from the Fermi-sphere primary \mathcal{O}_{FS} . Instead, new generally spinful and fermionic primaries with the same charge Q and a gap of order $\mathcal{O}(1)$ relative to \mathcal{O}_{FS} are created via particle-hole excitations. As we have discussed before, the fluctuations of the

⁵⁷The sums in the above expression are best regularized in a way as to preserve diff-invariance, *e.g.* by a smooth cut-off function like $e^{-\omega_j/\Lambda}$. Alternatively, zeta-function regularization, as done for the free fermion in Appendix C.6, works as well.

collective field σ cannot describe new primaries within some hypothetical EFT description around the Fermi-sphere ground state. In principle, this is a large-*N* result and it is important to see if these effects persist for finite values of *N*, and if there exists some sort of EFT description in terms of a Fermi liquid in the spirit of [118, 167].

Finally, we want to stress again that the lack of SSB within the large-charge sector of the GN model to leading order in *N* can in principle have two distinct explanations:

- Either, the four-Fermi interaction around the leading-*N* Fermi sphere truly is repulsive in every single channel and the large-*N* ground state in the GN model truly is a Fermi sphere. This would actually be the first non-trivial (non-free) example of such behaviour at large charge;
- Or the four-Fermi has at least one attractive channel, therefore runs logarithmically to strong coupling, exhibits a BCS condensate and also a gap in the fermionic sector of the theory of order $\exp(-1/g_{\text{eff}})$, where $g_{\text{eff}} \propto 1/N$ is the effective coupling at the cut-off. This would also mean that the condensate and the gap are exponentially small and suppressed to all orders in 1/N perturbation theory.

3.3.3 The NJL and the Cooper model at large N: Superfluid phases in fermionic CFTs

The Nambu–Jona–Lasinio (NJL) model — or chiral GN model — is a well-established and timehonoured four-Fermi interaction model exhibiting a continuous chiral symmetry in four spacetime dimensions. By dimensional reduction, in the language outlined in the beginning of Section 3.3.1 and Appendix C.4.3, the action in terms of four-dimensional reducible Dirac spinors in D = 3 reads

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\sum_{i=1}^N \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi_i - \frac{g}{N} \left[\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i \right)^2 - \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_5 \Psi_i \right)^2 \right] \right].$$
(3.222)

In D = 3 the $\bar{\Psi}\Gamma_5\Psi$ bilinear is invariant under an Sp(2N) symmetry and hence the total global internal symmetry group of the model is reduced with respect to the GN model in Eq. (3.196) down to

$$[O(2N) \times O(2N)] \cap Sp(2N) = U(N) = SU(N) \times U(1)_B.$$
(3.223)

In addition, on top of the standard $U(1)_B$ baryon symmetry, there now exists an extra $U(1)_A$ symmetry that extends the \mathbb{Z}_2 chiral symmetry of the GN model, bringing the total symmetry up to $SU(N) \times U(1)_B \times U(1)_A$. We mainly focus our attention on the Abelian $U(1)_B \times U(1)_A$ symmetry and take advantage of the unbroken global SU(N) group factor still present to consider the theory in the large-N limit.

The continuous $U(1)_A$ chiral symmetry of the model only arises when the two quartic interaction in Eq. (3.222) are linearly combined with precisely the same coupling *g* and opposite signs. It acts linearly on the spinors as

$$\Psi_i \to e^{i\alpha\Gamma_5} \Psi_i. \tag{3.224}$$

156

The U(1)-NJL model therefore exhibits a different phase transition compared to the GN model, where the critical phase of the theory separates two phases in which the continuous $U(1)_A$ chiral symmetry is either broken or unbroken (compared to the discrete \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry defining the different phases for the GN model). In contrast to the GN model, where the spontaneously broken chiral symmetry is discrete, in the broken phase of the NJL model a NG boson now arises. As we will see, this broken phase persists also at finite density.

Later, in Section 3.3.4 we will introduce a SU(2)-generalization of the NJL model given by the action in Eq. (3.222). For this reason, in order to avoid any confusion, we will refer to the NJL model as the U(1)-NJL model and to its generalization as the SU(2)-NJL model.

Just as the GN model, the U(1)-NJL model represents a deformation of the free-fermion CFT in Eq. (3.188) via an irrelevant four-Fermi interaction and is therefore not renormalizable in standard perturbation theory. At finite values of N, the U(1)-NJL model is tractable via its known Yukawa-type UV completion in a small- ϵ expansion around $D = 2 + \epsilon$ and $D = 4 - \epsilon$. This U(1)-NJL–Yukawa UV completion of the four-Fermi U(1)-NJL model in 2 < D < 4 encompasses a complex scalar DoF Φ and is given by⁵⁸

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^{D} x \left[\bar{\Psi}_{i} \left(\Gamma_{\mu} \partial^{\mu} + \Phi \left(\frac{(1+\Gamma_{5})}{2} \right) + \Phi^{*} \left(\frac{(1-\Gamma_{5})}{2} \right) \right) \Psi_{i} + \frac{1}{g_{Y}} \partial_{\mu} \Phi^{*} \partial^{\mu} \Phi \right].$$
(3.225)

In this action, the $U(1)_A$ chiral symmetry is realized as

$$\Psi_i \to e^{i\alpha\Gamma_5}\Psi_i, \qquad \Phi \to e^{-2i\alpha}\Phi. \tag{3.226}$$

The above action can be deduced by performing the appropriate HS transform in the U(1)-NJL action in Eq. (3.222) replacing the four-Fermi interaction with a scalar collective field Φ ,

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \left(\Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu + \Phi\left(\frac{(1+\Gamma_5)}{2}\right) + \Phi^*\left(\frac{(1-\Gamma_5)}{2}\right) \right) \Psi_i + \frac{N}{4g} |\Phi|^2 \right], \tag{3.227}$$

tuning the the theory to the critical UV limit by neglecting the $|\Phi|^2$ term and introducing a kinetic term for the field Φ along with the Yukawa coupling g_Y . The collective field Φ replaces the complex bilinear $\bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i + \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_5 \Psi_i$, while its complex conjugate Φ^* replaces $\bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i - \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_5 \Psi_i$.

The UV interacting fixed point at $g = g_c$ of the U(1)-NJL model is recovered as the IR interacting fixed point is reached at $g_Y \rightarrow \infty$ of the associated U(1)-NJL-Yukawa theory. As in the GN model, in the IR limit the no longer dynamical field Φ in the Yukawa-type model is identified with the HS collective field Φ .

⁵⁸While the GNY includes a free scalar DoF, the U(1)-NJL–Yukawa comes with a complex one. This not surprising given the fact that the chiral symmetry in the GN model is \mathbb{Z}_2 while the chiral symmetry for the U(1)-NJL model is a continuous $U(1)_A$.

Cooper model and the PG transformation

As we will see later, the NJL model supports a condensate and a superfluid ground state at large $U(1)_A$ charge, and just like the GN model no condensate at finite or large $U(1)_B$ baryon charge. At first sight, there seems to be no intuitive way to understand as to why there is condensate at finite density for the axial symmetry. However, as it turns out, there is a way to understand the presence of the axial condensate in rather intuitive physical terms. This interpretation comes about from the fact that there exists a transformation — usually referred to as a Pauli–Gursey (PG) transformation [270, 271] — which relates the U(1)-NJL model to a model with a Cooper-type di-fermion interaction term [269, 272].

Generically, both GN-type and NJL-type models exhibit a fermion-anti-fermion interaction. Often, in particular in the context of condensed-matter physics, physical systems are instead described by a di-fermion interaction. For example, models with di-fermion interactions are important in the study of superconductivity (arising via the process of Cooper pairing). Generally speaking, large-N fermionic models intended to study and describe superconductivity at finite $U(1)_B$ baryon charge include di-fermion interaction terms of the form

$$(4f)_{\rm CP} = \frac{g}{N} \sum_{i,j} \bar{\Psi}_i C \bar{\Psi}_i^T \Psi_j^T C \Psi_j.$$
(3.228)

Additionally, there may also be more standard GN-type or NJL-type interactions present in the action [269, 282]. For our purposes, it suffices to consider the model with just the above Cooper-pair interaction term $(4f)_{CP}$. The full action reads

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi_i + \frac{g}{N} \bar{\Psi}_i C_4 \bar{\Psi}_i^T \Psi_j^T C_4 \Psi_j \right].$$
(3.229)

In our notation for the four-dimensional reducible representation of the gamma matrices we have $C_4 = \Gamma_2$, for more details see Appendix C.4.3. At criticality — in contrast to the situation in the GN model discussed in Section 3.3.2 — the Cooper model with the action above exhibits a non-trivial solution to the gap equation at zero temperature also at finite $U(1)_B$ baryon chemical potential giving rise to a superconducting phase and a finite-density quantum phase transition.

Perhaps surprisingly, the Cooper model at finite $U(1)_B$ chemical potential turns out to be dual to the U(1)-NJL model at finite $U(1)_A$ chemical potential in the sense of [269], shedding light on the physical nature of the axial condensate appearing in the NJL model. This duality is found by applying the Pauli–Gursey (PG) transformation [270–272] given by

$$\Psi_{i} \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \left[(1 - \Gamma_{5}) \Psi_{i} - (1 + \Gamma_{5}) C_{4} \bar{\Psi}_{i}^{T} \right], \qquad \bar{\Psi}_{i} \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \left[\bar{\Psi}_{i} (1 + \Gamma_{5}) - \Psi_{i}^{T} C_{4} (1 - \Gamma_{5}) \right].$$
(3.230)

For a more detailed discussion of the above PG transformation we refer to the Appendix C.5 outlining the properties of said transformation.

In the following we perform all relevant computations within the U(1)-NJL model at finite $U(1)_A$ density.

Naturally, all computations can be repeated in the Cooper model with action in Eq. (3.229) leading to the exact same results. The main advantage of the Cooper model is that the physical nature of the elusive axial condensate present in the U(1)-NJL model at large N becomes much more transparent: it is in fact a condensate of Cooper pairs, describing a system exhibiting superconductivity. The attractive di-fermion interaction $(4f)_{CP}$ gives rise to a Cooper instability within the theory, effectively leading to a system of condensing bosons at large charge. This nicely explains the similarity of our results in the U(1)-NJL model to those derived for the O(2N) scalar model in Section 3.1.

We end this segment with a few relevant remarks:

- In fact, both the Cooper model and U(1)-NJL model exhibit a $U(1)_A \times U(1)_B$ symmetry. Importantly, under the PG transformation in Eq. (3.230) the $U(1)_B$ chemical potential term of the Cooper model gets mapped into (minus) the $U(1)_A$ -chemical potential term of the U(1)-NJL model, and vice versa. Hence, any results obtained in the U(1)-NJL model at finite $U(1)_A$ axial chemical potential necessarily also applies to the Cooper model at finite $U(1)_B$ baryon chemical potential.
- At the critical point, relevant quantities computed in both the Cooper model and the U(1)-NJL model agree up to a PG transformation. We are able to explicitly check this matching in both models at leading order in N on the ground-state energy at finite density for the respective U(1) symmetries.
- Finally, the PG transformation in Eq. (3.230) corresponds to a linear involution at the level of the path integral in the fermionic variables Ψ_i^{\dagger}, Ψ_i . As a consequence, it can only affect the path-integral measure $\mathscr{D}\Psi_i^{\dagger}\mathscr{D}\Psi_i$ up to a trivial rescaling.

Symmetry-breaking at large N: Leading-order action and gap equation

As discussed quickly in Section 3.3.2, the presence of a condensate is very important for the efficacy of the large-charge approach. We investigate this question for the NJL model by discussing the symmetry-breaking for the NJL model at large *N*.

We are interested in the U(1)-NJL model, invariant under the above discussed $U(1)_A \times U(1)_B$ symmetry, at finite $U(1)_A$ axial chemical potential μ . After having introduced the appropriate complex HS field Φ the action can be written as

$$S = \int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times \mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[\bar{\Psi}_{i} \left(\Gamma_{\nu} \partial^{\nu} - \mu \Gamma_{3} \Gamma_{5} + \Phi P_{+} + \Phi^{*} P_{-} \right) \Psi + \frac{N}{4g} |\Phi|^{2} \right],$$
(3.231)

where $P_{\pm} = (1 \pm \Gamma_5)/2$ denotes the standard four-dimensional chiral projectors. The axial chemical potential μ is sourcing a finite charge density for the chiral symmetry acting as

$$\Psi_i \to e^{i\alpha\Gamma_5}\Psi_i, \qquad \Phi_i \to e^{-2i\alpha}\Phi_i. \tag{3.232}$$

In the standard large-N methodology the collective field Φ at large N exhibits small fluctuations $\hat{\phi}$ and

159

is decomposed in terms of a constant (*i.e.* homogeneous) VEV $\langle \Phi \rangle$ plus fluctuations,

$$\Phi = \langle \Phi \rangle + \hat{\Phi} / \sqrt{N}, \qquad \Phi^* = \langle \Phi \rangle^* + \hat{\Phi}^* / \sqrt{N}, \qquad (3.233)$$

generating a consistent perturbative 1/N expansion [134]. The thermodynamic potential $\Omega(\mu)$ is found as the leading-*N* contribution to the action in Eq. (3.231) by setting the fluctuations of the collective field Φ to zero, $\hat{\Phi} = \hat{\Phi}^* = 0$,

$$\Omega(\mu) = \frac{|\langle \Phi \rangle|^2}{8g} - \frac{1}{2} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{d^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\omega_+ + \omega_- + \frac{2}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta\omega_+}\right) + \frac{2}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta\omega_-}\right) \right], \quad (3.234)$$

where we have introduced a momentum cut-off Λ and the one-particle on-shell energies

$$\omega_{\pm}^{2} := |\langle \Phi \rangle|^{2} + \left(\left| \mathbf{p} \right| \pm \mu \right)^{2}.$$
(3.235)

We see immediately, that $\langle \Phi \rangle$ can be assumed to be real. Compared to the GN model in Section 3.3.2, the novelty in the U(1)-NJL model is that — since $\omega_{\pm} \ge 0$ — no Fermi sphere solution can arise as long as $\langle \Phi \rangle \ne 0$. Under the assumption that this is the case we can neglect the logarithmic thermal contributions in the zero-temperature limit. Hence, the grand potential at zero temperature for $\langle \Phi \rangle \ne 0$ reads

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \Omega(\mu) = \frac{\langle \Phi \rangle^2}{8g} - \frac{1}{2} \int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\sqrt{(p+\mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} + \sqrt{(p-\mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} \right].$$
(3.236)

After introducing the critical coupling $g_c^{-1} = 2\Lambda/\pi$, the gap equation for the collective field Φ at zero temperature reads

$$0 = 4 \frac{\partial^2 \Omega}{\partial \langle \Phi \rangle^2} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{1}{g} - \frac{1}{g_c} \right) + \frac{1}{\pi} \left[\sqrt{\langle \Phi \rangle^2 + \mu^2} - \mu \cdot \operatorname{arctanh} \left(\frac{\mu}{\sqrt{\langle \Phi \rangle^2 + \mu^2}} \right) \right].$$
(3.237)

We look for a real and positive solution $\langle \Phi \rangle > 0$. In the critical limit $g = g_c$ we find such a non-trivial solution to the gap equation and finite value of the axial chemical potential,

$$\langle \Phi \rangle = \mu \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1}, \qquad (3.238)$$

where the number κ_0 is found to be the solution to the equation

$$\kappa_0 \tanh(\kappa_0) = 1, \qquad (3.239)$$

and numerically we have

$$\langle \Phi \rangle / \mu = 0.6627...$$
 (3.240)

The existence of this solution implies that the finite-axial-density ground state spontaneously breaks the $U(1)_A$ symmetry by giving a non-trivial VEV $\langle \phi \rangle$ to the collective field Φ — which also plays the role of the order parameter associated to the spontaneously broken $U(1)_A$ axial symmetry. Symmetryrestoration can only occur at zero density $\mu = 0$, since conformal invariance prohibits the existence of another scale separating the broken phase and the unbroken phase.

The renormalized grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ can be computed for a generic constant and complex configuration



Figure 3.7: The thermodynamic potential $\Omega(\mu)$ — which represents the leading-*N* result — for the U(1)-NJL model as a function of $\Phi = \Phi_c$ =const. for different values of the chemical potential μ . The two minima appearing at $\Phi_c \neq 0$ for $\mu > 0$ signal the spontaneous breaking of the $U(1)_A$ symmetry.

of the collective field $\Phi = \Phi_c$ =const. without minimizing, making the situation more explicit. As the divergent part of $\Omega(\mu)$ is μ -independent, we can compute its minimal subtraction and find

$$\Omega(\mu) - \Omega(0) = -\frac{1}{2} \int \frac{d^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\omega_+ \big|_{|\Phi_c|} + \omega_- \big|_{|\Phi_c|} - 2\sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + |\Phi_c|^2} \right] = -\frac{1}{12\pi} \left[3|\Phi_c|^2 \mu \operatorname{arctanh}\left(\frac{\mu}{\sqrt{|\Phi_c|^2 + \mu^2}}\right) + (\mu^2 - 2|\Phi_c|^2)\sqrt{|\Phi_c|^2 + \mu^2} + 2|\Phi_c|^3 \right].$$
(3.241)

Afterwards, we add again the renormalized value of $\Omega(0)$, which turns out to be exactly the same integral already solved for the GN model in Section 3.3.2,

$$\Omega(0) = \frac{|\Phi_c|^3}{6\pi} \,. \tag{3.242}$$

In the end, the renormalized grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ reads

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{1}{12\pi} \left[3|\Phi_c|^2 \mu \operatorname{arctanh}\left(\frac{\mu}{\sqrt{|\Phi_c|^2 + \mu^2}}\right) + (\mu^2 - 2|\Phi_c|^2)\sqrt{|\Phi_c|^2 + \mu^2} \right].$$
(3.243)

As expected, this grand potential is invariant under the $U(1)_A$ symmetry, but has a U(1)s worth of equivalent vacua at $|\Phi_c| = \mu (\kappa_0^2 - 1)^{1/2}$. In Figure 3.7 we plot the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ as a function of Φ_c for Im(Φ_c) = 0 and for different values of the chemical potential μ .

The obtained ground-state solution for the U(1)-NJL model corresponds to a superfluid of $U(1)_A$ charge density $\rho = Q/V$ and energy density $f_c(Q)/V$, respectively, given by

$$\frac{\rho}{2N} = \frac{\kappa_0^3 \mu^2}{4\pi}, \qquad \qquad \frac{f_c(Q)}{V} = \frac{1}{6\pi \kappa_0^{3/2}} \left(4\pi \frac{\rho}{2N}\right)^{3/2}. \tag{3.244}$$

161

This ground-state energy computes the leading-order result for the conformal dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ of the associated operator \mathcal{O}_{SF}^Q corresponding to the superfluid ground state within the LCE. We use the subscript $_{SF}$ to denote that the operator corresponds to a superfluid ground state and to distinguish it from the Fermi-sphere operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q encountered both for the free-fermion CFT in Section 3.3.1 and the GN model in Section 3.3.2. Importantly, no Fermi-sphere ground state arises in the finite axial-chemical potential and zero baryon-chemical potential sector of the U(1)-NJL model, as all charge is contained within the superfluid condensate.

It is important to investigate whether a superfluid ground state also arises at finite $U(1)_B$ baryon charge. Unfortunately, at zero $U(1)_A$ charge density with chemical potential $\mu_A = 0$ and finite $U(1)_B$ charge density with chemical potential $\mu_B \neq 0$ we recover precisely the same eigenvalues already appearing in the GN model at finite $U(1)_B$ charge density, see Section 3.3.2,

$$\omega_{\pm} = \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \pm \mu_B}. \tag{3.245}$$

This again describes a Fermi-sphere ground state with charge and energy density given as in Eq. (3.212), hence corresponding to the same Fermi-sphere operator $\mathcal{O}_{\text{FS}}^{Q}$ within the CFT.

There exists the possibility that a transition between a superfluid ground state and a Fermi-sphere ground state occurs somewhere in the (μ_A, μ_B) phase diagram, where the $U(1)_A$ symmetry is restored even for finite values of μ_A . The question as to whether or not this transition exists is certainly interesting and worth investigating. It will be particularly relevant to describe large-charge operators within the CFT given by the critical U(1)-NJL theory that are charged under both of the U(1) symmetries. As we are focussing on operators which are only charged under a single U(1), in the context of this chapter the existence or non-existence of this transition is irrelevant.

Spectrum of fluctuations for the Nambu-Jona-Lasinio model

After having identified the large-charge ground state at finite $U(1)_A$ chemical potential as a superfluid, we can study the spectrum of fluctuations on top if it. In particular, we can expect to find the superfluid phonon — equipped with the dispersion relation $\omega = -|\mathbf{p}|/2 + ...$ and paired with a massive mode of mass of order μ — which is well-known from the discussion of the large-charge EFT description in Chapter 2 and also found in the O(2N) vector model at large N in Section 3.1.6. To do so, we again work in flat space.

As we have shown, fixing the axial charge in the U(1)-NJL model leads to a non-trivial VEV $\langle \Phi \rangle \neq 0$ for the field Φ . From the form the of the functional determinant in Eq. (3.236) we can deduce that all fermions in the theory acquire a mass of order μ ,

$$m_F^2 = \mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 = \kappa_0^2 \mu^2$$
, (3.246)

implying that the U(N) flavour symmetry remains unbroken, while the $U(1)_A$ axial symmetry is spontaneously broken.
The large-charge EFT predictions outlined in Section 2.2 can be verified in the present model explicitly by computing the sub-leading in the 1/N expansion of the functional determinant, which is quadratic in the fluctuations $\hat{\Phi}$, $\hat{\Phi}^*$ of the collective field and gives the propagator of said fluctuations over the vacuum $\langle \Phi \rangle$. For our purposes, it is most convenient to decompose the fluctuations into real and imaginary parts,

$$\hat{\Phi} = \hat{\sigma} + i\hat{\pi}. \tag{3.247}$$

In order to identify the spectrum of fluctuations over the condensate $\langle \Phi \rangle$, we compute the inverse propagator of the fields $\hat{\sigma}$, $\hat{\pi}$ at the one-fermion-loop order. The large-*N* action around the vacuum $\langle \Phi \rangle$, which we assume to be real, is given by

$$S_{\text{eff}} = \int d^3 x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \Big(\Gamma_v \partial^v + \langle \Phi \rangle - \mu \Gamma_3 \Gamma_5 \Big) \Psi_i + \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} (\hat{\sigma} \bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i + i \hat{\pi} \bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_5 \Psi_i) \right], \quad \langle \Phi \rangle = \mu \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1}. \quad (3.248)$$

The momentum-space representation of the fermionic propagator reads

$$\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P) = \left(-i\Gamma_{\nu}P^{\nu} + \langle\Phi\rangle - \mu\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}\right)^{-1} = \frac{\left(\omega^{2} + k^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle^{2} - \mu^{2} + 2\mu(i\omega\Gamma_{3} + \Phi_{0})\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}\right)}{\left(\omega^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle + (\mu + k)^{2}\right)\left(\omega^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle^{2} + (\mu - k)^{2}\right)} \left(i\Gamma_{\nu}P^{\nu} + \langle\Phi\rangle - \mu\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}\right),$$
(3.249)

where $P = (\omega, \mathbf{p})$ denotes the momentum in flat space at zero temperature. Due to the absence of any Fermi-sphere contribution we can without obstruction directly work at zero temperature $\beta \to \infty$ and omit all of the temperature-dependent contributions at the start of the computation. Hence, we can also consider the Matsubara frequencies as continuous $\omega_n \to \omega$. Also note that the fermion propagator is properly anti-symmetric,

$$\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(-P) = -\tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P).$$
(3.250)

Via the fermionic propagator $D^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P)$ we can derive the inverse propagator for the scalar fluctuations $\hat{\sigma}, \hat{\pi}$ in terms of the following momentum-space loop integrals:

$$\mathbb{I}\left(\bigcup_{P-K,-\mu,-\Phi}^{K,\mu,\Phi}\mathbb{I}\right) = \tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P) = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3k}{(2\pi)^3} \mathrm{Tr}\left[\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K)\tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K)\right],$$
(3.251)

$$\mathbb{I} \bigoplus_{P-K,-\mu,-\Phi} i\Gamma_{5} = \tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P) = -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}k}{(2\pi)^{3}} \mathrm{Tr} \left[\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K) \Gamma_{5} \tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K) \right], \qquad (3.252)$$

$${}^{K,\mu,\Phi}_{i\Gamma_5} \underbrace{\bigoplus_{P-K,-\mu,-\Phi}}_{P-K,-\mu,-\Phi} {}^{I} = \tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P) = -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \mathrm{Tr} \left[\Gamma_5 \tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K) \tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K) \right], \qquad (3.253)$$

$${}^{K,\mu,\Phi}_{i\Gamma_{5}} \bigoplus_{P-K,-\mu,-\Phi} {}^{i\Gamma_{5}} = \tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{3}k}{(2\pi)^{3}} \mathrm{Tr} \left[\Gamma_{5} \tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K) \Gamma_{5} \tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K) \right].$$
(3.254)

All of the above loop integrals can be conveniently expanded in the regime $(P/\mu) \ll 1$, which we care about while extracting the dispersion relations. Note that the zeroth order corresponds to the P = 0 result and needs to be regularized by subtracting the corresponding expression at $\mu = 0$, since the divergence is always μ -independent. For details on the computations see Appendix C.7.3. The result for the zeroth order in *P* of the above loop integrals reads

$$\tilde{G}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(0)} = \begin{pmatrix} \tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(0) & \tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(0) \\ \tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(0) & \tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(0) \end{pmatrix} = \frac{\kappa_0 \mu}{\pi} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(3.255)

where the coefficient κ_0 is again given by the solution to $\kappa_0 \tanh(\kappa_0) = 1$ and we have $\langle \Phi \rangle = \mu \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1}$. Expectedly, beyond the zeroth order no regularization is required any more. The linear order in *P* reads

$$\tilde{G}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = \omega \,\frac{\kappa_0}{2\pi} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1\\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},\tag{3.256}$$

and the quadratic order is given by

$$\tilde{G}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P^2/\mu^2)} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{(2\kappa_0^2 - 1)\omega^2}{12\pi\kappa_0(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\mu} + \frac{(3\kappa_0^6 - 2\kappa_0^4 - 2\kappa_0^2 + 2)\mathbf{p}^2}{24\pi\kappa_0^3(\kappa^2 - 1)\mu} & 0\\ 0 & \frac{\kappa_0\omega^2}{4\pi(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\mu} + \frac{\kappa_0^3\mathbf{p}^2}{8\pi(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\mu} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(3.257)

The dispersion relations of the fluctuation modes on top of the superfluid ground state are extracted from the zeroes of the inverse propagator, which is given by the matrix

$$\tilde{G}^{-1}(P) = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\kappa_0 \mu}{\pi} + \frac{2\kappa_0^2 (2\kappa_0^2 - 1)\omega^2 + (3\kappa_0^6 - 2\kappa_0^4 - 2\kappa_0^2 + 2)\mathbf{p}^2}{24\pi\kappa_0^3 (\kappa_0^2 - 1)\mu} & -\frac{\kappa_0}{2\pi}\omega \\ \frac{\kappa_0}{2\pi}\omega & \frac{2\kappa_0\omega^2 + \kappa_0^3\mathbf{p}^2}{8\pi(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\mu} \end{pmatrix} + \mathcal{O}\left(P^3/\mu^3\right).$$
(3.258)

They are computed to be

$$\omega_1^2 = -\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{p}^2 + \dots, \qquad (3.259)$$

$$\omega_2^2 = -12 \frac{(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\kappa_0^4}{(2\kappa_0^2 - 1)} \mu^2 - \frac{(5\kappa_0^6 - 5\kappa_0^4 - \kappa_0^2 + 2)}{2\kappa_0^2(2\kappa_0^2 - 1)} \mathbf{p}^2 + \dots$$
(3.260)

We directly recognize the expected massless conformal superfluid NG mode with speed of sound $c_s^2 = 1/2$. Additionally, and also as expected from the EFT approach, we find a gapped NG mode of mass of order $\mathcal{O}(\mu)$.

The result in Eq. (3.259) can be considered as one of the main results of this section, constituting one of the main prediction from the EFT approach outlined in Section 2.2 and hence providing strong evidence for the idea that the large-charge superfluid EFT approach can be applied to the large-axial-charge sector of the U(1)-NJL model.

Conformal dimensions and local CFT spectrum for the NJL model

To compute the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ of the lowest-lying operator \mathcal{O}_{SF}^Q of fixed $U(1)_A$ charge Q (and zero $U(1)_B$ charge) within the CFT living at the critical point of the U(1)-NJL model we now leave flat space and put the theory on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$. On the cylinder we can take advantage of the state–operator correspondence to relate the superfluid ground-state energy $f_c(Q)$ at fixed $U(1)_A$ charge to the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ of the associated operator.

As discussed, in the U(1)-NJL model the ground state at finite $U(1)_A$ charge is a superfluid, while at finite $U(1)_B$ charge it is a Fermi sphere. We focus on the superfluid case, as the Fermi-sphere case works equivalently to the GN model at finite $U(1)_B$ charge discussed in Section 3.3.2 and also produces exactly the same results.

At criticality and in the zero-temperature limit the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ at finite $U(1)_A$ density reads

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{1}{2V} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} (2j+1) \left[\omega_{+} + \omega_{-} \right], \qquad \qquad \omega_{\pm}^{2} = \langle \Phi \rangle^{2} + \left(\omega_{j} \pm \mu \right)^{2}, \qquad (3.261)$$

where $\omega_j = (j + 1/2)/r_0$ are the eigenvalues of the Dirac operator on the sphere and $V = \Omega_3 r_0^2 = 4\pi r_0^2$ is the volume of the two-sphere. Following the standard procedure outlined in Eq. (3.183), we determine the axial charge Q and the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ of the superfluid large-charge operator \mathcal{O}_{SF}^Q ,

$$\frac{Q}{2N} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} (2j+1) \left[\frac{\omega_j + \mu}{\omega_+} - \frac{\omega_j - \mu}{\omega_-} \right],$$
(3.262)

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm SF}(Q)}{2N} = f_c(Q) = -\frac{r_0}{2} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} (2j+1) \left[\omega_+ + \omega_-\right] + (\mu r_0) \frac{Q}{2N}.$$
(3.263)

The assumed to be real VEV of the auxiliary field $\langle \Phi \rangle$ needs to be evaluated on the solution of the gap equation $g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) = 0$ on the sphere, (we note that the flat space solution in Eq. (3.238) will only reproduce the leading-order result for the VEV on the sphere)

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) := \frac{1}{2r_0} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} (2j+1) \left[\frac{1}{\omega_+} + \frac{1}{\omega_-} \right] \bigg|_{\Phi = \Phi_0} = 0.$$
(3.264)

While the charge Q is given by a finite expression, the expressions for the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ and the gap equation $g_{gap}(\langle \Phi \rangle)$ are formally divergent and need to be properly regularized. We choose here to regularize all expressions by removing the leading divergence in the sums and adding them back later in a zeta-function regulated version. Following this procedure we find that

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{reg})} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} \left[(2j+1) \frac{1}{r_0} \left[\frac{1}{\omega_+} + \frac{1}{\omega_-} \right] - 4 \right] + 2\zeta(0),$$
(3.265)

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm SF}(Q)}{2N}\Big|^{\rm (reg)} = -\frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2}}^{\infty} \left[(2j+1)r_0 \Big[\omega_+ + \omega_- \Big] - 4r_0^2 \omega_j^2 - 2r_0^2 \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \Big] - r_0^2 \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \zeta(0) + (\mu r_0) \frac{Q}{2N}.$$
(3.266)

Since all of the infinite sums are convergent now, the regulated expressions are amenable to numerical



Figure 3.8: Scaling dimensions Δ_{FS} and Δ_{SF} of the Fermi-sphere primary operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q , appearing both in the GN and NJL models as well as the free fermion CFT at finite $U(1)_B$ charge Q, and the superfluid primary operator \mathcal{O}_{SF}^Q , appearing in the NJL model at finite $U(1)_A$ charge Q (and the Cooper model at finite $U(1)_B$ charge Q). We have divided all expressions by a factor of 2N. Importantly, the Fermi-sphere operator \mathcal{O}_{FS} is only defined for values of the charge Q corresponding to a filled Fermi sphere, see Eq. (3.221).

analysis for arbitrary values of the charge Q. Additionally, the first few terms in the expansions of $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ at $Q/2N \gg 1$ and $Q/2N \ll 1$ can be computed analytically.

We plot the numerical result for the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ at finite $U(1)_A$ charge Q in Figure 3.8 and compare it to the scaling dimension $\Delta_{FS}(Q)$ of the Fermi-sphere operator \mathcal{O}_{FS}^Q with finite $U(1)_B$ charge Q, which appears both in the NJL and GN model at finite $U(1)_B$ and zero $U(1)_A$ chemical potential.

$Q/2N \gg 1$

There are three dimensionful parameters appearing in Eq. (3.262) and Eq. (3.264) at finite $U(1)_A$ charge — given by μ , r_0 , $\langle \Phi \rangle$ — but only two dimensionless ratios,

$$\mu r_0, \qquad r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle. \qquad (3.267)$$

In the large-charge limit $Q/2N \gg 1$ the chemical potential μ represents the dominant scale, so that

$$\mu r_0 \gg 1.$$
 (3.268)

In the limit of large chemical potential the solution $\langle \Phi \rangle$ to the gap equation $g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) = 0$ in Eq. (3.264) can be expanded into an expression of the form

$$r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle = \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1} \left(\mu r_0 + \frac{\kappa_1}{\mu r_0} + \frac{\kappa_2}{(\mu r_0)^3} + \dots \right).$$
(3.269)

Expectedly, this represents an expansion in $1/r_0^2$ since the radius r_0 of the two-sphere $S_{r_0}^2$ only enters via the conformal mass involving the scalar curvature \mathcal{R} (which has engineering dimension $[\mathcal{R}] = 2$). In order to derive the precise values of the coefficients κ_i we have to solve the gap equation,

$$g_{\rm gap}(\langle \Phi \rangle) = g_{\rm gap}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{\rm (reg)} + g_{\rm gap}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{\rm (div)} = 0, \qquad (3.270)$$

where we have conveniently separated the expression for the gap equation into its regular and divergent parts,

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{reg})} = \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{(\ell + \mu r_0)^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{(\ell - \mu r_0)^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}} - 2\frac{1}{\sqrt{\ell^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}} \right], \quad (3.271)$$

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{div})} = 2 \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell \frac{1}{\sqrt{\ell^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}}.$$
 (3.272)

We note that in order to write down these expressions we have also shifted the summation convention in Eq. (3.264) to $j = \ell - 1/2$. The regular part of the gap equation can now be computed in an asymptotic expansion around $\mu r_0 \gg 1$ using the standard Euler–Maclaurin formula and expressed in terms of the coefficients κ_i in Eq. (3.269),

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{reg})} = 2\mu r_0 \left[-\kappa_0 + \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1} + \operatorname{arccoth}(\kappa_0) \right] + \frac{1}{6\mu r_0} \left[-\frac{1}{\kappa_0} - 12\kappa_0\kappa_1 + \frac{1 + 12(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\kappa_1}{\sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1}} \right] + \dots \quad (3.273)$$

The divergent part needs regularization, which we perform using the zeta-function procedure. This results in^{59}

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{div})} = 2 \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell (\ell^2 + r_0^2 \langle \Phi \rangle^2)^{-s} \Big|_{s=1/2} = \frac{2}{\Gamma(s)} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}t}{t} t^s \sum_{\ell=1}^\infty \ell e^{-(\ell^2 + r_0^2 \langle \Phi \rangle^2)t} \Big|_{s=1/2}.$$
 (3.274)

Evidently, as can be seen from the flat space result in Eq. (3.238) that coincides with the leading expression on the sphere, in the limit $\mu r_0 \gg 1$ we also necessarily have $r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle \gg 1$. Hence, the zeta-function regulated expression for the divergent part $g_{gap}|^{(div)}$ can be obtained in an expansion around $\langle \Phi \rangle r_0 \gg 1$. In this limit the zeta-function integral in the above expression localizes around t = 0. The appropriate expression for the asymptotic expansion is therefore found by expanding the integral around t = 0 using the standard *t*-expansion formula for the sum over ℓ given by

$$\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell e^{-\ell^2 t} = \frac{e^{-t}}{12} \left(2t + 5 + \frac{6}{t} + \dots \right).$$
(3.275)

The resulting expression for the divergent part reads

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{div})} = -2r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle - \frac{1}{6r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle} - \frac{1}{120(r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^3} + \dots$$
(3.276)

After inserting the Ansatz in Eq. (3.269) into $g_{gap}|^{(div)}$ we can now solve the full gap equation $g_{gap}|^{(reg)} + g_{gap}|^{(div)} = 0$ order by order in μr_0 and find the precise values of the coefficients κ_i .

⁵⁹It can be easily checked that these expansions coincide with the cut-off-independent part in a smooth cut-off regularization scheme.

As expected, the first coefficient κ_0 satisfies the irrational equation $\kappa_0 \tanh(\kappa_0) = 1$. The other coefficients $\kappa_{i>0}$ can be written in terms of the irrational number $\kappa_0 \approx 1.19968$,

$$\kappa_0 \tanh \kappa_0 = 1, \qquad \kappa_1 = -\frac{1}{12\kappa_0^2}, \qquad \kappa_2 = \frac{33 - 16\kappa_0^2}{1'440\kappa_0^6}, \qquad \dots \qquad (3.277)$$

We can then apply the same strategy to the computation of the divergent sum appearing in the scaling dimension in Eq (3.262), which comes from the thermodynamic potential $\Omega(\mu)$. We therefore divide $\Omega(\mu)$ into two contributions, divergent and regular,

$$V\Omega(\mu)\Big|^{(\text{reg})} = -\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell \left[\sqrt{(\ell + \mu r_0)^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2} + \sqrt{(\ell - \mu r_0)^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2} - 2\sqrt{\ell^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2} \right], \quad (3.278)$$

$$V\Omega(\mu) \big|^{(\text{div})} = -2\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell \sqrt{\ell^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2} \,.$$
(3.279)

The regular part can be evaluated using the Euler-Maclaurin formula and to leading order reads

$$V\Omega(\mu)\Big|^{(\text{reg})} = -\frac{(r_0\mu)^3}{3}\Big(3(\kappa_0^2 - 1)\operatorname{arccoth}(\kappa_0) + 3\kappa_0 - 2\kappa_0^3 + 2(\kappa_0^2 - 1)^{\frac{3}{2}}\Big) + \dots$$
(3.280)

The divergent part is again treated in zeta-function regularization. After performing the regularization it reads

$$V\Omega(\mu)\Big|^{(\text{div})} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{4(r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^3}{3} + \frac{r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle}{3} - \frac{1}{60r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle} + \dots \right],$$
(3.281)

which can be written as a function of $r_0\mu$ using Eq. (3.269) and Eq. (3.277).

After inverting the expression for the charge Q in Eq. (3.262) we obtain the relation $\mu = \mu(Q)$. Since the sum in the expression for $Q = Q(\mu)$ is already convergent, we can simply apply the Euler–Maclaurin formula to invert it. After combining the relation $\mu = \mu(Q)$ with the result of the gap equation g_{gap} in Eq. (3.269) and the coefficients κ_i in Eq. (3.277) we can finally compute the asymptotic expansion of the scaling dimension $\Delta_{\text{SF}}(Q)$ for the superfluid primary operator $\mathcal{O}_{\text{SF}}^Q$ in the limit $Q/2N \gg 1$,

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm SF}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{2}{3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N\kappa_0}\right)^{3/2} + \frac{1}{6} \left(\frac{Q}{2N\kappa_0}\right)^{1/2} + \frac{11 - 6\kappa_0^2}{720\kappa_0^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N\kappa_0}\right)^{-1/2} + \dots$$
(3.282)

We note that the leading term is consistent with the expression for the ground state free energy density $f_c(Q)/V$ found in flat space in Eq. (3.244). As usual, we can think of the sub-leading terms in the LCE as an expansion in the scalar curvature, with the leading term depending only on the volume $V = 4\pi r_0^2$ of the two-sphere.

The form of the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ is again consistent with the predictions from the large-charge EFT in Section 2.2: the asymptotic expansion of $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ is consistent with the general form of the classical contribution to the scaling dimension expected from the structure of the EFT Lagriangian. In the spirit of the discussion around Eq. (3.56), the unknown Wilsonian coefficients c_i of the corresponding superfluid EFT describing the large-axial-charge sector of the U(1)-NJL model can be computed to

leading order in *N* and depend on the irrational number κ_0 .

The conformal NG mode, whose existence we have demonstrated in Eq. (3.259), is present for any value of *N* and gives rise to the same universal contribution to the scaling dimension at order $\mathcal{O}(Q^0)$ discussed around Eq. (2.87) within the EFT approach. In the large-*N* expansion this contribution appears at order $\mathcal{O}(N^0)$, consistent with what we find for the O(2N) vector model in Section 3.1. Consequently, the excitations of the conformal NG mode generate the spectrum on top of the superfluid ground state, *i.e.* in terms of the flat space CFT on top of the primary operators \mathcal{O}_{SF}^Q .

$Q/2N \ll 1$

Unsurprisingly, the scaling dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ is analytically accessible in the limit $Q/2N \ll 1$ as well. Due to conformal invariance, at Q = 0 the free energy has to vanish as this point corresponds to the conformal dimension associated with the identity operator, which is the unique operator in the CFT with vanishing conformal dimension. Within the description of the theory in terms of the collective scalar field Φ we have to consider the conformal mass of said scalar field coming from the conformal coupling to the curved background of the cylinder. This corresponds to a mass $m = 1/2r_0$ for the field Φ on the three-dimensional cylinder. In our description of the theory there is no explicit mass term present and hence the conformal mass of Φ has to come from the chemical potential μ (compare this to the $Q/2N \ll 1$ regime for the O(2N) model discussed in Section 3.1.4). In fact, a direct computation shows that for the chemical potential equal to the conformal mass $-\mu = 1/2r_0$ — the free energy and the charge both vanish and the gap equation $g_{gap} = 0$ is solved by a vanishing VEV $\langle \Phi \rangle = 0$.

As a consequence, the small-charge expansion has to be performed around the point $\mu = 1/(2r_0)$ and it is convenient for us to write μ as

$$\mu = \frac{1}{2r_0} + \hat{\mu}. \tag{3.283}$$

We can then expand all expressions in Eq.(3.262) around $\hat{\mu} \ll 1$ to find the correct small-charge expansion of the scaling dimension. At the point $\hat{\mu} = 0$ there is full symmetry restoration as the auxiliary field Φ does not acquire a VEV. This observation allows us to write an Ansatz for the VEV of the field Φ of the form

$$\hat{\mu} = \mu_2 \langle \Phi \rangle^2 r_0 + \mu_4 \langle \Phi \rangle^4 r_0^3 + \dots$$
(3.284)

Evidently, in the limit $\hat{\mu} \ll 1$ we have $r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle \ll 1$, so that the corresponding charge Q can be expanded in $r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle \ll 1$ and becomes

$$\frac{Q}{2N} = \frac{\pi^2}{4} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2 - \frac{\pi^2}{16} (\pi^2 - 16\mu_2) (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^4 + \frac{\pi^2}{48} \left(\pi^4 + 12\pi^2 (\mu_2^2 - 2\mu_2) + 48\mu_4 \right) (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^6 + \dots$$
(3.285)

We note that this expression manifestly vanishes for $\langle \Phi \rangle = 0$. Solving the gap equation order-by-order in small $\hat{\mu}$ allows us to determine the coefficients μ_i appearing in Eq. (3.284). For this purpose, once again, the gap equation is separated into a divergent and a convergent part. Both of them admit a well-defined expansion in the limit $r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle \ll 1$. However, in contrast to the computation in the large-*Q* regime, we subtract the $\hat{\mu} = 0$ contribution instead of the $\mu = 0$ contribution. The convergent part becomes

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{reg})} = \frac{\pi^2}{2} \mu_2 (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2 - \frac{\pi^2}{4} (\pi^2 \mu_2 - 4\mu_2^2 - 2\mu_4) (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^4 + \dots$$
(3.286)

The divergent part is regularized order-by-order using zeta-function regularization and reads as follows:

$$g_{\text{gap}}(\langle \Phi \rangle) \Big|^{(\text{div})} = \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} (2\ell+1) \frac{1}{\sqrt{\left(\ell+\frac{1}{2}\right)^2 + (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}} \\ = 2 \sum_{\ell=0} \left(\ell+\frac{1}{2}\right) \sum_{k=0} {\binom{-1/2}{k}} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^{2k} \left(\ell+\frac{1}{2}\right)^{2(-\frac{1}{2}-k)} \\ = 2 \sum_{k=0} {\binom{-1/2}{k}} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^{2k} \zeta(2k;\frac{1}{2}) = -\frac{\pi^2 (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^2}{2} + \frac{\pi^4 (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^4}{8} + \dots,$$
(3.287)

where $\zeta(s; a)$ denotes the Hurwitz zeta function. Putting together $g_{gap}|^{(reg)}$ and $g_{gap}|^{(div)}$ we can now solve for the coefficients μ_i . The first two coefficients μ_1 , μ_2 are given by

$$\mu_2 = 1, \qquad \qquad \mu_4 = \frac{\pi^2 - 8}{4}, \qquad \qquad \dots \qquad (3.288)$$

We then apply the same procedure to compute the divergent sums appearing in the scaling dimension $\Delta_{\text{SF}}(Q)$ in Eq. (3.262), *i.e.* the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ since the charge Q is convergent. Again, the grand potential is divided into two quantities $\Omega|^{(\text{reg})} + \Omega|^{(\text{div})}$ given by

$$V\Omega(\mu) \Big|^{(\text{reg})} = -\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \ell \left[\sqrt{\left(\ell + \frac{1}{2} + \hat{\mu}r_0\right)^2 + (r_0\langle\Phi\rangle)^2} + \sqrt{\left(\ell - \frac{1}{2} - \hat{\mu}r_0\right)^2 + (r_0\langle\Phi\rangle)^2} - \sqrt{\left(\ell + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 + (r_0\langle\Phi\rangle)^2} + \sqrt{\left(\ell - \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 + (r_0\langle\Phi\rangle)^2} \right],$$
(3.289)
$$V\Omega(\mu) \Big|^{(\text{div})} = -2\sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \left(\ell + \frac{1}{2}\right) \sqrt{\left(\ell + \frac{1}{2}\right)^2 + (r_0\langle\Phi\rangle)^2}.$$
(3.290)

The regular part $\Omega|^{(\text{reg})}$ is dealt with by expanding the expression inside the sum in the limit $(r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle) \ll 1$. After performing the expansion, at leading order it reads

$$V\Omega(\mu)\Big|^{(\text{reg})} = \frac{1}{2} \left[\frac{\pi^2}{2} \mu_2 (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^4 + \dots \right].$$
(3.291)

The divergent part of the grand potential instead is regularized order-by-order using zeta-function regularization. It can be written in terms of Hurwitz zeta functions $\zeta(s; a)$ and to leading order it reads

$$V\Omega(\mu)\Big|^{(\text{div})} = -2\sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \left(\ell + \frac{1}{2}\right) \sum_{k=0} {\binom{1/2}{k}} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^{2k} \left(\ell + \frac{1}{2}\right)^{2\left(\frac{1}{2} - k\right)} = -2\sum_{k=0} {\binom{1/2}{k}} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^{2k} \zeta \left(2k - 2; \frac{1}{2}\right) = \frac{\pi^2}{8} (r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle)^4 + \dots$$
(3.292)

We are left with inverting the condition $Q = Q(\langle \Phi \rangle)$,

$$r_0 \langle \Phi \rangle (Q) = \frac{2}{\pi} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right)^{1/2} + \frac{\pi^2 - 16}{\pi^3} \left(\frac{Q}{2N} \right)^{3/2} + \dots,$$
(3.293)

and the conformal dimension $\Delta_{SF}(Q)$ in the limit of small charge is then given by

$$\frac{\Delta_{\rm SF}(Q)}{2N} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right) + \frac{2}{\pi^2} \left(\frac{Q}{2N}\right)^2 + \dots$$
(3.294)

As expected, since the collective field Φ has charge two, the leading order result at small charge — $\Delta_{SF}(Q) = Q/2$ — gives the correct relation for the scaling dimension of the operator $\Phi^{Q/2}$ in terms of its charge in the free mean-field limit. This also consistent with the associated result found for the O(2N) vector model in Section 3.1.4.

3.3.4 SU(2): A generalization of the NJL model

A direct generalization of the U(1)-NJL model is found by replacing the $U(1)_A$ axial symmetry to a $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ symmetry [283, 284]. We refer to this model as the SU(2)-NJL model, but it is also known as the isoNJL model. It can be constructed by doubling number of fermions present in the U(1)-NJL model — which is done in terms of introducing two-flavour fermions $\Psi_{i,f}$, f = 1, 2 — and arranging them in an action of the form

$$S[\Psi_{i,f}] = \int d^3x \left[\sum_{i=1}^N \sum_{f=1}^2 \bar{\Psi}_{i,f} \Gamma^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} \Psi_{i,f} - \frac{g}{N} \left[\left(\sum_{i=1}^N \sum_{f=1}^2 \bar{\Psi}_{i,f} \Psi_{i,f} \right)^2 - \sum_{a=1}^3 \left(\sum_{i=1}^N \sum_{f=1}^2 \bar{\Psi}_{i,f} \Gamma_5 \sigma_{fg}^a \Psi_{i,g} \right)^2 \right] \right],$$
(3.295)

where the (2×2) -matrices σ^a , a = 1,2,3 are the three Pauli-matrices, the generators of the SU(2) Lie algebra. The fermionic fields $\Psi_{i,f}$ in D = 3 used to write down the action of the model are still given by spinors in the usual four-dimensional reducible representation, see the beginning of Section 3.3.1 and Appendix C.4.3 for details. In contrast to the $SU(N) \times U(1)_B \times U(1)_A$ symmetry exhibited by the U(1)-NJL model from the previous Section 3.3.3, the SU(2)-NJL model boasts a $SU(N) \times U(1)_B \times SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ symmetry. In particular, the $U(1)_B \times SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ subgroup will be of relevance to us, with the SU(N) part being mostly there to allow for a large-N analysis, just as in the U(1) case.

The global (sub)group $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ acts linearly on the two-flavour four-dimensional fermions $\Psi_{i,f}$ as

$$\Psi_{i,f} \to e^{i\frac{1+\Gamma_5}{2}\omega_L^a \sigma_{fg}^a} \Psi_{i,g}, \qquad \text{and} \qquad \Psi_{i,f} \to e^{i\frac{1-\Gamma_5}{2}\omega_R^a \sigma_{fg}^a} \Psi_{i,g}. \tag{3.296}$$

We note that this symmetry can only be present due to the pseudo-real character of the non-Abelian Lie group SU(2), as for SU(2) the totally symmetric symbol d^{abc} vanishes.

Analogously to its U(1) counterpart, the SU(2)-NJL model is tractable in $D = 2 + \epsilon$, $D = 4 - \epsilon$ via its Yukawa-type UV completion. The SU(2)-Yukawa-NJL model is found by introducing a set of four real scalar fields σ , $\pi^{a=1,2,3}$ resulting in the action

$$S[\Psi_i,\sigma,\pi^a] = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \left(\Gamma^\mu \partial_\mu + \sigma + i\pi^a \sigma^a \Gamma_5 \right) \Psi_i + \frac{1}{2g_Y} \left(\partial_\mu \sigma \partial^\mu \sigma + \partial_\mu \pi^a \partial^\mu \pi^a \right) \right].$$
(3.297)

Chapter 3. The large charge expansion in the large N limit of QFT

For 2 < D < 4 the Yukawa-type model described by this action flows in the IR to the same critical point as the SU(2)-NJL model in the UV. Naturally, in the far IR at $g_Y \rightarrow \infty$ of the SU(2)-Yukawa-NJL model in Eq. (3.297) the fields σ , π^a can be understood as non-dynamical scalar collective fields introduced by a HS transform in the SU(2)-NJL model in Eq. (3.295). On the action in Eq. (3.297) the $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ symmetry acts infinitesimally as

$$\delta_{L,R}\Psi = i\left(\frac{(1\pm\Gamma_5)}{2}\right)\omega^a\sigma^a\Psi, \qquad \begin{cases} \delta_{L,R}\sigma = \pm\omega^a\pi^a, \\ \delta_{L,R}\pi^a = \mp\omega^a\sigma + \epsilon^{abc}\pi^b\omega^c. \end{cases}$$
(3.298)

The four scalar fields can be conveniently combined into a quaternionic field $\Phi = \sigma + \pi^a \sigma^a$ on which the $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ symmetry in terms of finite transformations acts linearly,

$$\begin{cases} \Psi_i \to e^{i\frac{(1+\Gamma_5)}{2}\omega^a \sigma^a} \Psi_i, \\ \Phi \to \Phi e^{-i\omega^a \sigma^a}, \end{cases} \qquad \qquad \begin{cases} \Psi_i \to e^{i\frac{(1-\Gamma_5)}{2}\omega^a \sigma^a} \Psi_i, \\ \Phi \to e^{i\omega^a \sigma^a} \Phi. \end{cases}$$
(3.299)

Symmetry-breaking at large N: Leading-order action and gap equation

The symmetry-breaking for the $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$ at first glance can be expected to be more complex than its U(1) counterpart. We have three linearly independent charge densities — $U(1)_B$, $SU(2)_L$, $SU(2)_R$ that we can source. At finite $U(1)_B$ charge there is no symmetry breaking and the ground state is again a Fermi sphere, just as in the GN or the U(1)-NJL model, with the difference that the number of DoF is now doubled (see the discussion of the GN model in Section 3.3.2 for details). Hence, we focus in the model at finite chemical potential for the σ^3 and $\Gamma_5\sigma^3$ Cartan generators of the SU(2) symmetries. The critical action in flat space at finite chemical potential for either of symmetry generators reads

$$S[\Psi_i,\sigma,\pi^a] = \int_{S^1_\beta \times \mathbb{R}^2} \left[\bar{\Psi}_i \left(\Gamma_\nu \partial^\nu + \sigma + i\pi^a \sigma^a \Gamma_5 - \left\{ \begin{matrix} \mu_V \Gamma_3 \sigma^3 \\ \mu_A \Gamma_3 \Gamma_5 \sigma^3 \end{matrix} \right\} \right) \Psi \right],$$
(3.300)

where σ^a , a = 1,2,3 again denotes the Pauli matrices and σ itself is one of the auxiliary HS fields. We assume that the auxiliary fields all admit a constant VEV and can be decomposed into said VEV plus fluctuations sub-leading in *N*. The grand potential $\Omega^{V,A}(\mu_{V,A})$ for the two different choices of chemical potential is given by

$$\Omega^{V,A}(\mu_{V,A}) = -\int^{\Lambda} \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 p}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\omega_+^{V,A} + \omega_-^{V,A} + \frac{2}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta\omega_+^{V,A}}\right) + \frac{2}{\beta} \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta\omega_+^{V,A}}\right) \right], \tag{3.301}$$

where we have introduced the one-particle on-shell energies given by

$$\omega_{\pm}^{V} = \sqrt{|\langle \Phi_{2} \rangle|^{2} + \left(\sqrt{|\mathbf{p}| + |\langle \Phi_{1} \rangle|} \pm \mu_{V}\right)^{2}}, \qquad \Omega_{\pm}^{A} = \sqrt{|\langle \Phi_{1} \rangle|^{2} + \left(\sqrt{|\mathbf{p}| + |\langle \Phi_{2} \rangle|} \pm \mu_{A}\right)^{2}}, \qquad (3.302)$$

with $|\langle \Phi_{1,2} \rangle|^2$ given by certain linear combinations of the VEVs of the fields σ, π^a ,

$$|\langle \Phi_1 \rangle|^2 = \langle \sigma \rangle^2 + \langle \pi_3 \rangle^2, \qquad \qquad |\langle \Phi_2 \rangle|^2 = \langle \pi_1 \rangle^2 + \langle \pi_2 \rangle^2. \tag{3.303}$$

In both cases there exists no non-trivial solution for the zero temperature gap equations in which both linear field combinations $\Phi_{1,2}$ acquire a VEV. At finite μ_V chemical potential one finds the solution $|\langle \Phi_1 \rangle| = 0$, $|\langle \Phi_2 \rangle| = \mu_V \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1}$, where κ_0 is precisely the same irrational number found for the U(1)-NJL model in Eq. (3.238), while at finite μ_A chemical potentials the values of the two VEVs $\langle \Phi_{1,2} \rangle$ are reversed. As discussed, a finite $U(1)_B$ chemical potential does not lead to SSB at finite density and zero temperature.

In both cases $\mu_{V,A} \neq 0$ the one-particle on-shell energies are positive for any value of the momentum $|\mathbf{p}|$, hence no Fermi sphere arises. There is a condensate and we find the same superfluid regime as for the U(1)-NJL model in Eq. (3.238) leading to the same results for the charge and energy density, see Section 3.3.3 for more details.⁶⁰ The only difference is an overall factor of two coming from the fact that there are now twice as many DoF.

Finally, we can compute the ground state solutions for finite left/right chemical potentials $\mu_{L,R}$, which are sourcing the charge densities $\bar{\Psi}_i(1 \pm \Gamma_5)\Gamma_3 \sigma^3 \Psi_i$, respectively. Interestingly, the result in both cases for $\mu_{L,R} \neq 0$ is that the ground state is a filled Fermi sphere, and hence no SSB arises.

Spectrum of fluctuations for the SU(2)-NJL model: Symmetry breaking patterns and NG modes

Analysing and computing the spectrum of fluctuations on top of the superfluid ground state in the SU(2)-NJL model can be performed analogously to how it is done in the case of the U(1)-NJL model for both cases $\mu_{V,A} \neq 0$. The main difference is that there are now four real scalar fields instead of two entering the calculations for the inverse propagator in Eq. (3.251). Fortunately, the inverse propagator is block-diagonal, consisting of two non-trivial 2×2 blocks. These blocks get exchanged in the computation for the two cases $\mu_{V,A} \neq 0$. One of the 2×2 blocks produces the same spectrum of fluctuations found for the U(1)-NJL model, the superfluid NG mode and its gapped counterpart. The other produces two extra degenerate gapped modes with mass of order $\mu_{V,A}$ and dispersion relation

$$\omega^{2} = -4\kappa_{0}^{2}\mu^{2} - \frac{\left(\kappa_{0}^{2} - 1\right)\mathbf{p}^{2}}{\kappa_{0}^{2}} + \dots$$
(3.304)

Based on these results we can formally conclude that the same conformal superfluid EFT — in the spirit of Section 2.2.1 — describes the fluctuations on top of the large-charge ground state of both the U(1)-NJL model and the SU(2)-NJL model.

It appears that the large-charge sectors of the U(1)-NJL and SU(2)-NJL models are identical. No new NG boson with potentially quadratic dispersion relation is found in the spectrum of fluctuations of the SU(2)-NJL model, with the two newly-appearing gapped modes exhibiting an unbroken U(1) invariance. As we will discuss now, this observation is in fact consistent with the NG boson counting rules outlined in Section 1.2.

 $^{^{60}}$ It seems reasonable to expect that there is again a very natural explanation for the presence of the condensate in terms of a dual model, just like for the U(1)-NJL and the Cooper model. It seems certainly feasible to find a transformation similar to the PG transformation in Eq. (3.230) for the SU(2)-NJL model.

We consider the formal macroscopic limit $r_0 \to \infty$ for the theory situated on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$. In this limit we can label the spacetime generators on the cylinder using a flat-space notation, see [18]. The actions for the U(1)- and SU(2)-NJL models in Eq. (3.231) and Eq. (3.300) at zero chemical potential and at criticality possess the total symmetries

$$SO(4,1)_{\text{conf}} \times SU(N) \times U(1)_B \times \begin{cases} U(1)_A & (U(1)-\text{NJL}), \\ SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R & (SU(2)-\text{NJL}), \end{cases}$$
(3.305)

including both global and spacetime symmetries. To study the models at finite density we introduce the respective axial chemical potential terms, where we denote the chemical potentials as μ for U(1)-NJL and as μ_A for SU(1)-NJL (since there are two distinct chemical potentials $\mu_{V,A}$). The addition of these terms to the respective actions explicitly breaks some of the original symmetries and reduces the total symmetries of the two models to

$$\mathbb{R}_{\tau} \times SO(3)_{\text{rot}} \times SU(N) \times U(1)_{B} \times \begin{cases} U(1)_{A} & (U(1)\text{-NJL}), \\ U(1)_{A}^{(3)} \times U(1)_{V}^{(3)} & (SU(2)\text{-NJL}), \end{cases}$$
(3.306)

where \mathbb{R}_{τ} denotes cylinder-time translation symmetry and $SO(3)_{rot}$ are the isometries of the unit sphere S_1^2 , and $U(1)_{A,V}^{(3)}$ are the global Abelian symmetries generated by the Cartan generators $\Gamma_5 \sigma^3$ and σ^3 of the two global SU(2) symmetries in the SU(2)-NJL model (the Cartans of $SU(2)_L \times SU(2)_R$). In both cases the large-N ground state spontaneously breaks time translation \mathbb{R}_{τ} and the $U(1)_A$ global symmetry, while keeping the linear combination corresponding to the helical generators $H + \mu Q$ intact. This is the typical setting in which SSB of a global internal symmetry group occurs at finite density in a not necessarily Lorentz-invariant theory.⁶¹

As discussed in Section 1.2.5, in this setting the counting of NG bosons is non-trivial, unlike in the Lorentz-invariant case [34, 36, 37, 106, 285]. As in both the U(1)-NJL model and the SU(2)-NJL model we find a single broken generator, there is only one NG mode exhibiting a linear dispersion relation that can appear. Here, this is the well-known conformal superfluid NG boson.⁶²

The only difference between the two NJL models is found in the additional gapped sector present in the SU(2)-NJL model. The fluctuations on top of the ground state in the SU(2)-NJL additionally contain two degenerate gapped NG modes which combine into a complex scalar that is charged under the unbroken $U(1)_V^{(3)}$ symmetry. In the case of the SU(2)-NJL model at finite vector chemical potential this analysis remains the same, however, the $U(1)_A^{(3)}$ and $U(1)_V^{(3)}$ symmetries switch roles.

⁶¹Strictly speaking, Eq. (3.306) describes the (Euclidean) cylinder equivalent of a theory that is not invariant under Lorentzboost.

⁶²The above argument hides the fact that the underlying CFT is Lorentz invariant. Alternatively, we might think of boosts and time translation to be spontaneously broken at finite density. In this picture, the counting of NG modes remains consistent as the spontaneously broken spacetime symmetries (boosts and time translation) do not result in additional NG modes at finite density.

Conformal dimensions and local CFT spectrum for the SU(2)-NJL model

This is a very short paragraph as all the leading-*N* computations here are completely equivalent to the ones for the U(1)-NJL model, hence we do not repeat them here and refer to Section 3.3.3 for the analysis. In particular, we refer the large-*Q* and small-*Q* results for the scaling dimension of the associated flat-space operator in Eq. (3.282) and Eq. (3.294). The only diffrence we need to be careful of is the fact that the number of DoF given by 2*N* appearing all over in these equations has to be doubled $2N \rightarrow 4N$ in the case of the *SU*(2)-NJL model as we are now dealing with two-flavour fermions and hence twice as may DoF. Beyond this small adaptation, the results match perfectly between the models at leading order in *N*.

3.4 Conclusions and final remarks

Strongly-coupled systems can often be accessed by introducing an additional control parameter, with the goal of of organizing analytic computations of observables perturbatively in the appropriate limit. Large N represents one such class of techniques, in which a large number of DoF is introduced in order to take advantage of the central limit theorem and compute observables in a 1/N expansion around a semi-classical description at leading order in N. Remarkably, the leading-order semi-classical trajectory captures many qualitative features of the quantum system.

Introducing an additional control parameter leads to even further simplifications and allows to extract more physical information from the semi-classical large-*N* expansion. In the context of the LCE in CFTs there is a very natural candidate for such an additional parameter, which is the global charge *Q*. From the point of view of large *N* this introduces more structure into the theory, allowing for the computation of observables in a double-scaling limit

$$Q, N \to \infty,$$
 Q/N fixed. (3.307)

From the point of view of the LCE, the additional control parameter at large N allows us to access and study large-charge sectors of CFTs without resorting to the appropriate physically motivated emergent condensed-matter EFT description. Importantly, only the superfluid EFT description is well understood, excluding any CFTs not belonging to the superfluid universality from being studied. At large N we can in principle study the large-charge sectors of theories outside of the superfluid universality class — which is what we have done to some extent in Section 3.3 — and potentially even start to develop other EFT descriptions, like for example a Fermi-liquid EFT for models with a Fermi-sphere ground state [118, 167] compatible with conformal symmetry. Particularly intriguing is also the possibility of a potential non-Fermi liquid phase [175, 176, 286], if such a phase can in fact be shown to exist in large-charge sectors of CFTs.⁶³

The most obvious candidate in which to study possible large-charge Fermi-liquid EFT descriptions is the GN model, which at large N can be distinguished from the free fermion without interactions by the presence of a scalar mode that does not condense on the ground state of the theory but still appears in and enriches the local CFT spectrum. However, before the issue of constructing the proper fermionic EFT description can be addressed, it is first and foremost important to deduce the fate of the large-N

 $^{^{63}}$ The EFT-like description of strange-metal phases remains an open problem in condensed-matter physics. However, the question whether they can arise in large-charge CFTs and are compatible with the constraints of conformal invariance can certainly be investigated in a setup like large *N*.

Fermi-sphere ground state of the GN model. As pointed out, the absence of SSB in the large-N limit of the GN model either indicates that the physics remains that of a Fermi sphere at all energies and that there is a transition happening at finite N. Or it holds true that SSB is simply exponentially suppressed in 1/N, hence making it invisible to all orders in perturbation theory. Which of the two possibilities is realized can be investigated by analysing the Four-Fermi interaction on top of the Fermi sphere and observing whether there exists and attractive four-Fermi channel or not. This question needs to be answered at some point in the near future.

Generally speaking, properly extending the large-charge analysis to next-to-leading order in 1/N is certainly important for all theories discussed in this chapter, as in addition to the GN model the subleading corrections in 1/N have not yet been computed neither for the O(N) vector nor the NJL model (besides extracting the spectrum of fluctuations).

The observation that large-charge methods in the double-scaling limit at large N allow us to access the full RG flow in the O(2N) vector model represents an interesting and seemingly accidental development within the large-charge approach. The quartic interaction term in the action responsible for triggering the RG flow becomes a constant on the large-N trajectory — by virtue of the central limit theorem — and hence the addition of said term in the computation of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ is trivial. After relating the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$ to the leading-N effective action $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ in the bosonic theory, the addition of the flow term becomes very much non-trivial.⁶⁴ This allows us to reproduce a very complicated computation involving the re-summation of infinitely many Feynman diagrams with a computation of just a few lines.

This construction also allows us to study the φ^4 -model away from spacetime dimensions 2 < D < 4 where it flows to the WF fixed point. Particularly, the range 4 < D < 6 deserves scrutiny. There we can show that under the assumption of unitarity, the φ^4 -model, now boasting an irrelevant coupling g, is not UV complete in flat space, consistent with earlier results [20, 253, 254]. In fact, although we have access to the full RG flow, it is impossible to follow in reverse order along the RG flow back into the far UV, as the effective potential $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ becomes infinite everywhere. We can study the conjectured non-unitary and complex CFT in the UV and outline its pathologies for both small- and large-charge operators. By analysing the RG flow on the cylinder we find that there is a second-order phase transition along the flow separating the well-behaved IR phase from the pathological UV phase of the theory. The new metastable massive phases that arises in the UV might be explored in terms of instantons on the cylinder, extending the treatment in [253].

It is feasible to extend the spacetime dimensions beyond 2 < D < 6. The range of dimensions 0 < D < 2 is of questionable interest and rigour, but in 6 < D < 8 the φ^4 -theory can be expected to be convex based on basic observations from the large-charge approach to the effective potential. However, in this range the collective field introduced by the HS transformation violates the CFT unitary bounds.

While it might not necessarily be useful to push the spacetime dimensions even further for the φ^4 -theory, this construction could be used to analyse O(2N) vector models with different interaction terms in the spacetime dimension 2 < D < 6. Particularly interesting could be the φ^6 -theory in 2 < D < 6 [210–220]. It is known that the sextic interaction is marginally irrelevant in the presence of the quartic term and hence does not affect the RG flow. Without the quartic interaction the φ^6 -model in 2 < D < 4 is conjectured to flow from a IR free CFT to a UV interacting CFT. There is a debate on whether the

⁶⁴This relationship between $\Omega(\mu)$ and $V_{\text{eff}}^{(0)}$ is not reproduced in a fermionic theory like the GN model, unfortunately.

 φ^6 -model is even mathematically sound and perhaps an analysis of the effective potential using largecharge techniques could shed some further light on this issue.

Finally, the resurgent analysis deserves mentioning here as well. It can definitely be performed for the large-N fermionic models discussed in Section 3.3 by analogy with the O(N) vector model, particularly for the NJL model, although unfortunately numerical techniques will most certainly be required. Nevertheless, a resurgent analysis of the fermionic models could shed some further light on the for QFT atypical (2n)! divergence found in the O(2N) vector model.⁶⁵ Further, in the bosonic theory there exists an interpretation of the results coming from the standard resurgence computations in terms of a worldline path integral, a quantum mechanical path integral of a spin zero particle moving on the sphere [191]. It would be interesting to see whether a similar interpretation is found for one or several of the fermionic theories discussed.

 $^{^{65}}$ The results obtained from resurgence are important as they will enable us to extrapolate the large-charge expansion also to operators with small charge, which in turn would allow for making contact with results from Monte–Carlo simulations and the numerical bootstrap. In this context, extending the resurgence calculus to much smaller values of N— say the O(2) model — would be particularly desirable. However, beyond computing sub-leading corrections in 1/N, it seems much more ambitious to perform a resurgent analysis in the O(2) model than extending the analysis to other models in the large-N limit, particularly to those that also exhibit a superfluid ground state.

A Appendices to Chapter 1

A.1 The Ising universality class

This appendix discusses the Ising model and its relationship to the study of CFTs. Our aim is to motivate the study of CFTs from a statistical mechanics perspective in the context of the second-order phase transitions present in the description of different Ising-type models.

To illustrate the role of CFTs in the description of critical phenomena let us consider the Ising model from statistical mechanics. The Ising model describes the interactions of classical spins on a lattice and is described by the Hamiltonian

$$E[\sigma] = -J \sum_{\langle ij \rangle} \sigma_i \sigma_j - H \sum_i \sigma_i, \qquad (A.1)$$

where *i* runs over all lattices sites and $\langle ij \rangle$ runs over all nearest-neighbour interactions. The Ising model is the simplest working theory describing classical magnetism and capturing many of the important properties of ferromagnetic materials. In particular, in *D* > 1 it exhibits the ferromagnetic-to-paramagnetic second-order phase transition.

Instead of solving the Ising model for a particular lattice completely, sometimes there is a much simpler way of finding the critical temperature T_c where the second-order phase transition occurs. As it turns out, there is a set of duality relations that relate the low-temperature ordered regime of Ising-type models to the high-temperature unordered regime of dual models and vice versa. This structure within the theory may be abused to derive the critical temperature where the two regimes meet. These so-called Kramers–Wannier-type dualities are a general feature of any abelian theory [287, 288]. They are closely related to the Heisenberg principle and identify a variable μ_i that is dual to the spin σ_i in Eq. (A.1).¹ In this regard, they are important in the understanding of the Ising model for $D \ge 2$, where they might not tell you much about the critical temperature. For example, for the Ising model in D = 3 on the cubic lattice the dual model is a gauge theory [287].

¹The variable μ_i is part of the description of the dual model and lives on a dual lattice.

It is important to understand how characteristic quantities behave for a system undergoing a phase transition. For a spin system the correlation functions $\Gamma_{ij} = \langle (\sigma_i - \langle \sigma_i \rangle) (\sigma_j - \langle \sigma_j \rangle) \rangle$ — which describe how different spins on the lattice are correlated with each other — are of particular interest. From explicitly or numerically solvable models and experimental observations we know that for spin systems the correlation function behaves like

$$\Gamma(r) \stackrel{T=T_c}{\sim} r^{2-D-\eta} \tag{A.2}$$

at the critical point, where η is the so-called critical exponent associated to the correlation function. There is a whole range of critical exponents describing the behaviour of thermodynamic quantities at and around the fixed point T_c . Critical exponents appear to be universal and do not depend on the microscopic structure of the system. Instead, the properties of the system at the critical point only depend on fundamental parameters like the dimension D or the symmetries of the order parameter. This observation leads to the concept of universality: Many vastly different physical models at their critical points are accurately described by a small set of scale invariant theories.

As a consequence, systems originating from completely separate corners of physics can sometimes be described by the same theory at criticality. Because of the fact that CFTs describe critical points of continuous phase transitions, the concept of universality is intricately linked to the concept of the Renormalization Group (RG) flow in Quantum Field Theory (QFT). The fact that CFTs are sparse in theory space and many QFTs flow to the same CFT (IR equivalence) mirrors the idea of universality in condensed-matter physics and statistical mechanics.

At criticality, due to scale invariance the Ising model (and more generally lattice models) become independent of the lattice spacing *a*, which is a microscopic feature. It is then very natural to take the continuum limit $a \rightarrow 0$, a process that is also necessary to be able to describe the system in terms of a CFT. To illustrate this point further, we consider the case of the two-dimensional Ising model, which is solvable. The exact solution to the two-dimensional Ising model has first been provided in 1944 by Onsager [289]. By now all critical exponents are exactly known and they are rational numbers [290], in particular we have

$$\eta = \frac{1}{4} \,. \tag{A.3}$$

Having access to the exact solution provides a strong basis for finding and substantiating the correct CFT description of its critical point. In the continuum limit the spin operator σ_i of the Ising model is not adequate to describe the system. Instead, in D = 2 we can introduce operators that are constructed non-locally out of the spin operators. This is achieved via the so-called transfer matrix method [291] — a clever reformulation of the partition function as a trace over matrix products — and a Jordan-Wigner transformation [291, 292]. The resulting fermionic operators $\bar{\psi}$, ψ obey the proper commutation relations. The final result of this procedure is the observation that the two-dimensional Ising model is equivalently written as a system of lattice fermions. After careful manipulation of the partition function, it can be shown that in the continuum limit around the critical point it is described by a free real (Majorana) fermion with the action [22]

$$S = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int d^2 z \left(\bar{\psi} \partial \bar{\psi} + \psi \bar{\partial} \psi + m \bar{\psi} \psi \right), \qquad \qquad m \propto (\beta - \beta_c). \tag{A.4}$$

The mass term spoils conformal invariance away from the critical point. The resulting two-dimensional

CFT has central charge c = 1/2 while the fermions have conformal weights (1/2, 0) and (0, 1/2), respectively. In addition, it is possible to identify the spin operator $\sigma(z, \bar{z})$ within the CFT as a twist operator with conformal weight (1/16, 1/16) [22, 293]. Consistently, its correlation function is of the form

$$\langle \sigma(0,0)\sigma(z,\bar{z})\rangle = \frac{1}{|z|^{1/4}}.$$
(A.5)

Further, it is also possible to identify a disorder operator $\mu(z, \bar{z})$ dual to the spin $\sigma(z, \bar{z})$. The operator $\mu(z, \bar{z})$ can be related to the spin operator $\sigma(z, \bar{z})$ it via its OPE with the fermion operator $\psi(z, \bar{z})$. Essentially, the disorder operator $\mu(z, \bar{z})$ is the dual variable μ_i identified by the Kramers–Wannier duality and its conformal weights are equal to the conformal weights of $\sigma(z, \bar{z})$.

The Ising CFT in D = 2 can also be expressed in terms of bosonic DoF instead of the fermionic fields that we have discussed up to now. There are several different ways in which this can be achieved, some of which include a superposition of two Ising models on the same lattice [22]. Independent of the procedure applied, the end result is that the critical Ising model CFT is equivalent the M_3 minimal model, sometimes also referred to as the (4,3) or m = 3 minimal model [22, 293, 294].² For completeness, a minimal model is a CFT whose spectrum is constructed from finitely many irreducible representations of the Virasoro algebra. The discrete unitary series of minimal models M_p have central charge

$$c = 1 - \frac{6}{p(p+1)}.$$
 (A.6)

The \mathcal{M}_3 minimal model is made up of only three operators (at least for its holomorphic part): the identity 1, the spin σ and the energy ϵ , which can be readily identified with the fermion mass term $\bar{\psi}\psi$. The fact that \mathcal{M}_3 is equivalent to the theory of a free Majorana fermion lies at the heart of Onsager's exact solution to the Ising model in two dimensions.

Beyond D = 2, the Ising model can be related to another field-theoretic model. There is a succinct argument which shows that the long-range physics of the Ising model in arbitrary dimensions is captured by the ϕ^4 -model [295]. This argument, which we will outline here now, relies on a mathematical trick called a Hubbard–Stratonovich (HS) transformation. Consider the Ising-model partition function with the Hamiltonian in Eq.(A.1). We rewrite the interaction term,

$$\beta J \sum_{\langle ij \rangle} \sigma_i \sigma_j = \beta \sum_{ij} \sigma_i J_{ij} \sigma_j, \qquad (A.7)$$

where the matrix $J_{ij} = J_{ji}$ encodes the nearest neighbour interactions. Next, we introduce a factor of unity in the partition function as follows:

$$1 = \int \mathcal{D}\lambda_i e^{-\frac{1}{4\beta}\sum_{ij}\lambda_i (J^{-1})_{ij}\lambda_j} = \int \mathcal{D}\lambda_i e^{-\frac{1}{4\beta}\sum_{ij}\lambda_i (J^{-1})_{ij}\lambda_j - \beta\sum_{ij}\sigma_i J_{ij}\sigma_j + \sum_i \sigma_i \lambda_i},$$
(A.8)

where the path-integral measure $\prod_i \mathscr{D}\lambda_i$ is properly normalized. In the last step we have applied the transformation $\lambda_i \mapsto \lambda_i - 2\sum_k \beta J \lambda_k$. Introducing this expression into the partition function of the Ising

²More precisely, it can be stated that the two-dimensional critical Ising model's spin and energy correlation functions are described by \mathcal{M}_3 .

model yields

$$Z = \sum_{\{\sigma_i\}} e^{\beta \sum \sigma_i J_{ij} \sigma_j + \beta H \sum \sigma_i}_{ij} = \int \mathcal{D}\lambda_i \sum_{\{\sigma_i\}} e^{-\frac{1}{4\beta} \sum_{ij} \lambda_i (J^{-1})_{ij} \lambda_j + \sum \sigma_i (\beta H + \lambda_i)}_{ij}.$$
 (A.9)

The spin interactions are removed at the expense of introducing a set of continuous fields λ_i . This is the philosophy of the HS transformation: the interaction of one field in the action is removed at the expense of introducing a new field using a generalized version of the Gaussian integral. The sum over spins can now be performed explicitly,³

$$Z = \int \mathscr{D}\lambda_i e^{-\frac{1}{4\beta}\sum_{ij}\lambda_i (J^{-1})_{ij}\lambda_j + \sum_i \log\cosh(\lambda_i + \beta H)} = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_i e^{-\beta\sum_{ij}\phi_i J_{ij}\phi_j + \beta H\sum_i\phi_i + \sum_i \log\cosh(2\beta\sum_i J_{ij}\phi_j)}, \quad (A.10)$$

where we have performed a field redefinition $\phi_i = \sum_j (J^{-1})_{ij} (\lambda_j + \beta H) / (2\beta)$ in the last step. In order to actually get to a proper ϕ^4 -action from here we need to consider the limiting behaviour $|\phi_i| \ll 1$ of only small fluctuations.⁴ By switching to a Fourier representation and expanding the action we find that⁵

$$S[\tilde{\phi}] = \sum_{\mathbf{k}} \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}) \left(\beta \tilde{f}(\mathbf{0}) (1 - 2\beta \tilde{f}(\mathbf{0})) + \frac{1}{2} \beta \tilde{f}''(\mathbf{0}) (1 - 4\beta \tilde{f}(\mathbf{0})) \mathbf{k}^2 \right) \tilde{\phi}(-\mathbf{k}) + \beta H \sum_{\mathbf{k}} \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}) \delta_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{0}} + \frac{4\beta^4 \tilde{f}(\mathbf{0})^4}{3N} \sum_{\mathbf{k}_1,\dots} \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}_1) \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}_2) \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}_3) \tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k}_4) \delta_{\mathbf{k}_1 + \dots + \mathbf{k}_4,\mathbf{0}} + \mathcal{O}(\mathbf{k}^4, \beta^2 H^2, \tilde{\phi}^6).$$
(A.11)

After switching back to real space and taking the continuum limit $\sum_i \rightarrow \int d^d x$ the action now reads⁶

$$S[\phi] = \int d^d x \left[\frac{1}{2} (\partial \phi)^2 + \frac{\tilde{J}(\mathbf{0})(1 - 2\beta \tilde{J}(\mathbf{0}))}{\beta \tilde{J}''(\mathbf{0})(1 - 4\beta \tilde{J}(\mathbf{0}))} \phi^2 + \frac{4\beta^4 \tilde{J}(\mathbf{0})^4}{3\beta \tilde{J}''(\mathbf{0})(1 - 4\beta \tilde{J}(\mathbf{0}))} \phi^4 + \beta H \phi \right].$$
(A.12)

This relates the behaviour of the Ising model at low temperatures to the ϕ^4 -theory, which is a continuum QFT. The microscopic derivation that we have presented here even relates the coupling constants of ϕ^4 to the coefficients and the temperature of the Ising model. In particular, the coefficient of the mass term relates the phase transition of the Ising model to the occurrence of SSB in the ϕ^4 -model.

In D = 2, the fact that the Ising model can be related to the ϕ^4 -model begs the question how the ϕ^4 -theory is related to the minimal model \mathcal{M}_3 . This relationship can be made rigorous and it has been successfully argued that \mathcal{M}_p minimal models describe the critical points of interacting scalar field theories with interaction terms $\phi^{2(p-1)}$ [296, 297]. In particular, the \mathcal{M}_3 model describes the interacting fixed point of the scalar field theory with a ϕ^4 interaction. Despite the vast body of knowledge already assembled on the subject, there is research ongoing in the field of two-dimensional Ising models to this day, see for example [298–300].

In D = 3, the interacting fixed point of the ϕ^4 - model appears in the description of a range of continuous

³Factors of 2 associated to the hyperbolic cosines and the factor of $\exp[-(\beta h^2/4)\sum_{ij}(J^{-1})_{ij}]$ are absorbed into the integral measure.

⁴This is tantamount to working at low enough temperatures such that the exponential weight βJ inhibits large fluctuations. ⁵We are still on a lattice, hence the Fourier representations are $\phi_i = \sum_{\mathbf{k}} e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{r}_i}\tilde{\phi}(\mathbf{k})/\sqrt{N}$, $J_{ij} = \sum_{\mathbf{k}} e^{-i\mathbf{k}\cdot(\mathbf{r}_i - \mathbf{r}_j)}\tilde{f}(\mathbf{k})/N$.

⁶There is a trivial rescaling $\phi \rightarrow \phi / \sqrt{\beta \tilde{J}''(\mathbf{0})(1 - 4\beta \tilde{J}(\mathbf{0}))}$ that needs to be performed here as well.

phase transitions besides the Ising model.⁷ For example, in the theory of liquid states the Ising-model CFT describes the continuous phase transition at the critical point in the pressure–temperature plane, which is located at the end of the first-order liquid-gas transition line. The order parameter for this phase transition is the density $\rho - \rho_c$ instead of the spin σ .⁸ It is an astounding fact that the second-order phase transition of water is described by the same CFT as the three-dimensional Ising model [301]. For a discussion of the mapping between fluid and magnetic Hamiltonians see [302]. For a general review of critical phenomena in liquid states see [303].

The Ising model and its critical point are a pure manifestation of the Wilsonian universality principle, the fact that a sparse number of CFTs lies at the fixed points of the RG flows of completely dissimilar physical and mathematical systems. The Wilsonian understanding of universality directly translates to the concept of universality in condensed-matter physics and statistical mechanics. It is reflected in the fact that at the critical point of a continuous phase transition microscopic properties become irrelevant and there are many different physical systems converging to an identical description at their respective critical points. The ubiquity of these equivalences is the phenomenon of critical universality. There are also many more examples of theories belonging to the Ising universality class, some of which are important in high-energy physics like the finite transition in the theory of electroweak interactions. For a non-exhaustive list of examples and references thereof see [304].

Although we only discussed thermal phase transition, there are phase transition that occur at zero temperature. These quantum phase transitions are not driven by thermal fluctuations and instead by quantum fluctuations dictated by the Heisenberg uncertainty principle. For a reference to quantum phase transition see [305].

Further, the examples presented above are all Euclidean CFTs. However, Lorentzian CFTs also appear in physics, for example thin-film superconductors can be described by the Lorentzian O(2) model [306, 307]. The associated Wick-rotated theory — the Euclidean O(2) model — describes the superfluid transition of ⁴He [308]. This particular example is beautiful as the critical exponents of the two theories agree even experimentally, making this an instance of Wick rotation working in nature.

A.2 Conformal invariance in classical field theory

We discuss the consequences of conformal invariance in classical field theory in $D \ge 3$. We will focus on theories with a Lagrangian description \mathscr{L} .

A.2.1 Conformal transformations

We analyse the constraints of conformal invariance in a general context and introduce to conformal group. The conformal group is comprised of all spacetime transformations $x \mapsto x'$ for which the

⁷The interacting fixed point of the ϕ^4 -model in 2 < *D* < 4 is also referred to as the WF fixed point.

⁸However, the liquid-gas transition does not exhibit the \mathbb{Z}_2 symmetry present in magnetic systems. This leads to the observation of \mathbb{Z}_2 -non-invariant corrections to observables and, in particular, to the critical exponents.

pull-back metric,

$$g'_{\mu\nu} = \frac{\partial x^{\mu}}{\partial x'^{\rho}} \frac{\partial x^{\nu}}{\partial x'^{\sigma}} g_{\rho\sigma} = \Omega^2(x) g_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (A.13)$$

only differs by a (local) scale factor $\Omega^2(x)$.⁹ It is a simple exercise to verify that the conformal mappings form a group on any given (curved) spacetime.¹⁰ For our purposes it is enough to work in flat space \mathbb{R}^d with a flat indefinite metric $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu}$ of signature (p, q). In flat space, it is manifestly clear that the Poincaré group (isometries) is a subgroup of the conformal group, the case $\Omega^2(x) \equiv 1$ corresponds to transformations of the Poincaré group.

To determine the conformal generators we study the properties of infinitesimal transformations $x^{\mu} \mapsto$ $x^{\mu} + \epsilon^{\mu}(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2)$. Conformal invariance implies that

$$\partial_{\mu}\epsilon_{\nu}(x) + \partial_{\nu}\epsilon_{\mu}(x) = \frac{2}{D}\partial_{\sigma}\epsilon^{\sigma}\eta_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \qquad \Omega^{2}(x) = 1 + \frac{2}{D}\partial_{\sigma}\epsilon^{\sigma} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2}). \qquad (A.14)$$

Eq. (A.14) is the conformal Killing equation. For elements of the Poincaré group the factor of proportionality — given by $\partial \cdot \epsilon$ — is zero. By deriving both sides of the equation and permuting the indices we can derive the identities

$$\frac{(D-2)}{D}\partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\mu}\epsilon^{\mu} = \Box\epsilon_{\sigma}, \qquad \qquad \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\epsilon_{\rho} = \frac{1}{D}\left(\eta_{\rho\nu}\partial_{\mu} + \eta_{\rho\mu}\partial_{\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\partial_{\rho}\right)\partial_{\sigma}\epsilon^{\sigma}.$$
(A.15)

Applying another derivative results in the condition

$$\left[\eta_{\mu\nu} + (D-2)\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\right]\partial_{\sigma}\epsilon^{\sigma} = 0, \qquad (A.16)$$

implying that in D > 2 the third derivative of ϵ_v has to vanish.¹¹ There are two special cases to be quickly commented on:

- In the case D = 1 there is no constraint imposed on ϵ , *i.e.* $\partial \epsilon$. Basically, any smooth transformation is conformal in $D = 1.^{12}$
- For D = 2 the first condition in Eq. (A.15) becomes $0 = \Box \epsilon_{\sigma}$. In Euclidean space $\eta_{\mu\nu} = \delta_{\mu\nu}$ Eq. (A.14) turns into the Cauchy-Riemann equations,

$$\partial_0 \epsilon_1 = -\partial_1 \epsilon_0, \qquad \qquad \partial_0 \epsilon_0 = \partial_1 \epsilon_1. \qquad (A.17)$$

For this reason, conformal invariance in D = 2 is special, as the set of local conformal transformations is the set of all (anti-)holomorphic functions. Hence, conformal invariance in D = 2 is a vastly more powerful tool than in higher dimensions.¹³ For more details on CFTs in D = 2 see [22, 293]

⁹As a consequence, the conformal group preserves angles between vector fields, which are given by $\cos\theta_{XY} = \frac{X(x) \cdot Y(x)}{\sqrt{X(x)^2 Y(x)^2}}$ ¹⁰Conformal invariance may be discussed on arbitrary semi-Riemannian smooth manifolds equipped with a metric tensor $g_{\mu\nu}(x)$ (see [25]).

¹¹By contracting Eq. (A.16) with the metric the condition $\Box \partial_{\sigma} e^{\sigma} = 0$ is derived. ¹²In D = 1 there is no notion of angles, *i.e.* we have $\frac{X(x) \cdot Y(x)}{\sqrt{X(x)^2 Y(x)^2}} = X(x)Y(x)$.

¹³A small caveat here is that not all conformal transformations are globally invertible, only the Möbius transformations are.

or any other resource on the subject.

As mentioned, in $D \ge 3$ the third derivative of ϵ^{μ} has to vanish, hence the infinitesimal transformation is at most quadratic,

$$\epsilon^{\mu}(x) = a^{\mu} + \lambda x^{\mu} + \omega^{\mu\nu} x_{\nu} + c^{\mu\nu\rho} x_{\nu} x_{\rho}.$$
(A.18)

We derive the conformal Lie algebra by acting with the infinitesimal transformations in Eq. (A.18) on smooth functions of spacetime and from there deducing the form of the spacetime generators.

The constant term $\epsilon^{\mu} = a^{\mu}$ corresponds to spacetime translations and trivially satisfies Eq. (A.14). The corresponding spacetime generators are

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + a^{\mu} = x^{\mu} + a^{\nu} P_{\nu} x^{\mu}, \qquad \qquad P_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}. \tag{A.19}$$

The linear term in Eq. (A.18) separates into symmetric and anti-symmetric parts by virtue of Eq. (A.14). The anti-symmetric part has to obey

$$\omega^{\mu\nu} + \omega^{\nu\mu} = 0. (A.20)$$

The infinitesimal scale factor in Eq. (A.14) disappears for $x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + \omega^{\mu\nu} x_{\nu}$. These transformations are the infinitesimal (proper orthochronous) Lorentz transformations $\Lambda^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = \delta^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \omega^{\mu}{}_{\nu} + \mathcal{O}(\omega^2)$ in Minkowski space,¹⁴ and in Euclidean spacetime they correspond to infinitesimal rotations. The associated spacetime generators $L_{\mu\nu}$ are given by

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + \frac{\omega^{\nu\rho}}{2} L_{\nu\rho} x^{\mu}, \qquad \qquad L_{\nu\rho} = x_{\rho} \partial_{\nu} - x_{\nu} \partial_{\rho}. \qquad (A.21)$$

An infinitesimal rotation can be integrated to deduce the associated finite transformation,

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto \Lambda^{\mu\nu} x_{\nu}, \qquad \Lambda^{T} \eta \Lambda = \eta.$$
 (A.22)

The symmetric part of the term linear in x in Eq. (A.18) — given by $x^{\mu} \mapsto (1 + \lambda)x^{\mu}$ — in the form that we have written it trivially satisfies Eq. (A.14).¹⁵ These transformations are scale transformations, also called dilatations. The generator of scale transformations is given by

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + \lambda D_0 x^{\mu}, \qquad \qquad D_0 = x^{\nu} \partial_{\nu}. \qquad (A.23)$$

The finite scale transformation associated to the (infinitesimal) parameter λ simply is

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto e^{\lambda} x^{\mu}, \qquad e^{\lambda} = 1 + \lambda + \mathcal{O}(\lambda^2).$$
 (A.24)

The quadratic term $x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + c^{\mu\nu\rho} x_{\nu} x_{\rho}$ is best treated by considering the implication of the second condition in Eq. (A.15). After defining $b_{\mu} := c^{\nu}_{\nu\mu}/D$ we can bring the transformation into the following

¹⁴The proper orthochronous Lorentz transformations form the identity component of the Lorentz group, they satisfy the conditions det(λ) = 1, $\Lambda_0^0 \ge 1$.

¹⁵The condition in Eq. (A.14) automatically imposes the symmetric part to be proportional to the metric.

form:

$$c^{\mu\nu\rho}x_{\nu}x_{\rho} \stackrel{\text{Eq. (A.15)}}{=} 2(x \cdot b)x^{\mu} - x^{2}b^{\mu}.$$
(A.25)

A transformation of this form is called a Special Conformal Transformation (SCT). The spacetime generators of SCTs are given by

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\mu} + b_{\nu} K_0^{\nu} x^{\mu}, \qquad \qquad K_0^{\mu} = 2x^{\mu} x^{\nu} \partial_{\nu} - x^2 \partial^{\mu}. \tag{A.26}$$

The associated finite transformation reads

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto \frac{x^{\mu} - x^2 b^{\mu}}{1 - 2(b \cdot x) + x^2 b^2} = x^{\mu} + 2(b \cdot x) x^{\mu} - x^2 b^{\mu}.$$
 (A.27)

Any SCT leaves the origin invariant but is singular at the point $x^{\mu} = b^{\mu}/b^2$, which is mapped to infinity. For this and other reasons, in CFT spacetime is generally best thought of as the sphere $\mathbb{R}^D \cup \{\infty\}$ with the point at infinity $\{\infty\}$ included.¹⁶ The conformal group does not generally leave $\{\infty\}$ invariant, as opposed to the Poincaré group.

The scale factor associated with a SCT can be computed and reads

$$\Omega^2(x) = (1 - 2(b \cdot x) + b^2 x^2)^2.$$
(A.28)

Invariance under SCTs is crucial as it differentiates scale invariant theories from conformally invariant ones. In fact, the generators of Poincaré together with the dilatation operator *D* form a subalgebra of the conformal algebra allowing for the possibility of a purely scale-invariant theory.

Besides the conformal transformations captured by the Lie algebra there is an important set of discrete transformations that should be discussed. Consider the following discrete transformation:

$$\mathscr{I}: \qquad x^{\mu} \mapsto x'^{\mu} = \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^2} \,. \tag{A.29}$$

This transformation is called an inversion and it lies outside of the identity component of the conformal group. In fact, a SCT can be reproduced by an inversion, followed by a translation and then by another inversion,

$$x^{\mu} \xrightarrow{\mathscr{I}} \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^{2}} \mapsto \frac{x^{\mu}}{x^{2}} - b_{\mu} \xrightarrow{\mathscr{I}} \frac{x^{\mu} - x^{2}b^{\mu}}{1 - 2(b \cdot x) + x^{2}b^{2}}.$$
 (A.30)

In that sense, SCTs can be thought of as translations that move the point at infinity while leaving the origin invariant (as opposed to regular translations that leave infinity invariant and move the origin).¹⁷ Since inversions are not continuously connected to the identity, CFTs may not be invariant under inversions. Only in the context of SCTs is invariance guaranteed, as these transformations are continuously connected to the identity and hence captured by the Lie algebra. Invariance under inversions needs to be checked on an individual basis.¹⁸

¹⁶Flat space $\mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$ is Weyl equivalent to the unit sphere S_1^D . On the unit sphere S_1^D all conformal transformations are finite/non-singular.

 $^{^{17}}$ Translations and SCTs are analogous to each other, with the points at $\{0\}$ and $\{\infty\}$ swapped by an inversion.

¹⁸There is a neat argument based on the embedding formalism implying that a CFT invariant under parity will be invariant

A.2.2 Conformal algebra and the representation theory of fields

As the spacetime generators associated to the conformal transformations have to form a representation of the conformal algebra, we can use their explicit form to deduce all relevant commutation relations defining said algebra,

$$\begin{split} &[M_{\mu\nu}, P_{\rho}] = \eta_{\mu\rho} P_{\nu} - \eta_{\nu\rho} P_{\mu}, \\ &[M_{\mu\nu}, M_{\rho\sigma}] = \eta_{\mu\rho} M_{\nu\sigma} + \eta_{\nu\sigma} M_{\mu\rho} - \eta_{\mu\sigma} M_{\nu\rho} - \eta_{\nu\rho} M_{\mu\sigma}, \\ &[D, P_{\mu}] = -P_{\mu}, \\ &[D, K_{\mu}] = K_{\mu}, \\ &[M_{\mu\nu}, K_{\rho}] = \eta_{\mu\rho} K_{\nu} - \eta_{\nu\rho} K_{\mu} \big), \\ &[P_{\mu}, K_{\nu}] = 2 \big(\eta_{\mu\nu} D + M_{\mu\nu} \big). \end{split}$$
(A.31)

The other correlators are vanishing. Any representation of the conformal algebra necessarily satisfies Eq. (A.31). For completeness and continuation, we compile all the spacetime generators quickly,

$$P_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}, \qquad \qquad K_{\mu} = 2x_{\mu}x^{\nu}\partial_{\nu} - x^{2}\partial_{\mu}, \qquad \qquad M_{\mu\nu} \sim L_{\mu\nu} = x_{\nu}\partial_{\mu} - x_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}, \qquad \qquad D = x^{\nu}P_{\nu}. \tag{A.32}$$

In *D* dimension the number of generators of the conformal group is (D + 2)(D + 1)/2. Importantly, the conformal group in \mathbb{R}^D with signature (p, q) is isomorphic to the Lorentz group SO(p + 1, q + 1) in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} equipped with signature (p + 1, q + 1). To see this, we take the \mathbb{R}^D variables x_1, \ldots, x_D and add two additional variables $X^+ = (x_0 + x_{D+1}), X^- = (x_0 - x_{D+1})$. In this language the isomorphism reads¹⁹

$$J_{\mu\nu} = M_{\mu\nu}, \qquad J_{+\mu} = P_{\mu}/2, \qquad J_{-\mu}^{(c)} = K_{\mu}/2, \qquad J_{+-}^{(c)} = D/2,$$
(A.33)

with $J_{\alpha\beta}$ — understood to be antisymmetric — being the generators of SO(p+1, q+1). These generators satisfy the Lorentz algebra,

$$[J_{\alpha\beta}, J_{\gamma\delta}] = \eta_{\alpha\gamma} J_{\beta\delta} + \eta_{\beta\delta} J_{\alpha\gamma} - \eta_{\alpha\delta} M_{\beta\gamma} - \eta_{\beta\gamma} J_{\alpha\delta} \,. \tag{A.34}$$

The coordinates X^+ , X^- are called light-cone coordinates. The isomorphism gives rise to the embedding formalism, a convenient way of encoding the action of the conformal group in \mathbb{R}^D via the action of the Lorentz group in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} by appropriately embedding \mathbb{R}^D in \mathbb{R}^{D+2} [23, 66–68].

Having an understanding of the structure of the conformal group and algebra, we can discuss the field content of a CFT at the level of the classical Lagrangian. Consider a theory with field content $\{\phi^i\}$ described by the action

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}x^D \,\mathscr{L}(\phi^i, \partial_\mu \phi^i, x) \,. \tag{A.35}$$

For simplicity, we suppress the field indices with the shorthand notation $\phi = (\phi_1, \phi_2, ..., \phi_k)$. Just like the Lorentz group in Poincaré-invariant QFT, conformal transformations in general act non-trivially on the fields of the theory. Given an infinitesimal conformal transformation as in Eq. (A.18) we are looking

under inversions and vice versa [23].

¹⁹In terms of $x_0, x_1, ..., x_D, x_{D+1}$ the generators read $J_{0\mu} = (P_{\mu} + K_{\mu})/2$, $J_{D+1\mu} = (P_{\mu} - K_{\mu})/2$, $J_{D+10} = D$.

for the most general form of the representation T_{α} of the conformal algebra on the space of fields, such that the field content transforms as

$$\phi'(x) = (\mathbb{1} - \epsilon^{\alpha} T_{\alpha})\phi(x). \tag{A.36}$$

To restrict the form of T_{α} we use representation theory and physical intuition. The end result is that, besides the notion of spin introduced by the representation theory of the Lorentz algebra, invariance under dilatations introduces the scaling dimension Δ , which is defined as the degree of homogeneity of a given field.

Unsurprisingly, the representation theory of the Poincaré subalgebra is analogous to regular Poincaréinvariant field theory. The generators of translations — the momentum operators — purely act on spacetime,

$$P_{\mu}\phi(x) = \partial_{\mu}\phi(x) \,. \tag{A.37}$$

Every field is a scalar quantity with respect to translations. The physical intuition here is that under a translation of spacetime $x \mapsto x' = x + a$ it is most natural to identify the value of the field $\phi'(x')$ at x' the field value $\phi(x)$ at x, hence

$$\phi'(x') = \phi(x). \tag{A.38}$$

Having access to the momentum operators $P_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}$ allows us to study the rest of the algebra from their action on fields at the point $x = 0.^{20}$ The momentum operators generate spacetime translations and define the value of the field at $x \neq 0$ via its value at x = 0 by imposing that fields transform in the adjoint representation of the group of spacetime translations,

$$\phi(x) = e^{x \cdot P} \phi(0) e^{-x \cdot P}, \qquad (A.39)$$

with $P = (P_1, ..., P_D)$. Further, every operator $\mathcal{O}(x)$ in the theory should transform in the same way as the fields, since it necessarily holds true that

$$\mathcal{O}(x)\phi(x) = \mathcal{O}(x)e^{x \cdot P}\phi(0)e^{-x \cdot P} \stackrel{!}{=} e^{x \cdot P}\mathcal{O}(0)\phi(0)e^{-x \cdot P}.$$
(A.40)

Generators of symmetry transformations are no exception to this rule and satisfy Eq. (A.39). As a consequence, we are able to study the representation theory of the conformal group by simply studying the subgroup that leaves x = 0 invariant, called the stability subgroup or little group. In the case of the conformal group the stability subgroup is spanned by rotations, dilatations and SCTs. Hence, we impose

$$K_{\mu}\phi(0) = k_{\mu}\phi(0), \qquad D\phi(0) = \Delta\phi(0), \qquad M_{\mu\nu}\phi(0) = iS_{\mu\nu}\phi(0), \qquad (A.41)$$

where the matrix-valued quantities $\{k_{\mu}, \Delta, S_{\mu\nu}\}$ satisfy the reduced conformal algebra,

$$[k_{\mu}, \Delta] = -k_{\mu}, \qquad [k_{\rho}, iS_{\mu\nu}] = -(\eta_{\rho\mu}k_{\nu} - \eta_{\rho\nu}k_{\mu}), \qquad (A.42)$$

with all other commutators vanishing. The little group in Eq. (A.42) is the starting point to determine

 $^{^{20}}$ Translations correspond to the constant term in Eq. (A.18). All other conformal transformations vanish at x = 0.

the complete action of the generators of the conformal group on any field in accordance with the standard theory of induced representations [70].

First, we notice that letting $k_{\mu} \neq 0$ turns out to be inconsistent, both at the classical and quantum level. Schur's Lemma enforces Δ to be a multiple of the identity,²¹ hence Eq. (A.42) implies that²²

$$[\Delta, k_{\mu}] = 0 = -k_{\mu}. \tag{A.43}$$

Furthermore, the group of dilatations is non-compact. As a consequence, the scaling dimension Δ is a real number, as any finite-dimensional representation of a non-compact Lie algebra is non-unitary.

The conformal generators are translated to non-zero values via the adjoint action of the exponential of P in Eq. (A.39) and the commutation relations in Eq. (A.31),

$$D = D|_{x=0} + x^{\mu} [P_{\mu}, D]_{x=0} = \Delta + x \cdot P,$$

$$M_{\mu\nu} = iS_{\mu\nu} + x_{\nu}P_{\mu} - x_{\mu}P_{\nu},$$

$$K_{\mu} = 2x_{\mu}\Delta + 2ix^{\nu}S_{\nu\mu} + 2x_{\mu}\mathbf{x} \cdot P - x^{2}P_{\mu}.$$
(A.44)

These generators satisfy Eq. (A.31) since the matrix-valued quantities Δ and $S_{\mu\nu}$ commute with the spacetime-dependent parts. The spin operators $S^{\mu\nu}$ encode the (irreducible) representation of the Lorentz group on the field content $\{\phi_i\}$ and hence define the spin of $\{\phi_i\}$.²³ Physically speaking, the choice of representation determines the spin of the field. The scaling dimension Δ of a field is a real number and corresponds to the degree of homogeneity of said field,

$$\phi(e^{\lambda}x) = e^{-\lambda\Delta}\phi(x). \tag{A.45}$$

As an example, consider the action of a massless free scalar field in flat spacetime,

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \partial_\mu \phi \partial^\mu \phi \,. \tag{A.46}$$

Under a scale transformation $x \mapsto e^{\lambda} x$ the action transforms as

$$S \mapsto S' = \int \mathrm{d}^{D}(e^{\lambda}x) \frac{\partial \phi(e^{\lambda}x)}{\partial (e^{\lambda}x^{\mu})} \frac{\partial \phi(e^{\lambda}x)}{\partial (e^{\lambda}x_{\mu})} = e^{-\lambda\left(\Delta - \frac{D}{2} + 1\right)}S. \tag{A.47}$$

The action is therefore invariant under dilatations if and only if the scaling dimension Δ is given by

$$\Delta = \frac{D-2}{2}.\tag{A.48}$$

 $^{^{21}}$ Demanding that $\phi(x)$ belong to an irreducible representation of the Lorentz group implies that any matrix commuting with all of the spin matrices $S^{\mu\nu}$ has to be a multiple of 1, according to Schur's Lemma.

²²Requiring that the spectrum of operators be bounded from below enforces $k_{\mu} = 0$ in the quantum theory [69]. ²³The spin is given by the square of the Pauli-Lubanski vector, $W_{\mu} = \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} P^{\nu} (L^{\mu\nu} + S^{\mu\nu})$, which is the second Casimir of the Lorentz group [33].

A mass term of the form $m^2\phi^2$ is forbidden by scale invariance. A term of the form ϕ^n is allowed if and only if (D-2)n = 2D. For D = 4 this means that a ϕ^4 interaction is allowed, for D = 3 it is a ϕ^6 interaction. Performing the same exercise for a free spinor field in *D* spacetime dimensions yields

$$\Delta = \frac{D-1}{2} \,. \tag{A.49}$$

In $D \ge 3$ — independent of the existence of a Lagrangian description of the theory — CFTs are formulated in terms of primary operators (or fields in the Lagrangian description). Primary operators/fields are defined by their transformation behaviour under conformal transformations. A primary operator is homogeneous (of degree Δ) and transforms under conformal transformations $\eta_{\mu\nu} \mapsto |\partial x'/\partial x|^{-2/D} \eta_{\mu\nu}$ as

$$\phi(x) \mapsto \phi'(x') = \left| \frac{\partial x'(x)}{\partial x} \right|^{\Delta/D} R[\Lambda(x)] \phi(x), \qquad (A.50)$$

where $|\partial x'/\partial x| = \Omega^{-D}$ is the Jacobian of the transformation and $R[\Lambda(x)]$ encodes the representation of the field $\phi(x)$ under the action of the Lorentz/rotation group. Note that the transformation behaviour Eq. (A.50) is equivalent to the general form of the conformal generators in Eq. (A.44) [69]. This presents the most general transformation behaviour under the conformal group that fields can exhibit in physically well-motivated theories [70–72].²⁴

A.2.3 Conformal stress-energy tensor

For a Poincaré-invariant field theory (with Lagrangian description \mathscr{L}) there always exists a symmetric stress-energy tensor $T_{\mu\nu}^{(B)}$, which is derived from translational invariance and supplemented via rotational invariance and the Belinfante procedure to be symmetric.²⁵ By definition, the conserved Noether charges corresponding to translations and rotations can be written in terms of said stress-energy tensor,

$$Q_{\mu}^{(P)} = -\int \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \, T_{0\mu}^{(B)} \,, \qquad \qquad Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)} = -\int \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \left(x_{\nu} \, T_{0\mu}^{(B)} - x_{\mu} \, T_{0\nu}^{(B)} \right) \,. \tag{A.51}$$

The conserved charges are closely related to the spacetime generators in Eq. (A.44). In fact, classically, the Noether charges are the generators of said transformations in the sense that

$$\{Q_{\mu}^{(P)},\phi\} \sim P_{\mu}\phi = \partial_{\mu}\phi, \qquad \{Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)},\phi\} \sim M_{\mu\nu}\phi = \left(x_{\nu}\partial_{\mu} - x_{\mu}\partial_{\nu} + iS^{\mu\nu}\right)\phi, \qquad (A.52)$$

where $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$ denotes the (equal-time) functional Poisson bracket in the Hamiltonian formalism.²⁶ Given scale invariance on top of Lorentz invariance, under very basic assumptions, it is possible to define a

²⁴Primary operators can be defined in two equivalent ways, either by Eq. (A.50) or via the action of *D* and K_{μ} on the operators at the origin [69–72].

²⁵There is a manifestly symmetric definition of the energy momentum tensor from General Relativity (GR) based on variation of the metric in the action [73]. It coincides with the Belinfante stress-energy tensor.

²⁶In Euclidean space the Poisson bracket can be defined on arbitrary codimension-1 surfaces instead of equal-time hypersurfaces.

symmetric and traceless energy momentum tensor $T_{\mu\nu}^{(C)}$. To do so one defines the so-called virial,

$$V^{\mu} = \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\nu} \phi)} \left(\eta^{\mu \nu} \Delta + i S^{\mu \nu} \right) \phi.$$
 (A.53)

Under the assumption that the virial can be written as a total derivative — $V^{\mu} = \partial_{\nu} N^{\nu \mu}$ — we can define the tensor²⁷

$$\chi^{\sigma\rho\mu\nu} = \frac{2\left[(D-1)\left(\eta^{\sigma\rho}N^{(\mu\nu)} - \eta^{\sigma\mu}N^{(\rho\nu)} - \eta^{\sigma\nu}N^{(\rho\mu)} + \eta^{\mu\nu}N^{(\sigma\rho)}\right) - (\eta^{\sigma\rho}\eta^{\mu\nu} - \eta^{\sigma\mu}\eta^{\rho\nu})N^{\alpha}_{\ \alpha}\right]}{(D-1)(D-2)}.$$
 (A.54)

The modified traceless stress-energy tensor is then given by

$$T_{\mu\nu}^{(C)} = T_{\mu\nu}^{(B)} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\sigma} \partial_{\rho} \chi^{\sigma \rho \mu \nu}, \qquad T_{\mu}^{(C) \ \mu} = 0.$$
(A.55)

The additional term does neither spoil the conservation law or the symmetricity of $T_{\mu\nu}^{(B)}$, nor does it change the conserved charges $Q_{\mu\nu}^{(P)}$, $Q_{\mu\nu}^{(M)}$ in Eq.(A.51). It is traceless because of the conservation of the current associated to scale transformations j_D^{μ} ,

$$T^{(C)}_{\mu}{}^{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}j^{\mu}_{D} = 0, \qquad j^{\mu}_{D} = T^{\mu\nu}x_{\nu} + \Delta \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial(\partial_{\mu}\phi)}\phi.$$
(A.56)

Given the existence of a traceless stress-energy tensor as described above, the conserved charge associated to Poincaré and scale transformations can be written as

$$Q^{(D)} = -\int d^{D-1}x \, T^{(C)}_{0\nu} x^{\nu}, \qquad Q^{(P)}_{\mu} \Big|_{T^{(B)}_{0\nu} \to T^{(C)}_{0\nu}}, \qquad Q^{(M)}_{\mu\nu} \Big|_{T^{(B)}_{0\nu} \to T^{(C)}_{0\nu}}.$$
(A.57)

with $Q^{(P)}$, $Q^{(M)}$ given in Eq. (A.51). Additionally, tracelessness of the stress-energy tensor allows for the construction of four additional conserved currents,

$$j_{K}^{\mu\nu} = x^{2} T^{(C) \mu\nu} - 2x^{\mu} x_{\sigma} T^{(C) \sigma\nu}, \qquad Q_{\mu}^{(K)} = \int d^{D-1} x \left(x^{2} T_{0\mu}^{(C)} - 2x_{\mu} x^{\sigma} T_{0\sigma}^{(C)} \right).$$
(A.58)

The charges $Q_{\mu}^{(K)}$ generate SCTs. Hence, full conformal invariance is obtained directly from tracelessness of the stress-energy tensor in a scale-invariant theory (at the classical level).

Note that the generators of Poincaré together with the generator of scale transformations form a subalgebra of the conformal group. In fact, conformal invariance implies scale invariance from the closure of the algebra in Eq. (A.31). The converse is not necessarily true, as discussed.

To guarantee conformal invariance at the quantum level, it is necessary that tracelessness of the stressenergy tensor also extends to the quantum theory. This is, however, only a necessary condition. To what extent scale invariance implies conformal invariance remains an open question for $D > 2.^{28}$ Under

²⁷The notation ^($\mu\nu$) denotes symmetrization, *i.e.* $A^{(<math>\mu\nu$)} = (A^{\mu\nu} + A^{\nu\mu})/2.

 $^{^{28}}$ For CFTs in D = 2 there is a rigorous argument that scale invariance enhances to full conformal invariance at the quantum level under some basic assumptions such as unitarity, causality, a discrete spectrum of scaling dimensions, existence of a scale

certain assumptions the conformal group is the maximally enhanced bosonic symmetry of space-time for massless particles [12].

Generically, we will denote the traceless stress-energy tensor without the index — $T_{\mu\nu} \sim T_{\mu\nu}^{(C)}$ — and assume it exists — both classically and quantum — unless otherwise specified.

A.3 Some QFT prerequisites

In this appendix we collect some important QFT prerequisites necessary to discuss CFTs.

A.3.1 Generators and Infinitesimal Transformations

Consider a classical field theory that is invariant under a certain (spacetime) symmetry group. A generic symmetry transformation acts on the spacetime coordinates,

$$x^{\mu} \mapsto x^{\prime \mu} = x^{\mu} + \epsilon^{\alpha} \frac{\delta x^{\mu}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2).$$
 (A.59)

In addition, the fields $\{\phi_i(x)\}$ comprising the theory are allowed to transform in non-trivial representations of the symmetry group. As a consequence, symmetry transformations can non-trivially act on the fields $\phi_i(x)$ of the theory,

$$\phi_i(x) \mapsto \phi'_i(x') = \phi_i(x) + \epsilon^{\alpha} \frac{\delta F_{ij}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} \phi_j(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad (A.60)$$

where $F(x, \epsilon)_{ij}$ relates the old field $\phi_i(x)$ at x to the new field $\phi'_i(x') = F_{ij}\phi_j(x)$ at x' and hence encodes the representation of ϕ_i . The most obvious examples of fields with non-trivial transformation behaviour and hence non-trivial representations are fields with non-zero spin.

It is convenient to rewrite the transformation of fields by introducing a set of generators $\{G_{\alpha}\}$ encoding the transformation as in

$$\Phi_i'(x) - \Phi_i(x) = -\epsilon^{\alpha} G_{\alpha_{ij}} \Phi_j(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^2), \qquad \qquad G_{\alpha_{ij}} = \frac{\delta x^{\mu}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} \partial_{\mu} \delta_{ij} - \frac{\delta F_{ij}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}}, \qquad (A.61)$$

or equivalently

$$\Phi_{i}'(x') - \Phi_{i}(x) = \epsilon^{\alpha} \left(\frac{\delta x^{\mu}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} \partial_{\mu} \delta_{ij} - G_{\alpha_{ij}} \right) \Phi_{j}(x) + \mathcal{O}(\epsilon^{2}).$$
(A.62)

The differential operators $\{G_{\alpha}\}$ are the generator of the symmetry transformation in the classical theory. Evidently, the set of generators $\{G_{\alpha}\}$ form a representation of the Lie algebra on the space of fields associated to the symmetry group in question. For smooth functions and fields that transform in the trivial representation of the symmetry group — so-called scalar quantities — the generators $\{G_{\alpha}\}$

current and unbroken scale invariance [12]. The conjecture is that this result extends to D > 2 [12].

reduce to

$$G_{\alpha \, ij} = \frac{\delta x^{\mu}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} \partial_{\mu} \delta_{\, ij} \,. \tag{A.63}$$

A.3.2 Stress-energy tensor in field theory

Consider a theory with field content $\{\phi_i\}$ and Lagrangian description $\mathcal{L}(\phi_i, \partial_\mu \phi_i)$. Under a symmetry transformation $x^\mu \mapsto x^\mu + \epsilon^\alpha \frac{\delta x^\mu}{\delta \epsilon^\alpha}, \phi_i(x) \mapsto \phi_i(x) + \epsilon^\alpha \frac{\delta F_{ij}}{\delta \epsilon^\alpha} \phi_j(x)$ the action transforms as

$$\delta S = \int \mathrm{d}^{D} x \, \epsilon^{\alpha} \partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}_{\alpha}, \qquad \qquad j^{\mu}_{\alpha} = \left[\frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi_{i})} \partial_{\nu} \phi_{i} - \delta^{\mu}_{\nu} \mathscr{L} \right] \frac{\delta x^{\nu}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} - \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi_{i})} \frac{\delta F_{ij}}{\delta \epsilon^{\alpha}} \phi_{j}. \tag{A.64}$$

This is just Noether's theorem: Any continuous symmetry that leaves the action invariant implies the existence of a conserved current j^{μ}_{α} . The associated conserved charge also derived from Noether's theorem,

$$Q_{\alpha} = \int \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \, j_{\alpha}^0, \tag{A.65}$$

generates the symmetry transformation at the classical level via its Poisson bracket and is therefore related to the generator of the symmetry G_{α} in Eq. (A.61). We denote the Poisson bracken in the Hamiltonian formalism by $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$. The Poisson bracket is defined via the conjugate momenta $\{\pi\}$ and functional derivatives,

$$\{F,G\} = \int \mathbf{d}^{D-1} x \left[\frac{\delta F}{\delta \pi_i} \frac{\delta G}{\delta \phi_i} - \frac{\delta F}{\delta \phi_i} \frac{\delta G}{\delta \pi_i} \right], \qquad \qquad \pi_i = \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_0 \phi_i)}.$$
(A.66)

We note that there is an implicit sum over the field content of the theory in the Poisson bracket. The fundamental property of the Poisson bracket is $\{\pi_i(x), \phi_j(y)\} = \delta_{ij}\delta^{d-1}(x-y)$. In terms if its Poisson bracket the conserved Noether charge satisfies

$$\phi'_i(x) - \phi_i(x) = -\epsilon^{\alpha} G_{\alpha i j} \phi_j(x) = \epsilon^{\alpha} \{Q_{\alpha}, \phi_i(x)\}.$$
(A.67)

The relationship between conserved charges and symmetry transformations does carry over to the quantum theory. The stress-energy (or energy-momentum) tensor is the conserved current associated to translations $\epsilon^{\nu} = a^{\nu}$ of spacetime,

$$j_{P}^{\mu\nu} = T^{\mu\nu} = \left[\frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial(\partial^{\mu}\phi_{i})}\partial^{\nu}\phi_{i} - \eta^{\mu\nu}\mathscr{L}\right].$$
(A.68)

The stress-energy tensor is conserved, $\partial^{\mu} T_{\mu\nu} = 0$. In a theory that is not only scale but also rotationally/Lorentz invariant is possible to find a Belinfante tensor $B_{\alpha\mu\nu} = -B_{\mu\alpha\nu}$ such that the Belinfante stress-energy tensor, defined as

$$T_{\mu\nu}^{(B)} = T_{\mu\nu} + \partial^{\alpha} B_{\alpha\mu\nu}, \qquad (A.69)$$

is symmetric, still conserved and the Noether charge for translations remains unaffected,

$$\int d^D x T_{0\nu}^{(B)} = \int d^D x T_{0\nu}.$$
(A.70)

The Belinfante tensor $B_{\alpha\mu\nu}$ is derived from the conserved current associated to Lorentz transformations $j_M^{\alpha\mu\nu}$,

$$j_{M}^{\alpha\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \Big(T^{\alpha\mu} x^{\nu} - T^{\alpha\nu} x^{\mu} + i \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\alpha} \phi_{i})} S^{\mu\nu} \phi_{i} \Big), \qquad B_{\alpha\mu\nu} = \frac{i}{2} \Big(\frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\alpha} \phi_{i})} S^{\nu\mu} + \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\mu} \phi_{i})} S^{\alpha\nu} + \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\nu} \phi_{i})} S^{\alpha\mu} \Big) \phi_{i} \,. \tag{A.71}$$

Rotational invariance and the conservation of the Lorentz current $\partial_{\alpha} j_{M}^{\alpha\mu\nu} = 0$ imply that

$$\partial_{\alpha} \frac{\partial \mathscr{L}}{\partial (\partial_{\alpha} \phi_i)} i S^{\mu\nu} \phi_i = \partial^{\alpha} B_{\alpha\mu\nu} + \partial^{\alpha} B_{\alpha\nu\mu} = T^{\mu\nu} - T^{\nu\mu}.$$
(A.72)

Hence, the Belinfante stress-energy tensor is manifestly symmetric.

A.3.3 Ward identities

We consider a QFT — described by the path integral $Z = \int \mathcal{D}\phi \exp[-S[\phi]]$ — that is invariant under a symmetry $\phi(x) \mapsto \phi'(x')$, so that correlation functions satisfy

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1')\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N')\rangle = \langle \mathcal{O}_1'(x_1')\cdots \mathcal{O}_N'(x_N')\rangle, \qquad (A.73)$$

Under an infinitesimal transformation $\phi'(x) = \phi(x) - \epsilon^{\alpha} G_{\alpha}(x)$ encoded by the generator G_{α} given in Eq. (A.61) the action transforms as

$$\delta S = \int d^D x \, \epsilon^\alpha \partial_\mu J^\mu_\alpha(x) \,, \tag{A.74}$$

see Eq. (A.64). Under the assumption that the path-integral measure remains invariant — *i.e.* that the symmetry is not anomalous — a correlation function $\langle X \rangle$, with $X = \phi_1(x_1) \cdots \phi_N(x_N)$, satisfies $\delta \langle X \rangle = 0$. This is just the infinitesimal form of Eq. (A.73). After expanding to linear order in the small parameter ϵ^{α} , we find the condition

$$\langle \delta X \rangle = \langle \delta S \rangle, \qquad \langle \delta S \rangle = \int d^D x \langle \epsilon^{\alpha} \partial_{\mu} j^{\mu}_{\alpha} X \rangle.$$
 (A.75)

The variation of $X = \phi_1(x_1) \cdots \phi_N(x_N)$ can be rewritten in terms of an integral to match the right-hand side,

$$\delta X = -\int \mathrm{d}^D x \, \epsilon^\alpha \sum_{k=1}^N \delta(x - x_k) \, \phi_1(x_1) \cdots \, G_\alpha^{(c)} \phi_k(x_k) \cdots \phi_N(x_N) \,. \tag{A.76}$$

The integrands on the left- and right-hand sides of Eq. (A.75) have to agree, which implies the equality

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial x^{\mu}} \langle j^{\mu}_{\alpha}(x)\phi_1(x_1)\cdots\phi_N(x_N)\rangle = -\sum_{k=1}^N \delta(x-x_k) \langle \phi_1(x_1)\cdots G_a\phi_k(x_k)\cdots\phi_N, (x_N)\rangle,$$
(A.77)

for any symmetry G_{α} realized at the quantum level. This is the so-called Ward identity for the symmetry G_{α} associated to the current j_{α}^{μ} . The Ward identity essentially tells us how symmetry transformations act on correlation functions in the quantum theory and how insertions of the associated conserved

current can be evaluated. In addition, the Ward identity also identifies the associated charge,

$$Q_{\alpha} = -\int \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \, j_{\alpha}^0, \tag{A.78}$$

as the generator of the symmetry transformation in the quantum theory: suppose that the spacetime coordinate x_1^0 is different from all other x_i^0 , i = 2, ..., N. In that case we integrate the Ward identity in Eq. (A.77) over a thin box { $x \in \mathbb{R}^D$: $x^0 \in [t_-, t_+]$ } such that $x_1^0 \in [t_-, t_+]$, $x_{i\neq 1}^0 \notin [t_-, t_+]$. Using the divergence theorem, the left-hand side turns into a surface integral,²⁹

$$\langle \left(Q_{\alpha}(t+)\phi_{1}(x_{1}) - \phi_{1}(x_{1})Q_{\alpha}(t_{-}) \right) \phi_{2}(x_{2}) \cdots \phi_{N}(x_{N}) \rangle = \langle \left(G_{\alpha}\phi_{1}(x_{1}) \right) \phi_{2}(x_{2}) \cdots \phi_{N}(x_{N}) \rangle.$$
(A.79)

In the limit $t_{\pm} \rightarrow x_1^0$ we conclude that

$$[Q_{\alpha}(x_1^0), \phi_1(x_1)] = G_{\alpha}\phi_1(x_1).$$
(A.80)

The fact that the conserved current j^{μ}_{α} satisfies the Ward identity in Eq. (A.77) turns the conserved charge Q_{α} into a topological operator, meaning that it can be freely moved around between different times x^{0} in the path integral as long as it does not cross any operator insertions in the process.

In Euclidean field theory there is no preferred time direction and charges can equivalently be defined via an arbitrary closed codimension-1 surface Σ . For example, the integral of $T^{\mu\nu}$ over Σ returns the generator of translations,

$$Q_{\mu}^{(P)}(\Sigma) = -\int_{\Sigma} \mathrm{d}n^{\nu} T_{\mu\nu}(x) \,. \tag{A.81}$$

Consider the particular choice $\Sigma = \partial B_{\epsilon}(x_1)$ of a small ball around x_1 excluding any other operator insertion. We have

$$\langle Q_{\nu}^{(P)} (\partial B_{\varepsilon}(x_1)) \phi_1(x_1) \cdots \phi_N \rangle = \partial_{\nu} \langle \phi_1(x_1) \cdots \phi_N \rangle.$$
(A.82)

We can deduce that in the Euclidean path integral surrounding the operator insertion $\phi_1(x_1)$ with the topological surface operator $Q_v^{(P)}(\Sigma)$ is equivalent to taking a derivative, *i.e.* acting with the associated symmetry generator. The action of the conserved charge on $\phi_1(x_1)$ and the other operator insertions within the path integral remains unchanged for any arbitrary Σ separating the operator insertions (hence it is called topological). Similar statements will hold for any other symmetry of the theory. The important take-away here is that the existence of a codimension-one topological operator in Euclidean QFT is equivalent to the presence of a symmetry.³⁰

A.3.4 Quantization

The process of quantization in QFT divides spacetime \mathbb{R}^D up into hypersurfaces Σ plus an additional "time" variable t — schematically $\mathbb{R}^D \sim \Sigma \times [t_i, t_f]$ — with a symmetry transformation mapping hypersurfaces $\Sigma = \Sigma(t)$ at different times t into each other. In order to make sense of the quantization procedure, the theory should be invariant under the spacetime symmetry relating different hypersurfaces. If this is

²⁹Correlation functions are vacuum expectation values of time-ordered products in the operator formalism.

³⁰There are topological operators with support on manifolds with different codimensions and they correspond to so-called generalized symmetries [102, 309, 310].

the case, it is then possible define a Hilbert space on any arbitrary hyperplane and relate the different Hilbert spaces to each other.

Each hypersurface Σ is equipped with a Hilbert space and the symmetry generator G_t of translations in t describes the evolution of a system or state between Hilbert spaces. In-states $|\Psi_{in}\rangle$ at t are created by inserting operators in the "past" $t_0 < t$ while out-states $\langle \Psi_{out} |$ are created by inserting operators in the "future" $t_1 > t$. The (unique) vacuum state of the Hilbert space is denoted by $|0\rangle$. Initial and final states are generically given by vacuum states in the infinite past and the infinite future, respectively, and they satisfy $\langle 0|0\rangle = 1$.³¹ The overlap of in- and out-states at time t is equivalent to the correlation function of the inserted operators.³² The time-evolution operator $U(t_1 - t_0) = e^{-G_t(t_1 - t_0)}$ connects in-states at t_0 and out-states at t_1 , so that the associated correlation function — the overlap of $|\Psi_{in}\rangle$ and $\langle \Psi_{out}|$ — reads $\langle \Psi_{out} | U(t_1 - t_0) | \Psi_{in}\rangle$.

Consider a QFT described by an action *S* and a path integral *Z*. The path-integral description of the theory can be interpreted in terms of different time-evolutions into different Hilbert spaces dictated by the spacetime symmetries of the theory. Every possible foliation of spacetime corresponds to a quantization of the theory. For example, in a Euclidean theory with rotational invariance on \mathbb{R}^D any spatial direction \mathbf{r}_0 is an acceptable choice of time direction. Here, the symmetry transformation described by the evolution operator G_t discussed above is translation in the \mathbf{r}_0 -direction and Hilbert spaces live on the hyperplanes orthogonal to the chosen direction.

After quantization, correlation functions — described by operator insertions in the path integral — get interpreted as time-ordered expectation values,³³

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N) = \langle 0 | T\{\mathcal{O}_1(x_1)\cdots \mathcal{O}_N(x_N)\} | 0 \rangle.$$
(A.83)

The time-ordering is performed with respect to the specific foliation chosen during quantization. A different choice of quantization results in different Hilbert spaces and different quantum operators, however, results in terms of correlation functions remain equivalent.³⁴

Naturally, the question arises whether the choice of quantization has any consequence on the realization of the symmetries in the quantum theory. Consider an operator insertion $\mathcal{O}(x)$ at time t, two hypersurfaces $\Sigma_{1,2}$ at times $t_1 < t < t_2$ and a symmetry operator $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_{1,2})$ associated to a symmetry transformation respected by the quantum theory. By construction, Q_{α} is a conserved charge and topological. We are free to move it around as long as it does not cross any other insertions.³⁵ We are interested in correlators with insertions of $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_2) - Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_1)$, $\mathcal{O}(x)$ and no other insertions in between t_1 and t_2 . After quantization the difference $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_2) - Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_1)$ inside any correlation function becomes a commutator with the operator insertion $\mathcal{O}(x)$ as we collide the hypersurfaces $\Sigma_{1,2}$ at time t. On the other hand, as Q_{α} is topological, we can also deform the total surface $\Sigma_2 - \Sigma_1$ to a sphere $\partial B(x)$ surrounding $\mathcal{O}(x)$,

 $^{^{31}}$ Other choices of initial and final states correspond to non-trivial boundary conditions in the path integral.

 $^{^{32}}$ For particle scatterings $\langle \Psi_{in} | \Psi_{out} \rangle$ is equivalent the S-matrix.

³³Times are ordered with the largest time on the left and the smallest time on the right in the commutator.

 $^{^{34}\}mbox{This}$ can be demonstrated explicitly in specific examples, see e.g. [21].

 $^{^{35}}$ The fact that Q_{α} is topological is the quantum equivalent to its conservation classically.

implying that the following expressions are all equivalent:

$$\langle (Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_{2}) - Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma_{1}))\mathcal{O}(x) \dots \rangle = \langle Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma = \partial B(x))\mathcal{O}(x) \dots \rangle = \langle 0| T\{ [Q_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(x)] \dots \} | 0 \rangle = \langle 0| T\{ (G_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}(x)) \dots \} | 0 \rangle,$$
(A.84)

where G_{α} is the generator of the symmetry transformation acting locally on the space of operators in the quantized theory (see Eq. (A.77)). It is evident that this result is independent of the choice of quantization/foliation. The commutator $[Q_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(x)] = G_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}(x)$ is local while the charge $Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma)$ itself is non-local. This is consistent because Q_{α} is topological and — independent of the foliation — can be deformed such that it is supported on an arbitrary small sphere around the insertion point *x*. We conclude that it is justified to replace the charge Q_{α} in the path integral by the local operator G_{α} in the operator formalism without specifying a quantization scheme. The identifications between the operator formalism in the quantized theory and the path-integral formalism schematically look as follows:

$$G_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}(x) = [Q_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(x)] \sim Q_{\alpha} \circ \mathcal{O}(x) \sim \begin{pmatrix} \Sigma \\ Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma) \end{pmatrix} Q_{\alpha}(\Sigma)$$
(A.85)

The shorthand notation $Q_{\alpha} \circ \mathcal{O}(x)$ signifies that we surround $\mathcal{O}(x)$ with the surface operator Q_{α} . It can be interpreted equivalently to a commutator in the operator formalism.³⁶ In terms of the generators G_{α} , the notation $G_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}(x) = [G_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(x)]$ is valid due to the Jacobi identity (this is the adjoint action). Alternatively, we can think of states $|\mathcal{O}(x)\rangle = \mathcal{O}(x)|0\rangle$ on the Hilbert space. The vacuum $|0\rangle$ is invariant under all symmetry operators $Q_{\alpha} \sim G_{\alpha}$ of the theory and, with regards to notation, it is true that $G_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}(x)|0\rangle = [\hat{G}_{\alpha}, \mathcal{O}(x)]|0\rangle$.

Finally, the expression $Q_N \circ \cdots \circ Q_1 \circ \mathcal{O}(x)$ means surrounding the insertion $\mathcal{O}(x)$ in the path integral with topological surface operators of increasing size,

$$Q_N \circ \dots \circ Q_1 \circ \mathcal{O}(x) \sim \left(\begin{array}{c} & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ &$$

Suppose we want to change the order of the inserted charges/surface operators. In that case the commutation relations obeyed by the conserved charges tell us how to properly reorder insertions of said surface operators, as this is equivalent to commuting symmetry generators in the operator formalism.³⁷

³⁶The way local operators transform under symmetries is always insensitive to IR details like SSB or compactification in time (finite temperature), as commutators can always be computed at short distances.

 $^{^{37}}$ For the conformal charges these commutation relations are given by Eq. (1.11).

A.3.5 Hermitian conjugation in Euclidean spacetime and reflection positivity

Unitarity is a fundamental property that a QFT in Lorentzian signature can exhibit. In many physical situations we require unitarity of the theory in question as it is equivalent to the preservation of probability [27–29].³⁸ In unitary theories conserved charges, including the Hamiltonian, are Hermitian operators that generate unitary transformations at the quantum level. In Euclidean signature, however, unitarity for Lorentzian QFTs is mapped into a property called reflection positivity.

Consider a Lorentzian QFT with Hermitian stress-energy generators $(H, P_i^{(L)})$ and a local Hermitian operator $\mathcal{O}^{(L)}(0) = \mathcal{O}^{(L)\dagger}(0)$. It holds that

$$\mathcal{O}^{(L)}(t,\mathbf{x}) = e^{iHt + i\mathbf{x}\cdot\mathbf{P}^{(L)}} \mathcal{O}^{(L)}(0) e^{-iHt - i\mathbf{x}\cdot\mathbf{P}^{(L)}}, \qquad (A.87)$$

implying that $\mathcal{O}^{(L)}(x)$ is Hermitian as well. After performing a Wick rotation $t = -i\tau$, in Euclidean signature the above relationship turns into

$$\mathscr{O}^{(E)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) = e^{H\tau + i\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}^{(L)}} \mathscr{O}^{(L)}(0) e^{-H\tau - i\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}^{(L)}} \qquad \qquad \mathscr{O}^{(E)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) := \mathscr{O}^{(L)}(-i\tau, \mathbf{x}). \tag{A.88}$$

Therefore, the corresponding Euclidean operator $\mathcal{O}^{(E)}$ satisfies

$$\mathcal{O}^{(E)\dagger}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{O}^{(E)}(-\tau, \mathbf{x}).$$
(A.89)

This property can be generalized to operators with arbitrary spin. For tensor fields, for example, reflection positivity reads

$$\mathcal{O}_{\mu_1...\mu_N}^{(E)\dagger}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) = \Theta_{\mu_1}^{\nu_1} \cdots \Theta_{\mu_N}^{\nu_N} \mathcal{O}_{\nu_1...\nu_N}^{(E)}(-\tau, \mathbf{x}), \qquad \Theta_{\mu}^{\nu} = \delta_{\mu}^{\nu} - 2\delta_{\mu}^{\ 0} \delta_0^{\nu}. \tag{A.90}$$

Operators that satisfy the condition in Eq (A.90) — and are therefore Hermitian in Lorentzian signature — are sometimes called real operators and we will refer to them as such here.

As can be seen from Eq. (A.90), Hermitian conjugation in Euclidean space becomes a reflection in Euclidean time. This means that the choice of time direction is important for the definition of Hermitian conjugation. As a consequence, the conjugation properties of operators depend on how we choose to quantize the theory. This is fundamentally different to the situation in Lorentzian signature, where the conjugation properties of local operators are independent of the frame of reference. For example, we can consider the associated charges to the momentum generators in Euclidean signature and their conjugation properties in a foliation along the $x^0 = \tau$ direction,

$$Q_{\mu}^{(P)} = -\int d^{D-1}x \, T_{\mu 0}(0, \mathbf{x}), \qquad \longrightarrow \qquad Q_{0}^{(P)\dagger} = Q_{0}^{(P)}, \ Q_{i}^{(P)\dagger} = -Q_{i}^{(P)}. \tag{A.91}$$

Evidently, we can relate the generators $Q_{\mu}^{(P)}$ to their Lorentzian counterparts discussed above as follows:

$$Q_0^{(P)} \sim P_0 = \hat{H}, \qquad Q_i^{(P)} \sim P_i = i P_i^{(L)}.$$
 (A.92)

³⁸In Lorentzian QFT unitarity is often formulated as the requirement that the S-matrix is unitary.
If we had quantized using a different time direction, we would have concluded that the momentum generator in the new time direction is Hermitian while all the other generators are anti-Hermitian. We see that Hermitian conjugation is fundamentally dependent on the choice of foliation.

A natural question to ask is what conditions does a Euclidean QFT have to satisfy if it computes a Wick-rotated unitary Lorentzian theory. First and foremost, in such a theory it is necessarily the case that the norms of states in the theory are all positive. Given a state of the form

$$|\psi\rangle = \mathcal{O}_1(-\tau_1, \mathbf{x}_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(-\tau_N, \mathbf{x}_N) |0\rangle, \qquad (A.93)$$

with operator insertions at negative Euclidean times, the condition of positive norms implies that

$$\langle \psi | \psi \rangle = \langle 0 | \mathcal{O}_1(\tau_1, \mathbf{x}_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(\tau_N, \mathbf{x}_N) \mathcal{O}_1(-\tau_1, \mathbf{x}_1) \cdots \mathcal{O}_N(-\tau_N, \mathbf{x}_N) | 0 \rangle \ge 0.$$
(A.94)

In terms of correlators, this statement is the requirement that time-reflection symmetric correlation functions have a positive path-integral description. This property is called reflection positivity and it is a necessary condition for a Euclidean theory to be given by a Wick-rotated unitary Lorentzian theory. In particular, in the context of CFTs it is very natural to define a theory in Euclidean spacetime, and in that case reflection positivity always has to be checked.

Beyond the scope of this discussion, there are important distinctions between Lorentzian and Euclidean signature. For example, out-of-time-order correlators are not very meaningful in Euclidean signature as the Hamiltonian is bounded only from below and not from above. Hence, out-of-time-order correlation functions are formally infinite. In Lorentzian QFT, out-of-time-order correlators — so called Wightman functions [24] — are meaningful and interesting observables because of the additional imaginary unit in the definition of the evolution operator. In this context, however, it deserves to be mentioned that both time-ordered correlators and Wightman functions in Lorentzian QFT can be obtained from time-ordered correlators in Euclidean QFT by carefully performing the Wick rotation [21].

A.4 A schematic derivation of the Nambu-Goldstone mode counting rule

In this Appendix we review the derivation of the general counting rule for NG modes in non-relativistic systems discussed in Section 1.2.4. The derivation presented here is based on [36]. For more details we refer to the above publication and also [34, 35, 47, 311, 312]. We only give a rough sketch of proof and ignore certain more involved details.

The proof and derivation of the general counting rule follows from a more fundamental effective Lagrangian approach. The effective Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{eff} captures adequately the low-energy long-distance

fluctuations and the macroscopic order of the theory. The main input for the construction of the effective Lagrangian is the symmetry-breaking pattern

$$G \to H$$
, (A.95)

where *G* is the full global symmetry group of the theory and *H* is the unbroken subgroup at low energies. As usual in effective field theory, the most general Lagrangian capturing the dynamics of the system in question is constructed by including all terms — or operators — that respect the symmetries of said system. Naturally, the low-energy long-distance behaviour is described by fluctuations in the direction of the coset of *G* and *H*,

$$G/H = \{gh \mid g \in G, h \in H\}.$$
 (A.96)

These fluctuations correspond to the massless NG bosons present because of SSB. We explicitly assume here that we are so low in energies such that there are no other long-distance DoFs present. In our construction, we introduce one field π_a for each broken generator $T_a^{(br)}$. For now we refer to all of these fields as NG modes, even though in general some of the corresponding modes are not necessarily independent of each other in the absence Lorentz invariance, as we will see. The NG fields π_a naturally map spacetime into the manifold G/H. In the following, we write down the effective Lagrangian for the NG modes in a systematic expansion in powers of derivatives, which is consistent since higher-derivative terms become less important at longer distances.

Naturally, the NG fields π_a transform under the action of *G*. However, since they form a parametrization of the coset *G*/*H*, the fields π_a cannot linearly realize the full symmetry group *G*. Instead, they form a non-linear realization of *G*. In general, under the action of *G* the NG modes transform as

$$\delta^{(\epsilon)}\pi_a = \epsilon_b h_{ba}(\pi), \qquad (A.97)$$

where the generators $h_{ba}(\pi)$ can be viewed as vector fields on G/H,

$$h_b(\pi) = h_{ba}(\pi)\partial_a, \qquad \qquad \partial_a := \frac{\partial}{\partial \pi_a}.$$
 (A.98)

The generators h_b satisfy the commutation relations associated to G,

$$[h_b, h_c] = f_{bcd} h_d \,. \tag{A.99}$$

where *b*, *c*, *d* refer to generators of *G*. Crucially for us later, on the level of the action a symmetry transformation can always change the Lagrangian density by a total derivative.

In the continuum limit (at sufficiently long distances) we assume spatial translational invariance as well as rotational invariance. If the system exhibits Lorentz invariance, the form of the effective Lagrangian \mathscr{L}_{eff} is highly constrained,

$$\mathscr{L}_{\text{eff}} = \frac{1}{2} g_{ab}(\pi) \partial_{\mu} \pi_a \partial^{\mu} \pi_b + \mathcal{O}(\partial^4) \,. \tag{A.100}$$

Invariance under *G* at the level of the Lagrangian requires that $g_{ab}(\pi)$ be a *G*-invariant metric on *G*/*H*. If we drop Lorentz invariance the general form of the effective Lagrangian exhibits substantially more

freedom,

$$\mathscr{L}_{\rm eff} = c_a(\pi)\dot{\pi}_a + \frac{1}{2}g_{ab}^{(1)}(\pi)\dot{\pi}_a\dot{\pi}_b + \frac{1}{2}g_{ab}^{(2)}(\pi)\partial_i\pi_a\partial_i\pi_b + \mathcal{O}(\partial_\tau^3,\partial_\tau\partial_i^2,\partial_i^4)\,. \tag{A.101}$$

Importantly, spatial isotropy only allows for quadratic terms in the spatial derivatives within the Lagrangian but permits a linear term in $\dot{\pi}_a$. The coefficients $c_a(\pi)$, $g_{ab}^{(1)}(\pi)$ and $g_{ab}^{(2)}(\pi)$ are dependent on the symmetry-breaking pattern $G \rightarrow H$. Under the action of the symmetry group G the Lagrangian density in Eq. (A.101) can only change by a total derivative. This is the case if and only if under the infinitesimal transformation $\delta^{(c)}\pi_a = \epsilon_b h_{ba}(\pi)$ we have

$$\left(\partial_b c_a(\pi) - \partial_a c_b(\pi)\right) h_{cb}(\pi) = \partial_a e_c(\pi).$$
(A.102)

Importantly, The functions $e_c(\pi)$ are related to the charge densities of the system. Using the fact that the variation of the Lagrangian in Eq. (A.101) is given by the surface term

$$\delta \mathscr{L}_{\text{eff}} = \epsilon_b \partial_t \big(c_a(\pi) h_{ba}(\pi) + e_b(\pi) \big), \qquad (A.103)$$

we can derive the form of the Noether current for the global symmetry, which is given by

$$j_c^0 = e_c(\pi) - g_{ab}^{(1)}(\pi) h_{ca}(\pi) \dot{\pi}_b.$$
(A.104)

Since the ground state $|0\rangle$ is time-independent, we see that

$$\langle 0|j_c^0(x)|0\rangle = e_c(\pi)\Big|_{\pi=0}.$$
 (A.105)

In particular, the charge densities must vanish in the Lorentz-invariant case, which is obviously true as e_c is zero if all c_a vanish. The matrix ρ_{ij} defined in Eq. (1.129) is now given by

$$\rho_{ab} := -i \lim_{\Omega \to \infty} \langle 0 | [Q_{\Omega a}, j_b^0(x)] | 0 \rangle = -i \langle 0 | [Q_a, j_b^0(x)] | 0 \rangle = h_{ac} \partial_c e_b \big|_{\pi=0}.$$
(A.106)

For unbroken generators this vanishes by definition. For the broken generators we can further deduce that

$$h_{ca}h_{db}(\partial_b c_a - \partial_a c_b)\big|_{\pi=0} = \rho_{cd} \tag{A.107}$$

This differential equation can be solved around the origin. The Taylor expansion of $c_a(\pi)$ is given by

$$c_a(\pi) = c_a(0) + (S_{ab} + A_{ab})\pi_b + \mathcal{O}(\pi^2), \qquad (A.108)$$

where S_{ab} and A_{ab} stand for the symmetric and anti-symmetric parts of the derivative $\partial_b c_a|_{\pi=0}$, respectively. As $c_a(0)$ and S_{ab} only lead to total derivative terms in the effective Lagrangian \mathcal{L}_{eff} , they can be ignored or dropped. In total we have

$$c_a(\pi)\dot{\pi}_a = A_{ab}\dot{\pi}_a\pi_b + \text{total derivative terms} + \mathcal{O}(\pi^3).$$
(A.109)

The equation for the anti-symmetric part,

$$2h_{ca}h_{db}\big|_{\pi=0}A_{ab} = \rho_{cd}\,,\tag{A.110}$$

has a unique solution which reads

$$c_a(\pi)\dot{\pi}_a = \frac{1}{2}\rho_{ab}\dot{\pi}'_a\pi'_b + \mathcal{O}(\pi'^3), \qquad \qquad \pi'_a := \pi_b \big(h^{-1}(0)\big)_{ba}. \tag{A.111}$$

As the matrix ρ_{ab} is real and anti-symmetric, it can always be brought into a suitable block-diagonal form,

$$M^{T}\rho M = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \lambda_{1} & & & \\ -\lambda_{1} & 0 & & & \\ & \ddots & & & \\ & & 0 & \lambda_{m} & & \\ & & & -\lambda_{m} & 0 & \\ & & & & \ddots & \\ & & & & & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(A.112)

by an orthogonal transformation *M*. Here, we have $\lambda_{\alpha} \neq 0$ for $\alpha = 1, ..., m$ with $2m = \operatorname{rank}(\rho)$. The explicit expression of the effective Lagrangian in Eq. (A.101) now includes

$$c_a(\pi)\dot{\pi}_a = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\alpha=1}^m \lambda_\alpha \left(\dot{\pi}'_{2\alpha-1} \pi'_{2\alpha} - \dot{\pi}'_{2\alpha} \pi'_{2\alpha-1} \right).$$
(A.113)

When compared to the standard and familiar form of any Lagrangian on the phase space,³⁹

$$\int \mathrm{d}^{D-1} x \,\mathscr{L} = p_i \dot{q}_i - H,\tag{A.114}$$

this implies that $\pi'_{2\alpha-1}$ and $\pi'_{2\alpha}$ are canonically conjugate variables, which together represent a single Degree(s) of Freedom (DoF) rather than two. This proves the counting rule.

We end this appendix with two remarks. First, we note that the definition of Degree(s) of Freedom (DoF) used here is the conventional one in physics. In other words, we need to specify both the initial value of any given DoF itself as well as its time derivative as initial conditions. And second, the Lagrangian formalism is mandatory in our discussion. If we would want to move to the Hamiltonian formalism, we then would run into the issue that the presence of the first-order derivative terms affect the definition of the canonical momenta.

³⁹Here, Darboux's theorem states that we can choose a local coordinate system in such a way that higher-order terms $\mathcal{O}(\pi'^3)$ vanish.

B Appendices to Chapter 2

B.1 Hyperspherical harmonics and conformal symmetry

In this appendix we collect useful formulas concerning hyperspherical harmonics in *D*-dimensional space. We mostly follow [193]. In the second part we discuss the constraints imposed by conformal symmetry on two-, three- and four-point functions introduced in Section 1.1 in the limit of infinite separations and in the language of hyper-spherical harmonics on the cylinder.

B.1.1 Hyperspherical harmonics and their properties

Hyperspherical harmonics — denoted by $Y_{\ell m}$ — are the eigenfunction of the Laplacian on $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$, $D \ge 3$,

$$-\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}}Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) = \lambda_{\ell}Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}), \qquad \qquad \lambda_{\ell} := \ell(\ell + D - 2), \qquad (B.1)$$

where $\ell = 0, 1, ...$ is a positive integer and *m* in *D* > 3 is a vector consisting of *D* – 2 components which in the standard-tree convention satisfy

$$l \ge m_1 \ge m_2 \ge \dots \ge m_{D-3} \ge |m_{D-2}|$$
. (B.2)

We note that the lowest component m_{D-2} can be associated to the standard *SO*(3) quantum number appearing in the spherical harmonics in D = 3. This is also the only component which can be negative. In our convention we denote the vector with the sign of m_{D-2} switched as the conjugate m^* . This is reasonable, as it appears in the conjugation property of the hyperspherical harmonics,

$$Y_{\ell m}^* = (-1)^{m_{D-2}} Y_{\ell m^*}.$$
(B.3)

As can be seen above, the eigenvalues λ_{ℓ} only depend on ℓ and not on m. The multiplicity $\text{Deg}_D(\ell)$ of the eigenvalue λ_{ℓ} is given by the all the different choices of m and reads

$$\operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell) = \frac{(D+2\ell-2)\Gamma(D+\ell-2)}{\Gamma(\ell+1)\Gamma(D-1)}.$$
 (B.4)

Due to the fact that the Laplacian is self-adjoint, the hyperspherical harmonics $Y_{\ell m}$ form an orthonormal basis of $L^2(S_{r_0}^{D-1})$,

$$(Y_{\ell m}, Y_{\ell' m'}) = \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \, Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \, Y_{\ell' m'}^*(\mathbf{n}) = \delta_{\ell \ell'} \delta_{m m'}, \qquad (B.5)$$

where we have defined the rescaled volume element on the sphere as

$$\mathrm{d}S = r_0^{D-1}\mathrm{d}\Omega. \tag{B.6}$$

Certain useful identities can be obtained by summing spherical harmonics and their derivatives over the indices m

$$\sum_{m} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell m}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\text{Deg}_{D}(\ell)}{\Omega_{D}},$$
(B.7)

$$\sum_{m} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_i Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) = 0, \qquad (B.8)$$

$$\sum_{m} \partial_i Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_j Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\text{Deg}_D(\ell)}{\Omega_D} (r_0^2 \lambda_\ell) h_{ij}(\mathbf{n}), \qquad (B.9)$$

where $\Omega_D = \frac{2\pi^{D/2}}{\Gamma(D/2)}$ volume of the D – 1-dimensional unit sphere. Sums over the eigenvalues λ_ℓ — *i.e.* the dispersion relations ω_ℓ in Eq. (2.32) — in terms of Eq. (2.86),

$$\sum_{\ell,m} \omega_{\ell}^{s} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell m}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\Sigma(s)}{\Omega_{D} r_{0}^{s}} = \frac{\zeta(-s/2|S_{r_{0}}^{D-1})}{(D-1)^{s/2} r_{0}^{s} \Omega_{D}}, \qquad \omega_{\ell}^{2} = \frac{\ell(\ell+D-2)}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)} = \frac{\lambda_{\ell}}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)}.$$
(B.10)

The cut-off independent part of $\Sigma(s)$ (Λ -independent) is related to the zeta function on the sphere [313],

$$\zeta(s|S_{r_0}^{D-1}) = \operatorname{Tr}\left[\left(-\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}}\right)^s\right].$$
(B.11)

For s = 1 we recover the expression for the Casimir energy of the superfluid phonon discussed and computed in Appendix B.2,

$$\sum_{\ell,m} \omega_{\ell} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell m}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\Sigma(1)}{r_0 \Omega_D} = \frac{2\Delta_1}{r_0 \Omega_D}.$$
(B.12)

Sums with open derivative indices can be computed analogously,

$$\sum_{\ell,m} \omega_{\ell}^{s} \partial_{i} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_{j} Y_{\ell m}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{\Sigma(s+2)}{r_{0}^{s} \Omega_{D}} h_{ij} = \frac{\zeta(-s/2 - 1|S_{r_{0}}^{D-1})}{(D-1)^{s/2+1} r_{0}^{s} \Omega_{D}} h_{ij},$$
(B.13)

which for s = 1 becomes

$$\sum_{\ell,m} \frac{1}{\omega_{\ell}} \partial_i Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_j Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) = \frac{r_0 \Sigma(1)}{\Omega_D} h_{ij} = \frac{2r_0 \Delta_1}{\Omega_D} h_{ij}.$$
(B.14)

Another useful tool are the Gegenbauer polynomials, which are defined from the hyperspherical

harmonics on the unit sphere $S^{D-1}r_0 = 1$ as follows:

$$C_{\ell}^{D/2-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') = \frac{(D-2)\Omega_D}{(D+2\ell-2)} \sum_m Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}').$$
(B.15)

Monomials on the unit sphere can be decomposed in terms of these Gegenbauer polynomials,

$$(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}')^{\ell} = \frac{\ell!}{2^{\ell}} \sum_{s=0}^{\lfloor \frac{\ell}{2} \rfloor} \frac{\left(\frac{D}{2} - 1 + \ell - 2s\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2} - 1\right)}{s! \Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2} + \ell - s\right)} C_{\ell-2s}^{D/2-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}').$$
(B.16)

The Gegenbauer polynomials also satisfy an addition property of the form

$$C_{\ell_a}^{D/2-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}')C_{\ell_b}^{D/2-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}') = \sum_{k=0}^{\min(\ell_a,\ell_b)} \langle k|\ell_a\ell_b\rangle \ C_{\ell_a+\ell_b-2k}^{D/2-1}(\mathbf{n}\cdot\mathbf{n}'), \tag{B.17}$$

with the coefficients $\langle k | \ell_a \ell_b \rangle$ given by

$$\begin{split} \langle k|\ell_{a}\ell_{b}\rangle &= \left(\frac{D}{2} - 1 - 2k + \ell_{a} + \ell_{b}\right) \frac{\Gamma(\ell_{a} + \ell_{b} + 1 - 2k)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2} - 1\right)^{2}\Gamma(\ell_{a} + \ell_{b} - 2k + D - 2)} \\ &\times \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2} + k - 1\right)\Gamma(\ell_{a} + \ell_{b} - k + D - 2)\Gamma\left(\ell_{a} - k + \frac{D}{2} - 1\right)\Gamma\left(\ell_{b} - k + \frac{D}{2} - 1\right)}{\Gamma(k + 1)\Gamma\left(\ell_{a} + \ell_{b} - k + \frac{D}{2}\right)\Gamma(\ell_{a} - k + 1)\Gamma(\ell_{b} - k + 1)}. \end{split}$$
(B.18)

We note that this is simply a generalization of angular-momentum addition in D = 3.

B.1.2 Constraints from conformal symmetry

As discussed in detail in Section 1.1, conformal invariance strongly constrains the form of correlation functions. Here, we care about correlators where the outermost insertion are at infinite separation which — by the state–operators correspondence — corresponds to matrix elements of states inserted at $\tau_{2,1} = \pm \infty$. Furthermore, for spinful operators it is most convenient to work in the spherical tensor basis and hence in terms hyperspherical harmonics.

In the standard basis in Cartesian coordinates an object which transforms in an irreducible representation of the rotation group SO(D) is represented by a completely symmetric and traceless tensor $T_{v_1...v_{\ell}}$. Naturally, the same object can be consistently represented in the spherical basis as a tensor $T_{\ell,m}$ labelled by ℓ, m . The operators $U_{\ell m}^{v_1...v_{\ell}}$ which allows us to pass from one basis to the other is represented by the following integral on the unit sphere:

$$\mathbf{U}_{\ell m}^{\nu_1 \dots \nu_{\ell}} = k_{D,\ell} \int_{S_1^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}\Omega \, n^{\nu_1} \dots n^{\nu_{\ell}} Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) \,, \tag{B.19}$$

where the normalization $k_{D,\ell}$ is fixed by the condition that the operator U squares to one,

$$|\mathbf{U}_{\ell m}|^{2} = \delta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}} \dots \delta_{\mu_{\ell}\nu_{\ell}} \left(\mathbf{U}_{\ell m}^{\nu_{1}\dots\nu_{\ell}}\right)^{*} \mathbf{U}_{\ell m}^{\mu_{1}\dots\mu_{\ell}} = 1, \qquad (B.20)$$

and reads

$$k_{D,\ell} = \sqrt{\frac{2^{\ell}}{\Omega_D} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2} + \ell\right)}{\ell! \,\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}\right)}}.$$
(B.21)

For example, we can consider the simplest non-trivial case given by a vector V_{μ} in D = 3, which is mapped to the object V_{1m} with components

$$\begin{pmatrix} V_{1,-1} \\ V_{1,0} \\ V_{1,1} \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} -\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (V_1 + iV_2) \\ V_3 \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} (V_1 - iV_2) \end{pmatrix}.$$
 (B.22)

We want to discuss the structure of conformal correlators in the limit of large separation. The two-point function of two primary operators is non-vanishing only if they live in conjugate representations of the conformal group and hence exhibit the same scaling dimension, see Section 1.1. On the cylinder at large separation $\tau_2 - \tau_1 \gg 1$ the two-point function of the operator $\mathcal{O}_{\ell \bar{m}}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_1, \mathbf{n}_1)$ simplifies to

$$\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell\bar{m}}^{-q;\Delta}(\tau_2,\mathbf{n}_2)\mathcal{O}_{\ell\bar{m}}^{q;\Delta}(\tau_1,\mathbf{n}_1)\rangle = e^{-(\tau_2-\tau_1)\Delta/r_0} I_{m\bar{m}}^{\ell}(\mathbf{n}_2) := \mathscr{A}^{\Delta}(\tau_1,\tau_2) I_{m\bar{m}}^{\ell}(\mathbf{n}_2),$$
(B.23)

where we have made use of the fact that in the limit of large separation the unit vector in the direction of the separation between the two insertions is given by

$$\mathbf{n} = \frac{x - y}{|x - y|} = \frac{e^{\tau_2/r_0} \mathbf{n}_2 - e^{\tau_1/r_0} \mathbf{n}_1}{|e^{\tau_2/r_0} \mathbf{n}_2 - e^{\tau_1/r_0} \mathbf{n}_1|} \xrightarrow{\tau_{2,1} \to \pm \infty} \mathbf{n}_2.$$
(B.24)

The tensor structure $I_{m\bar{m}}^{\ell}$ appearing in the two-point function is the intertwiner between conjugate representations and is equal to the appropriate structure constructed from the inversion tensor from Eq. (1.44) and written in spherical coordinates (see Section 1.1 for details).

Similarly, the three-point function of scalar primaries — given in Eq. (1.40) — is fixed up to a constant. In the limit of large separation $\tau_{2,1} \rightarrow \pm \infty$ on the cylinder the general form of the three-point function simplifies considerably. Importantly, the dependence on the scaling dimension of the operator insertion in the middle drops out,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^2(x_2) \mathcal{O}^c(x) \mathcal{O}^1(x_1) \rangle \longrightarrow C_{1c2} e^{-\Delta_2(\tau_2 - \tau)/r_0} e^{-\Delta_1(\tau - \tau_1)/r_0} = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_1}^{\Delta_2}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) C_{1c2}.$$
(B.25)

In the special case where $\Delta_1 = \Delta_2 = \Delta$ the dependence on the insertion point τ / x drops out completely,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^2(x_2) \mathcal{O}^c(x) \mathcal{O}^1(x_1) \rangle \longrightarrow C_{1c2} e^{-\Delta(\tau_2 - \tau_1)/r_0} = \mathscr{A}^{\Delta}(\tau_1, \tau_2) C_{1c2}.$$
(B.26)

The scalar four-point function, given in Eq. (1.42), additionally depends on the conformal cross-ratios as defined in Eq. (1.41). In the limit of large separation the dependence on the cross-ratios simplifies and can be collected in a function $f_c(\tau' - \tau, \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}')$ that depends only on the intermediate insertions $\mathcal{O}^c(x)\mathcal{O}^d(x')$. Furthermore, the large-separation limit of the scalar four-point function can also be

expressed in terms of the function $\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)$. The overall result then reads

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^2(x_2) \mathcal{O}^c(x) \mathcal{O}^d(x') \mathcal{O}^1(x_1) \rangle = e^{-\Delta_2 \frac{(\tau_2 - \tau)}{r_0} - \Delta_1 \frac{(\tau - \tau_1)}{r_0}} f_c(\tau' - \tau, \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_1}^{\Delta_2}(\tau_1, \tau_2 | \tau) f_c(\tau' - \tau, \mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}').$$
(B.27)

For spinful operators the above result have to be supplemented by the appropriate tensor structure [76, 314], see also Section 1.1 for details. For example, for the scalar–scalar–(spin- ℓ) correlator the result in Eq. (B.25) has to be multiplied by the tensor structure $(V^{(ijk)} \cdot t)^{\ell}$, where *t* is an auxiliary (complex) vector that squares to zero to ensure tracelessness and

$$V^{(ijk)} = \frac{|x_{ki}| |x_{kj}|}{|x_{ij}|} \left(\frac{x_{ki}}{|x_{ki}|^2} - \frac{x_{kj}}{|x_{kj}|^2} \right),$$
(B.28)

In the spherical basis this object is particularly simple. We note that, by construction, $U_{\ell m}^{v_1...v_{\ell}}$ is manifestly traceless and anti-symmetric. Hence, there is no need to worry about traces and

$$V_{\ell m}^{(ijk)} = \mathbf{U}_{\ell m}^{\mu_1 \dots \mu_\ell} V_{\mu_1}^{(ijk)} \dots V_{\mu_\ell}^{(ijk)} = k_{\ell,D} \int \mathrm{d}\Omega \, Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) \left(\mathbf{n} \cdot V^{(ijk)}\right)^\ell \\ = \frac{1}{k_{\ell,D}} \frac{\left||x_{kj}|^2 x_{ki} - |x_{ki}|^2 x_{kj}\right|^\ell}{|x_{ij}|^\ell |x_{ki}|^\ell |x_{kj}|^\ell} \, Y_{\ell m}^* \left(\frac{|x_{kj}|^2 x_{ki} - |x_{ki}|^2 x_{kj}}{\left||x_{kj}|^2 x_{ki} - |x_{ki}|^2 x_{kj}\right|}\right). \tag{B.29}$$

On the cylinder — $x_i = r_0 e^{\tau_2/r_0} \mathbf{n}_2$, $x_j = r_0 e^{\tau_1/r_0} \mathbf{n}_1$, $x_k = r_0 e^{\tau/r_0} \mathbf{n}_1$ in the limit of large separation $\tau_{2,1} = \pm \infty$, in agreement with representation theory, this expression simplifies to

$$V_{\ell m}^{(ijk)} = \frac{1}{k_{\ell,D}} Y_{\ell m}^*(\mathbf{n}) \Big(1 + \mathcal{O} \left(e^{-(\tau_2 - \tau)/r_0} \right) \Big).$$
(B.30)

B.2 Casimir energy in various dimensions

The first quantum correction to the scaling dimension of the scalar primary \mathcal{O}^Q is given by the Casimir energy of the superfluid NG mode within the EFT on $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. It reads

$$\Delta_1 = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{D-1}} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)}.$$
(B.31)

In terms of the family of regulated sums $\Sigma(s)$ defined in Eq. (2.86) the Casimir energy reads,

$$\Sigma(1) = \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \frac{\sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)}}{\sqrt{(D-1)}} e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^2}.$$
 (B.32)

We note that a cut-off regularization is very natural for the Casimir energy in Eq. (B.31) as the EFT is only able to describe phonon states $a_{\ell}^{\dagger}|Q\rangle$ with spin smaller than the EFT cut-off $\ell \ll \Lambda$, which is given by the charge $\Lambda \sim r_0 \mu \sim Q^{\frac{1}{D-1}}$. Here, we choose to regulate the Casimir energy using a smooth cut-off [313] for reasons of convenience.

Once regulated, the sum in Eq. (B.31) can be computed in an asymptotic series around $\Lambda \rightarrow \infty$. To do so we note that for large values of ℓ the summand of the original unregularized can be expanded in

powers of $1/\ell$ with the first term given by

$$\operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell)\sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)} \xrightarrow{\ell \to \infty} \sum_{k=1}^{k} a_{k}(D)\ell^{D-k}.$$
(B.33)

With this in consideration, the regulated sum can be split into three terms,

$$\sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)} e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^{2}} = \Sigma_{\operatorname{div.}} + \Sigma_{\operatorname{log}} + \Sigma_{\operatorname{conv.}},$$
(B.34)

where

$$\Sigma_{\text{conv.}} = \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \left(\text{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)} - \sum_{k=1}^{D+1} a_{k}(D) \ell^{D-k} \right) e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^{2}},$$

$$\Sigma_{\log} = a_{D+1}(D) \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\ell} e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^{2}},$$

$$\Sigma_{\text{div.}} = \sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \left(\sum_{k=1}^{D} a_{k}(D) \ell^{D-k} \right) e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^{2}}.$$
(B.35)

We discuss all three contributions separately. By construction, the first part $\Sigma_{conv.}$ represents a convergent series,

$$\operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell)\sqrt{\ell(\ell+D-2)} - \sum_{k=1}^{D+1} a_{k}(D)\ell^{D-k} \sim \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{\ell^{2}}\right) \qquad \text{as} \qquad \ell \to \infty.$$
(B.36)

No further regulation is need as we have $\Sigma_{\text{conv.}} = \text{const.} + \mathcal{O}(1/\Lambda)$. Next, the term Σ_{log} is only non-trivial in even dimensions *D*, which can be seen from the fact that the coefficients $a_k(D)$ satisfy

$$\pi_{2k}(D) \propto (D - 2k + 1), \qquad \forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \qquad (B.37)$$

On the other hand, the coefficients $a_{2k+1}(D)$ do not possess zeroes for any integer dimension D > 2 for all $k \in \mathbb{N}$ This term leads to a contribution of the form $\log \Lambda$ first found in [188] in this context. The correct form of the asymptotic expansion for Σ_{log} around $\Lambda \to \infty$ can be found via the standard Euler-Maclaurin formula,

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\ell} e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^2} &\sim \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}x}{x} e^{-x(x+D-2)/\Lambda^2} + \frac{1}{2} e^{-(D-1)/\Lambda^2} - \sum_{k=1}^\infty \frac{B_{2k}}{(2k)!} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right)^{2k-1} \frac{1}{x} e^{-x(x+D-2)/\Lambda^2} \bigg|_{x=1} \\ &\sim \frac{1}{2} \left(\gamma + \log \Lambda^2\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(\Lambda^{-1}\right), \end{split}$$
(B.38)

where γ is the Euler–Mascheroni constant. Hence, the Σ_{log} term is responsible for the existence for a term of the form

$$\Delta_1 \Big|_{D = \text{even}} \supset \frac{a_{D+1}(D)}{2(D-1)\sqrt{D-1}} \log Q.$$
(B.39)

in the one-loop scaling dimension Δ_1 in even spacetime dimensions *D*. This contribution cannot be corrected by any classical contributions and therefore represents a universal prediction independent of the details of the underlying CFT besides its global symmetry group.

In odd spacetime dimensions *D* the universal contribution is instead simply of the order $(Q)^0$. It is computed from the other two terms as in $(\Sigma_{div.} + \Sigma_{conv.})|_{const.}$. We note that the term $\Sigma_{div.}$ also contains

terms scaling with positive powers of the cut-off Λ . These terms can be absorbed into the Wilsonian coefficients c_i within the EFT. The fact that we have performed the regularization using a symmetry-preserving regulator guarantees this to be the case. We can estimate which powers of Λ are going to appear using the fact that

$$\sum_{\ell=0}^{\infty} \ell^{\alpha} e^{-\ell(\ell+D-2)/\Lambda^2} \sim \frac{1}{2} \Gamma\left(\frac{\alpha+1}{2}\right) \Lambda^{\alpha+1} + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} a_k(\alpha) \Lambda^{\alpha-k}, \tag{B.40}$$

which is valid for any $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}$, with the coefficients $a_k(\alpha)$ being computable order-by-order. For the lowest few integer spacetime dimensions we find that

$$\Sigma_{\text{div.}}\Big|_{D=3} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2}\Lambda^3 - \frac{1}{4} + \mathcal{O}\left(\Lambda^{-1}\right),\tag{B.41}$$

$$\Sigma_{\text{div.}}\Big|_{D=4} = \frac{1}{2}\Lambda^4 + \frac{1}{4}\Lambda^2 - \frac{9}{20} + \mathcal{O}\left(\Lambda^{-1}\right), \tag{B.42}$$

$$\Sigma_{\text{div.}}\Big|_{D=5} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{8}\Lambda^5 + \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{6}\Lambda^3 - \frac{21}{64} + \mathcal{O}\left(\Lambda^{-1}\right), \tag{B.43}$$

$$\Sigma_{\text{div.}}\Big|_{D=6} = \frac{1}{12}\Lambda^6 + \frac{5}{24}\Lambda^4 + \frac{1}{6}\Lambda^2 - \frac{18'553}{30'240} + \mathcal{O}\left(\Lambda^{-1}\right).$$
(B.44)

We summarize the relevant results in the computation of the universal contributions to the one-loop scaling dimension Δ_1 for different integer dimensions *D* in Table B.1.

D	$\Sigma_{\rm div.} _{\rm const.}$	Σ_{\log}	$\Sigma_{\rm conv.}$	$\Delta_{1,\mathrm{univ.}}$
3	$-\frac{1}{4}$	0	-0.01509	$-0.09372 \times (Q)^0$
4	$-\frac{9}{20}$	$-\frac{1}{8}\left(\frac{\gamma}{2} + \log\Lambda\right)$	0.1106	$-\frac{1}{48\sqrt{3}}\log Q$
5	$-\frac{21}{64}$	0	-0.1035	$-0.1079 \times (Q)^0$
6	$-\frac{18'553}{30'240}$	$-\frac{1}{6}\left(\frac{\gamma}{2} + \log\Lambda\right)$	0.1990	$-\frac{1}{60\sqrt{5}}\log Q$
7	$-\frac{4'735}{12'288}$	0	-0.1684	$-0.1130 \times (Q)^0$
8	$-\frac{534'983}{725'760}$	$-\frac{981}{5'120}\left(\frac{\gamma}{2}+\log\Lambda\right)$	0.2655	$-\frac{981}{71'680\sqrt{7}}\log Q$
9	$-\frac{1'273'741}{2'949'120}$	0	-0.2203	$-0.1153 \times (Q)^0$
10	$-\frac{10'420'037}{12'418'560}$	$-\frac{22}{105}\left(\frac{\gamma}{2}+\log\Lambda\right)$	0.3192	$-\tfrac{11}{2'835}\log Q$
11	$-\frac{277'116'003}{587'202'560}$	0	-0.2641	$-0.1163\times(Q)^0$

Table B.1: Relevant values from the computation of the sums in Eq. (B.35) for different integer spacetime dimensions *D*. We denote the final result for the universal one-loop contribution to the scaling dimension of the scalar operator \mathscr{O}^Q by $\Delta_{1,\text{univ.}}$.

B.3 More details on the two-loop corrections in the O(2) model

In this Appendix we provide more details for the loop computations in Section 2.2.6. As discussed, loop corrections can be set up at finite temperature on the thermal circle $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$. The CFT predictions

are obtained in the zero temperature limit $\beta \rightarrow \infty$. The fluctuations are decomposed into modes as

$$\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) = \sqrt{\frac{\beta}{r_0}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \sum_{\ell \ge 1, m} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) e^{i\omega_n \tau} \pi_{n\ell m}, \qquad \qquad \pi_{n\ell m}^* = (-1)^{m_{D-2}} \pi_{-n,\ell,m^*}.$$
(B.45)

The notation for the *m*-type quantum numbers here is as outlined in Appendix B.1. The Matsubara frequencies are $\omega_n = 2\pi n/\beta$. The unique zero-mode on the thermal circle can be excluded as it never appears in the derivative-only interactions within the EFT. The propagator in Fourier space is computed from the quadratic part of the action,

$$\langle \pi_{n\ell m} \pi_{n'\ell' m'} \rangle = \frac{1}{c_1 D (D-1) (\mu r_0)^{D-2}} \frac{1}{\beta^2} \underbrace{\frac{1}{\omega_n^2 + \omega_\ell^2}}_{:=G_{n\ell}} \delta_{n,-n'} \delta_{\ell\ell'} (-1)^{|m|} \delta_{m,-m'}, \tag{B.46}$$

where the dispersion relations ω_{ℓ}^2 are given in Eq. (2.32). Further, $G_{n\ell} = (\omega_n^2 + \omega_{\ell}^2)^{-1}$ denotes the propagator in Fourier space, with ω_n being the Matsubara frequencies. The zero mode has constant norm $\langle \pi_0 \pi_0 \rangle = \text{const.}$, does not mix with the other modes and does not get corrected at any order in perturbation theory since all vertices contain derivatives.

In arbitrary dimension D of spacetime the EFT action includes all possible k-point vertices so that the interaction is of the form

$$S_{\rm int} = \sum_{k=3}^{\infty} \mu^{D-k} S^{(k)} \,. \tag{B.47}$$

In particular, the two-loop correction Δ_2 to the scaling dimension of the primary operator \mathcal{O}^Q only gets contributions from diagrams involving three- and four-point vertices,

$$S^{(3)} = \frac{i}{6}c_1 D(D-1)(D-2) \int_0^\beta d\tau \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \dot{\pi} \left[\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{3}{(D-1)} \frac{1}{r_0^2} (\partial_i \pi)^2 \right],$$
(B.48)

$$S^{(4)} = -\frac{1}{24}c_1D(D-1)(D-2)\int_0^\beta d\tau \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \left[\frac{3}{r_0^4(D-1)}(\partial_i\pi)^4 + \frac{6}{r_0^2}\left(\frac{D-3}{D-1}\right)\dot{\pi}^2(\partial_i\pi)^2 + (D-3)\dot{\pi}^4\right].$$
 (B.49)

The overall two-loop correction is computed as

$$\log Z = \log Z_0 - \mu^{D-4} \langle S^{(4)} \rangle_c + \frac{1}{2} \mu^{2D-6} \langle S^{(3)} S^{(3)} \rangle_c , \qquad (B.50)$$

where we have indicated with the notation $\langle ... \rangle_c$ that only connected contractions contribute. As propagators scale like μ^{2-D} it is evident that both contributions in Eq. (B.50) enter at order $\mu^{-D} \sim Q^{-\frac{D}{D-1}}$ modulo powers of $(Q)^0 \log Q$.¹

¹Following the same power counting we deduce that an ℓ -loop diagram contributes at order $Q^{-\frac{(\ell-1)D}{D-1}}$.

B.3.1 Tadpole (sub)diagrams are vanishing

We start by verifying that all tadpole-type diagrams in the two-loop contribution Δ_2 are identically vanishing.² In particular, this guarantees that the ground state introduced in three different contexts in Sections 2.2.1, 2.2.2 and 2.2.5 is stable under quantum corrections. This can be understood as a consequence of the $SO(D) \times O(2)_{\text{shift}}$ symmetry.

For a semi-diagrammatic proof of this statement we note that any tadpole sub-diagram is generated via contractions from a vertex with an odd number of legs, *i.e.* $\langle S^{(2k-1)} \rangle_c$ for some $k \in \mathbb{N}$. Due to the SO(D) invariance the quantum-corrected propagator $\langle \pi_{n\ell m} \pi_{n'\ell'm'} \rangle$ remains proportional to $\delta_{mm'}$. Generically, every term of this kind will contain k pairs of paired hyperspherical harmonics Y^*Y and one unpaired harmonic Y,

$$\langle S^{(2k-1)} \rangle \supset \sum_{m,m_1\dots,m_k} \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} dS \, Y_{\ell m} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_1 m_1}^* \dots Y_{\ell_k m_k} Y_{\ell_k m_k}^*.$$
(B.51)

The sum $\sum_{m} Y_{\ell m} Y_{\ell m}^*$ is constant (see Appendix B.1), and hence

$$\sum_{m,m_1,\dots,m_k} \int_{S^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}S \, Y_{\ell m} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_1 m_1}^* \dots Y_{\ell_k m_k} Y_{\ell_k m_k}^* \propto \sum_m \int_{S^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}S \, Y_{\ell m} = 0. \tag{B.52}$$

This is a consequence of the fact that the O(2) shift symmetry guarantees that the zero mode $\ell = 0$ cannot appear in perturbation theory. The same argument applies if derivatives of hyperspherical harmonics appear, in this case we can use the identities in Eq. (B.7).

B.3.2 Two-loop scaling dimension Δ_2

In the computation of the two-loop scaling dimension we require the family of regulated sums defined in Eq. (2.86),

$$\Sigma(s) := \lim_{\Lambda \to \infty} \sum_{\ell > 0} \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell) (r_0 \omega_\ell)^s e^{-\omega_\ell^2 / \Lambda^2}.$$
(B.53)

The use of a momentum-dependent regulator is natural as the EFT can only capture phonon state with small enough values of the ℓ quantum number. This fact also cuts the allowed phonon states running in internal limes, as discussed in Eq. (2.59).

For two-loop computations and beyond the regularization procedure needs to take into account the Matsubara frequencies ω_n as well since vertices with derivative couplings generically lead to sums of the from

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \sum_{\ell > 0} \frac{\omega_n^2 \omega_\ell^2}{\omega_n^2 + \omega_\ell^2}, \tag{B.54}$$

where also the Matsubara sum is now divergent. A linear regularization procedure is a convenient choice here [315],

$$\operatorname{Reg}\left[\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\sum_{\ell>0}\left(\alpha f(n,\ell)+\beta g(n,\ell)\right)\right] = \alpha \operatorname{Reg}\left[\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\sum_{\ell>0}f(n,\ell)\right] + \beta \operatorname{Reg}\left[\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\sum_{\ell>0}g(n,\ell)\right].$$
(B.55)

²More generally, no vertex appearing in Eq. (B.47) generates non-vanishing tad-pole sub-diagrams.

In addition, it should be symmetric under $n \leftrightarrow -n$ and independent of the *m* quantum numbers. We again choose a smooth cut-off regularization scheme [313, 316] which now involves the thermal circle as well,

$$\operatorname{Reg}\left[\sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\sum_{\ell>0}f(n,\ell)\right] = \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}\sum_{\ell>0}f(n,\ell)\,e^{-(\omega_n^2+\omega_\ell^2)/\Lambda^2}\,.\tag{B.56}$$

Both, the sum over the dispersion relations ω_{ℓ} in Eq. (2.32) and the sum over the Matsubara frequencies ω_n are separately regularized. After performing the proper regularization, we take the zero-temperature limit $\beta \to \infty$ while keeping $r_0 \Lambda$ fixed. In the end we are left with regulated sums of the form in Eq. (B.53). Finally, standard Feynman diagram techniques can be used in finite volume on $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}$.

First, we consider contributions coming from the quartic vertex in the action. The overall contribution at finite temperature is found to be

$$\langle S^{(4)} \rangle = -\frac{c_1 D(D-2)}{24} \left[\frac{3}{r_0^4} + \frac{6(D-3)}{r_0^2} + (D-1)(D-3) \right].$$
(B.57)

In our notation vertices are black dots, square black dots indicate spatial derivatives ∂_i acting on the corresponding legs and white dots indicate temporal derivatives ∂_{τ} . In our notation we have also suppressed the permutation of the derivatives on the legs, which need to be taken into account as independent Wick rotations. We provide detailed computations for each contribution in Appendix B.4. We find that

$$\mu^{D-4} \langle S^{(4)} \rangle_c = -\frac{(D-2)}{8c_1 D (D-1)\Omega_D (\mu r_0)^D} \left(\frac{r_0}{\beta}\right) \left[(D-3) \left[\sum_{n,\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \right]^2 - 4 \left[\sum_{n\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) G_{n\ell} \omega_\ell^2 \right]^2 \right], \tag{B.58}$$

where $G_{n\ell}$ is the propagator in Fourier space and $\deg_D(\ell)$ denote the multiplicities of the eigenvalues ℓ . Each sum is regulated as in Eq. (B.56). After performing the sum over Matsubara frequencies we take the limit $\beta \to \infty$ and find the contribution to the scaling dimension from the quartic vertices,

$$\Delta_2^{(4)} = -\frac{(D-2)}{8c_1 D (D-1)\Omega_D (\mu r_0)^D} \left[(D-3) \frac{(\Lambda r_0)^2}{4\pi} \Sigma(0)^2 - \Sigma(1)^2 \right].$$
(B.59)

In contrast to the quartic term in the action — at the order we are working at — all contributions coming from Feynman diagrams involving cubic vertices are appearing at two-loop order. The overall contribution is given by

$$\langle S^{(3)}S^{(3)}\rangle_c = -\frac{c_1^2}{36}D^2(D-1)^2(D-2)^2 \left[\underbrace{4}_{OO} + \frac{6}{r_0^2(D-1)} \underbrace{4}_{OO} + \frac{9}{r_0^4(D-1)^2} \underbrace{4}_{OO} \right], \quad (B.60)$$

where we again omit permutations of the different derivatives on the internal legs. We note that, as discussed in Appendix B.3.1, there are no contributions involving tadpole diagrams. We present computations for each Feynman grap separately in Appendix B.4. The final result can be expressed in a

completely symmetrized form as follows:

$$\mu^{2D-6} \langle S^{(3)} S^{(3)} \rangle_{c} = -\frac{(D-2)}{12c_{1}D(D-1)\Omega_{D}(\mu r_{0})^{D}} \left(\frac{r_{0}}{\beta}\right) \sum_{\substack{\ell_{a},\ell_{b},\ell_{c} \\ n_{a}+n_{b}+n_{c}=0}} G_{n_{a}\ell_{a}} G_{n_{b}\ell_{b}} G_{n_{c}\ell_{c}} S_{\ell_{a}\ell_{b}\ell_{c}} \\ \times \left[2\omega_{n_{a}}^{2} \omega_{n_{b}}^{2} \omega_{n_{c}}^{2} - \omega_{n_{a}} \omega_{n_{b}} \omega_{n_{c}} \left[\omega_{n_{a}} (\omega_{\ell_{b}} + \omega_{\ell_{c}})^{2} + (\text{cyclic perm.}) \right] \\ + \frac{1}{2} \omega_{n_{a}}^{2} (\omega_{\ell_{b}}^{2} + \omega_{\ell_{c}}^{2} - \omega_{\ell_{a}}^{2})^{2} + (\text{cyclic perm.}) \\ - \omega_{n_{a}} \omega_{n_{b}} \left[\omega_{\ell_{c}}^{4} - (\omega_{\ell_{a}}^{2} - \omega_{\ell_{b}}^{2})^{2} \right] + (\text{cyclic perm.}) \right], \quad (B.61)$$

where ω_{n_i} denotes the Matsubara frequencies and ω_{ℓ_i} the dispersion relations given in Eq. (2.32). The symbol $\Delta_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c}$ essentially corresponds to (discrete) momentum conservation on $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ and enforces the SO(D) quantum numbers $\ell_{a,b,c}$ to satisfy a triangle inequality,

$$\Delta_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c} := \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } |\ell_b - \ell_a| \le \ell_c \le \ell_b + \ell_a \text{ and } \ell_c - \ell_a - \ell_b \text{ even,} \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(B.62)

The symmetric structure $S_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c}$ appearing in this expression involves the symbol $\Delta_{\ell_a \ell_b \ell_c}$ as well and is defined in Section 2.2.6 and also in Appendix B.4 in Eq. (B.87). We recover the corresponding contribution to the scaling dimension of the primary operator \mathcal{O}^Q is obtained in the zero-temperature limit $\beta \to \infty$ while computing the Matsubara sums along the same line as discussed before. The overall end result including both cubic and quartic contributions to the two-loop scaling dimension reads

$$\Delta_{2} = \frac{1}{16c_{1}D(D-1)\Omega_{D}(\mu r_{0})^{D}} \left[\frac{(r_{0}\Lambda)^{2}}{6\pi} (D-2) \left[2D-4 + (D-5)\Sigma(0) \right] \Sigma(0) - \frac{(r_{0}\Lambda)}{\sqrt{\pi}} (D-2)^{2} (1-\Sigma(0)) \Sigma(1) - \frac{(D-2)}{3} \left[(D-2)(\Sigma(2) + 6\Sigma(0)\Sigma(2) + 2\Sigma(-1)\Sigma(3)) - (5D-16)\Sigma(1)^{2} - 8\Sigma^{(2\ell)} \right] \right], \quad (B.63)$$

where we have denoted by $\Sigma^{(2\ell)}$ as sum that unfortunately cannot readily be reduced to a combination of elementary sums of the form $\Sigma(s)$,

$$\Sigma^{(2\ell)} := \sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \,\Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \,\frac{\omega_{\ell_a}\omega_{\ell_b}\omega_{\ell_c}}{\omega_{\ell_a} + \omega_{\ell_b} + \omega_{\ell_c}}.$$
(B.64)

As discussed in Section 2.2.6, this sum can in principle be regulated and computed, but we limit ourselves to observing its two divergent regimes. For $\ell_a \sim \ell_b \gg 1$ it grows as $\Sigma(1)$ and for $\ell_a \sim \ell_b \sim \ell_c \gg 1$ it grows as $\Sigma(2)$. These limit just represent discrete version of different collinear divergences found in ordinary loop integrals.

For even dimensions the result in Eq. (B.63) includes a (non-universal) $(Q)^0 \log Q^2$ term,

$$\Delta_2 \supset \frac{1}{Q^{D/(D-1)}} \left(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \log Q + \alpha_2 (\log Q)^2 \right).$$
 (B.65)

We expect this result to generalize to any loop order *k*, so that in even dimensions there is a *k*-loop contribution of the form

$$\Delta_k \supset \frac{1}{Q^{(k-1)D/(D-1)}} \left(\alpha_0 + \alpha_1 \log Q + \dots + \alpha_k (\log Q)^k \right).$$
(B.66)

In odd dimensions, based on resurgent analysis, we do not expect the appearance of any log terms [2, 191].

B.4 Details of the loop computations

In this Appendix we summarize relevant technology required to perform loop computations within the EFT.

B.4.1 Matsubara sums

Perturbation theory is set up on the thermal circle $S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{D-1}$. Summations over the Matsubara frequencies $\omega_{n} = 2\pi n/\beta$ on the thermal circle can be performed using the identity

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f\left(\frac{2\pi i n}{\beta}\right) = \beta \int \frac{\mathrm{d}k}{2\pi} \left(\frac{f(ik) + f(-ik)}{2}\right) + \mathcal{O}\left(e^{-\beta}\right),\tag{B.67}$$

where the exponential corrections can be neglected in the zero-temperature $\beta \to \infty$ limit. In the computation of the different two-loop contributions there are generally speaking three relevant Matsubara sums that can appear

$$\sum_{n_a} G_{n_a \ell_a} = \frac{\beta}{2\omega_{\ell_a}},\tag{B.68}$$

$$\sum_{n_a+n_b=\ell} G_{n_a\ell_a} G_{n_b\ell_b} = \frac{\beta}{2} \left[\frac{1}{\omega_{\ell_a}} + \frac{1}{\omega_{\ell_b}} \right] \frac{1}{\omega_{\ell_a}^2 + (\omega_{\ell_a} + \omega_{\ell_b})^2},$$
(B.69)

$$\sum_{n} G_{n\ell} \sum_{n_a+n_b=n} G_{n_a\ell_a} G_{n_b\ell_b} = \frac{\beta^2}{4} \frac{1}{\omega_\ell \omega_{\ell_a} \omega_{\ell_b}} \frac{1}{\omega_\ell + \omega_{\ell_a} + \omega_{\ell_b}}, \tag{B.70}$$

where $G_{n\ell} = (\omega_n^2 + \omega_\ell^2)^{-1}$ denotes the propagator in momentum space, see Eq. (B.46). Other sums with powers of the Matsubara frequencies ω_{n_a} , ω_{n_b} in the numerator can be expressed via the sums above using the linearity property in Eq. (B.55) satisfied by the smooth cut-off regularization procedure. This reduction procedure works analogously to the reduction of integrals to scalar master integrals in multi-loop computations [317, 318]. However, because of the derivative interactions here this reduction procedure may also produce divergent Matsubara sums. Such divergent contributions in our smooth cut-off regularization are computed in the zero-temperature limit $\beta \to \infty$ as follows:

$$\sum_{n_a} 1 \qquad \longrightarrow \qquad \sum_{n_a} e^{-\frac{(2\pi n_a)^2}{\beta^2 \Lambda^2}} = \frac{\beta \Lambda}{2\sqrt{\pi}} + \mathcal{O}\left(\beta^{-1}\right) + \dots$$
(B.71)

B.4.2 Kinematic vertex factors

In the context of perturbation theory o the sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ we have to compute vertex factors which are proportional to multiple integrals of hyperspherical harmonics $Y_{\ell m}$ over the sphere. In the diagrams in Eq. (B.57) that arise from the four-point vertex in the action we find have

$$T^{0\partial}(1,2,3,4) := \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_2 m_2} Y_{\ell_3 m_3} Y_{\ell_4 m_4}, \qquad (B.72)$$

$$T^{2\partial}(1,2,3,4) := \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_2 m_2} \partial_j Y_{\ell_3 m_3} \partial_j Y_{\ell_4 m_4}, \qquad (B.73)$$

$$T^{4\partial}(1,2,3,4) := \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} \partial_i Y_{\ell_1 m_1} \partial_i Y_{\ell_2 m_2} \partial_j Y_{\ell_3 m_3} \partial_j Y_{\ell_4 m_4}.$$
 (B.74)

Although these integrals are highly non-trivial in general, in loop computations it is sufficient for us to compute their contraction with respect to the *m*-type quantum numbers using Eq. (B.7),

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b} T^{0\partial}(a,-a,b,-b) = \frac{r_0^{D-1}}{\Omega_D} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b),$$
(B.75)

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b} T^{2\partial}(a, -a, b, -b) = \frac{r_0^{D-1}}{\Omega_D} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b) \frac{\lambda_{\ell_b}}{r_0^2},$$
(B.76)

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b} T^{2\partial}(a,b,-a,-b) = 0,$$
(B.77)

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b} T^{4\partial}(a, -a, b, -b) = \frac{r_0^{D-1}}{\Omega_D} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b) \frac{\lambda_{\ell_a}}{r_0^2} \frac{\lambda_{\ell_b}}{r_0^2},$$
(B.78)

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b} T^{4\partial}(a,b,-a,-b) = \frac{r_0^{D-1}}{\Omega_D} \frac{1}{(D-1)} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b) \frac{\lambda_{\ell_a}}{r_0^2} \frac{\lambda_{\ell_b}}{r_0^2},$$
(B.79)

where λ_{ℓ} are the eigenvalues of the Laplacian– $\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}}$, see Eq. (B.1). The pure two-loop topologies in the computation of Δ_2 appear in the diagrams in Eq. (B.60) involving three-point vertices. In these diagrams similar structures to the ones discussed for four-point vertices above appear, with some important differences,

$$T^{0\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) := \int_{S_{\tau_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_2 m_2} Y_{\ell_3 m_3} \int_{S_{\tau_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_4 m_4} Y_{\ell_5 m_5} Y_{\ell_6 m_6}, \qquad (B.80)$$

$$T^{2\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) := \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} Y_{\ell_2 m_2} Y_{\ell_3 m_3} \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_4 m_4} \partial_i Y_{\ell_5 m_5} \partial_i Y_{\ell_6 m_6},$$
(B.81)

$$T^{4\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) := \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_1 m_1} \partial_j Y_{\ell_2 m_2} \partial_j Y_{\ell_3 m_3} \int_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}} Y_{\ell_4 m_4} \partial_i Y_{\ell_5 m_5} \partial_i Y_{\ell_6 m_6}, \qquad (B.82)$$

Via Integration-by-parts the last two structures $T^{2\partial}$ and $T^{4\partial}$ can be expressed in terms of the first structure $T^{0\partial}$,

$$T^{4\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) = \frac{1}{4} \left[\lambda_{\ell_3} + \lambda_{\ell_2} - \lambda_{\ell_1} \right] \left[\lambda_{\ell_6} + \lambda_{\ell_5} - \lambda_{\ell_4} \right] T^{0\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6),$$
(B.83)

$$T^{2\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\lambda_{\ell_6} + \lambda_{\ell_5} - \lambda_{\ell_4} \right] T^{0\partial}(1,2,3|4,5,6) \,. \tag{B.84}$$

Unfortunately, the expression for $T^{0\partial}$ is not as simple as its flat-space counterparts. This is a consequence of the fact that momentum conservation in flat space is replaced on the sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ by SO(D) angular-momentum addition. Using the properties of the Gegenbauer polynomials introduced in Appendix B.1 we can compute the contraction of $T^{0\partial}$ in all of its *m* indices,

$$\sum_{m_a,m_b,m_c} T^{00}(a,b,c|a,b,c) = \frac{1}{3} \frac{r_0^{2D-2}}{(D-2)\Omega_D} \frac{(D+2\ell_a-2)(D+2\ell_b-2)}{(D+2\ell_c+2)} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_c) \\ \times \sum_{k=0}^{\min(\ell_a\ell_b)} \langle k|\ell_a\ell_b \rangle \delta_{\ell_c-\ell_a-\ell_b+2k} + (2 \text{ perm. in } \ell_a\ell_b\ell_c), \quad (B.85)$$

where the coefficients $\langle k | \ell_a \ell_b \rangle$ are given in Eq. (B.18) and we have included the permutations in ℓ_a, ℓ_b, ℓ_c to make the permutation symmetry of the expression manifest. The permutations correspond to the different choices of applying the Gegenbauer addition formula in Eq. (B.17). The summation in the above expression can be computed explicitly,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\min(\ell_a\ell_b)} \langle k|\ell_a\ell_b \rangle \,\delta_{\ell_c-\ell_a-\ell_b+2k} = \Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \frac{(D+2\ell_c-2)\Gamma(\ell_c+1)}{2\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}-1\right)^2\Gamma(\ell_c+D-2)} \\ \times \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{a+\ell_b+\ell_c}}{2}+\frac{(2D-4)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{a+\ell_b+\ell_c}}{2}+\frac{D}{2}\right)}. \tag{B.86}$$

Here, we have introduced the notation $\ell_{abc} = \ell_a + \ell_b - \ell_c$ and the symbol $\Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c}$ defined in Eq. (B.62) which imposes the triangle inequality. Combining these results and using the fact that $\Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c}$ is fully symmetric we find that

$$\begin{split} \sum_{m_{a}m_{b}m_{c}} T^{0\partial}(a,b,c|a,b,c) &= \Delta_{\ell_{a}\ell_{b}\ell_{c}} \frac{r_{0}^{2D-2}}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} \frac{(D+2\ell_{a}-2)(D+2\ell_{b}-2)(D+2\ell_{c}-2)}{2\Gamma(D-1)\Gamma\left(\frac{D}{2}-1\right)^{2}} \\ &\times \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{abc}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{cab}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+\frac{(D-2)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{bca}}{2}+1\right)} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{a}+\ell_{b}+\ell_{c}}{2}+\frac{(2D-4)}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{\ell_{a}+\ell_{b}+\ell_{c}}{2}+\frac{D}{2}\right)} \quad (B.87) \\ &=: \frac{r_{0}^{2D-2}}{(D-2)\Omega_{D}} S_{\ell_{a}\ell_{b}\ell_{c}}, \end{split}$$

where have now also defined the fully symmetric structure appearing in Eq. (B.61). Sums that involve $\Delta \ell_a \ell_b \ell_c$ can be computed as follows,

$$\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c=1}^{\infty} \triangle_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} f(\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c) = \sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b=1}^{\infty} \sum_{k=0}^{\min(\ell_a\ell_b)} f(\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_a+\ell_b-2k) - \sum_{\ell_a\ell_b=1}^{\infty} \delta_{\ell_a\ell_b} f(\ell_a,\ell_a,0), \quad (B.88)$$

where the second term appears as a consequence of the exclusion of the $\ell_c = 0$ term. As a consequence, certain sums involving the structure $S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c}$ are explicitly computable,

r

$$\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c=1}^{\infty} \triangle_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} = (D-2) \left[\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b} \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell_b) - \sum_{\ell_a} \operatorname{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \right],$$
(B.89)

$$\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c=1}^{\infty} \triangle_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \omega_{\ell_c} = (D-2) \left[\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b) \omega_{\ell_b} - \sum_{\ell_a} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \omega_{\ell_a} \right], \quad (B.90)$$

$$\sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b,\ell_c=1}^{\infty} \Delta_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} S_{\ell_a\ell_b\ell_c} \omega_{\ell_c}^2 = 2(D-2) \sum_{\ell_a,\ell_b} \text{Deg}_D(\ell_a) \text{Deg}_D(\ell_b) \omega_{\ell_b}^2.$$
(B.91)

B.4.3 Graphs for Δ_2

Using the notation and machinery developed in the previous section we can evaluate the four-point vertex contributions to Δ_2 represented graphically in Eq. (B.57),

$$= \beta \left(\frac{\beta}{R}\right)^2 \sum_{\{n_i, \ell_i, m_i\}} T^{4\partial}(1, 2, 3, 4) \times (3 \text{ contractions})$$

$$\propto \left[\sum_{n, \ell} G_{n\ell} \lambda_{\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell)\right]^2,$$
(B.92)

$$= -\beta \left(\frac{\beta}{R}\right)^2 \sum_{\{n_i, \ell_i, m_i\}} \omega_{n_1} \omega_{n_2} T^{2\partial}(1, 2, 3, 4) \times (3 \text{ contractions})$$

$$\propto \left[\sum_{n, \ell} G_{n\ell} \lambda_\ell \text{Deg}_D(\ell)\right] \left[\sum_{n, \ell} G_{n\ell} \omega_n^2\right],$$
(B.93)

$$\sum_{\substack{n \in \mathcal{A}_{R} \\ n \in \mathcal{A}_{R}}} = \beta \left(\frac{\beta}{R}\right)^{2} \sum_{\{n_{i}, \ell_{i}, m_{i}\}} \delta_{0\sum_{i} n_{i}} \left[\prod_{i=1}^{4} \omega_{n_{i}}\right] T^{0\partial}(1, 2, 3, 4) \times (3 \text{ contractions})$$

$$\propto \left[\sum_{n, \ell} G_{n\ell} \omega_{n}^{2} \text{Deg}_{D}(\ell)\right]^{2},$$
(B.94)

where ω_{n_i} denotes the Matsubara frequencies and ω_{ℓ_i} are the dispersion relations given in Eq. (2.32).

In similar fashion we are able to evaluate the graphs involving three-point vertices in Eq. (B.60)

$$\begin{split} & \bigoplus_{\{n_{a}+n_{b}+n_{c}=0\}} \sum_{\{n_{i},\ell_{i},m_{i}\}} \sum_{\{n_{i},\ell_{i},m_{i}$$

B.5 Methods and details for the computations in Section 2.2.7

In this section we give details on the computation of three- and four-point functions in Section (2.2.7). We do this by discussing two explicit examples.

B.5.1 Computing the $\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau} \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle$ correlator

Using the field decomposition in terms of creation and annihilation operators in Eq. (**??**)(2.31), the expansion of *T* and *Q* in Eq. (2.101) and the properties of $|Q\rangle$ as a vacuum in Eq. (2.44) we can already compute the the tree-level results for the correlators in Section (2.2.7). To illustrate the computation of the three-point functions we demonstrate the computation of the correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau} \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle$,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} \langle Q | 1 + i \frac{D}{\mu} \dot{\pi} - \frac{D}{2\mu^{2}} \left((D-1) \dot{\pi}^{2} - \frac{(D-3)}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)} \pi \Delta \pi + \frac{(D-3)}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)} \partial^{i}(\pi \partial_{i}\pi) \right) | Q \rangle .$$
(B.98)

For now, we ignore the total derivative term in this expression as we will show later that its expectation value vanishes. Setting $\mathcal{N} := c_1 \Omega_D r_0^{D-1} D(D-1) \mu^{D-2}$ we find up to quadratic order in the fields that

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} \langle Q| \left[1 + i \frac{D}{\mu} \dot{\pi} - \frac{D}{2\mu^{2}} \left[(D-1) \dot{\pi}^{2} - \frac{(D-3)}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)} \pi \Delta \pi \right] \right]_{(\tau, \mathbf{n})} |Q\rangle$$

$$= -\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} \left\langle Q \right| e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau)}{r_{0}} D} \left[1 + i \frac{D}{\mu} \left[-\frac{i\Pi_{0}}{\mathcal{N}} + \sqrt{\frac{\Omega_{D}}{\mathcal{N}}} \sum_{m,l} \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{l}}{2}} \left[a_{lm}^{\dagger} Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - a_{lm} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) \right] \right]$$

$$+ \frac{D(D-1)}{2\mu^{2}} \frac{\Omega_{D}}{2\mathcal{N}} \sum_{m,l} \sqrt{\omega_{l} \omega_{l'}} \left[a_{lm}^{\dagger} a_{l'm'} Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}(\mathbf{n}) + a_{lm} a_{l'm'}^{\dagger} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right]$$

$$- \frac{\Pi_{0}^{2}}{\mathcal{N}^{2}} - 2 \frac{i\Pi_{0}}{\mathcal{N}} \sqrt{\frac{\Omega_{D}}{\mathcal{N}}} \sum_{m,l} \sqrt{\frac{\omega_{l}}{2}} \left[- a_{lm} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) + a_{lm}^{\dagger} Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right]$$

$$- \frac{D}{\mu^{2}} \frac{\Omega_{D}}{2\mathcal{N}} \frac{(D-3)}{2(D-1)} \sum_{m,l} \frac{(D-1)\omega_{l'}^{2}}{\sqrt{\omega_{l} \omega_{l'}}} \left[a_{lm}^{\dagger} a_{l'm'} Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}(\mathbf{n}) + a_{lm} a_{l'm'}^{\dagger} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right]$$

$$+ \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)} \pi_{0} \sqrt{\frac{\Omega_{D}}{\mathcal{N}}} \sum_{m,l} \frac{l(l+D-2)}{r_{0}^{2}\sqrt{2\omega_{l}}} \left[a_{lm} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) + a_{lm}^{\dagger} Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right] e^{-\frac{(\tau-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}D} \right] Q$$

$$(B.99)$$

where *D* is the dilatation operator which on the cylinder is the Hamiltonian, $D = H^{(cyl)}$. Both terms linear in a_{lm} and terms involving Π_0 vanish identically within the expectation value. Hence,

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} \langle Q | e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau)}{r_{0}} D} \left[1 + \frac{D(D-1)\Omega_{D}}{4\mu^{2}\mathcal{N}} \sum_{\substack{m,l \\ m',l'}} \sqrt{\omega_{l}\omega_{l'}} [a_{lm}, a_{l'm'}^{\dagger}] Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right] - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)} \frac{D}{2\mu^{2}} \frac{\Omega_{D}}{2\mathcal{N}} \sum_{\substack{m,l \\ m',l'}} \frac{(D-1)\omega_{l'}^{2}}{\sqrt{\omega_{l}\omega_{l'}}} [a_{lm}, a_{l'm'}^{\dagger}] Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right] e^{-\frac{(\tau-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}} D} |Q\rangle$$

$$= -\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \left[\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} + \frac{c_{1}(D-1)\mu^{D} D\Omega_{D} \left[(D-1) - (D-3) \right]}{4\mu^{2}c_{1}\Omega_{D}r_{0}^{D-1} D(D-1)\mu^{D-2}} \sum_{m,l} \omega_{l} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right]$$

$$= -\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}) \left[\frac{\Delta_{0}}{r_{0}^{D} \Omega_{D}} + \frac{1}{2} \frac{1}{r_{0}^{D-1}} \sum_{m,l} \omega_{l} Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right]. \quad (B.100)$$

The evaluation of the sum over hyperspherical harmonics can be found and is evaluated in Appendix B.4.

We are left with showing that the total derivative term vanishes,

$$\frac{\Delta_0}{r_0^D \Omega_D} \frac{D}{2\mu^2} \langle Q | \partial^i \Big(\pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \partial_i \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \Big) | Q \rangle = -\frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)}{4r_0^{D-1}} \sum_{m,l} \frac{\partial^i \Big(Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n}) \partial_i Y_{lm}^*(\mathbf{n}) \Big)}{\omega_l}$$

$$= -\frac{\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2)}{4r_0^{D-1}} \sum_l \frac{1}{\omega_l} \frac{1}{2} \frac{\partial^i \partial_i}{2\omega_l} \frac{\mathrm{Deg}_D(\ell)}{\Omega_D} = 0.$$
(B.101)

Therefore, the final result is

$$\langle \mathcal{O}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}^{Q} \rangle = -\mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \frac{\Delta_0 + \Delta_1}{r_0^D \Omega_D} + \mathcal{O}\left(\mu^{D-3}\right). \tag{B.102}$$

B.5.2 Computing the $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau} T_{\tau\tau} \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle$ correlator

We now illustrate the computation of the four-point functions in Section (2.2.7) by< computing the correlator $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q}(\tau_2) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, x) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', x') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q(\tau_1) \rangle$. Expanded up to second order in the fields we have

$$T_{\tau\tau}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') = \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D}\Omega_D^2} - \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D}\Omega_D^2} \frac{D^2}{\mu^2} \dot{\pi}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) \dot{\pi}(\tau',\mathbf{n}') - \frac{\Delta_0^2(D-1)}{r_0^{2D}\Omega_D^2} \frac{D}{2\mu^2} \Big[\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(D-3)(\partial_i \pi)^2}{r_0^2(D-1)^2} \Big]_{(\tau,\mathbf{n})} - \frac{\Delta_0^2(D-1)}{r_0^{2D}\Omega_D^2} \frac{D}{2\mu^2} \Big[\dot{\pi}^2 + \frac{(D-3)(\partial_i \pi)^2}{r_0^2(D-1)^2} \Big]_{(\tau',\mathbf{n}')} + \mathcal{O}\left(\mu^{2D-3}\right). \quad (B.103)$$

Using this result the four-point correlator becomes

$$\langle Q | a_{\ell_2 m_2} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle = \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D} \Omega_D^2} e^{-\omega_{\ell}(\tau_2 - \tau_1)} \mathscr{A}(\tau_1, \tau_2) \delta_{m_1 m_2} \delta_{\ell_1 \ell_2} - \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D} \Omega_D^2} \frac{D^2}{\mu^2} \langle Q | a_{\ell_2 m_2} \dot{\pi}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \dot{\pi}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle - \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D} \Omega_D^2} \frac{D}{2\mu^2} \langle Q | a_{\ell_2 m_2} \Big[(D - 1) \dot{\pi}^2(\tau, \mathbf{n}) + \frac{(D - 3)}{r_0^2(D - 1)} (\partial_i \pi(\tau, \mathbf{n}))^2 \Big] a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle - \frac{\Delta_0^2}{r_0^{2D} \Omega_D^2} \frac{D}{2\mu^2} \langle Q | a_{\ell_2 m_2} \Big[(D - 1) \dot{\pi}^2(\tau', \mathbf{n}') + \frac{(D - 3)}{r_0^2(D - 1)} (\partial_i \pi(\tau', \mathbf{n}'))^2 \Big] a_{\ell_1 m_1}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle .$$
(B.104)

The last two terms are the same and have already been computed essentially in the derivation of the three-point function $\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_2 m_2}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \mathcal{O}_{\ell_1 m_1}^Q \rangle$. Using $\mathcal{N} := c_1 \Omega_D r_0^{D-1} D(D-1) \mu^{D-2}$ we find that

$$-\frac{\Delta_{0}(D-1)}{r_{0}^{D}\Omega_{D}}\frac{D}{2\mu^{2}}\langle Q| a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} \Big[\frac{(D-3)(\partial_{i}\pi)^{2}}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)^{2}} + \dot{\pi}^{2} \Big]_{(\tau,\mathbf{n})} a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger} |Q\rangle$$

$$= -\frac{\Delta_{0}D}{2\mu^{2}r_{0}^{D}\Omega_{D}} \langle Q| a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}} e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau)}{r_{0}}D} \Big[\frac{(D-3)}{r_{0}^{2}(D-1)} (\partial_{i}\pi)^{2} + (D-1)\dot{\pi}^{2} \Big] e^{-\frac{(\tau-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}D} a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger} |Q\rangle$$

$$= \frac{\Omega_{D}}{2r_{0}^{D}\Omega_{D}} \mathscr{A}_{\Delta Q} + r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}) \Big[\sum_{m,l} r_{0}\omega_{l}Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n})Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}}$$

$$+ (D-1)r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \frac{Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{-(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell_{1}}-\omega_{\ell_{2}})}} - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}} \frac{(D-3)}{r_{0}(D-1)} \frac{\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i}Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{-(\tau-\tau_{1})(\omega_{\ell_{1}}-\omega_{\ell_{2}})}} \Big], \quad (B.105)$$

where we have used the property in Eq. (B.1) written in terms of the dispersion relation in Eq. (2.32),

$$-\Delta_{S_{r_0}^{D-1}}Y_{lm}^*(\mathbf{n}) = r_0^2(D-1)\omega_l^2Y_{lm}^*(\mathbf{n}).$$
(B.106)

A single terms is now left to compute,

$$\begin{split} \frac{\Delta_{0}^{2}}{r_{0}^{2D}\Omega_{D}^{2}} \frac{D^{2}}{\mu^{2}} \langle Q | a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}\dot{\pi}(\tau,\mathbf{n})\dot{\pi}(\tau',\mathbf{n}')a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle &= -\frac{\Delta_{0}\Omega_{D}D}{2r_{0}^{2D}\Omega_{D}^{2}} \sum_{m',l'} r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{l'}\omega_{l}} \langle Q | a_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}e^{-\frac{(\tau_{2}-\tau)}{r_{0}}D} \dots \\ & \dots \left(a_{lm}^{\dagger}Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) - a_{lm}Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n})\right)e^{-\frac{(\tau-\tau')}{r_{0}}D} \left(a_{l'm'}^{\dagger}Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') - a_{l'm'}Y_{l'm'}(\mathbf{n}')\right)e^{-\frac{(\tau'-\tau_{1})}{r_{0}}D}a_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{\dagger} | Q \rangle \\ &= -\frac{\Delta_{0}\Omega_{D}D\mathscr{A}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2})}{2r_{0}^{2D}\Omega_{D}^{2}}e^{\omega_{\ell_{2}}(\tau_{2}-\tau_{1})} \sum_{m',l'} r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{l'}\omega_{l}} \left(\frac{Y_{l'm'}(\mathbf{n}')Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{e^{-(\tau-\tau_{1})\omega_{l}+(\tau'-\tau_{1})\omega_{l'}}}\delta_{\ell_{2}l}\delta_{\ell_{1}l'}\delta_{m_{2}m}\delta_{m_{1}m'} \right. \\ &+ Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n})Y_{l'm'}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{l}} \left[e^{-(\tau'-\tau_{1})(\omega_{l}-\omega_{l'})}\delta_{\ell_{1}l}\delta_{\ell_{2}l'}\delta_{m_{1}m}\delta_{m_{2}m'} + \delta_{l'l}\delta_{m'm}\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}}\right] \right) \\ &= -\frac{\Delta_{0}\Omega_{D}D}{r_{0}^{2D}\Omega_{D}^{2}}\mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1},\tau_{2}) \left(\delta_{\ell_{2}\ell_{1}}\delta_{m_{2}m_{1}}\sum_{m,l}r_{0}\omega_{l}Y_{lm}(\mathbf{n})Y_{lm}^{*}(\mathbf{n}')e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{l}} \\ &+ \frac{r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{r_{0}^{2D}\Omega_{D}^{2}} \left[Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}')e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}(\mathbf{n}')Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}}\right] \right]. \tag{B.107}$$

After evaluating the sums appearing in the above expression using the machinery introduced in Section B.1, the overall correlator is given by

$$\left\langle \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{-Q} T_{\tau\tau}(\tau, \mathbf{n}) T_{\tau\tau}(\tau', \mathbf{n}') \mathcal{O}_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}^{Q} \right\rangle = \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Delta_{0}}{\Omega_{D}^{2} r_{0}^{2D}} \\ \times \left[\left(\Delta_{0} + 2\Delta_{1} + \frac{D}{2} \sum_{\ell} e^{-|\tau-\tau'|\omega_{\ell}} r_{0}\omega_{\ell} \frac{(D+2\ell-2)}{(D-2)} C_{\ell}^{\frac{D}{2}-1}(\mathbf{n} \cdot \mathbf{n}') \right) \delta_{\ell_{1}\ell_{2}} \delta_{m_{1}m_{2}} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{D\Omega_{D}}{2} r_{0} \sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \left(Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}') e^{(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{1}}} + Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}') Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) e^{-(\tau-\tau')\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right) \right] \\ \left. + \left\{ \mathscr{A}_{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}^{\Delta_{Q}+r_{0}\omega_{\ell_{1}}}(\tau_{1}, \tau_{2}|\tau) \frac{\Omega_{D}\Delta_{0}r_{0}\sqrt{\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}}}{2\Omega_{D}^{2}r_{0}^{2D}} \left[(D-1) Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n}) Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n}) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{(D-3)}{(D-1)} \frac{\partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{1}m_{1}}(\mathbf{n})\partial_{i} Y_{\ell_{2}m_{2}}^{*}(\mathbf{n})}{r_{0}^{2}\omega_{\ell_{1}}\omega_{\ell_{2}}} \right] + \left[(\tau, \mathbf{n}) \leftrightarrow (\tau', \mathbf{n}') \right] \right\}.$$
(B.108)

C Appendices to Chapter 3

C.1 The action for the grand-canonical partition function

We derive the associated action in the path integral,

$$Z_{gc}(\mu_1,\ldots) = \operatorname{Tr}_{S^1_{\beta} \times \mathscr{M}} \left[e^{-\beta (H-\mu_i Q_i)} \right] = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_i \mathscr{D}\phi_i^* e^{-S_{\mu}[\phi_i]}, \qquad Q_i = -\int_{\mathscr{M}} \mathrm{d}S \left[\partial_\tau \phi_i^* \phi_i - \phi_i^* \partial_\tau \phi_i \right].$$
(C.1)

where $\mathcal M$ is some arbitrary spatial manifold. The underlying theory is given by

$$Z = \operatorname{Tr}_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}} \left[e^{-\beta H} \right] = \int \mathscr{D}\phi_{i} \mathscr{D}\phi_{i}^{*} e^{-S[\phi_{i}]}, \qquad S[\phi_{i}] = \int_{S^{1}_{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}} d^{D}x \left[|\partial_{\tau}\phi_{i}|^{2} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + V(|\phi_{i}|^{2}) \right].$$
(C.2)

The obvious guess would be $S_{\mu} \stackrel{?}{=} S + \mu_i Q_i$, which is wrong. To see this we go to Minkowski space $it = \tau$, where

$$S_{\text{Mink}} = \int d^{D}x \left[|\partial_{t}\phi_{i}|^{2} - |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} - V(|\phi_{i}|^{2}) \right].$$
(C.3)

The corresponding Hamiltonian is

$$\pi_{i} = \frac{\delta}{\delta\phi_{i}} S_{\text{Mink}} = \partial_{t}\phi_{i}^{*}, \quad \pi_{i}^{*} = \frac{\delta}{\delta\phi_{i}^{*}} S_{\text{Mink}} = \partial_{t}\phi_{i}, \qquad H = \int dS \left[|\pi_{i}|^{2} + |\nabla\phi_{i}|^{2} + V(|\phi_{i}|^{2}) \right].$$
(C.4)

Functionally, the Hamiltonian has the same form as the Euclidean action. In terms of the canonically conjugate momenta the Cartan charges are

$$Q_i = i \int \mathrm{d}S \left[\pi_i \phi_i - \phi_i^* \pi_i^* \right], \tag{C.5}$$

and the modified Hamiltonian reads

$$H_{\mu} := H - \mu_i Q_i = \int dS \left[|\pi_i|^2 + |\nabla \phi_i|^2 + V(|\phi_i|^2) - i\mu_i \left(\pi_i \phi_i - \pi_i^* \phi_i^* \right) \right]$$
(C.6)

From this expression we return to the Lagrangian formalism,

$$\partial_t \phi_i = \frac{\delta}{\delta \pi_i} H_\mu = \pi_i^* - i\mu_i \phi_i, \qquad \qquad \partial_t \phi_a^* = \frac{\delta}{\delta \pi_i^*} H_\mu = \pi_i + i\mu_i \phi_i^*, \qquad (C.7)$$

and the action becomes

$$(S_{\mu})_{\text{Mink}} = \int d^{D}x \left[\partial_{t}\phi_{i}\pi_{i} + \partial_{t}\phi_{i}^{*}\pi_{i}^{*} \right] - H_{\mu}$$

$$= \int d^{D}x \left[\partial_{t}\phi_{i}\pi_{i} + \partial_{t}\phi_{i}^{*}\pi_{i}^{*} - \pi_{i}\pi_{i}^{*} - \nabla\phi_{i}^{*}\nabla\phi_{i} - V(\phi_{i}^{*}\phi_{i}) + i\mu_{i}(\pi_{i}\phi_{i} - \pi_{i}^{*}\phi_{i}^{*}) \right] \qquad (C.8)$$

$$= \int d^{D}x \left[\left(\partial_{t}\phi_{i}^{*} - i\mu_{i}\phi_{i}^{*} \right) \left(\partial_{t}\phi_{i} + i\mu_{i}\phi_{i} \right) - \nabla\phi_{i}^{*}\nabla\phi_{i} - V(\phi_{i}^{*}\phi_{i}) \right].$$

After a Wick rotation $t = -i\tau$ to Euclidean spacetime the action becomes

$$S_{\mu} = \int \mathrm{d}^{D} x \left[\left(\partial_{\tau} \phi_{i}^{*} - \mu_{i} \phi_{i}^{*} \right) \left(\partial_{\tau} \phi_{i} + \mu_{i} \phi_{i} \right) + \nabla \phi_{i}^{*} \nabla \phi_{i} + V \left(\phi_{i}^{*} \phi_{i} \right) \right].$$
(C.9)

Therefore, there is an extra term $\mu_i^2 \phi_i^* \phi_i$ appearing in the action, which is due to the momentumdependence of the current.

C.2 Functional determinant for the *O*(*N*) vector model

We evaluate the functional determinant Eq. (3.42) appearing in Section 3.1.3,

$$Z_{gc}(\mu) \overset{N=\infty}{\sim} \int \mathscr{D}\phi_i \mathscr{D}\phi_i^* \exp\left[-\int_{S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^{D-1}} \mathrm{d}^D x \left[(\partial_{\tau} - \mu_i)\phi_i^*(\partial_{\tau} + \mu_i)\phi_i + |\nabla\phi_i|^2 + (r + \langle\sigma\rangle)|\phi_i|^2\right]\right]. \quad (C.10)$$

The functional determinant can be performed and regularized in terms of the eigenvalues on $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^2$. The mode decomposition for the fields ϕ_i is of the form [194]¹

$$\phi_{i} = \zeta_{i} e^{i\varphi_{i}} + \sqrt{\frac{\beta}{V}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \sum_{\ell, m} e^{i\omega_{n}\tau} Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n}) \tilde{\phi}_{i}(n; \ell, m), \qquad \left(\sqrt{2} \,\tilde{\phi}_{i}(n; \ell, m) = \tilde{\phi}_{i}^{(\mathrm{Re})}(n; \ell, m) + i\tilde{\phi}_{i}^{(\mathrm{Im})}(n; \ell, m)\right), \tag{C.11}$$

where $Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n})$ are the hyperspherical harmonics on the unit D-1-sphere $S_{r_0}^{D-1}$ (with *V* being the volume of the sphere), see Appendix B.1, and ω_n are the Matsubara frequencies,

$$\omega_n = \frac{2\pi n}{\beta}.$$
 (C.12)

п

Here, the zero modes ζ_i and φ_i are spacetime-independent and determine the full infrared behaviour of ϕ_i , *i.e.* $\tilde{\phi}_i(0;0,0) = 0$. The variable ζ_i in particular allows for the possibility of a Bose–Einstein

¹For an arbitrary manifold $S^1_{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}$ the hyperspherical harmonics are simply replaced by the appropriate eigenfunctions on \mathcal{M} . For example in flat space we replace $Y_{\ell m}(\mathbf{n})$ by $e^{i\mathbf{p}\cdot\mathbf{x}}$.

Condensate (BEC), the condensation of the bosons that reside in the ground state of the system. In terms of the eigenfunctions in Eq. (C.11) the leading order partition function reads

$$Z_{gc}(\mu) \stackrel{N \to \infty}{\sim} \int \left[\mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi}_{i}(n;\ell,m) \right] \left[\mathrm{d}\tilde{\phi}_{i}^{*}(n;\ell,m) \right] \exp \left[-\beta V \sum_{i} \zeta_{i}^{2} \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_{i}^{2} \right) - \sum_{i} \sum_{n;\ell,m} \tilde{\phi}_{i}^{*}(-n;\ell,m^{*}) \tilde{G}_{i} \tilde{\phi}_{i}(n;\ell,m) \right]$$
(C.13)

where \tilde{G}_i in terms of the real variables $\tilde{\phi}_i^{(\text{Re})}(n;\ell,m)$, $\tilde{\phi}_i^{(\text{Im})}(n;\ell,m)$ is given by²

$$\tilde{G}_{i} = \beta^{2} \begin{pmatrix} \omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\ell}^{2} - \mu_{i}^{2} & -2\mu_{i}\omega_{n} \\ 2\mu_{i}\omega_{n} & \omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\ell}^{2} - \mu_{i}^{2} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad \omega_{\ell}^{2} = \frac{\ell(\ell + D - 2)}{r_{0}^{2}} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle.$$
(C.14)

After carrying out the integration we have

$$\Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) = -\frac{1}{(2N)\beta V} \log(Z_{gc})_{N \to \infty} = \frac{1}{(2N)\beta V} \sum_{i=1}^N \operatorname{Tr}\log\left(-(\partial_\tau - \mu_i)^2 - \Delta_{S^{D-1}} + r + \langle \sigma \rangle\right)$$

$$= \frac{1}{2N} \sum_i \zeta_i^2 \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_i^2\right) + \frac{1}{(2N)\beta V} \sum_i \frac{1}{2} \log(\det \tilde{G}_i), \qquad (C.15)$$

The log-det term is evaluated as follows:

$$\log(\det \tilde{G}_{i}) = \log \det \prod_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \prod_{\ell,m} \beta^{2} \begin{pmatrix} \omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\ell}^{2} - \mu_{i}^{2} & -2\mu_{i}\omega_{n} \\ 2\mu_{i}\omega_{n} & \omega_{n}^{2} + \omega_{\ell}^{2} - \mu_{i}^{2} \end{pmatrix}$$
$$= \sum_{\{n,\ell\}} \operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \log \left\{ \left(\left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}n\right)^{2} + \omega_{\ell}^{2} - \mu^{2}\right)^{2} + 4\mu^{2} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}n\right)^{2} \right\}$$
$$= \sum_{\{n,\ell\}} \operatorname{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \left\{ \log \beta^{2} \left(\omega_{n}^{2} + \left(\omega_{\ell} - \mu\right)^{2}\right) + \log \beta^{2} \left(\omega_{n}^{2} + \left(\omega_{\ell} + \mu\right)^{2}\right) \right\},$$
(C.16)

There are two important identities that apply here [194],

$$\log\left\{\frac{(2\pi n)^2 + \beta^2 x^2}{(2\pi n)^2 + 1}\right\} = \int_1^{\beta^2 x^2} \frac{\mathrm{d}\theta^2}{\theta^2 + (2\pi n)^2}, \qquad \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{(2\pi n)^2 + \theta^2} = \frac{1}{2\theta} \left(1 + \frac{2}{e^\theta - 1}\right). \tag{C.17}$$

The term $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \log \{(2\pi n)^2 + 1\}$ is constant and temperature-independent and formally divergent. As it is independent of all variables, it will become unimportant after regularization and can be ignored. We

²For any other spatial manifold we can simply replace the eigenvalue/energy $\omega_{\ell} = \sqrt{\ell(\ell + D - 2)}/r_0$ by the appropriate eigenvalue E(p).

compute,

$$\begin{split} \log(\det \tilde{G}_{i}) &= \sum_{\ell} \mathrm{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \bigg[\int_{1}^{\beta^{2}(\omega_{\ell} + \mu_{i})^{2}} \frac{1}{2\theta} \bigg(1 + \frac{2}{e^{\theta} - 1} \bigg) + \sum_{n} \log\big((2\pi n)^{2} + 1 \big) + (\mu_{i} \to -\mu_{i}) \bigg] \\ &= 2 \sum_{\ell} \mathrm{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \bigg[\beta \omega_{\ell} + \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} + \mu_{i})}) + \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} - \mu_{i})}) \\ &+ \bigg[\sum_{n} \log\big((2\pi n)^{2} + 1 \big) - \big(2\log(1 - e^{-1}) + 1 \big) \bigg] \bigg] \\ &\sim 2 \sum_{\ell} \mathrm{Deg}_{D}(\ell) \bigg[\beta \omega_{\ell} + \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} + \mu_{i})}) + \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell} - \mu_{i})}) \bigg] . \end{split}$$
(C.18)

where we have ignored all constant terms independent of temperature and volume. Finally, the grand potential $\Omega \stackrel{N \to \infty}{=} -\log(Z_{gc})/((2N)\beta V)$ reads

$$\Omega(\mu_1,\ldots) = \frac{1}{2N} \sum_i \zeta_i^2 \left(r + \langle \sigma \rangle - \mu_i^2 \right) + \frac{1}{(2N)V} \sum_i \sum_{\ell} \text{Deg}_D(\ell) \left[\omega_\ell + \frac{1}{\beta} \log(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_\ell + \mu_i)})(1 - e^{-\beta(\omega_\ell - \mu_i)}) \right], \tag{C.19}$$

which is convergent as long as $|\mu_i| \le \sqrt{r + \langle \sigma \rangle}$. We remark that this result can be generalized from the sphere to any other spatial manifold \mathcal{M} by simply replacing the eigenvalues $\omega_\ell \to \omega(\mathbf{p}) = \sqrt{E(\mathbf{p})^2 + r + \langle \sigma \rangle}$ and the corresponding multiplicities $\text{Deg}_D(\ell) \to \text{Deg}_D(\mathbf{p})$.

C.3 Resurgence of the four-sphere

C.3.1 Borel re-summation

In resurgence, Borel re-summation is a tool aimed at transforming an asymptotic series into a resurgent function (for an introduction see [243]). In resurgence, if we have a factorially divergent asymptotic series,

$$\Phi_{0}(t) = \sum_{n} a_{n} t^{n}, \qquad a_{n} \sim \sum_{k} \frac{S_{k}}{2\pi i} \frac{\beta_{k}}{A_{k}^{n\beta_{k}+b_{k}}} \sum_{l \ge 0} a_{l;k} A_{k}^{l} \Gamma(n\beta_{k}+b_{k}-l), \qquad (C.20)$$

the general assumption is that said asymptotic expansion can be completed into a resurgent trans-series of the form

$$\Phi(S_k, t) = \Phi_0(t) + \sum_{k \neq 0} \sigma_k e^{-\frac{A_k}{t^{1/\beta_k}}} t^{-b_k/\beta_k} \Phi_k(t), \qquad \Phi_k(t) \sim \sum_{l \ge 0} a_{l;k} t^{l/\beta_k}.$$
(C.21)

The coefficient σ_k are ambiguities arising from the fact that the full family of resurgent trans-series associated to different values of σ_k all correspond to the same asymptotic series $\Phi_0(t)$.

The standard ways of completing an asymptotic expansion into a trans-series is via a Borel transform followed by a Borel re-summation. The closed- form Borel transform of a not necessarily asymptotic series is defined as

$$\mathscr{B}[\Phi_0](y) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \frac{a_n}{\Gamma\left(\max_k(\beta_k) \cdot n + \max_k(b_k)\right)} y^n.$$
(C.22)

Starting from the Borel transform, the directional Borel re-summation of the series Φ_0 is given by

$$\mathscr{S}_{\theta}[\Phi_0](z) = \frac{1}{\max_k(\beta_k)} \int_0^{e^{i\theta}\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}\zeta}{\zeta} \left(\frac{\zeta}{z}\right)^{\frac{\beta}{\beta}} e^{-(\zeta/z)^{\frac{1}{\beta}}} \mathscr{B}[\Phi_0](\zeta) \,. \tag{C.23}$$

This reproduces the original asymptotic series $\Phi_0(t)$ in Eq. (C.20) for $z = te^{i\theta}$, $t \to 0^+$. However, the Borel re-summation now defines a function computable for a wider range of values t and θ . Ambiguities in the Borel re-summation arise in the case where the Borel transform exhibits singularities along the contour or ray of integration $e^{i\theta}[0,\infty]$.³ In these cases we can define two lateral Borel resummations $\mathscr{S}^{\pm}_{\theta}$ obtained by deforming the contour of integration around the singularities, either below or above the original contour. The new paths of integration created in this way we denote by C_a^{\pm} . This behaviour in the case of singularities along the ray of integration indicates the presence of a branch cut of the directional Borel re-summation $\mathscr{S}_{\theta}[\Phi_0](z)$ at $z = te^{i\theta}$, with the discontinuity across the branch cut being given by $\left(\mathscr{S}_{\theta}^{-} - \mathscr{S}_{\theta}^{+}\right) [\Phi_{0}](t)$. This discontinuity represents a purely non-perturbative effect. It includes only the exponential corrections plus the expansions $\Phi_k(t)$ around them. If we are presented with a Borel re-summable asymptotic series, then the structure of the non-perturbative corrections in the trans-series (exponential corrections plus the expansions around them) and hence the structure of the lateral Borel re-summations $\mathscr{S}^{\pm}_{\theta}[\Phi_k](t)$ is provided by and can be read off the discontinuity along the branch cut. This procedure, however, will not remove the ambiguities in the choice of parameters σ_k^{\pm} for the exponential corrections. Hence, in order to promote the asymptotic expansion into a full resurgent trans-series we generally need to impose extra conditions motivated by the underlying physics.

C.3.2 Zeta function on the four sphere

For the interacting fixed point of the φ^4 model in D = 5 the large-charge expansion is an asymptotic expansion related to the heat kernel trace on the four-sphere which can be computed starting from the result on the two-sphere, see the discussion around Eq. (3.149) in Section 3.2.5. Therefore, we can apply the exact same resurgent techniques used in [191] in order to study the non-perturbative corrections and find a closed-form resurgent function for the trace of the heat kernel on $S_{r_0}^4$. Using the results from [191], the asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel in the two-sphere,

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^2}-1/(4r_0^2)\right)}\right] \sim \frac{r_0^2}{t} \Phi_0^{S_{r_0}^2}(t), \qquad (C.24)$$

is given by

$$\Phi_0^{S_{r_0}^2}(t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} a_n^{S^2} \frac{t^n}{r_0^{2n}}, \qquad a_n^{S^2} = \frac{(1 - 2^{1 - 2n})B_{2n}}{(-1)^{n + 1}n!} = \frac{\Gamma\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right)}{\sqrt{\pi}} \sum_{k \ne 0} \frac{(-1)^{k + 1}}{(\pi k)^{2n}}.$$
(C.25)

Using the relationship in Eq. (3.152) the asymptotic expansion of the heat kernel trace on the foursphere,

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^4} - 9/(4r_0^2)\right)}\right] \sim \frac{r_0^4}{t^2} \Phi_0^{S_{r_0}^4}(t), \qquad (C.26)$$

³Additionally, it can be the case that the behaviour at the endpoints $\{0, e^{i\theta}\infty\}$ is of importance as well.

is computed to be

$$\Phi_0^{S_{r_0}^4}(t) = \frac{1}{6} + \sum_{\substack{n \ge 1\\k \ne 0}} \frac{(-1)^k}{(\pi k)^{2n}} \frac{1}{6\sqrt{\pi}} \left[\Gamma\left(n + \frac{3}{2}\right) - \frac{3}{2}\Gamma\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) + \frac{(\pi k)^2}{4}\Gamma\left(n - \frac{1}{2}\right) \right] \frac{t^n}{r_0^{2n}}.$$
 (C.27)

From this expression we can extract the heat kernel coefficients (see also [319]). Comparing this expression with the general form in Eq. (C.20) we see that

$$A_{k} = (\pi k)^{2}, \qquad b_{k} = \frac{3}{2}, \qquad \beta_{k} = 1, \qquad \begin{cases} \frac{S_{k}}{2\pi i} a_{0;k} = (-1)^{k} |k|^{3} \frac{\pi^{5/2}}{6} \\ \frac{S_{k}}{2\pi i} a_{1;k} = (-1)^{k+1} |k| \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{4}, \qquad a_{\ell>2;k} = 0. \end{cases}$$
(C.28)
$$\frac{S_{k}}{2\pi i} a_{2;k} = (-1)^{k} |k| \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{24}$$

Hence, the resurgent trans-series of the heat kernel trace on the four-sphere includes exponential corrections of the form

exponential corrections ~
$$2i\left(\frac{r_0^2\pi}{t}\right)^{\frac{7}{2}}e^{-\frac{(\pi r_0k)^2}{t}}(-1)^k|k|\left(\frac{k^2}{6}-\frac{t}{4r_0^2\pi^2}+\frac{t^2}{24r_0^4\pi^2}\right).$$
 (C.29)

The Borel re-summation of the heat kernel trace on the four-sphere can directly be derived from the expression for the two-sphere found in [191]. On the two-sphere the Borel re-summation of the two-sphere heat kernel trace can be written in the compact form⁴

$$\mathscr{S}_{0}[\Phi_{0}^{S_{r_{0}}^{2}}](t) = \frac{2r_{0}}{\sqrt{\pi t}} \int_{0}^{\infty} dy \, \frac{ye^{-\frac{y^{2}r_{0}^{2}}{t}}}{\sin(y)} \,. \tag{C.30}$$

Using Eq. (3.152) we can directly infer the form of the Borel re-summed heat kernel trace on the four-sphere

$$\mathscr{S}_{0}[\Phi_{0}^{S_{r_{0}}^{4}}](t) = \frac{2r_{0}^{3}}{\sqrt{\pi t^{3}}} \int_{0}^{\infty} dy \, \frac{ye^{-\frac{y^{2}r_{0}^{2}}{t}}}{\sin(y)} \left[\frac{t}{4r_{0}^{2}} - \frac{y^{2}}{6} - \frac{t^{2}}{24r_{0}^{4}}\right].$$
(C.31)

This integral is ill-defined as it has simple poles at $\zeta = k\pi$, $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. The discontinuity between the lateral Borel re-summations are computable via the Residue theorem as

$$\left(\mathscr{S}_{0}^{-}-\mathscr{S}_{0}^{+}\right)\left[\Phi_{0}^{S_{r_{0}}^{4}}\right](t) = 2i\frac{t^{2}}{r_{0}^{4}}\left(\frac{r_{0}^{2}\pi}{t}\right)^{\frac{t}{2}}\sum_{k\neq0}(-1)^{k}|k|e^{-\frac{k^{2}r_{0}^{2}\pi^{2}}{t}}\left[\frac{|k|^{2}}{6}-\frac{t}{4\pi^{2}r_{0}^{2}}+\frac{t^{2}}{24\pi^{2}r_{0}^{4}}\right].$$
(C.32)

This agrees perfectly with the form of the exponential corrections derived in Eq. (C.29). Using this

⁴In order to avoid dealing with a Borel transform that includes branch cuts we perform the mapping $\zeta \rightarrow \zeta^2$ in Eq. (C.23).

result, the Borel re-summed trace of the heat kernel on the four-sphere with ambiguities is given by

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^4} - 9/(4r_0^2)\right)}\right] \sim \frac{r_0^4}{t^2} \mathscr{S}_0^{\pm}[\Phi_0^{S_{r_0}^4}](t) = \frac{2r_0^7}{\sqrt{\pi t^7}} \int_{C_0^{\pm}} dy \frac{y e^{-\frac{r_0^2 y^2}{t}}}{\sin(y)} \left[\frac{t}{4r_0^2} - \frac{y^2}{6} - \frac{t^2}{24r_0^4}\right] \\ + i \left(r_0^2 \frac{\pi}{t}\right)^{\frac{7}{2}} \sum_{k \neq 0} \frac{\sigma_k^{\pm}(-1)^k |k|}{\pi^2} e^{-\frac{k^2 r_0^2 \pi^2}{t}} \left[\frac{k^2 \pi^2}{3} - \frac{t}{2r_0^2} + \frac{t^2}{12r_0^4}\right]. \quad (C.33)$$

In this particular case it is possible to fix the ambiguities in the trans-series expression for the trace of the heat kernel, which will carry over to all the other quantities that we are interested in. This can be achieved in two ways here: either we find a path-integral definition in which the structure of the trans-series arises automatically (see [191]) and the underlying physics fix the ambiguities, or we can impose the reality of the heat kernel trace.⁵ To keep the discussion short, will choose the latter here. Either way, the final result can be written in the convenient form

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[e^{t\left(\Delta_{S_{r_0}^4} - 9/(4r_0^2)\right)}\right] = \frac{2r_0^7}{\sqrt{\pi t^7}} \operatorname{PV.} \int_{C_0^{\pm}} dy \, \frac{y e^{-r_0^2 y^2/t}}{\sin(y)} \left[\frac{t}{4r_0^2} - \frac{y^2}{6} - \frac{t^2}{24r_0^4}\right].$$
(C.34)

The notation P.V. signifies that the principal value of the integral has to be considered.

The trans-series expression for the zeta function can be derived by applying a Mellin transform to the Borel re-summed trace of the heat kernel (with the reality condition imposed). However, for $s = \pm 1/2$ in order to change to order integration the integral requires analytical continuation by extracting the first three terms from the asymptotic expansion. We find that

$$\mathcal{S}_{0}^{\pm}[\zeta(\cdot|S_{r_{0}}^{4},\mu^{2})](s) = \frac{2r_{0}^{2s}}{\sqrt{\pi}\Gamma(s)} \int_{0}^{\infty} dt \int_{C_{0}^{\pm}} dy \, \frac{e^{-\mu^{2}r_{0}^{2}t - \frac{y^{2}}{t}}}{t^{\frac{9}{2}-s}} \left[\frac{y}{\sin(y)} \left(-\frac{y^{2}}{6} + \frac{t}{4} - \frac{t^{2}}{24} \right) - \frac{y^{2}}{3} + \frac{y^{4}}{18} + \frac{17y^{6}}{5'400} \right] \\ + \frac{1}{6} \frac{r_{0}^{4}\mu^{4-2s}}{(s-1)(s-2)} - \frac{1}{24} \frac{r_{0}^{2}\mu^{2-2s}}{(s-1)} - \frac{17}{2'880} \mu^{-2s}.$$
(C.35)

After exchanging the order of integration for s = -1/2 the result is identified with the (non-standard) Borel re-summation of the asymptotic series of the grand potential $V\Omega(\mu)$,

$$\mathscr{S}_{0}^{\pm} [V\Omega](\mu) = \frac{r_{0}^{3}m^{4}}{24\pi} \int_{C_{0}^{\pm}} \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y^{2}} \left[\frac{y}{\sin(y)} \left(2 \left[K_{4}(2\mu r_{0}y) + K_{2}(2\mu r_{0}y) \right] + \frac{K_{2}(2\mu r_{0}y)}{(\mu r_{0})^{2}} \right) + \left(8 - \frac{4y^{2}}{3} - \frac{17y^{4}}{225} \right) K_{4}(2\mu r_{0}y) \right] + \frac{2}{45} \mu^{5} r_{0}^{4} + \frac{1}{36} \mu^{3} r_{0}^{2} - \frac{17}{2880} \mu, \quad (C.36)$$

where $K_n(x)$ denotes the order *n* modified Bessel function of the second kind. The discontinuity — and

⁵Importantly, in the general case the reality condition does not completely fix the ambiguities in the non-perturbative corrections, since it is generally possible that the coefficients $2i\sigma_k^{\pm}$ possess a real part as well. In our case, however, imposing reality is sufficient due to the absence of a real part.

hence the form exponential corrections - given by

$$\left(\mathscr{P}_{0}^{-}-\mathscr{P}_{0}^{+}\right)\left[V\Omega\right](\mu) = -i\frac{r_{0}^{3}\mu^{4}}{12}\sum_{k\neq0}\frac{(-1)^{k}}{|k|}\left(2\left[K_{4}(2\pi\mu r_{0}k)+K_{2}(2\pi\mu r_{0}k)\right]+\frac{1}{(\mu r_{0})^{2}}K_{2}(2\pi\mu r_{0}k)\right).$$
(C.37)

Finally, after imposing the reality condition for the heat kernel trace to remove the ambiguities, the grand potential can be written in the form

$$V\Omega(\mu) = \frac{r_0^3 \mu^4}{24\pi} \text{PV.} \int_0^\infty \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y\sin(y)} \left(2 \left[K_4(2\mu r_0 y) + K_2(2\mu r_0 y) \right] + \frac{1}{(\mu r_0)^2} K_2(2\mu r_0 y) \right).$$
(C.38)

For the purpose of this discussion it suffices to consider only the leading-order non-perturbative corrections that appear in the free energy. To extract these contributions we will use Hankel's asymptotic expansion for the modified Bessel functions of the second kind,

$$K_{\alpha}(z) \sim \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{2z}} e^{-z} \left[1 + \frac{(4\alpha^2 - 1)}{8z} \left(1 + \frac{1}{2} \frac{(4\alpha^2 - 3^2)}{8z} \left[1 + \frac{1}{3} \frac{(4\alpha^2 - 5^2)}{8z} \left(1 + \dots \right) \right] \right) \right], \qquad -3\frac{\pi}{2} < \arg(z) < 3\frac{\pi}{2}$$
(C.39)

Using this result the leading-order non-perturbative exponential corrections of the grand potential are

$$V\Omega(\mu) \supset -i\frac{r_0^3\mu^4}{12}\frac{(-1)^k}{|k|} \left(4 + \frac{1}{(r_0\mu)^2}\right) \frac{1}{\sqrt{4r_0\mu|k|}} e^{-2\pi r_0\mu|k|} \sim i\frac{(r_0\mu)^{\frac{7}{2}}}{6r_0}\frac{(-1)^k}{|k|^{\frac{3}{2}}} e^{-2\pi r_0\mu|k|}.$$
 (C.40)

Using only the first term on the result for the order-by-order Legendre transform of the perturbative part,

$$\frac{Q}{2N} = -(r_0\mu)^4/9, \qquad r_0 f_c(Q) = \mu(Q)r_0\frac{Q}{2N} + \frac{(\mu(Q)r_0)^5}{45}, \qquad (C.41)$$

the leading-order exponential correction to the free energy per DoF reads

$$r_0 f_c(Q) \supset i \frac{\left(\frac{9Q}{2N}\right)^{7/8}}{6\sqrt{f_1}} \frac{(-1)^k}{|k|^{3/2}} e^{-2\pi f_1 \left(\frac{9Q}{2N}\right)^{1/4} |k|},$$
(C.42)

where f_1 is the leading complex phase in the asymptotic expansion of $f_c(Q)$ discussed in Eq. (3.162) and Eq. (3.163).

C.3.3 Optimal truncation

As asymptotic series factorially diverge, in order to get a meaningful result out of such a series expansion we need to truncate it. A commonly used rule-of-thumb to find a truncated sum that is as close as possible to the "actual" value is to truncate it at the term which gives the smallest contribution to the overall sum. This procedure is called optimal truncation. Given an asymptotic series $\sum a_n x^n$ whose

coefficients a_n diverge as $\sum a_n x^n$, the optimal truncation is found at

$$N(x) \approx \frac{1}{\beta} |Ax|^{1/\beta}.$$
 (C.43)

The error we make during optima truncation can be approximated within resurgence and is of the order

$$\epsilon(x) \sim \exp\left[-(Ax)^{1/\beta}\right]. \tag{C.44}$$

In the special case $x \sim 1$ it suffices to look at the ratio of consecutive coefficients within the asymptotic series. At the point where this ratio exceed one, we truncate it.

For the zeta function on the four-sphere $\zeta(s|S_{r_0}^4, \mu)$ at $\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \sim 1$ the optimal truncation depends on *s*. It is after the third term for $s = \frac{3}{2}$, after the fourth term for $s = \frac{1}{2}$ and after the fifth term form for $s = -\frac{1}{2}$. To go beyond this result we need to rely on our resurgent analysis. For the trace of the heat kernel we can use the large-order behaviour of the Bernoulli numbers,

$$\frac{(1-2^{1-2n})B_{2n}}{(-1)^{n+1}n!} \sim \frac{2}{\sqrt{n\pi}} \frac{n!}{\pi^{2n}},$$
(C.45)

we can deduce that the optimal truncation is given by

$$N(t) \approx \pi^2 r_0^{-2} t$$
, $\varepsilon(t) \sim \exp(-\pi^2 r_0^{-2} t)$. (C.46)

By performing a Mellin transform we find the asymptotic expansion of the grand potential $\Omega(\mu)$,

$$\zeta(s|S_{r_0}^4,\mu^2) \sim r_0^{2s} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{2-s} \sum_{n\geq 0} a_n^{S_{r_0}^4} \frac{\Gamma(n+s-2)}{\Gamma(s)} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{-n}, \tag{C.47}$$

$$V\Omega(\mu) \sim r_0^{-1} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{\frac{5}{2}} \sum_{n \ge 0} a_n^{S_{r_0}^4} \frac{\Gamma(n - \frac{5}{2})}{4\sqrt{\pi}} \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{-n} = -\frac{\left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^2}{45r_0} + \frac{\left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^2}{r_0} \sum_{n \ge 1} \Omega_n \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{-n},$$
(C.48)

$$\Omega_n = \sum_{k \neq 0} \frac{(-1)^k}{(\pi k)^{2n+3}} \frac{(\pi |k|)^3}{24\pi} \Gamma\left(n - \frac{5}{2}\right) \left[\Gamma\left(n + \frac{3}{2}\right) - \frac{3}{2}\Gamma\left(n + \frac{1}{2}\right) + \frac{(\pi k)^2}{4}\Gamma\left(n - \frac{1}{2}\right) \right].$$
(C.49)

This already makes it clear that the coefficients grow like (2n)!. Once we have resolved the double factorial structure the leading term reads

$$\Omega_n = \sum_{k \neq 0} \frac{(-1)^k}{(2\pi|k|)^{2n-\frac{1}{2}}} \frac{1}{12\pi\sqrt{|k|}} \Big[\Gamma(2n-\frac{1}{2}) + \dots \Big].$$
(C.50)

From this result we can read off the optimal truncation of the grand potential,

$$N(\mu) \approx \frac{1}{2} \left| 2\pi \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \right) \right|^{1/2}, \qquad \qquad \epsilon \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \right) \sim \exp \left[-\sqrt{2\pi \left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4} \right)} \right). \tag{C.51}$$

For $\mu^2 r_0^2 \gtrsim 3/2$ the optimal truncation for the grand potential is at the first term, hence

$$V\Omega(\mu) \sim \frac{\left(\mu^2 r_0^2 - \frac{9}{4}\right)^{\frac{3}{2}}}{45r_0}.$$
 (C.52)

C.3.4 Flex from large charge

Since we know that the grand potential exhibits a flex for a certain finite value of the chemical potential μr_0 , it is also interesting to analyse the second derivative of the grand potential. Using the identity $(\partial/\partial\mu)\zeta(s|\mathcal{M},\mu^2) = -2\mu s\zeta(s+1|\mathcal{M},\mu^2)$ we find that

$$V\Omega''(\mu) = \frac{1}{2} \left[\zeta(1/2|S_{r_0}^4, \mu^2) - \mu^2 \zeta(3/2|S_{r_0}^4, \mu^2) \right].$$
(C.53)

Around $\mu r_0 \sim$, where the flex can be found, the optimal truncation is again deduced by looking at the ratio of consecutive coefficients, which start to exceed one after the sixth term. Up to this term the grand potential reads

$$V\Omega(\mu) = \frac{r_0^4 \mu^5}{45} - \frac{r_0^2 \mu^3}{9} - \frac{29\mu}{45} - \frac{37\mu^{-1}}{756r_0^2} - \frac{149\mu^{-3}}{15'120r_0^4} - \frac{179\mu^{-5}}{55'440r_0^6},$$
 (C.54)

and its second derivative is

$$V\Omega''(\mu) = \frac{4r_0^4\mu^3}{9} - \frac{2r_0^2\mu}{3} - \frac{37\mu^{-3}}{378r_0^2} - \frac{149\mu^{-5}}{1'260r_0^4} - \frac{179\mu^{-7}}{1'848r_0^6}.$$
 (C.55)

Numerically we find that the optimally truncated asymptotic expansion of $\Omega''(\mu)$ exhibits a zero at $\mu r_0 \approx 1.290$, implying that the asymptotic expansion of $\Omega(\mu)$, which is close to the actual value of $\mu_{\rm fl} r_0 \approx 1.266$. The error for the optima truncation of $\Omega(\mu)$ at $\mu^2 r_0^2 - 9/4 \sim 1$ is $\epsilon(\mu^2 r_0^2 - 9/4 \sim 1) \sim e^{-\sqrt{2\pi}} = 0.08$.

C.4 3D Fermions

This appendix aims at collecting important background material for fermionic theories in D = 2 + 1 and D = 3 spacetime dimensions. This should make the present thesis as self-contained as possible.

C.4.1 Gamma matrices in the Dirac convention in 3D

The gamma matrices in three spacetime dimensions (D = 2 + 1 and D = 3) are given by the Pauli matrices,

$$\sigma_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad \sigma_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -i \\ i & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \qquad \sigma_3 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (C.56)$$

as follows:

$$D = 2 + 1: \qquad \gamma_0 = i\sigma_3, \qquad \gamma_{1,2} = \sigma_{1,2}, \qquad (C.57)$$

$$D = 3: \qquad \gamma_\mu = \sigma_\mu, \qquad \mu = 1, 2, 3. \qquad (C.58)$$

Our convention for the Clifford algebra is

$$\{\gamma_{\mu}, \gamma_{\nu}\} = 2\eta_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (C.59)$$

where we have chosen a mostly plus signature $\eta_{\mu\nu} = (-1, 1, 1)$ for D = 2 + 1 dimensional Minkowski spacetime. In this signature the spatial gamma matrices are Hermitian while the temporal gamma matrix γ_0 is anti-Hermitian. Further, the gamma matrices satisfy

$$(\gamma_i)^2 = -(\gamma_0)^2 = \mathbb{1}, \qquad \gamma_0 \gamma_\mu \gamma_0 = (\gamma_\mu)^{\dagger}. \qquad (C.60)$$

Complex two-dimensional (Dirac) spinors ψ transform in the standard representation of *SO*(1,2), *SO*(3) generated by these gamma matrices. The Dirac conjugate $\bar{\psi}$ of the spinor ψ in our notation is found to be

$$d = 2 + 1: \qquad \bar{\psi} = \psi^{\dagger} \gamma_0, \qquad (C.61)$$

$$d = 3: \qquad \qquad \bar{\psi} = \psi^{\mathsf{T}} \gamma_3. \tag{C.62}$$

The analytic continuation from Minkowski spacetime to Euclidean spacetimes is obtained by a Wick rotation,

$$t \to -i\tau$$
, $\partial_t \to i\partial_\tau$, $\gamma_0 \to i\gamma_3$, $\gamma_i \to \gamma_i$. (C.63)

Under the above transformation rules the action of a massive Dirac spinor is analytically continued in the following manner:

$$i\underbrace{\int dt d^2 x \left[\bar{\psi}(i\gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} + im)\psi\right]}_{S_M} \longrightarrow -\underbrace{\int d^3 x \left[\bar{\psi}(\gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} + m)\psi\right]}_{S_E}.$$
 (C.64)

C.4.2 Spinors on $S^1_{\beta} \times S^2$

For the discussion of spinors in curved spacetime we follow closely the treatment outlined in [Borokhov_2002].

Spinors in spherical coordinates

In flat space \mathbb{R}^3 the Hermitian Dirac operator is given by

$$i\gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} = -\gamma \cdot \mathbf{p},\tag{C.65}$$

where the momentum operator **p** is given by $p^{\mu} = -i\partial^{\mu}$ and the vector γ is comprised of the gamma matrices $\gamma_{\mu} - i.e.$ the Pauli matrices $\sigma_{\mu} - in$ Eq. (C.56) and Eq. (C.57). We can define the generalized

angular momentum and the total angular momentum as

$$\mathbf{L} = \mathbf{r} \times \mathbf{p}, \qquad \mathbf{J} = \mathbf{L} + \underbrace{\frac{\gamma}{2}}_{=\mathbf{S}}, \qquad [\mathbf{L}, \mathbf{r}] = [\mathbf{J}, \mathbf{r}] = 0. \qquad (C.66)$$

We note that both **L** and **p** are Hermitian operators. The eigenfunctions of L^2 are given by the ordinary spherical harmonics in D = 3,

$$\mathbf{L}^{2} Y_{\ell m} = \ell(\ell+1) Y_{\ell m}, \qquad \underbrace{L_{3}}_{=L_{z}} Y_{\ell m} = m Y_{\ell m}, \qquad \ell = 0, 1, 2, \dots, \qquad m = -\ell, \dots, \ell.$$
(C.67)

Using the spherical harmonics we can build simultaneous eigenfunctions of all four operators $\{J^2, J_3, L^2, S^2\}$. These eigenfunctions are the so-called spinor spherical harmonics,

$$\phi_{jm_{j}}^{+} = \begin{pmatrix} \sqrt{\frac{\ell+m+1}{2\ell+1}} Y_{\ell m} \\ \sqrt{\frac{\ell-m}{2\ell+1}} Y_{\ell m+1} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \phi_{jm_{j}}^{-} = \begin{pmatrix} -\sqrt{\frac{\ell-m}{2\ell+1}} Y_{\ell m} \\ \sqrt{\frac{\ell+m+1}{2\ell+1}} Y_{\ell m+1} \end{pmatrix}.$$
(C.68)

The eigenfunctions $\phi_{jm_j}^{\pm}$ correspond to the eigenvalues $j = \ell \pm 1/2$ and $m_j = m \pm 1/2$, respectively, and they posses the following quantum numbers under the three operators \mathbf{J}^2 , J_3 , \mathbf{L}^2 , respectively,

$$\begin{cases} \mathbf{L}^{2}\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} = \ell(\ell+1)\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} \\ \mathbf{J}^{2}\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} = j(j+1)\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} , \\ J_{3}\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} = m_{j}\phi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm} \end{cases} \begin{pmatrix} j = \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \frac{5}{2} \dots \\ m_{j} = -j \dots j \end{pmatrix} .$$
(C.69)

The eigenvalue *j* has a degeneracy of (2j + 1). Any spinor in \mathbb{R}^3 can be decomposed in the orthonormal basis spanned by $\phi_{jm_j}^{\pm}$. For our purposes, it is further convenient to introduce the radial gamma matrix $\gamma_r = \gamma \cdot \mathbf{n}$ (where $\mathbf{n} = \mathbf{r}/r \in S_1^2$). The Dirac operator can then simply be written as

$$i\gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} = i\gamma_{r} \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial r} - \frac{1}{r} \left(\mathbf{J}^{2} - \mathbf{L}^{2} - \frac{3}{4} \right) \right], \qquad (C.70)$$

and is diagonal in the basis of spinor spherical harmonics ϕ_{im}^{\pm} .

Weyl map to the cylinder

We can perform the Weyl transformation from flat space to the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$ as follows:

$$r = e^{\tau}, \qquad \eta_{\mu\nu} = r_0 e^{2\tau} g_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \psi_{\mathbb{R}^3} = e^{-\tau} \psi_{\mathbb{R} \times S^2}.$$
(C.71)

After foliating radially, the Dirac conjugate of a spinor ψ is given by $\psi^{\dagger} = \bar{\psi}\gamma_r$. After performing the Weyl transformation, the free Dirac action on the cylinder $\mathbb{R} \times S_{r_0}^2$ reads

$$S = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \bar{\psi} \gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \psi = \int_{\mathbb{R} \times S^2_{r_0}} \bar{\psi} \gamma_\mu D^\mu \psi, \qquad \gamma_\mu D^\mu = \gamma_r \left[\frac{\partial}{\partial \tau} - \frac{1}{r_0} \left(\mathbf{J}^2 - \mathbf{L}^2 + \frac{1}{4} \right) \right].$$
(C.72)
The spinor wave function on the cylinder are given by

$$\Psi_{njm_j}^{\pm}(\tau,\mathbf{n}) = e^{-i\omega_n \tau} \phi_{jm_j}^{\pm}(\mathbf{n}), \qquad (C.73)$$

where $\mathbf{n} \in S_1^2$. In the computation of functional determinants on $S_{\beta}^1 \times S_{r_0}^2$ we can make use of the following relations,

$$\int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{2}} (\Psi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm})^{\dagger} \Psi_{j'm_{j}}^{\pm} = \delta_{j'j} \delta_{m_{j}'m_{j}} \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$
(C.74)

$$\int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{2}} (\Psi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm})^{\dagger} \gamma_{r} \Psi_{j'm_{j}'}^{\pm} = \delta_{j'j} \delta_{m_{j}'m_{j}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & -1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(C.75)

$$\int_{S_{\beta}^{1} \times S_{r_{0}}^{2}} (\Psi_{jm_{j}}^{\pm})^{\dagger} i \gamma_{\mu} D^{\mu} \Psi_{j'm_{j}}^{\pm} = \delta_{j'j} \delta_{m_{j}'m_{j}} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \omega_{n} - i\omega_{j} \\ \omega_{n} + i\omega_{j} & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(C.76)

where we have introduced the fermionic Matsubara frequencies ω_n and the eigenvalues of the Dirac operator on the sphere ω_i . They are given by

$$\omega_n = \frac{(2n+1)\pi}{\beta}, \qquad \qquad \omega_j = \frac{1}{r_0} \left(j + \frac{1}{2} \right), \qquad (C.77)$$

respectively.

C.4.3 Reducible Representation

For fermionic theories in three-dimensional spacetime with an even number 2*N* of fermionic fields — $\psi_{a=1,...,2N}$ — it is sometimes convenient to introduce a reducible representation of the Clifford algebra as follows:

$$\Gamma_{\mu} = \sigma_3 \otimes \gamma_{\mu} = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma_{\mu} & 0\\ 0 & -\gamma_{\mu} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad \Psi_i := \begin{pmatrix} \psi_i\\ \psi_{i+N} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad i = 1, \dots, N.$$
(C.78)

Introducing a reducible representation as defined above allows for a notion of chiral symmetry in D = 3 within the theory, which however is actually part of the global symmetry of the theory. For example, we can choose

$$\Gamma_5 = \sigma_1 \otimes \mathbb{1} = \begin{pmatrix} & \mathbb{1} \\ \mathbb{1} & & \end{pmatrix}, \tag{C.79}$$

and an appropriate choice of charge conjugation matrix is given by

$$C_4 = \Gamma_2 = \sigma_3 \otimes C = \begin{pmatrix} \sigma_2 \\ & -\sigma_2 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{C.80}$$

The four dimensional matrix C_4 as defined above then satisfies

$$C_4 = C_4^{-1} = C_4^{\dagger} = -C_4^{T} = -C_4^{*}, \qquad C_4 \Gamma_{\mu} C_4 = -(\Gamma_{\mu})^{T}.$$
(C.81)

the matrices Γ_5 and C_4 further satisfy

$$\{\Gamma_5, C_4\} = 0. \tag{C.82}$$

Importantly, charge conjugation is independent of the signature of spacetime [Wetterich:2011ab]. In terms of the spinor fields ψ_i the reducible four-dimensional representation is constructed of two two-dimensional irreducible spinors,

$$\Psi_i = \left(\psi_i, \psi_{i+N}\right)^T, \qquad \bar{\Psi}_i = \Psi_i^{\dagger} \Gamma_3 = \left(\psi_i^{\dagger} \gamma_3, -\psi_{i+N}^{\dagger} \gamma_3\right) = \left(\bar{\psi}_i, -\bar{\psi}_{i+N}\right), \qquad (C.83)$$

for i = 1, ..., N. As a concrete example, we consider the action of the U(1)-NJL model of N reducible spinors. Written in terms of our reducible representation the action is given by

$$S = \int d^3x \left(\bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi_i - \frac{g}{N} \left((\bar{\Psi}_i \Psi_i)^2 - (\bar{\Psi}_i \Gamma_5 \Psi_i)^2 \right) \right).$$
(C.84)

C.5 U(1) Pauli–Gürsey transformation

In this appendix we return to the the U(1)-NJL model. For simplicity we take N = 1, but the results discussed here are trivially generalized to arbitrary N. For the U(1)-NJL model with the action

$$S = \int d^3x \left(\bar{\Psi} \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi - \frac{g}{N} \left((\bar{\Psi} \Psi)^2 - (\bar{\Psi} \Gamma_5 \Psi)^2 \right) \right)$$
(C.85)

we consider the following linear transformation of the fields at the level of the path integral

$$\Psi \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \left[(1 - \Gamma_5) \Psi + (1 + \Gamma_5) C_4 \bar{\Psi}^T \right],$$

$$\bar{\Psi} \mapsto \frac{1}{2} \left[\bar{\Psi} (1 + \Gamma_5) - \Psi^T C_4 (1 - \Gamma_5) \right].$$
 (C.86)

This is a so-called Pauli–Gursey (PG) transformation. We remark that the precise form of this transformation depends on the convention depends on the convention for the gamma matrices, in particular Γ_5 and C_4 . Further, we note that this transformation is an involution as it maps the field Ψ onto itself after twice applying the transformation.

Under the PG transformation as defined above the kinetic term in the action remains invariant,

$$\int d^3x \,\bar{\Psi} \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi \mapsto \int d^3x \,\bar{\Psi} \Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu \Psi, \qquad (C.87)$$

The Cooper BCS quartic interaction term $\bar{\Psi}C_4\bar{\Psi}^T\Psi^T C_4\Psi$ is mapped to the interaction term of the U(1)-NJL model

$$-\bar{\Psi}C_4\bar{\Psi}^T\Psi^T C_4\Psi \mapsto \bar{\Psi}(1+\Gamma_5)\Psi\bar{\Psi}(1-\Gamma_5)\Psi.$$
(C.88)

and vice versa. The other direction can either be inferred by the fact that the PG transformation is an

involution or computed directly. In the latter approach we will need the fact that

$$\bar{\Psi}\Gamma_5 C_4 \bar{\Psi}^T = \Psi^T \Gamma_5 C_4 \Psi = 0, \qquad (C.89)$$

which holds true in our convention for the gamma matrices.

Interestingly, the PG transformation also maps the $U(1)_B$ fermion number chemical potential term into the $U(1)_A$ chiral (axial) chemical potential term within the action, and vice versa of course. Concretely, this means that

$$\bar{\Psi}\Gamma_{3}\mu\Psi \mapsto \bar{\Psi}(-\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}\mu)\Psi, \qquad \bar{\Psi}\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}\mu\Psi \mapsto \bar{\Psi}(-\Gamma_{3}\mu)\Psi.$$
 (C.90)

In total the PG transformation, as defined above, yields the following map U(1)–NJL model to the so-called Cooper model,

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} - \mu\Gamma_3\Gamma_5)\Psi - \frac{g}{N} \left((\bar{\Psi}\Psi)^2 - (\bar{\Psi}\Gamma_5\Psi)^2 \right) \right]$$

$$= \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} - \mu\Gamma_3\Gamma_5)\Psi - \frac{g}{N}\bar{\Psi}(1 + \Gamma_5)\Psi\bar{\Psi}(1 - \Gamma_5)\Psi \right]$$

$$\mapsto \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} + \mu\Gamma_3)\Psi + \frac{g}{N}\bar{\Psi}C_4\bar{\Psi}^T\Psi^TC_4\Psi \right].$$
 (C.91)

The converse statement is of course true as well. For completeness, written in terms of collective fields at large *N*, the Cooper model is given by

$$S = \int d^3x \left[\bar{\Psi}_i (\Gamma_\mu \partial^\mu + \mu \Gamma_3) \Psi_i + i \frac{\Phi}{2} \bar{\Psi}_i C_4 \bar{\Psi}_i^T + i \frac{\Phi^*}{2} \Psi_i^T C_4 \Psi_i + \frac{N}{4g} \Phi^* \Phi \right].$$
(C.92)

C.6 Computation of the free fermion determinant

We want to compute the path integral with the action in Eq. (3.190). Spinors possess no zero modes because of the anti-periodic boundary conditions they obey within the path integral. At finite temperature, the Matsubara frequencies implement the anti-periodic boundary conditions,⁶

$$\omega_n = (2n+1)\frac{\pi}{\beta}, \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad \Psi(0, r_0 \mathbf{n}) = -\Psi(\beta, r_0 \mathbf{n}), \quad \mathbf{n} \in S_1^2. \tag{C.93}$$

The action S_{μ} remains quadratic after the inclusion of the $U(1)_B$ chemical potential and all spinors can be integrated out analogously to how it is done in Appendix C.2. The resulting grand-canonical partition function to leading order in *N* reads

$$-\log(Z_{gc}(\mu)) = -N\log\det\left[\Gamma_3\left(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} - \mu\Gamma_3\right)\right] = -N\mathrm{Tr}\log\left[\Gamma_3\left(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu} - \mu\Gamma_3\right)\right],\tag{C.94}$$

⁶Compare the Matsubara frequencies for spinors here to the ones for bosonic DoF (scalars) in Appendix C.2.

where we used the fact that Grassmann variables satisfy

$$\int \mathrm{d}\eta_1 \mathrm{d}\eta_1^{\dagger} \cdots \mathrm{d}\eta_N \mathrm{d}\eta_N^{\dagger} e^{\eta^{\dagger} D \eta} = \det D.$$
(C.95)

Using the Matsubara frequencies we can write down the trace-log term of the above operator in terms of the eigenvalues on the sphere, which are given by (see Appendix C.4.2)

spec
$$\left[\Gamma_{3}\left(\Gamma_{\mu}\partial^{\mu}-\mu\Gamma_{3}\right)\right] = \left\{\pm i\sqrt{\left(\omega_{n}+i\mu\right)^{2}+\omega_{j}^{2}}\right\},\qquad \qquad \omega_{j}^{2} = \frac{(j+1/2)^{2}}{r_{0}^{2}},\qquad (C.96)$$

where $j \ge 1/2, 3/2, ...$ and $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. The multiplicities of the eigenvalues j are (2j + 1). The log-det term can now be computed to give [194]

$$S_{\mu} = -N \operatorname{Tr}(\delta_{\alpha\beta}) \sum_{j} (2j+1) \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \log \beta^{2} \left[(\omega_{n} + i\mu)^{2} + \omega_{j}^{2} \right]$$

$$= -4N \sum_{j} (2j+1) \sum_{n \ge 0} \left\{ \log \left[(2n+1)^{2} \pi^{2} + \beta^{2} (\omega_{j} + \mu)^{2} \right] + \log \left[(2n+1)^{2} \pi^{2} + \beta^{2} (\omega_{j} - \mu)^{2} \right] \right\}.$$
 (C.97)

The determinantal operation is performed over both the frequency-momentum space and the Dirac indices, with $Tr(\delta_{\alpha\beta}) = 4$ being the trace over the unit matrix in spinor space. This result is logarithmically divergent and needs to be regularized. To do so we use will use zeta function regularization (here $\zeta(s; a)$ denotes the Hurwitz zeta function),

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \log\left[(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 \right] = -2 \frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}s} \sum_{n\geq 0} \frac{1}{\left[(2n+1)\pi \right]^s} \bigg|_{s=0} = \frac{2}{\left[2\pi \right]^s} \Big[\log(2\pi)\zeta(s;1/2) - \zeta'(s;1/2) \Big] \bigg|_{s=0} = \log(2) \,. \tag{C.98}$$

where we have used the results

$$\zeta(0;a) = \frac{1}{2} - a, \qquad \zeta'(0;a) = \log(\Gamma(a)) - \frac{1}{2}\log(2\pi). \qquad (C.99)$$

The regularized action reads

$$S_{\mu} = -4N\sum_{j} (2j+1) \left(2\log 2 + \sum_{n \ge 0} \log \left[\frac{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 + \beta^2 (\omega_j \pm \mu)^2}{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2} \right] \left[\frac{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 + \beta^2 (\omega_j - \mu)^2}{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2} \right] \right).$$
(C.100)

We can apply the identities⁷

$$\log\left[\frac{(2n+1)^2\pi^2 + \beta^2(\omega_j \pm \mu)^2}{(2n+1)^2\pi^2}\right] = \int_0^{\beta^2(\omega_j \pm \mu)^2} \frac{1}{\theta^2 + (2n+1)^2\pi^2}, \qquad \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{(n-x)(n-y)} = \frac{\pi(\cot\pi x - \cot\pi y)}{(y-x)},$$
(C.101)

to derive that

$$\sum_{n\geq 0} \log\left[\frac{(2n+1)^2\pi^2 + \beta^2(\omega_j \pm \mu)^2}{(2n+1)^2\pi^2}\right] = \frac{\beta}{2} \left(\omega_j \pm \mu\right) + \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_j \pm \mu)}\right) - \log(2).$$
(C.102)

⁷The second identity can further be used to show that $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 + \theta^2} = \frac{1}{\theta} \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{e^{\theta} + 1} \right).$

The constant factor precisely cancels the factor from the zeta function regularization and the grand potential now reads

$$\Omega(\mu) = -\frac{\log(Z_{gc}(\mu))}{(2N)\beta V} = -\frac{1}{\beta V} \sum_{j=\frac{1}{2},\frac{3}{2},\dots} 2(2j+1) \sum_{n\geq 0} \left[\beta \omega_{\ell} + \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell}-\mu)}\right) + \log\left(1 + e^{-\beta(\omega_{\ell}+\mu)}\right) \right],$$
(C.103)

We quickly remark that the computation of the log-det term for the GN model and the NJL-type models in Sections 3.3.2, 3.3.3 and 3.3.4 are computed analogously after adding the appropriate mass and chemical potential terms, at least in the limit $N \rightarrow \infty$.

C.7 Finite-density loop integrals and Matsubara sums

Here, we collect some important machinery used in the computation of finite-density loop integrals, in particular for the GN model in Section 3.3.2.

C.7.1 Fourier transforms on $S^1_{\beta} \times \mathbb{R}^2$ and Matsubara sums

In the following we denote a point in $S_{\beta}^1 \times \mathbb{R}^2$ by $x = (\tau, \mathbf{x})$ and a point in Fourier space by $P = (\omega_n, \mathbf{p})$, where $\omega_n = (2n+1)\pi/\beta$ denote the fermionic Matsubara frequencies. In our normalization conventions for Fourier transforms we have

$$\delta(x - x') = \oint \frac{d^2 p}{\beta(2\pi)^2} e^{-iP \cdot (x - x')}, \qquad \qquad \delta_{n'n} \delta(p - p') = \int \frac{d\tau d^2 x}{\beta(2\pi)^2} e^{-ix \cdot (P - P')}, \qquad (C.104)$$

$$f(x) = \oint \frac{d^2 p}{\sqrt{\beta(2\pi)^2}} e^{-iP \cdot x} \tilde{f}(P), \qquad \qquad \tilde{f}(P) = \int \frac{d\tau d^2 x}{\sqrt{\beta(2\pi)^2}} e^{iP \cdot x} f(x). \qquad (C.105)$$

In computations of Dirac determinants we will encounter sums over the fermionic Matsubara frequencies. Generally speaking, these can all be performed using the following formula:

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \log \left[\frac{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 + A^2}{(2n+1)^2 \pi^2 + 1} \right] = A + 2\log(1 + e^{-A}).$$
(C.106)

C.7.2 GN scalar integrals at finite μ , β

In the present appendix we collect scalar integrals required to obtain the results for the fluctuations within the large-N GN model discussed in Section 3.3.2. One-loop integrals computed at finite temperature and chemical potential can generically be derived from the following massive scalar integral [195]:

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d k}{(2\pi)^d} \frac{1}{[k^2 + m^2]^\alpha} = \frac{1}{(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \frac{\Gamma(\alpha - d/2)}{\Gamma(\alpha)} (m^2)^{-\alpha + \frac{d}{2}}.$$
(C.107)

Using the notation $K^{(\mu)} = (\omega_n - I\mu, \mathbf{k})$ the first scalar integral appearing in the computations in

Section 3.3.2 can be computed as

$$\begin{split} I_{1} &= \oint \frac{d^{d}k}{\beta(2\pi)^{d}} \frac{1}{\left(K^{(\mu)}\right)^{2}} \bigg|_{d=2} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(1-d/2)}{(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{\left[(\omega_{n}-i\mu)^{2}\right]^{1-\frac{d}{2}}} \bigg|_{d=2} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(1-d/2)}{(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{-2+d} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{\left[\left(n+\frac{1}{2}-i\beta\mu/(2\pi)\right)^{2}\right]^{1-\frac{d}{2}}} \bigg|_{d=2} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(1-d/2)}{(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{-2+d} \left[\zeta\left(2-d,\frac{1}{2}-i\beta\mu/(2\pi)\right) + \zeta\left(2-d,\frac{1}{2}+i\beta\mu/(2\pi)\right)\right]\bigg|_{d=2}. \end{split}$$
(C.108)

At zero temperature after setting d = 2 this result becomes

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} I_1 = -\frac{\mu}{4\pi} \,. \tag{C.109}$$

The I_2 integral is slightly more involved as it includes three scales: β , μ and P, where $P = (\omega_m, \mathbf{p})$ is the external momentum. However, it can still be computed similarly to I_1 after a Feynman parametrization is used to merge the two propagators in the denominator. We find that

$$\begin{split} I_{2} &= \oint \frac{d^{2}k d^{2}q}{\left(\beta(2\pi)^{2}\right)^{2}} \frac{\delta(K+Q-P)}{\left(K^{(\mu)}\right)^{2} \left(Q^{(\mu)\dagger}\right)^{2}} \\ &= \int_{0}^{1} dx \oint \frac{d^{2}k}{\beta(2\pi)^{2}} \frac{1}{\left[\mathbf{k}^{2} + \left(x(1-x)\mathbf{p}^{2} + (1-x)(\omega_{n}-i\mu)^{2} + x(\omega_{m}-\omega_{n}+i\mu)^{2}\right)\right]^{2}} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(2-d/2)}{\beta(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{d-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{\left[\left(n+\frac{1}{2}-i\beta\frac{\mu}{2\pi}-x\beta\frac{\omega_{m}}{2\pi}\right)^{2} + x(1-x)\left((\beta\frac{\mathbf{p}}{2\pi})^{2} + (\beta\frac{\omega_{m}}{2\pi})^{2}\right)\right]^{2-\frac{d}{2}}} \bigg|_{d=2} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(2-d/2)}{\beta(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{d-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{1}{\left[(n+A)^{2}+B\right]^{2-\frac{d}{2}}} \bigg|_{d=2} \\ &= \frac{\Gamma(2-d/2)}{\beta(4\pi)^{\frac{d}{2}}} \left(\frac{2\pi}{\beta}\right)^{d-4} \int_{0}^{1} dx \left[\frac{1}{\left[A^{2}+B\right]^{2-\frac{d}{2}}} + F(2-d/2;A,B) + F(2-d/2;-A,B)\right] \bigg|_{d=2}, \quad (C.110) \end{split}$$

where we introduced the quantities

$$A = \frac{1}{2} - i\beta \frac{\mu}{2\pi} - x\beta \frac{\omega_m}{2\pi}, \qquad B = x(1-x) \left[(\beta \frac{\mathbf{p}}{2\pi})^2 + (\beta \frac{\omega_m}{2\pi})^2 \right].$$
(C.111)

The functions *F* denote a family of special zeta function which can be found in [237]. At zero temperature and after setting d = 2 the I_2 -integral reduces to

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} I_2 = \frac{1}{8\sqrt{\omega_m^2 + \mathbf{p}^2}} = \frac{1}{8\sqrt{P^2}}.$$
 (C.112)

C.7.3 NJL loop integrals

In the computations for the fluctuations within the NJL-type models discussed in Section 3.3.3 we have to evaluate the following integrals:

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P) = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \operatorname{Tr}\left[\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K)\tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K)\right],\tag{C.113}$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P) = -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \operatorname{Tr}\left[\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K) \Gamma_5 \tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K)\right],\tag{C.114}$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P) = -i \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \operatorname{Tr}\left[\Gamma_5 \tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(K) \tilde{D}^{(-\mu,-\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P-K)\right], \qquad (C.115)$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \operatorname{Tr} \left[\Gamma_5 \, \tilde{D}^{(\mu, \langle \Phi \rangle)}(K) \, \Gamma_5 \, \tilde{D}^{(-\mu, -\langle \Phi \rangle)}(P-K) \right], \tag{C.116}$$

where the fermion propagator in momentum space $\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P)$ is given by

$$\tilde{D}^{(\mu,\langle\Phi\rangle)}(P) = (-i\Gamma_{\mu}P^{\mu} + \langle\Phi\rangle - \mu\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5})^{-1} = \frac{(\omega^{2} + \mathbf{p}^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle^{2} - \mu^{2} + 2\mu(i\omega\Gamma_{3} + \langle\Phi\rangle)\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5})}{(\omega^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle^{2} + (\mu + |\mathbf{p}|)^{2})(\omega^{2} + \langle\Phi\rangle^{2} + (\mu - |\mathbf{p}|)^{2})} (i\Gamma_{\mu}P^{\mu} + \langle\Phi\rangle - \mu\Gamma_{3}\Gamma_{5}).$$
(C.117)

The gamma matrices used here are the ones from the reducible representation defined in Appendix C.4.3. Since we only need to compute the quadratic order in *P*, we can evaluate these integrals in an expansion in P/μ .

Zeroth order in P/μ

To zeroth order in P/μ the above integrals read

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k \,\mathrm{d}\omega_k}{(2\pi)^3} \left[4\langle \Phi \rangle^2 \left(\frac{1}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \right]^2} + \frac{1}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \right]^2} \right) - \frac{2}{(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} - \frac{2}{(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} \right],$$
(C.118)

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = 0, \qquad (C.119)$$

$$\left. \tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P) \right|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = 0, \tag{C.120}$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k \,\mathrm{d}\omega_k}{(2\pi)^3} \left[\frac{2}{(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} + \frac{2}{(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} \right]. \tag{C.121}$$

First, we can perform the residue integrals over ω_k ,

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(0)} = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\frac{(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \right]^{3/2}} + \frac{(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 \right]^{3/2}} \right], \quad (C.122)$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(0)} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^2} \left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}} \right].$$
(C.123)

The remaining integrals over **k** are both divergent. However, the divergence is independent of μ and hence these integrals can be regularized simply via subtraction of the expression for $\mu = 0$. After regularization, the divergent integrals to be subtracted give

$$\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^2} \frac{2\mathbf{k}^2}{\left(\mathbf{k}^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right)^{3/2}} = \frac{1}{\pi} \int \mathrm{d}k \, k \, \frac{k^2}{\left(k^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right)^{3/2}} := -\frac{2}{\pi} \langle \Phi \rangle, \qquad \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^2} \, \frac{2}{\sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}} := -\frac{\langle \Phi \rangle}{\pi}. \tag{C.124}$$

After performing the remaining spatial integrals over the momentum **k** we find that

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(0)} = \frac{1}{\pi} \left[2\sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} - \mu \operatorname{arctanh}\left(\frac{\mu}{\sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}}\right) \right], \qquad (C.125)$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(0)} = \frac{1}{\pi} \left[\sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2} - \mu \operatorname{arctanh}\left(\frac{\mu}{\sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}}\right) \right].$$
(C.126)

After applying the EoM,

$$\langle \Phi \rangle = \sqrt{\kappa_0^2 - 1} \mu$$
, $\operatorname{arctanh}\left(\frac{1}{\kappa_0}\right) = \kappa_0$, (C.127)

the final result reads

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = \frac{\kappa_0 \pi}{\mu}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathcal{O}(0)} = 0. \qquad (C.128)$$

First order in P/μ

To linear order in P/μ we find that for two elements of the inverse propagator the integrand is and odd function of the coefficients of **k**. Hence, they identically vanish

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = 0, \qquad \qquad \tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = 0. \qquad (C.129)$$

The remaining two integrals are computed as follows:

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k \,\mathrm{d}\omega_k}{(2\pi)^3} \,\frac{4\mu\omega \left[-3\mathbf{k}^4 + 2\mathbf{k}^2 \left(-\omega_k^2 + \mu^2 - \langle\Phi\rangle^2\right) + \left(\omega_k^2 + \mu^2 + \langle\Phi\rangle^2\right)^2\right]}{\left[\left(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu\right)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle\Phi\rangle^2\right]^2 \left[\left(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu\right)^2 + \omega_k^2 + \langle\Phi\rangle^2\right]^2},\tag{C.130}$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = -\int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{2}k\,\mathrm{d}\omega_{k}}{(2\pi)^{3}} \,\frac{4\mu\omega\left[-3\mathbf{k}^{4}+2\mathbf{k}^{2}\left(-\omega_{k}^{2}+\mu^{2}-\langle\Phi\rangle^{2}\right)+\left(\omega_{k}^{2}+\mu^{2}+\langle\Phi\rangle^{2}\right)^{2}\right]}{\left[\left(|\mathbf{k}|-\mu\right)^{2}+\omega_{k}^{2}+\langle\Phi\rangle^{2}\right]^{2}\left[\left(|\mathbf{k}|+\mu\right)^{2}+\omega_{k}^{2}+\langle\Phi\rangle^{2}\right]^{2}}\,.\tag{C.131}$$

We again perform the residue integrals over ω_k first. The result is not divergent, as expected, and can be directly integrated over the momenta **k**,

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = \frac{\omega}{4\pi} \log\left(\frac{2\mu\left(\mu - \sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2}\right)}{\langle \Phi \rangle^2} + 1\right), \quad \tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = \frac{\omega}{4\pi} \log\left(\frac{2\mu\left(\sqrt{\mu^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2 + \mu}\right)}{\langle \Phi \rangle^2} + 1\right). \quad (C.132)$$

After using the EoM the final result we end up with reads

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = -\frac{\kappa_0\omega}{2\pi}, \qquad \qquad \tilde{G}_{\pi\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P/\mu)} = \frac{\kappa_0\omega}{2\pi}.$$
(C.133)

Second order in P^2/μ^2

Due to rotational invariance, the integrand for the quadratic order in P/μ must be of the form

$$A(|\mathbf{k}|)\,\omega^2 + B(|\mathbf{k}|)\,\omega\,(\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{p}) + C(|\mathbf{k}|)\,\mathbf{p}^2 + D(|\mathbf{k}|)\,(\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{p})^2\,. \tag{C.134}$$

The $B(|\mathbf{k}|)$ -piece is identically zero due to being an odd function. In the same vein, the cross-term in $(\mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{p})^2$ identically vanishes. Hence, the part of the integrand that contributes is

$$A(|\mathbf{k}|)\,\omega^2 + C(|\mathbf{k}|)\,\mathbf{p}^2 + D(|\mathbf{k}|)\,(k_1^2\,p_1^2 + k_2^2\,p_2^2)\,. \tag{C.135}$$

Given the symmetry property of the integral under the exchange $k_1 \leftrightarrow k_2$, after evaluation the integral is a function of $\mathbf{p}^2 = p_1^2 + p_2^2$ (and ω^2). We therefore split the computation into two parts, one proportional to ω^2 and the other one proportional to \mathbf{p}^2 . After performing the residue integral over ω_k the non-trivial parts of the integrals proportional to ω^2 are given by

$$I_{\sigma\sigma}^{\omega} = \frac{\pi}{2} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^3} \,\mu^2 \left(\frac{\omega}{\mu}\right)^2 \left[\frac{(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right]^{5/2}} + \frac{(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right]^{5/2}}\right],\tag{C.136}$$

$$I_{\pi\pi}^{\omega} = \frac{\pi}{2} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^2 k}{(2\pi)^3} \,\mu^2 \left(\frac{\omega}{\mu}\right)^2 \left[\frac{1}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| + \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right]^{3/2}} + \frac{1}{\left[(|\mathbf{k}| - \mu)^2 + \langle \Phi \rangle^2\right]^{3/2}}\right]. \tag{C.137}$$

We can then perform the integral over \mathbf{k} and use the EoM to find that

$$I_{\sigma\sigma}^{\omega} = \frac{\omega^2 - 2\kappa_0^2 \omega^2}{12\pi\kappa_0 \mu - 12\pi\kappa_0^3 \mu}, \qquad I_{\pi\pi}^{\omega} = -\frac{\kappa_0 \omega^2}{4\pi\mu - 4\pi\kappa_0^2 \mu}.$$
(C.138)

We simply repeat this procedure for the term proportional to \mathbf{p}^2 . The final result reads

$$I_{\sigma\sigma}^{p} = \frac{\left(3\kappa_{0}^{6} - 2\kappa_{0}^{4} - 2\kappa_{0}^{2} + 2\right)p^{2}}{24\pi\kappa_{0}^{3}(\kappa_{0}^{2} - 1)\mu}, \qquad I_{\pi\pi}^{p} = -\frac{\kappa_{0}^{3}p^{2}}{8\pi\mu - 8\pi\kappa_{0}^{2}\mu}, \qquad (C.139)$$

with the other terms vanishing. Putting both contributions together we find that

$$\tilde{G}_{\sigma\sigma}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P^2/\mu^2)} = \frac{\omega^2 - 2\kappa_0^2 \omega^2}{12\pi\kappa_0 \mu - 12\pi\kappa_0^3 \mu} + \frac{\left(3\kappa_0^6 - 2\kappa_0^4 - 2\kappa_0^2 + 2\right)p^2}{24\pi\kappa_0^3 \left(\kappa_0^2 - 1\right)\mu}, \quad (C.140)$$

$$\tilde{G}_{\pi\pi}^{-1}(P)\Big|_{\mathscr{O}(P^2/\mu^2)} = -\frac{\kappa_0\omega^2}{4\pi\mu - 4\pi\kappa_0^2\mu} - \frac{\kappa_0^3 p^2}{8\pi\mu - 8\pi\kappa_0^2\mu}.$$
(C.141)

- ¹R. Moser, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Convexity, large charge and the large-n phase diagram of the φ^4 theory", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 2110.07617 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2022)152 (2022).
- ²N. Dondi, I. Kalogerakis, R. Moser, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Spinning correlators in large-charge cfts", Nuclear Physics B **983**, arXiv: 2203.12624 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.nuclphysb.2022.115928 (2022).
- ³N. Dondi, S. Hellerman, I. Kalogerakis, R. Moser, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Fermionic cfts at large charge and large n", Journal of High Energy Physics **08**, arXiv: 2211.15318 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2023)180 (2023).
- ⁴R. P. Feynman, "Space-time approach to non-relativistic quantum mechanics", Rev. Mod. Phys. **20**, 367–387 (1948).
- ⁵Y. Nambu, "Quasi-particles and gauge invariance in the theory of superconductivity", Phys. Rev. **117**, 648–663 (1960).
- ⁶J. Goldstone, A. Salam, and S. Weinberg, "Broken symmetries", Phys. Rev. 127, 965–970 (1962).
- ⁷L. P. Kadanoff, "Scaling laws for ising models near T_c ", Physics Physique Fizika **2**, 263–272 (1966).
- ⁸K. G. Wilson and M. E. Fisher, "Critical exponents in 3.99 dimensions", Phys. Rev. Lett. **28**, 240–243 (1972).
- ⁹C. G. Callan, "Broken scale invariance in scalar field theory", Phys. Rev. D **2**, 1541–1547 (1970).
- ¹⁰K. Symanzik, "Small distance behavior in field theory and power counting", Communications in Mathematical Physics 18, 227–246 (1970).
- ¹¹D. Skinner, "Quantum field theory *II*", (2018 (2015)).
- ¹²Y. Nakayama, "Scale invariance vs conformal invariance", Physics Reports 569, arXiv: 1302.0884 [hep-th], 1–93 (2015).
- ¹³R. Rattazzi, V. S. Rychkov, E. Tonni, and A. Vichi, "Bounding scalar operator dimensions in 4d cft", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 0807.0004 [hep-th], 10.1088/1126-6708/2008/12/031 (2008).
- ¹⁴M. Campostrini, M. Hasenbusch, A. Pelissetto, P. Rossi, and E. Vicari, "Critical behavior of the threedimensional xy universality class", Physical Review B 63, arXiv: cond-mat/0010360 [cond-mat], 10.1103/PhysRevB.63.214503 (2001).

- ¹⁵M. Campostrini, M. Hasenbusch, A. Pelissetto, P. Rossi, and E. Vicari, "Critical exponents and equation of state of three-dimensional spin models", Nuclear Physics B Proceedings Supplements **94**, edited by T. Bhattacharya, R. Gupta, and A. Patel, arXiv: hep-lat/0010041 [hep-lat], 857–860 (2001).
- ¹⁶M. Campostrini, M. Hasenbusch, A. Pelissetto, P. Rossi, and E. Vicari, "Critical exponents and equation of state of the three-dimensional heisenberg universality class", Physical Review B **65**, arXiv: cond-mat/0110336 [cond-mat], 10.1103/PhysRevB.65.144520 (2002).
- ¹⁷S. Hellerman, D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and M. Watanabe, "On the cft operator spectrum at large global charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1505.01537 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2015)071 (2015).
- ¹⁸A. Monin, D. Pirtskhalava, R. Rattazzi, and F. K. Seibold, "Semiclassics, goldstone bosons and cft data", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, arXiv: 1611.02912 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2017)011 (2017).
- ¹⁹T. Appelquist and U. W. Heinz, "Vacuum stability in three-dimensional O(N) theories", Phys. Rev. D **25**, 2620–2633 (1982).
- ²⁰S. Giombi and J. Hyman, "On the large charge sector in the critical *O*(*N*) model at large *N*", Journal of High Energy Physics **09**, arXiv: 2011.11622 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP09(2021)184 (2021).
- ²¹D. Simmons-Duffin, "Tasi lectures on the conformal bootstrap", arXiv: 1602.07982 [hep-th], 1–74 (2017).
- ²²P. D. Francesco, P. Mathieu, and D. Sénéchal, *Conformal field theory* (Springer New York, 1997).
- ²³S. Rychkov, *EPFL lectures on conformal field theory in d* \geq 3 *dimensions*, SpringerBriefs in Physics (Springer International Publishing, 2017).
- ²⁴M. Gillioz, "Conformal field theory for particle physicists", SpringerBriefs in Physics, arXiv: 2207.09474 [hep-th], 10.1007/978-3-031-27086-4 (2023).
- ²⁵M. Schottenloher, A mathematical introduction to conformal field theory, Vol. 759, Lecture Notes in Physics (Springer Berlin, Heidelberg, Aug. 2008).
- ²⁶R. Blumenhagen and E. Plauschinn, *Introduction to conformal field theory : with applications to string theory*, Vol. 779, Lecture Notes in Physics (Springer Berlin, Heidelberg, 2009).
- ²⁷S. Weinberg, *The quantum theory of fields: volume 1, foundations* (Cambridge University Press, 1995).
- ²⁸S. Weinberg, *The quantum theory of fields: volume 2, modern applications* (Cambridge University Press, 1996).
- ²⁹S. Weinberg, *The quantum theory of fields: volume 3, supersymmetry* (Cambridge University Press, 2000).
- ³⁰S. Coleman, *Lectures of sidney coleman on quantum field theory*, edited by B. G.-g. Chen, D. Derbes, D. Griffiths, B. Hill, R. Sohn, and Y.-S. Ting (WORLD SCIENTIFIC, Dec. 2018).
- ³¹M. D. Schwartz, *Quantum field theory and the standard model* (Cambridge University Press, 2013).
- ³²E. Fradkin, *Quantum field theory: an integrated approach* (Princeton University Press, 2021).
- ³³J. Derendinger, *Théorie quantique des champs*, Physique: Presses polytechniques romandes (Presses polytechniques et universitaires romandes (PPUR), 2001).

- ³⁴H. Watanabe, "Counting rules of nambu–goldstone modes", Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics 11, arXiv: 1904.00569 [cond-mat.other], 169–187 (2020).
- ³⁵H. Watanabe and T. Brauner, "On the number of nambu-goldstone bosons and its relation to charge densities", Physical Review D 84, arXiv: 1109.6327 [hep-ph], 10.1103/PhysRevD.84.125013 (2011).
- ³⁶H. Watanabe and H. Murayama, "Unified description of nambu-goldstone bosons without lorentz invariance", Physical Review Letters **108**, arXiv: 1203.0609 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.108.251602 (2012).
- ³⁷Y. Hidaka, "Counting rule for nambu-goldstone modes in nonrelativistic systems", Physical Review Letters **110**, arXiv: 1203.1494 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.091601 (2013).
- ³⁸D. A. Takahashi and M. Nitta, "Counting rule of nambu–goldstone modes for internal and spacetime symmetries: bogoliubov theory approach", Annals of Physics **354**, arXiv: 1404.7696 [cond-mat.quantgas], 101–156 (2015).
- ³⁹T. Brauner, "Spontaneous symmetry breaking and nambu-goldstone bosons in quantum many-body systems", Symmetry **2**, arXiv: 1001.5212 [hep-th], 609–657 (2010).
- ⁴⁰H. J. Maris, "Phonon-phonon interactions in liquid helium", Rev. Mod. Phys. **49**, 341–359 (1977).
- ⁴¹I. Low and A. V. Manohar, "Spontaneously broken space-time symmetries and goldstone's theorem", Physical Review Letters **88**, arXiv: hep-th/0110285 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.88.101602 (2002).
- ⁴²A. Nicolis and F. Piazza, "Implications of relativity on nonrelativistic goldstone theorems: gapped excitations at finite charge density", Physical Review Letters **110**, [Addendum: Phys.Rev.Lett. 110, 039901 (2013)]; arXiv: 1204.1570 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.011602 (2013).
- ⁴³A. Nicolis, R. Penco, F. Piazza, and R. A. Rosen, "More on gapped goldstones at finite density: more gapped goldstones", Journal of High Energy Physics **11**, arXiv: 1306.1240 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP11(2013)055 (2013).
- ⁴⁴L. Alberte and A. Nicolis, "Spontaneously broken boosts and the goldstone continuum", Journal of High Energy Physics **07**, arXiv: 2001.06024 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP07(2020)076 (2020).
- ⁴⁵H. Watanabe, T. Brauner, and H. Murayama, "Massive nambu-goldstone bosons", Physical Review Letters **111**, arXiv: 1303.1527 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.111.021601 (2013).
- ⁴⁶G. F. Cuomo, "Large charge, semiclassics and superfluids: from broken symmetries to conformal field theories", PhD thesis (EPFL, 2020).
- ⁴⁷L. Álvarez-Gaumé, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Selected topics in the large quantum number expansion", Physics Reports **933**, arXiv: 2008.03308 [hep-th], 1–66 (2021).
- ⁴⁸T. Koma and H. Tasaki, "Symmetry breaking and finite-size effects in quantum many-body systems", Journal of Statistical Physics **76**, arXiv: cond-mat/9708132 [cond-mat.other], 745–803 (1994).
- ⁴⁹N. P. Landsman, "Spontaneous symmetry breaking in quantum systems: emergence or reduction?", Studies in History and Philosophy of Science Part B: Studies in History and Philosophy of Modern Physics **44**, arXiv: 1305.4473 [math-ph], 379–394 (2013).
- ⁵⁰J. Polchinski, *String theory: volume 1, an introduction to the bosonic string*, Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, 2005).
- ⁵¹J. Polchinski, *String theory: volume 2, superstring theory and beyond*, Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, 2005).

- ⁵²M. Green, J. Schwarz, and Witten., *Superstring theory: volume 1, introduction,* Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, 1988).
- ⁵³M. Green, J. Schwarz, and Witten., *Superstring theory: volume 2, loop amplitudes, anomalies and phenomenology,* Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, 1988).
- ⁵⁴T. Araujo, O. Celikbas, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "2d cfts: large charge is not enough to control the dynamics", Phys. Rev. D **105**, arXiv: 2112.03286 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.105.086029 (2022).
- ⁵⁵J. M. Maldacena, "The large n limit of superconformal field theories and supergravity", Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2, arXiv: hep-th/9711200 [hep-th], 231–252 (1998).
- ⁵⁶E. Witten, "Anti de sitter space and holography", Advances in Theoretical and Mathematical Physics **2**, arXiv: hep-th/9802150 [hep-th], 253–291 (1998).
- ⁵⁷S. Gubser, I. Klebanov, and A. Polyakov, "Gauge theory correlators from non-critical string theory", Physics Letters B **428**, arXiv: hep-th/9802109 [hep-th], 105–114 (1998).
- ⁵⁸O. Aharony, S. S. Gubser, J. M. Maldacena, H. Ooguri, and Y. Oz, "Large n field theories, string theory and gravity", Physics Reports **323**, arXiv: hep-th/9905111 [hep-th], 183–386 (2000).
- ⁵⁹A. de la Fuente and J. Zosso, "The large charge expansion and ads/cft", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, arXiv: 2005.06169 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2020)178 (2020).
- ⁶⁰S. Hellerman, S. Maeda, and M. Watanabe, "Operator dimensions from moduli", Journal of High Energy Physics **10**, arXiv: 1706.05743 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP10(2017)089 (2017).
- ⁶¹S. Hellerman and S. Maeda, "On the large *R*-charge expansion in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ superconformal field theories", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1710.07336 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2017)135 (2017).
- ⁶²A. Bourget, D. Rodriguez-Gomez, and J. G. Russo, "A limit for large *R*-charge correlators in $\mathcal{N} = 2$ theories", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 1803.00580 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP05(2018)074 (2018).
- ⁶³S. Hellerman, S. Maeda, D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and M. Watanabe, "Universal correlation functions in rank 1 scfts", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1804.01535 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2019)047 (2019).
- ⁶⁴A. Grassi, Z. Komargodski, and L. Tizzano, "Extremal correlators and random matrix theory", Journal of High Energy Physics **04**, arXiv: 1908.10306 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP04(2021)214 (2021).
- ⁶⁵V. Riva and J. Cardy, "Scale and conformal invariance in field theory: a physical counterexample", Physics Letters B **622**, arXiv: hep-th/0504197 [hep-th], 339–342 (2005).
- ⁶⁶D. Simmons-Duffin, "Projectors, shadows, and conformal blocks", Journal of High Energy Physics (JHEP) **04**, arXiv: 1204.3894 [hep-th], 146 (2014).
- ⁶⁷H. Osborn, "Lectures on conformal field theories in more than two dimensions", (2019).
- ⁶⁸L. Iliesiu, F. Kos, D. Poland, S. S. Pufu, D. Simmons-Duffin, and R. Yacoby, "Bootstrapping 3d fermions", Journal of High Energy Physics **03**, arXiv: 1508.00012 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP03(2016)120 (2016).
- ⁶⁹R. Campos Delgado, "On the equivalence of two definitions of conformal primary fields in d > 2 dimensions", The European Physical Journal Plus **137**, https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4916(69)90278-4 (2022).

- ⁷⁰G. Mack and A. Salam, "Finite-component field representations of the conformal group", Annals of Physics **53**, https://doi.org/10.1016/0003-4916(69)90278-4 (1969).
- ⁷¹S. Ferrara, R. Gatto, and A. F. Grillo, *Conformal algebra in space-time and operator product expansion*, Vol. 67 (Springer-Verlag, 1973).
- ⁷²G. Mack, "All unitary ray representations of the conformal group SU(2, 2) with positive energy", Communications in Mathematical Physics **55**, 1–28 (1977).
- ⁷³M. Blau, *Lecture notes on general relativity* (Albert Einstein Center for Fundamental Physics, 2011).
- ⁷⁴A. Bilal, "Lectures on anomalies", arXiv: 0802.0634 [hep-th] (2008).
- ⁷⁵R. A. Bertlmann, *Anomalies in quantum field theory*, Vol. 91, International series of monographs on physics (Oxford university press, 2000).
- ⁷⁶M. S. Costa, J. Penedones, D. Poland, and S. Rychkov, "Spinning conformal correlators", JHEP 11, arXiv: 1107.3554 [hep-th], 071 (2011).
- ⁷⁷S. Sarkar, "Analytical methods for conformal field theory", PhD thesis (Humboldt-Universität zu Berlin, Mathematisch-Naturwissenschaftliche Fakultät, 2018).
- ⁷⁸M. Henningson and K. Sfetsos, "Spinors and the ads / cft correspondence", Physics Letters B **431**, arXiv: hep-th/9803251 [hep-th], 63–68 (1998).
- ⁷⁹J. Penedones, "Tasi lectures on ads/cft", arXiv: 1608.04948 [hep-th], 75–136 (2017).
- ⁸⁰G. K. Karananas and A. Monin, "Weyl vs. conformal", Physics Letters B **757**, arXiv: 1510.08042 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.physletb.2016.04.001 (2016).
- ⁸¹K. Farnsworth, M. A. Luty, and V. Prilepina, "Weyl versus conformal invariance in quantum field theory", Journal of High Energy Physics **10**, arXiv: 1702.07079 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP10(2017)170 (2017).
- ⁸²S. Minwalla, "Restrictions imposed by superconformal invariance on quantum field theories", Adv. Theor. Math. Phys. 2, arXiv: hep-th/9712074 [hep-th], 783–851 (1998).
- ⁸³F. A. Dolan and H. Osborn, "Conformal partial waves and the operator product expansion", Nuclear Physics B **678**, arXiv: hep-th/0309180 [hep-th], 491–507 (2004).
- ⁸⁴F. Caracciolo and V. S. Rychkov, "Rigorous limits on the interaction strength in quantum field theory", Physical Review D 81, arXiv: 0912.2726 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.81.085037 (2010).
- ⁸⁵P. Liendo, L. Rastelli, and B. C. van Rees, "The bootstrap program for boundary cft_d ", Journal of High Energy Physics **07**, arXiv: 1210.4258 [hep-th], 113 (2013).
- ⁸⁶D. M. Hofman and J. Maldacena, "Conformal collider physics: energy and charge correlations", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 0803.1467 [hep-th], 10.1088/1126-6708/2008/05/012 (2008).
- ⁸⁷J. Maldacena, S. H. Shenker, and D. Stanford, "A bound on chaos", Journal of High Energy Physics 08, arXiv: 1503.01409 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2016)106 (2016).
- ⁸⁸O. Nachtmann, "Positivity constraints for anomalous dimensions", Nucl. Phys. B 63, 237–247 (1973).
- ⁸⁹Z. Komargodski and A. Schwimmer, "On renormalization group flows in four dimensions", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1107.3987 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2011)099 (2011).

- ⁹⁰Z. Komargodski and A. Zhiboedov, "Convexity and liberation at large spin", Journal of High Energy Physics 11, arXiv: 1212.4103 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP11(2013)140 (2013).
- ⁹¹Z. Komargodski, M. Kulaxizi, A. Parnachev, and A. Zhiboedov, "Conformal field theories and deep inelastic scattering", Physical Review D **95**, arXiv: 1601.05453 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.95.065011 (2017).
- ⁹²S. El-Showk, M. F. Paulos, D. Poland, S. Rychkov, D. Simmons-Duffin, and A. Vichi, "Solving the 3d ising model with the conformal bootstrap", Physical Review D **86**, arXiv: 1203.6064 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.86.025022 (2012).
- ⁹³F. Kos, D. Poland, and D. Simmons-Duffin, "Bootstrapping mixed correlators in the 3d ising model", Journal of High Energy Physics 11, arXiv: 1406.4858 [hep-th], 10.1007/jhep11(2014)109 (2014).
- ⁹⁴D. Simmons-Duffin, "A semidefinite program solver for the conformal bootstrap", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, arXiv: 1502.02033 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2015)174 (2015).
- ⁹⁵J. Bardeen, L. N. Cooper, and J. R. Schrieffer, "Theory of superconductivity", Phys. Rev. 108, 1175– 1204 (1957).
- ⁹⁶A. Nicolis and F. Piazza, "Spontaneous symmetry probing", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, arXiv: 1112.5174 [hep-th], 10.1007/jhep06(2012)025 (2012).
- ⁹⁷S. R. Coleman, J. Wess, and B. Zumino, "Structure of phenomenological lagrangians. i", Phys. Rev. **177**, 2239–2247 (1969).
- ⁹⁸C. G. Callan, S. R. Coleman, J. Wess, and B. Zumino, "Structure of phenomenological lagrangians. ii", Phys. Rev. **177**, 2247–2250 (1969).
- ⁹⁹R. V. Lange, "Goldstone theorem in nonrelativistic theories", Phys. Rev. Lett. **14**, 3–6 (1965).
- ¹⁰⁰H. B. Nielsen and S. Chadha, "On how to count goldstone bosons", Nuclear Physics B **105**, 445–453 (1976).
- ¹⁰¹H. Watanabe and H. Murayama, "Redundancies in nambu-goldstone bosons", Physical Review Letters **110**, arXiv: 1302.4800 [cond-mat.other], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.110.181601 (2013).
- ¹⁰²D. Gaiotto, A. Kapustin, N. Seiberg, and B. Willett, "Generalized global symmetries", Journal of High Energy Physics (JHEP) **02**, arXiv: 1412.5148 [hep-th], 172 (2015).
- ¹⁰³L. Michel and L. A. Radicati, "Properties of the breaking of hadronic internal symmetry", Annals of Physics **66**, 758–783 (1971).
- ¹⁰⁴R. V. Lange, "Nonrelativistic theorem analogous to the goldstone theorem", Physical Review **146**, 301–303 (1966).
- ¹⁰⁵M. E. Peskin and D. V. Schroeder, *An introduction to quantum field theory*, Frontiers in Physics (Westview Press CRC press).
- ¹⁰⁶H. B. Nielsen and S. Chadha, "On how to count goldstone bosons", Nuclear Physics B **105**, 445–453 (1976).
- ¹⁰⁷T. Schäfer, D. T. Son, M. A. Stephanov, D. Toublan, and J. J. M. Verbaarschot, "Kaon condensation and goldstone's theorem", Physics Letters B **522**, arXiv: hep-ph/0108210 [hep-ph], 67–75 (2001).
- ¹⁰⁸H. Leutwyler, "Nonrelativistic effective lagrangians", Physical Review D 49, arXiv: hep-ph/9311264 [hep-ph], 10.1103/PhysRevD.49.3033 (1994).

- ¹⁰⁹J. S. Schwinger, "Gauge invariance and mass", Phys. Rev. **125**, edited by J. C. Taylor, 397–398 (1962).
- ¹¹⁰ P. W. Anderson, "Plasmons, gauge invariance, and mass", Phys. Rev. **130**, edited by J. C. Taylor, 439–442 (1963).
- ¹¹¹F. Englert and R. Brout, "Broken symmetry and the mass of gauge vector mesons", Phys. Rev. Lett. **13**, edited by J. C. Taylor, 321–323 (1964).
- ¹¹² P. W. Higgs, "Broken symmetries and the masses of gauge bosons", Phys. Rev. Lett. **13**, edited by J. C. Taylor, 508–509 (1964).
- ¹¹³G. S. Guralnik, C. R. Hagen, and T. W. B. Kibble, "Global conservation laws and massless particles", Phys. Rev. Lett. **13**, edited by J. C. Taylor, 585–587 (1964).
- ¹¹⁴H. Georgi, *Lie algebras in particle physics*, Vol. 54 (CRC Press, Perseus Books, 1999).
- ¹¹⁵A. Nicolis, R. Penco, F. Piazza, and R. Rattazzi, "Zoology of condensed matter: framids, ordinary stuff, extra-ordinary stuff", Journal of High Energy Physics **155**, arXiv: 1501.03845 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP06(2015)155 (2015).
- ¹¹⁶D. T. Son, "Low-energy quantum effective action for relativistic superfluids", arXiv: hep-ph/0204199 [hep-ph] (2002).
- ¹¹⁷L. Landau, E. Lifshitz, and L. Pitaevskii, *Statistical physics, part 2: theory of the condensed state*, Vol. 09, Course of theoretical physics (Pergamon Press Ltd, Elsevier Science, 1980).
- ¹¹⁸J. Polchinski, *Effective field theory and the fermi surface*, arXiv: hep-th/9210046 [hep-th] (June 1992).
- ¹¹⁹I. Z. Rothstein and P. Shrivastava, "Symmetry obstruction to fermi liquid behavior in the unitary limit", Physical Review B **99**, arXiv: 1712.07797 [cond-mat.str-el], 10.1103/PhysRevB.99.035101 (2019).
- ¹²⁰G. Morchio and F. Strocchi, "Effective non-symmetric hamiltonians and goldstone boson spectrum", Annals of Physics 185, 241–269 (1988).
- ¹²¹F. Strocchi, *Symmetry breaking* (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2008).
- ¹²²L. Alvarez-Gaume, O. Loukas, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Compensating strong coupling with large charge", Journal of High Energy Physics 4, arXiv: 1610.04495 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP04(2017)059 (2017).
- ¹²³O. Loukas, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Matrix models at large charge", Journal of High Energy Physics 10, arXiv: 1707.00710 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP10(2017)085 (2017).
- ¹²⁴L. Alvarez-Gaume, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Large charge at large n", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1909.02571 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2019)142 (2019).
- ¹²⁵S. Dubovsky, T. Gregoire, A. Nicolis, and R. Rattazzi, "Null energy condition and superluminal propagation", Journal of High Energy Physics **03**, arXiv: hep-th/0512260 [hep-th], 10.1088/1126-6708/2006/03/025 (2006).
- ¹²⁶L. Landau and E. Lifshitz, *Statistical physics, part 1*, Vol. 05, Course of theoretical physics (Pergamon Press Ltd, Elsevier Science, 1959 (1980)).
- ¹²⁷J. Earman, "Curie's principle and spontaneous symmetry breaking", International Studies in the Philosophy of Science **18**, 173–198 (2004).
- ¹²⁸D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and T. Schmidt, "Following the flow for large n and large charge", Physics Letters B 825, arXiv: 2110.07616 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.physletb.2022.136881 (2022).

¹²⁹H. Kleinert, *Particles and quantum fields* (World Scientific, 2016).

- ¹³⁰W. E. Caswell, "Asymptotic behavior of non-abelian gauge theories to two-loop order", Phys. Rev. Lett. **33**, 244–246 (1974).
- ¹³¹T. Banks and A. Zaks, "On the phase structure of vector-like gauge theories with massless fermions", Nuclear Physics B **196**, 189–204 (1982).
- ¹³²T. J. Hollowood, *Renormalization group and fixed points: in quantum field theory*, SpringerBriefs in Physics (Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Jan. 2013).
- 133 K. G. Wilson and J. Kogut, "The renormalization group and the ϵ expansion", Physics Reports 12, 75–199 (1974).
- ¹³⁴M. Moshe and J. Zinn-Justin, "Quantum field theory in the large *N* limit: a review", Physics Reports **385**, arXiv: hep-th/0306133 [hep-th], 69–228 (2003).
- ¹³⁵T. Appelquist and U. W. Heinz, "Three-dimensional O(N) theories at large distances", Phys. Rev. D 24, 2169–2181 (1981).
- ¹³⁶L. F. Alday and J. M. Maldacena, "Comments on operators with large spin", Journal of High Energy Physics **11**, arXiv: 0708.0672 [hep-th], 10.1088/1126-6708/2007/11/019 (2007).
- ¹³⁷A. L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan, D. Poland, and D. Simmons-Duffin, "The analytic bootstrap and ads superhorizon locality", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1212.3616 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP12(2013)004 (2013).
- ¹³⁸I. Kalogerakis, "A study of bosonic and fermionic theories at large charge", arXiv: 2305.04730 [hep-th], PhD thesis (Bern U., 2023).
- ¹³⁹D. Poland, S. Rychkov, and A. Vichi, "The conformal bootstrap: theory, numerical techniques, and applications", Reviews of Modern Physics **91**, arXiv: 1805.04405 [hep-th], 10.1103/RevModPhys.91. 015002 (2019).
- ¹⁴⁰S. S. Pufu and S. Sachdev, "Monopoles in 2 + 1-dimensional conformal field theories with global u(1) symmetry", Journal of High Energy Physics **9**, arXiv: 1303.3006 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP09(2013)127 (2013).
- ¹⁴¹R. Gupta and P. Tamayo, "Critical exponents of the 3-d ising model", International Journal of Modern Physics C 7, arXiv: cond-mat/9601048 [cond-mat], 305–319 (1996).
- ¹⁴²A. M. Ferrenberg, J. Xu, and D. P. Landau, "Pushing the limits of monte carlo simulations for the three-dimensional ising model", Phys. Rev. E 97, arXiv: 1806.03558 [physics.comp-ph], 10.1103/ PhysRevE.97.043301 (2018).
- ¹⁴³D. Banerjee, S. Chandrasekharan, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Conformal dimensions in the large charge sectors at the o(4) wilson-fisher fixed point", Physical Review Letters **123**, arXiv: 1902.09542 [hep-lat], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.123.051603 (2019).
- ¹⁴⁴D. Banerjee, S. Chandrasekharan, and D. Orlando, "Conformal dimensions via large charge expansion", Physical Review Letters **120**, arXiv: 1707.00711 [hep-lat], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.120.061603 (2018).
- ¹⁴⁵H. Singh, "Large-charge conformal dimensions at the *O*(*N*) wilson-fisher fixed point", arXiv: 2203.00059 [hep-lat] (2022).
- ¹⁴⁶G. Cuomo, J. M. V. P. Lopes, J. Matos, J. Oliveira, and J. Penedones, "Numerical tests of the large charge expansion", arXiv: 2305.00499 [hep-lat] (2023).

- ¹⁴⁷W. Zhu, C. Han, E. Huffman, J. S. Hofmann, and Y.-C. He, "Uncovering conformal symmetry in the 3d ising transition: state-operator correspondence from a quantum fuzzy sphere regularization", Physical Review X 13, arXiv: 2210.13482 [cond-mat.stat-mech], 10.1103/PhysRevX.13.021009 (2023).
- ¹⁴⁸A. Laio, U. L. Valenzuela, and M. Serone, "Monte carlo approach to the conformal bootstrap", Physical Review D **106**, arXiv: 2206.05193 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.106.025019 (2022).
- ¹⁴⁹L. F. Alday, A. Bissi, and T. Lukowski, "Large spin systematics in cft", Journal of High Energy Physics 11, arXiv: 1502.07707 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP11(2015)101 (2015).
- ¹⁵⁰L. F. Alday and A. Zhiboedov, "An algebraic approach to the analytic bootstrap", Journal of High Energy Physics 04, arXiv: 1510.08091 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP04(2017)157 (2017).
- ¹⁵¹M. Lemos, P. Liendo, M. Meineri, and S. Sarkar, "Universality at large transverse spin in defect cft", Journal of High Energy Physics **09**, arXiv: 1712.08185 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP09(2018)091 (2018).
- ¹⁵²T. E. Regge, "Introduction to complex orbital momenta", Il Nuovo Cimento (1955-1965) 14, 951–976 (1959).
- ¹⁵³L. V. Delacretaz, "Heavy operators and hydrodynamic tails", SciPost Physics 9, arXiv: 2006.01139 [hep-th], 10.21468/SciPostPhys.9.3.034 (2020).
- ¹⁵⁴D. Jafferis, B. Mukhametzhanov, and A. Zhiboedov, "Conformal bootstrap at large charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 1710.11161 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP05(2018)043 (2018).
- ¹⁵⁵G. Cuomo, A. de la Fuente, A. Monin, D. Pirtskhalava, and R. Rattazzi, "Rotating superfluids and spinning charged operators in conformal field theory", Physical Review D 97, arXiv: 1711.02108 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.97.045012 (2018).
- ¹⁵⁶G. Cuomo and Z. Komargodski, "Giant vortices and the regge limit", Journal of High Energy Physics **01**, arXiv: 2210.15694 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP01(2023)006 (2023).
- ¹⁵⁷G. Cuomo, L. V. Delacretaz, and U. Mehta, "Large charge sector of 3d parity-violating CFTs", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 2102.05046 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP05(2021)115 (2021).
- ¹⁵⁸S. Hellerman, N. Kobayashi, S. Maeda, and M. Watanabe, "A note on inhomogeneous ground states at large global charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **10**, arXiv: 1705.05825 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP10(2019)038 (2019).
- ¹⁵⁹S. Hellerman, N. Kobayashi, S. Maeda, and M. Watanabe, "Observables in inhomogeneous ground states at large global charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **08**, arXiv: 1804.06495 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP08(2021)079 (2021).
- ¹⁶⁰D. Banerjee and S. Chandrasekharan, "Subleading conformal dimensions at the o(4) wilson-fisher fixed point", Physical Review D **105**, arXiv: 2111.01202 [hep-lat], 10.1103/PhysRevD.105.L031507 (2022).
- ¹⁶¹M. Beccaria, "On the large r-charge $\mathcal{N} = 2$ chiral correlators and the toda equation", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 1809.06280 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2019)009 (2019).
- ¹⁶²S. Hellerman, S. Maeda, D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and M. Watanabe, "S-duality and correlation functions at large r-charge", Journal of High Energy Physics 04, arXiv: 2005.03021 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP04(2021) 287 (2021).
- ¹⁶³S. Hellerman and D. Orlando, "Large r-charge eft correlators in n=2 sqcd", arXiv: 2103.05642 [hep-th] (2021).

- ¹⁶⁴S. Hellerman, "On the exponentially small corrections to $\mathcal{N} = 2$ superconformal correlators at large r-charge", arXiv: 2103.09312 [hep-th] (2021).
- ¹⁶⁵S. Giombi, S. Komatsu, and B. Offertaler, "Large charges on the wilson loop in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ sym: matrix model and classical string", Journal of High Energy Physics **03**, arXiv: 2110.13126 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP03(2022)020 (2022).
- ¹⁶⁶S. Giombi, S. Komatsu, and B. Offertaler, "Large charges on the wilson loop in $\mathcal{N} = 4$ sym. part ii. quantum fluctuations, ope, and spectral curve", Journal of High Energy Physics **08**, arXiv: 2202.07627 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2022)011 (2022).
- ¹⁶⁷R. Shankar, "Renormalization group approach to interacting fermions", Reviews of Modern Physics 66, arXiv: cond-mat/9307009 [cond-mat], 129–192 (1994).
- ¹⁶⁸Z. Komargodski, M. Mezei, S. Pal, and A. Raviv-Moshe, "Spontaneously broken boosts in CFTs", Journal of High Energy Physics **09**, arXiv: 2102.12583 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP09(2021)064 (2021).
- ¹⁶⁹A. De La Fuente, "The large charge expansion at large N", Journal of High Energy Physics **08**, arXiv: 1805.00501 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2018)041 (2018).
- ¹⁷⁰O. Antipin, J. Bersini, and P. Panopoulos, "Yukawa interactions at large charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **10**, arXiv: 2208.05839 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP10(2022)183 (2022).
- ¹⁷¹L. N. Cooper, "Bound electron pairs in a degenerate fermi gas", Phys. Rev. **104**, 1189–1190 (1956).
- ¹⁷²S. S. Pufu, "Anomalous dimensions of monopole operators in three-dimensional quantum electrodynamics", Physical Review D **89**, arXiv: 1303.6125 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.89.065016 (2014).
- ¹⁷³E. Dyer, M. Mezei, and S. S. Pufu, "Monopole taxonomy in three-dimensional conformal field theories", arXiv: 1309.1160 [hep-th] (2013).
- ¹⁷⁴E. Dyer, M. Mezei, S. S. Pufu, and S. Sachdev, "Scaling dimensions of monopole operators in the \mathbb{CP}^{N_b-1} theory in 2 + 1 dimensions", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, [Erratum: JHEP 03, 111 (2016)]; arXiv: 1504.00368 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2015)037, 10.1007/JHEP03(2016)111 (2015).
- ¹⁷⁵S. Sachdev and B. Keimer, "Quantum criticality", Physics Today **64**, arXiv: 1102.4628 [cond-mat.strel], 10.1063/1.3554314 (2011).
- ¹⁷⁶R. A. Cooper, Y. L. Wang, B. Vignolle, O. J. Lipscombe, S. M. Hayden, Y. Tanabe, T. Adachi, Y. Koike, M. Nohara, H. Takagi, C. Proust, and N. E. Hussey, "Anomalous criticality in the electrical resistivity of la2–xsrxcuo4", Science **323**, 603–607 (2009).
- ¹⁷⁷H. Tasaki and H. Watanabe, "Off-diagonal long-range order implies vanishing charge gap", Physical Review B **104**, arXiv: 2105.10692 [cond-mat.quant-gas], 10.1103/PhysRevB.104.L180501 (2021).
- ¹⁷⁸J. Caetano, S. Komatsu, and Y. Wang, "Large charge 't hooft limit of $\mathcal{N} = 4$ super-yang-mills", arXiv: 2306.00929 [hep-th] (2023).
- ¹⁷⁹D. Orlando and E. Palti, "Goldstone bosons and convexity", arXiv: 2303.02178 [hep-th] (2023).
- ¹⁸⁰G. Cuomo, "Superfluids, vortices and spinning charged operators in 4d CFT", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 1906.07283 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2020)119 (2020).
- ¹⁸¹G. Badel, A. Monin, and R. Rattazzi, "Identifying large charge operators", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 2207.08919 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2023)119 (2023).

- ¹⁸²P. J. Hakonen, O. T. Ikkala, S. T. Islander, O. V. Lounasmaa, T. K. Markkula, P. Roubeau, K. M. Saloheimo, G. E. Volovik, E. L. Andronikashvili, D. I. Garibashvili, and J. S. Tsakadze, "Nmr experiments on rotating superfluid ³He-*A*: evidence for vorticity", Physical Review Letters **48**, 10.1103/PhysRevLett. 48.1838 (1982).
- ¹⁸³J. P. Pekola, J. T. Simola, P. J. Hakonen, M. Krusius, O. V. Lounasmaa, K. K. Nummila, G. Mamniashvili, R. E. Packard, and G. E. Volovik, "Phase diagram of the first-order vortex-core transition in superfluid ³He-*B*", Physical Review Letters **53**, 584–587 (1984).
- ¹⁸⁴ P. Hakonen, O. V. Lounasmaa, and J. Simola, "Vortices in rotating superfluid ³he", Physica B: Condensed Matter **160**, 1–55 (1989).
- ¹⁸⁵B. P. Anderson, "Resource article: experiments with vortices in superfluid atomic gases", Journal of Low Temperature Physics 161, 574–602 (2010).
- ¹⁸⁶G. Badel, G. Cuomo, A. Monin, and R. Rattazzi, "The epsilon expansion meets semiclassics", Journal of High Energy Physics **11**, arXiv: 1909.01269 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP11(2019)110 (2019).
- ¹⁸⁷G. Arias-Tamargo, D. Rodriguez-Gomez, and J. G. Russo, "Correlation functions in scalar field theory at large charge", Journal of High Energy Physics **01**, arXiv: 1912.01623 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP01(2020) 171 (2020).
- ¹⁸⁸G. Cuomo, "A note on the large charge expansion in 4d cft", Physics Letters B 812, arXiv: 2010.00407 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.physletb.2020.136014 (2021).
- ¹⁸⁹G. Cuomo, "OPE meets semiclassics", Physical Review D 103, arXiv: 2103.01331 [hep-th], 10.1103/ PhysRevD.103.085005 (2021).
- ¹⁹⁰L. V. Delacrétaz, S. Endlich, A. Monin, R. Penco, and F. Riva, "(re-)inventing the relativistic wheel: gravity, cosets, and spinning objects", Journal of High Energy Physics **11**, arXiv: 1405.7384 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP11(2014)008 (2014).
- ¹⁹¹N. Dondi, I. Kalogerakis, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "Resurgence of the large-charge expansion", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 2102.12488 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP05(2021)035 (2021).
- ¹⁹²O. Antipin, J. Bersini, F. Sannino, and M. Torres, "The analytic structure of the fixed charge expansion", Journal of High Energy Physics **06**, arXiv: 2202.13165 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2022)041 (2022).
- ¹⁹³J. E. Avery and J. S. Avery, *Hyperspherical harmonics and their physical applications* (World Scientific, 2017).
- ¹⁹⁴J. I. Kapusta and C. Gale, *Finite-temperature field theory: principles and applications*, 2nd ed., Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics (Cambridge University Press, 2006 (1989)).
- ¹⁹⁵M. Laine and A. Vuorinen, *Basics of thermal field theory*, arXiv: 1701.01554 [hep-ph] (Springer International Publishing, 2016).
- ¹⁹⁶J. Zinn-Justin, "Multi-instanton contributions in quantum mechanics. 2.", Nuclear Physics B **218**, 333–348 (1983).
- ¹⁹⁷U. D. Jentschura and J. Zinn-Justin, "Multi-instantons and exact results. iv: path integral formalism", Annals of Physics **326**, 2186–2242 (2011).
- ¹⁹⁸J. Zinn-Justin, *Quantum field theory and critical phenomena*, 2nd ed., Vol. 113, International Series of Monographs on Physics (Oxford University Press, Clarendon Press, June 2002 (1989)).

- ¹⁹⁹J. Écalle, *Les fonctions résurgentes: (en trois parties)* (Université de Paris-Sud, Département de Mathématique, 1981).
- ²⁰⁰G. Badel, G. Cuomo, A. Monin, and R. Rattazzi, "Feynman diagrams and the large charge expansion in 3 – ε dimensions", Physics Letters B **802**, arXiv: 1911.08505 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.physletb.2020.135202 (2020).
- ²⁰¹G. Badel, "Semiclassical methods in conformal field theories scrutinized by the epsilon-expansion", PhD thesis (IPHYS, 2022), p. 158.
- ²⁰²S. Favrod, D. Orlando, and S. Reffert, "The large-charge expansion for schrödinger systems", Journal of High Energy Physics **12**, arXiv: 1809.06371 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP12(2018)052 (2018).
- ²⁰³S. M. Kravec and S. Pal, "Nonrelativistic conformal field theories in the large charge sector", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 1809.08188 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP02(2019)008 (2019).
- ²⁰⁴D. Orlando, V. Pellizzani, and S. Reffert, "Near-schrödinger dynamics at large charge", Physical Review D 103, arXiv: 2010.07942 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.103.105018 (2021).
- ²⁰⁵V. Pellizzani, "Operator spectrum of nonrelativistic cfts at large charge", Physical Review D **105**, arXiv: 2107.12127 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.105.125018 (2022).
- ²⁰⁶S. Hellerman, D. Orlando, V. Pellizzani, S. Reffert, and I. Swanson, "Nonrelativistic cfts at large charge: casimir energy and logarithmic enhancements", Journal of High Energy Physics **05**, arXiv: 2111.12094 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP05(2022)135 (2022).
- ²⁰⁷D. T. Son and M. Wingate, "General coordinate invariance and conformal invariance in nonrelativistic physics: unitary fermi gas", Annals of Physics **321**, arXiv: cond-mat/0509786 [cond-mat], 197–224 (2006).
- ²⁰⁸G. 't Hooft, "A planar diagram theory for strong interactions", Nuclear Physics B 72, edited by J. C. Taylor, 461–473 (1974).
- ²⁰⁹O. Haan, "Large n as a thermodynamic limit", Physics Letters B 106, 207–210 (1981).
- ²¹⁰R. D. Pisarski, "Fixed-point structure of $(\phi^6)_3$ at large N", Phys. Rev. Lett. **48**, 574–576 (1982).
- ²¹¹W. A. Bardeen, M. Moshe, and M. Bander, "Spontaneous breaking of scale invariance and the ultraviolet fixed point in O(N)-symmetric (φ_3^6) theory", Phys. Rev. Lett. **52**, 1188–1191 (1984).
- ²¹²Y. Matsubara, T. Suzuki, and I. Yotsuyanagi, "Violation of positivity in large $N(\phi^6)_3$ theory", (1983).
- ²¹³Y. Matsubara, T. Suzuki, and I. Yotsuyanagi, "Is large- $N(\phi^6)_3$ theory still mathematically inconsistent?", Zeitschrift für Physik C Particles and Fields **27**, 599–602 (1985).
- 214 R. Gudmundsdottir, G. Rydnell, and P. Salomonson, "More on O(N)-symmetric φ_3^6 theory", Phys. Rev. Lett. **53**, 2529–2531 (1984).
- ²¹⁵D. J. Amit and E. Rabinovici, "Breaking of scale invariance in ϕ^6 theory: tricriticality and critical end points", Nuclear Physics B **257**, 371–382 (1985).
- ²¹⁶ F. David, D. A. Kessler, and H. Neuberger, "A study of $(\pi^2)_3^3$ at $N = \infty$ ", Nuclear Physics B **257**, 695–728 (1985).
- ²¹⁷S. Yabunaka and B. Delamotte, "Why might the standard large *N* analysis fail in the o(*N*) model: the role of cusps in the fixed point potentials", Physical Review Letters **121**, arXiv: 1807.04681 [cond-mat.stat-mech], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.121.231601 (2018).

- ²¹⁸S. Yabunaka, C. Fleming, and B. Delamotte, "Incompleteness of the large-N analysis of the O(N) models: nonperturbative cuspy fixed points and their nontrivial homotopy at finite N", Physical Review E **106**, arXiv: 2104.02744 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevE.106.054105 (2022).
- ²¹⁹S. Yabunaka and B. Delamotte, "One fixed point can hide another one: nonperturbative behavior of the tetracritical fixed point of O(N) models at large N", Physical Review Letters **130**, arXiv: 2301.01021 [cond-mat.stat-mech], 10.1103/PhysRevLett.130.261602 (2023).
- ²²⁰R. Shrock, "Study of the ultraviolet behavior of an O(N) $|\vec{\phi}|^6$ theory in d = 3", Physical Review D **107**, arXiv: 2302.05422 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.107.096009 (2023).
- ²²¹A. Jüttner, D. F. Litim, and E. Marchais, "Global wilson–fisher fixed points", Nuclear Physics B **921**, arXiv: 1701.05168 [hep-th], 769–795 (2017).
- ²²²L. Fei, S. Giombi, and I. R. Klebanov, "Critical O(N) models in 6 *c* dimensions", Physical Review D 90, arXiv: 1404.1094 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.90.025018 (2014).
- ²²³H. Kleinert, J. Neu, V. Schulte-Frohlinde, K. G. Chetyrkin, and S. A. Larin, "Five-loop renormalization group functions of O(n)-symmetric ϕ^4 -theory and ϵ -expansions of critical exponents up to ϵ^5 ", Physics Letters B **272 (319)**, [Erratum: Phys.Lett.B 319, 545 (1993)]; arXiv: hep-th/9503230 [hep-th], 10.1016/0370-2693(91)91009-K, 10.1016/0370-2693(93)91768-i (1991 (1993)).
- ²²⁴R. Guida and J. Zinn-Justin, "Critical exponents of the *N* vector model", Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General **31**, arXiv: cond-mat/9803240 [cond-mat], 8103–8121 (1998).
- ²²⁵R. L. Stratonovich, "On a method of calculating quantum distribution functions", Soviet Physics Doklady 2 (1957).
- ²²⁶J. Hubbard, "Calculation of partition functions", Phys. Rev. Lett. **3**, 77–78 (1959).
- ²²⁷J. Zinn-Justin, *Phase transitions and renormalization group* (Oxford University Press, 2007).
- ²²⁸S. Coleman, R. Jackiw, and H. D. Politzer, "Spontaneous symmetry breaking in the O(*N*) model for large *N*", Physical Review D **10**, 2491–2499 (1974).
- ²²⁹A. N. Vasiliev, Y. M. Pismak, and Y. R. Khonkonen, "Simple method of calculating the critical indices in the 1/N expansion", Theoretical and Mathematical Physics 46, 104–113 (1981).
- ²³⁰A. Petkou, "Conserved currents, consistency relations and operator product expansions in the conformally invariant *O(N)* vector model", Annals of Physics **249**, arXiv: hep-th/9410093 [hep-th], 180–221 (1996).
- ²³¹A. C. Petkou, "C(T) And C(J) up to next-to-leading order in 1/N in the conformally invariant O(N) vector model for 2 < d < 4", Physics Letters B **359**, arXiv: hep-th/9506116 [hep-th], 101–107 (1995).
- ²³²F. Kos, D. Poland, D. Simmons-Duffin, and A. Vichi, "Precision islands in the ising and O(N) models", Journal of High Energy Physics 08, arXiv: 1603.04436 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP08(2016)036 (2016).
- ²³³S. M. Chester, W. Landry, J. Liu, D. Poland, D. Simmons-Duffin, N. Su, and A. Vichi, "Carving out ope space and precise O(2) model critical exponents", Journal of High Energy Physics 06, arXiv: 1912.03324 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP06(2020)142 (2020).
- ²³⁴O. Antipin, J. Bersini, F. Sannino, Z.-W. Wang, and C. Zhang, "Charging the O(N) model", Physical Review D **102**, arXiv: 2003.13121 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.102.045011 (2020).
- ²³⁵M. Greiter, F. Wilczek, and E. Witten, "Hydrodynamic relations in superconductivity", Modern Physics Letters B **3**, 903–918 (1989).

- ²³⁶A. Erdélyi, *Asymptotic expansions*, Dover Books on Mathematics (Dover Publications, 1956).
- ²³⁷E. Elizalde, *Ten physical applications of spectral zeta functions*, Vol. 855, Lecture Notes in Physics (Springer, 1995 (2012)).
- ²³⁸H. Weyl, "Über die asymptotische verteilung der eigenwerte", Nachrichten von der Gesellschaft der Wissenschaften zu Göttingen, Mathematisch-Physikalische Klasse **1911**, 110–117 (1911).
- ²³⁹S. Rosenberg, *The laplacian on a riemannian manifold: an introduction to analysis on manifolds,* London Mathematical Society Student Texts (Cambridge University Press, 1997).
- ²⁴⁰D. V. Vassilevich, "Heat kernel expansion: user's manual", Physics Reports **388**, arXiv: hep-th/0306138 [hep-th], 279–360 (2003).
- ²⁴¹H. P. McKean and I. M. Singer, "Curvature and eigenvalues of the laplacian", Journal of Differential Geometry 1, 43–69 (1967).
- ²⁴²F. J. Dyson, "Divergence of perturbation theory in quantum electrodynamics", Phys. Rev. 85, 631–632 (1952).
- ²⁴³D. Dorigoni, "An introduction to resurgence, trans-series and alien calculus", Annals of Physics 409, arXiv: 1411.3585 [hep-th], 10.1016/j.aop.2019.167914 (2019).
- ²⁴⁴I. Aniceto, G. Basar, and R. Schiappa, "A primer on resurgent transseries and their asymptotics", Physics Reports **809**, arXiv: 1802.10441 [hep-th], 1–135 (2019).
- ²⁴⁵B. S. DeWitt, "Dynamical theory of groups and fields", Relativity, groups, and topology, proceedings of the Les Houches Summer School of Theoretical Physics, 585–820 (1964).
- ²⁴⁶R. T. Seeley, "Complex powers of an elliptic operator", (1967).
- ²⁴⁷P. Candelas and S. Weinberg, "Calculation of gauge couplings and compact circumferences from self-consistent dimensional reduction", Nuclear Physics B 237, 397–441 (1984).
- ²⁴⁸J. S. Dowker and K. Kirsten, "The barnes zeta function, sphere determinants and glaisher- kinkelinbendersky constants", Analysis and Applications **03**, arXiv: hep-th/0301143 [hep-th], 45–68 (2005).
- ²⁴⁹I. Aniceto and R. Schiappa, "Nonperturbative ambiguities and the reality of resurgent transseries", Communications in Mathematical Physics **335**, arXiv: 1308.1115 [hep-th], 183–245 (2014).
- ²⁵⁰D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and F. Sannino, "Near-conformal dynamics at large charge", Physical Review D 101, arXiv: 1909.08642 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.101.065018 (2020).
- ²⁵¹D. Orlando, S. Reffert, and F. Sannino, "Charging the conformal window", Physical Review D 103, arXiv: 2003.08396 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.103.105026 (2021).
- ²⁵²G. Parisi, "The theory of non-renormalizable interactions: the large *N* expansion", Nuclear Physics B **100**, 368–388 (1975).
- ²⁵³S. Giombi, R. Huang, I. R. Klebanov, S. S. Pufu, and G. Tarnopolsky, "The O(N) model in 4 < d < 6 : instantons and complex cfts", Physical Review D 101, arXiv: 1910.02462 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD. 101.045013 (2020).</p>
- ²⁵⁴O. Antipin, J. Bersini, F. Sannino, Z.-W. Wang, and C. Zhang, "More on the cubic versus quartic interaction equivalence in the *O*(*N*) model", Physical Review D **104**, arXiv: 2107.02528 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.104.085002 (2021).

- ²⁵⁵G. Arias-Tamargo, D. Rodriguez-Gomez, and J. G. Russo, "On the uv completion of the O(N) model in 6ϵ dimensions: a stable large-charge sector", Journal of High Energy Physics **09**, arXiv: 2003.13772 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP09(2020)064 (2020).
- ²⁵⁶X. Bekaert, E. Meunier, and S. Moroz, "Towards a gravity dual of the unitary fermi gas", Physical Review D 85, arXiv: 1111.1082 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.85.106001 (2012).
- ²⁵⁷X. Bekaert, E. Joung, and J. Mourad, "Comments on higher-spin holography", Fortschritte der Physik
 60, edited by D. Sorokin and D. Luest, arXiv: 1202.0543 [hep-th], 882–888 (2012).
- ²⁵⁸J. Iliopoulos, C. Itzykson, and A. Martin, "Functional methods and perturbation theory", Rev. Mod. Phys. 47, 165–192 (1975).
- ²⁵⁹R. B. Israel, *Convexity in the theory of lattice gases* (Princeton University Press, 1979).
- ²⁶⁰A. Duncan, *The conceptual framework of quantum field theory* (Oxford University Press, 2012).
- ²⁶¹L. O'Raifeartaigh, A. Wipf, and H. Yoneyama, "The constraint effective potential", Nucl. Phys. B 271, 653–680 (1986).
- ²⁶²A. Cherman, D. Dorigoni, and M. Unsal, "Decoding perturbation theory using resurgence: stokes phenomena, new saddle points and lefschetz thimbles", Journal of High Energy Physics **10**, arXiv: 1403.1277 [hep-th], 10.1007/JHEP10(2015)056 (2015).
- ²⁶³M. Hogervorst, S. Rychkov, and B. C. van Rees, "Unitarity violation at the wilson-fisher fixed point in 4-*ε* dimensions", Physical Review D **93**, arXiv: 1512.00013 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.93.125025 (2016).
- ²⁶⁴S. Abel and F. Sannino, "Radiative symmetry breaking from interacting uv fixed points", Physical Review D 96, arXiv: 1704.00700 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.96.056028 (2017).
- ²⁶⁵R. S. Cahn and J. A. Wolf, "Zeta functions and their asymptotic expansions for compact symmetric spaces of rank one", Commentarii Mathematici Helvetici **51**, 1–21 (1976).
- ²⁶⁶S. Coleman, Aspects of Symmetry: Selected Erice Lectures (Cambridge University Press, 1985).
- ²⁶⁷M. Watanabe, "Stability analysis of a non-unitary cft", arXiv: 2203.08843 [hep-th] (2022).
- ²⁶⁸L. V. Delacretaz, A. L. Fitzpatrick, E. Katz, and M. T. Walters, "Thermalization and hydrodynamics of two-dimensional quantum field theories", SciPost Physics **12**, arXiv: 2105.02229 [hep-th], 10.21468/ SciPostPhys.12.4.119 (2022).
- ²⁶⁹D. Ebert, T. G. Khunjua, K. G. Klimenko, and V. C. Zhukovsky, "Competition and duality correspondence between chiral and superconducting channels in (2+1)-dimensional four-fermion models with fermion number and chiral chemical potentials", Physical Review D **93**, arXiv: 1603.00357 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.93.105022 (2016).
- ²⁷⁰W. Pauli, "On the conservation of the lepton charge", Il Nuovo Cimento (1955-1965) 6, 204–215 (1957).
- ²⁷¹F. Gürsey, "Relation of charge independence and baryon conservation to pauli's transformation", Il Nuovo Cimento (1955-1965) 7, 411–415 (1958).
- ²⁷²H. Kleinert and E. Babaev, "Two phase transitions in chiral gross-neveu model in (2+ε)-dimensions at low *N*", Physics Letters B **438**, arXiv: hep-th/9809112 [hep-th], 311–320 (1998).

- ²⁷³L. Fei, S. Giombi, I. R. Klebanov, and G. Tarnopolsky, "Yukawa cfts and emergent supersymmetry", Progress of Theoretical and Experimental Physics **2016**, arXiv: 1607.05316 [hep-th], 10.1093/ptep/ ptw120 (2016).
- ²⁷⁴S. Chandrasekharan and A. Li, "Quantum critical behavior in three dimensional lattice gross-neveu models", Physical Review D **88**, arXiv: 1304.7761 [hep-lat], 10.1103/PhysRevD.88.021701 (2013).
- ²⁷⁵D. Z. Freedman and A. Van Proeyen, *Supergravity* (Cambridge University Press, May 2012).
- ²⁷⁶M. Stone, "Gamma matrices, majorana fermions, and discrete symmetries in minkowski and euclidean signature", J. Phys. A **55**, arXiv: 2009.00518 [hep-th], 10.1088/1751-8121/ac61b7 (2022).
- ²⁷⁷J. Figueroa-O'Farrill, "Majorana spinors", Lecture Notes, University of Edinburgh.
- ²⁷⁸R. S. Erramilli, L. V. Iliesiu, P. Kravchuk, A. Liu, D. Poland, and D. Simmons-Duffin, "The grossneveu-yukawa archipelago", Journal of High Energy Physics **02**, arXiv: 2210.02492 [hep-th], 10.1007/ JHEP02(2023)036 (2023).
- ²⁷⁹D. J. Gross and A. Neveu, "Dynamical symmetry breaking in asymptotically free field theories", Physical Review D **10**, 3235–3253 (1974).
- ²⁸⁰J. Zinn-Justin, "Four fermion interaction near four-dimensions", Nuclear Physics B 367, 105–122 (1991).
- ²⁸¹S. Hands, A. Kocic, and J. B. Kogut, "Four-fermi theories in fewer than four dimensions", Annals of Physics **224**, arXiv: hep-lat/9208022 [hep-lat], 29–89 (1993).
- ²⁸²D. Ebert, V. C. Zhukovsky, and O. V. Tarasov, "Competition of color ferromagnetic and superconductive states in a quark-gluon system", Physical Review D 72, arXiv: hep-ph/0507125 [hep-ph], 10.1103/ PhysRevD.72.096007 (2005).
- ²⁸³Y. Nambu and G. Jona-Lasinio, "Dynamical model of elementary particles based on an analogy with superconductivity. i", Physical Review **122**, 345–358 (1961).
- ²⁸⁴Y. Nambu and G. Jona-Lasinio, "Dynamical model of elementary particles based on an analogy with superconductivity. ii", Physical Review **124**, 246–254 (1961).
- ²⁸⁵H. Watanabe and T. Brauner, "Spontaneous breaking of continuous translational invariance", Physical Review D 85, arXiv: 1112.3890 [cond-mat.stat-mech], 10.1103/PhysRevD.85.085010 (2012).
- ²⁸⁶S.-S. Lee, "Recent developments in non-fermi liquid theory", Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics 9, arXiv: 1703.08172 [cond-mat.str-el], 227–244 (2018).
- ²⁸⁷R. Savit, "Duality in field theory and statistical systems", Rev. Mod. Phys. **52**, 453–487 (1980).
- ²⁸⁸F. J. Wegner, "Duality in generalized ising models", arXiv: 1411.5815 [hep-lat], 10.1093/acprof: oso/9780198785781.003.0005 (2017).
- ²⁸⁹L. Onsager, "Crystal statistics. i. a two-dimensional model with an order-disorder transition", Phys. Rev. 65, 117–149 (1944).
- ²⁹⁰S. Friedli and Y. Velenik, *Statistical mechanics of lattice systems: a concrete mathematical introduction* (Cambridge University Press, 2017).
- ²⁹¹T. D. Schultz, D. C. Mattis, and E. H. Lieb, "Two-dimensional ising model as a soluble problem of many fermions", Rev. Mod. Phys. **36**, 856–871 (1964).
- ²⁹²D. Boyanovsky, "Field theory of the two-dimensional ising model: conformal invariance, order and disorder, and bosonization", Phys. Rev. B **39**, 6744–6756 (1989).

²⁹³P. H. Ginsparg, "Applied conformal field theory", arXiv: hep-th/9108028 [hep-th] (1988).

- ²⁹⁴ J. L. Cardy, *Conformal invariance and statistical mechanics*, Vol. 40 (1988).
- ²⁹⁵A. Altland and B. D. Simons, *Condensed matter field theory*, 2nd ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2010).
- ²⁹⁶A. Zamolodchikov, "Conformal symmetry and multicritical points in two-dimensional quantum field theory", Soviet Journal of Nuclear Physics **44**, 529–533 (1986).
- ²⁹⁷A. B. Zamolodchikov, A. B. Zamolodchikov, and I. M. Khalatnikov, *Physics reviews. vol. 10, pt. 4: conformal field theory and critical phenomena in two-dimensional systems,* Vol. 10 (CRC Press, Harwood, 1989).
- ²⁹⁸F. Camia, C. Garban, and C. M. Newman, "Planar ising magnetization field i. uniqueness of the critical scaling limit", The Annals of Probability **43**, arXiv: 1205.6610 [math.PR], 528–571 (2015).
- ²⁹⁹F. Camia, C. Garban, and C. M. Newman, "Planar ising magnetization field ii. properties of the critical and near-critical scaling limits", Annales de l'Institut Henri Poincaré, Probabilités et Statistiques 52, arXiv: 1307.3926 [math.PR], 146–161 (2016).
- ³⁰⁰D. Chelkak, C. Hongler, and K. Izyurov, "Conformal invariance of spin correlations in the planar ising model", Annals of mathematics **181**, arXiv: 1202.2838 [math-ph], 1087–1138 (2015).
- ³⁰¹J. Cardy, *Scaling and renormalization in statistical physics*, Cambridge Lecture Notes in Physics (Cambridge University Press, 1996).
- ³⁰²N. V. Brilliantov, "Effective magnetic hamiltonian and ginzburg criterion for fluids", Phys. Rev. E 58, 2628–2631 (1998).
- ³⁰³A. Parola and L. Reatto, "Liquid state theories and critical phenomena", Advances in Physics **44**, 211–298 (1995).
- ³⁰⁴A. Pelissetto and E. Vicari, "Critical phenomena and renormalization group theory", Physics Reports 368, arXiv: cond-mat/0012164 [cond-mat], 549–727 (2002).
- ³⁰⁵S. Sachdev, *Quantum phase transitions*, 2nd ed. (Cambridge University Press, 2011).
- ³⁰⁶M.-C. Cha, M. P. A. Fisher, S. M. Girvin, M. Wallin, and A. P. Young, "Universal conductivity of twodimensional films at the superconductor-insulator transition", Phys. Rev. B **44**, 6883–6902 (1991).
- ³⁰⁷J. Šmakov and E. Sørensen, "Universal scaling of the conductivity at the superfluid-insulator phase transition", Phys. Rev. Lett. **95**, 180603 (2005).
- ³⁰⁸J. A. Lipa, J. A. Nissen, D. A. Stricker, D. R. Swanson, and T. C. P. Chui, "Specific heat of liquid helium in zero gravity very near the lambda point", Physical Review B 68, 10.1103/physrevb.68.174518 (2003).
- ³⁰⁹C. Cordova, T. T. Dumitrescu, K. Intriligator, and S.-H. Shao, "Snowmass white paper: generalized symmetries in quantum field theory and beyond", arXiv: 2205.09545 [hep-th] (2022).
- ³¹⁰J. McGreevy, "Generalized symmetries in condensed matter", Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics **14**, arXiv: 2204.03045 [cond-mat.str-el], 57–82 (2023).
- ³¹¹H. Watanabe and H. Murayama, "Effective lagrangian for nonrelativistic systems", Physical Review X **4**, arXiv: 1402.7066 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevX.4.031057 (2014).

- ³¹²A. V. Manohar, "Introduction to effective field theories", Les Houches summer school: EFT in Particle Physics and Cosmology Les Houches, Chamonix Valley, France, July 3–28, 2017, edited by S. Davidson, P. Gambino, M. Laine, M. Neubert, and C. Salomon, arXiv: 1804.05863 [hep-ph], 10.1093/oso/9780198855743.003.0002 (2018).
- ³¹³A. Monin, "Partition function on spheres: how to use zeta function regularization", Physical Review D **94**, arXiv: 1607.06493 [hep-th], 10.1103/PhysRevD.94.085013 (2016).
- ³¹⁴H. Osborn and A. C. Petkou, "Implications of conformal invariance in field theories for general dimensions", Annals of Physics **231**, arXiv: hep-th/9307010 [hep-th], 311–362 (1994).
- ³¹⁵K. Dietz and T. Filk, "On the renormalization of string functionals", Phys. Rev. D 27, 2944–2955 (1983).
- ³¹⁶A. Bilal and F. Ferrari, "Multi-loop zeta function regularization and spectral cutoff in curved spacetime", Nuclear Physics B **877**, arXiv: 1307.1689 [hep-th], 956–1027 (2013).
- ³¹⁷A. G. Grozin, "Lectures on multiloop calculations", International Journal of Modern Physics A **19**, arXiv: hep-ph/0307297 [hep-ph], 473–520 (2004).
- ³¹⁸A. Grozin, "Lectures on qed and qcd", in 3rd dubna international advanced school of theoretical physics, arXiv: hep-ph/0508242 [hep-ph] (2007).
- ³¹⁹Y. Kluth and D. F. Litim, "Heat kernel coefficients on the sphere in any dimension", The European Physical Journal C **80**, arXiv: 1910.00543 [hep-th], 10.1140/epjc/s10052-020-7784-2 (2020).

<u>Erklärung</u>

gemäss Art. 18 PromR Phil.-nat. 2019

Name/Vorname:	Moser Rafael			
Matrikelnummer:	16-119-232			
Studiengang:	PhD in Physics, Universität Bern			
	Bachelor	Master	Dissertation	~
Titel der Arbeit;	Emergent descriptions at large charge: A foray into the structure conformal field theories and beyond			structure of

LeiterIn der Arbeit: Prof. Dr. Susanne Reffert

Ich erkläre hiermit, dass ich diese Arbeit selbständig verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen benutzt habe. Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder sinngemäss aus Quellen entnommen wurden, habe ich als solche gekennzeichnet. Mir ist bekannt, dass andernfalls der Senat gemäss Artikel 36 Absatz 1 Buchstabe r des Gesetzes über die Universität vom 5. September 1996 und Artikel 69 des Universitätsstatuts vom 7. Juni 2011 zum Entzug des Doktortitels berechtigt ist. Für die Zwecke der Begutachtung und der Überprüfung der Einhaltung der Selbständigkeitserklärung bzw. der Reglemente betreffend Plagiate erteile ich der Universität Bern das Recht, die dazu erforderlichen Personendaten zu bearbeiten und Nutzungshandlungen vorzunehmen, insbesondere die Doktorarbeit zu vervielfältigen und dauerhaft in einer Datenbank zu speichern sowie diese zur Überprüfung von Arbeiten Dritter zu verwenden oder hierzu zur Verfügung zu stellen.

Ort/Datum

Bern, 1.9.2023

263

Unterschrift

place